INSIGHTS IN CARDIOVASCULAR EPIDEMIOLOGY AND PREVENTION: 2021

EDITED BY: Lydia Bazzano PUBLISHED IN: Frontiers in Cardiovascular Medicine





Frontiers eBook Copyright Statement

The copyright in the text of individual articles in this eBook is the property of their respective authors or their respective institutions or funders. The copyright in graphics and images within each article may be subject to copyright of other parties. In both cases this is subject to a license granted to Frontiers.

The compilation of articles constituting this eBook is the property of Frontiers.

Each article within this eBook, and the eBook itself, are published under the most recent version of the Creative Commons CC-BY licence. The version current at the date of publication of this eBook is CC-BY 4.0. If the CC-BY licence is updated, the licence granted by Frontiers is automatically updated to the new version.

When exercising any right under the CC-BY licence, Frontiers must be attributed as the original publisher of the article or eBook, as applicable.

Authors have the responsibility of ensuring that any graphics or other materials which are the property of others may be included in the CC-BY licence, but this should be checked before relying on the CC-BY licence to reproduce those materials. Any copyright notices relating to those materials must be complied with.

Copyright and source acknowledgement notices may not be removed and must be displayed in any copy, derivative work or partial copy which includes the elements in question.

All copyright, and all rights therein, are protected by national and international copyright laws. The above represents a summary only. For further information please read Frontiers' Conditions for Website Use and Copyright Statement, and the applicable CC-BY licence.

ISSN 1664-8714 ISBN 978-2-88976-971-1 DOI 10.3389/978-2-88976-971-1

About Frontiers

Frontiers is more than just an open-access publisher of scholarly articles: it is a pioneering approach to the world of academia, radically improving the way scholarly research is managed. The grand vision of Frontiers is a world where all people have an equal opportunity to seek, share and generate knowledge. Frontiers provides immediate and permanent online open access to all its publications, but this alone is not enough to realize our grand goals.

Frontiers Journal Series

The Frontiers Journal Series is a multi-tier and interdisciplinary set of open-access, online journals, promising a paradigm shift from the current review, selection and dissemination processes in academic publishing. All Frontiers journals are driven by researchers for researchers; therefore, they constitute a service to the scholarly community. At the same time, the Frontiers Journal Series operates on a revolutionary invention, the tiered publishing system, initially addressing specific communities of scholars, and gradually climbing up to broader public understanding, thus serving the interests of the lay society, too.

Dedication to Quality

Each Frontiers article is a landmark of the highest quality, thanks to genuinely collaborative interactions between authors and review editors, who include some of the world's best academicians. Research must be certified by peers before entering a stream of knowledge that may eventually reach the public - and shape society; therefore, Frontiers only applies the most rigorous and unbiased reviews.

Frontiers revolutionizes research publishing by freely delivering the most outstanding research, evaluated with no bias from both the academic and social point of view. By applying the most advanced information technologies, Frontiers is catapulting scholarly publishing into a new generation.

What are Frontiers Research Topics?

Frontiers Research Topics are very popular trademarks of the Frontiers Journals Series: they are collections of at least ten articles, all centered on a particular subject. With their unique mix of varied contributions from Original Research to Review Articles, Frontiers Research Topics unify the most influential researchers, the latest key findings and historical advances in a hot research area! Find out more on how to host your own Frontiers Research Topic or contribute to one as an author by contacting the Frontiers Editorial Office: frontiersin.org/about/contact

INSIGHTS IN CARDIOVASCULAR EPIDEMIOLOGY AND PREVENTION: 2021

Topic Editor: Lydia Bazzano, Tulane University School of Public Health and Tropical Medicine, United States

Citation: Bazzano, L., ed. (2022). Insights in Cardiovascular Epidemiology and Prevention: 2021. Lausanne: Frontiers Media SA. doi: 10.3389/978-2-88976-971-1

Table of Contents

- 06 Develop and Apply Electrocardiography-Based Risk Score to Identify Community-Based Elderly Individuals at High-Risk of Mortality Tzu-Pin Lu, Amrita Chattopadhyay, Kuan-Chen Lu, Jing-Yuan Chuang, Shih-Fan Sherri Yeh, I-Shou Chang, Ching-Yu Julius Chen, I-Chien Wu, Chih-Cheng Hsu, Tzu-Yu Chen, Wei-Ting Tseng, Chao Agnes Hsiung and
- Jyh-Ming Jimmy Juang
 Comparison of the Association Between Arterial Stiffness Indices and Heart Failure in Patients With High Cardiovascular Risk: A Retrospective Study

Chan Joo Lee, Minjae Yoon, Jaehyung Ha, Jaewon Oh, Sungha Park, Sang-Hak Lee and Seok-Min Kang

25 Anticoagulation Control in Different Ethnic Groups Receiving Vitamin K Antagonist for Stroke Prevention in Atrial Fibrillation

Nur Azyyati Zawawi, Izzati Abdul Halim Zaki, Long Chiau Ming, Hui Poh Goh and Hanis Hanum Zulkifly

- 34 Obstructive Sleep Apnoea in Stanford Type B Aortic Dissection Is Associated With Multiple Imaging Signs Related to Late Aortic Events Jiawei Zhang, Zhe Zhang, Lingyu Fu, Lei Wang, Yu Yang, Hao Wang, Baosen Zhou, Wei Wang, Jian Zhang and Shijie Xin
- 45 Healthy Sleep Associated With Lower Risk of Hypertension Regardless of Genetic Risk: A Population-Based Cohort Study Zhi-Hao Li, Qing-Mei Huang, Xiang Gao, Vincent C. H. Chung, Pei-Dong Zhang, Dong Shen, Xi-Ru Zhang, Wen-Fang Zhong, Dan Liu, Pei-Liang Chen, Qing Chen, Miao-Chun Cai, Xin Cheng, Hai-Lian Yang, Wei-Qi Song, Xian-Bo Wu, Virginia Byers Kraus and Chen Mao
- 54 Lower Masticatory Performance Is a Risk for the Development of the Metabolic Syndrome: The Suita Study
 Shuri Fushida, Takayuki Kosaka, Michikazu Nakai, Momoyo Kida,

Takashi Nokubi, Yoshihiro Kokubo, Makoto Watanabe, Yoshihiro Miyamoto, Takahiro Ono and Kazunori Ikebe

62 The Value of Admission Serological Indicators for Predicting 28-Day Mortality in Intensive Care Patients With Acute Heart Failure: Construction and Validation of a Nomogram

Xiaoyuan Wei, Yu Min, Jiangchuan Yu, Qianli Wang, Han Wang, Shuang Li and Li Su

74 Investigation of the Effects of Home-Based Exercise and Cognitive Training on Cognitive and Physical Functions in Cardiac Patients: The COVEPICARDIO Study Protocol of a Randomized Clinical Trial Florent Besnier, Emma Gabrielle Dupuy, Christine Gagnon, Thomas Vincent, Catherine-Alexandra Grégoire, Caroll-Ann Blanchette, Kathia Saillant, Nadia Bouabdallaoui, Josep Iglésies Grau, Béatrice Bérubé, Miloudza Olmand, Marie-France Marin, Sylvie Belleville, Martin Juneau, Paolo Vitali, Mathieu Gayda, Anil Nigam and Louis Bherer

83 Stable Rates of Obstructive Hypertrophic Cardiomyopathy in a Contemporary Era

Michael Butzner, Douglas L. Leslie, Yendelela Cuffee, Christopher S. Hollenbeak, Christopher Sciamanna and Theodore Abraham

- **88** Serum Chloride Level Is Associated With Abdominal Aortic Calcification Sheng Hu, Tian Lan, Silin Wang, Lang Su, Sheng Zou, Jiayue Ye, Yang Zhang, Deyuan Zhang, Qiang Guo, Wenxiong Zhang, Dongliang Yu, Jianjun Xu, Yiping Wei and Jinhua Peng
- 101 Standard Modifiable Cardiovascular Risk Factors Mediate the Association Between Elevated Hair Cortisol Concentrations and Coronary Artery Disease

Andreas Stomby, Susanna Strömberg, Elvar Theodorsson, Åshild Olsen Faresjö, Mike Jones and Tomas Faresjö

- 109 Association of Central Obesity With All Cause and Cause-Specific Mortality in US Adults: A Prospective Cohort Study Pengcheng Huai, Jian Liu, Xing Ye and Wen-Qing Li
- 121 Combined Lifestyle Factors and Risk of All-Cause and Cause-Specific Mortality Among Participants in the Linxian Nutrition Intervention Trial: A Cohort, Observational Study

Jin-hu Fan, Jian-bing Wang, Huan Yang, Sanford M. Dawsey, Philip R. Taylor, You-lin Qiao and Christian C. Abnet

130 Similarities in Hypertension Status but Differences in Mortality Risk: A Comparison of 2017 ACC/AHA and 2018 Chinese Hypertension Guidelines

Kangyu Chen, Hao Su, Qi Wang, Zhenqiang Wu, Rui Shi, Fei Yu, Ji Yan, Xiaodan Yuan, Rui Qin, Ziai Zhou, Zeyi Hou, Chao Li and Tao Chen

- 139 Age-Related Utilization of Thrombus Aspiration in Patients With ST-Segment Elevation Myocardial Infarction: Findings From the Improving Care for Cardiovascular Disease in China Project Yang-Yang Qu, Xiao-Guo Zhang, Cheng-Wei Ju, Ya-Min Su, Rui Zhang, Wen-Jie Zuo, Zhen-Jun Ji, Li-Juan Chen and Gen-Shan Ma on behalf of the CCC–ACS Investigators
- 151 The Prescription Characteristics, Efficacy and Safety of Spironolactone in Real-World Patients With Acute Heart Failure Syndrome: A Prospective Nationwide Cohort Study

Soo Jin Na, Jong-Chan Youn, Hye Sun Lee, Soyoung Jeon, Hae-Young Lee, Hyun-Jai Cho, Jin-Oh Choi, Eun-Seok Jeon, Sang Eun Lee, Min-Seok Kim, Jae-Joong Kim, Kyung-Kuk Hwang, Myeong-Chan Cho, Shung Chull Chae, Seok-Min Kang, Dong-Ju Choi, Byung-Su Yoo, Kye Hun Kim, Byung-Hee Oh and Sang Hong Baek

162 A High Triglyceride-Glucose Index Value Is Associated With an Increased Risk of Carotid Plaque Burden in Subjects With Prediabetes and New-Onset Type 2 Diabetes: A Real-World Study

Zhen-zhen Jiang, Jian-bo Zhu, Hua-liang Shen, Shan-shan Zhao, Yun-yi Tang, Shao-qi Tang, Xia-tian Liu and Tian-an Jiang

172 Negative Risk Markers for Cardiovascular Risk Evaluation in Chinese Adults Lizhan Bie, Jingya Niu, Shujing Wu, Ruizhi Zheng, Min Xu, Jieli Lu, Tiange Wang, Zhiyun Zhao, Shuangyuan Wang, Hong Lin, Meng Dai, Di Zhang, Yuhong Chen, Yufang Bi, Weiqing Wang, Guang Ning, Mian Li and Yu Xu

182 Folate Status and Mortality in US Adults With Diabetes: A Nationally Representative Cohort Study

Hui Xiong, Xiaoxiao Li, Shuxian Cheng, Pengyu Chen, Sixu Guo, Xianli Huang and Yu Lu

191 Long-Term Exposures to Air Pollutants and Risk of Peripheral Arterial Occlusive Disease: A Nationwide Cohort Study in Taiwan

Shu-Hui Liao, Chien-Shan Chiu, Li-Ho Jang, Sung-Yuan Hu, Chorng-Kuang How, Vivian Chia-Rong Hsieh and Ming-Shun Hsieh





Develop and Apply Electrocardiography-Based Risk Score to Identify Community-Based Elderly Individuals at High-Risk of Mortality

Tzu-Pin Lu^{1,2}, Amrita Chattopadhyay^{1,2}, Kuan-Chen Lu^{1,2}, Jing-Yuan Chuang³, Shih-Fan Sherri Yeh⁴, I-Shou Chang⁵, Ching-Yu Julius Chen⁶, I-Chien Wu⁵, Chih-Cheng Hsu⁵, Tzu-Yu Chen⁵, Wei-Ting Tseng⁵, Chao Agnes Hsiung⁵ and Jyh-Ming Jimmy Juang^{6*}

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Giovanni Veronesi, University of Insubria, Italy

Reviewed by:

Giulia Barbati, University of Trieste, Italy Chien-Yi Hsu, Taipei Medical University Hospital, Taiwan

*Correspondence: Jyh-Ming Jimmy Juang jjmjuang@ntu.edu.tw

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Cardiovascular Epidemiology and Prevention, a section of the journal Frontiers in Cardiovascular Medicine

> Received: 08 July 2021 Accepted: 13 September 2021 Published: 08 October 2021

Citation:

Lu T-P, Chattopadhyay A, Lu K-C, Chuang J-Y, Yeh S-FS, Chang I-S, Chen C-YJ, Wu I-C, Hsu C-C, Chen T-Y, Tseng W-T, Hsiung CA and Juang J-MJ (2021) Develop and Apply Electrocardiography-Based Risk Score to Identify Community-Based Elderly Individuals at High-Risk of Mortality. Front. Cardiovasc. Med. 8:738061. doi: 10.3389/fcvm.2021.738061 ¹ Department of Public Health, Institute of Epidemiology and Preventive Medicine, National Taiwan University, Taipei, Taiwan, ² Bioinformatics and Biostatistics Core, Center of Genomic and Precision Medicine, National Taiwan University, Taipei, Taiwan, ³ Department of Medical Laboratory Science and Biotechnology, China Medical University, Taichung, Taiwan, ⁴ Department of Environmental and Occupational Medicine, National Taiwan University Hospital Hsin-Chu Branch, Hsinchu, Taiwan, ⁵ Institute of Population Health Sciences, National Health Research Institutes, Zhunan, Taiwan, ⁶ Cardiovascular Center and Division of Cardiology, Department of Internal Medicine, National Taiwan University Hospital and National Taiwan University College of Medicine, Taipei, Taiwan

With an aging world population, risk stratification of community-based, elderly population is required for primary prevention. This study proposes a combined score developed using electrocardiographic (ECG) parameters and determines its long-term prognostic value for predicting risk of cardiovascular mortality. A cohort-study, conducted from December 2008 to April 2019, enrolled 5,380 subjects in Taiwan, who were examined, using three-serial-12-lead ECGs, and their health/demographic information were recorded. To understand the predictive effects of ECG parameters on overall-survival, Cox hazard regression analysis were performed. The mean age at enrollment was 69.04 ± 8.14 years, and 47.4% were males. ECG abnormalities, LVH [hazard ratio CI = (1.07-1.61), P = 0.007 and PR interval [HR = 1.40, CI = (1.01-1.95), P = 0.04], were significantly associated with primary outcome all-cause death. Furthermore, LVH [HR = 2.37, Cl = (1.48-3.79), P = 0.0003] was significantly associated with cardiovascular death, while PR interval [HR = 2.63, CI = (1.24 - 5.57), P = 0.01] with unexplained death. ECG abnormality (EA) score was defined based on the number of abnormal ECG parameters for each patient, which was used to divide all patients into sub-groups. Competing risk survival analysis using EA score were performed by using the Gray's test, which reported that high-risk EA groups showed significantly higher cumulative incidence for all three outcomes. Prognostic models using the EA score as predictor were developed and a 10-fold cross validation design was adopted to conduct calibration and discrimination analysis, to establish the efficacy of the proposed models.

Overall, ECG model could successfully predict people, susceptible to all three death outcomes (P < 0.05), with high efficacy. Statistically significant (P < 0.001) improvement of the c-indices further demonstrated the robustness of the prediction model with ECG parameters, as opposed to a traditional model with no EA predictor. The EA score is highly associated with increased risk of mortality in elderly population and may be successfully used in clinical practice.

Keywords: prevalence, long-term prognosis, electrocardiographic abnormality score, Han Chinese population, community-based

INTRODUCTION

The world's population is gradually aging as every country in the world is facing an increase in the number and proportion of older people in its population. Based on data from the United Nations' World Population Prospects, 1 in 11 people (9%) was over the age of 65 years in 2019, and this proportion will increase to nearly 1 in 6 people (17%) by 2050. Therefore, it is to be expected that the prevalence of diseases associated with old age, such as cardiovascular disease, will also rise. Thus, for the patients, health providers, and families, risk stratification for elderly people who have or are susceptible to chronic diseases such as hypertension, diabetes mellitus or chronic kidney diseases, is important, for primary prevention. Therefore, finding an effective, low-cost, non-invasive and readily available risk stratification tool for clinical practice is an important issue that needs to be addressed.

Although traditional cardiovascular risk factors (e.g., hypertension, diabetes or hyperlipidemia) have been identified and are widely used in clinical practice for risk stratification of cardiovascular disease development and cardiovascular events (1–3), the predictive value is less accurate in older adults than in middle-aged adults (4). An increased risk of sudden cardiac deaths has also been reported to be associated with several electrocardiographic (ECG) parameters (5–7), however, most of these parameters are used as a single predictor (e.g., QT interval) to predict clinical outcomes, resulting in limited predictive value. Combining several ECG parameters into integrated traditional risk models may improve risk stratification of cardiovascular events or mortality. This approach has not been investigated, until now, in elderly people.

Mostly, prior studies have been conducted in relatively young or middle-aged general populations (<65 years old) (5, 6, 8, 9) or in disease cohorts (10, 11) and the use of ECG parameters as predictive values of cardiovascular events for the general elderly population is scarce. The Healthy Aging Longitudinal Study (HALST) is a large, multi-site cohort study of communitydwelling older-middle-aged and elderly adults (>55 years old), with at least a 10-year follow-up, from the Han Chinese general population in Taiwan. Here, we sought to develop a combined ECG score using several ECG parameters and determine the score's long-term prognostic value for all-cause mortality, cardiovascular mortality and unexplained mortality in the HALST cohort.

METHODS

Study Subjects: Taiwan Geriatric Health Survey population

We performed a prospective community-based cohort study in Taiwan, the HALST study (**Supplementary Material**), a community-based cohort study, that enrolled 5,380 study participants (12–14). Participants were enrolled from December 2008 through March 2013, and were followed up until April 2019. We collected three serial 12-lead ECGs and other relevant clinical and demographic information prospectively at the time of enrollment according to the study protocol. All analysis were conducted between May 2019 and September 2020.

We excluded individuals with a history of any cancer, significant heart diseases (e.g., documented coronary artery disease, severe heart failure (New York Heart Association class III/IV), myocardial infarction, severe valvular diseases, any kinds of cardiomyopathies and infectious cardiac diseases), ventricular conduction delay (2nd or 3rd degree atrioventricular block), atrial fibrillation or flutter, congenital short or long QT syndrome (15, 16), Brugada-type ECG (17), catecholaminergic polymorphic ventricular tachycardia (18), ventricular pre-excitation, and implanted pacemakers. The final study cohort population consisted of 4,615 individuals, constituting a random sample representative of the entire source population. All those who died of cardiac or other causes (n = 87 and n = 683, respectively) during the follow-up (mean follow-up time 95.1 \pm 21.9 months) were identified.

Long-Term Prognosis and Follow-Up

The clinical outcomes that are considered in this study are all-cause death, cardiovascular death, and unexplained death. Death from cardiovascular causes was defined by the ICD codes I01-I02.0, I05-I09, I20-I25, I27, and I30-I52. The definition of unexplained deaths are sudden deaths with unexplained causes, occurring in an individual older than 1 year, according to 2020 AHPRS/HRS expert consensus statement (19). Taiwan maintains extensive administrative registers that record every death in the country. Two clinicians blinded to the ECG results determined the causes of death by examining death certificates from the National Taiwan Institute of Health and Welfare. The causes of death were adjudicated by a committee of experienced cardiologists, who were blinded to the data from the electrocardiographic analyses.

ECG Measurement and Definition of Abnormality Score

The 12-lead ECGs (Hewlett Packard, USA) were recorded at the standard settings of 10 mm/mV and 25 mm/s. PR and QRS intervals were computed automatically, while QTc was computed using Bazett's formula. We selected ECG variables, that are associated with mortality and relatively easily obtained in clinical practice, for risk analysis. The criteria for abnormality for each of the ECG parameters were defined as follows: PR interval >220 ms, QRS duration >110 ms, spatial QRS-T angle >90°, corrected QT interval (QTc) >450 ms in men or >460 ms in women, heart rate > 80/min, ST segment elevation in lead aVR, early repolarization pattern (ERP) in inferior or lateral leads (lead II, III, aVf; V4–6), fragmented QRS (fQRS) (20, 21) and left ventricular hypertrophy (LVH) by Sokolow-Lyon criteria or modified Cornell Criteria (22, 23). Each abnormal ECG variable counted for 1 point.

ECGs were displayed on a 24-in computer screen in multiple formats, enabling careful classification of slurring on the downslope of the R and J waves. All ECGs were analyzed and interpreted independently in random order by two trained cardiologists, who were blinded to clinical data and follow-up status. In case of divergent results, a third blinded cardiologist re-interpreted the ECG, and a preliminary decision on each ECG parameters was achieved by majority vote. After the preliminary decision on each ECG parameters, two trained cardiologists jointly re-assessed, and a final decision was reached by consensus. The inter-observer agreement was k = 0.97, and agreement proportion = 0.98.

Statistical Analysis

Cumulative ECG Abnormality Score

All-cause death, cardiovascular (CV) death, and unexplained death were considered as the study endpoints (Supplementary Materials). All-cause death, is considered as the primary study endpoint as it is comprised of CV death, unexplained death and deaths due to other causes. A Cox proportional hazards model was used to estimate the hazard ratio and 95% confidence intervals (CI) of the nine ECG risk parameters (Table 1) (24) using all study samples. A univariate analysis, age- and sex-adjusted, were conducted with each ECG parameter as predictor for the three clinical outcomes, followed by a joint analysis of all ECG parameters, with an age-adjusted and sex-adjusted model. As each of the ECG parameters would generally have a low predictive power, explaining only a small percentage of the variance, we proceeded to include all nine parameters to calculate a primary, cumulative ECG based score, named as ECG abnormality (EA) score to increase the explanatory power by looking at the joint effect of multiple ECG parameters. Subjects were stratified into four groups: (a) subjects in Group 0 showed no abnormal ECG readings, (b) Group 1's subjects exhibited one ECG abnormality, (c) Group 2's exhibited two ECG abnormalities, and (d) subjects in Group 3 showed three or more abnormalities. Additionally, a secondary EA score was developed, as a comparison, by stratifying the subjects into (i) a low-EA group (ECG abnormalities ≤ 1) and (ii) a high-EA group (ECG abnormalities ≥ 2).

Competing Risk Analysis

This study consists of three events where the occurrence of one may preclude or significantly alter the probability of the other two events. Therefore, competing risk analysis, using the complete data (N = 4,530), were performed for each of the three events, all-cause death, CV death and unexplained death, to estimate the hazard of failing from each of the given causes (causespecific hazard function) in the presence of other two competing risk events, respectively (25). The cumulated incidence function (CIF) (probability of failing from a specific cause *C* before time) was employed using the "survminer" (26) and "cmprsk" (27) packages in R and CIF plots were used to compare the cumulative incidence of subjects with EA scores. Gray's test was performed to elucidate whether significant differences exist in the different groups: (A) all-cause death, (B) CV death, and (C) unexplained death.

Development of Prognostic Models With ECG Risk Scores

The EA scores were used to propose prognostic models using all patients (N = 4,530) in this study, including (i) an age and sex adjusted EA score prognostic model and (ii) a multivariateadjusted EA score prognostic model, for all three endpoints in this study. The variables included in the multivariate adjustment consisted of traditional variables from the baseline model, such as age, sex, systolic blood pressure (SBP), diastolic blood pressure (DBP), body mass index (BMI), current smoking status, hypertension, diabetes mellitus, hyperlipidemia, stroke, and chronic kidney disease. The Cox proportional hazards model was employed using the "Survival" package in R (24) to estimate the hazard ratio and the corresponding 95% CIs. Statistical tests and graphical diagnostics based on the scaled Schoenfeld residuals testing, were used to check the proportional hazards (PH) assumption for all outcomes and for all models (age and sex adjusted ECG model and Multivariate adjusted ECG model) that have been proposed in this study (28).

Model Evaluation Using Internal Validation Cohort

To evaluate whether EA scores can help to identify elderly people's susceptibility to death outcomes, a 10-fold cross-validation (10CV) was performed to conduct model calibration and discrimination as indicators of performance (29). The study subjects from the HALST cohort were randomly split into training and testing sets in the ratio of 9:1, and repeated 10 times, to ensure all of the 10 data folds were used as the testing data. The training data were used on the (i) a multivariate-adjusted EA score prognostic model (ECG model), and (ii) a baseline model consisting of only traditional variables adjusted by age and sex (traditional model), to estimate the coefficients of the predictor variables, and the testing data were used to validate the fitted models, for all three outcomes.

Harrell's c-index from the "Survival" package in R (24) was utilized for the discrimination analysis to evaluate the concordance of predicted and observed survival. For a prognostic model to have a robust prediction performance for a pair of patients, the patient with shorter time to event (T) should have higher risk scores (R), as assigned by the model. In this study c-indices from all 10 cross-validation runs were averaged

TABLE 1 Association between ECG parameters and all-cause death. #	N = 4,530.
---	------------

		Univariate m	odel	Multivariate model	
ECG Parameter	N (%)	HR (95%CI)	P-value	HR(95%CI)	P-value
Heart rate >80/min	452 (9.97)	1.14 (0.91-1.45)	0.27	1.07 (0.84-1.36)	0.56
Early repolarization pattern (ERP)	880 (19.42)	1.03 (0.84-1.26)	0.79	1.01 (0.82-1.24)	0.94
Fragmented QRS complex (fQRS)	1,869 (41.26)	1.01 (0.86-1.18)	0.91	1.01 (0.86-1.18)	0.97
ST elevation in lead aVR	O (O)	NA	NA	NA	NA
Left ventricular hypertrophy (LVH)*	735 (16.22)	1.39 (1.17-1.67)	0.0002	1.39 (1.16-1.67)	0.0003
QRS duration >110 ms	311 (6.86)	0.97 (0.74-1.28)	0.85	0.89 (0.67-1.17)	0.42
Corrected QT interval (QTc) (ms)*	1,001 (22.09)	1.32 (1.09-1.59)	0.004	1.31 (1.07-1.61)	0.007
PR interval (ms)*	115 (2.54)	1.43 (1.03-1.98)	0.03	1.40 (1.01-1.95)	0.04
QRS-T angle $> 90^{\circ}$	88 (1.94)	1.10 (0.62-1.96)	0.73	1.12 (0.63-1.99)	0.7

*P-value (age-adjusted and sex-adjusted) is calculated from a Cox hazard regression model. HR: hazard ratio; Cl: confidence interval; *P < 0.05.

to evaluate the models' performances for all three outcomes. Furthermore, the c-indices of the two prediction models, with and without adding ECG parameters, were compared using a bootstrapping strategy (30) to check if adding the EA score into the prediction model leads to significant improvement in the discrimination ability, as opposed to only traditional variables.

For the calibration analysis, difference between the observed and predicted mortality for both the ECG model and the traditional model, were computed as percentages, over all study subjects, by a given follow up time. Furthermore, a proportion test was conducted to check if the differences attained statistical significance (P < 0.01).

RESULTS

Baseline Characteristics

From a total of 5,380 relatively healthy and ambulatory individuals, enrolled in this study (**Supplementary Figure 1**), 755 individuals were excluded due to cancer, underlying severe cardiovascular diseases (e.g., myocardial infarction or pacemaker implantation), or missing follow-up information. Finally, 4,530 individuals with complete data were used for analysis (**Supplementary Table 1**).

Prognostic Value of Individual ECG Parameters

To evaluate whether ECG parameters were associated with the death outcomes, we performed a log-rank test using both univariate and multivariate approaches. As shown in **Table 1**, LVH, QTc and the PR interval were significantly associated with the primary outcome, all-cause death (P < 0.05). The hazard ratios (HRs) of LVH, QTc and the PR interval were 1.39 [95% CI = (1.16–1.67)], 1.31 [95% CI = (1.07–1.61)] and 1.40 [95% CI = (1.01–1.95)], respectively, in the multivariate model. Similarly, the LVH was a significant predictor of CV death [HR = 2.37, 95% CI = (1.48–3.79), P < 0.05] (**Supplementary Table 2**), and PR interval was the risk predictor of unexplained death [HR = 2.63, CI= (1.24–5.57), P < 0.05] (**Supplementary Table 3**).

ECG Abnormality Risk Groups' Association With All-Cause Mortality, Cardiovascular Mortality and Unexplained Mortality

To further evaluate whether ECG parameters can be used to stratify people into different risk groups, we divided subjects into subgroups based on how many ECG abnormal parameters they displayed. The baseline characteristics of each ECG group are summarized in **Table 2**. Comparison among all groups were conducted to report *p*-values (**Table 2** and **Supplementary Table 4**).Some clinical factors showed significant differences among the 4 groups, including age, systolic and diastolic blood pressures, smoking and hypertension (P < 0.05).

To explore whether the EA score was associated with the survival outcomes, we examined the proportion of death events for each EA level. The results are illustrated in Supplementary Figure 2; the proportion of events for EA subgroups increased with each additional ECG abnormal parameter. Group with 3 ECG abnormalities exhibited the highest proportion of events for outcomes, all-cause death (10.25, 13.04, 18.39, and 19.82%), CV death (0.78, 129, 2.16, and 2.80%) and unexplained death (0.78, 1.29, 2.16, and 2.80%), respectively. We further performed a secondary analysis, using only two EA groups: low and high. The samples with no or one ECG abnormal parameter (0 or 1) were classified as low EA, whereas samples displaying two or more ECG abnormal parameters were classified as high EA. As shown in Figure 1, the high EA group showed a higher proportion of events for all-cause deaths (18.83%), CV deaths (2.82%) and unexplained deaths (2.36%) compared to that of the low EA group (11.97%, 1.13%, and 1.10%, respectively).

Furthermore, a competing risk survival analysis of the twolevel EA groups were performed by using the Gray's tests to elucidate their associations with each of the death outcomes studied, while taking into consideration the possibility of the event to have an affect due to deaths by other causes (**Figure 2**). Notably, the high EA group showed significantly higher cumulative incidence in all three outcomes: all-cause death (P = 0.004, **Figure 2A**), CV death (P < 0.001, **Figure 2B**), and unexplained death (P = 0.006, **Figure 2C**). The detailed classification (using four EA categories) of each group and

ECG Parameters	0	1	2	> = 3	P-value
	<i>N</i> = 1,151	<i>N</i> = 1,855	<i>N</i> = 1,060	<i>N</i> = 464	
Gender					0.09603
Male (%)	609 (52.91)	944 (50.89)	567 (53.49)	265 (57.11)	
Female (%)	542 (47.09)	911 (49.11)	493 (46.51)	199 (42.89)	
Age (years)	68.31 ± 8.06	68.73 ± 7.88	69.81 ± 8.287	70.32 ± 8.74	3.46E-07
Systolic blood pressure (mmHg)	126.28 ± 17.76	126.33 ± 17.84	131.39 ± 19.88	134.63 ± 19.44	<2e-16
Diastolic blood pressure (mmHg)	69.87 ± 10.22	69.59 ± 10.31	71.34 ± 10.89	72.91 ± 11.79	2.30e-10
Body mass index	24.39 ± 3.295	24.48 ± 3.47	24.51 ± 3.49	24.58 ± 3.75	0.735
Current smoker (%)	123 (10.68)	275 (14.82)	134 (12.64)	59 (12.71)	0.02678
Hypertension (%)	445 (38.67)	731 (39.40)	527 (49.72)	269 (57.97)	< 2.2e-16
Diabetes mellitus (%)	185 (16.07)	330 (17.79)	193 (18.20)	96 (20.69)	0.1633
Stroke (%)	47 (4.08)	85 (4.58)	60 (5.66)	28 (6.03)	0.1979
Hyperlipidemia (%)	353 (30.67)	590 (31.81)	354 (33.40)	145 (31.25)	0.5754
Chronic respiratory disease (%)	26 (2.26)	59 (3.18)	35 (3.30)	16 (3.45)	0.387
Chronic kidney disease (%)	170 (14.77)	285 (15.36)	140 (13.21)	63 (13.58)	0.4034



FIGURE 1 Event rates for each of three possible outcomes All-cause death, CV death and Unexpected death, for study subjects classified into two groups (high-EA or low-EA) based on ECG abnormal parameters (N = 4,530). EA: ECG abnormality; CV: cardiovascular.

its association with the different death outcomes is shown in **Supplementary Figure 3**, which showed similar pattern as that of the two-level EA groups for all three events. In conclusion, these results indicate that ECG parameters can help in identifying people at a higher risk for all-cause-death, cardiovascular death, or unexplained death.

Development of Prognostic Model

Supplementary Tables 5–13 displays the results for the scaled Schoenfeld residuals testing that were conducted for all three study outcomes to check for the validity of the proportional hazard assumption for the covariates under consideration, in

each of the proposed prognostic models in this study. The findings along with the global tests were not found to be statistically significant, implying that the proportional hazard assumption is valid for all models. Cox - proportion hazards regression was performed on an age and sex adjusted univariate model and a multivariate adjusted prognostic model, to check if the EA score is a significant predictor for all three endpoints all-cause death, CV death and unexpected death. The results for the primary outcome, all-cause death are summarized in **Table 3**. Notably, the EA (high, low) was a significant predictor in the age- and sex-adjusted model (HR: 1.31; 95% CI= (1.12–1.53), P = 0.0008) and the multivariate model (HR:



FIGURE 2 Cumulative Incidence Function plots to compare the cumulative incidence of subjects (N = 4,530) with ECG abnormality (EA) score (high, low). *P*-values were calculated using Gray's test to elucidate whether significant differences exist in the different groups: **(A)** All-cause death, **(B)** CV death, and **(C)** Unexplained death.

TABLE 3 | Prediction performance of ECG abnormality score (low EA and high EA) associated with all-cause death (N = 4,530).

Event	Low	High	
	N = 3,006	<i>N</i> = 1,524	
All-cause death			
#All-cause deaths (%)	360 (11.97)	287 (18.83)	
Age-Adjusted and Sex-Adjusted HR (95%Cl)	1	1.31 (1.12–1.53)	
<i>P</i> -Value		0.0008	
Multivariate-Adjusted HR (95% CI)	1	1.28 (1.09–1.50)	
<i>P</i> -Value		0.002	

*The ECG abnormality score is a sum of ECG abnormality for each of 9 ECG parameters. The age-adjusted and sex-adjusted and the multivariate-adjusted HRs and 95% Cls. Deaths in the 10-year follow-up period were calculated using Cox-proportional Hazards Model. Variables included in the multivariate analysis consisted of age, sex, systolic blood pressure, diastolic blood pressure, BMI, smoking status, hypertension, diabetes mellitus, hyperlipidemia, and chronic kidney disease. Low EA is defined as <= 1 ECG abnormalities.

1.28; 95% CI = (1.09-1.50); P = 0.002) after considering all traditional risk factors. The c-index was 0.786 in the multivariate model, suggesting a good-fit of the prediction model and the real death events in all-cause death. As shown in **Supplementary Tables 14**, **15**, the EA score was a significant predictor for both CV death, and unexplained death, respectively.

ECG Abnormality Score Validation and Model Improvement

To evaluate the performance of the multivariate adjusted prediction model in comparison with the traditional model, discrimination analysis was conducted using a 10CV design. **Table 4, Supplementary Table 16** lists the average and the standard deviations of the C- indices over all 10CVs for both the models and for all three study outcomes. Harrel's c-index values for all three outcomes were reported to be 0.786, 0.798, and 0.851, implying that the ECG model is an effective predictor of the study events and can correctly discriminate patient's survival for a given patient pair. Furthermore, comparison of the c-indices between ECG model and traditional model, using a bootstrapping strategy, revealed that adding ECG parameters can significantly improve the predictive capability (P < 0.001), based on our data.

Finally, a calibration analysis was conducted to examine if the predicted events were significantly different from the observed events, for all three study outcomes. **Figure 3** displays the results of the calibration analysis that was performed using a 10CV for each of the 10 years where the average difference of the proportions between the predicted and observed events were plotted for both ECG model (high, low) and traditional model. For all-cause death the differences in the proportions were $\leq 5\%$ for the first 5 years, while for both CV death and unexpected death the differences in the proportions were negligible (<3%) for all 10 years. The higher differences that were observed for all-cause death after 5 years may be attributed to the fact that these elder patients may die of diseases other than cardiovascular ones, such as cancers. Similar patterns TABLE 4 | Average and standard deviation of c-indices from 10-fold cross-validation.

Models	All-cause death		CV death		Unexplained death	
	Avg_C-index	Stdev_C-index	Avg_C-index	Stdev_C-index	Avg_C-index	Stdev_C-index
Multivariate adjusted ECG model	0.786	0.001	0.798	0.015	0.851	0.007
Traditional Model	0.775	0.001	0.782	0.016	0.846	0.007

Multivariate adjusted model: using ECG abnormality (high, low) adjusted by age, sex, systolic blood pressure, diastolic blood pressure, BMI, current smoker, Dx_HTN, Dx_DM, Dx_HypLipid, Dx_CRD, Dx_CKD, and Dx_Stroke. Avg_C-index: average of c-indices over all 10 cross-validations for the training data. Stdev_C-index: standard deviation of c-indices over all 10 cross-validations for the training data.

were observed for the other EA score model (0, 1, 2, and 3) (Supplementary Figure 4) and traditional models (Figure 3 and Supplementary Figure 4). Supplementary Tables 17–22 further lists the detailed calibration analysis results for both ECG model and traditional model, for all three outcomes. All results suggest that our prediction model can help to identify subjects with a high risk of a death event among the elderly.

DISCUSSION

Due to the increasing elderly population, world-wide, risk assessment and stratification of elderly people becomes an important issue in patient care. To our knowledge, this is the first study to specifically investigate the usefulness of an EA score as a predictive tool for an elderly population (mean age \geq 65 years).

This study identified LVH, QTc and PR interval to be independently associated with increased risk of the primary study outcome, all-cause mortality, while LVH and PR as the only risk factor of cardiovascular mortality and unexplained mortality, respectively. Previous studies, including the Framingham experience, have demonstrated that LVH, manifested by repolarization abnormality and increased voltage, is one of the less common but ominous risk factors for coronary artery disease, stroke and heart failure. It was associated with a 3– 15-fold increase of cardiovascular events (31–33). QTc and PR prolongation has also been reported as cardiac risk factors of sudden death (34, 35) in coronary patients or risk equivalent for middle age and older adults (36). Our findings were not only consistent with previous studies, but also extended the utility of the three ECG parameters to community-based elder individuals.

Several ECG parameters have been tested in many previous studies, both in general populations (37, 38) and in cohorts with cardiac specific diseases (39, 40). These studies showed that the predictive value of a single ECG parameter for sudden cardiac death was generally lower than combining multiple ECG parameters (6, 41, 42). This study uses a specific set of 9 ECG parameters to define the EA score, used to construct the prognostic models. This is because, these ECG parameters have more clinical meanings after having been used in medical practice for 100 years and their potential in predicting the outcomes of cardiovascular events have already been verified through numerous prior studies (6, 20, 21, 43–48) One of the more representative studies is one where the authors analyzed 6,830 participants and reported important ECG abnormalities associated with sudden cardiac death risks (6). To make the

results in this study comparable to the previous study, the same ECG parameters were used for defining the EA score in this study. After adjusting for multiple traditional cardiovascular risk factors, our combined and validated EA scores successfully revealed that elderly subjects with \geq 3 ECG abnormalities had a 29% higher risk of all-cause mortality compared to elderly subjects with \leq 3 ECG abnormalities. Combined ECG risk parameters and traditional cardiovascular risk factors have a cumulative effect on the risk of all-cause mortality. In summary, these results suggest that the combined EA score has the potential to serve as a predictive tool of death events in the elderly.

ECG is a globally used, essential, inexpensive, and noninvasive technique to detect electric abnormalities of the heart and more and more elderly individuals receive annual health examinations, including ECG. We expect that ECG abnormalities would be an incidental finding during a routine health examination. Our study provides an important reference for clinicians or health professionals when they encounter asymptomatic elderly individuals susceptible to chronic diseases or with comorbidities.

Although we performed internal validation, a limitation of this study is that the findings have not been validated in a prospective, external cohort. However, as our cohort takes into consideration the complexity associated with diverse outcomes of cardiac related deaths in general elder population, we believe that our results are generalizable to other similar elder cohorts. Future studies will be conducted to validate the findings on independent cohorts. Secondly, as some of the covariates in our proposed model for the primary outcome, all-cause death (diabetes mellitus and stroke) could possibly have a have a non-proportional hazard effect (Supplementary Tables 5-7), further studies are needed for better modeling by conducting the possible interaction of these variables with time. Lastly, detailed clinical information such as echocardiographic assessment (e.g., left ventricular ejection fraction), coronary angiography, or medications are not available in the HALST database. For screening purposes in a large cohort, these information are seldom available, thus this study mimics the setting in which screening would normally take place.

CONCLUSION

The findings in this study show that combined EA score is highly associated with an increased risk of all-cause mortality, CV mortality and unexplained mortality in an





elderly population, which will be confirmed through future validation in independent cohorts. Use of this abnormality score may improve the risk stratification for elderly population in clinical practice.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The raw data supporting the conclusions of this article will be made available by the authors, without undue reservation.

ETHICS STATEMENT

The studies involving human participants were reviewed and approved by this study was approved by the Ethics Committee of the National Health Research Institutes and conducted according to the principles of the Declaration of Helsinki. The patients/participants provided their written informed consent to participate in this study.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

The study was conceptualization and designed by T-PL, S-FY, J-MJ, C-YC, and J-YC. Enrolled individuals, collected data, and laboratory work were done by CH, I-SC, I-CW, C-CH, T-YC, and W-TT. Data analysis and interpretation were done by T-PL, AC, K-CL, S-FY, J-MJ, C-YC, and J-YC. Resources and supervision was done by CH and J-MJ. Writing, reviewing, and editing the manuscript was done by T-PL, AC, K-CL, S-FY, J-YC, and J-MJ. All authors have read and approved the final version of the submitted manuscript.

FUNDING

This study was mainly supported by the National Health Research Institutes of Taiwan (Grant Numbers: PH-101-SP-01, PH-102-SP-01, and PH-103-SP-01), partly by the Ministry of Science and Technology of Taiwan (Grant Numbers: MOST 106-2314-B-002-134-MY2, MOST 106-2314-B-002-206, MOST 107-2314-B-002-009, MOST 107-2314-B-002-261-MY3, and MOST 108-2314-B-002-187), and the Taiwan Health Foundation, and National Taiwan University Hospital (Grant Numbers: NTUH-UN105-012 and NTUH 106-018).

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We are sincerely grateful to the HALST study's advisory committee (Drs. Luigi Ferrucci, Jack M. Guralnik, Dilip V. Jeste,

and Kung-Yee Liang) for the valuable suggestions. We wish to thank the men and women who participated in the study, and all the members of the HALST study group. The members of the HALST study group are as follows: Drs. Chao-Agnes Hsiung, C-CH, I-CW, Hsing-Yi Chang, Chu-Chih Chen, Yen-Feng Chiu, Hui-Ju Tsai, and Ken N. Kuo, of National Heath Research Institutes; Dr. Ching-Yu Chen of National Taiwan University; Dr. Kiang Liu of Northwestern University Medical School; Dr. Marion Lee of University of California at San Francisco; Dr. Ida Chen of Cedars-Sinai Medical Center; Dr. Shu-Han Yu of Chung Shan Medical University; Dr. Kai-Ting Ko of Mackay Memorial Hospital; Dr. Tzuo-Yun Lan of National Yang-Ming University; Dr. Hou-Chang Chiu of Shin Kong Wu Ho-Su Memorial Hospital; Dr. Wen-Jin Liaw of Yee Zen General Hospital; Dr. Yo-Hann Liu of Hope Doctors Hospital; Dr. I-Ching Lin of

REFERENCES

- Berry JD, Lloyd-Jones DM, Garside DB, Greenland P. Framingham risk score and prediction of coronary heart disease death in young men. *Am Heart J.* (2007) 154:80–6. doi: 10.1016/j.ahj.2007.03.042
- Greenland P, Knoll MD, Stamler J, Neaton JD, Dyer AR, Garside DB, et al. Major risk factors as antecedents of fatal and nonfatal coronary heart disease events. *JAMA*. (2003) 290:891–7. doi: 10.1001/jama.290.7.891
- Smith Jr SC, Greenland P, Grundy SM. Prevention conference V: beyond secondary prevention: identifying the high-risk patient for primary prevention: executive summary. *Circulation*. (2000) 101:111–6. doi: 10.1161/01.CIR.101.1.111
- D'Agostino RB, Grundy S, Sullivan LM, Wilson P, Group CRP. Validation of the Framingham coronary heart disease prediction scores: results of a multiple ethnic groups investigation. *JAMA*. (2001) 286:180–7. doi: 10.1001/jama.286.2.180
- 5. Fisch C. Role of the electrocardiogram in identifying the patient at increased risk for sudden death. J Am Coll Cardiol. (1985) 5:6B–8. doi: 10.1016/S0735-1097(85)80517-9
- Holkeri A, Eranti A, Haukilahti MAE, Kerola T, Kenttä TV, Tikkanen JT, et al. Predicting sudden cardiac death in a general population using an electrocardiographic risk score. *Heart.* (2020) 106:427–33. doi: 10.1136/heartjnl-2019-315437
- KANNEL WB GORDON T, OFFUTT D. Left ventricular hypertrophy by electrocardiogram: prevalence, incidence, and mortality in the Framingham study. Ann Intern Med. (1969) 71:89–105. doi: 10.7326/0003-4819-71-1-89
- Blackburn H, Taylor H, Keys A. Coronary heart disease in seven countries XVI. The electrocardiogram in prediction of five-year coronary heart disease incidence among men aged forty through fifty-nine. *Circulation*. (1970) 41(Suppl. 2):I154–I61. doi: 10.1161/01.CIR.41.4S1.I-154
- Rose G, Baxter P, Reid D, McCartney P. Prevalence and prognosis of electrocardiographic findings in middle-aged men. *Heart.* (1978) 40:636– 43. doi: 10.1136/hrt.40.6.636
- Kim D, Lee GY, Choi JO, Kim K, Kim SJ, Jeon E-S. Associations of electrocardiographic parameters with left ventricular longitudinal strain and prognosis in cardiac light chain amyloidosis. *Sci Rep.* (2019) 9:1– 7. doi: 10.1038/s41598-019-44245-9
- Welch RD, Zalenski R, Grzybowski M, Kowalenko T, Malmgren JA, Every NR. Predictive value of the electrocardiogram in acute myocardial infarction reply. *JAMA*. (2002) 287:711–2. doi: 10.1001/jama.287.6.711
- Wu IC, Chang HY, Hsu CC, Chiu YF, Yu SH, Tsai YF, et al. Association between dietary fiber intake and physical performance in older adults: a nationwide study in Taiwan. *PLoS ONE*. (2013) 8:e80209. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0080209
- 13. Juang JMJ, Chen CYJ, Chen YH, Wu IC, Hsu CC, Chen LN, et al. Prevalence and prognosis of Brugada electrocardiogram patterns in an elderly Han

Changhua Christian Hospital; Dr. Ping-An Wu of Potz General Hospital; Dr. Chon-Chou Juan of Yuan's General Hospital; Drs. Chi-Chung Wang and Shi-Chen Shen of Mennonite Christian Hospital; and Dr. Huey-Ming Lo of Fu-Jen Catholic University Hospital. We thank the staff of the Sixth Core Lab, Department of Medical Research, National Taiwan University Hospital, and Taiwan Health foundation for technical support. The authors thank Ellen Craig of Craig Composition, LLC for editing the manuscript.

SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fcvm. 2021.738061/full#supplementary-material

Chinese population: a nation-wide community-based study (HALST cohort). *Ep Europace*. (2016) 17(suppl_2):ii54–62. doi: 10.1093/europace/euv141

- Chen CYJ, Juang JMJ, Chen YH, Wu IC, Hsu CC, Wu RC, et al. Comparisons of clinical impacts on individuals with Brugada electrocardiographic patterns defined by ISHNE criteria or EHRA/HRS/APHRS criteria: a nationwide community-based study. *Ann Med.* (2018) 50:7–15. doi: 10.1080/07853890.2017.1353222
- Moss AJ, Schwartz PJ, Crampton RS, Locati E, Carleen E. The long QT syndrome: a prospective international study. *Circulation*. (1985) 71:17– 21. doi: 10.1161/01.CIR.71.1.17
- Gaita F, Giustetto C, Bianchi F, Wolpert C, Schimpf R, Riccardi R, et al. Short QT syndrome: a familial cause of sudden death. *Circulation*. (2003) 108:965–70. doi: 10.1161/01.CIR.0000085071.28695.C4
- 17. Berne P, Brugada J. Brugada syndrome 2012. Circ J. (2012) 76:1563– 71. doi: 10.1253/circj.CJ-12-0717
- Cerrone M, Napolitano C, Priori SG. Catecholaminergic polymorphic ventricular tachycardia: a paradigm to understand mechanisms of arrhythmias associated to impaired Ca2+ regulation. *Heart Rhythm.* (2009) 6:1652–9. doi: 10.1016/j.hrthm.2009.06.033
- Stiles MK, Wilde AA, Abrams DJ, Ackerman MJ, Albert CM, Behr ER, et al. 2020 APHRS/HRS expert consensus statement on the investigation of decedents with sudden unexplained death and patients with sudden cardiac arrest, and of their families. *Heart Rhythm.* (2021) 18:e1– e50. doi: 10.1016/j.hrthm.2020.10.010
- Haïssaguerre M, Derval N, Sacher F, Jesel L, Deisenhofer I, de Roy L, et al. Sudden cardiac arrest associated with early repolarization. *New Eng J Med.* (2008) 358:2016–23. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa071968
- Macfarlane PW, Antzelevitch C, Haissaguerre M, Huikuri HV, Potse M, Rosso R, et al. The early repolarization pattern: a consensus paper. J Am Coll Cardiol. (2015) 66:470–7. doi: 10.1016/j.jacc.2015.05.033
- 22. Knilans BST. *Chou's Electrocardiography in Clinical Practice: Adult and Pediatric.* 6th ed. Philadelphia, PA: WB Saunders Company 2008.
- 23. Rautaharju PM, Surawicz B, Gettes LS, Bailey JJ, Childers R, Deal BJ, et al. AHA/ACCF/HRS recommendations for the standardization and interpretation of the electrocardiogram: part IV: the ST segment, T and U waves, and the QT interval: a scientific statement from the American Heart Association Electrocardiography and Arrhythmias Committee, Council on Clinical Cardiology; the American College of Cardiology Foundation; and the Heart Rhythm Society. Endorsed by the International Society for Computerized Electrocardiology. J Am Coll Cardiol. (2009) 53:982–91. doi: 10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.108.191096
- 24. Therneau TM, Lumley T. Package 'survival'. *R Top Doc.* (2015) 128:28–33.
- Lau B, Cole SR, Gange SJ. Competing risk regression models for epidemiologic data. Am J Epidemiol. (2009) 170:244–56. doi: 10.1093/aje/ kwp107

- Kassambara A, Kosinski M, Biecek P, Fabian S. Package 'survminer'. Drawing Survival Curves using 'ggplot2'(R package version 03 1). (2017).
- 27. Gray B, Gray MB, Gray R. The cmprsk package. *The comprehensive R Archive network*. (2004).
- Hess KR. Graphical methods for assessing violations of the proportional hazards assumption in Cox regression. *Stat Med.* (1995) 14:1707–23. doi: 10.1002/sim.4780141510
- D'Agostino RB, Nam BH. Evaluation of the performance of survival analysis models: discrimination and calibration measures. *Handbook Stat.* (2003) 23:1–25. doi: 10.1016/S0169-7161(03)23001-7
- Kang L, Chen W, Petrick NA, Gallas BD. Comparing two correlated C indices with right-censored survival outcome: a one-shot nonparametric approach. *Stat Med.* (2015) 34:685–703. doi: 10.1002/sim.6370
- Katholi RE, Couri DM. Left ventricular hypertrophy: major risk factor in patients with hypertension: update and practical clinical applications. *Int J Hypertens*. (2011) 2011:495349. doi: 10.4061/2011/495349
- Bang CN, Soliman EZ, Simpson LM, Davis BR, Devereux RB, Okin PM, et al. Electrocardiographic left ventricular hypertrophy predicts cardiovascular morbidity and mortality in hypertensive patients: the ALLHAT study. Am J Hypertens. (2017) 30:914–22. doi: 10.1093/ajh/hpx067
- Frohlich ED. Left ventricular hypertrophy as a risk factor. Cardiol Clin. (1986) 4:137–44. doi: 10.1016/S0733-8651(18)30642-8
- 34. Chan YH, Hai JJ, Lau KK, Li SW, Lau CP, Siu CW, et al. PR interval prolongation in coronary patients or risk equivalent: excess risk of ischemic stroke and vascular pathophysiological insights. *BMC Cardiovasc Disord*. (2017) 17:1–9. doi: 10.1186/s12872-017-0667-2
- 35. Vrtovec B, Delgado R, Zewail A, Thomas CD, Richartz BM, Radovancevic B. Prolonged QTc interval and high B-type natriuretic peptide levels together predict mortality in patients with advanced heart failure. *Circulation.* (2003) 107:1764–9. doi: 10.1161/01.CIR.0000057980.84624.95
- Magnani JW, Wang N, Nelson KP, Connelly S, Deo R, Rodondi N, et al. Electrocardiographic PR interval and adverse outcomes in older adults: the health, aging, and body composition study. *Circ Arrhythm Electrophysiol.* (2013) 6:84–90. doi: 10.1161/CIRCEP.112.975342
- Wellens HJ, Schwartz PJ, Lindemans FW, Buxton AE, Goldberger JJ, Hohnloser SH, et al. Risk stratification for sudden cardiac death: current status and challenges for the future. *Eur Heart J.* (2014) 35:1642– 51. doi: 10.1093/eurheartj/ehu176
- Waks JW, Sitlani CM, Soliman EZ, Kabir M, Ghafoori E, Biggs ML, et al. Global electric heterogeneity risk score for prediction of sudden cardiac death in the general population: the atherosclerosis risk in communities (ARIC) and cardiovascular health (CHS) studies. *Circulation.* (2016) 133:2222– 34. doi: 10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.116.021306
- 39. Das MK, Saha C, El Masry H, Peng J, Dandamudi G, Mahenthiran J, et al. Fragmented QRS on a 12-lead ECG: a predictor of mortality and cardiac events in patients with coronary artery disease. *Heart Rhythm.* (2007) 4:1385–92. doi: 10.1016/j.hrthm.2007. 06.024
- 40. Stavileci B, Cimci M, Ikitimur B, Barman HA, Ozcan S, Ataoglu E, et al. Significance and usefulness of narrow fragmented QRS complex on 12-lead electrocardiogram in acute ST-segment elevation myocardial infarction for

prediction of early mortality and morbidity. *Ann Noninvasive Electrocardiol.* (2014) 19:338-44. doi: 10.1111/anec.12133

- 41. Aro AL, Reinier K, Rusinaru C, Uy-Evanado A, Darouian N, Phan D, et al. Electrical risk score beyond the left ventricular ejection fraction: prediction of sudden cardiac death in the Oregon Sudden Unexpected Death Study and the Atherosclerosis Risk in Communities Study. *Eur Heart J.* (2017) 38:3017–25. doi: 10.1093/eurheartj/ehx331
- Reinier K, Narayanan K, Uy-Evanado A, Teodorescu C, Chugh H, Mack WJ, et al. Electrocardiographic markers and left ventricular ejection fraction have cumulative effects on Risk of Sudden Cardiac Death. *JACC Clin Electrophysiol.* (2015) 1:542–50. doi: 10.1016/j.jacep.2015.07.010
- Soliman EZ, Cammarata M, Li Y. Explaining the inconsistent associations of PR interval with mortality: the role of P-duration contribution to the length of PR interval. *Heart Rhythm.* (2014) 11:93–8. doi: 10.1016/j.hrthm.2013.10.003
- 44. Kalahasti V, Nambi V, Martin DO, Lam CT, Yamada D, Wilkoff BL, et al. QRS duration and prediction of mortality in patients undergoing risk stratification for ventricular arrhythmias. *Am J Cardiol.* (2003) 92:798– 803. doi: 10.1016/S0002-9149(03)00886-5
- Mizusawa Y, Horie M, Wilde AA. Genetic and clinical advances in congenital long QT syndrome. *Circ J.* (2014) 2014:CJ-14-0905. doi: 10.1253/circj.CJ-14-0905
- 46. Morita H, Watanabe A, Morimoto Y, Kawada S, Tachibana M, Nakagawa K, et al. Distribution and prognostic significance of fragmented QRS in patients with Brugada syndrome. *Circ Arrhythm Electrophysiol.* (2017) 10:e004765. doi: 10.1161/CIRCEP.116.004765
- Antzelevitch C, Yan G-X. J-wave syndromes: Brugada and early repolarization syndromes. *Heart Rhythm.* (2015) 12:1852– 66. doi: 10.1016/j.hrthm.2015.04.014
- Elhendy A, Modesto KM, Mahoney DW, Khandheria BK, Seward JB, Pellikka PA. Prediction of mortality in patients with left ventricular hypertrophy by clinical, exercise stress, and echocardiographic data. *J Am Coll Cardiol.* (2003) 41:129–35. doi: 10.1016/S0735-1097(02)02667-0

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's Note: All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2021 Lu, Chattopadhyay, Lu, Chuang, Yeh, Chang, Chen, Wu, Hsu, Chen, Tseng, Hsiung and Juang. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Comparison of the Association Between Arterial Stiffness Indices and Heart Failure in Patients With High Cardiovascular Risk: A Retrospective Study

Chan Joo Lee, Minjae Yoon, Jaehyung Ha, Jaewon Oh, Sungha Park, Sang-Hak Lee and Seok-Min Kang*

Division of Cardiology, Severance Hospital, Yonsei University College of Medicine, Seoul, South Korea

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Hack-Lyoung Kim, Seoul Metropolitan Government -Seoul National University Boramae Medical Center, South Korea

Reviewed by:

Jin-Sun Park, Ajou University, South Korea Gee-Hee Kim, The Catholic University of Korea, South Korea

> *Correspondence: Seok-Min Kang smkang@yuhs.ac

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Cardiovascular Epidemiology and Prevention, a section of the journal Frontiers in Cardiovascular Medicine

> Received: 24 September 2021 Accepted: 25 October 2021 Published: 15 November 2021

Citation:

Lee CJ, Yoon M, Ha J, Oh J, Park S, Lee S-H and Kang S-M (2021) Comparison of the Association Between Arterial Stiffness Indices and Heart Failure in Patients With High Cardiovascular Risk: A Retrospective Study.

Front. Cardiovasc. Med. 8:782849. doi: 10.3389/fcvm.2021.782849 **Objective:** Study findings of the relationship of each arterial stiffness index with incident heart failure (HF) are conflicting. We aimed to compare the association between the indices of arterial stiffness and the risk of HF.

Methods: We analysed 3,034 patients from a prospective cohort that enrolled patients with high cardiovascular risk. They underwent brachial-ankle pulse wave velocity (baPWV), brachial pulse pressure (PP), carotid-femoral pulse wave velocity (cfPWV), and central PP measurements.

Results: Over a median follow-up of 4.7 years (interquartile range, 3.4–5.8 years), 65 HF events occurred. The incidence rate of HF was 4.7 per 1,000 person-years [95% confidence interval (CI), 3.7–6.0]. There was no difference in baPWV in those with and without HF events $(1,561 \pm 401 \text{ and } 1,520 \pm 321 \text{ cm/s}$, respectively, P = 0.415); however, there was a significant difference in brachial PP (63.2 ± 16.9 vs. 52.3 ± 11.5 mMHg, P < 0.001), cfPWV (11.0 ± 3.1 vs. 9.4 ± 2.4 m/s, P < 0.001) and central PP (56.6 ± 19.9 vs. 42.9 ± 13.8 mmHg, P < 0.001). In the multivariable-adjusted model, brachial PP [hazards ratio (HR) per standard deviation unit (SDU), 1.48; 95% CI, 1.19–1.84, P < 0.001], cfPWV (HR per SDU, 1.29; 95% CI, 1.02–1.63, P = 0.032) and central PP (HR per SDU, 1.44; 95% CI, 1.17–1.78; P < 0.001) were associated with incident HF, but baPWV was not (HR per SDU, 0.83; 95% CI, 0.63–1.10; P = 0.198). In the receiver operating characteristic analysis, the area under the curve (AUC) of brachial PP (P < 0.001), cfPWV (P = 0.003) or central PP (P = 0.001) was larger than that of baPWV, and there was no difference in the AUCs of brachial PP, cfPWV and central PP.

Conclusion: Among arterial stiffness indices, brachial PWV was less associated with the risk of heart failure, and brachial PP and measures representing central hemodynamics were highly associated with incident HF.

Keywords: heart failure, arterial stiffness, central blood pressure, pulse wave velocity, retrospective study, prospective cohort, brachial pulse pressure

INTRODUCTION

It is estimated that there are 65.3 million people with heart failure (HF) worldwide, and the prevalence of HF is increasing (1). The prognosis of HF is very poor, and the survival rate at 5 years after HF diagnosis is only 45.5% (2). Despite the development of medications and devices for HF, the risk of death owing to HF remains high. Therefore, there is a need for a pre-emptive prevention strategy that appropriately selects patients at high risk of incident HF and controls risk factors.

The hemodynamic burden on the heart contributes to HF development (3). The heart is an organ that produces blood flow; however, it is affected by the pressure within the aorta, which is called ventricular-arterial coupling (4). A rise in afterload increases myocardial oxygen demand and causes myocardial wall thickening, and this long-term change has a detrimental effect on the left ventricle (LV), leading to symptomatic HF (5). Afterload is affected by complex factors such as pulsatile blood flow and the properties of blood vessels. In particular, an aorta with reduced elasticity has a low capacity as a reservoir for the pulsatile pressure of ventricular ejection and increases afterload (4). Therefore, arterial stiffness, which is a general term for reduced arterial elasticity, showed an association with the development of HF in previous studies (6, 7).

Arterial stiffness can be expressed in several ways. Carotidfemoral pulse wave velocity (cfPWV) and brachial-ankle pulse wave velocity (baPWV) are representative non-invasive measures of arterial stiffness; they are related to the occurrence of cardiovascular disease (CVD) and can be utilised for cardiovascular risk assessment (8, 9). Another index of arterial stiffness is pulse pressure (PP). Like brachial PP, central PP is closely related to CVD (10). Among these measures, brachial PP and cfPWV have been investigated as a predictor for incident HF (6, 11) but studies on other measures are lacking. Therefore, this study aimed to compare the association between the indices of arterial stiffness and the risk of HF.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Ethics Statements

The Institutional Review Board of the Yonsei University Health System Clinical Trial Center approved the study protocol (4-2013-0581), and written informed consent was obtained from all participants.

Study Design and Population

This retrospective study analysed participants of the Cardiovascular and Metabolic Disease Etiology Research Center-High Risk Cohort (CMERC-HI). Briefly, CMERC-HI is a prospective cohort study aimed at developing more specific preventive strategies for patients with a high risk of CVD (ClinicalTrials.gov ID: NCT02003781). The following patients were included in the cohort: high-risk patients with hypertension [estimated glomerular filtration rate (eGFR) > 60 mL/min/1.73 m² with target organ damage or eGFR \leq 60 mL/min/1.73 m²]; patients with diabetes mellitus with albuminuria; anuric patients with end-stage renal disease

who were undergoing dialysis; relatives of patients with acute myocardial infarction (men aged < 55 years; women aged < 65 years); patients with asymptomatic atherosclerotic CVD [abdominal aorta diameter \geq 3 cm or ankle-brachial index (ABI) < 0.9, carotid plaque or carotid intima-media thickness > 0.9 mm, asymptomatic old cerebrovascular accident, or > 30%stenosis in at least one major coronary artery]; patients with rheumatoid arthritis aged > 40 years and taking methotrexate and a steroid; patients with atrial fibrillation with a CHA2DS2-VASc score \geq 1; and kidney transplant recipients at >3months after transplantation. Persons aged > 20 years who met at least one of the inclusion criteria were enrolled. The exclusion criteria were as follows: a history of acute coronary syndrome, symptomatic coronary artery disease or symptomatic peripheral artery disease, or HF; a life expectancy of <6 months; pregnancy; or a history of contrast allergy and related adverse effects.

Central Hemodynamic Measurements, baPWV and Brachial Pulse Pressure

The central hemodynamic were evaluated using the SphygmoCor system (AtCor Medical, Sydney, Australia) with patients in the sitting position after 10 min of rest. A high-fidelity micromanometer (Millar Instruments, Houston, TX, USA) was used to record peripheral pressure waveforms from the radial arteries, as reported previously (12, 13). Radial artery waveforms were obtained from the patient's arm without an arteriovenous fistula. The SphygmoCor system obtains the ascending aortic pressure waveform from the radial artery waveform using its validated mathematical transfer function. The central systolic blood pressure (BP), diastolic BP, PP, augmentation pressure, forward wave amplitude, and augmentation index were acquired from the aortic pressure waveform analyses. Central PP was calculated as the difference between the systolic and diastolic BPs. cfPWV was measured as specified previously (14). Briefly, electrocardiogram and carotid/femoral pulse waves were obtained simultaneously to calculate the transit time using the foot-to-foot method. The distance travelled by the pulse wave was calculated by subtracting the sternal notchright carotid site from the right femoral site-sternal notch distances (14).

baPWV was measured using a volume-plethysmography device (OMRON, Tokyo, Japan). The patients were examined while resting in the supine position. Electrocardiographic electrodes were placed on both wrists, and cuffs were wrapped on both arms and ankles. Pulse volume waveforms at both brachial and posterior tibial arteries were recorded using a semiconductor pressure sensor after patients rested for at least 5 min. The heart rate was continuously recorded with flow and pressure tracings gated to the electrocardiogram, and baPWV was calculated automatically using time-phase analysis. The distance between the upper arm and ankle was estimated based on height. We used the average baPWV from right and left measurements in the analysis. Brachial pulse pressure was calculated using the systolic and diastolic blood pressures derived during baPWV measurement.

TABLE 1 The clinical characteristics of study participation	ants according to incident heart failure.
---	---

	Total (N = 3,034)	No incident HF ($N = 2,969$)	Incident HF (N = 65)	P-value
Age, years	59.2 ± 11.6	59.1 ± 11.6	61.4 ± 12.3	0.110
Men, N (%)	1,656 (54.6)	1,618 (54.5)	38 (58.5)	0.611
BMI, kg/m ²	25.1 ± 3.6	25.1 ± 3.6	24.7 ± 3.2	0.390
Hypertension, N (%)	2,534 (83.5)	2,474 (83.3)	60 (92.3)	0.155
Type 2 diabetes, N (%)	1,381 (45.5)	1,346 (45.4)	35 (53.8)	0.217
SBP, mmHg	128.3 ± 18.0	128.0 ± 17.7	141.3 ± 25.6	<0.001
DBP, mmHg	76.7 ± 10.7	76.8 ± 10.6	74.8 ± 14.2	0.285
Antihypertensive medications, N (%)	2,508 (82.7)	2,446 (82.4)	62 (95.4)	0.010
RASB, <i>N</i> (%)	1,935 (63.8)	1,891 (63.7)	44 (67.7)	0.594
CCB, N (%)	1,507 (49.7)	1,462 (49.3)	45 (69.2)	0.002
BB, N (%)	807 (26.6)	770 (25.9)	37 (56.9)	<0.001
Diuretics, N (%)	755 (24.9)	718 (24.2)	37 (56.9)	<0.001
Laboratory				
Hemoglobin, g/dL	13.3 ± 2.0	13.4 ± 2.0	11.5 ± 2.1	<0.001
TC, mg/dL	173.4 ± 40.2	173.3 ± 38.6	179.6 ± 85.4	0.558
HDL-C, mg/dL	49.5 ± 13.7	49.6 ± 13.6	42.2 ± 15.1	< 0.001
LDL-C, mg/dL	95.2 ± 33.1	95.0 ± 32.0	103.8 ± 66.5	0.314
TG, mg/dL	141.0 ± 91.0	141.2 ± 91.4	131.6 ± 72.1	0.315
eGFR, mL/min/1.73 m ²	68.5 ± 34.3	69.4 ± 33.8	28.8 ± 30.8	<0.001

HF, heart failure; BMI, body mass index; SBP, systolic blood pressure; DBP, diastolic blood pressure; RASB, renin angiotensin system blockers; CCB, calcium channel blockers; BB, beta blockers; TC, total cholesterol; HDL-C, high-density lipoprotein cholesterol; LDL-C, low-density lipoprotein cholesterol; TG, triglyceride; BUN, blood urea nitrogen; eGFR, estimated glomerular filtration rate.

Assessment of Heart Failure Outcomes

An HF event was identified by hospitalisations related to HF symptoms. HF diagnoses were adjudicated by a three-physician committee after extensive review of inpatient medical records using the following clinical criteria modified from the European Society of Cardiology definition (15): (1) HF with reduced ejection fraction (HFrEF) was defined as left ventricular ejection fraction (LVEF) \leq 40% on imaging study (echocardiography, technetium-99m sestamibi myocardial imaging, or cardiac magnetic resonance imaging) and plasma N-terminal pro-B-type natriuretic peptide (NT-proBNP) level \geq 600 pg/mL and (2) HF with preserved ejection fraction (HFpEF) was defined as LVEF > 40% and relaxation abnormality of the LV filling pattern on echocardiography and NT-proBNP level \geq 300 pg/mL. The date of onset was noted as the first date of hospitalisation owing to HFrEF or HFpEF.

Statistical Analysis

We divided study participants into two groups according to incident HF status. We used the *t*-test and chi-square test to compare continuous and categorical variables, respectively, between the two groups. Continuous variables are expressed as mean \pm standard deviation, and categorical variables are expressed as *n* (%).

Receiver operating characteristic (ROC) analysis was performed to identify the best cut-off values and assess the performance of baPWV, brachial PP, cfPWV, and central PP for predicting incident HF. We calculated the areas under the ROC curve (AUCs) for baPWV, brachial PP, cfPWV, and central PP and used the method of DeLong et al. to test the statistical significance of the differences between them (16). We defined the high-risk category as a value higher than the cut-off values of baPWV, brachial PP, cfPWV, and central PP. Kaplan-Meier survival curve analysis was used to assess the cumulative rate of incident HF according to high-risk categories based on baPWV, brachial PP, cfPWV, and central PP values. We used Cox proportional hazards regression analysis to assess the associations between categorical (high-risk categories) and continuous measures of arterial stiffness and incident HF using the univariable model, age- and sex-adjusted model, and multivariable model adjusted for age, sex, body mass index, antihypertensive medication usage, hemoglobin level, and eGFR. Statistical analyses were conducted using R software, version 4.0.4 (R Foundation for Statistical Computing, Vienna, Austria), assuming a threshold of significance at P < 0.05.

RESULTS

In total, 3,270 participants were enrolled from November 2013 to June 2018 at the Severance Hospital in Seoul, Republic of Korea. Among the participants, 236 did not undergo central hemodynamic measurements or baPWV measurement. Finally, 3,034 participants were included in the final analyses.

Over a median follow-up of 4.7 years (interquartile range, 3.4– 5.8 years), 65 HF events occurred, of which 11 were HFrEF and 54 were HFpEF. The incidence rate of HF was 4.7 [95% confidence interval (CI), 3.7–6.0] per 1,000 person-years. **Table 1** shows the baseline characteristics of all study participants. Among 3,034



participants, the average age was 59.2 \pm 11.6 years, 54.6% of the participants were men, and 83.5 and 45.5% had hypertension and diabetes, respectively. Participants with incident HF had higher systolic BP than those without incident HF, despite a higher rate of antihypertensive drug use. Based on the laboratory findings, we found that participants with incident HF had lower levels of hemoglobin and high-density lipoprotein cholesterol and lower eGFR than those without.

Results of the ROC curve analysis of the association between arterial stiffness measures and incident HF are shown in **Figure 1**. According to the ROC curve of baPWV, the AUC was 0.555 (95% CI, 0.474–0.636) and best cut-off value was 1,835 cm/s for prediction of incident HF. However, the AUCs of brachial PP, cfPWV and central PP were 0.700 (95% CI, 0.625–0.774), 0.663 (95% CI, 0.593–0.733) and 0.718 (95% CI, 0.650–0.787), respectively. The AUC of baPWV (P < 0.001),

cfPWV (P = 0.003) or central PP (P < 0.001) was larger than that of baPWV. There was no difference in the AUCs between brachial PP and cfPWV (P = 0.292), the AUCs between brachial PP and central PP (P = 0.445), and the AUCs between brachial PP and central PP (P = 0.145). The ROC curve analysis revealed that brachial PP of 55 mmHg, cfPWV of 8.8 m/s and central PP of 49 mmHg were cut-off values with the highest sensitivity and specificity for predicting incident HF.

Table 2 presents the arterial stiffness measures and central hemodynamic parameters according to incident HF. Although there was no difference in baPWV between the two groups, the proportion of participants who had baPWV \geq 1,835 cm/s was higher among those with incident HF than among those without incident HF. In contrast, brachial PP was significantly different between two groups. There a higher proportion of participants

TABLE 2 The arterial stiffness measures and central hemodyr	namic parameters according to incident heart failure.
---	---

	Total (N = 3,034)	No incident HF ($N = 2,969$)	Incident HF (N = 65)	P-value
baPWV, cm/s	1,521.1 ± 322.9	1,520.2 ± 321.0	1,561.3 ± 401.0	0.415
baPWV \geq 1,835 cm/s, <i>N</i> (%)	480 (15.8)	396 (13.3)	19 (29.2)	< 0.001
Brachial PP, mmHg	52.6 ± 11.7	52.3 ± 11.5	63.2 ± 16.9	< 0.001
Brachial PP \geq 55 mmHg, N (%)	1,126 (37.1)	1,083 (36.5)	43 (66.2)	< 0.001
cfPWV, m/s	9.5 ± 2.4	9.4 ± 2.4	11.0 ± 3.1	< 0.001
cfPWV \ge 8.8 m/s, N (%)	1,002 (33.0)	1,581 (53.3)	51 (78.5)	< 0.001
Central SBP, mmHg	118.8 ± 18.9	118.5 ± 18.6	132.8 ± 25.5	< 0.001
Central DBP, mmHg	75.6 ± 10.5	75.6 ± 10.5	76.2 ± 12.7	0.704
Augmentation index	27.1 ± 12.6	27.0 ± 12.6	29.8 ± 11.7	0.079
Central PP, mmHg	43.2 ± 14.1	42.9 ± 13.8	56.6 ± 19.9	< 0.001
Central PP \geq 49 mmHg, N (%)	793 (26.1)	818 (27.6)	43 (66.2)	< 0.001

HF, heart failure; baPWV, brachial ankle pulse wave velocity; cfPWV, carotid femoral pulse wave velocity; PP, pulse pressure.

with brachial PP \geq 55 mmHg among participants with incident HF than among those without HF.

DISCUSSION

In terms of central hemodynamic parameters, cfPWV was significantly higher in participants with incident HF than in those without incident HF. The proportion of participants with cfPWV ≥ 8.8 m/s was also higher among those with incident HF than among those without incident HF. Additionally, participants with incident HF had higher central PP than those without incident HF. There was a higher proportion of participants with central PP ≥ 49 mmHg among participants with incident HF than among those without HF.

Participants with high-risk category of arterial stiffness were older, had higher rates of diabetes, higher blood pressure, and more reduced renal function than participant with low-risk category (**Supplementary Tables 1–4**). We analysed the associations of high-risk categories of arterial stiffness with incident HF. In the unadjusted analyses, baPWV \geq 1,835 cm/s, brachial PP \geq 55 mmHg, cfPWV \geq 8.8 m/s, and central PP \geq 49 mmHg were associated with the risk of incident HF (all, P < 0.05; **Figure 2**; **Table 3**). In the age- and sex-adjustment model, baPWV \geq 1,835 cm/s, brachial PP \geq 55 mmHg, cfPWV \geq 8.8 m/s, and higher central PP \geq 49 mmHg were associated with incident HF (all, P < 0.05; **Table 3**). There was significant association of cfPWV \geq 8.8 m/s and central PP \geq 49 mmHg with incident HF even after adjusting for additional covariates, except baPWV \geq 1,835 cm/s and brachial PP \geq 55 mmHg (**Table 3**).

We analysed the association between arterial stiffness measures as continuous variables and incident HF. In the unadjusted models, brachial PP, cfPWV and central PP were significantly associated with the risk of incident HF, but baPWV was not. These associations were slightly attenuated but remained in the age- and sex-adjustment model and in the additional adjustment model (**Table 3**). Additionally, we performed a sensitivity analysis in participants with ABI > 0.9 because baPWV may not be reliable in participants with significant peripheral artery stenosis. In this analysis, baPWV was not associated with the risk of HF, and cfPWV showed a weak association (**Supplementary Table 5**).

In this study, brachial PP, cfPWV and central PP were higher in those with incident HF than in those without incident HF, but baPWV was not different between the two groups. However, there were more participants with high-risk category of each arterial stiffness measure among those with incident HF than among those without incident HF. When several covariates were adjusted, cfPWV \geq 8.8 m/s and central PP \geq 49 mmHg were significantly associated with incident HF. In previous studies, baPWV > 1,800 cm/s, brachial PP > 55 mmHg, cfPWV > 10 m/s, and central PP > 50 mmHg were defined as high risk for cardiovascular events (10, 17-19), and our results were not markedly different from them. As a continuous variable for each index, the risk of incident HF increased as brachial PP, cfPWV and central PP increased, except for baPWV. Therefore, through this study, we revealed that arterial stiffness is an independent risk factor for HF, and among the indices of arterial stiffness, measures representing central hemodynamics and brachial PP were more relevant for incident HF than baPWV.

cfPWV has been studied considerably in Europe and the United States, and a significant amount of clinical data have been accumulated; thus, it is considered a gold-standard measurement of arterial stiffness (20). In contrast, baPWV has been mainly studied in Asia, especially Japan (21). Although baPWV lacks large-scale and long-term study data compared to cfPWV, it has been extensively studied recently. The two measures differ methodologically. In the case of cfPWV, the carotid and femoral artery pulses are measured using tonometry and calculated using the time difference between the two pulses. In contrast, for baPWV, the pulses of the brachial artery and the ankle artery are measured, and the time difference between the two pulses is used to calculate pulse wave velocity (PWV). Therefore, cfPWV is considered to represent aortic stiffness, whereas baPWV represents both aortic stiffness and peripheral arterial stiffness (22). In a community-based cohort study of 2,287 patients, cfPWV and baPWV showed a strong positive association, and the two indices were nearly equivalent for predicting the presence of coronary artery disease and stroke (22). Nevertheless, the



TABLE 3	The association between arterial stiffness measures and incident heart failure.
---------	---

	Univariable model		Age- and sex-adjusted		Multivariable model	
	HR (95% CI)	P-value	HR (95% CI)	P-value	HR (95% CI)	P-value
Categorical variables						
$baPWV \ge 1,835 \text{ cm/s}$	2.69 (1.57-4.59)	< 0.001	2.54 (1.44-4.48)	0.001	1.48 (0.82–2.67)	0.197
Brachial PP \geq 55 mmHg	3.39 (2.03–5.67)	< 0.001	3.43 (2.02–5.82)	< 0.001	1.73 (0.95–3.14)	0.073
cfPWV \geq 8.8 m/s	3.21 (1.78–5.80)	< 0.001	3.18 (1.70–5.93)	< 0.001	2.01 (1.02–3.95)	0.043
Central PP \geq 49 mmHg	4.86 (2.91-8.13)	< 0.001	5.15 (2.30-8.85)	< 0.001	3.07 (1.68–5.64)	<0.001
Continuous variables*						
baPWV, cm/s	1.13 (0.90–1.43)	0.293	1.06 (0.82-1.37)	0.644	0.83 (0.63–1.10)	0.198
Brachial PP, mmHg	1.92 (1.62–2.28)	< 0.001	1.93 (1.62–2.29)	< 0.001	1.48 (1.19–1.84)	<0.001
cfPWV, m/s	1.62 (1.36–1.93)	< 0.001	1.63 (1.35–1.97)	< 0.001	1.29 (1.02–1.63)	0.032
Central PP, mmHg	1.85 (1.57–2.17)	<0.001	1.88 (1.59–2.22)	<0.001	1.44 (1.17–1.78)	<0.001

*HR for incident HF expressed per standard deviation increment in each measure. SD for each measure were as follows: baPWV SD = 322.9 cm/s, brachial PP SD = 11.7 mmHg, cfPWV SD = 2.4 m/s, central PP SD = 14.1 mmHg.

Multivariable model adjusted for age, sex, body mass index, diabetes, mean blood pressure, hypertensive medication usage, hemoglobin level, and estimated glomerular filtration rate. HR, hazard ratio; Cl, confidence interval; baPWV, brachial ankle pulse wave velocity; cfPWV, carotid femoral pulse wave velocity; PP, pulse pressure; SD, standard deviation. relationship between HF and arterial stiffness has been studied for only cfPWV.

However, a recent study on the relationship of baPWV with LV remodelling and diastolic dysfunction was published. In 202 untreated hypertensive patients, baPWV was significantly associated with parameters of LV remodelling and diastolic function, and it predicted diastolic dysfunction well (23). Although this study did not examine the association of baPWV with HF, it suggests that baPWV contributes to the development of HF, as LV remodelling and diastolic dysfunction in hypertensive patients are considered to be the first steps leading to HF.

Our study showed that indices such as cfPWV and central PP related to central hemodynamics were more closely related to HF than baPWV. This is probably because cfPWV or central PP is a representative index that better represents the hemodynamic burden on the LV in the pathophysiologic aspect of the development of HF. In a small study, central systolic BP and central PP were more strongly associated with LV diastolic dysfunction than baPWV (24).

Study findings on the relationship between central hemodynamic parameters and incident HF are conflicting (6, 7, 25). In Connie et al.'s study, both cfPWV and central PP were associated with incident HF in the age- and sex-adjusted model, but there was no statistical significance in the association between central PP and incident HF in a multivariable model that included several cardiovascular risk factors (6). In contrast, in our study, the association between central PP and incident HF was clear even in the model adjusted for multiple covariates. Connie et al. analysed the Framingham cohort study sample, whereas the cohort used in our study was hospital-based and had a relatively higher risk of CVD than the Framingham cohort. This can be supported by the fact that our study cohort had a higher rate of antihypertensive drug use and a higher prevalence of diabetes, although their age was younger than that of the Framingham cohort.

It is unclear whether central PP or cfPWV is more predictive of the occurrence of CVD. Although PP is considered a surrogate marker of arterial stiffness, aortic PWV and peripheral pressure wave reflection are the two main determinants of central PP. Although one study showed that both central PP and cfPWV were associated with renal microvascular damage, in a model that considered both, only central PP was an independent factor for determining changes in renal hemodynamics (26). There is often a mismatch between PP and PWV, and the Framingham offspring cohort analysed the relative contribution of PP and PWV to CVD. Patients with high central PP and high cfPWV had the highest cardiovascular risk. However, cfPWV was more likely to be involved in left ventricular hypertrophy and incident CVD than central PP (27). In our study, central PP showed a significant association with the risk of HF in both the categorical variable analysis model and the continuous variable analysis model. In contrast, cfPWV showed an association in the continuous variable model. Since there was no difference in the AUC of the ROC curves for incident HF in cfPWV and central PP, it is difficult to conclude which of the two indices is superior for predicting HF even in our study.

Brachial PP is the simplest measure of arterial stiffness. The association between brachial PP and the risk of HF has been known in the elderly population (11). In our study, brachial PP showed a close relationship with incident HF, and the AUC value for incident HF in brachial PP was comparable to that of cfPWV or central PP. Although brachial PP and baPWV are highly correlated indices (28), it was confirmed through this study that brachial PP is a superior index for predicting heart failure compared to baPWV. It may be because PP well reflects the afterload along with arterial stiffness. Since central aorta is located close to the target organ, it is thought that central PP has a stronger effect on the target organ damage and the development of cardiovascular disease than brachial PP (29). However, in our study, brachial PP was associated with the risk of HF to a degree very similar to that of central PP. This may be due to the characteristics of our study participants. Pressure amplification (peripheral/central pulse pressure ratio) is high in younger people, but pressure amplification is reduced in older people or people with advanced arterial stiffness (30).

This study had some limitations. First, since this cohort mainly included hypertensive or diabetic patients with target organ damage, and asymptomatic atherosclerotic CVD, the risk of cardiovascular disease was higher than that of general population (31, 32). The 10-year atherosclerotic CVD risk calculated by the pooled cohort equation was 15% on average. Therefore, the results of our study must be cautiously applied to the general population. In particular, most of those who progressed to HF had poor renal function at baseline. It seems to be natural because chronic kidney disease is an independent risk factor for HF (33). Nevertheless, this study showed that cfPWV and central PP were associated with the development of HF in the multivariable model including renal function, which is similar to previous findings (7). Second, despite the follow-up period of \sim 4 years, the number of individuals who developed HF was smaller than expected. This may be because we limited incident HF events to only HF hospitalisation to clarify the adjudication through the retrospective chart review. Heart failure is a clinical syndrome and its definition is ambiguous and not standardised. Therefore, we used modified criteria with an increased cut-off for NT-proBNP levels in the European Society of Cardiology definition (15). Because the NT-proBNP level supporting hospitalisation for heart failure is presented as 300 pg/mL in the European Society of Cardiology position paper (34). Third, as this hospital-based cohort study recruited patients from a single tertiary centre, most of the study individuals regularly visited outpatient clinics and were being managed for underlying cardiovascular risk factors. Although this study could not reflect the natural relationship between arterial stiffness measures and incident HF, its results are valuable in realworld clinical practise and applicable to patients with high cardiovascular risk.

In conclusion, among arterial stiffness indices, brachial PP, cfPWV, and central PP were better predictors of HF than baPWV. Brachial PP or central hemodynamic measures may help in risk stratification for the development of HF in patients at high cardiovascular risk.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The raw data supporting the conclusions of this article will be made available by the authors, without undue reservation.

ETHICS STATEMENT

The studies involving human participants were reviewed and approved by Yonsei University Health System Clinical Trial Center. The patients/participants provided their written informed consent to participate in this study.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

CJL: conceptualisation, funding acquisition, and writing—original draught. MY, JH, and SP: data curation. SP, S-HL, and S-MK: supervision. JO and S-MK: validation.

REFERENCES

- 1. Groenewegen A, Rutten FH, Mosterd A, Hoes AW. Epidemiology of heart failure. *Eur J Heart Fail*. (2020) 22:1342–56. doi: 10.1002/ejhf.1858
- Taylor CJ, Ordóñez-Mena JM, Roalfe AK, Lay-Flurrie S, Jones NR, Marshall T, et al. Trends in survival after a diagnosis of heart failure in the United Kingdom 2000-2017: population based cohort study. *Bmj.* (2019) 364:1223. doi: 10.1136/bmj.1223
- 3. Tanai E, Frantz S. Pathophysiology of heart failure. *Compr Physiol.* (2015) 6:187–214. doi: 10.1002/cphy.c140055
- 4. Ikonomidis I, Aboyans V, Blacher J, Brodmann M, Brutsaert DL, Chirinos JA, et al. The role of ventricular-arterial coupling in cardiac disease and heart failure: assessment, clinical implications and therapeutic interventions. A consensus document of the European Society of Cardiology Working Group on Aorta & Peripheral Vascular Diseases, European Association of Cardiovascular Imaging, and Heart Failure Association. *Eur J Heart Fail.* (2019) 21:402–24. doi: 10.1002/ejhf.1436
- 5. Borlaug BA, Kass DA. Ventricular-vascular interaction in heart failure. *Heart Fail Clin.* (2008) 4:23–36. doi: 10.1016/j.hfc.2007.10.001
- Tsao CW, Lyass A, Larson MG, Levy D, Hamburg NM, Vita JA, et al. Relation of central arterial stiffness to incident heart failure in the community. *J Am Heart Assoc.* (2015) 4:e002189. doi: 10.1161/JAHA.115.002189
- Chirinos JA, Khan A, Bansal N, Dries DL, Feldman HI, Ford V, et al. Arterial stiffness, central pressures, and incident hospitalized heart failure in the chronic renal insufficiency cohort study. *Circ Heart Fail.* (2014) 7:709–16. doi: 10.1161/CIRCHEARTFAILURE.113.001041
- Podolec P, Kopeć G, Podolec J, Wilkołek P, Krochin M, Rubiś P, et al. Aortic pulse wave velocity and carotid-femoral pulse wave velocity: similarities and discrepancies. *Hypertens Res.* (2007) 30:1151–8. doi: 10.1291/hypres. 30.1151
- Kim HL, Lim WH, Seo JB, Kim SH, Zo JH, Kim MA. Prognostic value of arterial stiffness according to the cardiovascular risk profiles. *J Hum Hypertens*. (2020) doi: 10.1038/s41371-020-00441-z. [Epub ahead of print].
- Roman MJ, Devereux RB, Kizer JR, Okin PM, Lee ET, Wang W, et al. High central pulse pressure is independently associated with adverse cardiovascular outcome the strong heart study. J Am Coll Cardiol. (2009) 54:1730–4. doi: 10.1016/j.jacc.2009.05.070
- Chae CU, Pfeffer MA, Glynn RJ, Mitchell GF, Taylor JO, Hennekens CH. Increased pulse pressure and risk of heart failure in the elderly. *JAMA*. (1999) 281:634–9. doi: 10.1001/jama.281.7.634
- Weber T, Auer J, O'Rourke MF, Kvas E, Lassnig E, Berent R, et al. Arterial stiffness, wave reflections, and the risk of coronary artery disease. *Circulation*. (2004) 109:184–9. doi: 10.1161/01.CIR.0000105767.94169.E3

S-MK: writing—review and editing. All authors contributed to the article and approved the submitted version.

FUNDING

This work was supported by the National Research Foundation of Korea grant funded by the Korean government (MSIT) (Grant Number 2020R1C1C1013627).

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We would like to thank Editage (www.editage.co.kr) for English language editing.

SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fcvm. 2021.782849/full#supplementary-material

- Weber T, O'Rourke MF, Ammer M, Kvas E, Punzengruber C, Eber B. Arterial stiffness and arterial wave reflections are associated with systolic and diastolic function in patients with normal ejection fraction. *Am J Hypertens.* (2008) 21:1194–202. doi: 10.1038/ajh.2008.277
- Rajzer MW, Wojciechowska W, Klocek M, Palka I, Brzozowska-Kiszka M, Kawecka-Jaszcz K. Comparison of aortic pulse wave velocity measured by three techniques: Complior, SphygmoCor and Arteriograph. J Hypertens. (2008) 26:2001–7. doi: 10.1097/HJH.0b013e32830a4a25
- 15. Ponikowski P, Voors AA, Anker SD, Bueno H, Cleland JGF, Coats AJS, et al. 2016 ESC Guidelines for the diagnosis treatment of acute chronic heart failure: the task force for the diagnosis treatment of acute chronic heart failure of the European Society of Cardiology (ESC) Developed with the special contribution of the Heart Failure Association (HFA) of the ESC. *Eur Heart J.* (2016) 37:2129–200. doi: 10.1093/eurheartj/ehw128
- DeLong ER, DeLong DM, Clarke-Pearson DL. Comparing the areas under two or more correlated receiver operating characteristic curves: a nonparametric approach. *Biometrics*. (1988) 44:837–45. doi: 10.2307/2531595
- Williams B, Mancia G, Spiering W, Agabiti Rosei E, Azizi M, Burnier M, et al. 2018 ESC/ESH Guidelines for the management of arterial hypertension. *Eur Heart J.* (2018) 39:3021–104. doi: 10.1097/HJH.000000000001940
- Munakata M. Brachial-ankle pulse wave velocity in the measurement of arterial stiffness: recent evidence and clinical applications. *Curr Hypertens Rev.* (2014) 10:49–57. doi: 10.2174/157340211001141111160957
- Asmar R, Vol S, Brisac AM, Tichet J, Topouchian J. Reference values for clinic pulse pressure in a nonselected population. *Am J Hypertens*. (2001) 14:415–8. doi: 10.1016/S0895-7061(01)01284-5
- Determinants of pulse wave velocity in healthy people and in the presence of cardiovascular risk factors: 'establishing normal and reference values'. *Eur Heart J.* (2010) 31:2338–50. doi: 10.1093/eurheartj/ehq165
- 21. Townsend RR. Arterial stiffness: recommendations and standardization. Pulse. (2017) 4 (Suppl. 1):3–7. doi: 10.1159/000448454
- 22. Tanaka H, Munakata M, Kawano Y, Ohishi M, Shoji T, Sugawara J, et al. Comparison between carotid-femoral and brachial-ankle pulse wave velocity as measures of arterial stiffness. *J Hypertens*. (2009) 27:2022–7. doi: 10.1097/HJH.0b013e32832e94e7
- Kwak S, Kim HL, In M, Lim WH, Seo JB, Kim SH, et al. Associations of Brachial-Ankle pulse wave velocity with left ventricular geometry and diastolic function in untreated hypertensive patients. *Front Cardiovasc Med.* (2021) 8:647491. doi: 10.3389/fcvm.2021.647491
- Kim HL, Lim WH, Seo JB, Kim SH, Zo ZH, Kim MA. The comparison of the impact of arterial stiffness and central pressure on left ventricular geometry and diastolic function. *Clin Hypertens.* (2019) 25:18. doi: 10.1186/s40885-019-0125-9

- Pandey A, Khan H, Newman AB, Lakatta EG, Forman DE, Butler J, et al. Arterial stiffness and risk of overall heart failure, heart failure with preserved ejection fraction, and heart failure with reduced ejection fraction: the health ABC study (health, aging, and body composition). *Hypertension*. (2017) 69:267–74. doi: 10.1161/HYPERTENSIONAHA.116.08327
- Hashimoto J, Ito S. Central pulse pressure and aortic stiffness determine renal hemodynamics: pathophysiological implication for microalbuminuria in hypertension. *Hypertension*. (2011) 58:839–46. doi: 10.1161/HYPERTENSIONAHA.111. 177469
- Niiranen TJ, Kalesan B, Mitchell GF, Vasan RS. Relative contributions of pulse pressure and arterial stiffness to cardiovascular disease. *Hypertension*. (2019) 73:712–7. doi: 10.1161/HYPERTENSIONAHA.118.12289
- 28. Hu L, Zhang Y, Huang X, Song Y, Qin X, Wang B, et al. Associations between blood pressure indices and brachial-ankle pulse wave velocity in treated hypertensive adults: results from the China stroke primary prevention trial (CSPPT). *Sci Rep.* (2019) 9:8178. doi: 10.1038/s41598-019-44740-z
- Kim HL, Weber T. Pulsatile hemodynamics and coronary artery disease. Korean Circ J. (2021). doi: 10.4070/kcj.2021.0227. [Epub ahead of print].
- Angeli F, Reboldi G, Trapasso M, Aita A, Verdecchia P. Gathering evidence on the prognostic role of central blood pressure in hypertension. *Hypertens Res.* (2018) 41:865–8. doi: 10.1038/s41440-018-0108-3
- Vernooij JW, van der Graaf Y, Nathoe HM, Bemelmans RH, Visseren FL, Spiering W. Hypertensive target organ damage and the risk for vascular events and all-cause mortality in patients with vascular disease. *J Hypertens*. (2013) 31:492–99. doi: 10.1097/HJH.0b013e32835cd3cd
- Viberti G. Etiology and prognostic significance of albuminuria in diabetes. Diabetes Care. (1988) 11:840–5. doi: 10.2337/diacare.11.10.840

- Dhingra R, Gaziano JM, Djoussé L. Chronic kidney disease and the risk of heart failure in men. *Circ Heart Fail.* (2011) 4:138–44. doi: 10.1161/CIRCHEARTFAILURE.109.899070
- 34. Bozkurt B, Coats AJS, Tsutsui H, Abdelhamid CM, Adamopoulos S, Albert N, et al. Universal definition and classification of heart failure: a report of the Heart Failure Society of America, Heart Failure Association of the European Society of Cardiology, Japanese Heart Failure Society and Writing Committee of the Universal Definition of Heart Failure: Endorsed by the Canadian Heart Failure Society, Heart Failure Association of India, Cardiac Society of Australia and New Zealand, and Chinese Heart Failure Association. *Eur J Heart Fail.* (2021) 23:352–80. doi: 10.1002/ejhf.2115

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's Note: All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2021 Lee, Yoon, Ha, Oh, Park, Lee and Kang. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Anticoagulation Control in Different Ethnic Groups Receiving Vitamin K Antagonist for Stroke Prevention in Atrial Fibrillation

Nur Azyyati Zawawi¹, Izzati Abdul Halim Zaki^{1,2}, Long Chiau Ming³, Hui Poh Goh³ and Hanis Hanum Zulkifly^{1,2*}

¹ Department of Pharmacy Practice, Fakulti Farmasi, Universiti Teknologi MARA (UiTM), Bandar Puncak Alam, Malaysia, ² Cardiology Therapeutics Research Group, Universiti Teknologi MARA, Bandar Puncak Alam, Malaysia, ³ Pengiran Anak Puteri Rashidah Sa'adatul Bolkiah (PAPRSB) Institute of Health Sciences, Universiti Brunei Darussalam, Gadong, Brunei

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Gen-Min Lin, Hualien Armed Forces General Hospital, Taiwan

Reviewed by:

Chien-Yi Hsu, Taipei Medical University Hospital, Taiwan James T. H. Teo, King's College Hospital NHS Foundation Trust, United Kingdom

> *Correspondence: Hanis Hanum Zulkifly hanish2984@uitm.edu.my

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Cardiovascular Epidemiology and Prevention, a section of the journal Frontiers in Cardiovascular Medicine

> Received: 05 July 2021 Accepted: 18 October 2021 Published: 16 November 2021

Citation:

Zawawi NA, Abdul Halim Zaki I, Ming LC, Goh HP and Zulkifly HH (2021) Anticoagulation Control in Different Ethnic Groups Receiving Vitamin K Antagonist for Stroke Prevention in Atrial Fibrillation. Front. Cardiovasc. Med. 8:736143. doi: 10.3389/fcvm.2021.736143 Vitamin K antagonist such as warfarin reduces the risk of stroke in atrial fibrillation (AF) patients. Since warfarin has a narrow therapeutic index, its administration needs to be regularly monitored to avoid any adverse clinical outcomes such as stroke and bleeding. The quality of anticoagulation control with warfarin therapy can be measured by using time in therapeutic range (TTR). This review focuses on the prevalence of AF, quality of anticoagulation control (TTR) and adverse clinical outcome in AF patients within different ethnic groups receiving warfarin therapy for stroke prevention. A literature search was conducted in Embase and PubMed using keywords of "prevalence," "atrial fibrillation," "stroke prevention," "oral anticoagulants," "warfarin," "ethnicities," "race" "time in therapeutic range," "adverse clinical outcome," "stroke, bleeding." Articles published by 1st February 2020 were included. Forty-one studies were included in the final review consisting of AF prevalence (n = 14 studies), time in the rapeutic range (n = 18 studies), adverse clinical outcome (n = 9 studies) within different ethnic groups. Findings indicate that higher prevalence of AF but better anticoagulation control among the Whites as compared to other ethnicities. Of note, non-whites had higher risk of strokes and bleeding outcomes while on warfarin therapy. Addressing disparities in prevention and healthcare resource allocation could potentially improve AF-related outcomes in minorities.

Keywords: atrial fibrillation, ethnicity, time in therapeutic range (TTR), adverse clinical outcomes, anticoagulant

INTRODUCTION

Atrial fibrillation (AF) is an atrial tachyarrhythmia that has an uncoordinated atrial activation, with consequent atrial mechanical function deterioration (1). Based on the latest European Society of Cardiology Guidelines, AF had remained one of the world's main causes of stroke, heart failure, sudden death and cardiovascular disease (2). The prevalence of AF has been increasing throughout the world affecting 8 million people in Europe and this is expected to increase 2-3-fold by 2030 (3). Older age, male sex, diabetes, and ischemic heart disease are factors associated with AF diagnosis (4). The use of Vitamin K antagonist (VKA) in AF patients is associated with a reduction in the risk of thromboembolic complications when time in therapeutic range (TTR) >70% is achieved (5). TTR is the time spent within the therapeutic range of INR (2.0–3.0) (6). Patients with TTR \geq

70% are considered to have a well-controlled warfarin therapy while those with TTR \leq 70% are considered as poorly controlled warfarin therapy (6). Current research suggests that high TTR in patients treated with warfarin for AF correlates with better patient outcomes (6). However, challenges arise in identifying patients who are likely to achieve and maintain therapeutic INR as well as good anticoagulation control. The quality of anticoagulation control can be influenced by many factors. Ethnicity has been established as one of the factors that might

impact anticoagulation control (7). A clinical scoring system, the SAMe-TT₂R₂ score was developed in 2013 that presents the most common clinical and demographic factors that might influence anticoagulation control in AF patients (7) and non-white ethnicity is included in this scoring system. The score can be used to aid decision making by identifying those patients who would probably do well when treated with VKA (achieving a high TTR, >65%) or, conversely, those who would need additional interventions to achieve good INR control or



to be initiated on/switched to a non-VKA oral anticoagulant (NOAC) (7).

Stroke is a long-term complication related to AF when effective measures of stroke prevention is not taken (2). Stroke tends to be more severe with a higher recurrence in AF patients reaching 6.9% compared to 4.7% in patients with stroke without atrial fibrillation (2). The CHA2DS2-VASc score, a well-validated score has been used worldwide to identify AF patients' risk factors of stroke and the need for oral anticoagulation therapy. Patients with a low risk factor of stroke from the CHA2DS2-VASc (CHA2DS2-VASc 0 in male and 1 in female) do not require antithrombotic treatment, while patients with risk factors for strokes (i.e., CHA2DS2-VASc of 1 or more for males and 2 or more for females) require oral anticoagulation therapy to prevent the risk of stroke (2). Vitamin K antagonist (e.g., warfarin) is one of the effective oral anticoagulants (OAC) that can be used to reduce the risk of stroke from AF by 64% (8). Nonetheless, bleeding risk is a major concern for AF patients taking warfarin therapy. Uncontrolled monitoring of warfarin therapy is associated with major bleeding in AF patients (9, 10). The risk of bleeding can be measured by using the HAS-BLED scoring system where a risk of bleeding \geq 3 indicates high-risk bleeding and a score of <3 indicates low risk of bleeding (2).

The prevalence of AF, quality of anticoagulation and adverse clinical outcome among different ethnic groups varies and was seen to be poor among non-white ethnicities. Hence, this is the first review that reports on the prevalence of AF, the quality of anticoagulation control (TTR) and adverse clinical outcome among different ethnic groups receiving warfarin therapy for stroke prevention.

METHOD

A literature search was conducted on Embase and PubMed using keywords of "prevalence," "atrial fibrillation," "stroke prevention," "oral anticoagulants," "warfarin," "ethnicities," "race" "time in therapeutic range," "adverse clinical outcome," "stroke, bleeding." Articles published by 1st February 2020 were included. Given the lack of large scale RCTs in this population, evidence from prospective and retrospective studies were incorporated. Besides, they serve as "real-world" evidence on oral anticoagulant (OAC) use in AF patients with different ethnicities. Forty-one studies were included in the final review consisting of AF prevalence (n = 14 studies), time in therapeutic range (n = 18 studies), adverse clinical outcome (n = 9 studies) within different ethnic groups (Figure 1).

AF AMONG DIFFERENT ETHNIC GROUPS

The prevalence of AF differs between each ethnics group. **Table 1** represents 14 studies (11–24) on the prevalence of AF based on different ethnic groups. According to all studies, White people have the highest prevalence of AF compared to Afro-Caribbean, Asian, Hispanic and others ranging from 1.2% (12) to 29% (19).

Only 3 studies (11, 22, 24) investigated AF diagnosis within the Hispanics ranging from 2.6 to 7.8%. While eight other studies (11-13, 15, 18, 20, 22, 24) reported on AF prevalence within Asians ranging from 0.05 to 10.1%. There was only one study (24) reported prevalence of AF among Native American (4.4%) and Pacific Islandar/Hawaiian (4.6%) and another study (15) which reported the prevalence of AF in Malaysia according to its ethnic groups with Malay (0.77%), Chinese (0.05%), others (0.06%). Besides, a study by Shavadia et al. (25) also reported that Asian ethnicity has been associated with considerably lower AF rates compared to White ethnicity. Differences in clinically detected AF among different ethnic group might be evident. It could reflect the variations in clinical recognition of AF, perception of AF symptoms or access to health care, the limited participation of minorities in trials and clinical studies for AF; or also due to difference in the completeness of clinical assessment when patients are presented with AF symptoms (11).

TIME IN THERAPEUTIC RANGE AMONG WARFARIN USERS WITHIN DIFFERENT ETHNIC GROUPS

Time within the therapeutic range (TTR) is used to evaluate anticoagulation control in patients on warfarin therapy for stroke prevention in AF. TTR has a significant impact on patient outcomes such as stroke and mortality (6, 26). As shown in **Table 2**, most of the studies used TTR \geq 70 as their cut-off point indicating good anticoagulant control in AF patients. Moreover, there were also other studies (30, 32) that used TTR \geq 60 and TTR \geq 65 as their cut-off point to indicate good anticoagulant control among their AF patients.

Among the 18 studies (9, 26-42) from the findings, eight studies (27, 28, 32, 33, 37-39, 42) stated TTR among each specific ethnic groups in their population and the other 10 studies (9, 29-31, 34-37, 40, 41) only mentioned the TTR in their overall population (whites, Asians). So far, in Malaysia, there is no study being conducted that focused on TTR among different ethnic groups. However, a study by Yap et al. (35) at Malaysia's National Heart Institute reported only 53.2% of their overall patients had a TTR \geq 70. Furthermore, in one Singaporean study (33), Chinese patients were reported to have higher mean TTR than Malays with 58.7 and 55.2%, respectively. One study in China (36) showed the percentage of people with TTR \geq 70 was only 10.7% while TTR \leq 70% was 89.3% which indicated poor anticoagulation control of warfarin therapy in both countries. Interestingly, Nguyen et al. (28) also reported lower TTR among their 512 Indigenous vs. nonindigenous Australian patients with AF [40 (29) vs. 50 (31); p = 0.006]. Based on the previous study by Golwala et al. (37) black individuals had lower median TTRs (59%) than Hispanic (62%) and white (68%) participants; consistent with findings from the sub study of IMPACT trial (38). In relation to a previous study by Zulkifly et al. (27) the researchers also found that the quality of anticoagulant control differs based on ethnicity whereby South Asians and Afro-Caribbeans had poor

TABLE 1 | Prevalence of AF by ethnicity.

Country	References	a) Study design	Prevalence (%)					
		b) Follow-up c) Sample size						
			White	Black	Asian	Hispanic	Others	
JS	Heckbert et al. (11)	a) Cross sectional b) 14.4 years c) 1,556	11.3	6.6	9.9 - Chinese	7.8	-	
ondon	Mathur et al. (12)	a) Cross sectional b) 3 years c) 6,292	1.2	0.4	0.2 - South Asian	-	-	
ingland	Gillot et al. (13)	a) Observational b) N/A c) 277,218	2.4	-	0.4 - South Asian	-	-	
JS	Magnani et al. (14)	a) Prospective b) 6.2 years c) 15,080	8.1	5.8	-	-	-	
Malaysia	Lim et al. (15)	a) Prospective b) 3 years c) 10,805	-	-	0.77 - Malay 0.05- Chinese 0.06 - Other	-		
California, Florida, New York	Kamel et al. (16)	a) Retrospective	25.5	21.4	-	-	-	
		b) 4 years c) 101,773						
Vashington	Jensen et al. (17)	a) Prospective b) 11.2 years c) 1,585	19	17	-	-	-	
North Li America, Europe, Asia	Lau et al. (18)	a) Prospective	18	8.3	10.1- Chinese	-	-	
		b) 2.5 years			9.5- Japanese			
		c) 2,580						
JS	Lahiri et al. (19)	a) Retrospective b) 4 years c) 1,001	29	19	-	-	-	
US Winkelmayer et (20)	Winkelmayer et al.	a) Cross sectional	14	6.5	9.0- South	-	-	
	()	b) 15 years c) 2,483,199			Asian			
JS, Vashington	Marcus et al. (21)	a) Combination CHS and ARIC study b) N/A	23	15	-	-	-	
California	Shen et al. (22)	c) 19,784 a) Cross sectional	8	3.8	3.9 - East	3.6		
an on na		b) 1 year c) 430,317	5	0.0	Asian	0.0		
California	Go et al. (23)	a) Cross sectional b) 1 year c) 17,974	2.2	1.5	-	-	-	
SL	Borzecki et al. (24)	a) Cross sectional b) 1 year c) 664,654	6.1	2.6	3.4	2.6	4.4- Native American 4.6- Pacific Islandar/Hawaiia	

TABLE 2 | Mean TTR of patients among different ethnic group.

Country	References	a.	Study design	а.	Sample size	Method INR monitoring	Mean TTR	
		b.	length of follow up	b.	race/ethnicity			
United Kingdom	Zulkifly et al. (27)	a.	Retrospective	a.	1,070	Anticoagulant	White $= 67.9$	
		b.	11 months	b.	Whites, Afro Caribbean, South Asian	clinic	Afro- Caribbean = 61.3	
							South Asian $= 60.5$	
Australia	Nguyen et al. (28)	a.	Retrospective	a.	512	Hospital based	Indigenous = 40 (29)	
		b.	n/a	b.	Indigenous, non-Indigenous		non-Indigenous = 50 (31)	
China	Li et al. (29)	a.	Prospective	a.	379	Hospital based	Overall mean	
		b.	3 months	b.	Chinese		TTR 58.35 (26.3)	
Lithuania	Urbonas et al. (30)	a.	Retrospective	a.	406	Primary health care centre	TTR > 65 = 20.4	
		b.	12 months	b.	-		TTR < 65 = 79.6	
Spain	Roldán Rabadán et al. (31)	a.	Prospective	a.	1,584	Hospital based	TTR > 70 = 40	
		b.	3 years	b.	Whites		TTR < 70 = 60	
Australia	Bernaitis et al. (9)	a.	Retrospective	a.	3,199	Hospital based	TTR > 70 = 82	
		b.	6 months	b.	Whites		TTR < 70 = 20	
Qatar	Mohammed et al. (32)	a.	Retrospective	a.	241	Anticoagulant clinic	TTR > 65 = 65.1	
		b.	>6 months	b.	Asian		TTR < 65 = 34.9	
							Mean TTR:	
							Arab = 71	
							Asian= 67	
Singapore	Bernaitis et al. (33)	a.	Retrospective	a.	1,137	Hospital based	Mean TTR:	
		b.	6 months	b.	Malay		Malay = 55.2	
					Chinese		Chinese = 58.7	
					Indian		Indian = 49.7	
Iran	Abbasinazari et al. (34)	a.	Cross sectional	a.	470	Anticoagulant clinic	TTR > 70 = 37.3	
		b.	6 months				TTR < 70 = 62.7	
Malaysia	Yap et al. (35)	a.	Retrospective	a.	500	Hospital based	TTR > 70 = 53.2	
		b.	>12 months	b.	Asian		TTR < 70 = 46.8	
China	Chan et al. (36)	a.	Retrospective	a.	1,428	Hospital based	TTR > 70 = 10.7	
		b.	14 years	b.	Chinese		TTR < 70 = 89.3	
California	Golwala et al. (37)	a.	Prospective	a.	9,542	Outpatient	Mean TTR:	
		b.	15 months	b.	White		White $= 68$	
					Black		Black = 59	
					Hispanic		Hispanic = 62	
North America, Europe, Australia	Lip et al. (38)	a. b.	Randomised controlled trial (RCT) 2 years	a. b.	2,718 White, Black, Asian, Non-Hispanic, Hispanic	RCT	Mean TTR: White; 55.2 Black: 44.0 Asian: 67.0 Non-Hispanic: 53.7 Hispanic: 47.8	
US	Yong et al. (39)	a.	Retrospective	a.	184, 161	Outpatient setting	Mean TTR	
		b.	1 year	b.	Blacks, whites	. 0	White: 57%	
			-				Black: 49%; <i>p</i> < 0.001	

(Continued)

TABLE 2 | Continued

Country	References	а.	Study design	а.	Sample size	Method INR monitoring	Mean TTR
		b.	length of follow up	b.	race/ethnicity		
South	Barta et al. (40)	a.	Retrospective	a.	837	Tertiary care clinic	TTR > 70 = 43.9
Dakota, US		b.	16 months	b.	Native American Asian Caucasian/white		TTR < 70 = 56.1
United Kingdom	MacEdo et al. (41)	a.	Population based	a.	29,717	Hospital based	TTR > 70 = 44
		b.	12 months	b.	White		TTR < 70 = 56
					Black		
					Asian		
Portugal	Calderia et al. (26)	a. b.	Retrospective >12 months	a. b.	274 Whites	Anticoagulant clinic	TTR > 60 = 53.3 TTR < 60 = 46.7
Iran	Singer et al. (42)	a.	Prospective/ Clinical trial	a. b.	1,178 White	Clinical trial center	Mean TTR White = 56.3
					African/American		African/American = 51.9
					Asian		Asian $= 48.3$
					American		American
					Indian/Alaskan		Indian/Alaskan = 51.2
					Hawaiian		Hawaiian = 52.6

anticoagulant control with their mean TTR of 60.5 and 61.3%, respectively as opposed to White people with 67.9% (27). Hence, these studies indicate that white people have better anticoagulant control compared to other ethnic groups. Birman-Deych et al. (43) claimed that warfarin did not offer advantages in blacks and Hispanics, partially due to less effective warfarin care and anticoagulation monitoring.

These observations may be due to various reasons, for example differences comorbid disease, socioeconomic status, poor understanding of therapy, adherence issue and genetic background. Ethnic differences in anticoagulation control were evident in a cohort of 9,542 patients (37) receiving warfarin therapy for various indications (AF, VTE, and other mixed conditions), with lower mean TTR among the Blacks compared to Whites. Blacks were younger and lived in areas of highest quartile of poverty, had higher illness burden including more comorbid disease, requiring more medications and hospitalisations to manage those conditions compared to White patients (37). After accounting for all these factors, which are mostly non-modifiable, Black patients still had a recorded TTR 2.3% lower than White patients (37). Meanwhile, poor TTR among Asians might be affected by their dietary intake and extensive use of herbal medications (44). Furthermore, it is not common to have a structured anticoagulant clinic in many parts of the Asian countries causing more challenges in optimising INR control (44).

In terms of pharmacogenetics, warfarin metabolism and dose requirements might differ between ethnic groups. Studies have shown that warfarin dosage requirements are higher in Blacks compared to Whites partly due to racial differences in genotype frequencies (45). Blacks have been found to have additional CYP2C9 alleles which are associated with reduced function of the CYP2C9 activity and thus might contribute to dose variability (45). In addition, issues like variability of health literacy, adherence to medication might also contribute to the differences in quality of anticoagulation therapy among different ethnic groups (37). Perhaps these issues could "flag" the physicians to have a closer and more frequent follow up among ethnic minority patients who are having difficulties in achieving therapeutic INR with warfarin therapy. Otherwise, if without budget constraint, NOACs are in preference to Vitamin K antagonist (VKA) in these patients based on the latest ESC guideline on management of AF (evidence grade 1C) (2).

ADVERSE CLINICAL OUTCOME AMONG AF PATIENTS WITHIN DIFFERENT ETHNIC GROUPS

Warfarin, apart from having a narrow therapeutic index which requires frequent INR monitoring, multiple major drug-drug interaction and drug-food interaction have been documented. Its usage is also associated with adverse event such as thromboembolic and bleeding complications if the quality of anticoagulation control is not optimized. According to Pastori et al. (4) good TTR (>70%) is associated with a low risk of stroke and bleeding. Table 3 outlines adverse clinical outcomes among different ethnic groups based on 9 studies (10, 27, 36, 38, 46-50). Five studies (27, 36, 46-48) focused on the adverse clinical outcomes in each ethnic group while the other four studies (10, 38, 49, 50) focused on the overall population. Referring to study Shen et al. (47). African American or black people has a high risk of stroke compared to other ethnic groups. Similarly, Zulkifly et al. (27) reported that black people had the highest proportion of stroke and bleeding complications (9.8 and 6.5%) compared to White (4.5 and

TABLE 3 Percentage of ad	verse clinical outcome by ethnicity.
----------------------------	--------------------------------------

	Adverse outcome (%)									
References	Adverse outcome	White	Black	Asian	Hispanic	Others	Overall population			
Kabra et. al (46)	Stroke	23	38 - African American	-	27.8	28.7 – Native American	-			
						22.8– Pacific islander				
Shen et. al (47)	ICH	0.34	0.77	1.75	0.73	-	-			
Chan et. al (36)	IS	-	-	23.7 – Chinese	-	-	-			
Wang et. al (48)	ICH	-	-	11	-	0.97 – non-Asian	-			
Zulkifly et. al (27)	Stroke / TIA	4.5	6.5	4.9	-	-	-			
	Bleeding	4.5	9.8	5.9	-	-	-			
	CVS hospitalization	21.3	25.6	32.3	-	-	-			
	Death	2.5	1.2	2.0	-	-	-			
Graham et al. (49)	Bleeding	-	-	-	-	-	1.3			
Lip et al. (38)	Bleeding	-	-	-	-	-	1.3-7.4			
	ICH	-	-	-	-	-	0.3–2.5			
Guo et al. (10)	Bleeding	-	-	-	-	-	1–1.5			
	ICH	-	-	-	-	-	0.4			
Guo et al. (50)	Major bleeding	-	-	-	-	-	1.14			
	Major bleeding + ICH	-	-	-	-	-	0.52			

ICH, intracranial haemorrhage; TIA, transient ischemic attack; IS, ischemic stroke.

4.5%) and Asian (4.9 and 5.9%) population, respectively. A meta-analysis of 10 studies comparing the prevalence of AF among African Americans to Whites in the United States concluded that being African American was associated with a "protective effect" from AF [OR 0.51 (95% CI 0.44–0.59); p < 0.001]. Despite that, African Americans have twice the risk of first ever stroke compared to Whites and this might be due to higher risk factor burden of stroke, for example, hypertension (51).

Besides stroke and TIA, patients on warfarin therapy are also at risk of getting intracranial haemorrhage (ICH) with double the risk in Asians relative to the Whites (43). Clinical trials (52, 53) have shown low TTR among Asians compared to non-Asians; however, the rates of major bleeding were significantly higher in Asian patients (53, 54). The reasons behind this are not completely understood but one small Chinese study (n = 290) (54) reported the presence of cerebral microbleeds (CMBs) which was associated with numerically higher incidence of ICH among their AF patients on warfarin therapy compared to those without CMBs (3.6 vs. 0.7%, p = 0.129).

STRENGTHS AND LIMITATIONS OF THE REVIEW

This is the first review summarising the prevalence, quality of anticoagulation control (TTR), and adverse clinical outcome among AF patients on warfarin therapy within different ethnic groups. Clinicians could understand the underlying factors that influence the treatment outcome among these ethnic groups. Rational prescribing of NOAC and warfarin could be improved by having the snapshot view of AF disease burden and their clinical outcomes in terms of stroke prevention. Nevertheless, the findings derived from this review are limited with caveats such as more than half of the included studies are retrospective in nature, the number of patients included were small and not represented in some parts of the world such as the Middle East and areas other than mainland China and Western Europe.

CONCLUSION

In conclusion, this review represents the differences in the prevalence of AF, anticoagulation control with warfarin therapy and adverse clinical outcomes among different ethnic groups across the globe. Findings suggest higher prevalence of AF but better anticoagulation control among the Whites as compared to other ethnicities. Unfortunately, non-whites had higher risk of strokes and bleeding outcomes while on warfarin therapy. Addressing disparities in prevention and healthcare resource allocation will likely improve AF-related outcomes in minorities.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

HZ: conceptualization and supervision. NZ, IA, and HZ: methodology, formal analysis, investigation, data curation, writing—original draft preparation, and project administration.

NZ, IA, LM, and HZ: software and validation. LM, HPG, and HZ: resources, writing—review and editing, and funding acquisition.

REFERENCES

- Lip GYH, Tello-Montoliu A. Management of atrial fibrillation. *Heart*. (2006) 92:1177–82. doi: 10.1136/hrt.2005.071555
- 2. Hindricks G, Potpara T, Dagres N, Bax JJ, Boriani G, Dan GA, et al. 2020 ESC guidelines for the diagnosis and management of atrial fibrillation developed in collaboration with the European Association for Cardio-Thoracic Surgery (EACTS). *Eur Heart J.* (2021) 42:373–498. doi: 10.1093/eurheartj/ehaa612
- Pistoia F, Sacco S, Tiseo C, Degan D, Ornello R, Carolei A. The epidemiology of atrial fibrillation and stroke. *Cardiol Clin.* (2016) 34:255–68. doi: 10.1016/j.ccl.2015.12.002
- Pastori D, Pignatelli P, Cribari F, Carnevale R, Saliola M, Violi F, et al. Time to therapeutic Range (TtTR), anticoagulation control, and cardiovascular events in vitamin K antagonists-naive patients with atrial fibrillation. *Am Heart J.* (2018) 200:32–6. doi: 10.1016/j.ahj.2018.03.004
- Melamed OC, Horowitz G, Elhayany A, Vinker S. Quality of anticoagulation control among patients with atrial fibrillation. *Am J Manag Care*. (2011) 17:232–7. Available online at: https://www.ajmc.com/view/ajmc_11mar_ melamed_232to237 (accessed May 31, 2021).
- Fitzmaurice DA, Blann AD, Lip GYH. ABC of antithrombotic therapy: bleeding risks of antithrombotic therapy. *BMJ*. (2002) 325:828–31. doi: 10.1136/bmj.325.7368.828
- Apostolakis S, Sullivan RM, Olshansky B, Lip GYH. Factors affecting quality of anticoagulation control among patients with atrial fibrillation on warfarin. *Chest.* (2013) 144:1555–63. doi: 10.1378/chest.13-0054
- Rahmadina A, Gofir A, Nugroho AE. The role of anticoagulation control on the mortality rate in warfarin treated ischemic stroke patients with atrial fibrillation. *IJPCR*. (2015) 7:311–5. doi: 10.25258/ijpcr.v7i4.15
- Bernaitis N, Ching CK, Chen L, Hon JS, Teo SC, Badrick T, et al. A high HASBLED score identifies poor warfarin control in patients treated for non-valvular atrial fibrillation in Australia and Singapore. *Basic Clin Pharmacol Toxicol.* (2017) 121:499–504. doi: 10.1111/bcpt. 12836
- Guo Y, Wang H, Tian Y, Wang Y, Lip GYH. Time trends of aspirin and warfarin use on stroke and bleeding events in Chinese patients with new-onset atrial fibrillation. *Chest.* (2015) 148:62–72. doi: 10.1378/chest.14-2018
- Heckbert SR, Austin TR, Jensen PN, Chen LY, Post WS, Floyd JS, et al. Differences by race_ethnicity in the prevalence of clinically detected and monitor-detected atrial fibrillation. *Circ Arrhythm Electrophysiol.* (2020) 13:e007698. doi: 10.1161/CIRCEP.119.007698
- Mathur R, Pollara E, Hull S, Schofield P, Ashworth M, Robson J. Ethnicity and stroke risk in patients with atrial fibrillation. *Heart*. (2013) 99:1087–92. doi: 10.1136/heartjnl-2013-303767
- Gillott RG, Willan K, Kain K, Sivananthan UM, Tayebjee MH. South Asian ethnicity is associated with a lower prevalence of atrial fibrillation despite greater prevalence of established risk factors: a population-based study in Bradford Metropolitan District. *Europace*. (2017) 19:356–63. doi: 10.1093/europace/euw010
- Magnani JW, Norby FL, Agarwal SK, Soliman EZ, Chen LY, Loehr LR, et al. Racial differences in atrial fibrillation-related cardiovascular disease and mortality the Atherosclerosis Risk in Communities (ARIC) study. *JAMA Cardiology*. (2016) 1:433–41. doi: 10.1001/jamacardio.2016.1025
- Lim CW, Kasim S, Ismail JR, Chua NYC, Najme Khir R, Zainal Abidin HA, et al. Prevalence of atrial fibrillation in the Malaysian communities. *Heart Asia*. (2016) 8:62–6. doi: 10.1136/heartasia-2016-010775
- Kamel H, Kleindorfer DO, Bhave PD, Cushman M, Levitan EB, Howard G, et al. Rates of atrial fibrillation in black versus white patients with pacemakers. *J Am Heart Assoc.* (2016) 5:e002492. doi: 10.1161/JAHA.115.002492
- Jensen PN, Thacker EL, Dublin S, Psaty BM, Heckbert SR. Racial differences in the incidence of and risk factors for atrial fibrillation in older adults: the cardiovascular health

All authors have read and agreed to the published version of the manuscript.

study. J Am Geriatr Soc. (2013) 61:276-80. doi: 10.1111/jgs. 12085

- Lau CP, Gbadebo TD, Connolly SJ, van Gelder IC, Capucci A, Gold MR, et al. Ethnic differences in atrial fibrillation identified using implanted cardiac devices. J Cardiovasc Electrophysiol. (2013) 24:381–7. doi: 10.1111/jce.12066
- Lahiri MK, Fang K, Lamerato L, Khan AM, Schuger CD. Effect of race on the frequency of postoperative atrial fibrillation following coronary artery bypass grafting. *Am J Cardiol.* (2011) 107:383–6. doi: 10.1016/j.amjcard.2010.09.032
- Winkelmayer WC, Patrick AR, Liu J, Brookhart MA, Setoguchi S. The increasing prevalence of atrial fibrillation among hemodialysis patients. J Am Soc Nephrol. (2011) 22:349–57. doi: 10.1681/ASN.2010050459
- Marcus GM, Alonso A, Peralta CA, Lettre G, Vittinghoff E, Lubitz SA, et al. European ancestry as a risk factor for atrial fibrillation in African Americans. *Circulation.* (2010) 122:2009–15. doi: 10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.110.958306
- Shen AYJ, Contreras R, Sobnosky S, Shah AI, Ichiuji AM, Jorgensen MB, et al. Racial/ethnic differences in the prevalence of atrial fibrillation among older adults - a cross-sectional study. *J Natl Med Assoc.* (2010) 102:906–14. doi: 10.1016/S0027-9684(15)30709-4
- 23. Go AS, Hylek EM, Phillips KA, Chang Y, Henault LE, Selby JV, et al. Prevalence of diagnosed atrial fibrillation in adults: national implications for rhythm management and stroke prevention: the anticoagulation and risk factors in atrial fibrillation (ATRIA) study. J Am Med Assoc. (2001) 285:2370–5. doi: 10.1001/jama.285.18.2370
- Borzecki AM, Bridgers DK, Liebschutz JM, Kader B, Kazis LE, Berlowitz DR. Racial differences in the prevalence of atrial fibrillation among males. J Natl Med Assoc. (2008) 100:237–46. doi: 10.1016/S0027-9684(15)31212-8
- Shavadia J, Yonga G, Mwanzi S, Jinah A, Moriasi A, Otieno H. Clinical characteristics and outcomes of atrial fibrillation and flutter at the Aga Khan University Hospital, Nairobi. *Cardiovasc J Afr.* (2013) 24:6–9. doi: 10.5830/CVJA-2012-064
- Caldeira D, Cruz I, Morgado G, Stuart B, Gomes C, Martins C, et al. Evaluation of time in therapeutic range in anticoagulated patients: a singlecenter, retrospective, observational study. *BMC Res Notes*. (2014) 7:1–5. doi: 10.1186/1756-0500-7-891
- Zulkifly H, Cheli P, Lutchman I, Bai Y, Lip GYH, Lane DA. Anticoagulation control in different ethnic groups receiving vitamin K antagonist therapy for stroke prevention in atrial fibrillation. *Thromb. Res.* (2020) 192:12–20. doi: 10.1016/j.thromres.2020.04.001
- Nguyen MT, Gallagher C, Pitman BM, Emami M, Kadhim K, Hendriks JM, et al. Quality of warfarin anticoagulation in indigenous and non-indigenous Australians with atrial fibrillation. *Heart Lung Circ.* (2020) 29:1122–8. doi: 10.1016/j.hlc.2019.11.006
- 29. Li Y, Yu J, Kuang Y, Wu C, Yang L, Fang Q, et al. Quality of oral anticoagulation control in Chinese patients with non-valvular atrial fibrillation: a prospective controlled study. *Curr Med Res Opin.* (2020) 36:1433–9. doi: 10.1080/03007995.2020.1796611
- Urbonas G, Valius L, Šakalyte G, Petniunas K, Petniuniene I. The quality of anticoagulation therapy among warfarin-treated patients with atrial fibrillation in a primary health care setting. *Medicina*. (2019) 55:15. doi: 10.3390/medicina55010015
- Roldán Rabadán I, Esteve-Pastor MA, Anguita-Sánchez M, Muñiz J, Camacho Siles J, Quesada MA, et al. Relation of quality of anticoagulation control with different management systems among patients with atrial fibrillation: data from FANTASIIA registry. *Eur J Clin Invest.* (2018) 48:e12910. doi: 10.1111/eci.12910
- Mohammed S, Aljundi AHS, Kasem M, Alhashemi M, El-Menyar A. Anticoagulation control among patients with nonvalvular atrial fibrillation: a single tertiary cardiac center experience. J Adv Pharm Technol Res. (2017) 8:14–8. doi: 10.4103/2231-4040.197370
- Bernaitis N, Ching CK, Chen L, Hon JS, Teo SC, Davey AK, et al. The sex, age, medical history, treatment, tobacco use, race risk (SAMe TT2R2) score

predicts warfarin control in a Singaporean population. J Stroke Cerebrovasc Dis. (2017) 26:64–9. doi: 10.1016/j.jstrokecerebrovasdis.2016.08.030

- 34. Abbasinazari M, Farsad BF, Dabagh A, Bakshandeh H. Evaluation of Time in Therapeutic Range (TTR) in patients with non-valvular atrial fibrillation receiving treatment with warfarin in Tehran, Iran: a cross-sectional study. J Clin Diagn Res. (2016) 10:FC04–6. doi: 10.7860/JCDR/2016/21955.8457
- 35. Yap SH, Ng YP, Roslan A, Kolanthaivelu J, Koh KW, P'ng HS, et al. A comparison of dabigatran and warfarin for stroke prevention in elderly Asian population with nonvalvular atrial fibrillation: an audit of current practice in Malaysia. *Med J Malaysia*. (2017) 72:360–4.
- 36. Chan PH, Hai JJ, Chan EW, Li WH, Tse HF, Wong ICK, et al. Use of the SAMe-TT2R2 score to predict good anticoagulation control with warfarin in Chinese patients with atrial fibrillation: relationship to ischemic stroke incidence. *PLoS* ONE. (2016) 11:e0150674. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0150674
- 37. Golwala H, Jackson LR, Simon DJN, Piccini JP, Gersh B, Go AS, et al. Racial/ethnic differences in atrial fibrillation symptoms, treatment patterns, and outcomes: insights from outcomes registry for better informed treatment for atrial fibrillation registry. Am Heart J. (2016) 174:29–36. doi: 10.1016/j.ahj.2015.10.028
- Lip GYH, Waldo AL, Ip J, Martin DT, Bersohn MM, Choucair WK, et al. Determinants of time in therapeutic range in patients receiving oral anticoagulants (A Substudy of IMPACT). *Am J Cardiol.* (2016) 118:1680–4. doi: 10.1016/j.amjcard.2016.08.047
- 39. Yong C, Azarbal F, Abnousi F, Heidenreich PA, Schmitt S, Fan J, et al. Racial differences in quality of anticoagulation therapy for atrial fibrillation (from the TREAT-AF Study). *Am J Cardiol.* (2016) 117:61–8. doi: 10.1016/j.amjcard.2015.09.047
- Barta AL, Nutescu EA, Thompson PA, Bussey HI, Gulseth MP. Relationship between time spent at extreme international normalized ratios and time in therapeutic range with bleeding and thrombosis in warfarin-treated patients. *Am J Health Syst Pharm.* (2015) 72:1188–94. doi: 10.2146/ajhp140752
- MacEdo AF, Bell J, McCarron C, Conroy R, Richardson J, Scowcroft A, et al. Determinants of oral anticoagulation control in new warfarin patients: analysis using data from Clinical Practice Research Datalink. *Thromb Res.* (2015) 136:250–60. doi: 10.1016/j.thromres.2015. 06.007
- 42. Singer DE, Hellkamp AS, Piccini JP, Mahaffey KW, Lokhnygina Y, Pan G, et al. Impact of global geographic region on time in therapeutic range on warfarin anticoagulant therapy: data from the ROCKET AF clinical trial. J Am Heart Assoc. (2013) 2:67. doi: 10.1161/JAHA.112.000067
- Birman-Deych E, Radford MJ, Nilasena DS, Gage BF. Use and effectiveness of warfarin in medicare beneficiaries with atrial fibrillation. *Stroke*. (2006) 37:1070-4. doi: 10.1161/01.STR.0000208294.46968.a4
- Chiang CE, Wang KL, Lin SJ. Asian strategy for stroke prevention in atrial fibrillation. *Europace*. (2015) 17 (suppl. 2). doi: 10.1093/europace/euv231
- AL-Eitan LN, Almasri AY, Khasawneh RH. Effects of CYP2C9 and VKORC1 polymorphisms on warfarin sensitivity and responsiveness during the stabilization phase of therapy. *Saudi Pharm J.* (2019) 27:484–90. doi: 10.1016/j.jsps.2019.01.011
- Kabra R, Girotra S, Vaughan Sarrazin M. Refining stroke prediction in atrial fibrillation patients by addition of African-American ethnicity to CHA2DS2-VASc score. J Am Coll Cardiol. (2016) 68:461–70. doi: 10.1016/j.jacc.2016.05.044

- Shen AYJ, Yao JF, Brar SS, Jorgensen MB, Chen W. Racial/ethnic differences in the risk of intracranial hemorrhage among patients with atrial fibrillation. J Am Coll Cardiol. (2007) 50:309–15. doi: 10.1016/j.jacc.2007.01.098
- Wang KL, Lip GYH, Lin SJ, Chiang CE. Non-vitamin K antagonist oral anticoagulants for stroke prevention in Asian patients with nonvalvular atrial fibrillation: meta-analysis. *Stroke*. (2015) 46:2555–61. doi: 10.1161/STROKEAHA.115.009947
- 49. Graham DJ, Baro E, Zhang R, Liao J, Wernecke M. Comparative stroke, bleeding, and mortality risks in older medicare patients treated with oral anticoagulants for non-valvular atrial fibrillation. *Am J Med.* (2019) 132:596– 604.e11. doi: 10.1016/j.amjmed.2018.12.023
- Guo YT, Zhang Y, Shi XM, Shan ZL, Wang CJ, Wang YT, et al. Assessing bleeding risk in 4824 Asian patients with atrial fibrillation: the Beijing PLA hospital atrial fibrillation project. *Sci Rep.* (2016) 6:31755. doi: 10.1038/srep31755
- Hernandez MB, Asher CR, Hernandez AV, Novaro GM. African American race and prevalence of atrial fibrillation: a meta-analysis. *Cardiol Res Pract.* (2012) 2012:275624. doi: 10.1155/2012/275624
- Oldgren J, Healey JS, Ezekowitz M, Commerford P, Avezum A, Pais P, et al. Variations in cause and management of atrial fibrillation in a prospective registry of 15,400 emergency department patients in 46 countries. *Circulation.* (2014) 129:1568–76. doi: 10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.113.0 05451
- Chiang CE, Wang KL, Lip GYH. Stroke prevention in atrial fibrillation: an Asian perspective. *Thromb Haemost.* (2014) 111:789–97. doi: 10.1160/TH13-11-0948
- Yasaka M, Lip GYH. Impact of non-vitamin K antagonist oral anticoagulants on intracranial bleeding in Asian patients with non-valvular atrial fibrillation. *Circ J.* (2014) 78:2367–72. doi: 10.1253/circj.CJ-14-0720
- 55. Lip GYH, Andreotti F, Fauchier L, Huber K, Hylek E, Knight E, et al. Bleeding risk assessment and management in atrial fibrillation patients: a position document from the European heart rhythm association, endorsed by the European society of cardiology working group on thrombosis. *Europace*. (2011) 13:723–46. doi: 10.1093/europace/eur126

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's Note: All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2021 Zawawi, Abdul Halim Zaki, Ming, Goh and Zulkifly. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Obstructive Sleep Apnoea in Stanford Type B Aortic Dissection Is Associated With Multiple Imaging Signs Related to Late Aortic Events

Jiawei Zhang¹, Zhe Zhang¹, Lingyu Fu², Lei Wang¹, Yu Yang¹, Hao Wang³, Baosen Zhou², Wei Wang⁴, Jian Zhang¹ and Shijie Xin^{1*}

¹ Department of Vascular Surgery, The First Hospital of China Medical University, Shenyang, China, ² Department of Clinical Epidemiology and Evidence Medicine, The First Hospital of China Medical University, Shenyang, China, ³ Department of Vascular Surgery, Beijing Friendship Hospital, Capital Medical University, Beijing, China, ⁴ Department of Respiratory Medicine, The First Hospital of China Medical University, Shenyang, China

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

András Bikov, The University of Manchester, United Kingdom

Reviewed by:

Stefan Mihaicuta, Victor Babes University of Medicine and Pharmacy, Romania Silvano Dragonieri, University of Bari Aldo Moro, Italy

*Correspondence:

Shijie Xin sjxin@cmu.edu.cn

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Cardiovascular Epidemiology and Prevention, a section of the journal Frontiers in Cardiovascular Medicine

> Received: 03 August 2021 Accepted: 25 October 2021 Published: 18 November 2021

Citation:

Zhang J, Zhang Z, Fu L, Wang L, Yang Y, Wang H, Zhou B, Wang W, Zhang J and Xin S (2021) Obstructive Sleep Apnoea in Stanford Type B Aortic Dissection Is Associated With Multiple Imaging Signs Related to Late Aortic Events. Front. Cardiovasc. Med. 8:752763. doi: 10.3389/fcvm.2021.752763 **Background:** Obstructive sleep apnoea (OSA) is highly prevalent in patients with Stanford type B aortic dissection (TBAD). Few studies have evaluated the effects of OSA on vascular changes in TBAD patients. This study aimed to explore the effect of OSA on aortic morphological changes in TBAD patients and its relation to late aortic events (LAEs).

Methods: This case-control study included 143 TBAD patients. The diameters of different parts of the aorta were measured based on computed tomography angiography (CTA). According to the apnoea-hypopnoea index (AHI), OSA was classified as mild ($5 \le AHI \le 15$), moderate ($15 < AHI \le 30$), or severe (AHI > 30). The false lumen (FL) status was evaluated and classified as partially thrombosed, patent, or completely thrombosed.

Results: The OSA prevalence in TBAD patients was 64.3%, and image differences related to LAEs between TBAD patients with and without OSA included the maximum aortic diameter at onset (37.3 ± 3.9 vs. 40.3 ± 4.5 mm, p < 0.001), the FL diameter of the proximal descending thoracic aorta (16.0 ± 6.8 vs. 20.3 ± 4.7 mm, p < 0.001), and the proportion of the FL that was partially thrombosed (39.2 vs. 64.1%, p = 0.004). Additionally, in the multivariable analysis of patients with OSA, the risks of an aortic diameter ≥40 mm, a proximal descending aorta FL ≥ 22 mm and a partially thrombosed FL were 4.611 (95% CI: 1.796–11.838, p = 0.001), 2.544 (95% CI: 1.050–6.165, p = 0.039), and 2.565 (95% CI: 1.167–5.637, p = 0.019), respectively, after adjustment for confounding factors. Trend tests showed that the risks of an aortic diameter ≥40 mm and a partially thrombosed FL increased with increasing OSA severity.

Conclusions: TBAD patients with moderate to severe OSA have aortic dilatation in different parts of the aorta. OSA is an independent risk factor for multiple imaging signs related to LAEs, suggesting that OSA is an important factor affecting the prognosis of TBAD patients.

Keywords: Stanford type B aortic dissection, obstructive sleep apnoea (OSA), late aortic events, aortic morphological changes, aortic dilatation

INTRODUCTION

Stanford type B aortic dissection (TBAD) is a catastrophic vascular disease with high mortality and poor prognosis (1, 2) that is characterized by the blood passing through the first one-third of the external media in the aortic wall (3). The annual incidence of AD is estimated to be 2.6-3.6 per 100,000 adults worldwide (4-6). Most patients die within the first week, and \sim 25-50% of patients who survive the acute phase require surgery during the chronic phase (7, 8). The overall inhospital mortality of TBAD was reported to be 13%. Despite the increase in the use of thoracic endovascular aortic repair (TEVAR) and the application of hybrid surgery, in-hospital mortality has not changed significantly in the past 20 years (9). Compared with medical therapy, TEVAR has proven to be more effective in improving aortic remodeling and long-term survival (10). However, neither TEVAR nor medical therapy can fully prevent aortic wall degeneration or disease progression. Approximately 35% of patients treated with TEVAR and 65% of patients receiving medical therapy develop late aortic events (LAEs) within 5 years (11, 12).

The occurrence of LAEs severely affects the prognosis of patients with TBAD (13, 14). In most studies, LAEs were defined as the development of aortic expansion (>55 mm), rapid dilatation of the dissected aorta (>10 mm per 10-12 mo), new dissection, malperfusion, rupture, or impending rupture and aortic-related death after patients were discharged following surgery or medical treatment (10, 15-19). Previous studies have demonstrated that several predictors could be used to identify TBAD patients at high risk for aortic expansion during followup and predict the individual risk of LAEs. Radiologic predictors included an initial maximum diameter of the aorta \geq 40 mm (10, 15, 16, 20-23), a proximal descending thoracic aortic false lumen (FL) diameter $\geq 22 \text{ mm}$ (24), a partially thrombosed FL (17, 25–28), a large entry tear >10 mm (10), a fusiform index \geq 0.64 (29), and ulcer-like projections (30, 31). Clinical predictors included younger age (<60 years) (32, 33), heart rate \geq 60/min (34), and Marfan syndrome (35). Laboratory findings involved fibrinogen-fibrin degradation product levels ≥20 mg/ml at admission (36) and peak C-reactive protein levels \geq 9.61 mg/dl (37). Identification of these predictors might benefit patients through early TEVAR or closer follow-up and contribute to the development of individualized treatment strategies (14, 19, 38).

Obstructive sleep apnoea (OSA) is characterized by recurrent upper airway obstruction with interruption of airflow and persistence of inspiratory effort during sleep (39) and is one of the most common risk factors for cardiovascular diseases (40). The prevalence of OSA in TBAD is 66.2–81.7% (41–43), which is dramatically higher than the reported incidence of 9– 38% in the general population (44, 45). The potential correlation between OSA and TBAD was first reported by Sampol et al. (46). An increasing number of studies have shown that OSA is an important cause of AD (42, 47–49).

However, few studies have evaluated the effects of OSA on vascular changes in TBAD patients. The aim of this study was to explore the effect of OSA on aortic morphological changes in TBAD patients and its relation to LAEs.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Study Population

From August 1, 2019, to July 1, 2021, a total of 167 TBAD patients were admitted to the vascular surgery department of the First Hospital of China Medical University. All patients underwent computed tomography angiography (CTA) examinations and arterial blood gas analysis on admission. We routinely performed sleep monitoring on the patients. We asked the patients' medical history and queried their electronic medical records to determine whether the patients had undergone polysomnography (PSG) for the first time or had been previously treated with continuous positive airway pressure (CPAP) for OSA or other respiratory diseases. Smoking history was determined as a history of smoking (current or former) or no history of smoking. Figure 1 illustrates the exclusion criteria for this study, including (1) type A AD; (2) patients with Marfan syndrome; (3) patients with traumatic dissection; (4) patients who refused to undergo sleep monitoring; (5) poor-quality CTA data or a lack of imaging data before surgery; and (6) aortic dissection rupture, shock, unconsciousness or other life-threatening situations. A total of 143 TBAD patients were ultimately enrolled in our study.

Imaging Data

CTA images were produced by a SIEMENS SOMATOM Definition Flash CT (Siemens Healthcare, Erlangen, Germany). The thickness of the CTA imaging slice was 1 mm. The aortic morphology was measured using image processing software (IMPAX Client, Agfa HealthCare N.V., Version 6.5.3.1509). The imaging data we measured included (1) the maximum aortic diameter at onset (the first CTA scan was performed during the acute event on initial imaging of the aorta); (2) the maximum diameter of the descending aorta; (3) the FL diameter of the proximal descending thoracic aorta (the FL at the upper descending thoracic aorta on initial CTA); (4) the diameter of the distal aortic arch (at the level of the left subclavian artery, including the retrograde dissection extending to the proximal aortic arch); (5) the diameter of the descending aorta (at the level of origin, the main pulmonary artery); (6) the maximum diameter of the FL; (7) the FL status (completely thrombosed, partially thrombosed, patent); (8) the fusiform index (defined as A/(B+C), where A = maximum diameter of the descending aorta, B = diameter of the distal aortic arch, C = diameter of the descending aorta at the level of origin, the main pulmonary artery) (29); and (9) the number of dissection process-involved zones according to the Society for Vascular Surgery/Society of Thoracic Surgeons (SVS/STS) classification system reporting standards for TBAD (50).

Sleep Study

A sleep study was performed with a portable sleep-respiration monitor [PSM, PSM100A; Sealand Technology (Chengdu) Co., Ltd]. Sleep monitoring was performed before surgery and after all the patients were transferred from the intensive care unit to the general ward. The initial symptoms of each patient were relieved, which did not affect sleep monitoring due to pain or dyspnoea. Neither sedatives nor alcohol was used within


48 h before the study. The recording duration was between 10:00 P.M. to 7:00 A.M. and lasted at least 7 h. The content of the records included the apnoea-hypopnoea index (AHI), nasal airflow pressure, chest movement, body position, snoring and fingertip oximetry. The diagnostic criteria for OSA refer to the American Academy of Sleep Medicine (AASM) Guidelines (2017) (51) and were defined as AHI \geq 5 events/h. OSA severity was categorized according to the AHI as follows: mild OSA (5 \leq AHI \leq 15), moderate OSA (15 < AHI \leq 30), and severe OSA (AHI > 30).

Statistics

All data are expressed as the mean \pm standard deviation (SD) or number of participants (percentages). Normality was assessed using the Shapiro-Wilk normality test. Student's *t*-test was used for comparisons between TBAD patients with or without OSA if the data fit the normal distribution, and the Mann–Whitney *U*-test otherwise. Pearson's chi-square test or Fisher's exact test was used to compare the percentages in different groups. Univariate and multivariate logistical regressions were performed to analyse the risk factors and risk magnitude for a maximum aortic diameter at onset \geq 40 mm, a diameter of the FL of the proximal descending thoracic aorta \geq 22 mm and a partially thrombosed FL. Variables with a *p* \leq 0.05 on univariate analysis and clinically important factors [age, hypertension, and body mass index (BMI)] were included in the multivariate analysis. The results are expressed as odds ratios (ORs) and 95% confidence intervals

(CIs). $P \le 0.05$ were considered significant. Statistical analyses were performed using SPSS version 26 (IBM Corp.). The minimal sample size was estimated by PASS 11 (NCSS, Kaysville, Utah) and met the requirements of our study (for a maximum aortic diameter at onset ≥ 40 mm, a FL diameter of the proximal descending aorta ≥ 22 mm, and a partially thrombosed FL, the minimum sample size of TBAD patients with and without OSA was 58 and 32, 74 and 41, 87 and 48, respectively).

RESULTS

Baseline Characteristics and Prevalence of OSA Among TBAD Patients

Of all 143 patients, the mean age was 52.0 ± 11.7 (years), and the average AHI was 15.1 ± 15.5 (times/h). Most of the patients underwent sleep monitoring for the first time, except for two patients who were previously diagnosed with OSA. One of the two patients received surgical treatment for OSA, and none of them had received CPAP. However, the AHI of the two patients was still as high as 28.5 and 22.2 times/h, respectively. Therefore, we still included the two patients in the trial group. A total of 71 patients (49.7%) had a pO₂ < 80 mmHg, of which seven patients (4.9%) had a pO₂ < 60 mmHg. In addition, the pCO₂ and lactate levels of all the patients were within the normal range at admission. According to the latest SVS/STS classification system, we also counted the number of dissection process-involved zones. **TABLE 1** | Baseline characteristics of the patients.

TABLE 2	Characteristics	of the TBAD	patients with	and without OSA.

Variable	No. or mean (%)
Demographic characteristics	
Male	115 (80.4)
Age, years	52.0 ± 11.7
Young adults (>18, \leq 45)	37 (25.9)
Middle-aged adults (>45, <60)	68 (47.6)
Older adults (≥60)	38 (26.6)
Patients with OSA	92 (64.3)
Mild OSA	38(26.6)
Moderate OSA	27(18.9)
Severe OSA	27(18.9)
BMI (kg/m ²)	26.8 ± 4.1
Hypertension	107 (74.8)
Diabetes	5 (3.5)
History of cardiovascular disease	8 (5.6)
Smoking	71 (49.7)
AHI (times/h)	15.1 ± 15.5
Arterial blood gas analysis	
PH	7.42 ± 0.03
pCO ₂ (mmHg)	38.7 ± 3.4
pO_2 (mmHg)	82.0 ± 15.3
Lactate (mmol/L)	1.37 ± 0.56
Contrast-enhanced CT data	
Maximum aortic diameter at	39.2 ± 4.5
onset (mm)	
≥40 mm	63 (44.1)
<40 mm	80 (55.9)
Maximum diameter of the descending aorta (mm)	39.7 ± 4.8
FL diameter of the proximal descending aorta (mm)	18.8 ± 5.9
>22 mm	50 (35.5)
- <22 mm	91 (64.5)
Diameter of the distal aortic arch (mm)	31.5 ± 3.9
Diameter of the descending aorta at the level of the main pulmonary artery (mm)	34.6 ± 4.7
Maximum diameter of FL (mm)	20.6 ± 6.0
False lumen status	2010 ± 010
Partially thrombosed	79 (55.2)
Patent	37 (25.9)
Completely thrombosed	27 (18.9)
Fusiform index	0.60 ± 0.04
≥0.64	22 (15.4)
<0.64	121 (85.6)
Numbers of dissection process-involved zones	7.8 ± 2.0

The clinical characteristics and imaging data of all the patients are shown in **Table 1**.

The prevalence of OSA in TBAD patients was 64.3%: 38 patients (26.6%) had mild OSA, 27 (18.9%) had moderate OSA,

Variable	Patients without OSA (n = 51)	Patients with OSA (n = 92)	p-value
Male, <i>n</i> (%)	39 (76.5)	76 (82.6)	0.38
Age, years	51.4 ± 11.2	52.3 ± 12.1	0.67
BMI (kg/m ²)	24.7 ± 3.2	28.0 ± 4.1	< 0.001
Hypertension, n (%)	37 (72.5)	70 (76.1)	0.64
Smoking, n (%)	26 (51.0)	45 (48.9)	0.81
AHI (times/h)	2.8 ± 1.4	22.0 ± 15.5	< 0.001
Maximum aortic diameter at onset (mm)	37.3 ± 3.9	40.3 ± 4.5	<0.001
Maximum aortic diameter at onset \geq 40 mm, <i>n</i> (%)	13 (25.5)	50 (54.3)	<0.001
Maximum diameter of the descending aorta (mm)	38.2 ± 4.9	40.5 ± 4.5	0.029*
FL diameter of the proximal descending thoracic aorta (mm)	16.0 ± 6.8	20.3 ± 4.7	<0.001
FL diameter of the proximal descending thoracic aorta \geq 22 mm, n (%)	11 (21.6)	39 (42.4)	0.012
Diameter of the distal aortic arch (mm)	30.4 ± 3.4	31.9 ± 3.3	0.008
Diameter of the descending aorta at the level of the main pulmonary artery (mm)	33.7 ± 5.3	35.0 ± 4.3	0.045*
Maximum diameter of the FL (mm)	18.8 ± 7.5	21.6 ± 4.7	0.018
Fusiform index	0.597 ± 0.04	0.600 ± 0.04	0.287
Fusiform index \geq 0.64, <i>n</i> (%)	6 (11.8)	16 (17.4)	0.372
Partially thrombosed, n (%)	20 (39.2)	59 (64.1)	0.004
Numbers of dissection process-involved zones	7.4 ± 2.2	8.1 ± 1.8	0.065*

*This variable was analyzed with the Mann–Whitney U-test.

and 27 (18.9%) had severe OSA. TBAD patients with OSA showed a higher BMI of 28.0 \pm 4.1 kg/m² (p<0.001) and a series of imaging differences. The main manifestation was aortic dilatation, which included the maximum aortic diameter at onset $(37.3 \pm 3.9 \text{ vs. } 40.3 \pm 4.5 \text{ mm}, p < 0.001)$, the proximal descending thoracic aorta FL diameter (16.0 \pm 6.8 vs. 20.3 \pm 4.7 mm, p < 0.001), and the proportion of FL that was partially thrombosed (39.2 vs. 64.1%, p = 0.004). Other imaging differences included the maximum diameter of the descending aorta (38.2 \pm 4.9 vs. 40.5 \pm 4.5 mm, p = 0.029), the diameter of the distal aortic arch (30.4 \pm 3.4 vs. 31.9 \pm 3.3 mm, p =0.008), and the maximum diameter of the FL (18.8 \pm 7.5 vs. 21.6 \pm 4.7 mm, p = 0.018). Two of the patients' FL were found in the abdominal aorta; therefore, we excluded these patients when analyzing the association between OSA status and the diameter of the FL of the proximal descending aorta. The characteristics of the TBAD patients with and without OSA are shown in Table 2.

Association Between OSA Status and the Maximum Aortic Diameter at Onset

As shown in **Figure 2A**, compared with patients without OSA, patients with OSA showed larger aortic diameters. **Table 3**



FIGURE 2 | Imaging signs related to LAEs in different OSA severities. (A) Aortic diameter at onset for different degrees of OSA severity. *p < 0.001; **p = 0.044; ***p < 0.001; ****p = 0.001. (B) FL diameter of the proximal descending thoracic aorta for different OSA severities. *p < 0.001; ***p = 0.004; ***p < 0.001; ****p <

TABLE 3 | Univariate and multivariate logistic analyses of imaging signs related to LAEs.

Variables	Univariate an	alysis	Multivariate (M	lodel 1)	Multivariate (M	odel 2)
	OR (95% CI)	<i>p</i> -value	OR (95% CI)	<i>p</i> -value	OR (95% CI)	p-value
Maximum aortic d	iameter at onset ≥40 mm					
Age	1.081 (1.044–1.120)	<0.001	1.084 (1.041–1.128)	<0.001	1.097 (1.047–1.149)	<0.001
Sex	0.643 (0.281–1.475)	0.298	-	-	0.894 (0.306–2.612)	0.838
BMI	1.030 (0.951–1.116)	0.469	-	-	1.074 (0.956–1.206)	0.228
OSA	4.225 (1.962–9.099)	<0.001	5.689 (2.361–13.704)	<0.001	4.611 (1.796–11.838)	0.001
Hypertension	4.723 (1.904–11.716)	0.001	4.078 (1.457–11.420)	0.007	3.646 (1.278–10.401)	0.016
FL diameter of the	proximal descending thor	acic aorta ≥22 mm				
Age	1.008 (0.978–1.038)	0.605	-	-	1.007 (0.970–1.044)	0.730
Sex	1.113 (0.460–2.690)	0.813	-	-	1.160 (0.448–3.003)	0.760
BMI	1.071 (0.983–1.167)	0.118	1.024 (0.932–1.125)	0.617	1.032 (0.926–1.151)	0.568
OSA	2.868 (1.278–6.437)	0.011	2.626 (1.102–6.257)	0.029	2.544 (1.050–6.165)	0.039
Hypertension	2.523 (1.010–6.305)	0.048	2.440 (0.958–6.219)	0.062	2.381 (0.899–6.311)	0.081
Partially thrombos	ed FL					
Age	1.005 (0.977–1.034)	0.724	-	-	1.002 (0.969–1.037)	0.886
Sex	0.909 (0.395–2.092)	0.822	-	-	0.826 (0.341–2.002)	0.672
BMI	1.067 (0.982–1.159)	0.126	1.021 (0.932–1.117)	0.660	1.027 (0.927–1.137)	0.616
OSA	2.771 (1.369–5.610)	0.005	2.583 (1.201–5.557)	0.015	2.565 (1.167–5.637)	0.019
Hypertension	1.790 (0.835–3.834)	0.134	1.762 (0.803–3.865)	0.158	1.723 (0.767–3.870)	0.188

TABLE 4 | Logistic regression and trend analyses of imaging signs related to LAEs for different OSA severities.

OSA severity classification		OR (95% CI) p-value	
	Non-adjusted	Model 1*	Model 2**
Maximum aortic diameter at onset	≥40 mm		
Non-OSA	Reference	Reference	Reference
Mild OSA	5.381 (2.083–13.902) 0.001	4.665 (1.650–13.191) 0.004	4.189 (1.454–12.071) 0.008
Moderate OSA	7.380 (2.616–20.817) <0.001	8.157 (2.469–26.941) 0.001	6.684 (1.933–23.107) 0.003
Severe OSA	5.125 (1.836–14.308) 0.002	6.489 (2.056–20.481) 0.001	4.830 (1.387–16.824) 0.013
P for trend	<0.001	<0.001	0.006
FL diameter of the proximal desce	nding thoracic aorta \geq 22 mm		
Non-OSA	Reference	Reference	Reference
Mild OSA	3.106 (1.171-8.237) 0.023	2.810 (1.042-7.574) 0.041	2.792 (1.019–7.646) 0.046
Moderate OSA	3.644 (1.279–10.386) 0.016	3.301 (1.121–9.719) 0.030	3.207 (1.050–9.793) 0.041
Severe OSA	3.644 (1.279–10.386) 0.016	2.733 (0.867-8.620) 0.086	2.669 (0.835–8.530) 0.098
P for trend	0.011	0.060	0.079
Partially thrombosed FL			
Non-OSA	Reference	Reference	Reference
Mild OSA	2.131 (0.907–5.010) 0.083	2.111 (0.877-5.081) 0.096	2.067 (0.846–5.052) 0.111
Moderate OSA	2.635 (1.007-6.898) 0.048	2.763 (1.006-7.591) 0.049	2.775 (0.971–7.933) 0.057
Severe OSA	4.429 (1.584-12.380) 0.005	4.207 (1.286-13.766) 0.018	4.228 (1.282–13.945) 0.018
P for trend	0.003	0.010	0.011

*For the maximum aortic diameter at onset ≥40 mm, the model was adjusted for age and hypertension. For the FL diameter of the proximal descending thoracic aorta ≥22 mm and partially thrombosed FL, the model was adjusted for BMI and hypertension; **Adjusted for age, hypertension, sex, and BMI.

displays the results for the univariate and multivariate logistic regression analyses on a maximum aortic diameter at onset \geq 40 mm. The risk of an aortic diameter larger than 40 mm in TBAD patients with OSA was \sim 4 times higher (OR: 4.225, 95% CI: 1.962–9.099, p < 0.001) than that in patients without OSA. After adjusting for age and hypertension (model 1) and for age, hypertension, sex, and BMI (model 2), the ORs were 5.689 (95% CI: 2.361–13.704, p < 0.001) and 4.611 (95% CI: 1.796–11.838, p = 0.001), respectively. We also analyzed the effect of different OSA severities on the aortic diameter, as shown in Table 4. After adjusting for all the relevant factors (model 2), the ORs for patients with mild, moderate and severe OSA were 4.189 (95% CI: 1.454–12.071, p = 0.008), 6.684 (95% CI: 1.933–23.107, p = 0.003), and 4.830 (95% CI: 1.387–16.824, p= 0.013), respectively. Trend analysis showed that the risk of an aortic diameter \geq 40 mm increased with increasing OSA severity (p = 0.006; Table 4).

Association Between OSA Status and the FL Diameter of the Proximal Descending Aorta

TBAD patients with OSA showed a larger proximal descending aorta FL diameter (**Table 2**). As OSA severity increased, the FL diameter also increased gradually (**Figure 2B**), but for a proximal descending aorta FL $\geq 22 \text{ mm}$ in different OSA severities, as shown in **Table 4**, a trend analysis did not show a significant increase in OSA severity (p = 0.079). Univariate logistic regression showed that age, sex, and BMI were not risk factors for dilatation of the proximal descending aorta FL ($\geq 22 \text{ mm}$). However, OSA was a significant risk factor (OR: 2.868, 95% CI: 1.278–6.437, p = 0.011) for FL dilatation. After adjusting for all the relevant factors (age, hypertension, sex, and BMI), the OR was 2.544 (95% CI: 1.050–6.165, p = 0.039; **Table 3**).

Association Between OSA Status and Thrombosed FL

Most of the patients had partially thrombosed FLs. However, the proportion of partially thrombosed FLs in severe OSA patients was as high as 74.1%, which was much higher than that in patients without OSA (39.2%) (p = 0.004, $\chi^2 = 8.238$). The proportions of patients with mild and moderate OSA were 57.9 and 63.0%, respectively (**Table 5**). Univariate and multivariate logistic regression analyses on partially thrombosed FL are shown in **Table 3**. After adjusting for confounding factors, the ORs of OSA for model 1 and model 2 were 2.583 (95% CI: 1.201–5.557, p = 0.015) and 2.565 (95% CI: 1.167–5.637, p = 0.019), respectively. **Figure 2C** shows the rate of the FL status in different OSA severities. Trend analysis showed that the risk of a partially thrombosed FL increased with increasing OSA severity (p = 0.011; **Table 4**).

Other Imaging Differences Between TBAD Patients With and Without OSA

As shown in **Figure 3**, other significant imaging differences between the two groups included the maximum diameter of the descending aorta ($38.2 \pm 4.9 \text{ vs. } 40.5 \pm 4.5 \text{ mm}$, p = 0.029), the diameter of the distal aortic arch ($30.4 \pm 3.4 \text{ vs. } 31.9 \pm 3.3 \text{ mm}$, p = 0.008), and the maximum diameter of the FL ($18.8 \pm 7.5 \text{ vs.} 21.6 \pm 4.7 \text{ mm}$, p = 0.018). We further analyzed these imaging

TABLE 5 | Thrombosed FL with different OSA severity levels.

Variable	Patients without OSA $(n = 51)$		Patients with OSA		<i>p</i> -value	χ²
	(1 = 51)	Mild OSA (n = 38)	Moderate OSA $(n = 27)$	Severe OSA (<i>n</i> = 27)		
Partially thrombosed	20 (39.2%)	22 (57.9%)	17 (63.0%)	20 (74.1%)	0.004	8.238
Patent	17 (33.3%)	9 (23.7%)	6 (22.2%)	5 (18.5%)	0.129	2.300
Completely thrombosed	14 (27.5%)	7 (18.4%)	4 (14.8%)	2 (7.4%)	0.051	3.801

differences according to OSA severity and found that the most significant difference was between non-OSA patients and patients with moderate and severe OSA.

DISCUSSION

To our knowledge, this is the first study to find that TBAD patients with OSA have a higher risk of aortic dilatation and that some of the imaging differences are related to LAEs.

This case-control study included 143 TBAD patients, and the prevalence of OSA was as high as 64.3%. In 2003, Sampol et al. (46) first found a correlation between OSA and aortic dissection, and an increasing number of studies have shown that OSA is an independent risk factor for AD, especially for TBAD patients with moderate to severe OSA (47-49). Previous studies have indicated that OSA may lead to dilatation of the aorta, including the aortic root (52-55), thoracic aorta (56) and abdominal aorta (57); other studies have come to the opposite conclusion (58), and most of the OSA patients in these studies had no history of cardiovascular disease. However, the effect of OSA on vascular morphology changes in TBAD has rarely been reported. As seen in our results, the main change in the aorta for TBAD patients with OSA is aortic dilatation, which also includes enlargement of the FL. The mechanism of aortic dilatation and the development of TBAD induced by OSA has not been fully elucidated. The possible mechanism includes changes in intrathoracic pressure, meaning that the increase in pleural negative pressure can lead to mechanical stretch of the aorta (54, 55, 59-61), which further leads to the expansion of the aortic root, thoracic aorta and thoracic FL; patients with frequent intermittent hypoxia leading to oxidative stress and increases in sympathetic activity exhibit an increase in blood pressure due to the activation of the renin-angiotensin-aldosterone system (59, 60, 62). The state of chronic intermittent hypoxemia and the altered microenvironment in OSA patients, such as the increase in IL-6 levels and reduction in TGF- β levels, could damage the function of endothelial cells and promote a Th17/Treg imbalance, which leads to a reduction in the production of endotheliumdependent vasodilator substances and contributes to vascular dysfunction and stimulation of systemic inflammation (63-67).

Another important finding in our study showed that vascular changes in TBAD patients with OSA were related to the predictors of LAEs, which included an initial aortic diameter

≥40 mm, a FL diameter of the proximal descending thoracic aortic \geq 22 mm, and a partially thrombosed FL. Previous studies have proven that the postdischarge mortality of patients with these factors will be substantially increased (10, 15, 20, 21, 23-25). An aortic diameter >40 mm and a FL diameter >22 mm have been suggested as high-risk features by SVS/STS research (50). Our results indicate that for patients with OSA, the risk of these imaging signs was several times higher than that of non-OSA patients. Univariate analysis revealed that the risk of aortic diameter dilation larger than 40 mm in OSA patients was \sim 4.6 times higher than that in non-OSA patients when we adjusted for age, sex, BMI, and hypertension in the multivariate analysis. In addition, age is an independent risk factor for aortic enlargement in TBAD patients, which suggests that the degree of aortic dilatation is more obvious in elderly TBAD patients with OSA.

In addition, we observed the effect of OSA on the size and thrombosis of the FL. Song et al. (24) revealed that patients with an FL diameter of the initial upper descending thoracic aorta \geq 22 mm showed a higher rate of aortic adverse events such as aneurysmal dilation or aortic-related death. From the results, the risk of a proximal descending aortic FL larger than 22 mm was ~2.5 times higher in OSA patients than in non-OSA patients after adjusting for other relevant factors (model 2). This suggests that OSA is an important factor related to the prognosis of TBAD patients. Our study shows that OSA is an important factor leading to an increased risk of partial FL thrombosis. Wang et al. (41) came to the same conclusion. The results showed that the risk of FL thrombosis in patients with OSA is increased by \sim 2.5-fold and that the proportion of FL thrombosis increases with the severity of OSA. Patients with OSA are in a state of chronic intermittent hypoxemia, which may lead to endothelial cell damage and the release of inflammatory factors, causing hypercoagulability of blood. This process increases the chance of FL thrombosis and is accompanied by intrathoracic pressure fluctuations, which leads to changes in aortic transmural pressure and mechanical stretching of the aorta. Furthermore, it may interfere with thrombosis of the FL, and both processes eventually cause a higher probability of partial thrombosis.

We classified OSA according to its severity as mild, moderate and severe. As seen in our results, moderate OSA patients showed a higher OR than severe and mild OSA patients in the logistic regression analyses on an aortic diameter



 \geq 40 mm. This may be due to the sampling error caused by the relatively small sample size after grouping or other unknown factors in moderate OSA. Most of the vascular morphology differences were reflected in the patients with moderate and severe OSA, including the aortic diameter at onset, the maximum diameter of the descending aorta, the diameter of the distal aortic arch, and the maximum diameter of the FL. Moderate to severe OSA has a significant effect on morphological changes in the aorta. Furthermore, TBAD patients with moderate to severe OSA may have a worse prognosis.

We also measured other vascular morphological parameters correlated with prognosis that were reported by previous studies, including the fusiform index (29), but there was no significant difference between OSA and non-OSA in TBAD patients. This is because the fusiform index was defined to express the dilatation degree of the descending aorta, which is a method used to describe the morphological changes in the aorta by local dilation. However, our study found that patients with OSA tend to present dilation of the whole aorta, which may explain why there was no significant difference in the degree of local expansion between OSA and non-OSA patients. We used the SVS/STS classification system to describe the extent of FL involvement. There was no significant difference between OSA and non-OSA, which shows that although OSA can lead to enlargement of the FL, it cannot lead to extension of the FL. The SVS/STS classification system also provides a way for us to further study the area of dissection involved.

From the blood gas analysis results, nearly half of the patients had a decrease in pO_2 , of which 7 patients reached type I respiratory failure. We considered that this is an acute manifestation rather than a chronic progressive condition because when taking the patients' medical history, we found that almost all patients with decreased pO_2 complained of dyspnoea and sweating caused by pain, and when we rechecked the blood gas before discharge, it had returned to the normal range.

The strengths of our study include that this is the first study to explore the effect of OSA on vascular morphological changes in TBAD patients and the first to identify OSA as an independent risk factor related to LAEs. To comprehensively and systematically assess changes in the aorta, we included up to nine indicators, including not only aortic dilatation, FL status, and imaging signs with LAEs but also the dissection process-involved zones according to the SVS/STS classification system. We first found that the effect of OSA on the aorta was mainly manifested as aortic dilation rather than an increase in the involved zones. There are still some limitations to our study, which include the need for further investigations in animal experiments to reveal the molecular mechanism of the occurrence and development of TBAD caused by OSA. Further studies on the prognosis of TBAD patients with OSA are also needed.

CONCLUSION

TBAD patients with OSA, especially moderate to severe OSA, have vascular morphological changes in the different regions of the aorta that mainly manifest as aortic dilation. OSA was an independent risk factor for a maximum aortic diameter at onset \geq 40 mm, an FL diameter in the proximal descending aorta \geq 22 mm, and a partially thrombosed FL. The imaging differences related to LAEs suggest that OSA is an important factor that affects the prognosis of TBAD patients.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The original contributions presented in the study are included in the article/supplementary material, further inquiries can be directed to the corresponding author/s.

ETHICS STATEMENT

The studies involving human participants were reviewed and approved by the Medical Research Ethics Committee of the First

Hospital of China Medical University. The patients/participants provided their written informed consent to participate in this study.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

JiawZ and SX first conceived this article, and designed the research method of this study. JiawZ was responsible for data analysis and writing the manuscript, collected the medical records, and imaging data as well as drafted the manuscript. ZZ and YY also collected the medical records and performed sleep monitoring. LW and HW drafted the discussion. LF and BZ gave the help of statistical analysis. WW and JianZ participated in the design of the study and

REFERENCES

- Pape LA, Awais M, Woznicki EM, Suzuki T, Trimarchi S, Evangelista A, et al. Presentation, diagnosis, and outcomes of acute aortic dissection: 17year trends from the international registry of acute aortic dissection. J Am Coll Cardiol. (2015) 66:350–8. doi: 10.1016/j.jacc.2015.05.029
- Nienaber CA, Clough RE. Management of acute aortic dissection. Lancet. (2015) 385:800–11. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(14)61005-9
- Beller CJ, Labrosse MR, Thubrikar MJ, Robicsek F. Role of aortic root motion in the pathogenesis of aortic dissection. *Circulation*. (2004) 109:763– 9. doi: 10.1161/01.CIR.0000112569.27151.F7
- Hagan PG, Nienaber CA, Isselbacher EM, Bruckman D, Karavite DJ, Russman PL, et al. The International Registry of Acute Aortic Dissection (IRAD): new insights into an old disease. *JAMA*. (2000) 283:897– 903. doi: 10.1001/jama.283.7.897
- Sampson UK, Norman PE, Fowkes FG, Aboyans V, Yanna S, Harrell FE, et al., et al. Global and regional burden of aortic dissection and aneurysms: mortality trends in 21 world regions, 1990 to 2010. *Glob Heart.* (2014) 9:171–80.e10. doi: 10.1016/j.gheart.2013.12.010
- Erbel R, Aboyans V, Boileau C, Bossone E, Bartolomeo RD, Eggebrecht H, et al. 2014 ESC Guidelines on the diagnosis and treatment of aortic diseases: document covering acute and chronic aortic diseases of the thoracic and abdominal aorta of the adult. The Task Force for the Diagnosis and Treatment of Aortic Diseases of the European Society of Cardiology (ESC). *Eur Heart J.* (2014) 35:2873–926. doi: 10.1093/eurheartj/ehu281
- Hughes GC. Management of acute type B aortic dissection; ADSORB trial. J Thorac Cardiovasc Surg. (2015) 149:S158–S62. doi: 10.1016/j.jtcvs.2014.08.083
- Luebke T, Brunkwall J. Type B aortic dissection: a review of prognostic factors and meta-analysis of treatment options. *Aorta (Stamford)*. (2014) 2:265–78. doi: 10.12945/j.aorta.2014.14-040
- Evangelista A, Isselbacher EM, Bossone E, Gleason TG, Eusanio MD, Sechtem U, et al. Insights from the international registry of acute aortic dissection: a 20-year experience of collaborative clinical research. *Circulation*. (2018) 137:1846–60. doi: 10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.117.031264
- Schwartz SI, Durham C, Clouse WD, Patel VI, Lancaster RT, Cambria RP, et al. Predictors of late aortic intervention in patients with medically treated type B aortic dissection. J Vasc Surg. (2018) 67:78–84. doi: 10.1016/j.jvs.2017. 05.128
- Qin YL, Deng G, Li TX, Wang W, Teng GJ. Treatment of acute type-B aortic dissection: thoracic endovascular aortic repair or medical management alone? *JACC Cardiovasc Interv.* (2013) 6:185–91. doi: 10.1016/j.jcin.2012. 11.004
- Durham CA, Cambria RP, Wang LJ, Ergul EA, Aranson NJ, Patel VI, et al. The natural history of medically managed acute type B aortic dissection. J Vasc Surg. (2015) 61:1192–8. doi: 10.1016/j.jvs.2014.12.038
- Conway AM, Sadek M, Lugo J, Pillai JB, Pellet Y, Panagopoulos G, et al. Outcomes of open surgical repair for chronic type B aortic dissections. J Vasc Surg. (2014) 59:1217–23. doi: 10.1016/j.jvs.2013.11.002

analyzed sleep monitoring data. SX carried out critical revision and finalization of the manuscript. All authors approved the final manuscript.

FUNDING

This work was supported by the National Natural and Science Foundation of China (Grant Numbers: 81974049).

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The authors would like to thank Yidu Cloud (Beijing) Technology Co., Ltd., for their assistance in data searching, extraction, and processing.

- Kaji S. Update on the therapeutic strategy of type B aortic dissection. J Atheroscler Thromb. (2018) 25:203–12. doi: 10.5551/jat.RV17017
- Matsushita A, Hattori T, Tsunoda Y, Sato Y, Mihara W. Impact of initial aortic diameter and false-lumen area ratio on Type B aortic dissection prognosis. *Interact Cardiovasc Thorac Surg.* (2018) 26:176–82. doi: 10.1093/icvts/ivx286
- Matsushita A, Tabata M, Mihara W, Shimamoto T, Komiya T, Takanashi S, et al. Risk score system for late aortic events in patients with uncomplicated type B aortic dissection. *J Thorac Cardiovasc Surg.* (2020) 159:2173– 83.e1. doi: 10.1016/j.jtcvs.2019.06.019
- Higashigaito K, Sailer AM, van Kuijk SMJ, Willemink MJ, Hahn LD, Hastie TJ, et al. Aortic growth and development of partial false lumen thrombosis are associated with late adverse events in type B aortic dissection. *J Thorac Cardiovasc Surg.* (2021) 161:1184–90.e2. doi: 10.1016/j.jtcvs.2019. 10.074
- Wu J, Zafar MA, Li Y, Saeyeldin A, Huang Y, Zhao R, et al. Ascending aortic length and risk of aortic adverse events: the neglected dimension. J Am Coll Cardiol. (2019) 74:1883–94. doi: 10.1016/j.jacc.2019.07.078
- Sailer AM, van Kuijk SM, Nelemans PJ, Chin AS, Kino A, Huininga M, et al. Computed tomography imaging features in acute uncomplicated Stanford type-B aortic dissection predict late adverse events. *Circ Cardiovasc Imaging*. (2017) 10:e005709. doi: 10.1161/CIRCIMAGING.116.005709
- Kudo T, Mikamo A, Kurazumi H, Suzuki R, Morikage N, Hamano K. Predictors of late aortic events after Stanford type B acute aortic dissection. *J Thorac Cardiovasc Surg.* (2014) 148:98–104. doi: 10.1016/j.jtcvs.2013.07.047
- Onitsuka S, Akashi H, Tayama K, Okazaki T, Ishihara K, Hiromatsu S, et al. Long-term outcome and prognostic predictors of medically treated acute type B aortic dissections. *Ann Thorac Surg.* (2004) 78:1268–73. doi: 10.1016/j.athoracsur.2004.02.031
- Jonker FH, Trimarchi S, Rampoldi V, Patel HJ, O'Gara P, Peterson MD, et al. Aortic expansion after acute type B aortic dissection. *Ann Thorac Surg.* (2012) 94:1223–9. doi: 10.1016/j.athoracsur.2012.05.040
- Winnerkvist A, Lockowandt U, Rasmussen E, Rådegran K. A prospective study of medically treated acute type B aortic dissection. *Eur J Vasc Endovasc Surg.* (2006) 32:349–55. doi: 10.1016/j.ejvs.2006.04.004
- 24. Song JM, Kim SD, Kim JH, Kim MJ, Kang DH, Seo JB, et al. Long-term predictors of descending aorta aneurysmal change in patients with aortic dissection. J Am Coll Cardiol. (2007) 50:799–804. doi: 10.1016/j.jacc.2007.03.064
- Tsai TT, Evangelista A, Nienaber CA, Myrmel T, Meinhardt G, Cooper JV, et al. Partial thrombosis of the false lumen in patients with acute type B aortic dissection. N Engl J Med. (2007) 357:349–59. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa0 63232
- Trimarchi S, Tolenaar JL, Jonker FH, Murray B, Tsai TT, Eagle KA, et al. Importance of false lumen thrombosis in type B aortic dissection prognosis. J Thorac Cardiovasc Surg. (2013) 145:S208–S12. doi: 10.1016/j.jtcvs.2012.11.048
- Ueki C, Sakaguchi G, Shimamoto T, Komiya T. Prognostic factors in patients with uncomplicated acute type B aortic dissection. *Ann Thorac Surg.* (2014) 97:767–73; discussion 773. doi: 10.1016/j.athoracsur.2013.10.038

- Li D, Ye L, He Y, Cao X, Liu J, Zhong W, et al. False lumen status in patients with acute aortic dissection: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *J Am Heart Assoc.* (2016) 5:e003172. doi: 10.1161/JAHA.115.003172
- Marui A, Mochizuki T, Koyama T, Mitsui N. Degree of fusiform dilatation of the proximal descending aorta in type B acute aortic dissection can predict late aortic events. J Thorac Cardiovasc Surg. (2007) 134:1163– 70. doi: 10.1016/j.jtcvs.2007.07.037
- 30. Kitai T, Kaji S, Yamamuro A, Tani T, Kinoshita M, Ehara N, et al. Impact of new development of ulcer-like projection on clinical outcomes in patients with type B aortic dissection with closed and thrombosed false lumen. *Circulation.* (2010) 122:S74–S80. doi: 10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.109.9 27517
- 31. Kaji S, Akasaka T, Katayama M, Yamamuro A, Yamabe K, Tamita K, et al. Long-term prognosis of patients with type B aortic intramural hematoma. *Circulation.* (2003) 108(Suppl. 1):II307–II11. doi: 10.1161/01.cir.0000087425.86049.74
- Sueyoshi E, Sakamoto I, Hayashi K, Yamaguchi T, Imada T. Growth rate of aortic diameter in patients with type B aortic dissection during the chronic phase. *Circulation.* (2004) 110:II256–II61. doi: 10.1161/01.CIR.0000138386.48852.b6
- Tolenaar JL, van Keulen JW, Jonker FH, van Herwaarden JA, Verhagen HJ, Moll FL, et al. Morphologic predictors of aortic dilatation in type B aortic dissection. J Vasc Surg. (2013) 58:1220–5. doi: 10.1016/j.jvs.2013. 05.031
- 34. Kodama K, Nishigami K, Sakamoto T, Sawamura T, Hirayama T, Misumi H, et al. Tight heart rate control reduces secondary adverse events in patients with type B acute aortic dissection. *Circulation*. (2008) 118:S167–S70. doi: 10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.107.755801
- 35. Evangelista A, Salas A, Ribera A, Ferreira-González I, Cuellar H, Pineda V, et al. Long-term outcome of aortic dissection with patent false lumen: predictive role of entry tear size and location. *Circulation.* (2012) 125:3133–41. doi: 10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.111.090266
- 36. Kitada S, Akutsu K, Tamori Y, Yoshimuta T, Hashimoto H, Takeshita S. Usefulness of fibrinogen/fibrin degradation product to predict poor one-year outcome of medically treated patients with acute type B aortic dissection. Am J Cardiol. (2008) 101:1341–4. doi: 10.1016/j.amjcard.2007. 12.036
- Sakakura K, Kubo N, Ako J, Wada H, Fujiwara N, Funayama H, et al. Peak C-reactive protein level predicts long-term outcomes in type B acute aortic dissection. *Hypertension*. (2010) 55:422–9. doi: 10.1161/HYPERTENSIONAHA.109.143131
- van Bogerijen GH, Tolenaar JL, Rampoldi V, Moll FL, van Herwaarden JA, Jonker FH, et al. Predictors of aortic growth in uncomplicated type B aortic dissection. J Vasc Surg. (2014) 59:1134–43. doi: 10.1016/j.jvs.2014. 01.042
- Dempsey JA, Veasey SC, Morgan BJ, O'Donnell CP. Pathophysiology of sleep apnea. *Physiol Rev.* (2010) 90:47–112. doi: 10.1152/physrev.000 43.2008
- Javaheri S, Barbe F, Campos-Rodriguez F, Dempsey JA, Khayat R, Javaheri S, et al. Sleep apnea: types, mechanisms, and clinical cardiovascular consequences. J Am Coll Cardiol. (2017) 69:841–58. doi: 10.1016/j.jacc.2016.11.069
- Wang L, Chen J, Li G, Luo S, Wang R, Li W, et al. The prevalence of sleep apnea in type B aortic dissection: implications for false lumen thrombosis. *Sleep.* (2017) 40:zsw071. doi: 10.1093/sleep/zsw071
- Zhang X, Zhang T, Zhang X, Zhang C, Chen J, Han F, et al. Obstructive sleep apnea syndrome: a risk factor for Stanford's type B aortic dissection. *Ann Vasc Surg.* (2014) 28:1901–8. doi: 10.1016/j.avsg.2014. 07.014
- Delsart P, Juthier F, Clough RE, Sobocinski J, Azzaoui R, Ramstein J, et al. Prognostic significance of sleep apnea syndrome on false lumen aortic expansion in post-acute aortic syndrome. *Ann Thorac Surg.* (2016) 102:1558– 64. doi: 10.1016/j.athoracsur.2016.03.102
- 44. Heinzer R, Vat S, Marques-Vidal P, Marti-Soler H, Andries D, Tobback N, et al. Prevalence of sleep-disordered breathing in the general population: the HypnoLaus study. *Lancet Respir Med.* (2015) 3:310–8. doi: 10.1016/S2213-2600(15)0 0043-0

- Senaratna CV, Perret JL, Lodge CJ, Lowe AJ, Campbell BE, Matheson MC, et al. Prevalence of obstructive sleep apnea in the general population: a systematic review. Sleep Med Rev. (2017) 34:70–81. doi: 10.1016/j.smrv.2016.07.002
- Sampol G, Romero O, Salas A, Tovar JL, Lloberes P, Sagalés T, et al. Obstructive sleep apnea and thoracic aorta dissection. Am J Respir Crit Care Med. (2003) 168:1528–31. doi: 10.1164/rccm.200304-566OC
- Yanagi H, Imoto K, Suzuki S, Uchida K, Masuda M, Miyashita A. Acute aortic dissection associated with sleep apnea syndrome. *Ann Thorac Cardiovasc Surg.* (2013) 19:456–60. doi: 10.5761/atcs.oa.12.02014
- Saruhara H, Takata Y, Usui Y, Shiina K, Hashimura Y, Kato K, et al. Obstructive sleep apnea as a potential risk factor for aortic disease. *Heart Vessels*. (2012) 27:166–73. doi: 10.1007/s00380-011-0135-3
- Zhou X, Liu F, Zhang W, Wang G, Guo D, Fu W, et al. Obstructive sleep apnea and risk of aortic dissection: a meta-analysis of observational studies. *Vascular*. (2018) 26:515–23. doi: 10.1177/1708538118766102
- Lombardi JV, Hughes GC, Appoo JJ, Bavaria JE, Beck AW, Cambria RP, et al. Society for Vascular Surgery (SVS) and Society of Thoracic Surgeons (STS) reporting standards for type B aortic dissections. *J Vasc Surg.* (2020) 71:723–47. doi: 10.1016/j.jvs.2019.11.013
- Kapur VK, Auckley DH, Chowdhuri S, Kuhlmann DC, Mehra R, Ramar K, et al. Clinical practice guideline for diagnostic testing for adult obstructive sleep apnea: an American Academy of Sleep Medicine Clinical Practice Guideline. J Clin Sleep Med. (2017) 13:479–504. doi: 10.5664/jcsm.6506
- Kohler M, Blair E, Risby P, Nickol AH, Wordsworth P, Forfar C, et al. The prevalence of obstructive sleep apnoea and its association with aortic dilatation in Marfan's syndrome. *Thorax.* (2009) 64:162– 6. doi: 10.1136/thx.2008.102756
- Pedrosa RP, Drager LF, Genta PR, Amaro AC, Antunes MO, Matsumoto AY, et al. Obstructive sleep apnea is common and independently associated with atrial fibrillation in patients with hypertrophic cardiomyopathy. *Chest.* (2010) 137:1078–84. doi: 10.1378/chest.09-2335
- Baguet JP, Minville C, Tamisier R, Roche F, Barone-Rochette G, Ormezzano O, et al. Increased aortic root size is associated with nocturnal hypoxia and diastolic blood pressure in obstructive sleep apnea. *Sleep.* (2011) 34:1605– 7. doi: 10.5665/sleep.1406
- Stöwhas AC, Namdar M, Biaggi P, Russi EW, Bloch KE, Stradling JR, et al. The effect of simulated obstructive apnea and hypopnea on aortic diameter and BP. *Chest.* (2011) 140:675–80. doi: 10.1378/chest.10-2799
- Serizawa N, Yumino D, Takagi A, Gomita K, Kajimoto K, Tsurumi Y, et al. Obstructive sleep apnea is associated with greater thoracic aortic size. *J Am Coll Cardiol.* (2008) 52:885–6. doi: 10.1016/j.jacc.2008. 05.039
- Tachikawa R, Hamada S, Azuma M, Toyama Y, Murase K, Tanizawa K, et al. Impact of obstructive sleep apnea on abdominal aortic diameters. *Am J Cardiol.* (2014) 114:618–23. doi: 10.1016/j.amjcard.2014. 05.044
- Meuleman C, Boccara F, Nguyen XL, Di Angelantonio E, Ederhy S, Janower S, et al. Is the aortic root dilated in obstructive sleep apnoea syndrome? *Arch Cardiovasc Dis.* (2008) 101:391–7. doi: 10.1016/j.acvd.2008. 06.007
- Cicek D, Lakadamyali H, Yagbasan BD, Sapmaz I, Müderrisoglu H. Obstructive sleep apnoea and its association with left ventricular function and aortic root parameters in newly diagnosed, untreated patients: a prospective study. *J Int Med Res.* (2011) 39:2228–38. doi: 10.1177/1473230011039 00619
- Naito R, Sakakura K, Kasai T, Dohi T, Wada H, Sugawara Y, et al. Aortic dissection is associated with intermittent hypoxia and reoxygenation. *Heart Vessels*. (2012) 27:265–70. doi: 10.1007/s00380-011-0149-x
- Clarenbach CF, Camen G, Sievi NA, Wyss C, Stradling JR, Kohler M. Effect of simulated obstructive hypopnea and apnea on thoracic aortic wall transmural pressures. *J Appl Physiol (1985).* (2013) 115:613– 7. doi: 10.1152/japplphysiol.00439.2013
- 62. Somers VK, White DP, Amin R, Abraham WT, Costa F, Culebras A, et al. Sleep apnea and cardiovascular disease: an American Heart Association/american College Of Cardiology Foundation Scientific Statement from the American Heart Association Council for High Blood Pressure Research Professional Education Committee, Council on Clinical Cardiology, Stroke Council, and

Council On Cardiovascular Nursing. In collaboration with the National Heart, Lung, and Blood Institute National Center on Sleep Disorders Research (National Institutes of Health). *Circulation.* (2008) 118:1080-111. doi: 10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.107.189420

- Hoyos CM, Melehan KL, Liu PY, Grunstein RR, Phillips CL. Does obstructive sleep apnea cause endothelial dysfunction? A critical review of the literature. *Sleep Med Rev.* (2015) 20:15–26. doi: 10.1016/j.smrv.2014. 06.003
- Kato M, Roberts-Thomson P, Phillips BG, Haynes WG, Winnicki M, Accurso V, et al. Impairment of endothelium-dependent vasodilation of resistance vessels in patients with obstructive sleep apnea. *Circulation*. (2000) 102:2607–10. doi: 10.1161/01.CIR.102.21.2607
- 65. Gjørup PH, Sadauskiene L, Wessels J, Nyvad O, Strunge B, Pedersen EB. Abnormally increased endothelin-1 in plasma during the night in obstructive sleep apnea: relation to blood pressure and severity of disease. *Am J Hypertens.* (2007) 20:44–52. doi: 10.1016/j.amjhyper.2006. 05.021
- 66. Ip MS, Lam B, Chan LY, Zheng L, Tsang KW, Fung PC, et al. Circulating nitric oxide is suppressed in obstructive sleep apnea and is reversed by nasal continuous positive airway pressure. Am J Respir Crit Care Med. (2000) 162:2166–71. doi: 10.1164/ajrccm.162.6.20 02126

 Reale M, Velluto L, Di Nicola M, D'Angelo C, Costantini E, Marchioni M, et al. Cholinergic markers and cytokines in OSA patients. *Int J Mol Sci.* (2020) 21:3264. doi: 10.3390/ijms21093264

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's Note: All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2021 Zhang, Zhang, Fu, Wang, Yang, Wang, Zhou, Wang, Zhang and Xin. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Healthy Sleep Associated With Lower Risk of Hypertension Regardless of Genetic Risk: A Population-Based Cohort Study

Zhi-Hao Li^{1†}, Qing-Mei Huang^{1†}, Xiang Gao², Vincent C. H. Chung³, Pei-Dong Zhang¹, Dong Shen¹, Xi-Ru Zhang¹, Wen-Fang Zhong¹, Dan Liu¹, Pei-Liang Chen¹, Qing Chen¹, Miao-Chun Cai¹, Xin Cheng¹, Hai-Lian Yang¹, Wei-Qi Song¹, Xian-Bo Wu¹, Virginia Byers Kraus⁴ and Chen Mao^{1,5*}

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by: Alberto Cordero.

Hospital Universitario de San Juan, Spain

Reviewed by:

Yurii Sviryaev, Almazov National Medical Research Centre, Russia Oxana Rotar, Almazov National Medical Research Centre, Russia

*Correspondence:

Chen Mao maochen9@smu.edu.cn

[†]These authors have contributed equally to this work

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Cardiovascular Epidemiology and Prevention, a section of the journal Frontiers in Cardiovascular Medicine

> Received: 01 September 2021 Accepted: 18 October 2021 Published: 18 November 2021

Citation:

Li Z-H, Huang Q-M, Gao X, Chung VCH, Zhang P-D, Shen D, Zhang X-R, Zhong W-F, Liu D, Chen P-L, Chen Q, Cai M-C, Cheng X, Yang H-L, Song W-Q, Wu X-B, Kraus VB and Mao C (2021) Healthy Sleep Associated With Lower Risk of Hypertension Regardless of Genetic Risk: A Population-Based Cohort Study. Front. Cardiovasc. Med. 8:769130. doi: 10.3389/fcvm.2021.769130 ¹ Department of Epidemiology, School of Public Health, Southern Medical University, Guangzhou, China, ² Department of Nutritional Sciences, Pennsylvania State University, University Park, PA, United States, ³ Jockey Club School of Public Health and Primary Care, The Chinese University of Hong Kong, Shatin, Hong Kong SAR, China, ⁴ Division of Rheumatology, Department of Medicine, Duke University School of Medicine, Duke Molecular Physiology Institute, Durham, NC, United States, ⁵ Division of Laboratory Medicine, Microbiome Medicine Center, Zhujiang Hospital, Southern Medical University, Guangzhou, China

Background: Hypertension is a leading contributor to the global burden of disease and to mortality. The combined effects of sleep factors on the risk of hypertension are unclear. We aimed to evaluate the effect of combined sleep factors on the risk of hypertension and to explore whether this association is independent of genetic risk.

Methods: This population-based prospective cohort study included 170,378 participants from the UK Biobank study. We conducted a healthy sleep score based on a combination of major five sleep factors and a genetic risk score based on 118 risk variants. Cox proportional hazard regression models were used to estimate hazard ratios (HRs) and 95% confidence intervals (Cls).

Results: A total of 170,378 participants were included. Compared to participants with a healthy sleep score of 0–1, those with healthy sleep scores of 2 (HR, 0.90; 95% Cl, 0.83–0.98), 3 (HR, 0.81; 95% Cl, 0.75–0.88), 4 (HR, 0.74; 95% Cl, 0.68–0.81), or 5 (HR, 0.67; 95% Cl, 0.59–0.77) had increasingly lower risks of hypertension (*P* for trend <0.001). Participants with high genetic risk and an unfavorable sleep pattern had a 1.80-fold greater risk of hypertension than participants with low genetic risk and a favorable sleep pattern. The association between sleep patterns and hypertension persisted in subgroup analysis, stratified by the genetic risk. Nearly 18.2% of hypertension events in this cohort could be attributed to unfavorable sleep pattern.

Conclusions: Favorable sleep pattern was associated with a low risk of hypertension, regardless of genetic risk. These findings highlight the potential of sleep interventions to reduce risk of hypertension across entire populations.

Keywords: sleep, genetic risk, hypertension, cohort study, epidemiology

INTRODUCTION

Hypertension is a leading contributor to the global burden of disease and to mortality (1). It is a complex disease driven by both environmental and genetic factors (2-6). Sleep factor is an important modifiable risk factor for hypertension (7, 8). A rich body of evidence shows that healthy sleep factors, including no excessive daytime sleepiness (9), adequate sleep duration (10, 11), no insomnia (12, 13), no snoring (14, 15), and early chronotype (16), were associated with low risk of hypertension. Although those sleep factors have been independently correlated to increased risk of hypertension, a combination of sleep factors may have synergistic effects as these sleep factors are highly associated with each other (17-20). Bathgate et al. (21) have assessed sleep factors jointly and indicated the highest risk of hypertension in association with a joint effect of short sleep duration (<6 h) with insomnia. Therefore, a composite variable may better aid investigation of how sleep factors act synergistically to affect hypertension risk. However, few studies have investigated the combined impact of sleep factors, let alone all the aforementioned sleep factors jointly, on hypertension risk.

Early evidence supporting a role for genetics in the risk of hypertension came from twin studies and the Framingham Study (5, 22-24). Further evidence has emerged from genomewide association studies (GWASs), which have identified genetic variants associated with the risk of hypertension (2, 25). These risk alleles, when aggregated into a polygenic risk score, are predictive of incident hypertension and provide a quantitative measure of the genetic risk for hypertension. It might be hypothesized that adhering to a healthy sleep pattern could attenuate the effect of genetics on the risk of hypertension. A previous study on cerebrovascular disease, a condition closely related to hypertension, found a statistically significant role of the interplay between sleep factors and genetics in the risk of cerebrovascular disease (17). However, whether a healthy sleep pattern, which integrates several modifiable sleep factors, can modify the effect of genetic predisposition on hypertension remains less certain; moreover, no study to date has investigated the risk of hypertension with regard to sleep patterns and genetics.

Therefore, in a large population-based cohort study, we prospectively investigated the association of a healthy sleep score based on a combination of major sleep factors with the risk of incident hypertension. We further explored whether the association between sleep pattern and the risk of incident hypertension was independent of genetic risk.

METHODS

Study Population

The UK Biobank study is a large, population-based prospective cohort study that recruited >500,000 individuals aged between 40 and 70 years from across the UK (Scotland, England, and Wales) between 2006 and 2010. The population and design of the UK Biobank study have been described in detail in previous reports (26–29). The study collected extensive data, including demographic, health, and lifestyle (e.g., sleep factors)

data, from questionnaires, interviews, physical measurements, and health records. Blood samples were also obtained and used for genotyping (30). Approval for this research was obtained from the North West Multicenter Research Ethics Committee (11/NW/0382), and all participants provided informed consent.

In this study, after excluding participants with hypertension or cardiovascular diseases at baseline, those with missing data for any of the five sleep factors, or those without genetic data, 170,378 participants were finally included in the present analyses. A flowchart depicting the selection of the study participants is presented in **Supplementary Figure 1**.

Measure

Healthy Sleep Score and Sleep Pattern

The UK Biobank participants completed a self-reported touchscreen questionnaire on their usual sleep factors. To investigate the association between the combination of sleep factors and hypertension, we constructed a healthy sleep score based on the recommendations regarding five potentially modifiable sleep factors, including daytime sleepiness, sleep duration, insomnia, snoring, and chronotype, on the basis of previous studies (13, 17, 18). The methods of assessment of the sleep factors is described in Appendix. We dichotomized each sleep factor based on previous knowledge (17). Participants were assigned one point for each of five low-risk sleep factors defined as follows: sleep 7-9h per day, no insomnia ("never/rarely" having insomnia symptoms), no snoring, early chronotype ("morning" or "morning more than evening" person), and no frequent daytime sleepiness ("never/rarely" or "sometimes"). The points for the five sleep factors were summed to obtain the healthy sleep score, which ranged from 0 (least healthy) to 5 (most healthy), and was subsequently categorized as a favorable (score of 4 or 5), intermediate (score of 2 or 3), or unfavorable (score of 0 or 1) sleep pattern, as described previously (17).

A weighted standardized healthy sleep score was then derived based on the five sleep factors with the following equation: weighted sleep score = $(\beta_1 \times \text{sleep factor1} + \beta_2 \times \text{sleep factor2} + ... + \beta_5 \times \text{sleep factor5}) \times (5/\text{sum of the } \beta \text{ coefficients})$. This weighted sleep score also ranged from 0 to 5 points but took into account the magnitudes of the adjusted risk for each behavior in each sleep pattern and in the combination of the five sleep factors (17).

Genotyping and Polygenic Risk Score

The genotyping process in the UK Biobank study has been reported in detail elsewhere (30). The polygenic risk score for hypertension was based on a recent GWAS of individuals of European ancestry (31). Therefore, the study considered only individuals who self-reported as British or other white backgrounds. We excluded SNPs that were missing from the UK Biobank study. Independent SNPs were selected based on the *P*-value by using the linkage disequilibrium (LD) clumping procedure (at $R^2 < 0.01$) conducted in PLINK version 2.0 (https://www.cog-genomics.org/plink2). The polygenic risk score was calculated across all selected SNPs associated with hypertension totaling 118 (**Supplementary Table 1**) (31). For each individual in the UK Biobank sample, we calculated

polygenic risk scores, defined as the sum of the number of risk alleles (0, 1, or 2) present at each locus weighted by the natural logarithm of the estimated odds ratio for that locus. Polygenic risk scores were then *z*-standardized based on values for all individuals and categorized into low (lowest quintile), intermediate (quintiles 2–4), or high (highest quintile) risk (32).

Incident Hypertension

Data on incident hypertension in the UK Biobank were based on medical history and linked to data on hospital admissions and mortality. The linkage procedure can be found on the website (http://content.digital.nhs.uk/services) in detail. We defined participants with hypertension according to the International Classification of Diseases edition 10 (ICD-10): I10 for hypertension.

Covariates

The covariates included in the present study were as follows: age, sex (male or female), education (degree [college/university degree] or no degree), Townsend deprivation index (TDI) (33), race (white or other), physical activity, smoking status (current, previous, or never), alcohol consumption (current, previous, or never), body mass index [BMI: was calculated by dividing an individual's weight (kg) by the square of height in meter (m)], family history of hypertension, and medical history (physician diagnosis of diabetes, depression, and cancer), obtained from the self-completed baseline questionnaire. Details of these measurements can be found on the website of the UK Biobank (www.ukbiobank.ac.uk).

Statistical Analysis

We imputed the missing covariate values (all covariates had <3% of values missing) through multiple imputation by chained equations (34). The mean and standard deviation (SD) (continuous variables) or number and percentage (categorical variables) were used to describe the participants' baseline characteristics.

We used Cox proportional hazard regression models to test the association of sleep factors with the incident hypertension risk. The duration of follow-up was calculated as the time between the date of attendance and the date of first diagnosis, date of death, or February 28, 2017, for Scotland, and February 25, 2018, for Wales and England, whichever occurred first. Hazard ratios (HRs) with 95% confidence intervals (95% CIs) were calculated. The multivariable-adjusted models were adjusted for age, sex, education, TDI, race, physical activity, smoking status, alcohol consumption, BMI, and family history of hypertension, depression, cancer, and diabetes. The proportionality of hazards assumption was assessed using the Schoenfeld residuals and was satisfied (35). We included an interaction term in the regression model to test for the statistical interaction between the sleep pattern and genetic risk categories. In addition, adjusted population attributable fractions (PAFs) and 95% CIs were calculated to estimate the proportion of hypertension cases that theoretically would not have occurred if all participants had healthy sleep factor.

We performed subgroup analyses stratified by age (<60 or \geq 60 years), sex (male or female), current smoking status (yes or no), current alcohol consumption status (yes or no), physical activity (inactive [<400 MET-h/week] or active[\geq 400 MET-h/week]), BMI (non-obese [<30 kg/m²] or obese [\geq 30 kg/m²]), and family history of hypertension (yes or no). In addition, we conducted several sensitivity analyses. To minimize the influence of reverse causation, we performed a sensitivity analysis by excluding participants who experienced hypertension events within the first 2 years of follow-up. Moreover, the risk of incident hypertension was investigated in sensitivity analyses using non-imputed data. All analyses were performed using R software, version 4.0.0 (R Development Core Team, Vienna, Austria). *P*-values were two-sided, with statistical significance set at <0.05.

RESULTS

Baseline Characteristics

This analysis included 170,378 (mean [SD] age: 53.6 [8.0] years) participants, of whom 107,499 (63.1%) were female and 156,398 (91.8%) were white (**Table 2**). Participants with hypertension were more likely to be older, to have a lower level of education, to have a higher BMI, to smoke, to have higher prevalence rates of cancer, diabetes, and depression, and to have a lower healthy sleep score compared with those without incident hypertension (**Table 1**).

Associations of Sleep Factors With Incident Hypertension

During a median (interquartile range) follow-up of 9.0 (8.3–9.7) years, 6,581 incident hypertension cases were recorded. In the age- and sex-adjusted model, evening chronotype, long (\geq 9 h) or short (<7 h) sleep duration, insomnia, snoring, and often/always daytime sleep were significantly associated with an increased incident hypertension risk (**Supplementary Table 2**). In the multivariable-adjusted model, these associations remained statistically significant except for evening chronotype (**Supplementary Table 2**).

When these five sleep factors were reclassified as either a high (reference) or a low risk, sleep 7–9 h per day (HR, 0.86; 95% CI, 0.82–0.91), no insomnia (HR, 0.85; 95% CI, 0.80–0.91), no snoring (HR, 0.92; 95% CI, 0.88–0.97), and no frequent daytime sleepiness (HR, 0.94; 95% CI, 0.89–0.99) were independently associated with a decreased incident hypertension risk in the multivariable-adjusted model (**Table 2**).

We also calculated the PAF for each sleep factor separately and the combination of the five sleep factors (**Table 2**). The estimated PAFs attributable to pre-existing the low-risk sleep factors ranged from 1.6% (for chronotype) to 11.9% (for insomnia). For participants who were adherent to all five of the low-risk sleep factors, the PAF was 18.2% (95% CI: 7.3–25.1%), suggesting that 18.2% of hypertension cases in this cohort would not have occurred if all participants had been in the low-risk group for all five sleep factors.

When these five sleep factors were considered jointly by using the healthy sleep score, the risk of hypertension decreased

TABLE 1 | Baseline characteristics of participants.

	Overall	No incident hypertension	Incident hypertension	P-value
	(<i>n</i> = 170,378)	(<i>n</i> = 163,797)	(<i>n</i> = 6,581)	
Age, mean (SD), y	53.6 (8.0)	53.4 (8.0)	57.8 (7.7)	< 0.001
Female	107,499 (63.1)	103,886 (63.4)	3,613 (54.9)	< 0.001
Education				< 0.001
Degree	65,682 (38.6)	63,875 (39.0)	1,807 (27.5)	
No degree	104,696 (61.4)	99,922 (61.0)	4,774 (72.5)	
TDI	-1.4 (3.0)	-1.4 (3.0)	-0.9 (3.3)	< 0.001
BMI, mean (SD), kg/m ²	25.99 (4.15)	25.91 (4.09)	28.04 (4.92)	< 0.001
Race				< 0.001
White	156,398 (91.8)	150,435 (91.8)	5,963 (90.6)	
Other	13,980 (8.2)	13,362 (8.2)	618 (9.4)	
Smoking status				< 0.001
Never	97,933 (57.5)	94,808 (57.9)	3,125 (47.5)	
Previous	52,692 (30.9)	50,311 (30.7)	2,381 (36.2)	
Current	19,753 (11.6)	18,678 (11.4)	1,075 (16.3)	
Alcohol consumption				< 0.001
Never	6,850 (4.0)	6,465 (3.9)	385 (5.9)	
Previous	5,568 (3.3)	5,228 (3.2)	340 (5.2)	
Current	157,960 (92.7)	152,104 (92.9)	5,856 (89.0)	
Physical activity (MET-h/week)	2,649.3 (2660.7)	2,649.5 (2654.4)	2,645. 7 (2812.8)	0.910
Family history of hypertension	66,940 (39.3)	64,416 (39.3)	2,524 (38.4)	0.116
Cancer	11,770 (6.9)	11,117 (6.8)	653 (9.9)	< 0.001
Diabetes	3,108 (1.8)	2,612 (1.6)	496 (7.5)	< 0.001
Depression	14,030 (8.2)	13,258 (8.1)	772 (11.7)	< 0.001
Healthy sleep score				< 0.001
0–1	13,072 (7.7)	12,243 (7.5)	829 (12.6)	
2	36,270 (21.3)	34,512 (21.1)	1,758 (26.7)	
3	60,895 (35.7)	58,620 (35.8)	2,275 (34.6)	
4	47,690 (28.0)	46,265 (28.2)	1,425 (21.7)	
5	12,451 (7.3)	12,157 (7.4)	294 (4.5)	
Genetic risk category				< 0.001
Low genetic risk	34,073 (20.0)	32,939 (20.1)	1,134 (17.2)	
Intermediate genetic risk	102,229 (60.0)	98,277 (60.0)	3,952 (60.1)	
High genetic risk	34,076 (20.0)	32,581 (19.9)	1,495 (22.7)	

BMI, body mass index; SD, standard deviation; TDI, Townsend deprivation index. Data are presented as n (percent) unless otherwise indicated.

significantly with an increasing healthy sleep score (**Table 3**; *P* for trend <0.001). In the multivariable-adjusted model, compared to participants with a healthy sleep score of 0–1, participants with a healthy sleep score of 2 (HR, 0.90; 95% CI, 0.83–0.98), 3 (HR, 0.81; 95% CI, 0.75–0.88), 4 (HR, 0.74; 95% CI, 0.68–0.81), or 5 (HR, 0.67; 95% CI, 0.59–0.77) had increasingly lower risks of hypertension. Each additional healthy sleep factor (per 1-point increase in score) was associated with a 9% (HR, 0.91; 95% CI, 0.89–0.93) lower risk of hypertension (**Table 3**). The association per 1-point higher score was similar in subgroups that were classified by sex, current smoking status, alcohol consumption status, total physical activity, BMI, or family history of hypertension (all *P* for interaction >0.05) (**Supplementary Table 3**). In the sensitivity analyses, the results did not markedly change after using non-imputed

data (**Supplementary Table 4**), or excluding participants who experienced hypertension events within the first 2 years of follow-up (**Supplementary Table 5**). In addition, the results were not materially different for the weighted healthy sleep score (**Supplementary Table 6**).

Joint Association of Sleep Pattern and Genetic Risk With Incident Hypertension

Supplementary Figure 2 shows the cumulative incidence of hypertension according to sleep pattern and genetic risk. We further assessed the joint association of the healthy sleep score and polygenic risk score with the risk of hypertension. We found that participants with an unfavorable sleep pattern and high genetic risk had the highest risk of hypertension, even though there was no statistically significant interaction between

TABLE 2 | Risk of incident hypertension according to low-risk sleep factors.

Low-risk sleep factors ^b	n/N Age- and sex-adjusted		adjusted	Multivariable-a	PAF (%)	
		HR (95% CI)	P-value	HR (95% CI)	P-value	
Sleep 7–9 h per day	4,152/120,006	0.75 (0.71–0.79)	<0.001	0.86 (0.82–0.91)	< 0.001	5.2 (3.6–6.9)
No insomnia	1,363/44,400	0.82 (0.77–0.87)	< 0.001	0.85 (0.80–0.91)	< 0.001	11.9 (7.7–16.3)
No snoring	3,968/116,426	0.78 (0.74–0.82)	< 0.001	0.92 (0.88–0.97)	0.018	3.2 (1.5–5.1)
Early chronotype	4,003/104,585	0.89 (0.85–0.94)	< 0.001	0.96 (0.91–1.01)	0.092	1.6 (0.5–3.4)
No frequent daytime sleepiness	4,716/134,132	0.82 (0.77–0.87)	< 0.001	0.94 (0.89–0.99)	0.027	1.7 (0.2–3.0)
All five low-risk sleep factors	294/12,451	0.68 (0.60-0.76)	< 0.001	0.81 (0.71-0.89)	< 0.001	18.2 (7.3–25.1)

Cl, confidence interval; HR, hazard ratio; PAF, population attributable fraction.

^a Model was adjusted for age, sex, education, TDI, race, physical activity level, smoking status, alcohol consumption, family history of hypertension, body mass index, depression, cancer, and diabetes. All sleep factors were included simultaneously in the same model.

^bLong (≥9 h) or short (<7 h) sleep duration, frequent daytime sleepiness, insomnia, evening chronotype, and snoring were the reference groups.

TABLE 3 | Association between healthy sleep score and incident hypertension.

Healthy sleep score	n/N	Age- and sex-a	adjusted	Multivariable-ad	ljusted ^a
		HR (95% CI)	P-value	HR (95% CI)	P-value
0–1	860/13,378	1.00 (reference)	-	1.00 (reference)	_
2	1,802/37,145	0.77 (0.71-0.83)	< 0.001	0.90 (0.83-0.98)	0.013
3	2,329/62,262	0.62 (0.57-0.67)	< 0.001	0.81 (0.75–0.88)	< 0.001
4	1,452/48,697	0.51 (0.47-0.56)	< 0.001	0.74 (0.68-0.81)	< 0.001
5	299/12,722	0.44 (0.39-0.51)	< 0.001	0.67 (0.59-0.77)	< 0.001
Per 1-point increase in score	-	0.81 (0.80-0.83)	< 0.001	0.91 (0.89-0.93)	< 0.001
P-value for trend	-	<0.001		< 0.001	

Cl, confidence interval; HR, hazard ratio.

^a Model was adjusted for age, sex, education, TDI, race, physical activity level, smoking status, alcohol consumption, family history of hypertension, body mass index, depression, cancer, and diabetes. All sleep factors were included simultaneously in the same model.

the healthy sleep score and genetic susceptibility to hypertension (*P* for interaction = 0.693) (**Figure 1**). Participants with an unfavorable sleep pattern and high genetic risk had a 1.80-fold greater risk of hypertension (HR, 1.80; 95% CI, 1.49–2.17) than participants with a favorable sleep pattern and low genetic risk. The results were not materially different for the weighted healthy sleep score (**Supplementary Table 7**). Moreover, within each genetic risk stratum there was an increase in the strength of the association with a decreasing number of favorable sleep factors (*P*-value for trend <0.05) (**Table 4**). In the low genetic risk group, an unfavorable sleep pattern was associated with an increased risk of hypertension (HR, 1.29; 95% CI, 1.06–1.58); the association of hypertension risk with sleep pattern was similar in both the intermediate and high genetic risk groups.

DISCUSSION

Using data from a large, population-based cohort study, we found that a healthy sleep score based on five potentially modifiable sleep factors, including daytime sleepiness, sleep duration, insomnia, snoring, and chronotype, was inversely associated with the future hypertension risk. Interestingly, this inverse association persisted for all subgroup analyses, including after stratification by genetic risk. Approximately 18.2% of hypertension cases could potentially be prevented if all participants had all five healthy sleep factors. These results provide evidence for the importance of healthy sleep in preventing hypertension and reinforce the tremendous potential of primary prevention.

Existing evidence, together with our result of single sleep factors revealed that healthy sleep factors, such as an early chronotype, no frequent daytime sleepiness, 7–9 h per day sleep duration, no insomnia, and no snoring were independently associated with a decreased incident hypertension risk (9, 13, 14, 36, 37). In our study, out of the five sleep factors, insomnia was component of the healthy sleep score that showed substantially the highest PAF for hypertension. It is reasonable that insomnia is more modifiable and precisely targetable through behavioral therapies (38). Therefore, future clinical trials or communitybased intervention studies should be conducted to test whether sleep interventions for insomnia can reduce subsequent incident hypertension risk.

It is important to evaluate the combination of these sleep factors because they are often interconnected. In agreement with our findings, previous studies evaluating other combinations of sleep factors indicated that the combination of insomnia and short sleep duration was strongly associated with the risk of incident hypertension (13, 21). However, despite this, when



adjusting for age, sex, education, TDI, race, physical activity level, smoking status, alcohol consumption, family history of hypertension, body mass index, depression, cancer, and diabetes.

examining the different combinations of sleep factors, none of the combinations were as protective as the combination of all five sleep factors. More than 18% of hypertension cases could be prevented though modification of the combined five sleep factors. Our study, the largest to date, considered the joint effect of five major sleep factors on the risk of hypertension by constructing a healthy sleep score that reflects a more comprehensive sleep pattern. The reduction in the risk of hypertension was associated with healthy sleep factors in the present study, which highlights the importance of considering sleep factors in the management of blood pressure. The healthy sleep score defined in the present study provides a significant reference for sleep management and the identification of highrisk populations.

The potential mechanism underlying the association between combined sleep factors and the risk of hypertension is not well-understood. However, these sleep factors may individually act through several mechanisms that could operate synergistically to affect the risk of hypertension. For instance, a shortened sleep duration, insomnia symptoms, or excessive daytime sleepiness possibly relates to pathways influencing sympathetic nervous system activity, which lead to blood vessel constriction, increasing blood pressure (39-41). Habitual snoring is thought to be closely related to sleep apnea; repeated apneic episodes cause oxidative stress, accelerate atherosclerosis in the coronary and intracranial arteries, and activate hemodynamics, elevating sympathetic activity and pulmonary artery pressure (42, 43). The circadian shift toward evening causes a longer-term circadian misalignment, which strengthens the association with arterial hypertension (44).

To our knowledge, the present study is the first prospective cohort study to investigate the joint association of sleep pattern and genetic risk with incident hypertension risk. We found that no statistically significant interaction between sleep pattern and genetic risk with regard to hypertension, which suggests that the effect of sleep pattern on the risk of hypertension might be independent of the genetic risk. Interestingly, we found a strong positive association between an unfavorable sleep pattern and the risk of hypertension irrespective of the prevalent genetic risk variants. Although a genetic risk for hypertension among participants from the UK Biobank has been reported previously (31), our results provide evidence that healthy sleep factors may be associated with low risk regardless of the individuals' genetic risk profile. Therefore, our study highlights the fact that adhering to a favorable sleep pattern may be greatly beneficial in the primary prevention of hypertension among the entire population. These results should be used to strengthen the importance of modifiable risk factors in the management of hypertension, as well as to convince individuals of the importance of following healthy sleep recommendations.

Sleep pattern category		Low genetic risk		Ш	Intermediate genetic risk	isk		High genetic risk	
	Favorable	Intermediate	Unfavorable	Favorable	Intermediate	Unfavorable	Favorable	Intermediate	Unfavorable
N/U	310/11,858	677/19,465	147/2,750	1,006/36,040	2,433/58,349	513/7,840	403/12,243	923/19,351	169/2,482
HR (95% CI) ^a	1.00 (reference)	1.08 (0.94–1.24)	1.29 (1.06–1.58)	1.00 (reference)	1.19 (1.11–1.29)	1.43 (1.28–1.59)	1.00 (reference)	1.15 (1.02–1.3)	1.26 (1.05-1.52)
P-value	I	0.276	0.013	I	<0.001	<0.001	I	0.019	0.015
P-value for trend		0.021			<0.001			0.006	
Cl, confidence interval; HR, hazard ratio.	azard ratio.								

TABLE 4 Association of sleep pattern with incident hypertension in genetic risk strata

Cox proportional hazards regression adjusted for adjusted for age, sex, education, TDI, race, physical activity level, smoking status, alcohol consumption, family history of hypertension, body mass index, depression, cancer, and diabetes

Strengths and Limitations

To our knowledge, this is the first prospective cohort study to investigate the associations of five joint sleep factors with risk of incident hypertension. Another strength of this study was the large sample size, which enabled a detailed investigation of the combination of sleep factors and genetic risk. Other strengths include the comprehensive collection of sociodemographic status, medical data, and lifestyle information by self-report, which enabled us to incorporate the most prevalent lifestyle factors convincingly linked to hypertension. However, the present study also has several potential limitations. First, this is an observational study, and the associations between sleep pattern and the risk of hypertension cannot be interpreted as causal. Second, this analysis focused on only five sleep factors. Expanding the range of sleep factors (i.e., rapid eye movement sleep factor and restless legs syndrome) would be of interest in future studies. Third, although a series of confounding factors were adjusted for in the analyses, the possibility of unmeasured or unknown confounding factors may remain. Fourth, the incidence of hypertension might be underestimated by potential underdiagnosed hypertension (45). Finally, the data regarding the sleep factors in the UK Biobank were self-reported, which may have led to some misclassification.

Conclusion

In conclusion, healthy sleep score combining daytime sleepiness, sleep duration, insomnia, snoring, and chronotype are predictive of incident hypertension. Meanwhile, unfavorable sleep pattern was associated with a higher risk of incident hypertension, regardless of genetic risk. These findings could have important implications for understanding the mechanisms underlying hypertension and provide future opportunities for early intervention.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

Data are available in a public, open access repository. The UK Biobank data are available from the UK Biobank on request (www.ukbiobank.ac.uk/).

ETHICS STATEMENT

The studies involving human participants were reviewed and approved by North West Multicenter Research Ethics Committee (11/NW/0382). The patients/participants provided their written informed consent to participate in this study. Written informed consent was obtained from the individual(s) for the publication of any potentially identifiable images or data included in this article.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

CM, Z-HL, and Q-MH designed the research and developed the analytical plan. CM directed the study. Z-HL and Q-MH performed the statistical analyses and had primary responsibility for writing the manuscript. P-DZ, DL, DS, X-RZ, W-FZ, QC, P-LC, and W-QS contributed to data cleaning. CM, VB, XG, X-BW, and VC contributed to the analysis or interpretation of the data. All authors critically reviewed the manuscript for important intellectual content.

FUNDING

This work was supported by the National Natural Science Foundation of China (Grant Number: 81973109), the Guangdong Province Universities and Colleges Pearl River Scholar Funded Scheme (Grant Number: 2019), the Construction of High-level University of Guangdong (Grant Numbers: G820332010, G618339167, G618339164, and G621339832), and the National Institutes of Health/National Institute on Aging (NIH/NIA) (Grant Number: P30AG028716). The funders played no role in the study design or

REFERENCES

- Poulter NR, Prabhakaran D, Caulfield M. Hypertension. Lancet. (2015) 386:801-12. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(14)61468-9
- Warren HR, Evangelou E. Genome-wide association analysis identifies novel blood pressure loci and offers biological insights into cardiovascular risk. *Nat Genet.* (2017) 49:403–15. doi: 10.1038/ng.3768
- Chan Q, Stamler J, Griep LM, Daviglus ML, Horn LV, Elliott P. An update on nutrients and blood pressure. J Atheroscler Thromb. (2016) 23:276–89. doi: 10.5551/jat.30000
- Javaheri S, Storfer-Isser A, Rosen CL, Redline S. Sleep quality and elevated blood pressure in adolescents. *Circulation*. (2008) 118:1034– 40. doi: 10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.108.766410
- Niiranen TJ, McCabe EL, Larson MG, Henglin M, Lakdawala NK, Vasan RS, et al. Heritability and risks associated with early onset hypertension: multigenerational, prospective analysis in the Framingham Heart Study. *BMJ*. (2017) 357:j1949. doi: 10.1136/bmj.j1949
- Havlik RJ, Feinleib M. Epidemiology and genetics of hypertension. *Hypertension*. (1982) 4:Iii121–7. doi: 10.1161/01.HYP.4.5_Pt_2.III121
- Umemura S, Arima H, Arima S, Asayama K, Dohi Y, Hirooka Y, et al. The Japanese Society of Hypertension Guidelines for the management of hypertension (JSH 2019). *Hypertens Res.* (2019) 42:1235–481. doi: 10.1038/s41440-019-0284-9
- 8. Williams B, Mancia G, Spiering W, Agabiti Rosei E, Azizi M, Burnier M, et al. 2018 ESC/ESH Guidelines for the management of arterial hypertension: The Task Force for the management of arterial hypertension of the European Society of Cardiology (ESC) and the European Society of Hypertension (ESH). *Eur Heart J.* (2018) 39:3021–104. doi: 10.1093/eurheartj/ehy339
- Goldstein IB, Ancoli-Israel S, Shapiro D. Relationship between daytime sleepiness and blood pressure in healthy older adults. *Am J Hypertens*. (2004) 17:787–92. doi: 10.1016/j.amjhyper.2004.05.009
- Fang J, Wheaton AG, Keenan NL, Greenlund KJ, Perry GS, Croft JB. Association of sleep duration and hypertension among US adults varies by age and sex. *Am J Hypertens*. (2012) 25:335–41. doi: 10.1038/ajh.2011.201
- Wang Y, Mei H, Jiang YR, Sun WQ, Song YJ, Liu SJ, et al. Relationship between duration of sleep and hypertension in adults: a meta-Analysis. J Clin Sleep Med. (2015) 11:1047–56. doi: 10.5664/jcsm.5024
- Javaheri S, Redline S. Insomnia and risk of cardiovascular disease. Chest. (2017) 152:435–44. doi: 10.1016/j.chest.2017.01.026
- Jarrin DC, Alvaro PK, Bouchard MA, Jarrin SD, Drake CL, Morin CM. Insomnia and hypertension: a systematic review. *Sleep Med Rev.* (2018) 41:3–38. doi: 10.1016/j.smrv.2018.02.003
- Furukawa T, Nakano H, Yoshihara K, Sudo N. The relationship between snoring sound intensity and morning blood pressure in workers. J Clin Sleep Med. (2016) 12:1601–6. doi: 10.5664/jcsm.6340

implementation; data collection, management, analysis, or interpretation; manuscript preparation, review, or approval; or the decision to submit the manuscript for publication.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We are grateful to UK Biobank participants. This research has been conducted using the UK Biobank resource under application number 43795.

SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fcvm. 2021.769130/full#supplementary-material

- Kim J, Yi H, Shin KR, Kim JH, Jung KH, Shin C. Snoring as an independent risk factor for hypertension in the nonobese population: the Korean Health and Genome Study. *Am J Hypertens*. (2007) 20:819– 24. doi: 10.1016/j.amjhyper.2007.03.007
- Merikanto I, Lahti T, Puolijoki H, Vanhala M, Peltonen M, Laatikainen T, et al. Associations of chronotype and sleep with cardiovascular diseases and type 2 diabetes. *Chronobiol Int.* (2013) 30:470–7. doi: 10.3109/07420528.2012.741171
- Fan M, Sun D, Zhou T, Heianza Y, Lv J, Li L, et al. Sleep patterns, genetic susceptibility, and incident cardiovascular disease: a prospective study of 385 292 UK biobank participants. *Eur Heart J.* (2020) 41:1182– 9. doi: 10.1093/eurheartj/ehz849
- Tobaldini E, Fiorelli EM, Solbiati M, Costantino G, Nobili L, Montano N. Short sleep duration and cardiometabolic risk: from pathophysiology to clinical evidence. *Nat Rev Cardiol.* (2019) 16:213–24. doi: 10.1038/s41569-018-0109-6
- Sivertsen B, Pallesen S, Glozier N, Bjorvatn B, Salo P, Tell GS, et al. Midlife insomnia and subsequent mortality: the Hordaland health study. *BMC Public Health.* (2014) 14:720. doi: 10.1186/1471-2458-14-720
- Vgontzas AN, Liao D, Pejovic S, Calhoun S, Karataraki M, Basta M, et al. Insomnia with short sleep duration and mortality: the Penn State cohort. *Sleep*. (2010) 33:1159–64. doi: 10.1093/sleep/33.9.1159
- Bathgate CJ, Edinger JD, Wyatt JK, Krystal AD. Objective but not subjective short sleep duration associated with increased risk for hypertension in individuals with insomnia. *Sleep.* (2016) 39:1037–45. doi: 10.5665/sleep.5748
- 22. Berg K. Twin studies of coronary heart disease and its risk factors. Acta Genet Med Gemellol. (1987) 36:439–53. doi: 10.1017/S0001566000006814
- Feinleib M, Garrison RJ, Fabsitz R, Christian JC, Hrubec Z, Borhani NO, et al. The NHLBI twin study of cardiovascular disease risk factors: methodology and summary of results. *Am J Epidemiol.* (1977) 106:284– 5. doi: 10.1093/oxfordjournals.aje.a112464
- Havlik RJ, Garrison RJ, Feinleib M, Kannel WB, Castelli WP, McNamara PM. Blood pressure aggregation in families. *Am J Epidemiol.* (1979) 110:304– 12. doi: 10.1093/oxfordjournals.aje.a112815
- Ehret GB, Munroe PB, Rice KM, Bochud M, Johnson AD, Chasman DI, et al. Genetic variants in novel pathways influence blood pressure and cardiovascular disease risk. *Nature.* (2011) 478:103–9. doi: 10.1038/nature10405
- 26. Sudlow C, Gallacher J, Allen N, Beral V, Burton P, Danesh J, et al. UK biobank: an open access resource for identifying the causes of a wide range of complex diseases of middle and old age. *PLoS Med.* (2015) 12:e1001779. doi: 10.1371/journal.pmed.1001779
- Palmer LJ. UK Biobank: bank on it. Lancet. (2007) 369:1980– 2. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(07)60924-6
- 28. Li ZH, Gao X, Chung VC, Zhong WF, Fu Q, Lv YB, et al. Associations of regular glucosamine use with all-cause and cause-specific mortality:

a large prospective cohort study. Ann Rheum Dis. (2020) 79:829-36. doi: 10.1136/annrheumdis-2020-217176

- Li ZH, Zhong WF, Liu S, Kraus VB, Zhang YJ, Gao X, et al. Associations of habitual fish oil supplementation with cardiovascular outcomes and all cause mortality: evidence from a large population based cohort study. *BMJ*. (2020) 368:m456. doi: 10.1136/bmj.m456
- Bycroft C, Freeman C, Petkova D, Band G, Elliott LT, Sharp K, et al. The UK Biobank resource with deep phenotyping and genomic data. *Nature*. (2018) 562:203–9. doi: 10.1038/s41586-018-0579-z
- 31. Pazoki R, Dehghan A, Evangelou E, Warren H, Gao H, Caulfield M, et al. Genetic predisposition to high blood pressure and lifestyle factors: associations with midlife blood pressure levels and cardiovascular events. *Circulation.* (2018) 137:653–61. doi: 10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.117.030898
- 32. Li ZH, Zhang PD, Chen Q, Gao X, Chung VC, Shen D, et al. Association of sleep and circadian patterns and genetic risk with incident type 2 diabetes: a large prospective population-based cohort study. *Eur J Endocrinol.* (2021) 185:765–74. doi: 10.1530/EJE-21-0314
- Townsend P. Deprivation. J Soc Policy. (1987) 16:125–46. doi: 10.1017/S0047279400020341
- Schafer JL. Multiple imputation: a primer. Stat Methods Med Res. (1999) 8:3–15. doi: 10.1177/096228029900800102
- Schoenfeld D. Partial residuals for the proportional hazards regression model. Biometrika. (1982) 69:239–41. doi: 10.1093/biomet/69.1.239
- Cappuccio FP, Stranges S, Kandala NB, Miller MA, Taggart FM, Kumari M, et al. Gender-specific associations of short sleep duration with prevalent and incident hypertension: the Whitehall II Study. *Hypertension*. (2007) 50:693–700. doi: 10.1161/HYPERTENSIONAHA.107.095471
- Didikoglu A, Maharani A, Payton A, Pendleton N, Canal MM. Longitudinal change of sleep timing: association between chronotype and longevity in older adults. *Chronobiol Int.* (2019) 36:1285–300. doi: 10.1080/07420528.2019.1641111
- Trauer JM, Qian MY, Doyle JS, Rajaratnam SM, Cunnington D. Cognitive behavioral therapy for chronic insomnia: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Ann Intern Med.* (2015) 163:191–204. doi: 10.7326/ M14-2841
- DiBona GF. Sympathetic nervous system and hypertension. *Hypertension*. (2013) 61:556–60. doi: 10.1161/HYPERTENSIONAHA.111.00633

- Stein PK, Pu Y. Heart rate variability, sleep and sleep disorders. Sleep Med Rev. (2012) 16:47–66. doi: 10.1016/j.smrv.2011.02.005
- Punjabi NM, Haponik E. Ask about daytime sleepiness! J Am Geriatr Soc. (2000) 48:228–9. doi: 10.1111/j.1532-5415.2000.tb03918.x
- 42. Schulz R, Mahmoudi S, Hattar K, Sibelius U, Olschewski H, Mayer K, et al. Enhanced release of superoxide from polymorphonuclear neutrophils in obstructive sleep apnea. Impact of continuous positive airway pressure therapy. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med.* (2000) 162:566–70. doi: 10.1164/ajrccm.162.2.9908091
- Rångemark C, Hedner JA, Carlson JT, Gleerup G, Winther K. Platelet function and fibrinolytic activity in hypertensive and normotensive sleep apnea patients. *Sleep.* (1995) 18:188–94. doi: 10.1093/sleep/18.3.188
- Nguyen J, Wright KP Jr. Influence of weeks of circadian misalignment on leptin levels. *Nat Sci Sleep*. (2010) 2:9–18. doi: 10.2147/NSS.S7624
- Ciemins EL, Ritchey MD, Joshi VV, Loustalot F, Hannan J, Cuddeback JK. Application of a tool to identify undiagnosed hypertension— United States, 2016. *Morbidity Mortality Weekly Report.* (2018) 67:798. doi: 10.15585/mmwr.mm6729a2

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's Note: All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2021 Li, Huang, Gao, Chung, Zhang, Shen, Zhang, Zhong, Liu, Chen, Chen, Cai, Cheng, Yang, Song, Wu, Kraus and Mao. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Lower Masticatory Performance Is a Risk for the Development of the Metabolic Syndrome: The Suita Study

Shuri Fushida¹, Takayuki Kosaka^{1*}, Michikazu Nakai², Momoyo Kida¹, Takashi Nokubi³, Yoshihiro Kokubo⁴, Makoto Watanabe⁴, Yoshihiro Miyamoto⁵, Takahiro Ono^{1,6} and Kazunori Ikebe¹

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Hack-Lyoung Kim, Seoul Metropolitan Government -Seoul National University Boramae Medical Center, South Korea

Reviewed by:

Marcelo Palinkas, University of São Paulo, Brazil Ho Lee, Seoul Metropolitan Government -Seoul National University Boramae Medical Center, South Korea

*Correspondence:

Takayuki Kosaka kosaka@dent.osaka-u.ac.jp

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Cardiovascular Epidemiology and Prevention, a section of the journal Frontiers in Cardiovascular Medicine

> Received: 03 August 2021 Accepted: 08 November 2021 Published: 26 November 2021

Citation:

Fushida S, Kosaka T, Nakai M, Kida M, Nokubi T, Kokubo Y, Watanabe M, Miyamoto Y, Ono T and Ikebe K (2021) Lower Masticatory Performance Is a Risk for the Development of the Metabolic Syndrome: The Suita Study. Front. Cardiovasc. Med. 8:752667. doi: 10.3389/fcvm.2021.752667 ¹ Department of Prosthodontics, Gerodontology and Oral Rehabilitation, Osaka University Graduate School of Dentistry, Suita, Japan, ² Center for Cerebral and Cardiovascular Disease Information, National Cerebral and Cardiovascular Center, Suita, Japan, ³ Osaka University, Suita, Japan, ⁴ Department of Preventive Cardiology, National Cerebral and Cardiovascular Center, Suita, Japan, ⁵ Open Innovation Center, National Cerebral and Cardiovascular Center, Suita, Japan, ⁶ Division of Comprehensive Prosthodontics, Faculty of Dentistry & Graduate School of Medical and Dental Sciences, Niigata University, Niigata, Japan

Objectives: Declined masticatory function has recently been receiving attention as a risk factor for poor general health. The present longitudinal analysis was conducted to clarify the relationship between decreased masticatory performance and the development of the metabolic syndrome (MetS) in a general urban cohort in Japan.

Methods: We surveyed 599 participants (254 men, 345 women; mean age at baseline, 65.8 ± 7.8 years) who underwent physical health checkups in the Suita study. We evaluated masticatory performance at baseline using test gummy jelly and divided participants into two groups: a "Lower group," comprising participants in the lower 25% of the masticatory performance at baseline; and a "Normal group," comprising all others. We estimated hazard ratios (HRs) for the Lower group by using Cox proportional hazard regression analysis to develop the MetS and the components of the MetS at follow-up, adjusting for age, smoking status, and periodontal status.

Results: On Cox proportional hazard regression analysis, the multivariable adjusted hazard ratio for the development of the MetS in the Lower group was 2.24 (95% confidence interval, 1.12–4.50) in men. The multivariable adjusted hazard ratio for the development of high blood pressure was 3.12 (1.42–6.87), for high triglycerides was 2.82 (1.18–6.76), and for high fasting plasma glucose was 2.65 (1.00–7.00) in men.

Conclusions: Lower masticatory performance suggested to be a risk factor for the development of the MetS as well as MetS components such as high blood pressure, high triglycerides, and high fasting plasma glucose in Japanese men.

Keywords: geriatric dentistry, prosthodontics, mastication, epidemiology, preventive dentistry, cardiovascular diseases

54

INTRODUCTION

Metabolic syndrome (MetS) is a complex condition of overlapping hypertension, abdominal obesity, dyslipidemia, and hyperglycemia in the same individual, and it has been reported as a risk factor for the development of cardiovascular diseases (1). Since the World Health Organization (WHO) published the concept of the MetS in 1999 (2), its prevention has been emphasized, and various measures have been taken around the world (3, 4). Nevertheless, the prevalence of the MetS is still increasing worldwide, affecting an estimated one-quarter of the global population (5). Previously, sex (6), educational level (6), smoking habits (7), eating habits (8), and exercise habits (9) were reported as factors related to the MetS. However, the MetS is a complex pathological condition caused by the various effects of these factors, and there may be factors that have not yet been clarified. Therefore, identifying the risk factors affecting the MetS is thus a major goal for preventing cardiovascular diseases.

Many studies have reported that chronic inflammation from periodontal diseases affects the MetS (10). On the other hand, some reports have shown that the changes in dietary habits and nutritional intake resulting from the declined masticatory function accompanying tooth loss affect the MetS (11). It has been reported that factors related to masticatory function, such as tooth loss (11) and decreased occlusal support (12), are associated with the MetS. However, few studies have shown the relationship between objective oral function and the MetS (13).

Evaluating masticatory performance is one method that reflects oral function objectively (14). Previous studies have reported that tooth loss, lower occlusal force (15), and progression of periodontal disease (16) lead to decreased masticatory performance. Furthermore, some studies have reported that lower masticatory performance is related to diabetes mellitus (17) and obesity (18) through changes in nutritional intake. Lower masticatory performance may thus be related to the development of the MetS. Kikui et al. have already reported a relationship between masticatory performance as evaluated using test gummy jelly and the incidence of the MetS in a general urban Japanese population (13). However, they used a cross-sectional study design and could not make any definitive comment on the longitudinal relationship between masticatory performance and the development of the MetS.

The present study therefore aimed to evaluate the hypothesis that lower masticatory performance at baseline represented a risk factor for the future development of the MetS in a general urban Japanese population in a longitudinal study.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Study Participants

Participants in this study were the general urban population of Suita city, Osaka prefecture, Metropolitan prefecture, Japan, who underwent physical health checkups in the Suita study, a cardiovascular disease cohort study conducted by the Department of Preventive Cardiology of the National Cerebral and Cardiovascular Center (19). We recruited 937 individuals who underwent a health check at both baseline (from June 2008 to June 2013) and follow-up (from June 2010 to February 2017). Of these, 338 individuals were excluded due to incomplete data (n = 103), an edentulous state at baseline (n = 35), or diagnosis of the MetS at baseline (n = 200). Finally, 599 participants (254 men, 345 women) were included in the study (**Figure 1**).

The ethical committee approved the study protocol of the National Cerebral and Cardiovascular Center (approval number M19-062-4, M25-032-2), and only individuals who had given consent after receiving full written and oral explanations of the study were evaluated.

Medical Examinations

All participants were instructed to fast for 12 h before each health check. Routine blood tests were performed, including triglycerides, high-density lipoprotein (HDL), and fasting blood glucose. Waist circumference, systolic blood pressure (SBP), and diastolic blood pressure (DBP) were measured.

The MetS was defined using National Cholesterol Education Program's Adult Treatment Panel III (NCEP-ATPIII) criteria (20). The five components of the MetS were defined as follows: high blood pressure, SBP \geq 130 mmHg and/or DBP \geq 85 mmHg and/or taking antihypertensive medicines; high blood glucose level, fasting blood glucose \geq 110 mg/dL and/or taking diabetic medicines; hypertriglyceridemia, triglycerides \geq 150 mg/dL and/or taking antilipidemic medicines; low HDLcholesterol, HDL-cholesterol <40 mg/dL in men or <50 mg/dL in women; and abdominal obesity, waist circumference (in the Asian diagnostic criteria) \geq 90 cm in men or \geq 80 cm in women. The MetS was diagnosed based on the presence of \geq 3 of these 5 components.

Participants were surveyed regarding lifestyle using questionnaires. Smoking status was divided into "never smoking," "quit smoking," and "current smoking." Participants who responded "current smoking" were defined as smokers.

Oral Examinations

Periodontal Tissue Examination

Periodontal tissue examination was carried out with participants in a supine position on a bed under artificial lighting of sufficient brightness. Periodontal status was evaluated on the basis of the Community Periodontal Index (CPI) (21). The teeth examined were the maxillary and mandibular left and right first and second molars, the maxillary right central incisor, and the mandibular left central incisor, for a total of 10 teeth. When this examination was not possible because the incisor to be examined was missing, the same tooth on the opposite side was examined. No evaluation was carried out when all the teeth to be surveyed were lost. Periodontal status was examined using a CPI probe (Periodontal Probe; YDM, Tokyo, Japan) at six points in the periodontal pocket of each tooth according to the following CPI code criteria, with the highest code value recorded: Code 0, no finding of gingival inflammation; Code 1, bleeding found after probing; Code 2, dental calculus deposits (including those detected by probing up to 4 mm beneath the gingival margin); Code 3, periodontal pocket depth $\geq 4 \text{ mm}$ but < 6 mm; and Code 4, periodontal pocket depth ≥ 6 mm. In this study, CPI Code ≥ 3 was



defined as "with periodontitis," and CPI Code 0–2 was defined as "without periodontitis."

Masticatory Performance Examination

Participants were instructed to chew a piece of test gummy jelly (Soshaku-noryoku sokuteiyou gummy jelly; UHA Mikakuto, Osaka, Japan) using 30 chewing strokes on the preferred side, and to expectorate the comminuted jelly onto a piece of cotton gauze spread over the top of a paper cup, without leaving any gummy particles in the mouth. The cotton gauze and comminuted pieces were then rinsed under running water for 30 s to remove as much saliva and glucose adhering to the surfaces as possible. The comminuted jelly alone was subsequently placed in a plastic container, and water (35°C, 15 mL) was injected into the container. The contents were agitated for 10 s at 400 rpm with a magnetic stirrer (PC-410D Digital Stirrer; Corning Incorporated, New York, USA). Immediately after agitation, a small amount of the supernatant was collected using a set of forceps and placed in contact with the tip of a sensor fitted to a commercially available instrument for self-monitoring of blood glucose (Glutest Every; Sanwa Kagaku Kenkyusho, Nagoya, Japan), and the glucose concentration (mg/dL) displayed after 15 s was recorded. The increase in surface area of the comminuted jelly (mm²) (y) was calculated from the glucose concentration (x) using the regression formula y = 15x-250, and this was regarded as masticatory performance. For participants who wore removable dentures, masticatory performance was measured with the dentures in place. Participants were surveyed the presence or absence of pain in the temporomandibular joint when masticatory performance examinations were performed. We excluded the participants who answered they had pain.

In this study, participants in the lower 25% of the masticatory performance at baseline by sex were defined as the "Lower group," and all others were defined as the "Normal group" (22).

Statistical Analysis

We conducted analyses in this study by sex (1), because of the differences between the sexes in the risk factors for the MetS (6). First, we compared each variable between groups of masticatory performance using the Student's *t*-test for continuous variables and the chi-squared test for categorical variables. We used the Shapiro-Wilk test for masticatory performance (men: p = 0.057, women: p = 0.274) and Q-Q plot, and confirmed that the data had a normal distribution.

In this study, as the first-stage analysis, the participants were limited to those who did not have MetS at baseline (n = 599) to assess the relationship between lower masticatory performance and MetS (Figure 1). We estimated hazard ratios (HRs) to develop the MetS at follow-up in the Lower group using Cox proportional hazard regression, adjusting for age, smoking status, and periodontal status. Additionally, as a second-stage analysis, we assessed lower masticatory performance had a large effect which of the components of the MetS (abdominal obesity, high blood pressure, high triglycerides, low HDL cholesterol, high fasting plasma glucose). This second-stage analysis was performed by excluding those who had each component at baseline from the participants who were analyzed in the first stage. The number of participants analyzed was as follows: abdominal obesity, n = 408; high blood pressure, n = 309; high triglycerides, n = 497; low HDL cholesterol, n = 566; and high fasting plasma glucose, n = 522. We estimated HRs to develop each component of the MetS at follow-up in the Lower group using Cox proportional hazard regression, adjusting for age, smoking status, and periodontal status. Values of p < 0.05 were considered significant for all analyses. All statistical analyses were performed using IBM SPSS Statistics version 25 (SPSS Japan, Tokyo, Japan).

RESULTS

The mean age at baseline was 65.8 ± 7.8 years, and the mean follow-up was 4.4 ± 1.3 years. During follow-up, 88 participants (50 men, 38 women) developed the MetS.

Participants' characteristics at baseline according to the two groups of masticatory performance are shown in **Table 1**. In men, the Lower group was significantly older and showed higher fasting blood glucose levels than the Normal group. In women, the Lower group had significantly poor periodontal status than the Normal group.

The results of Cox proportional hazard regression analysis showed that the HRs to develop the MetS in the Lower group in men were 2.03 [95% confidence interval (CI), 1.01–4.05] in the age-adjusted model and 2.24 (1.12–4.50) in the multivariatbleadjusted model (**Table 2**). No significant association between masticatory performance and development of the MetS was seen in either the age-adjusted model or the multivariable-adjusted model in women.

During follow-up, 81 participants (39 men, 42 women) developed high blood pressure, 69 (29 men, 40 women) developed high triglycerides, 25 (11 men, 14 women) developed low HDL cholesterol, 42 (26 men, 16 women) developed high fasting plasma glucose, and 69 (31 men, 38 women) developed abdominal obesity.

The results of Cox proportional hazard regression analysis showed that HRs for the development of high blood pressure in the Lower group in men were 2.62 (1.25–5.52) in the age-adjusted model and 3.12 (1.42–6.87) in the multivariableadjusted model (**Table 3**). The results of Cox proportional hazard regression analysis showed that HRs for the development of high triglycerides in the Lower group in men were 2.74 (1.13– 6.68) in the age-adjusted model and 2.82 (1.18–6.76) in the multivariable-adjusted model. The results of Cox proportional hazard regression analysis showed that HRs for the development of high fasting plasma glucose in the Lower group in men were 2.49 (0.97–6.37) in the age-adjusted model and 2.65 (1.00–7.00) in the multivariable-adjusted model.

No significant association between masticatory performance and the development of MetS components was seen in either the age-adjusted model or the multivariable-adjusted model in women (**Table 4**).

DISCUSSION

To the best of our knowledge, this study is the first to show relationships between objective masticatory performance and the development of the MetS through a longitudinal study of a general urban population. The findings showed that lower masticatory performance might be a risk factor for the development of the MetS in men.

Mean masticatory performance in the Lower group was 2,170 \pm 830 mm² in men and 2,185 \pm 816 mm² in women. Kosaka et al. reported that the mean masticatory performance in a lost occlusal support group (Eichner B4 and C1-3) was 2,439 \pm 1,671 mm² (23). Furthermore, the participants in the lost occlusal support group reportedly showed lower intakes of foods that were difficult to chew, such as vegetables and fruit (24). Participants in the present Lower group may thus have had similar masticatory performance to individuals who had lost occlusal support, and so they may have been exposed to similar adverse effects in terms of nutritional intake.

The results of Cox proportional hazard regression analysis showed a significant association between masticatory performance and development of the MetS in men. This

TABLE 1 | Characteristics of the study population by masticatory performance and sex.

	M	en	Wom	ien
	Normal group	Lower group	Normal group	Lower group
n	191	63	259	86
Masticatory performance ^a , mm ²	5615 ± 1523	2170 ± 880	5267 ± 1310	2185 ± 816
Age ^a , y	65.5 ± 7.7	$70.1 \pm 6.3^{*}$	64.7 ± 7.7	66.5 ± 8.3
Waist circumference ^a , cm	84.6 ± 7.0	83.9 ± 6.4	78.9 ± 8.2	79.9 ± 9.0
SBPª, mmHg	127.2 ± 17.1	129.0 ± 16.5	122.5 ± 19.5	124.1 ± 18.9
DBPª, mmHg	79.7 ± 10.5	79.6 ± 8.9	74.3 ± 11.0	75.6 ± 9.2
Triglycerides ^a , mg/dL	101.7 ± 63.2	100.5 ± 54.5	84.9 ± 33.4	80.8 ± 34.3
HDL-cholesterol ^a , mg/dL	57.5 ± 14.6	55.8 ± 15.0	70.6 ± 13.9	69.1 ± 15.9
Fasting blood glucose ^a , mg/dL	104.0 ± 12.8	$109.0 \pm 23.5^{*}$	97.8 ± 7.9	96.6 ± 6.7
Current smoking ^b , %	19.4	25.4	3.9	3.5
Periodontitis ^b , %	53.4	58.7	37.8	54.7*

Values are given as means \pm SD or frequencies (%).

The Lower group was defined as ≤25% of masticatory performance.

SBP, systolic blood pressure; DBP, diastolic blood pressure; HDL, high-density lipoprotein.

Periodontitis was defined as $CPI \ge code 3$.

^aStudent's t-test.

^bChi-squared test.

*Difference between Normal and Lower groups, p < 0.05.

TABLE 2 | Multivariable-adjusted hazard ratios (95% Cl) for the MetS by masticatory performance.

	Masticatory	performance
	Normal group	Lower group
Men (<i>n</i> = 254)		
Age-adjusted	1 (Ref)	2.03 (1.01–4.05)
Multivariable-adjusted	1 (Ref)	2.24 (1.12–4.50)
Women (<i>n</i> = 345)		
Age-adjusted	1 (Ref)	1.20 (0.54–2.69)
Multivariable-adjusted	1 (Ref)	1.14 (0.51–2.57)

Cl, confidence interval; Ref, reference.

The Lower group was defined as ≤25% of masticatory performance.

Multivariable hazard ratios were estimated adjusting for age, smoking status, and periodontitis.

association was identified after adjusting for risk factors of the MetS such as smoking (7) and periodontitis (10), all of which have been reported as significantly related to the MetS in many prior studies. Furthermore, according to similar Cox proportional hazard regression analyses, masticatory performance was significantly associated with the development of high blood pressure, high triglycerides, and high fasting plasma glucose in men. As a background to these results, lower masticatory performance may lead to changes in dietary habits and nutritional intake, and it may cause adverse effects on general health. Inomata et al. reported that masticatory function was associated with intakes of vitamins A, C, and B4, folate, and dietary fiber, and they considered that lower masticatory performance might restrict the choice of foods (25). Furthermore, Iwasaki et al. reported that intakes of minerals, **TABLE 3** | Multivariable-adjusted hazard ratios (95% CI) for the MetS components by masticatory performance in men.

	Masticatory	Masticatory performance		
	Normal group	Lower group		
Abdominal obesity ($n = 21$)	2)			
Age-adjusted	1 (Ref)	1.42 (0.60–3.36)		
Multivariable-adjusted	1 (Ref)	1.96 (0.84–4.59)		
High blood pressure ($n = 1$	05)			
Age-adjusted	1 (Ref)	2.62 (1.25–5.52)		
Multivariable-adjusted	1 (Ref)	3.12 (1.42–6.87)		
High triglycerides ($n = 199$)			
Age-adjusted	1 (Ref)	2.74 (1.13–6.68)		
Multivariable-adjusted	1 (Ref)	2.82 (1.18-6.76)		
Low HDL cholesterol ($n = 2$	236)			
Age-adjusted	1 (Ref)	2.06 (0.48-8.79)		
Multivariable-adjusted	1 (Ref)	1.83 (0.30–11.36)		
High fasting plasma glucos	se (<i>n</i> = 196)			
Age-adjusted	1 (Ref)	2.49 (0.97–6.37)		
Multivariable-adjusted	1 (Ref)	2.65 (1.00-7.00)		

Cl, confidence interval; Ref, reference.

The Lower group was defined as ≤25% of masticatory performance.

Multivariable hazard ratios were estimated adjusting for age, smoking status, and periodontitis.

vitamins A and C, and dietary fiber were decreased in cases of reduced occlusal support in a 5-year follow-up study (26). Vitamins A and C have effects in preventing diabetes mellitus and cardiovascular disease due to their antioxidant effects, and these intakes are thus associated with the MetS (27). Increased intakes of dietary fiber cause reductions in blood pressure and

	Masticatory	Masticatory performance		
	Normal group	Lower group		
Abdominal obesity ($n = 19$	96)			
Age-adjusted	1 (Ref)	1.84 (0.84-4.04)		
Multivariable-adjusted	1 (Ref)	1.39 (0.63–3.08)		
High blood pressure ($n = 2$	204)			
Age-adjusted	1 (Ref)	1.11 (0.49–2.55)		
Multivariable-adjusted	1 (Ref)	1.28 (0.55–2.97)		
High triglycerides ($n = 298$	3)			
Age-adjusted	1 (Ref)	1.55 (0.74–3.23)		
Multivariable-adjusted	1 (Ref)	1.85 (0.88–3.92)		
Low HDL cholesterol ($n =$	330)			
Age-adjusted	1 (Ref)	2.60 (0.85–7.96)		
Multivariable-adjusted	1 (Ref)	1.42 (0.43-4.73)		
High fasting plasma gluco	se (<i>n</i> = 326)			
Age-adjusted	1 (Ref)	0.73 (0.20–2.59)		
Multivariable-adjusted	1 (Ref)	0.78 (0.22-2.79)		

TABLE 4 | Multivariable-adjusted hazard ratios (95% CI) for MetS components by masticatory performance in women.

Cl, confidence interval; Ref, reference.

The Lower group was defined as \leq 25% of masticatory performance.

Multivariable hazard ratios were estimated adjusting for age, smoking status, and periodontitis.

blood glucose (28). With higher intakes of vegetables, fruit, fish, and natto (fermented soy beans), the prevalence of the MetS decreases (29). On the other hand, tooth loss can reportedly cause increased carbohydrate intake and elevated blood glucose levels (24). Lower masticatory performance may therefore restrict foods that can be chewed and cause decreases in intakes of dietary fiber and vitamins and increased carbohydrate intake. Based on these reports and the results of the present study, imbalances in nutrition may exert complex effects on blood pressure, blood glucose levels, and serum lipid levels, and the subsequent development of the MetS.

No significant associations were found between masticatory performance and the development of low HDL cholesterol and abdominal obesity. HDL cholesterol has the role of transporting increased triglycerides to the liver and promoting triglyceride metabolism. Therefore, a decrease in HDL cholesterol is a phenomenon that occurs after the increase in triglycerides, and the change during the follow-up period of 4.4 ± 1.3 years on average might be small. On the other hand, it has been reported that lack of exercise and excessive energy intake significantly affect obesity (18). Exercise habits or energy intake were not examined in this study, and their effects, which could thus not be considered in this study, might have affected the results.

In the present study, no significant association was found between masticatory performance and the development of the MetS in women. Geer and Shen reported that women after menopause showed increased insulin resistance and decreased lipid metabolism (30). Furthermore, women after menopause have higher blood pressures, triglyceride levels, and blood glucose levels and lower HDL-cholesterol levels than before menopause (31). The changing hormone balance after menopause may thus affect the development of the MetS. In a study of 4,683 Japanese women, Amagai et al. reported that menopause in Japanese women occurs from around 45 to 54 years of age (32). Because most female participants in the present study were post-menopausal, the changing hormone balance may have affected the results. Furthermore, women may have more careful dietary habits (33) and cook more frequently than men in Japan (34). Women may thus maintain intakes of foods that are difficult to chew by cooking with ingenuity and may show more well-balanced dietary habits. Because of these reports, we found no association between lower masticatory performance and the development of the MetS in women.

The results of the present study suggested that lower masticatory performance is an independent risk factor for the development of the MetS. A previous study reported that masticatory performance decreases with aging (35). On the other hand, prosthodontic treatment can improve the masticatory performance (36, 37) and use of dental services can prevent decreased masticatory performance (38). From the results of the present study, preventing the lower in masticatory performance by prosthodontic treatment and use of dental services may contribute to preventing the development of the MetS. Furthermore, preventing the MetS can contribute to preventing the onset of cardiovascular disease, because the MetS is a risk factor for cardiovascular disease (1). The present findings may offer a new approach for preventing the development of the MetS and cardiovascular disease.

This study had several limitations. The first was that the status of nutrient intakes was not be examined in spite of that lower masticatory performance affected the development of the MetS via adverse effects on nutrient intake remains hypothetical. Second, it was not possible to adjust for other risk factors for the development of the MetS such as level of education, economic status (39), exercise habits, and dietary habits (34). These factors could not be examined in this study, and they may have affected the results. We selected confounding factors based on a previous article assessing the risk factor the development of cardiovascular disease in Japanese (40), because the MetS is a risk factor for the development of cardiovascular disease. Age, sex, and smoking habit were common risk factors for the development of cardiovascular disease in Japanese. Furthermore, in this study, since the analysis was performed by sex, confounding factors were limited due to the sample size. Therefore, we selected age and smoking habit as confounding factors in this study.

CONCLUSION

In this study, lower masticatory performance was associated with the development of the MetS in men after adjusting for confounding factors. Furthermore, lower masticatory performance was associated with the development of high blood pressure, high triglycerides, and high fasting plasma glucose in men. Improving and maintaining masticatory performance may offer a new approach to preventing the development of the MetS. The findings of this study will provide a basis for new preventive strategies against the development of the MetS and subsequent cardiovascular diseases.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The datasets presented in this article are not readily available because request for date disclosure will be granted at the discretion of the Facility Ethics Committee. Requests to access the datasets should be directed to Takayuki Kosaka, kosaka@dent.osaka-u.ac.jp.

ETHICS STATEMENT

The studies involving human participants were Cerebral reviewed and approved by the National and Cardiovascular Center. The patients/participants provided their written informed consent to participate in this study.

REFERENCES

- Kokubo Y, Okamura T, Yoshimasa Y, Miyamoto Y, Kawanishi K, Kotani Y, et al. Impact of metabolic syndrome components on the incidence of cardiovascular disease in a general urban Japanese population: the Suita study. *Hypertens Res.* (2008) 31:2027–35. doi: 10.1291/hypres.31.2027
- Alberti KG, Zimmet PZ. Definition, diagnosis and classification of diabetes mellitus and its complications: report of a WHO consultation. Part 1, Diagnosis and classification of diabetes mellitus. *Diabet Med.* (1998) 15:539– 53. doi: 10.1002/(SICI)1096-9136(199807)15:7<539::AID-DIA668>3.0.CO;2-S
- Fogli-Cawley JJ, Dwyer JT, Saltzman E, McCullough ML, Troy LM, Meigs JB, et al. The 2005 dietary guidelines for Americans and risk of the metabolic syndrome. Am J Clin Nutr. (2007) 86:1193–201. doi: 10.1093/ajcn/86.4.1193
- Tsushita K, Hosler A, Miura K, Ito Y, Fukuda T, Kitamura A, et al. Rationale and descriptive analysis of specific health guidance: the nationwide lifestyle intervention program targeting metabolic syndrome in Japan. J Atheroscler Thromb. (2018) 25:308–22. doi: 10.5551/jat.42010
- Saklayen MG. The global epidemic of the metabolic syndrome. Curr Hypertens Rep. (2018) 20:12. doi: 10.1007/s11906-018-0812-z
- Li Y, Zhao L, Yu D, Wang Z, Ding G. Metabolic syndrome prevalence and its risk factors among adults in china: a nationally representative cross-sectional study. *PLoS ONE.* (2018) 13:e0199293. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0199293
- Ishizaka N, Ishizaka Y, Toda E, Hashimoto H, Nagai R, Yamakado M. Association between cigarette smoking, metabolic syndrome, and carotid arteriosclerosis in Japanese individuals. *Atherosclerosis.* (2005) 181:381– 8. doi: 10.1016/j.atherosclerosis.2005.01.026
- Pérez-Martínez P, Mikhailidis DP, Athyros VG, Bullo M, Couture P, Covas MI, et al. Lifestyle recommendations for the prevention and management of metabolic syndrome: an international panel recommendation. *Nutr Rev.* (2017) 75:307–26. doi: 10.1093/nutrit/nux014
- Villareal DT, Miller VD, Banks M, Fontana L, Sinacore DR, Klein S. Effect of lifestyle intervention on metabolic coronary heart disease risk factors in obese older adults. *Am J Clin Nutr.* (2006) 84:1317–23. doi: 10.1093/ajcn/84.6.1317
- Lamster IB, Pagan M. Periodontal disease and the metabolic syndrome. Int Dent J. (2017) 67:67–77. doi: 10.1111/idj.12264

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

SF contributed to conception, design, data interpretation, performed statistical analyses, drafted, and critically revised the manuscript. TK contributed to conception, design, data acquisition and interpretation, drafted, and critically revised the manuscript. MN contributed to data interpretation, performed statistical analyses, and critically revised the manuscript. MK and YK contributed to data acquisition and interpretation and critically revised the manuscript. TN, TO, and KI contributed to conception, design, and critically revised the manuscript. MW contributed to data acquisition. YM contributed to conception, design, data acquisition. All authors contributed to the article and approved the submitted version.

FUNDING

This study was supported by grants-in-aid from the Ministry of Education, Culture, Sports, Science and Technology of Japan (Nos. 20390489, 23390441, 26293411, 17H04388, and 19K19123) and internal research grants from the National Cerebral and Cardiovascular Center (22-4-5 and 27-4-3).

- Souza ML, Massignan C, Peres KG, Peres MA. Association between metabolic syndrome and tooth loss: a systematic review and meta-analysis. J Am Dent Assoc. (2019) 150:1027–39. doi: 10.1016/j.adaj.2019.07.023
- Iwasaki T, Fukuda H, Kitamura M, Kawashita Y, Hayashida H, Furugen R, et al. Association between number of pairs of opposing posterior teeth, metabolic syndrome, and obesity. *Odontology.* (2019) 107:111–7. doi: 10.1007/s10266-018-0386-x
- Kikui M, Ono T, Kokubo Y, Kida M, Kosaka T, Yamamoto M, et al. Relationship between metabolic syndrome and objective masticatory performance in a Japanese general population: the Suita study. J Dent. (2017) 56:53–7. doi: 10.1016/j.jdent.2016.10.014
- Nokubi T, Nokubi F, Yoshimuta Y, Ikebe K, Ono T, Maeda Y. Measuring masticatory performance using a new device and β-carotene in test gummy jelly. J Oral Rehabil. (2010) 37:820–6. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2842.2010.02112.x
- 15. Ikebe K, Matsuda K, Kagawa R, Enoki K, Yoshida M, Maeda Y, et al. Association of masticatory performance with age, gender, number of teeth, occlusal force and salivary flow in Japanese older adults: is ageing a risk factor for masticatory dysfunction? *Arch Oral Biol.* (2011) 56:991– 6. doi: 10.1016/j.archoralbio.2011.03.019
- Kosaka T, Ono T, Yoshimuta Y, Kida M, Kikui M, Nokubi T, et al. The effect of periodontal status and occlusal support on masticatory performance: the Suita study. J Clin Periodontal. (2014) 41:497–503. doi: 10.1111/jcpe.12241
- Yamazaki T, Yamori M, Asai K, Nakano-Araki I, Yamaguchi A, Takahashi K, et al. Mastication and risk for diabetes in a Japanese population: a cross-sectional study. *PLoS ONE*. (2013) 8:e64113. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0064113
- Tada A, Miura H. Association of mastication and factors affecting masticatory function with obesity in adults: a systematic review. *BMC Oral Health.* (2018) 18:76. doi: 10.1186/s12903-018-0525-3
- Kokubo Y, Kamide K, Okamura T, Watanabe M, Higashiyama A, Kawanishi K, et al. Impact of high-normal blood pressure on the risk of cardiovascular disease in a Japanese urban cohort: the Suita study. *Hypertension*. (2008) 52:652–9. doi: 10.1161/HYPERTENSIONAHA.108.118273
- 20. Expert Panel on Detection, Evaluation, and Treatment of High Blood Cholesterol in Adults. Executive summary of the third report of the National Cholesterol Education Program (NCEP) expert panel on detection,

evaluation, and treatment of high blood cholesterol in adults (adult treatment panel III). *JAMA*. (2001) 285:2486–97. doi: 10.1001/jama.285.19.2486

- Flink H, Bergdahl M, Tegelberg A, Rosenblad A, Lagerlöf F. Development of the World Health Organization (WHO) community periodontal index of treatment needs (CPITN). *Int Dent J.* (1982) 32:281–91.
- Kida M, Ono T, Kokubo Y, Yoshimuta Y, Kosaka T, Kikui M, et al. Decreased masticatory performance is related to increased intima-media thickness in a general urban Japanese population: the Suita study. *J Prosthodont Res.* (2020) 64:346–53. doi: 10.1016/j.jpor.2019.10.001
- Kosaka T, Ono T, Kida M, Kikui M, Yamamoto M, Yasui S, et al. A multifactorial model of masticatory performance: the Suita Study. J Oral Rehabil. (2016) 43:340–7. doi: 10.1111/joor.12371
- Yoshida M, Kikutani T, Yoshikawa M, Tsuga K, Kimura M, Akagawa Y. Correlation between dental and nutritional status in community-dwelling elderly Japanese. *Geriatr Gerontol Int.* (2011) 11:315–9. doi: 10.1111/j.1447-0594.2010.00688.x
- Inomata C, Ikebe K, Kagawa R, Okubo H, Sasaki S, Okada T, et al. Significance of occlusal force for dietary fibre and vitamin intakes in independently living 70-year-old Japanese: from SONIC study. J Dent. (2014) 42:556– 64. doi: 10.1016/j.jdent.2014.02.015
- 26. Iwasaki M, Yoshihara A, Ogawa H, Sato M, Muramatsu K, Watanabe R, et al. 2016. Longitudinal association of dentition status with dietary intake in Japanese adults aged 75 to 80 years. *J Oral Rehabil.* (2016) 43:737–44. doi: 10.1111/joor.12427
- Beydoun MA, Chen X, Jha K, Beydoun HA, Zonderman AB, Canas JA. Carotenoids, vitamin A, and their association with the metabolic syndrome: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Nutr Rev.* (2019) 77:32–45. doi: 10.1093/nutrit/nuy044
- Aleixandre A, Miguel M. Dietary fiber and blood pressure control. *Food Funct.* (2016) 7:1864–71. doi: 10.1039/c5fo00950b
- Bahari T, Uemura H, Katsuura-Kamano S, Yamaguchi M, Nakamoto M, Miki K, et al. Nutrient-derived dietary patterns and their association with metabolic syndrome in a Japanese population. *J Epidemiol.* (2018) 28:194– 201. doi: 10.2188/jea.JE20170010
- Geer EB, Shen W. Gender differences in insulin resistance, body composition, and energy balance. *Gend Med.* (2009) 6:60–75. doi: 10.1016/j.genm.2009.02.002
- Hallajzadeh J, Khoramdad M, Izadi N, Karamzad N, Almasi-Hashiani A, Ayubi E, et al. Metabolic syndrome and its components in premenopausal and postmenopausal women: a comprehensive systematic review and meta-analysis on observational studies. *Menopause.* (2018) 25:1155–64. doi: 10.1097/GME.00000000001136
- Amagai Y, Ishikawa S, Gotoh T, Kayaba K, Nakamura Y, Kajii E. Age at menopause and mortality in Japan: the Jichi Medical School Cohort Study. *J Epidemiol.* (2006) 16:161–6. doi: 10.2188/jea.16.161
- 33. Chang S, Chang Y, Wu L. Gender differences in lifestyle and risk factors of metabolic syndrome: do women have better health habits than men? J Clin Nurs. (2019) 28:2225–34. doi: 10.1111/jocn. 14824

- Su Y, Yuki M, Hirayama K, Sato M, Han T. Denture wearing and malnutrition risk among community-dwelling older adults. *Nutrients*. (2020) 12:151. doi: 10.3390/nu12010151
- 35. Kosaka T, Kida M, Kikui M, Hashimoto S, Fujii K, Yamamoto M, et al. Factors influencing the changes in masticatory performance: the Suita study. JDR Clin Trans Res. (2018) 3:405–12. doi: 10.1177/23800844187 85863
- 36. Salazar S, Hasegawa Y, Kikuchi S, Kaneda K, Yoneda H, Nokubi T, et al. The impact of a newly constructed removable denture on the objective and subjective masticatory function. J Prosthodont Res. (2020) 65:346–52. doi: 10.2186/jpr.JPR_D_20_ 00045
- 37. Kikuchi S, Hasegawa Y, Salazar S, Kaneda K, Yoneda H, Hori K, et al. Factors influencing changes in masticatory performance as a result of wearing removable partial dentures in patients with partially edentulous arches. J Prosthodont. (2020) 30:150–6. doi: 10.1111/jopr. 13265
- Fujii K, Kosaka T, Hasegawa Y, Kida M, Hashimoto S, Fushida S, et al. Periodical utilization of dental services is an effective breakthrough for declining masticatory performance: the Suita study. *Odontology.* (2020) 10:715–22. doi: 10.1007/s10266-020-0 0501-3
- Musskopf ML, Daudt LD, Weidlich P, Gerchman F, Gross JL, Oppermann RV. Metabolic syndrome as a risk indicator for periodontal disease and tooth loss. *Clin Oral Investig.* (2017) 21:675–83. doi: 10.1007/s00784-016-1935-8
- 40. Nishimura K, Okamura T, Watanabe M, Nakai M, Takegami M, Higashiyama A, et al. Predicting coronary heart disease using risk factor categories for a Japanese urban population, and comparison with the Framingham risk score: the Suita study. J Atheroscler Thromb. (2014) 21:784–98. doi: 10.5551/jat.19356

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's Note: All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2021 Fushida, Kosaka, Nakai, Kida, Nokubi, Kokubo, Watanabe, Miyamoto, Ono and Ikebe. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





The Value of Admission Serological Indicators for Predicting 28-Day Mortality in Intensive Care Patients With Acute Heart Failure: Construction and Validation of a Nomogram

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Hendrik Tevaearai Stahel, Bern University Hospital, Switzerland

Reviewed by:

Stefania Triunfo, BCNatal, Spain Wan-Jie Gu, Nanjing Drum Tower Hospital, China

*Correspondence:

Li Su sulicq@163.com

[†]These authors have contributed equally to this work and share first authorship

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Cardiovascular Epidemiology and Prevention, a section of the journal Frontiers in Cardiovascular Medicine

> Received: 14 July 2021 Accepted: 04 November 2021 Published: 03 December 2021

Citation:

Wei X, Min Y, Yu J, Wang Q, Wang H, Li S and Su L (2021) The Value of Admission Serological Indicators for Predicting 28-Day Mortality in Intensive Care Patients With Acute Heart Failure: Construction and Validation of a Nomogram. Front. Cardiovasc. Med. 8:741351. doi: 10.3389/fcvm.2021.741351 Xiaoyuan Wei^{1†}, Yu Min^{2†}, Jiangchuan Yu¹, Qianli Wang¹, Han Wang¹, Shuang Li¹ and Li Su^{1*}

¹ Department of Cardiology, The Second Affiliated Hospital, Chongqing Medical University, Chongqing, China, ² Department of Breast and Thyroid Surgery, The Second Affiliated Hospital of Chongqing Medical University, Chongqing, China

Background: Acute heart failure (AHF) is a severe clinical syndrome characterized as rapid onset or worsening of symptoms of chronic heart failure (CHF). Risk stratification for patients with AHF in the intensive care unit (ICU) may help clinicians to predict the 28-day mortality risk in this subpopulation and further raise the quality of care.

Methods: We retrospectively reviewed and analyzed the demographic characteristics and serological indicators of patients with AHF in the Medical Information Mart for Intensive Care III (MIMIC III) (version 1.4) between June 2001 and October 2012 and our medical center between January 2019 and April 2021. The chi-squared test and the Fisher's exact test were used for comparison of qualitative variables among the AHF death group and non-death group. The clinical variables were selected by using the least absolute shrinkage and selection operator (LASSO) regression. A clinical nomogram for predicting the 28-day mortality was constructed based on the multivariate Cox proportional hazard regression analysis and further validated by the internal and external cohorts.

Results: Age > 65 years [hazard ratio (HR) = 2.47], the high Sequential Organ Failure Assessment (SOFA) score (\geq 3 and \leq 8, HR = 2.21; \geq 9 and \leq 20, HR = 3.29), lactic acid (Lac) (>2 mmol/l, HR = 1.40), bicarbonate (HCO₃⁻) (>28 mmol/l, HR = 1.59), blood urea nitrogen (BUN) (>21 mg/dl, HR = 1.75), albumin (<3.5 g/dl, HR = 2.02), troponin T (TnT) (>0.04 ng/ml, HR = 4.02), and creatine kinase-MB (CK-MB) (>5 ng/ml, HR = 1.64) were the independent risk factors for predicting 28-day mortality of intensive care patients with AHF (p < 0.05). The novel nomogram was developed and validated with a promising C-index of 0.814 (95% CI: 0.754–0.882), 0.820 (95% CI: 0.721–0.897), and 0.828 (95% CI: 0.743–0.917), respectively.

Conclusion: This study provides a new insight in early predicting the risk of 28-day mortality in intensive care patients with AHF. The age, the SOFA score, and serum TnT level are the leading three predictors in evaluating the short-term outcome of intensive care patients with AHF. Based on the nomogram, clinicians could better stratify patients with AHF at high risk and make adequate treatment plans.

Keywords: acute heart failure, mortality, serological examination, nomogram, MIMIC III, intensive care unit

INTRODUCTION

Heart failure (HF) is one of the most frequent cardiovascularrelated diseases in modern society, which influences the growing number of populations around the world (1-3). Moreover, HF is fundamentally recognized as one of the leading causes of hospitalization among patients aged > 65 years of age in the United States. For hospitalizations with primary HF, the estimated average cost was nearly \$11,552 in 2014, totaling an estimated \$11 billion (1, 3, 4). In contrast to the great improvements in the treatment of chronic heart failure (CHF), acute heart failure (AHF) is still associated with a worse prognosis, with 90-day readmission rates and 1 year mortality reaching 10-30% in the United States (2, 5). In the rest of the world, the mortality in Africa and India was determined with the highest rate of 34 and 23%, respectively, about mean mortality in Southeast Asia (15%) and the lowest mortality in China (7%), South America (9%), and the Middle East (9%) (6).

Thus, the risk stratification of AHF based on different clinical characteristics and biomarkers has been proposed. The ideal risk stratification system would identify a subpopulation of patients with similar pathophysiology and clinical presentation at admission, so that treatment may be tailored for each patient. During the past years, researchers from the different regions have made some attempts to discover the prognostic factors in predicting the short-term (28-30-days) or long-term (1-5 years) mortality and readmission in patients with AHF (7-17). Notably, reviewing the recently published literature, elderly age, multimorbidity, high blood urea nitrogen (BUN), serum creatinine, and hypoalbuminemia were significantly associated with the increased risk of AHF-related mortality (2, 3). Additionally, HIV positive was also identified as a meaningful evaluation indicator for patients with AHF from Africa (18). On the other hand, readmission (10) and lower health literacy (19) were also identified as indicators of long-term mortality after discharge. Compelling evidence demonstrated that delayed treatment delivery is associated with poor outcomes in AHF (2). Thus, following the concept of "time-to-treatment," early identifying patients with AHF at high risk of mortality at initial admission to the intensive care unit (ICU) could significantly help clinicians to achieve a timely diagnosis and individualized treatment modality.

In this study, we aim to determine the prognostic factors for predicting the 28-day mortality in intensive care patients with AHF at admission. Based on the admission serological indicators, we further aim to establish an individualized nomogram for routine clinical use.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Data Source

The data of this study was from one public database and our medical center. Specifically, the training data with respect to clinical characteristics of patients with AHF were obtained from the Medical Information Mart for Intensive Care III (MIMIC III) (version 1.4), derived from a large, freely accessible critical care database comprising deidentified health records (58,976 hospitalization records) of 46,520 patients who were admitted to the ICU of Beth Israel Deaconess Medical Center between June 2001 and October 2012 (https://mimic.physionet.org/). The cases of the internal validating cohort were produced by 1,000 resampling bootstrap analyses from the training data. Besides, the external validation cohort was collected from hospitalizations of the Second Affiliated Hospital of Chongqing Medical University during January 2019 and April 2021.

Ethics Approval

The protocol for this study was approved by Chongqing Medical University. Ethical approval was waived by the local Ethics Committee of the Chongqing Medical University in view of the retrospective nature of this study and all the procedures being performed were part of the routine care.

Patient Selection

In the MIMIC III program, we retrospectively screened patients diagnosed with AHF before admitting them to the ICU. In our medical record system, we identified patients with AHF at first admission between January 2019 and April 2021 in the ICU, emergency ICU (EICU), and coronary care unit (CCU) (Figure 1).

Diagnosis of AHF

Acute heart failure is often accompanied by other morbidities and the diagnosis of AHF is frequently made clinically based on history and clinical signs (1, 3, 6). On one hand, in the MIMIC III database, the diagnosis of AHF was following the codes: icd9_code: 42821, 42823, 42831, 42833, 42841, and 42843. On the other hand, in our department, the diagnosis of AHF was based on the detailed medical history of heart disease or multimorbidity combined with some of the symptom and clinical signs including dyspnea on exertion, lower extremity edema, orthopnea, paroxysmal nocturnal dyspnea, reduced exercise tolerance, jugular vein distension, pulmonary rale, cold and clammy skin, and the presence of a third heart sound. Besides, suspicious patients with AHF are further evaluated by



examinations including but not limited to natriuretic peptides, ECGs, and echocardiography.

Criteria to Intensive Care

The common criteria for admission to an ICU or a CCU include: (i) hemodynamic instability (heart rate < 40 beats/min or >130 beats/min); (ii) systolic blood pressure < 90 mm Hg or evidence of hypoperfusion and respiratory distress (respiratory rate > 25 breaths/min, peripheral oxygen saturation < 90% despite supplemental oxygen); and (iii) use of accessory muscles for breathing or need for mechanical ventilatory support (20).

Variable Evaluation

The proportional hazards assumption was assessed by plotting Schoenfeld residuals vs. time and examining their correlation (**Supplementary Figure 1**). The continuous variables in this study did not satisfy the proportional hazards assumption (p < 0.05). Thus, according to the normal reference values of indicators in the MIMIC III database, all the continuous variables were analyzed as categorized.

Clinical Baseline Information

The sex (female and male), age (>18 and \leq 65 years and >65 years), race (white, black, and other), hypertension (yes and no), chronic obstructive pulmonary disease (COPD) (yes and no), diabetes (yes and no), acute myocardial infarction (AMI) (yes and no), and body mass index (BMI) (normal: \geq 18 and <24 kg/m²) were reviewed.

Severity Scores

The Sequential Organ Failure Assessment (SOFA) score was analyzed individually according to the severity of system impairment (including neurologic, renal, cardiovascular, respiratory, coagulation, and hepatic) and each organ system got a score that ranges between 0 and 4. They were divided into three groups: total scores: ≥ 0 and <2, ≥ 3 and ≤ 8 , and ≥ 9 and ≤ 20 .

The Glasgow Coma Scale (GCS) score was calculated according to the documented motor, verbal, and eye responses at the admission medical records. We divided into three groups: total score: \geq 13 and \leq 15, \geq 9 and \leq 12, and \geq 4 and \leq 8.

Serological Indicators

The white blood cell (WBC) (normal: >4 and <10 k/ μ L), hemoglobin (Hb) (normal: male > 120 g/l, female > 110 g/l), platelet (PLT) (normal: >100 and <3,001 k/ μ l), sodium (Na) (normal: 135-145 mmol/l), potassium (K) (normal: ≥3.5 and <5.5 mmol/l), chlorine (Cl) (normal: >96 and <106 mmol/l), total calcium (tCa) (normal: ≥ 9 and ≤ 11 mg/dl), base excess (BE) (normal: \geq -3 and \leq 3 mmol/l), bicarbonate (HCO₃⁻) (normal: >22 and <28 mmol/l), anion gap (AG) (normal: >8 and ≤16 mmol/l), lactic acid (Lac) (normal: ≤2 mmol/l), blood urea nitrogen (BUN) (normal: <21 mmol/l), serum creatinine (Scr) (normal: male: <1.5 mg/dl, female: <1.0 mg/dl), albumin (ALB) (normal: \geq 3.5 g/dl), total bilirubin (Tbil) (normal: \leq 1.2 mg/dl), aspartate aminotransferase (AST) (normal: <35 U/l), alanine aminotransferase (ALT) (normal: <40 U/l), troponin T (TnT) (normal: <0.04 ng/ml), and creatine kinase-MB (CK-MB) (normal: <5 ng/ml) were screened out for constructing the database of this study (Table 1). The measurement unit for each variable derived from the MIMIC III database and our medical center was unified $(18 \times 1 \text{ mg/dl} = 1 \text{ mmol/l}; 1 \text{ g/dl} = 10$ g/l; 1 k/ μ l = 1 × 10⁹/L). Note: the tCa was corrected by the formula = measured total calcium (mg/dl) + 0.8 [4.0 - serum albumin (g/dl)].

Variable Selection and Nomogram Construction

The following basic information and serological indicators and the two severity score scales from the MIMIC III program were screened out for investigating the risk factors associated with 28day mortality in patients with AHF: sex, age, race, the SOFA, the GCS, WBC, Hb, PLT, Na, K, Cl, tCa, BE, HCO_3^- , AG, Lac, BUN, Scr, ALB, TBil, ALT, AST, TnT, and CK-MB. The developed nomogram of risk factors associated with 28-day mortality in patients with AHF is based on two aspects. One was based on the statistically significant different results calculated *via* the multivariate Cox proportional hazard regression analysis (p < 0.05). The other was based on the variables, which have been demonstrated significantly associated with cardiovascular-related death, regardless of the two-tailed *p*-value.

Statistical Analysis

The MIMIC III software was applied to identify the patients who met the inclusion criteria in the MIMIC III program. Baseline characteristics among the AHF death group and non-death group were compared using the Pearson's chi-squared test (minimal expected value > 5) and the Fisher's exact test (minimal expected value \leq 5). The least absolute shrinkage and selection operator (LASSO) Cox regression algorithm with 10-fold cross-validation was used to select the optimal variables that were most relevant to the 28-day mortality of patients with AHF. A two-tailed *p*-value of < 0.05 was defined as the criterion for variable deletion when performing backward stepwise selection. The LASSO regression and the multivariate Cox proportional hazard regression analysis were performed by using the "rms" package derived from the "R" software (http://www.r-project.org, R Foundation, Vienna, Austria, version 3.5.3). The Harrell concordance indexes (Cindex), which are equivalent to the area under the receiver $\mbox{TABLE 1}$] The demographic characteristics of patients with acute heart failure (AHF) during the first intensive care unit admission.

Variables	Subgroup	No. (%) of patients		
		Training cohort (n = 1,371)	Internal cohort (n = 685)	External cohort (n = 124)
Sex	Male	776 (56.6)	396 (57.8)	68 (54.8)
	Female	595 (43.3)	289 (42.2)	56 (45.1)
Age (years)	≤65	340 (24.7)	187 (27.3)	34 (27.4)
	>65	1,031 (75.3)	498 (72.7)	90 (72.6)
Race	White	1,019 (74.3)	516 (75.3)	/
	Black	128 (9.3)	53 (7.7)	/
	Other	224 (16.3)	116 (17.0)	124 (100.0
Hypertension	No	827 (60.3)	423 (61.8)	64 (51.6)
	Yes	544 (39.7)	262 (38.2)	60 (48.4)
COPD	No	1,300 (94.8)	655 (95.6)	104 (83.9)
00.0	Yes	71 (5.2)	30 (4.4)	20 (16.1)
Diabetes	No	807 (58.8)	405 (59.1)	83 (66.9)
Diabetes	Yes	564 (41.2)	· · /	
0.5.41		· · /	280 (40.9)	41 (33.1)
AMI	No	1,306 (95.2)	655 (95.6)	73 (58.9)
	Yes	65 (4.7)	30 (4.4)	51 (41.1)
SOFA (score)	≥ 0 and < 2	305 (22.2)	162 (23.7)	21 (16.9)
	\geq 3 and \leq 8	869 (63.4)	444 (64.8)	78 (62.9)
	≥ 9 and ≤ 20	197 (14.4)	79 (11.5)	25 (20.16)
GCS (score)	\geq 13 and \leq 15	1,186 (86.5)	594 (86.7)	102 (82.2)
	≥ 9 and ≤ 12	106 (7.7)	57 (8.3)	18 (14.5)
	\geq 4 and \leq 8	79 (5.8)	34 (5.0)	4 (3.2)
WBC (k/uL)	<4	32 (2.3)	17 (2.4)	5 (4.0)
	\geq 4 and \leq 10	582 (42.4)	286 (41.8)	62 (50.0)
	>10	757 (55.2)	382 (55.8)	57 (46.0)
Hb (g/L)	Normal	424 (30.9)	205 (29.9)	50 (40.3)
	Low	947 (69.1)	480 (70.1)	74 (59.7)
PLT (k/uL)	<100 ≥100 and ≤300	98 (7.1) 1,005 (73.3)	19 (2.8) 498 (72.7)	10 (8.1) 96 (77.4)
	>300	268 (19.5)	348 (50.8)	18 (14.5)
Na (mmol/L)	Normal	1,074 (78.3)	551 (80.4)	72 (58.1)
	Abnormal	297 (21.7)	134 (19.6)	52 (41.9)
K (mmol/L)	<3.5	157 (11.5)	69 (10.1)	15 (12.1)
	\geq 3.5 and \leq 5.5	1,125 (82.0)	567 (82.8)	102 (82.3)
	>5.5	89 (6.5)	49 (7.1)	7 (5.6)
CI (mmol/L)	<96	146 (10.6)	80 (11.7)	32 (25.8)
	\geq 96 and \leq 106	824 (60.1)	434 (63.4)	79 (63.7)
	>106	401 (29.2)	171 (24.9)	13 (10.5)
tCa (mg/dl)	Normal/ Hypercalcemia	282 (20.6)	145 (21.2)	61 (49.2)
	Hypocalcemia	1,089 (79.4)	540 (78.8)	63 (50.8)
^{adjust} tCa (mg/dl)	Normal/ Hypercalcemia	605 (44.1)	357 (52.1)	82 (66.1)
	Hypocalcemia	766 (55.9)	328 (47.9)	42 (33.9)
BE (mmol/L)	<-3	259 (18.9)	118 (17.2)	41 (33.1)
	\geq -3 and \leq 3	877 (64.0)	429 (62.6)	68 (54.8)
	>3	235 (17.1)	138 (20.1)	15 (12.1)

(Continued)

TABLE 1	Continued
---------	-----------

Variables	Subgroup	No	No. (%) of patients		
		Training cohort (n = 1,371)	Internal cohort (n = 685)	External cohort (n = 124)	
HCO ₃ ⁻ (mmol/L)	<22	418 (30.5)	183 (26.7)	44 (35.5)	
	\geq 22 and \leq 28	697 (50.8)	369 (53.9)	63 (50.8)	
	>28	256 (18.7)	133 (19.4)	17 (13.7)	
AG (mmol/L)	\geq 8 and \leq 16	967 (70.5)	479 (69.9)	89 (71.8)	
	>16	404 (29.5)	206 (30.1)	35 (28.2)	
Lac (mmol/L)	≤2	1,030 (75.1)	526 (76.8)	90 (72.6)	
	>2	341 (24.9)	159 (23.2)	34 (27.4)	
BUN (mg/dl)	≤21	338 (24.7)	181 (26.4)	45 (36.3)	
	>21	1,033 (75.3)	504 (73.6)	79 (63.7)	
Scr (mg/dl)	Normal	684 (49.9)	357 (52.1)	59 (47.6)	
	High	687 (50.1)	328 (47.9)	65 (52.4)	
ALB (g/dl)	<3.5	1,112 (81.1)	567 (82.8)	48 (38.7)	
	≥3.5	259 (18.9)	118 (17.2)	76 (61.3)	
TBil (mg/dl)	≤1.2	1,074 (78.3)	538 (78.5)	104 (83.9)	
	>1.2	297 (21.7)	147 (21.5)	20 (16.1)	
ALT (U/L)	≤40	939 (68.5)	476 (69.5)	90 (72.6)	
	>40	432 (31.5)	209 (30.5)	34 (27.4)	
AST (U/L)	≤35	690 (50.3)	343 (50.1)	72 (58.1)	
	>35	681 (49.7)	342 (49.9)	52 (41.9)	
TnT (ng/ml)	≤0.04	691 (50.4)	335 (48.9)	75 (60.5)	
	>0.04	680 (49.6)	350 (51.1)	49 (39.5)	
CKMB (ng/ml)	≤5	792 (57.8)	386 (56.4)	70 (56.5)	
	>5	579 (42.2)	299 (43.6)	54 (43.5)	
BMI (kg/m²)	<24	153 (11.2)	69 (10.1)	98 (79.0)	
	≥24	602 (43.9)	285 (41.6)	26 (21.0)	
	NM	616 (44.9)	331 (48.3)	/	
Death	No	1,145 (83.5)	575 (83.9)	94 (75.8)	
	Yes	226 (16.5)	110 (16.1)	30 (24.2)	

COPD, chronic obstructive pulmonary disease; AMI, acute myocardial infarction; SOFA, Sequential Organ Failure Assessment; GCS, Glasgow Coma Scale; WBC, white blood cell; Hb, hemoglobin (normal: male > 120 g/l and female > 110 g/l); PLT, platelet; Na, sodium (normal: 135–145 mmol/l); K potassium; Cl, chlorine; tCa, total calcium (normal: ≥ 9 and $\leq 11 \text{ mg/d}$); HCO₃, bicarbonate; BE, base excess; AG, anion gap; Lac, lactic acid; BUN, blood urea nitrogen; Scr, serum creatinine (normal: male: <1.5 mg/dl, female: <1.0 mg/dl), ALB; albumin; Tbil, total bilirubin; ALT, aspartate aminotransferase; AST, alanine aminotransferase; TnT, troponin T; CK-MB, creatine kinase-MB; BMI, body mass index; NM, not mentioned.

 a^{adjust} tCa: the tCa was corrected by the formula = measured total calcium (mg/dl) + 0.8 × [4.0 - serum albumin (g/dl)].

(AUC) operating characteristic (ROC) curve, were calculated for evaluating the discrimination of the model and the calibration curves were performed to assess the accuracy of the nomogram.

RESULTS

Demographic Characteristics of Patients With AHF in the Training Cohort

After excluding, there were 1,371 patients with AHF in the MIMIC III program between 2001 and 2012 and 124

patients with AHF from the Department of Cardiology Internal Medicine in the Second Affiliated Hospital of Chongqing Medical University between January 2019 and April 2021 enrolled in this study. In the training cohort, short-term mortality was observed in 16.5% (226/1,371 cases) of patients. The male patients accounted for a relatively higher rate of suffering AHF compared with the female subpopulations. The elderly patients (age > 65 years, 1,031/1,371 cases, 75.3%) and white race (1,019/1,371 cases, 74.3%) played a predominately part of the AHF population. With respect to the electrolyte indicators, approximately 20% of patients with AHF were identified with electrolyte imbalance. The specific clinical features of the patients in the training and validation cohorts are shown in **Table 1**.

Clinical Characteristics Between AHF Death Group and Non-death Group

There were significant differences between the AHF death group and non-death group in terms of age (p < 0.001), the SOFA score (p < 0.001), and the GCS score (p < 0.001) compositions, while no significant difference was identified in terms of race and sex. With respect to the serological indicators, there were significantly differences between the AHF death group and non-death group in terms of serum Cl (p = 0.033), BE (p < 0.001), HCO₃⁻ (p < 0.001), AG (p < 0.001), Lac (p < 0.001), BUN (p < 0.001), Scr (p < 0.001), ALB (p = 0.004), ALT (p = 0.013), AST (p = 0.006), TnT (p < 0.001), and CK-MB (p < 0.001) compositions (**Table 2**).

Least Absolute Shrinkage and Selection Operator Regression Analysis

A total of 24 indicators including sex, age, race, the SOFA score, the GCS score, WBC, Hb, PLT, Na, K, Cl, tCa, BE, HCO₃⁻, AG, Lac, BUN, Scr, ALB, TBil, ALT, AST, TnT, and CK-MB were initially elected to the LASSO regression algorithm with 10-fold cross-validation (**Figure 2**). There were 12 predictor variables including age, the SOFA score, the GCS score, Hb, BUN, Lac, HCO₃⁻, AG, TBil, ALB, TnT, and CK-MB were selected for inclusion in the multivariate Cox proportional hazard regression analysis model.

Multivariate Cox Proportional Hazard Regression Analysis

The results indicated that elderly age > 65 years [hazard ratio (HR) = 2.47, 95% CI: 1.61–3.80, p < 0.001), the higher SOFA score (≥ 3 and ≤ 8 : HR = 2.21, 95% CI: 1.33–3.68; ≥ 9 and ≤ 20 : HR = 3.29, 95% CI: 1.83–5.89, p < 0.001), Lac > 2 mmol/l (HR = 1.40, 95% CI: 1.05–1.89, p = 0.022), BUN > 21 mg/dl (HR = 1.75, 95% CI: 1.09–2.80, p = 0.019), HCO₃⁻ > 28 mmol/l (HR = 1.59, 95% CI: 1.09–2.32, p = 0.025), ALB < 3.5 g/dl (HR = 2.02, 95% CI: 1.34–3.05, p = 0.001), TnT > 0.04 ng/ml (HR = 4.02, 95% CI: 2.74–5.90, p < 0.001), and CK-MB > 5 ng/ml (HR = 1.64, 95% CI: 1.21–2.23, p = 0.001) were the independent risk factors in predicting the 28-day mortality of intensive care patients with AHF (**Table 3**).

TABLE 2 | Clinical characteristics among the AHF death group and non-death group in the training cohort.

Variables	Subgroup	No. (%) of patients		
	_	Death group (n = 226)	Non-death group (n = 1,145)	* P
Sex	Female	89 (39.4)	506 (44.2)	0.182
	Male	137 (60.4)	639 (55.8)	
Age (years)	≤65	24 (10.6)	316 (27.6)	<0.00
	>65	202 (89.4)	829 (72.4)	
Race	White	172 (76.1)	847 (74.0)	0.112
	Black	13 (5.8)	115 (10.0)	
	Other	41 (18.1)	183 (16.0)	
SOFA (score)	≥ 0 and < 2	18 (8.0)	287 (25.1)	<0.00
	≥3 and ≤8	140 (61.9)	729 (63.7)	
	\geq 9 and \leq 20	68 (30.1)	129 (11.3)	
GCS (score)	≥13 and ≤15	174 (77.0)	1,012 (88.4)	<0.00
· · · ·	 ≥9 and ≤12	27 (11.9)	79 (6.9)	
	\geq 4 and \leq 8	25 (11.1)	54 (4.7)	
WBC (k/uL)	<4	5 (2.2)	27 (2.3)	0.149
	\geq 4 and \leq 10	83 (36.7)	499 (43.6)	01110
	>10	138 (61.1)	619 (54.1)	
Hb (g/L)	Normal	58 (25.7)	366 (32.0)	0.061
110 (g/L)	Low	168 (74.3)	779 (68.0)	0.001
PLT (k/uL)		. ,	. ,	0 550
-LI (K/UL)	<100	18 (8.0)	80 (7.0)	0.550
	≥100 and ≤300	159 (70.3)	846 (74)	
	>300	49 (21.7)	219 (19.0)	0 4 5 5
Na (mmol/L)	Normal	169 (74.8)	905 (79.0)	0.155
	Abnormal	57 (25.2)	240 (21.0)	
K (mmol/L)	<3.5	29 (12.8)	128 (11.2)	0.062
	\geq 3.5 and \leq 5.5	175 (77.4)	950 (83.0)	
	>5.5	22 (9.7)	67 (5.8)	
CI (mmol/L)	<96	35 (15.5)	111 (9.7)	0.033
	\geq 96 and \leq 106	126 (55.7)	698 (61.0)	
	>106	65 (28.8)	336 (29.3)	
^{adjust} tCa (mg/dl)	Normal/hypercalcemia	99 (43.8)	506 (44.2)	0.573
	Hypocalcemia	127 (56.2)	639 (55.8)	
BE (mmol/L)	<-3	68 (30.1)	191 (16.7)	<0.00
	\geq -3 and \leq 3	124 (54.9)	753 (65.8)	
	>3	34 (15.0)	201 (17.6)	
HCO_3^- (mmol/L)	<22	98 (43.4)	330 (28.8)	<0.00
	\geq 22 and \leq 28	88 (38.9)	599 (52.3)	
	>28	40 (17.7)	216 (18.9)	
AG (mmol/L)	≤16	122 (54.0)	845 (73.8)	<0.00
	>16	104 (46.0)	300 (26.2)	
Lac (mmol/L)	≤2	133 (58.8)	897 (78.3)	<0.00
	>2	93 (41.1)	248 (21.7)	
BUN (mg/dl)	≤21	21 (9.3)	317 (27.7)	<0.00
	- >21	205 (90.7)	828 (72.3)	
Scr (mg/dl)	Normal	84 (37.2)	600 (52.4)	<0.00
/	High	142 (62.8)	545 (47.6)	
ALB (g/dl)	<3.5	199 (88.1)	913 (79.7)	0.004
- (3)	≥3.5	27 (11.9)	232 (20.3)	

(Continued)

TABLE 2 | Continued

Variables	Subgroup	No. (%) of patients		
		Death group (n = 226)	Non-death group (n = 1,145)	* P
Tbil (mg/dl)	≤1.2	166 (73.4)	908 (79.3)	0.051
	>1.2	60 (26.5)	237 (20.7)	
ALT (U/L)	≤40	139 (61.5)	800 (69.9)	0.013
	>40	87 (38.5)	345 (30.1)	
AST (U/L)	≤35	95 (42.0)	595 (52.0)	0.006
	>35	131 (58.0)	550 (48.0)	
TnT (ng/ml)	≤0.04	37 (16.4)	654 (57.1)	<0.001
	>0.04	189 (83.6)	491 (42.9)	
CKMB (ng/ml)	≤5	77 (34.1)	715 (62.4)	<0.001
	>5	149 (65.9)	430 (37.6)	

SOFA, Sequential Organ Failure Assessment; GCS, Glasgow Coma Scale; WBC, white blood cell; Hb, hemoglobin (normal: male > 120 g/l, female > 110 g/l); PLT, platelet; Na, sodium (normal: 135–145 mmol/l); K, potassium; Cl, chlorine; tCa, total calcium (normal: \geq 9 and \leq 11 mg/d]); HCO₃, bicarbonate; BE, base excess; AG, anion gap; Lac, lactic acid; BUN, blood urea nitrogen; Scr, serum creatinine (normal: male: <1.5 mg/dl, female: <1.0 mg/dl); ALB, albumin; Tbil, total bilirubin; ALT, aspartate aminotransferase; AST, alanine aminotransferase; TnT, troponin T; CK-MB, creatine kinase-MB.

 a^{adjust} tCa: the tCa was corrected by the formula = measured total calcium (mg/dl) + 0.8 × [4.0 – serum albumin (g/dl)].

Bold values indicate statistical significance (p < 0.05).

Nomogram Construction and Validation

Based on the multivariate results, nine variables including age, the SOFA score, and serum levels of BUN, TnT, CK-MB, Lac, HCO₃⁻, AG, and ALB were used to construct an intuitive nomogram for predicting the 28-day mortality in intensive care patients with AHF (Figure 3). Every variable was given a score from 0 to 100 and the specific score of each variable is shown in Table 4. Reflecting the discrimination of the nomogram, the C-index, which was in accordance with the AUC of the time-dependent ROC, was above 0.7 and reached 0.814 (95% CI: 0.754-0.882) (Figure 4A). Furthermore, the AUC of the internal validation cohort, which derived from 1,000 resampling bootstrap analysis, also achieved 0.820 (95% CI: 0.721-0.897) (Figure 4B). To evaluate the feasibility of the nomogram in other populations, an external validation cohort from our medical center was further analyzed. The AUC of the external validation cohort also achieved a promising result of 0.828 (95% CI: 0.743-0.917) (Figure 4C). Moreover, to evaluate the utility of the nomogram, three calibration curves of 28day mortality risk in patients with AHF were displayed. The curves suggested a favorable agreement in the training cohort (Figure 5A) and internal cohort (Figure 5B) and an external cohort (Figure 5C), respectively.

DISCUSSION

Acute heart failure is a severe clinical syndrome characterized as rapid onset or worsening of symptoms of chronic HF, which is the leading cause of unplanned hospital admission and



TABLE 3 | The multivariate Cox proportional hazard regression analysis of risk factors associated with 28-day mortality in patients with AHF during the first intensive care unit admission.

Variables	Subgroup	Hazard ratio	Р
Age (years)	≤65	1	<0.001
	>65	2.47 (1.61-3.80)	
SOFA (score)	≥ 0 and ≤ 2	1	<0.001
	\geq 3 and \leq 8	2.21 (1.33-3.68)	
	\geq 9 and \leq 20	3.29 (1.83–5.89)	
GCS (score)	\geq 13 and \leq 15	1	0.260
	≥ 9 and ≤ 12	1.20 (0.79-1.82)	
	\geq 4 and \leq 8	1.42 (0.90-2.26)	
Hb (g/L)	Normal	1	0.281
	Low	1.18 (0.87-1.60)	
HCO ₃ (mmol/L)	<22	0.91 (0.67-1.25)	0.025
0	≥22 and ≤28	1	
	>28	1.59 (1.09–2.32)	
AG (mmol/L)	≤16	1	0.051
	>16	1.35 (0.99–1.84)	
Lac (mmol/L)	≤2	1	0.022
	>2	1.40 (1.05-1.89)	
BUN (mg/dl)	≤21	1	0.019
	>21	1.75 (1.09–2.80)	
ALB (g/dl)	<3.5	2.02 (1.34–3.05)	0.001
	≥3.5	1	
TBil (mg/dl)	≤1.2	1	0.205
	>1.2	1.22 (0.89–1.67)	
TnT (ng/ml)	≤0.04	1	<0.001
	>0.04	4.02 (2.74–5.90)	
CKMB (ng/ml)	≤5	1	0.001
	>5	1.64 (1.21–2.23)	

SOFA, Sequential Organ Failure Assessment; GCS, Glasgow Coma Scale; Hb, hemoglobin (normal: male > 120 g/l, female > 110 g/l); HCO_3^- , bicarbonate; AG, anion gap; Lac, lactic acid; BUN, blood urea nitrogen; ALB, albumin; TBil, total bilirubin; TnT, troponin T; CK-MB, creatine kinase-MB.

Bold values indicate statistical significance (p < 0.05).

even readmission in patients aged > 65 years (2, 3, 21-23). Compared with the promising improvements in the treatment of chronic HF, AHF is still associated with poor prognosis

regardless of therapeutic advances (13, 24). According to the recent comprehensive review reports (2, 3), the overall inhospital mortality of AHF ranged from 4 to 7%, whereas the highest mortality rate (reaching 17.8%) was identified in patients with ICU (25). Besides, the risk of mortality rises after hospital discharge with ~10% mortality at 30-days and 22–27% mortality at 1 year (2). Thus, there is an urgent need for early clinical assessment, risk stratification, and increased individualization and continuation of treatment after hospital discharge to improve long-term outcomes in patients with AHF.

In this study, we ultimately included 1,371 patients with the diagnosis of AHF at initial admission to ICU from the MIMIC III program. The short-term (28-day) mortality rate was 16.5% (226/1,371 cases), which was higher than the result of Miró et al. (11) from a prospective cohort study (10.3%), but slightly lower than Follath et al. (25) results from the Acute Heart Failure Global Registry of Standard Treatment (ALARM-HF) trial (17.8%). Among the AHF death group and non-death group, there were significant differences between the groups in terms of age (p < 0.001), the SOFA score (p < 0.001), and the GCS score (p < 0.001) compositions, while no significant difference was identified in terms of race and sex. Interestingly, we did not determine the significant difference in sex or race composition of the two groups. However, in one large-scale population-based study with a 1 year follow-up, Sun et al. (26) demonstrated the different patterns of ethnicity in patient outcomes with AHF. They concluded a lower risk of 1 year mortality after AHF hospitalization among South Asians compared to Chinese and the general population and similar benefits of medical therapy in all the three groups. On the other hand, with respect to the serological examination, our results partially confirmed the findings derived from the previous studies and took it a step further. Notably, significantly differences were identified in serological indicators in terms of serum Cl (p = 0.033), BE (p< 0.001), HCO₃⁻ (p < 0.001), AG (p < 0.001), Lac (p < 0.001), BUN (p < 0.001), Scr (p < 0.001), ALB (p = 0.004), ALT (p =0.013), AST (p = 0.006), TnT (p < 0.001), and CK-MB (p < 0.001) among AHF death group and non-death group in this study.

Furthermore, based on the multivariate Cox proportional hazard regression analysis results, we confirmed eight variables that presented a significant association with the risk of short-term



in-hospital mortality in patients with AHF. The age, the SOFA score, and TnT level were the three leading predictors of the short-term mortality of patients with AHF in ICU. Especially, the SOFA score was a composite and utility clinical-biological score, which could help clinicians to access the potential risk of patients. Most recently, Elias et al. (27) determined the feasibility of the SOFA score (AUC: 0.765) in predicting the short-term mortality in patients with AHF. Our results also yielded that the SOFA score could be used as a complementary risk score to early identify high-risk patients who need strict management. Although the GCS score and serum levels of AG and Scr showed statistically significant differences during the univariate analysis, these differences disappeared after adjustment for the other factors. Nonetheless, there was a tendency toward an increased risk of mortality in patients with high levels of AG [odds ratio (OR) = 1.42, p = 0.092]. Moreover, according to the evidence derived from the Epidemiology of Acute Heart Failure in Emergency departments (EAHFE) registry (17), the high-sensitive (hs)-TnT was recently confirmed to be an optimal biomarker in predicting the 30-days all-come mortality in patients with AHF (with the best cutoff point of 35 ng/l). A similar result was also displayed in one recent multicenter-based study, while the cutoff point was hs-TnT \geq 43 ng/l (28). Although the indicator in this study was not hs-TnT but TnT (>0.04 ng/ml, HR = 4.02), it supported the promising predicting value of this serum biomarker.

One recent study concluded that it was pivotal to correct the calcium level in patients with AHF, which could help to reduce the misdiagnosis of hypocalcemia (29). In this study, concerning the impact of albumin on the calcium level, especially in patients

with hypoalbuminemia, the calcium level reported was corrected for albumin [measured total calcium (mg/dl) + 0.8 \times 4.0 serum albumin (g/dl)]. After adjusting, a significant decrease in proportion of patients with hypocalcemia was observed. A similar result was also determined in our medical center (hypocalcemia rate decreased from 50.8 to 33.9%). Previous reports, especially case reports, mentioned the association between hypocalcemia and hypercalcemia and AHF (29-32). Thus, future studies are needed to evaluate its predicting value in mortality of AHF and the potential mechanisms behind it. Besides, we also confirmed the correlation between albumin level and survival of patients with HF. There were several potential explanations for the relationship between hypoalbuminemia and the survival of AHF. Hypoalbuminemia was frequently occurred in advanced age, malnutrition, and inflammation, which were known to predict a worse prognosis of AHF (33, 34). Moreover, decreased colloid osmotic pressure caused by hypoalbuminemia could lead to the development of pulmonary edema and exacerbation of AHF. Furthermore, patients with hypoalbuminemia usually present a worse prognosis in several multimorbidity conditions such as late-stage renal disease, infection, and cancer, which were highly prevalent in elderly patients with AHF and could contribute to their increased mortality risk. As for BUN, compelling evidence has demonstrated a positive correlation between BUN and increased mortality of AHF (2, 3). The high level of BUN predicted a worse renal function, which could further impair the circulation and metabolism of the body and aggravate the symptoms of AHF.

Nowadays, individual biomarkers can be utilized to predict clinical outcomes in patients with AHF, including but not limited

TABLE 4 The specific value of clinicopathological factors in the nomogram of the
training cohort.

	Characteristics	Score
SOFA		
	≥ 0 and < 2	0
	\geq 3 and \leq 8	61
	\geq 9 and \leq 20	99
BUN		
	≤21	0
	>21	41
HCO ₃		
	<22	0
	\geq 22 and \leq 28	5
	>28	38
TnT		
	≤0.04	0
	>0.04	100
СКМВ		
	≤5	0
	>5	34
Lac		
	≤2	0
	>2	27
AG		
	≤16	0
>16	19	
Age	-05	0
	≤65	0
AL D	>65	66
ALB	<3.5	0
	≥3.5	52
Total point for 28-day survival	≥0.0	52
	0.2	460
	0.3	439
	0.4	419
	0.5	399
	0.6	377
	0.7	351
	0.8	317
	0.9	263

SOFA, Sequential Organ Failure Assessment; BUN, blood urea nitrogen; HCO₃⁻, bicarbonate; TnT, troponin T; CK-MB, creatine kinase-MB; AG, anion gap; ALB, albumin.

to the risk of mortality and readmission (5, 9–11, 34–36). In one earlier study, based on classification and regression tree analysis, Fonarow et al. (37) applied a model within only three factors to the clinical practice including BUN (>43 mg/dl), low admission systolic blood pressure (<115 mm Hg), and high levels of Scr (>2.75 mg/dl). With more clinical variables [using the American Heart Association Get With the Guidelines-Heart Failure (GWTG-HF) program data] involvement, they constructed another new model within seven indicators such as age, systolic blood pressure, BUN, heart rate, Na, COPD, and non-black race for predicting in-hospital mortality (7). Also, in one Spanish trial (11), the Multiple Estimation of Risk Based on the Emergency Department Spanish Score in Patients with AHF (MEESSI-AHF) scores included 13 independent risk factors to estimate the 30-day mortality in patients with AHF and achieved a C-index of 0.836. However, serological indicators combined with severity scores could be sufficient to predict the short-term risk of in-hospital mortality was rarely explored. Additionally, in China, contemporary data on the epidemiology of HF including AHF in China are scarce with only a few studies that could be reached (38, 39).

Additionally, to vividly display the results from multivariate analysis, we further constructed a prediction model for clinical use. Some prior studies mentioned above have constructed risk score models for predicting the in-hospital mortality or postdischarge prognosis in patients hospitalized with AHF (11, 34, 37). However, few researchers, to the best of our knowledge, have ever attempted to establish a nomogram that was frequently used to predict metastasis and survival in the oncology field (40, 41) to visualize the prognostic factors with different scores. For this reason, we filled this gap and developed a nomogram with nine predictors of involvement for predicting the shortterm in-hospital mortality in patients with AHF. Optimistically, the C-index of the model, which was in accordance with the AUC, was above 0.70 and reached 0.795 (95% CI: 0.711-0.898). It indicated a favorable discrimination ability of our model to identify patients with AHF at high risk. Besides, an internal cohort via 1,000 resampling bootstrap and an external validation cohort from our medical center also proved the utility of the nomogram. Our risk model had a higher C-index than models established by Elias et al. (27) (C-index: 0.765) and Peterson et al. (7) (C-index: 0.750). Although the AUC of the model made by Kinugasa et al. (34) was 0.860, the sample size was only 349 cases and all of them were aged over 65 years. Thus, we suggest that this novel nomogram could help clinicians to identify the patients who are at high risk for death once they were admitted to the ICU and CCU.

Nevertheless, this study has some limitations, which need to be mentioned. First, the data of brain natriuretic peptide (BNP), N-terminal pro-BNP (NT-proBNP) (42) were missing in the MIMIC III program, which could be added combined with other novel biomarkers including but not limited to soluble ST2 (sST2), growth-differentiation factor-15 (GDF-15), cystatin C, galectin-3, serum uric acid, microRNAs, and low serum chloride in the further update (9, 43). Second, the distinguishment of HF with reduced ejection fraction (HFrEF) or HF with preserved ejection fraction (HFpEF) left ventricular ejection fraction (LVEF) was not recorded in the MIMIC III program. Thus, this model could be applied to both the two conditions that need further evaluation. Third, although the training data was derived from a multipopulational program, the retrospective nature of this study introduced the possibility of inherent observational and selection bias. Moreover, the nomogram was established by dichotomizing continuous variables. Thus, the individualized score should be cautious to interpret during clinical practice. Last, while an external cohort from a single medical center has confirmed the utility of the nomogram, the cases of the validation cohort



CONCLUSION

This study indicates that elderly age (>65 years), the high SOFA score (>3), HCO_3^- > 28 mmol/l, Lac (>2 mmol/l), BUN (>21 mg/dl), albumin (<3.5 g/dl), TnT (>0.04 ng/ml), and CK-MB (>5 ng/ml) are the independent risk factors in 28-day mortality of patients with AHF. Among these indicators, age > 65 years (HR = 2.47), the SOFA score \geq 9 (HR = 3.29), and TnT (HR = 4.02) are the leading three predictors of 28-day mortality of patients with AHF. Additionally, we develop and further validate a nomogram for individualized predicting the shortterm mortality once patients with AHF are admitted to the ICU. Patients at high risk of mortality are supposed to assign a higher level of active monitoring and earlier and a more intensive treatment. Meanwhile, patients estimated to have a relatively good prognosis may be suitable candidates for routine treatment, although individual factors and preferences of the patient would still require careful consideration.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The raw data supporting the conclusions of this article will be made available by the authors, without undue reservation.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

С

YM, XW, QW, HW, and SL organized the database. YM, XW, and JY performed the statistical analysis. All authors contributed to the conception and design of the study, wrote the first draft of the manuscript, wrote sections of the manuscript, contributed to manuscript revision, read, and approved the final version of the manuscript.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

acknowledged the contributions of the MIMIC We III (version 1.4)program registry for creating and updating the MIMIC III database. We also acknowledged the designers of Hiplot software for drawing figures.

SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fcvm. 2021.741351/full#supplementary-material

Supplementary Figure 1 | The proportional hazards assumption was assessed by plotting Schoenfeld residuals vs. time and examining their correlation.



FIGURE 5 | The calibration curves for evaluating the accuracy of the nomogram. (A) The calibration curve in the training cohort; (B) The calibration curve in the

internal validation cohort derived from the 1,000 resampling bootstrap analysis; and (C) The calibration curve in the external validation cohort.

в

Δ
REFERENCES

- Jackson SL, Tong X, King RJ, Loustalot F, Hong Y, Ritchey MD. National burden of heart failure events in the United States, 2006 to 2014. *Circ Heart Fail.* (2018) 11:e004873. doi: 10.1161/CIRCHEARTFAILURE.117.004873
- Arrigo M, Jessup M, Mullens W, Reza N, Shah AM, Sliwa K, et al. Acute heart failure. Nat Rev Dis Primers. (2020) 6:16. doi: 10.1038/s41572-020-0151-7
- Sinnenberg L, Givertz MM. Acute heart failure. Trends Cardiovasc Med. (2020) 30:104–12. doi: 10.1016/j.tcm.2019.03.007
- Heidenreich PA, Albert NM, Allen LA, Bluemke DA, Butler J, Fonarow GC, et al. Forecasting the impact of heart failure in the United States: a policy statement from the American Heart Association. *Circ Heart Fail.* (2013) 6:606–19. doi: 10.1161/HHF.0b013e318291329a
- Abraham WT, Fonarow GC, Albert NM, Stough WG, Gheorghiade M, Greenberg BH, et al. Predictors of in-hospital mortality in patients hospitalized for heart failure: insights from the Organized Program to Initiate Lifesaving Treatment in Hospitalized Patients with Heart Failure (OPTIMIZE-HF). J Am Coll Cardiol. (2008) 52:347–56. doi: 10.1016/j.jacc.2008.04.028
- Dokainish H, Teo K, Zhu J, Roy A, AlHabib KF, ElSayed A, et al. Global mortality variations in patients with heart failure: results from the International Congestive Heart Failure (INTER-CHF) prospective cohort study. *Lancet Glob Health.* (2017) 5:e665–72. doi: 10.1016/S2214-109X(17)30196-1
- Peterson PN, Rumsfeld JS, Liang L, Albert NM, Hernandez AF, Peterson ED, et al. A validated risk score for in-hospital mortality in patients with heart failure from the American Heart Association get with the guidelines program. *Circ Cardiovasc Qual Outcomes*. (2010) 3:25–32. doi: 10.1161/CIRCOUTCOMES.109.854877
- Abualnaja S, Podder M, Hernandez AF, McMurray JJ, Starling RC, O'Connor CM, et al. Acute heart failure and atrial fibrillation: insights from the Acute Study of Clinical Effectiveness of Nesiritide in Decompensated Heart Failure (ASCEND-HF) trial. J Am Heart Assoc. (2015) 4:e002092. doi: 10.1161/JAHA.115.002092
- Chow SL, Maisel AS, Anand I, Bozkurt B, de Boer RA, Felker GM, et al. Role of biomarkers for the prevention, assessment, and management of heart failure: a scientific statement from the American Heart Association. *Circulation*. (2017) 135:e1054–91. doi: 10.1161/CIR.00000000000490
- Harikrishnan S, Sanjay G, Agarwal A, Kumar NP, Kumar KK, Bahuleyan CG, et al. One-year mortality outcomes and hospital readmissions of patients admitted with acute heart failure: data from the Trivandrum Heart Failure Registry in Kerala, India. *Am Heart J.* (2017) 189:193–9. doi: 10.1016/j.ahj.2017.03.019
- Miró Ò, Rossello X, Gil V, Martín-Sánchez FJ, Llorens P, Herrero-Puente P, et al. Predicting 30-day mortality for patients with acute heart failure in the emergency department: a cohort study. *Ann Intern Med.* (2017) 167:698–705. doi: 10.7326/M16-2726
- Abeya FC, Lumori BAE, Akello SJ, Annex BH, Buda AJ, Okello S. Incidence and predictors of 6 months mortality after an acute heart failure event in rural Uganda: the Mbarara Heart Failure Registry (MAHFER). *Int J Cardiol.* (2018) 264:113–7. doi: 10.1016/j.ijcard.2018.03.110
- Rubio-Gracia J, Demissei BG, Ter Maaten JM, Cleland JG, O'Connor CM, Metra M, et al. Prevalence, predictors and clinical outcome of residual congestion in acute decompensated heart failure. *Int J Cardiol.* (2018) 258:185–91. doi: 10.1016/j.ijcard.2018.01.067
- Lim NK, Lee SE, Lee HY, Cho HJ, Choe WS, Kim H, et al. Risk prediction for 30-day heart failure-specific readmission or death after discharge: data from the Korean Acute Heart Failure (KorAHF) registry. *J Cardiol.* (2019) 73:108–13. doi: 10.1016/j.jjcc.2018.07.009
- 15. Yaku H, Kato T, Morimoto T, Inuzuka Y, Tamaki Y, Ozasa N, et al. Association of mineralocorticoid receptor antagonist use with allcause mortality and hospital readmission in older adults with acute decompensated heart failure. *JAMA Netw Open.* (2019) 2:e195892. doi: 10.1001/jamanetworkopen.2019.5892
- 16. Kitakata H, Kohno T, Kohsaka S, Shiraishi Y, Parizo JT, Niimi N, et al. Prognostic implications of early and midrange readmissions after acute heart failure hospitalizations: a report from a Japanese multicenter registry. J Am Heart Assoc. (2020) 9:e014949. doi: 10.1161/JAHA.119.014949

- 17. Roset A, Jacob J, Herrero-Puente P, Alquézar A, Martín-Sanchez FJ, Llorens P, et al. High-sensitivity cardiac troponin T 30 days all-come mortality in patients with acute heart failure. A propensity score-matching analysis based on the EAHFE registry TROPICA4 study. *Eur J Clin Invest.* (2020) 50:e13248. doi: 10.1111/eci.13248
- Sliwa K, Davison BA, Mayosi BM, Damasceno A, Sani M, Ogah OS, et al. Readmission and death after an acute heart failure event: predictors and outcomes in sub-Saharan Africa: results from the THESUS-HF registry. *Eur Heart J.* (2013) 34:3151–9. doi: 10.1093/eurheartj/eht393
- McNaughton CD, Cawthon C, Kripalani S, Liu D, Storrow AB, Roumie CL. Health literacy and mortality: a cohort study of patients hospitalized for acute heart failure. J Am Heart Assoc. (2015) 4:e001799. doi: 10.1161/JAHA.115.001799
- 20. Ponikowski P, Voors AA, Anker SD, Bueno H, Cleland JG, Coats AJ, et al. 2016 ESC Guidelines for the diagnosis and treatment of acute and chronic heart failure: the Task Force for the diagnosis and treatment of acute and chronic heart failure of the European Society of Cardiology (ESC). Developed with the special contribution of the Heart Failure Association (HFA) of the ESC. *Eur J Heart Fail.* (2016) 18:891–975. doi: 10.1002/ejhf.592
- Farmakis D, Parissis J, Lekakis J, Filippatos G. Acute heart failure: epidemiology, risk factors, and prevention. *Rev Esp Cardiol.* (2015) 68:245–8. doi: 10.1016/j.recesp.2014.11.009
- Mentz RJ, O'Connor CM. Pathophysiology and clinical evaluation of acute heart failure. Nat Rev Cardiol. (2016) 13:28–35. doi: 10.1038/nrcardio.2015.134
- Tomasoni D, Lombardi CM, Sbolli M, Cotter G, Metra M. Acute heart failure: more questions than answers. *Prog Cardiovasc Dis.* (2020) 63:599–606. doi: 10.1016/j.pcad.2020.04.007
- Desai AS, Stevenson LW. Rehospitalization for heart failure: predict or prevent? *Circulation*. (2012) 126:501–6. doi: 10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.112.125435
- Follath F, Yilmaz MB, Delgado JF, Parissis JT, Porcher R, Gayat E, et al. Clinical presentation, management and outcomes in the Acute Heart Failure Global Survey of Standard Treatment (ALARM-HF). *Intensive Care Med.* (2011) 37:619–26. doi: 10.1007/s00134-010-2113-0
- Sun LY, Kimmoun A, Takagi K, Liu PP, Bader Eddeen A, Mebazaa A. Ethnic differences in acute heart failure outcomes in Ontario. *Int J Cardiol.* (2019) 291:177–82. doi: 10.1016/j.ijcard.2019.05.043
- Elias A, Agbarieh R, Saliba W, Khoury J, Bahouth F, Nashashibi J, et al. SOFA score and short-term mortality in acute decompensated heart failure. *Sci Rep.* (2020) 10:20802. doi: 10.1038/s41598-020-77967-2
- Aimo A, Januzzi JL Jr., Mueller C, Mirò O, Pascual Figal DA, Jacob J, et al. Admission high-sensitivity troponin T and NT-proBNP for outcome prediction in acute heart failure. *Int J Cardiol.* (2019) 293:137–42. doi: 10.1016/j.ijcard.2019.06.005
- 29. Shirakabe A, Kiuchi K, Kobayashi N, Okazaki H, Matsushita M, Shibata Y, et al. Importance of the corrected calcium level in patients with acute heart failure requiring intensive care. *Circ Rep.* (2020) 3:44–54. doi: 10.1253/circrep.CR-20-0068
- Musse NS, Albanesi Filho FM, Barbosa EC, Ginefra P. [Hypocalcemia causing heart failure]. Arq Bras Cardiol. (1992) 59:401–4.
- Rangel I, Barbosa G, de Sousa C, Almeida PB, Campelo M, Pinho T, et al. [Hypocalcemia as a reversible cause of heart failure]. *Rev Port Cardiol.* (2012) 31:39–41. doi: 10.1016/j.repc.2011.09.016
- Costa IA, Alvelos M, Bettencourt P. Hypocalcaemia as a reversible cause of acute heart failure in a long-term survivor of childhood cancer. *Eur J Case Rep Intern Med.* (2017) 4:000745. doi: 10.12890/2017_000745
- Arquès S, Ambrosi P, Gélisse R, Luccioni R, Habib G. Hypoalbuminemia in elderly patients with acute diastolic heart failure. J Am Coll Cardiol. (2003) 42:712–6. doi: 10.1016/S0735-1097(03)00758-7
- 34. Kinugasa Y, Kato M, Sugihara S, Hirai M, Kotani K, Ishida K, et al. A simple risk score to predict in-hospital death of elderly patients with acute decompensated heart failure–hypoalbuminemia as an additional prognostic factor. *Circ J.* (2009) 73:2276–81. doi: 10.1253/circj.CJ-09-0498
- 35. Go YY, Allen JC, Chia SY, Sim LL, Jaufeerally FR, Yap J, et al. Predictors of mortality in acute heart failure: interaction between diabetes and impaired left ventricular ejection fraction. *Eur J Heart Fail.* (2014) 16:1183–9. doi: 10.1002/ejhf.119

- 36. Khanam SS, Choi E, Son JW, Lee JW, Youn YJ, Yoon J, et al. Validation of the MAGGIC (Meta-Analysis Global Group in Chronic Heart Failure) heart failure risk score and the effect of adding natriuretic peptide for predicting mortality after discharge in hospitalized patients with heart failure. *PLoS ONE*. (2018) 13:e0206380. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0206380
- Fonarow GC, Adams KFJr, Abraham WT, Yancy CW, Boscardin WJ. Risk stratification for in-hospital mortality in acutely decompensated heart failure: classification and regression tree analysis. *Jama*. (2005) 293:572–80. doi: 10.1001/jama.293.5.572
- 38. Zhang Y, Zhang J, Butler J, Yang X, Xie P, Guo D, et al. Contemporary epidemiology, management, and outcomes of patients hospitalized for heart failure in china: results from the China Heart Failure (China-HF) registry. J Card Fail. (2017) 23:868–75. doi: 10.1016/j.cardfail.2017.09.014
- 39. Li L, Liu R, Jiang C, Du X, Huffman MD, Lam CSP, et al. Assessing the evidence-practice gap for heart failure in China: the Heart Failure Registry of Patient Outcomes (HERO) study design and baseline characteristics. *Eur J Heart Fail.* (2020) 22:646–60. doi: 10.1002/ejhf.1630
- Iasonos A, Schrag D, Raj GV, Panageas KS. How to build and interpret a nomogram for cancer prognosis. J Clin Oncol. (2008) 26:1364–70. doi: 10.1200/JCO.2007.12.9791
- Thompson AM, Turner RM, Hayen A, Aniss A, Jalaty S, Learoyd DL, et al. A preoperative nomogram for the prediction of ipsilateral central compartment lymph node metastases in papillary thyroid cancer. *Thyroid*. (2014) 24:675–82. doi: 10.1089/thy.2013.0224
- 42. Santaguida PL, Don-Wauchope AC, Oremus M, McKelvie R, Ali U, Hill SA, et al. BNP and NT-proBNP as prognostic markers in persons with acute

decompensated heart failure: a systematic review. *Heart Fail Rev.* (2014) 19:453–70. doi: 10.1007/s10741-014-9442-y

 Pascual-Figal DA, Bayes-Genis A, Asensio-Lopez MC, Hernández-Vicente A, Garrido-Bravo I, Pastor-Perez F, et al. The interleukin-1 axis and risk of death in patients with acutely decompensated heart failure. J Am Coll Cardiol. (2019) 73:1016–25. doi: 10.1016/j.jacc.2018. 11.054

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's Note: All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2021 Wei, Min, Yu, Wang, Wang, Li and Su. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Investigation of the Effects of Home-Based Exercise and Cognitive Training on Cognitive and Physical Functions in Cardiac Patients: The COVEPICARDIO Study Protocol of a Randomized Clinical Trial

Florent Besnier^{1,2}, Emma Gabrielle Dupuy^{1,2}, Christine Gagnon¹, Thomas Vincent¹, Catherine-Alexandra Grégoire¹, Caroll-Ann Blanchette^{1,2}, Kathia Saillant^{1,3}, Nadia Bouabdallaoui^{1,2}, Josep Iglésies Grau^{1,2}, Béatrice Bérubé^{1,3,4}, Miloudza Olmand^{1,5}, Marie-France Marin^{3,6}, Sylvie Belleville^{4,5}, Martin Juneau^{1,2}, Paolo Vitali^{7,8}, Mathieu Gayda^{1,2}, Anil Nigam^{1,2} and Louis Bherer^{1,2,4*}

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Ruan Kruger, North-West University, South Africa

Reviewed by:

Terence Anthony Moriarty, University of Northern Iowa, United States Marcelo Arruda Nakazone, Faculdade de Medicina de São José Do Rio Preto, Brazil

*Correspondence:

Louis Bherer louis.bherer@umontreal.ca

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Cardiovascular Epidemiology and Prevention, a section of the journal Frontiers in Cardiovascular Medicine

> Received: 13 July 2021 Accepted: 19 November 2021 Published: 06 December 2021

Citation:

Besnier F, Dupuy EG, Gagnon C, Vincent T, Grégoire C-A, Blanchette C-A, Saillant K, Bouabdallaoui N, Grau JI, Bérubé B, Olmand M, Marin M-F, Belleville S, Juneau M, Vitali P, Gayda M, Nigam A and Bherer L (2021) Investigation of the Effects of Home-Based Exercise and Cognitive Training on Cognitive and Physical Functions in Cardiac Patients: The COVEPICARDIO Study Protocol of a Randomized Clinical Trial. Front. Cardiovasc. Med. 8:740834. doi: 10.3389/fcvm.2021.740834 ¹ Research Center and Centre ÉPIC, Montreal Heart Institute, Montréal, QC, Canada, ² Department of Medicine, Faculty of Medicine, Université de Montréal, Montréal, QC, Canada, ³ Department of Psychologie, Université du Québec à Montréal, Montréal, QC, Canada, ⁴ Research Center, Institut Universitaire de Gériatrie de Montréal, Montréal, QC, Canada, ⁵ Department of Psychology, Université de Montréal, Montréal, QC, Canada, ⁶ Research Center of the Montreal Mental Health University Institute, Montréal, QC, Canada, ⁷ McGill University Research Centre for Studies on Aging, Montréal, QC, Canada, ⁸ McGill University Department of Neurology and Neurosurgery, Faculty of Medicine, Montréal, QC, Canada

Introduction: During the COVID-19 pandemic, confinement measures are likely to produce collateral damage to health (stress, confusion, anxiety), especially in frail individuals and those living with cardiovascular disease (CVD). In cardiac patients in particular, these measures dramatically increase the level of physical inactivity and sedentary lifestyle, which can decrease cardiorespiratory capacity and increase the risk of acute events, rehospitalization, and depressive syndromes. Maintaining a minimum level of physical activity and cognitive stimulation during the COVID-19 crisis is essential for cardiac patients. This study is designed to document the effects of 6 months of home-based physical exercise alone or combined with cognitive training on cognitive and physical functions in patients with CVD over 50 years old.

Methods and Analysis: 122 patients (>50 years old) with stable CVD and no contraindication to perform physical exercise training will be recruited and randomly assigned to one of the 2 following arms: (1) Home-based physical exercise alone, (2) Home-based physical exercise combined with cognitive training. The intervention lasts 6 months, with remote assessments performed prior to, mid and post-training. A follow-up 6 months after the end of the intervention (12 month) is also proposed. The primary outcome is cognition, including general functioning (Montreal Cognitive Assessment (MoCA) score), as well as performances on measures of executive functions, processing speed, and episodic memory. The secondary outcome is physical performance, including balance, gait and mobility, leg muscle strength and estimated cardiorespiratory fitness. Tertiary outcomes include mood, anxiety, and health-related quality of life as assessed by self-reported online questionnaires.

Discussion: With the COVID-19 crisis, there is a critical need for remote exercise and cognitive training, and to further investigate this topic, in particular for cardiac patients. The present context can be viewed as an opportunity to perform a major shift from center-based programs to home-based physical exercise. This is especially important to reach out to older adults living in remote areas, where access to such interventions is limited.

ClinicalTrials.gov: [https://clinicaltrials.gov/ct2/show/NCT04661189], NCT04661189.

Keywords: cardiovascular diseases, COVID, cognition, exercise, rehabilitation, physical activity

INTRODUCTION

Because of the COVID-19 pandemic, the population has been forced to home confinement since spring 2020, drastically reducing social interactions and altering physical activity and eating behaviors (1). This sudden lockdown radically changed the population's lifestyle (gym services are also closed), with activities mainly limited to essential needs (e.g., grocery, pharmacy, or physician visits). This confinement may also have collateral effects on cognitive and physical health (2), especially in individuals at high risk of cognitive decline like older adults (3) and patients with cardiovascular diseases (CVD) (4). Hospitals and clinics must reorganize their care services, while limiting contact between individuals. Ambulatory visits and non-essential services have been reduced, like centerbased cardiac rehabilitation programs (CR) stopped or delayed, despite the fact that they are a class I level A recommendation with clinical benefits that are now well documented (5, 6). Thus, effective solutions are needed to enhance cardiovascular health and cognition in patients with CVD, while maintaining social distancing during this pandemic period. Furthermore, the pandemic context will likely persist, and full participation in center-based CR or usual exercise habits might take time or be postponed. Maintaining a minimum of physical activity during the COVID-19 crisis is essential for cardiac patients, with the advice of the medical team who could prescribe remote homebased exercise training (6, 7). Remote supervision of exercise is effective on health outcomes and safe in patients with stable CVD (6, 8-10). It is now well established that physical activity positively impacts health outcomes and cognition in older adults with CVD (11, 12). Cognitive training also enhances cognitive performances in older adults (13) and in cardiac patients postsurgery (14). Moreover, cognitive training and exercise could have a synergistic effect on cognition in healthy older adults compared to exercise training alone (15, 16). However, this synergistic effect has never been investigated in older adults with CVD. Furthermore, while there is increasing interest for multidomain interventions combining cognitive and exercise training to improve cognition in older adults, there is still a lack of knowledge on how much benefits can be gained by adding cognitive training to physical exercise, and regarding the optimal dose of each type of intervention. The COVID-19 crisis has put forward the relevance of home-based training. The present context can be viewed as an opportunity to promote a major shift in remote non-pharmacological interventional programs, so that a larger number of individuals could benefit from them.

The COVEPICARDIO project will investigate the effects of home-based physical exercise with or without cognitive training, on cognitive and physical functions in older women and men with stable CVD.

Hypotheses: 1/ After 6 months of home-based physical exercise, cardiac patients will show an improvement in cognitive (primary outcome) and physical measures (secondary outcomes), with larger gains in executive functions. 2/ Cardiac patients randomized in the combined home-based physical exercise and cognitive training group will show greater improvements in cognition and physical functions post-intervention compared to cardiac patients who did not complete the cognitive training.

METHODS AND ANALYSIS

Study Design

The COVEPICARDIO study will be a prospective, singleblind, randomized trial with two parallel intervention arms (1:1): 1/ Physical exercise: remote monitoring and coaching of home-based physical exercise, 2/ Physical exercise, and cognitive training: remote monitoring and coaching of home-based physical exercise and cognitive training. The intervention will last 6 months. Three testing periods lasting 7 to 10 days each will be performed remotely at baseline, three (mid-training) and 6 months (post-training), using videoconference supervision and online questionnaires. Six months after the end of the intervention (12 months), a followup assessment will also be performed to explore the potential retention of intervention effects. Since this follow-up does not directly address the main hypotheses, participation will be optional.

Participants

A total of 122 participants with stable CVD will be included.

Inclusion Criteria

Participants will be adults aged 50 and older who have access to Wi-Fi connected to the internet and possess a tablet (e.g., iPad or Android) or a computer. Individuals will be included if they have stable coronary artery disease, stable chronic heart failure, corrected valvular heart disease, or atrial fibrillation, with a low-risk profile, as determined by the physician, and with no contraindication to exercise training.

Exclusion Criteria

1/ Non-cardiopulmonary limitation to exercise (e.g., severe arthritis) or a severe exercise intolerance. 2/ Severe respiratory disease (e.g., COPD, severe COVID-19 related symptoms, severe asthma). 3/ Significant cognitive impairment (i.e., score of 18/23 or lower on the telephone version of Mini-Mental State Examination, MMSE) (17). 4/ Contraindications to exercise testing/training (18) (e.g., uncorrected severe aortic stenosis, severe pulmonary hypertension, severe nonrevascularizable coronary disease including left main coronary stenosis, significant myocardial ischemia or arrhythmia during low-intensity exercise).

Interventional Methods

All assessments, exercise monitoring, and cognitive training will be performed remotely. Patients will be identified and recruited by Montreal Heart Institute's (MHI) physicians. During a prescreening phone call, individuals will be asked about their interest in taking part in the study and whether they possess the proper setup to access the online tools. After a short medical questionnaire, an appointment will be fixed for a preliminary session; they will receive the information and consent form by email prior to this session. During the preliminary session, a staff member will provide details about the consent form. Participants will then be given the opportunity to provide oral consent. They will then be asked to send a written consent by email. If an oral consent is obtained, the cognitive [the telephone version of the Mini Mental State Examination; MMSE (19)] and physical (Physical Activity Readiness Questionnaire; PARQ+) screenings will be performed with a research assistant and will later be reviewed by a neuropsychologist and a kinesiologist, respectively. Once the research team receives the written consent by email and ensures eligibility, the participant will be considered enrolled. A technology tutorial will then be scheduled to ensure that internet access and tools are ready and sufficiently mastered by participants prior to the remote assessments. After baseline assessment, participants will be randomized into one of the two arms. Participants will receive automatic standardized communications by email to transmit study information like appointment scheduling, links to self-reported online questionnaires, and training guidelines. An online platform will centralize all the follow-up information. Staff members will have distinct access to either assessment or training information according to their role, to preserve the study blinding. A non-overwriting process will ensure data integrity: all form submissions will be recorded in a journal fashion.

Exercise and Cognitive Intervention

Participants will receive a group-specific training guide according to their randomization. This training guide contains only recommendations about the nature, intensity, and frequency of training sessions. Participants will then attend an introductory session over the phone given by their training coach.

Exercise Monitoring

Participants will be encouraged to complete a home-based physical exercise using video capsules available via Facebook

or Youtube, created by the Centre EPIC of the MHI's team of kinesiologists (20). Aerobic, muscular strengthening, flexibility, and/or balance exercises are proposed in these videos, and do not require any equipment. Each video lasts ~15 min and includes a 5-min warm-up, followed by a 10-min training, and finally by a 2-min cool-down period. Guidelines are provided by kinesiologists to allow participants to adapt the exercise to their physical capacities. Participants will be invited to perform exercise sessions at least 5 times a week. The exercise sessions can be performed at home using the video capsules, or with other video or web-based training programs. Participants can also engage in outdoor activities (e.g., walking or cycling). To track their adherence, the duration, intensity, and nature of the activity of each training session will be reported by the participant in a journal, that they will transmit to their training coach during their weekly follow-up call. The Borg Rating of Perceived Exertion (RPE) graduated from 0 to 10 will be used by participants to assess the intensity of their exercise sessions.

Cognitive Training

The combined intervention will include home-based cognitive training in addition to physical exercise as described in the previous section. Participants will be asked to complete their home-based cognitive training prior to exercise training or at least 3 h post-exercise session (21). Participants will also be asked to perform their cognitive training in a comfortable position, while limiting distraction. Validated computerized cognitive training tasks, as well as video capsules will be provided. Participants will be encouraged to complete a minimum of 3 sessions per week (15-20 min/session, maximum 1 session/day), i.e., two computerized cognitive training sessions and one video capsule session. Three tasks will be available during the computerized cognitive training sessions: 1/ dual-task training, during which participants must maintain and prepare for several response alternatives and must share attention between two concurrent tasks (i.e., Dual-task), 2/ inhibition training, during which participants must refrain from giving an automatic response (i.e., Stroop task), as well as 3/ working memory training, in which participants must maintain and update information in working memory to recall items presented earlier (i.e., N-Back task). Each cognitive task lasts approximately 15 min and comprises its own sets of visual stimuli (e.g., letters, numbers, symbols) and matching button symbols. Participants will be asked to perform the tasks as fast as possible while maintaining accuracy. The three tasks will be presented in a fixed order for all participants. Task difficulty will increase gradually over the course of the participant's cognitive training to avoid task automatization and to maintain stimulation (22). Live visual feedback will be provided during training, as well as a histogram of daily performances to encourage improvement. Once per week, participants will be asked to complete a strategy-based training, via video capsules. This training is an adapted version of the MEMO+ program, which has been validated previously (23). Participants will learn different mnemotechnics (e.g., facename association, visual imaging), and will learn about agerelated changes in memory. In addition, some video capsules are targeted to help participants develop strategies to cope with multiple aspects of their daily life, such as sleep, anxiety, and nutrition. To track cognitive training adherence, participants will be asked to complete a follow-up agenda and to indicate days and times when they completed cognitive training sessions. Training adherence for computerized cognitive training tasks will also be monitored online.

Remote Monitoring and Coaching

Once a week, kinesiologists will call participants to (1) motivate them to stay engaged in their training, (2) ensure the safety of the exercise training sessions, and (3) to collect exercise and cognitive training data reported by participants in their follow-up agenda during the previous week. The kinesiologists will also provide updated information about training resources available online, track participant's adherence, and advise participants according to their training characteristics and study training guidelines.

Measurements and Outcomes

Participants will complete videoconference assessments prior to the intervention, mid-intervention (3 months), post-intervention (6 months), as well as 6 months following the end of the intervention (12-month follow-up). All the testing procedures are reported in **Figure 1**. At baseline, demographics, and medical information, including chronic diseases, comorbidities, and medications will be collected by medical questionnaire. A COVID-19 questionnaire (i.e., QCOVID) will address the social and financial consequences of the COVID-19 pandemic on participants, as well as its impact on their physical activity routines.

Primary Outcome: Cognitive Performances

The primary outcome of the study will be cognitive performances. Participants will be tested for general cognitive functioning using a remote version of the Montreal Cognitive Assessment (MoCA) (24). Also, three main components of cognition will be assessed with a comprehensive neuropsychological evaluation, from which composite zscores will be computed: executive functions, processing speed and episodic memory. The neuropsychological assessment will include the following tests that will be administered in a predetermined order: Rey auditory verbal learning test, Digit Span, oral Trail Making Test (25), Phonological and Semantic Fluency from the D-KEFS battery (26), and Similarities subtest from the WAIS-IV (27). The neuropsychological assessment, including the MoCA, will be performed via videoconference (Zoom). All tests have been validated for remote administration and have previously been used in large participant cohorts (28). Importantly, these tests are validated and normed for an older adult population (17, 21, 29). The similarities subtest will only be completed at baseline to obtain a measure of crystallized intelligence; its completion will be optional and performed according to participant's fatigue. Participants will also realize a computerized or tablet-based cognitive assessment (30). The three computerized cognitive tasks include a dual-task (30), Stroop task, and N-back. Participants will complete trained and transfer versions (same tasks but with different stimuli) that will be presented in a counterbalanced order between participants, via a latin-square procedure. Comparing trained and transfer tasks allows to quantify participants' ability to transfer cognitive training effects to novel tasks. Subcomponents of each task allow dissociating different attentional control mechanisms from mere cognitive speed. Importantly, the tasks record response time in milliseconds, which reduces the likelihood of ceiling effects. These tasks also tend to be more sensitive to training effects. Finally, computer equipment (i.e., computer or tablet) used by participants for the computerized tasks will be documented. Participants will be asked to use the same computer equipment for the four testing periods (including the 12-month follow up).

Secondary Outcome: Physical Functions

Physical functions will be assessed remotely by videoconference. First, balance will be assessed with a one-leg balance test (i.e., stay on one leg as long as possible for a maximum of 60 s; recorded twice for both legs). Lower limb muscle strength will be evaluated with the Five-Time-Sit-to-Stand test (i.e., five consecutive sit-tostand movements performed as fast as possible without using arms as leverage). The 4-meter walk test and the Timed Upand-Go (TUG) performed at spontaneous and fast speeds will be used to assess mobility. During the 4-meter walking test, participants' walking speed will be measured in a straight line over 4 meters. During the TUG, participants will be timed for the following sequence: getting up from a chair, walking 3 meters, turning around, and sitting back in the chair. These four tests are commonly used in a clinical setting and have demonstrated their associations with global cognition and specific cognitive domains such as processing speed and executive functions (31). During the physical function session, participants will be first questioned about their history of musculoskeletal and sensory conditions to ensure that they can safely execute the tests. Prior to the physical function assessment, participants will receive by email with a detailed description of each test with its set-up and demonstration videos. Then, at the beginning of the session, the testing set-up will be verified by the research assistant or kinesiologist, to ensure there is sufficient space to perform the tests, as well as a sufficient accuracy for both 4 and 3-m of the walking and TUG tracks measures. During the testing, adequate visual feedback will always be maintained to ensure participant's security and reliability of the measures. Finally, to complete the physical function assessment, the Matthews questionnaire will be used to predict participants' cardiorespiratory fitness (i.e., VO2_{max}), which is based on sex, age, anthropometric data, and self-reported physical activity level (32).

Tertiary Outcomes

The following tertiary outcomes will be measured with validated self-reported questionnaires that participants will fill in through online forms: **1**/ **Sleep:** Participants will complete the Pittsburgh Sleep Quality Index (PSQI) and the Berlin Questionnaire. PSQI scores range from 0 to 21, a lower score indicating better sleep quality. The Berlin Questionnaire will determine the risk of sleep apnea. **2**/ **Anxiety/mood:** The Geriatric Depression Scale (GDS), the Perceived Stress Scale, the SF-12 (quality of life), the State-Trait Anxiety Inventory, the Anxiety Sensitivity Index, the Intolerance of Uncertainty scale, the Perceived vulnerability

Time point	t.1	t _o	t ₁	t ₂	t ₃
		seline	3 months	6 months	12 months
Enrolment:				<u></u>	
Eligibility screening	Х				
Informed consent	Х				
PARQ+ and Mini-Mental State Examination	Х				
Tech tutorial		Х			
Interventions:			1	1	
1/ Exercise monitoring		←			
2/ Exercise monitoring and cognitive training		←			
Assessments:					
Neuropsychological assessment ¹		х	x	х	Х
iPad Assessments (transfer tasks)		Х	X	X	Х
iPad Assessment (trained tasks)		Х	x	X	Х
Physical function assessment ²		Х	X	Х	Х
Self-reported questionnaires ³		Х	X	X	Х

FIGURE 1 Schedule of enrolment, interventions, and assessments according to SPIRIT guidelines. ¹Montreal Cognitive Assessment, Trail Making Test, Verbal Fluency Test, Digit Span Test, Similarity Test, Rey Auditory Verbal Learning Test. ²One leg balance test, 5-time Sit to Stand test, Timed up and go test, 4-meter walking speed test. ³Matthew questionnaire for estimated cardiorespiratory fitness, SF-12, Pittsburgh Sleep Quality Index and Berlin Questionnaire, Short Diet Questionnaire, Stait Trait Anxiety Inventory, Geriatric Depression Scale, Perceived Stress Scale, Perseverative Thinking Questionnaire, Intolerance of Uncertainty Scale, Connor Davidson Resilience Scale 10, Anxiety Sensitivity Index, Social and Community Involvement Questionnaire, Lubben Social Network Scale. The following questionnaires will be completed at baseline only: Medical questionnaire, Q-COVID questionnaire, Physical Activity Scale for the Elderly, Cognitive Reserve Questionnaire, Bern sex-role Inventory.

to disease, the Connor-Davidson Resilience Scale 10, and the Perseverative Thinking Questionnaire, will be used to assess mood and anxiety. **3/ Cognitive reserve:** will be evaluated at baseline. To do so, participants will provide their total years of education and will complete a modified version of the Rami and colleague's cognitive reserve questionnaire (33), adapted for French and English by the CIMA-Q team (17, 34). **4/ Social support:** Social and Community Involvement Questionnaire (35) and the Lubben Social Network Scale will be completed. **5/ Diet:** Participants will complete the Short Diet Questionnaire (36). **6/ Prior physical activity:** Participants will fill in the Physical Activity Scale for the Elderly (37). **7/ COVID-19 impact:** The QCOVID questionnaire will be completed at baseline only. **8/ Gender:** The Bem Sex-Role Inventory will be filled at baseline only. All questionnaires will be filled in by participants using anonymous online forms.

Research Plan

Following the preliminary call, five videoconference sessions will be scheduled with the participants. The first session will be a technology tutorial that will ensure that internet connectivity and tools are ready and mastered enough by participants to engage in testing. Then, participants will complete 4 pre-testing sessions (T0), 4 mid-testing sessions (T1 at 3 months), 4 post-testing sessions (T2 at 6 months), and 4 optional follow-up sessions (T3 at 12 months). Total participation in this study is expected to be of a 12-month duration, including 6 months of intervention (**Figure 1**).

Data Analysis

Sample Size Calculation

The team of biostatisticians from the Montreal Health Innovations Coordinating Centre (MHICC) performed the sample size calculation on the primary outcome, i.e., the differential effect of physical exercise training alone vs. the combined physical and cognitive training on cognitive performance (executive functions). The calculation was based on existing values available in the literature for physical exercise training alone, as well as on different plausible effect sizes for the combined physical and cognitive training (no existing values in the literature for this group), and on clinically relevant effect sizes. The calculation revealed that a sample size of 49 subjects in each group will have 80% power to detect a difference in means of-0.186 (difference between physical training alone mean of 0.239 and combined training mean of 0.425, for an effect size of 0.624), assuming that the common standard deviation is 0.325 (slightly larger than in a traditional context because of the home-based administration of neuropsychological tests) using a two-group t-test (0.050 two-sided significance level). As we expect a 20% attrition rate based on our previous exercise studies, we will thus recruit 61 participants per intervention arm, for a total of 122 patients with CVD. Participants will be randomized in one of the 2 arms: home-based physical training alone or combined physical and cognitive home-based training. A biostatistician from the MHICC generated the randomization sequence.

Statistical Analysis

The variables in the study will be presented using descriptive statistics. The mean, standard deviation, median, minimum, Q1, Q3 and maximum will be presented for continuous variables. The number and percentage will be presented for nominal/ordinal variables. The assumptions of the statistical tests will be examined, and data transformation or non-parametric analyses may be used as appropriate. SPSS and SAS software version 9.4 or higher will be used to conduct the analyses.

Mean changes in cognitive performance from baseline will be analyzed using a repeated measures analysis of covariance (ANCOVA) model, adjusted for age, sex, education, including the effects of the intervention as between-subject variable (physical exercise alone or combined with cognitive training) and time as within-subject variable (pre at baseline, mid at 3 months, post-intervention at 6 months). Observation of a statistically significant difference in the primary outcome between pre- and post-intervention timepoints will be considered as the evidence of the intervention's efficacy (i.e., primary hypothesis). The interaction between intervention arms (i.e., physical exercise alone or combined training) and performance changes from pre to post-intervention will address the added value of cognitive training compared to physical exercise alone (i.e., secondary hypothesis). Secondary and exploratory outcomes will be analyzed as the primary outcome.

Blinding

Assessors performing the evaluations and investigators will be blinded to group allocation. The statistician will be blinded until completion of the statistical analyses. Only the kinesiologists executing the weekly follow up of exercise/cognitive training program will be aware of the assigned intervention. Kinesiologists will not take part in any assessment.

DISCUSSION

The latest WHO Guidelines on physical activity and sedentary behavior recommends for adults and older adults with chronic conditions, such as CVD, at least 150-300 min of moderateintensity aerobic physical activity, or at least 75-150 min of vigorous intensity aerobic physical activity, or an equivalent combination of moderate- and vigorous-intensity activity throughout the week (30). With the COVID-19 crisis and the confinement measures in place (e.g., closed gyms), these recommendations are difficult to meet (1, 38, 39). Among the 1,098 Canadian adults included in the study by Lesser et al., 40% of inactive individuals became less active during the restrictions of daily living caused by the COVID-19 pandemic (39). In cardiac patients, who already tend to have a sedentary/inactive profile, the confinement measures excessively increase the level of physical inactivity and sedentary lifestyle, which can further deteriorate cardiovascular health and increase the risk of acute events (4). Frail individuals, older adults, and individuals with chronic conditions such as CVD are at higher risk to suffer from the direct and collateral consequences of the COVID-19 pandemic. Hence, allowing older adults with CVD to maintain and/or improve their cognitive and physical health may help to prevent a possible secondary crisis caused by the longterm alteration of their health condition. Our home prevention strategies allow patients, including those living in remote areas, to have cognitive and physical stimulation for 6 months.

Exercise and cognitive training separately have demonstrated enhancements of multiple and specific aspects of cognitive and physical functions and could have a synergistic effect on cognition in healthy older adults (15). Individuals with CVD who participated in a CR program improve their cognitive performances (12). In addition, the synergistic effect of exercise associated with cognitive training on cognition has never been shown in older adults with CVD. Thus, some questions need to be addressed regarding how much benefits can be gained by adding cognitive training to physical exercise and regarding the optimal dose of each type of intervention.

This trial proposes crisis-adapted lifestyle interventions and remote assessments. More precisely, to further ensure the continuity and the regularity of the exercise training, the proposed trial offers weekly phone call support and an online video training program, providing a wide range of exercises to help participants maintain their exercise routine even during the lockdown. In CVD, among the patients who complete a phase II center-based CR about half of the patients tend to return to their previous lifestyle habits, become sedentary again after a few months, and are non-adherent to physical activity target levels recommended by physicians (40, 41). Home environment with regular contact with telephone support or videoconference from the medical or research team may be more likely to help sustain positive physical and psychosocial changes over time, compared to institution-based programs (42–44).

Most participants in exercise clinical trials come from urban areas, which likely limits generalization of findings, and individuals from rural communities are still underrepresented (45). Home-based interventions, made available for all, would address this problem, and offer a great solution to counteract sedentary/inactivity behavior in the COVID-19 pandemic situation. A home-based combined intervention with exercise and cognitive training could help to maintain and enhance cognition and cardiovascular health in older adults with CVD who could no longer access training facilities during the COVID-19 lockdown.

Study Limitations

Some limitations of our trial need to be mentioned. First, our design does not include a control group without intervention. Because of the pandemic context, some ethical considerations refrained the research team from implementing a control group without any intervention. However, to partially address this limitation, in our analysis we will take into account the dose response effect as a function of the volume of training performed by participants. Based on the nature of each activity, its intensity and its frequency, a weekly dose of physical exercise (converted in kcal and in METs using the Compendium of Physical Activities) will be computed. The effect of physical exercise dose on cognitive and physical functions will be evaluated according to participant's mean weekly dose during the 6 months of intervention. Based on the overall study sample distribution, participants could be classified into "higher," "medium," and "lower" doses of physical exercise (i.e., tercile split).

Secondly, our participants do not have precise control of the intensity and duration of the exercise sessions (heart rate monitors, pedometers, or other tools). This is only declarative data reported weekly with the kinesiologists. Our study focuses on exercise and cognitive training in CR's phase III and should not be confused with a comprehensive CR program delivered in phase II. Adherence to medication, diet and appropriate teaching about patient's risk factors and CVD are critical aspects of a comprehensive CR program (phase II). Consequently, we will include some patients who have completed a CR program and others who have not benefited from this program. Then, non-exercise prediction of cardiorespiratory fitness with an equation is valid for healthy individuals, but little is known about its reliability in patients with CVD. Moreover, variability was observed in the accuracy between non-exercise prediction equations and the ability of equations to detect changes in cardiorespiratory fitness (46). Therefore, the use of nonexercise prediction equations could lead to a significant error in the estimated change of participants' cardiorespiratory fitness. Finally, sex was not taken into account in recruitment and randomization processes, although sex differences have been reported on cognition (47), as well as in exercise-training effects on cognition in healthy older adults (48). No study to date has documented potential sex-related differences with regards to the effects of exercise, cognitive or combined training on cognition and physical outcomes in older adults with CVD. Given the sexrelated differences in cognition, exercise intervention effects and diseases, sex differences are to be expected in the present study.

Trial Status

The COVEPICARDIO study is the fourth version of the protocol validated by the Research Ethics Board of Montreal Heart Institute in October 2020. Recruitment for the study started May 20, 2020 and is planned to be finished in September 2021.

ETHICS STATEMENT

The study protocol was approved by the Montreal Heart Institute's (MHI) Research Ethics Board (FWA00003235; research project: ICM 2020-2785). All participants will provide informed consent prior to starting the study.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

LB, FB, ED, CG, MG, TV, C-AB, C-AG, KS, and PV: conception and design of the research. LB: principal investigator. AN: coinvestigators. FB, ED, CG, MG, TV, C-AB, C-AG, KS, BB, MO, and PV: collaborators. FB wrote the first version of the manuscript, drafting, and revision of the manuscript. All authors revised it and contributed significantly to write the final version that was accepted.

FUNDING

This study is supported by the Montreal Heart Institute Foundation and the Mirella and Lino Saputo Research Chair in Cardiovascular Health and the Prevention of Cognitive Deficits from University of Montreal at the Montreal Heart Institute and the Montreal Heart Institute Foundation.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We would like to thank the EPIC prevention centre of the Montreal Heart Institute, notably Valérie

Guilbeault	and	her	team	of	kinesiologists,	for	their
support	and	their	esser	ntial	contribution	to	this

research through the creation of video support for physical training.

REFERENCES

- Ammar A, Brach M, Trabelsi K, Chtourou H, Boukhris O, Masmoudi L, et al. Effects of COVID-19 Home Confinement on Eating Behaviour and Physical Activity: Results of the ECLB-COVID19 International Online Survey. *Nutrients*. (2020) 12:1583. doi: 10.3390/nu12061583
- Brooks SK, Webster RK, Smith LE, Woodland L, Wessely S, Greenberg N, et al. The psychological impact of quarantine and how to reduce it: rapid review of the evidence. *Lancet*. (2020) 395:912–20. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(20)30460-8
- Valenzuela PL, Santos-Lozano A, Lista S, Serra-Rexach JA, Emanuele E, Lucia A. Coronavirus lockdown: forced inactivity for the oldest old? *J Am Med Dir Assoc.* (2020) 21:988–9. doi: 10.1016/j.jamda.2020.03.026
- Pecanha T, Goessler KF, Roschel H, Gualano B. Social isolation during the COVID-19 pandemic can increase physical inactivity and the global burden of cardiovascular disease. *Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol.* (2020) 318:H1441–6. doi: 10.1152/ajpheart.00268.2020
- Vigorito C, Faggiano P, Mureddu GF. COVID-19 pandemic: what consequences for cardiac rehabilitation? *Monaldi Arch Chest Dis.* (2020) 90. doi: 10.4081/monaldi.2020.1315
- Besnier F, Gayda M, Nigam A, Juneau M, Bherer L. Cardiac rehabilitation during quarantine in COVID-19 pandemic: challenges for center based programs. *Arch Phys Med Rehabil.* (2020) 101:1835-8. doi: 10.1016/j.apmr.2020.06.004
- Chen P, Mao L, Nassis GP, Harmer P, Ainsworth BE, Li F. Coronavirus disease (COVID-19): the need to maintain regular physical activity while taking precautions. J Sport Health Sci. (2020) 9:103–4. doi: 10.1016/j.jshs.2020.02.001
- Batalik L, Filakova K, Batalikova K, Dosbaba F. Remotely monitored telerehabilitation for cardiac patients: a review of the current situation. *World J Clin Cases.* (2020) 8:1818–31. doi: 10.12998/wjcc.v8.i10.1818
- Jin K, Khonsari S, Gallagher R, Gallagher P, Clark AM, Freedman B, et al. Telehealth interventions for the secondary prevention of coronary heart disease: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Eur J Cardiovasc Nurs.* (2019) 18:260–71. doi: 10.1177/1474515119826510
- Thomas RJ, Beatty AL, Beckie TM, Brewer LC, Brown TM, Forman DE, et al. Home-based cardiac rehabilitation: a scientific statement from the American association of cardiovascular and pulmonary rehabilitation, the American heart association, and the American college of cardiology. *Circulation*. (2019) 140:e69–89. doi: 10.1161/CIR.00000000000663
- Saleem M, Herrmann N, Dinoff A, Mazereeuw G, Oh PI, Goldstein BI, et al. Association between endothelial function and cognitive performance in patients with coronary artery disease during cardiac rehabilitation. *Psychosom Med.* (2019) 81:184–91. doi: 10.1097/PSY.000000000000651
- Alagiakrishnan K, Mah D, Gyenes G. Cardiac rehabilitation and its effects on cognition in patients with coronary artery disease and heart failure. *Expert Rev Cardiovasc Ther.* (2018) 16:645–52. doi: 10.1080/14779072.2018.15 10318
- Ball K, Berch DB, Helmers KF, Jobe JB, Leveck MD, Marsiske M, et al. Effects of cognitive training interventions with older adults: a randomized controlled trial. *JAMA*. (2002) 288:2271–81. doi: 10.1001/jama.288.18.2271
- de Tournay-Jette E, Dupuis G, Denault A, Cartier R, Bherer L. The benefits of cognitive training after a coronary artery bypass graft surgery. *J Behav Med.* (2012) 35:557–68. doi: 10.1007/s10865-011-9384-y
- Bherer L, Gagnon C, Langeard A, Lussier M, Desjardins-Crepeau L, Berryman N, et al. Synergistic effects of cognitive training and physical exercise on dualtask performance in older adults. *J Gerontol B Psychol Sci Soc Sci.* (2020). doi: 10.1093/geronb/gbaa124
- Zhu X, Yin S, Lang M, He R, Li J. The more the better? a metaanalysis on effects of combined cognitive and physical intervention on cognition in healthy older adults. *Ageing Res Rev.* (2016) 31:67–79. doi: 10.1016/j.arr.2016.07.003
- Lezak MD, Howieson DB, Bigler ED, Tranel D. Neuropsychological Assessment. New York, NY: Oxford University Press (2012).

- American College of Sports Medicine, Riebe D, Ehrman JK, Liguori G, Magal M. ACSM's Guidelines For Exercise Testing And Prescription. 10th ed. Philadelphia: Wolters Kluwer (2018).
- Roccaforte WH, Burke WJ, Bayer BL, Wengel SP. Validation of a telephone version of the mini-mental state examination. J Am Geriatr Soc. (1992) 40:697–702. doi: 10.1111/j.1532-5415.1992.tb01962.x
- 20. Centre EPIC de l'Institut de Cardiologie de Montreal. *Exercise Training Video Chanel*. Available online at: https://tinyurl.com/epic-icm
- Lussier M, Saillant K, Vrinceanu T, Hudon C, Bherer L. Normative data for a tablet-based dual-task assessment in healthy older adults. Arch Clin Neuropsychol. (2020) 36:1316-25. doi: 10.1093/arclin/acaa121
- 22. Ranganath C, Rainer G. Neural mechanisms for detecting and remembering novel events. *Nat Rev Neurosci.* (2003) 4:193–202. doi: 10.1038/nrn1052
- Belleville S, Hudon C, Bier N, Brodeur C, Gilbert B, Grenier S, et al. MEMO+: efficacy, durability and effect of cognitive training and psychosocial intervention in individuals with mild cognitive impairment. *J Am Geriatr Soc.* (2018) 66:655–63. doi: 10.1111/jgs.15192
- Nasreddine ZS, Phillips NA, Bedirian V, Charbonneau S, Whitehead V, Collin I, et al. The montreal cognitive assessment, MoCA: a brief screening tool for mild cognitive impairment. J Am Geriatr Soc. (2005) 53:695–9. doi: 10.1111/j.1532-5415.2005.53221.x
- McComb E, Tuokko H, Brewster P, Chou PH, Kolitz K, Crossley M, et al. Mental alternation test: administration mode, age, and practice effects. *J Clin Exp Neuropsychol.* (2011) 33:234–41. doi: 10.1080/13803395.2010. 509916
- 26. Delis DC, Kaplan E, Kramer JH. Delis-Kaplan Executive Function System: Technical Manual. San Antonio, TX: The Psychological Corporation (2001).
- DW. WAIS-IV Wechsler Adult Intelligence Scale. 4th ed. Pearson, editor. San Antonio, TX (2008). doi: 10.1037/t15169-000
- Pendlebury ST, Welch SJ, Cuthbertson FC, Mariz J, Mehta Z, Rothwell PM. Telephone assessment of cognition after transient ischemic attack and stroke: modified telephone interview of cognitive status and telephone montreal cognitive assessment versus face-to-face montreal cognitive assessment and neuropsychological battery. *Stroke.* (2013) 44:227–9. doi: 10.1161/STROKEAHA.112.673384
- 29. Strauss E, Sherman EMS, Spreen O. A Compendium of Neuropsychological Tests. New York, NY: Oxford University Press (2006).
- Bull FC, Al-Ansari SS, Biddle S, Borodulin K, Buman MP, Cardon G, et al. World health organization 2020 guidelines on physical activity and sedentary behaviour. *Br J Sports Med.* (2020) 54:1451–62. doi: 10.1136/bjsports-2020-102955
- Montero-Odasso M, Almeida QJ, Bherer L, Burhan AM, Camicioli R, Doyon J, et al. Consensus on shared measures of mobility and cognition: from the Canadian consortium on neurodegeneration in aging (CCNA). J Gerontol A Biol Sci Med Sci. (2019) 74:897–909. doi: 10.1093/gerona/gly148
- Matthews CE, Heil DP, Freedson PS, Pastides H. Classification of cardiorespiratory fitness without exercise testing. *Med Sci Sports Exerc.* (1999) 31:486–93. doi: 10.1097/00005768-199903000-00019
- Rami L, Valls-Pedret C, Bartres-Faz D, Caprile C, Sole-Padulles C, Castellvi M, et al. [Cognitive reserve questionnaire. scores obtained in a healthy elderly population and in one with Alzheimer's disease]. *Rev Neurol.* (2011) 52:195–201. doi: 10.33588/rn.5204.2010478
- Langlois F, Vu TT, Chasse K, Dupuis G, Kergoat MJ, Bherer L. Benefits of physical exercise training on cognition and quality of life in frail older adults. J Gerontol B Psychol Sci Soc Sci. (2013) 68:400–4. doi: 10.1093/geronb/ gbs069
- Richard L, Gauvin L, Gosselin C, Laforest S. Staying connected: neighbourhood correlates of social participation among older adults living in an urban environment in Montreal, Quebec. *Health Promot Int.* (2009) 24:46–57. doi: 10.1093/heapro/dan039
- Gilsing A, Mayhew AJ, Payette H, Shatenstein B, Kirkpatrick SI, Amog K, et al. Validity and reliability of a short diet questionnaire to estimate dietary intake

in older adults in a subsample of the Canadian longitudinal study on aging. *Nutrients*. (2018) 10:1522. doi: 10.3390/nu10101522

- Washburn RA, Smith KW, Jette AM, Janney CA. The physical activity scale for the elderly (PASE): development and evaluation. *J Clin Epidemiol*. (1993) 46:153–62. doi: 10.1016/0895-4356(93)90053-4
- Mattioli AV, Sciomer S, Cocchi C, Maffei S, Gallina S. Quarantine during COVID-19 outbreak: changes in diet and physical activity increase the risk of cardiovascular disease. *Nutr Metab Cardiovasc Dis.* (2020) 30:1409–17. doi: 10.1016/j.numecd.2020.05.020
- Lesser IA, Nienhuis CP. The impact of COVID-19 on physical activity behavior and well-being of Canadians. *Int J Environ Res Public Health*. (2020) 17:3899. doi: 10.3390/ijerph17113899
- Guiraud T, Granger R, Gremeaux V, Bousquet M, Richard L, Soukarie L, et al. Accelerometer as a tool to assess sedentarity and adherence to physical activity recommendations after cardiac rehabilitation program. *Ann Phys Rehabil Med.* (2012) 55:312–21. doi: 10.1016/j.rehab.2012.05.002
- Freyssin C, Blanc P, Verkindt C, Maunier S, Prieur F. Effect of long-term physical activity practice after cardiac rehabilitation on some risk factors. *Int J Rehabil Res.* (2011) 34:357–9. doi: 10.1097/MRR.0b013e3283498b0e
- Smith KM, Arthur HM, McKelvie RS, Kodis J. Differences in sustainability of exercise and health-related quality of life outcomes following home or hospital-based cardiac rehabilitation. *Eur J Cardiovasc Prev Rehabil.* (2004) 11:313–9. doi: 10.1097/01.hjr.0000136414.40017.10
- Conn VS, Hafdahl AR, Brown SA, Brown LM. Meta-analysis of patient education interventions to increase physical activity among chronically ill adults. *Patient Educ Couns*. (2008) 70:157–72. doi: 10.1016/j.pec.2007.10.004
- 44. Guiraud T, Granger R, Gremeaux V, Bousquet M, Richard L, Soukarie L, et al. Telephone support oriented by accelerometric measurements enhances adherence to physical activity recommendations in noncompliant patients after a cardiac rehabilitation program. *Arch Phys Med Rehabil.* (2012) 93:2141–7. doi: 10.1016/j.apmr.2012.06.027
- 45. Chindhy S, Taub PR, Lavie CJ, Shen J. Current challenges in cardiac rehabilitation: strategies to overcome social factors and

attendance barriers. Expert Rev Cardiovasc Ther. (2020) 18: 777–89. doi: 10.1080/14779072.2020.1816464

- 46. Peterman JE, Harber MP, Imboden MT, Whaley MH, Fleenor BS, Myers J, et al. Accuracy of nonexercise prediction equations for assessing longitudinal changes to cardiorespiratory fitness in apparently healthy adults: BALL ST cohort. *J Am Heart Assoc.* (2020) 9:e015117. doi: 10.1161/JAHA.119.015117
- Castonguay N, Lussier M, Bugaiska A, Lord C, Bherer L. Executive functions in men and postmenopausal women. J Clin Exp Neuropsychol. (2015) 37:193– 208. doi: 10.1080/13803395.2014.1000267
- Barha CK, Davis JC, Falck RS, Nagamatsu LS, Liu-Ambrose T. Sex differences in exercise efficacy to improve cognition: a systematic review and meta-analysis of randomized controlled trials in older humans. *Front Neuroendocrinol.* (2017) 46:71–85. doi: 10.1016/j.yfrne.2017.04.002

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's Note: All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2021 Besnier, Dupuy, Gagnon, Vincent, Grégoire, Blanchette, Saillant, Bouabdallaoui, Grau, Bérubé, Olmand, Marin, Belleville, Juneau, Vitali, Gayda, Nigam and Bherer. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Stable Rates of Obstructive Hypertrophic Cardiomyopathy in a Contemporary Era

Michael Butzner^{1*}, Douglas L. Leslie¹, Yendelela Cuffee^{1,2}, Christopher S. Hollenbeak³, Christopher Sciamanna^{1,4} and Theodore Abraham⁵

¹ Department of Public Health Sciences, Pennsylvania State College of Medicine, Hershey, PA, United States, ² Program in Epidemiology, University of Delaware College of Health Sciences, Newark, DE, United States, ³ Department of Health Policy and Administration, Pennsylvania State University, University Park, PA, United States, ⁴ Department of Medicine, Pennsylvania State College of Medicine, Hershey, PA, United States, ⁵ Hypertrophic Cardiomyopathy Center of Excellence, University of California, San Francisco, San Francisco, CA, United States

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Dexter Canoy, University of Oxford, United Kingdom

Reviewed by:

Palash Chandra Banik, Bangladesh University of Health Sciences, Bangladesh Vladimir Uspenskiy, Almazov National Medical Research Centre, Russia

> *Correspondence: Michael Butzner mab1468@psu.edu

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Cardiovascular Epidemiology and Prevention, a section of the journal Frontiers in Cardiovascular Medicine

> Received: 27 August 2021 Accepted: 15 December 2021 Published: 06 January 2022

Citation:

Butzner M, Leslie DL, Cuffee Y, Hollenbeak CS, Sciamanna C and Abraham T (2022) Stable Rates of Obstructive Hypertrophic Cardiomyopathy in a Contemporary Era. Front. Cardiovasc. Med. 8:765876. doi: 10.3389/fcvm.2021.765876

Hypertrophic cardiomyopathy is the most common genetic heart disease in the US, with an estimated prevalence of 1 in 500. However, the extent to which obstructive hypertrophic cardiomyopathy is clinically recognized is not well-established. Therefore, the objective of this study was to estimate the annual prevalence of clinically diagnosed oHCM in the US from 2016 to 2018. Data from the MarketScan® database were queried from years 2016 to 2018 to identify patients with >1 claim of oHCM (International Statistical Classification of Disease and Related Health Problems diagnosis code: I42.1). Prevalence rates for oHCM were calculated and stratified by sex and age. In 2016, 4,612 unique patients had clinical diagnosis of oHCM, resulting in an estimated oHCM prevalence of 1.65 per 10,000. The prevalence of oHCM in males and females was 2.07 and 1.26, respectively. Prevalence of oHCM was highest in patients 55-64 years of age (4.82). Prevalence of oHCM generally increased with age, from 0.36 per 10,000 in those under 18 to 4.82 per 10,000 in those 55-65. Trends in prevalence of oHCM over time, including by sex and age group, remained similar and consistent in 2017 and 2018. The prevalence of oHCM was stable over the 3-year time period, including higher rates of oHCM in males and patients aged 55-64 years. These results suggest that the majority of privately insured patients with oHCM are undiagnosed in the US and reinforce the need for policies and research to improve the clinical identification of oHCM patients in the US.

Keywords: obstructive hypertrophic cardiomyopathy, hypertrophic cardiomyopathy, prevalence, claims data, sex, age

INTRODUCTION

Hypertrophic cardiomyopathy (HCM) is the most common genetic heart disease in the United States (US), with an estimated prevalence of 1 in 500 persons from echocardiography-based studies (1). Patients with HCM are at risk for heart failure, stroke and cardiac arrhythmias, including sudden cardiac death (2). Among patients with HCM, approximately two thirds have obstruction (oHCM) either with rest or with provocation (3). Obstruction has been considered the

primary cause of symptoms for patients and is associated with worse clinical outcomes (3, 4). In 2013, the HCM diagnosis rate was estimated at 1 in 3,000 persons (0.03%) in the US, based on an analysis of private practitioner and healthcare system medical claims (5). Maron et al. (5) identified HCM in about 100,000 patients, but it is estimated that 700,000 people in the US may be affected by HCM (1, 5). These existing studies show that the majority of HCM patients in the US are clinically unrecognized and the number of diagnosed HCM patients is significantly lower than the estimated prevalence of HCM in the general population (5).

However, these previous studies in the US have reported on the prevalence of HCM in its entirety and have not specified prevalence rates of patients with obstruction. Patients with obstruction may benefit from guideline directed medical therapy including beta-blockers, calcium channel blockers, and disopyramide (6, 7); and in the future, from emerging medical therapies currently being tested in clinical trials (8-11). Focusing on oHCM prevalence in the US will allow us to estimate the number of patients that are symptomatic and require these contemporary treatments by experienced referral centers. A recent study analyzing obstruction in patients that underwent cardiac magnetic resonance imaging from the United Kingdom (UK) Biobank (UKBB) reported a prevalence of oHCM of 1 in 517 persons (0.19%) (12). Similarly, we sought to close the gap on the unidentified prevalence of patients with obstruction in the US.

No follow-up studies have evaluated prevalence of clinically recognized oHCM in the US in recent years, and trends of oHCM prevalence over time using medical and pharmacy claims data is unknown. Understanding the true prevalence of clinically diagnosed patients with oHCM in the US population may improve the screening, identification and treatment of patients; specifically, those who do not seek specialty care for their disease at an HCM Center of Excellence. Therefore, we estimated the annual prevalence of clinically diagnosed oHCM in the US from 2016 to 2018, including by sex and age.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Data Source

This retrospective observational study used the MarketScan[®] Commercial Claims and Encounters Database from IBM Watson Health[®] (MarketScan), which contains de-identified, patientspecific data on reimbursed healthcare claims for employees, retirees, and their dependents of over 250 medium and large employers and health plans. Individuals included in the database are covered under private insurance plans; no Medicaid or Medicare data are included. These data cover approximately 28 million covered employees and family members per year. MarketScan is divided into subsections including: Inpatient Claims file, Outpatient Claims file, Outpatient Prescription Drug Claims file, Enrollment Information file, and RED BOOKTM Supplement.

Analysis

Analyses were undertaken with SAS, version 9.3 (SAS Institute Inc., Cary, NC, USA). Patients with clinically diagnosed oHCM were identified by the presence of at least 1 claim with a diagnosis of oHCM (ICD-10 code I42.1). The number of unique patients with clinically diagnosed oHCM was determined for each year, and the annual prevalence rate for diagnosed oHCM was defined as the number of patients diagnosed with the disease divided by the total number of health plan members at risk during the calendar year (**Figure 1**). Prevalence of oHCM was reported per 10,000 persons and stratified by sex and age group (<18, 18–34, 35–44, 45–54, 55–64, \geq 65). Two population proportion tests addressed statistical significance of categorical variables. Tests were 2-sided and *P* < 0.05 was considered statistically significant. This study was approved by the Penn State College of Medicine Institutional Review Board.

RESULTS

In 2016, 4,612 unique patients had a claim with a clinical diagnosis of oHCM, resulting in an estimated oHCM prevalence of 1.65 per 10,000. Prevalence of oHCM in MarketScan shows the prevalence of oHCM remained similar in 2017 and 2018: 1.61 and 1.58, respectively (**Table 1**). Prevalence Rates of oHCM reports the prevalence of oHCM in 2016 was higher in males than in females (2.07 and 1.26, respectively) (**Figure 2**). Trends of prevalence by sex remained similar over the time-period and prevalence of oHCM in males remained higher than in females from 2017 to 2018 (p < 0.00001). While the overall prevalence of oHCM decreased slightly over the period, it increased with age.

Prevalence of oHCM by Age Group shows an increased trend of oHCM with age over the time period, beginning with a 2016 oHCM prevalence by age: 0.36 (<18 years) to 2.36 (\geq 65 years) (p < 0.00001) (**Figure 3**). Prevalence of oHCM by age group in 2016 included 0.36 (<18 years), 0.62 (18–34 years), 1.21 (35–44 years), 2.43 (45–54 years), 4.82 (55–64 years), 2.36 (\geq 65 years). The figure shows consistent trends in oHCM by age group across the latter 2 years (p < 0.00001), with oHCM prevalence in 2018 being 0.31 (<18 years), 0.54 (18–34 years), 1.12 (35–44 years), 2.37 (45–54 years), 4.84 (55–64 years), 2.73 (\geq 65 years). Over the 3-year time period, the prevalence of oHCM remained the greatest in patients 55–64 years of age.

DISCUSSION

The objective of this study was to estimate the annual prevalence of clinically diagnosed oHCM in the US from 2016 to 2018, including by sex and age. To our knowledge, there is limited evidence on the use of real-world data to analyze prevalence of oHCM in the general US population, or trends of oHCM prevalence over time. Using a large, national database of private insurance claims, we found that the prevalence of oHCM was 1.65 per 10,000 individuals in 2016 and remained fairly stable over the 3-year time period. This is considerably lower than the

Abbreviations: HCM, hypertrophic cardiomyopathy; US, United States; oHCM, obstructive hypertrophic cardiomyopathy; ICD-10, International Statistical Classification of Disease and Related Health Problems diagnosis code, version 10.



TABLE 1 | Prevalence of oHCM in MarketScan (per 10,000 persons).

			Sex					Age Group (ye	ears)		
Year	оНСМ	Male	Female	P-value	<18	18–34	35–44	45–54	55–64	≥65	P-value
2016	1.65	2.07	1.26	<0.00001	0.36	0.62	1.21	2.43	4.82	2.36	<0.00001
2017	1.61	2.00	1.24	< 0.00001	0.36	0.57	1.15	2.38	4.75	1.81	<0.00001
2018	1.58	1.97	1.22	<0.00001	0.31	0.54	1.12	2.37	4.84	2.73	<0.00001

oHCM, obstructive hypertrophic cardiomyopathy.

rate of patients with obstruction found in a previous cardiac magnetic resonance-based (1 in 517 persons) (12) representing oHCM patients in the UK. These results provide unique data on trends of oHCM over time and stable rates of oHCM over a 3-year period may suggest the gap on identifying patients with oHCM in the US is not getting smaller.

There are many advantages of using claims data for research. Claims data allow for a large, diverse sample of patients treated in various care settings across all geographic regions in the US. The majority of previous studies analyzing patients with oHCM represent single- or multi-center Centers of Excellence, embodying patients in specialty cardiovascular settings receiving high quality care in specific geographic regions. Studies using claims data allow for longitudinal followup of patients to evaluate prevalence, demographics, clinical characteristics, outcomes, and patterns of care and changes over time. Additionally, because claims data are used for billing purposes, they are carefully reviewed for accuracy. Claims data are not limited to services provided at one or a few healthcare centers; therefore, capturing data from over 250 employers and health plans is more generalizable to privately insured patients in the US population.

A recent study using the UKBB encompassing 39,551 participants with cardiac magnetic resonance imaging aged 40–69 years across the UK between 2006 and 2010 analyzed cardiovascular phenotypes according to the presence of rare

variants in sarcomere-encoding genes (12). de Marvao and colleagues found the prevalence of phenotypic HCM (defined as wall thickness >15 mm in the absence of hypertension and valve disease) was 0.19% (1 in 517) (12). This finding on prevalence from the UKBB is much greater than reported in our results (1.65 per 10,000 individuals). Similar to our study, the UKKB is a population-based cohort of patients with oHCM across the UK, whereas our data source (MarketScan) is generalizable to all patients with commercial health insurance in the US. However, a major difference is de Marvao and colleagues identify prevalence of oHCM using guideline recommended diagnostics using cardiac magnetic resonance (12). Patients in our cohort were defined as clinically diagnosed oHCM based on the presence of at least 1 medical claim with a diagnosis of oHCM (ICD-10 code I42.1). Our methods may not be reliable in the absence of patient level anatomic or genetic confirmation.

The only other study to report on prevalence of HCM (not specifying obstruction) in the US using medical and pharmacy claims was by Maron et al. (5). Similar to our methods, Maron et al. used a large proprietary claims database (Symphony Health Solutions) to identify clinically diagnosed HCM in 2013. Their analysis used ICD-9 diagnosis codes to report prevalence of all HCM types (HCM, oHCM, other HCM including non-obstructive) (5), whereas our analysis used ICD-10 diagnosis codes to capture only HCM patients with obstruction. They estimated an overall prevalence of 0.03% and found that



prevalence of HCM was highest in the fifth decade of life, similar to our results. In addition, their cohort was comprised of 43% women (5), similar to our cohort of 40% women. Maron et al. (5) had some important advantages relative to our study. The Symphony Health Solutions database is larger, covering 160 million individual patients (vs. 28 million patients in MarketScan) in the US, and is comprised of all insurance types including Medicare and Medicaid (5). While individuals included in MarketScan are covered under private commercial insurance plans only (no Medicaid or Medicare), our study has unique advantages relative to previous investigations. Our analysis includes contemporary data over a 3-year time period, allowing us to analyze longitudinal trends in oHCM prevalence over time. Additionally, clinical disease identification utilized an updated reporting system of ICD-10 diagnosis codes, which are more specific and generally can be considered a more precise reporting of clinically diagnosed oHCM than previous ICD versions.

The opportunity to access a large national claims database provides a robust and updated presentation of the prevalence of patients with clinically diagnosed oHCM in the general US population. These results suggest that the majority of privately insured patients with oHCM are undiagnosed and are consistent with previous investigations that an overwhelming amount of HCM patients in the US are clinically unrecognized and the number of diagnosed HCM patients is significantly lower than the estimated prevalence of HCM in the general population. This study may reflect actual differences in the underlying prevalence and presentation of oHCM but may also suggest that oHCM is better recognized in families with a history of HCM and patients that have insurance to access specialty healthcare services, including contemporary cardiovascular imaging and



genetic testing. The gap of clinical identification remains with patients in the general US population with unknown genetics and/ or cardiovascular medical history. This study reinforces the need for nationwide policies and screening strategies to improve the clinical identification of oHCM patients in the US.

LIMITATIONS

There are several limitations of this analysis that are common in claims data. First, administrative data are primarily collected for billing and reimbursement purposes and may be subject to coding biases, inconsistencies, and missing data. Second, MarketScan includes only individuals with private insurance and does not include Medicaid or Medicare. Thus, the results may not be generalizable to patients with other types of health insurance, who are uninsured, or live outside the US. Third, the use of administrative claims data in this analysis relies on ICD-10 diagnosis codes, which does not include patient level anatomic or genetic confirmation. Fourth, this study did not include patients with non-obstructive HCM. We focused on oHCM in order to estimate the number of patients that are symptomatic and require contemporary treatments by experienced referral centers. Fifth, ICD-10 was not introduced until October 2015, limiting our ability to capture more than 3 full years of data. Sixth, we did not require an additional claim for appropriate drug or septal reduction therapy criteria in our methods which may further distinguish case identification of patients with obstructive HCM; however, this would exclude patients with obstruction that are asymptomatic and not receiving treatment and limit our ability to capture the true prevalence of all patients with obstructive HCM in the MarketScan. A major strength of the study, however, is the ability to observe the healthcare service use of a large, national sample and accurately provide a robust presentation of prevalence trends of patients diagnosed with oHCM in the US.

CONCLUSION

In a large medical and pharmacy claims analysis, the prevalence of clinically recognized oHCM was lower than prevalence rates from echocardiography-based studies, and it remained stable from 2016 to 2018. The prevalence of oHCM was consistently slightly higher in male patients over the study period, with the highest prevalence of oHCM in patients age 55– 64 years. These new data support previous studies suggesting that the majority of patients with oHCM are undiagnosed in the US, supporting the need for new strategies to close the gap on unrecognized oHCM. Identifying the true prevalence of clinically diagnosed patients with oHCM may improve early identification and treatment of patients and these results reinforce the imperative need for new policies and future research to improve the clinical identification of oHCM patients in the US.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The contributions presented in the study original are included in the article/Supplementary material, further inquiries can he directed to the corresponding author.

REFERENCES

- Maron BJ, Gardin JM, Flack JM, Gidding SS, Kurosaki TT, Bild DE. Prevalence of hypertrophic cardiomyopathy in a general population of young adults. Echocardiographic analysis of 4111 subjects in the CARDIA Study. Coronary Artery Risk Development in (Young) Adults. *Circulation*. (1995) 92:785– 9. doi: 10.1161/01.CIR.92.4.785
- Maron BJ, Ommen SR, Semsarian C, Spirito P, Olivotto I, Maron MS. Hypertrophic cardiomyopathy: present and future, with translation into contemporary cardiovascular medicine [published correction appears in *J Am Coll Cardiol.* (2014) 64:1188]. *J Am Coll Cardiol.* (2014) 64:83– 99. doi: 10.1016/j.jacc.2014.05.003
- Lu DY, Pozios I, Haileselassie B, Ventoulis I, Liu H, Sorensen LL. et al. Clinical Outcomes in Patients With Nonobstructive, Labile, and Obstructive Hypertrophic Cardiomyopathy. J Am Heart Assoc. (2018) 7:e006657. doi: 10.1161/JAHA.117.006657
- Maron MS, Olivotto I, Betocchi S, Casey SA, Lesser JR, Losi MA. et al. Effect of left ventricular outflow tract obstruction on clinical outcome in hypertrophic cardiomyopathy. *New Engl J Med.* (2003) 348:295– 303. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa021332
- Maron MS, Hellawell JL, Lucove JC, Farzaneh-Far R. Olivotto I. Occurrence of clinically diagnosed hypertrophic cardiomyopathy in the United States. *Am J Cardiol.* (2016) 117:1651–4. doi: 10.1016/j.amjcard.2016.02.044
- Gersh BJ, Maron BJ, Bonow RO, Dearani JA, Fifer MA, Link MS, et al. 2011 ACCF/AHA guideline for the diagnosis and treatment of hypertrophic cardiomyopathy: executive summary: a report of the American College of Cardiology Foundation/American Heart Association Task Force on Practice Guidelines. *Circulation*. (2011) 124:2761–96. doi: 10.1161/CIR.0b013e318223e230
- Ommen SR, Mital S, Burke MA, Day SM, Deswal A, Elliott P, et al. 2020 AHA/ACC Guideline for the diagnosis and treatment of patients with hypertrophic cardiomyopathy. Executive summary: a report of the American College of Cardiology/American Heart Association Joint Committee on Clinical Practice Guidelines. J Am Coll Cardiol. (2020) 76:3022–55. doi: 10.1016/j.jacc.2020.08.044
- Olivotto I, Oreziak A, Barriales-Villa R, Abraham TP, Masri A, Garcia-Pavia P, et al. Mavacamten for treatment of symptomatic obstructive hypertrophic cardiomyopathy (EXPLORER-HCM): a

ETHICS STATEMENT

This study was approved by the Penn State College of Medicine Institutional Review Board.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

MB and DL conducted the data analysis. MB wrote the first draft of the article with input from the other authors. All authors were involved in the study design, contributed to the interpretation of the results, writing or revision of the manuscript, and approved the decision to submit the article for publication.

FUNDING

The proposed study was funded and being conducted by Penn State University Department of Public Health Sciences.

SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fcvm. 2021.765876/full#supplementary-material

randomised, double-blind, placebo-controlled, phase 3 trial. *Lancet.* (2020) 396:759–69. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(20)31792-X

- Adhikari AS, Trivedi DV, Sarkar SS, Song D, Kooiker KB, Bernstein D, et al. b-Cardiac myosin hyper- trophic cardiomyopathy mutations release sequestered heads and increase enzymatic activity. *Nat Commun.* (2019) 10:2685. doi: 10.1038/s41467-019-10555-9
- Cytokinetics. REDWOOD-HCM: randomized evaluation of dosing with CK-3773274 in obstructive outflow disease in HCM (REDWOOD-HCM) [updated 2021 May 7]. Available online at: https://clinicaltrials.gov/ct2/show/ NCT04219826 (accessed Jun 1, 2021).
- Spertus JA, Fine JT, Elliott P, Ho CY, Olivotto I, Saberi S, et al. Mavacamten for treatment of symptomatic obstructive hypertrophic cardiomyopathy (EXPLORER-HCM): health status analysis of a randomised, double- blind, placebo-controlled, phase 3 trial. *Lancet.* (2021) 397:2467–75. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(21)00763-7
- de Marvao A, McGurk KA, Zheng SL, Thanaj M, Bai W, Duan J, et al. Phenotypic expression and outcomes in individuals with rare genetic variants of hypertrophic cardiomyopathy. J Am Coll Cardiol. (2021) 78:1097– 110. doi: 10.1016/j.jacc.2021.07.017

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's Note: All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2022 Butzner, Leslie, Cuffee, Hollenbeak, Sciamanna and Abraham. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Serum Chloride Level Is Associated With Abdominal Aortic Calcification

Sheng Hu^{1†}, Tian Lan^{2†}, Silin Wang¹, Lang Su¹, Sheng Zou¹, Jiayue Ye¹, Yang Zhang¹, Deyuan Zhang¹, Qiang Guo¹, Wenxiong Zhang¹, Dongliang Yu¹, Jianjun Xu¹, Yiping Wei^{1*} and Jinhua Peng^{1*}

¹ Department of Thoracic Surgery, The Second Affiliated Hospital of Nanchang University, Nanchang, China, ² Department of Health Care Management, The Second Affiliated Hospital of Nanchang University, Nanchang, China

Background: Abdominal aortic calcification is a potentially important independent risk factor for cardiovascular health. The aim of this study was to determine the relationship between serum chloride level and abdominal artery calcification.

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Chien-Te Lee, Kaohsiung Chang Gung Memorial Hospital, Taiwan

Reviewed by:

Zhexue Qin, Xinqiao Hospital, China Francesca Bartoli-Leonard, Brigham and Women's Hospital and Harvard Medical School, United States

*Correspondence:

Yiping Wei weiyip2000@hotmail.com Jinhua Peng 3451347536@qq.com

[†]These authors have contributed equally to this work

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Cardiovascular Epidemiology and Prevention, a section of the journal Frontiers in Cardiovascular Medicine

> Received: 23 October 2021 Accepted: 16 December 2021 Published: 18 January 2022

Citation:

Hu S, Lan T, Wang S, Su L, Zou S, Ye J, Zhang Y, Zhang D, Guo Q, Zhang W, Yu D, Xu J, Wei Y and Peng J (2022) Serum Chloride Level Is Associated With Abdominal Aortic Calcification. Front. Cardiovasc. Med. 8:800458. doi: 10.3389/fcvm.2021.800458 **Methods:** We obtained the data of 3,018 individuals from the National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey database and analyzed the relationship between serum chloride and abdominal artery calcification. We performed stratified and single factor analysis, multiple equation regression analysis, smooth curve fitting, and threshold effect and saturation effect analysis. R and EmpowerStats were used for data analysis.

Results: Serum chloride is independently related to the AAC total 24 score (AAC-24). The smooth curves fitted were all inverted-U shaped. Below a cutoff value of 92 mmol/L, increase in serum chloride level was associated with increase in AAC-24; however, above that cutoff, increase in serum chloride level was associated with decrease in AAC-24.

Conclusions: At serum levels below 92 mmol/L, chloride is a risk factor for abdominal aortic calcification but levels above 92 mmol/L appear to protect against abdominal aortic calcification.

Keywords: serum chloride, abdominal aortic calcification, association, multiple equation regression analysis, smooth curve fitting

INTRODUCTION

Aortic calcification is a risk marker for cardiovascular diseases such as coronary artery disease and stroke (1-4). Factors known to be strongly associated with abdominal aortic calcification (AAC) include old age, chronic kidney disease, sex, diabetes mellitus (5), and osteoporosis (6, 7). Several other factors are also probably involved; their identification is essential for effective prevention of AAC.

Serum chloride level has complex effects in humans. It is associated with several diseases, including hypertension (8), heart failure (9), acute pancreatitis (10), acute kidney injury (10), chronic kidney disease (11), pulmonary arterial hypertension (11), cardiorenal syndrome (12), and neuromyelitis optica (13). Changes in serum chloride level—especially increase in serum level—during hospitalization has been shown to be associated with increased in-hospital mortality in patients with chronic kidney disease and pulmonary arterial hypertension (11, 14). In addition, there are studies showing that lanthanum chloride influences bovine vascular smooth muscle cell calcification bi-directionally (15)



and that magnesium chloride can block tissue valve calcification (16). However, the relationship between serum chloride and AAC in humans has not been well-studied. We speculate that serum chloride could be one such factor.

The aim of this study was to evaluate the relationship between serum chloride and abdominal aortic calcification using a representative sample of elderly individuals from the National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey (NHANES) (17).

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Study Population

The study population was selected from the database of the NHANES—a population-based cross-sectional survey designed to collect information about the health and nutrition of the population of the US. The project surveys a nationally representative sample each year. These populations are located in counties across the country. NHANES interviews collect demographic, socioeconomic, dietary, and health-related information. Physical examinations conducted during the survey include physiological measurements and laboratory examinations (18).

In this study, we retrospectively analyzed the data recorded for the period 2013–2014, which represents one cycle of the NHANES. From among the 10,175 individuals registered in the NHANES database during this period, we eliminated 7,035 because of missing data on AAC Total 24 score (AAC-24) and another 122 because of missing data on serum chloride level. The data of the remaining 3,018 individuals were included in this analysis. **Figure 1** is a flowchart for screening participants.

Ethics Statement

This study was approved by the Ethics Review Board of the National Center for Health Statistics. Informed consent was not considered necessary as this was an analysis of a database.

Variables

The exposure variable for this study was serum chloride level (mmol/L). Blood specimens were processed and stored in the mobile examination center laboratory, and shipped to the Johns Hopkins University Lipoprotein Analytical Laboratory for analysis. The outcome variable was AAC-24, which was used to describe the amount of calcification. Several studies have shown that lateral spine images obtained with dual-energy Xray absorptiometry (DXA) for vertebral fracture assessment can detect AAC with reasonably good sensitivity and specificity. The image resolution of lateral spine scans obtained with DXA is close that of a standard radiograph, and radiation exposure is much lower (19, 20). For scoring AAC-24, the anterior and posterior aortic walls were each divided into four segments, corresponding to the areas in front of lumbar vertebrae L1-L4. Within each of the eight segments, aortic calcification was recognized visually as either a diffused white stippling of the anterior and/or posterior aortic walls, or as white linear calcification of the anterior and/or posterior walls. Aortic calcification was scored as "0" if there was no calcification in that segment; "1" if one-third or less of the aortic wall in that segment was calcified; "2" if more than one-third but <two-thirds was calcified; or "3" if more than two-thirds was calcified. The scores were obtained separately for the anterior and posterior aortic wall; thus, the score at each vertebral level ranged from "0" to "6," and the total score from "0" to "24" (20, 21), see Supplementary Table S1 for details of AAC-24 calculations.

The categorical variables included as covariates in our analysis were sex, race/ethnicity, and education level. The continuous covariates included in our analysis were age, body mass index (BMI), systolic blood pressure, diastolic blood pressure, total serum calcium (mmol/L), serum cholesterol (mmol/L), serum albumin (g/L), serum glucose, and refrigerated serum glucose (mmol/L). All data on serum chloride, AAC-24 score, and the covariates are available at http://www.cdc.gov/nchs/nhanes/.

Statistical Analysis

We performed weighted and variance estimation analyses to account for significant variance in our data set. Weighted multiple logistic regression models were used to assess the association between serum chloride and AAC-24. Weighted chi-square test was used to analyze differences in categorical variables between groups, and a weighted linear regression model was used to analyze differences in continuous variables. Stratified multiple regression was used for subgroup analysis. In addition, smooth curve fitting and generalized additive models were used to address the non-linear relationship between serum chloride and AAC-24. A recursive algorithm was used to calculate the inflection point in the relationship between serum chloride and AAC-24 when non-linearity was detected, with a bi-segmented linear regression model on either side of the inflection point. Data analysis was performed

Abbreviations: AAC-24, AAC total 24 score; ACC, abdominal aortic calcification; BMI, body mass index; DXA, dual-energy X-ray absorptiometry; NHANES, National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey.

using R 3.6.3 (http://www.r-project.org) and EmpowerStats (www.empowerstats.net, X&Y Solutions Inc., Boston, MA, USA). P < 0.05 was considered statistically significant.

RESULTS

Serum chloride was divided into three tertile groups: low: \geq 87 mmol/L to 103 mmol/L; medium: \geq 103 mmol/L to <105 mmol/L; and high: \geq 105 mmol/L to <119 mmol/L. As **Table 1** shows, there were significant differences in baseline characteristics between the three tertile groups. Mean age, systolic blood pressure, serum cholesterol, serum albumin, serum calcium, and serum glucose were all significantly higher in the low tertile group than in the other tertile groups. AAC-24 was lowest in the medium tertile group. Mean BMI was highest in the high tertile group. Race/ethnicity, sex, and diastolic blood pressure were not significantly different between the three tertile groups.

Table 2 shows the results of univariate analysis. Beta value >0 indicates that the factor is a risk factor for AAC, and beta value <0 indicates that the factor is a protective factor. Compared with the low tertile group of serum chlorine levels, the β value

(CI) of the serum chlorine level middle tertile group is -1.017 (-1.333, -0.702), and the β value of the serum chlorine level high tertile group is -0.791 (-1.079, -0.502). *P* values are <0.001. The beta value, *P* value, 95% confidence interval and P for trend value of different covariates are shown in **Table 2** (gender, age, race/Hispanic origin, education level recoded, BMI, systolic blood pressure, diastolic blood pressure, total calcium, cholesterol, albumin, glucose, refrigerated serum).

Table 3 shows the results of stratified analysis between serum chloride and AAC-24. The medium and high serum chloride groups were all negative by using the low serum chloride group as a reference. The absolute value of beta for female in the middle and high serum chloride groups were higher than those for male. The absolute value of beta was highest in the other Hispanic group, followed by the non-Hispanic White group and the Mexican-American group. In the stratification of different education levels, the absolute value of beta was highest in the <9th grade group. In the age stratification, the 64–80-year age-group had the highest absolute value of beta, which was significantly higher than the other age-groups. The absolute value of beta was maximum in the 0–64 mmHg diastolic blood pressure group. The absolute value of beta was maximum in the 1.9–2.3

Chloride (mmol/L)	Total	Low	Middle	High	P-value
		(≥87 to 103)	(≥103 to<105)	(≥105 to ≤119)	
AAC total 24 score	1.473 ± 3.285	2.130 ± 3.931	1.112 ± 2.801	1.339 ± 3.120	< 0.00001
Chloride (mmol/L)	104.044 ± 2.814	100.478 ± 2.052	103.528 ± 0.499	106.387 ± 1.475	< 0.00001
Age (years)	57.425 ± 11.550	58.313 ± 11.730	56.888 ± 11.204	57.273 ± 11.640	0.03528
BMI (kg/m²)	28.541 ± 5.504	28.177 ± 5.285	28.116 ± 5.451	29.024 ± 5.619	0.00007
Systolic blood pressure (mmHg)	125.193 ± 17.671	127.551 ± 18.216	123.346 ± 17.565	125.024 ± 17.260	0.00002
Diastolic blood pressure (mmHg)	71.104 ± 12.334	71.835 ± 12.602	70.940 ± 11.216	70.788 ± 12.839	0.17506
Total calcium (mmol/L)	2.364 ± 0.090	2.385 ± 0.093	2.366 ± 0.077	2.349 ± 0.093	< 0.00001
Cholesterol (mmol/L)	5.085 ± 1.107	5.203 ± 1.173	5.142 ± 1.109	4.982 ± 1.058	0.00001
Albumin (g/L)	42.508 ± 3.015	43.138 ± 3.350	42.809 ± 2.715	41.958 ± 2.901	< 0.00001
Glucose, refrigerated serum (mmol/L)	5.913 ± 2.258	6.603 ± 3.570	5.651 ± 1.573	5.695 ± 1.464	< 0.00001
Gender (%)					0.09330
Male	48.292	51.606	47.769	46.766	
Female	51.708	48.394	52.231	53.234	
Race/Hispanic origin (%)					0.58950
Mexican American	6.985	6.570	6.733	7.383	
Other Hispanic	4.596	4.361	4.233	4.965	
Non-Hispanic white	71.452	72.773	73.102	69.636	
Non-Hispanic black	9.775	9.399	8.353	10.911	
Other races (a)	7.192	6.897	7.578	7.106	
Education level (%)					0.04164
<9th grade	4.997	4.869	4.968	5.088	
9–11th grade (b)	10.229	9.114	9.600	11.265	
High school graduate (c)	21.784	22.156	20.383	22.486	
Some college or AA degree	30.041	30.944	27.488	31.194	
College graduate or above	32.95	32.917	37.562	29.969	

(a) Including Multi-Racial; (b) Includes 12th grade with no diploma; (c) GED or equivalent. BMI, Body mass index. Weighted by: Full sample mobile examination center exam weight. Mean +/- standard deviation for: AAC total 24 score, chloride, age, BMI, systolic blood pressure, diastolic blood pressure, total calcium, cholesterol, albumin, glucose, refrigerated serum. P value was calculated using weighted linear regression model. % For: gender, race/ethnicity, race/Hispanic origin, education level. P value was calculated using weighted chi-square test.

90

TABLE 2 | Univariate analysis for AAC total 24 score.

	Statistics (%)	AAC total 24 score (β (95%Cl) <i>P</i> -value)	
Chloride (mmol/L) tertiles ≧87 to 103	773 (25.613%)	0	
≧103 to <105	851 (28.197%)	-1.017 (-1.333, -0.702) <0.00001	
≧105 to ≦119	1,394 (46.190%)	-0.791 (-1.079, -0.502) <0.00001	
P for trend		<0.001	
Gender	1,454 (48.178%)	0	
Male			
Female	1,564 (51.822%)	0.138 (-0.097, 0.372) 0.25020	
P for trend		0.250	
Age (years) tertiles 40–50	942 (31.213%)	0	
51–63	1,009 (33.433%)	0.574 (0.314, 0.835) 0.00002	
64–80	1,067 (35.355%)	2.905 (2.632, 3.179) <0.00001	
for trend		<0.001	
Race/Hispanic origin Mexican American	400 (13.254%)	0	
Other Hispanic	286 (9.476%)	0.158 (-0.544, 0.861) 0.65815	
Non-Hispanic white	1,339 (44.367%)	0.785 (0.322, 1.249) 0.00090	
Non-Hispanic black	577 (19.119%)	0.191 (–0.388, 0.770) 0.51888	
Other races (a)	416 (13.784%)	0.498 (-0.123, 1.119) 0.11602	
for trend		0.339	
ducation level recoded			
<9th grade	282 (9.344%)	0	
9–11th grade (b)	407 (13.486%)	0.031 (-0.607, 0.668) 0.92446	
High school graduate (c)	683 (22.631%)	0.080 (-0.499, 0.660) 0.78611	
Some college or AA degree	851 (28.197%)	-0.206 (-0.770, 0.358) 0.47470	
College graduate or above	795 (26.342%)	-0.657 (-1.218, -0.096) 0.02174	
for trend		<0.001	
MI (kg/m²) tertiles			
14.200–25.700	990 (33.044%)	0	
25.800–30.200	1,007 (33.611%)	0.072 (-0.217, 0.360) 0.62669	
30.300-51.200	999 (33.344%)	-0.469 (-0.757, -0.181) 0.00143	
for trend		0.001	
ystolic blood pressure (mmHg) tertiles 74–116	899 (32.490%)	0	
118–130	860 (31.081%)	0.272 (-0.018, 0.563) 0.06639	
132–228	1,008 (36.429%)	1.484 (1.193, 1.775) <0. 00001	
for trend		<0.001	
iastolic blood pressure (mmHg) tertiles 0–64	760 (27.467%)	0	
66–74	981 (35.454%)	-0.929 (-1.234, -0.623) <0.00001	
76–122	1,026 (37.080%)	-1.395 (-1.699, -1.091) <0.00001	
for trend		<0.001	
otal calcium (mmol/L) tertiles 1.900–2.300	859 (28.643%)	0	
2.325–2.375	1,009 (33.645%)	0.148 (-0.152, 0.448) 0.33342	
2.400–3.000	1,131 (37.713%)	0.445 (0.151, 0.739) 0.00302	
P for trend		0.002	
Cholesterol (mmol/L) tertiles 2.069–4.551	1,000 (33.156%)	0	
4.577–5.456	997 (33.057%)	-0.571 (-0.860, -0.283) 0.00011	

(Continued)

TABLE 2 | Continued

	Statistics (%)	AAC total 24 score (β (95%Cl) <i>P</i> -value
5.482-16.525	1,019 (33.786%)	-0.516 (-0.804, -0.229) 0.00043
P for trend		<0.001
Albumin (g/L) tertiles 24.000–40.000	800 (26.508%)	0
41.000-43.000	1,187 (39.331%)	-0.033 (-0.339, 0.274) 0.83492
44.000–54.000	1,031 (34.162%)	-0.200 (-0.509, 0.110) 0.20581
P for trend		0.174
Glucose, refrigerated serum (mmol/L) tertiles 2.720–5.050	955 (31.643%)	0
5.110-5.770	1,048 (34.725%)	0.119 (-0.161, 0.399) 0.40529
5.830-32.030	1,015 (33.632%)	0.946 (0.655, 1.237) <0.00001
P for trend		<0.001

(a) Including Multi-Racial; (b) Includes 12th grade with no diploma; (c) GED or equivalent. Weighted by: Full sample mobile examination center exam weight. AAC, Abdominal Aortic Calcification; CI, confidence interval; BMI, Body mass index.

mmol/L total calcium group. The absolute value of beta was maximum in the 4.577–5.456 mmol/L total cholesterol group. The absolute value of beta was maximum in the 24–40 g/L serum albumin group. The absolute value of beta was maximum in the 5.11–5.77 mmol/L refrigerated serum glucose group.

Table 4 shows the results of the multiple regression equation analysis. The outcome variable was AAC-24, and the exposure variable was serum chloride. Weighted by: Full sample mobile examination center examination. The crude model was unadjusted; model I adjusted for age, sex, and race/Hispanic origin; model II adjusted for age, sex, race/Hispanic origin, education level, BMI, systolic blood pressure, diastolic blood pressure, total calcium, cholesterol, albumin, and refrigerated serum glucose; and model III adjusted for age (smooth), sex, race/Hispanic origin, education level, BMI (smooth), systolic blood pressure (smooth), diastolic blood pressure (smooth), total calcium (smooth), cholesterol (smooth), albumin (smooth), and refrigerated serum glucose (smooth). The beta value for model III was -0.110. We stratified by chloride tertiles and, additionally, by the following covariates: sex, age, race/Hispanic origin, education level, BMI, systolic blood pressure, diastolic blood pressure, total calcium, cholesterol, albumin, and adjusted serum glucose (Table 4).

Figure 2 shows the smooth fitting curves of serum chloride and AAC-24. The curve increases first and then decreases gradually, with inflection point being at serum chloride level of 92 mmol/L. We also analyzed the threshold effect and saturation effect using serum chloride of 92 mmol/L as the fold point (**Table 5**). Weighted by: Full sample mobile examination center exam weight. Outcome variable: AAC-24. Exposure variable: serum chloride (mmol/L). **Table 5** shows the adjustment covariates 5. Model I showed a straightline effect, with a beta value of -0.099 and P < 0.0001. Model II: serum chloride equal to 92 mmol/L was used as the fold point, and the results were statistically significant. Log likelihood ratio tests 0.003. The curve rose after 113 mmol/L. We performed the threshold effect and saturation effect analysis with 113, 114, and 115 mmol/L as folding points; the results are presented in **Supplementary Tables S2–S4**, respectively. However, the *P* values after folding point were all >0.05. Figures 3, 4 show the smoothed fitted curves of serum chloride and AAC-24, stratified by different covariates. The curves differed across different strata of individual covariates.

DISCUSSION

The relationship between serum chloride and aortic calcification has not received enough attention. Some studies have found that the Wnt/β-Catenin pathway is involved in arterial calcification via regulation of the osteoprotegerin)/receptor activator of NF-κ B ligand system. The Wnt/β-Catenin pathway is activated or inhibited by lithium chloride in vitro and in vivo (22), implying that chloride may be associated with arterial calcification. Chloride is the cause of arterial calcification. Elastin, a structural protein present in abundance in the arterial wall, is prone to calcification in many diseases; meanwhile, aluminum chloride-pretreated elastin has been shown to be completely resistant to calcification (23, 24). However, none of these earlier studies have directly shown that chloride is associated with arterial calcification; moreover, some of the studies were in animal aortas (23, 24). In this study, we therefore aimed to investigate the association between serum chloride and AAC. We found that serum chloride is independently related to the AAC-24. For serum chloride levels lower than 92 mmol/L, the AAC-24 increased as serum chloride increased, indicating increased risk for calcification; however, for serum chloride levels >92 mmol/L, the AAC-24 decreased as serum chloride increased, indicating a protective effect.

Our large sample size allowed subgroup analysis. When refrigerated serum glucose was 5.38–32.03 mmol/L, the smooth fitting curve between serum chloride and AAC-24 was inverted-U shaped, which is similar to the overall fitting curve

TABLE 3 | Stratified analysis between Chloride (mmol/L) and AAC total 24 score.

X = Chloride (mmol/L) Low Gender Male Reference Male Reference Female Reference Race/Hispanic origin Mexican American Reference Mon-Hispanic white Reference Non-Hispanic black Reference Other races (a) Reference Education level <9th grade Reference 9-11th grade (b) Reference High school graduate (c) Reference Some college or AA degree Reference College graduate or above Reference BMI (kg/m²) tertiles 14.200-25.700 Reference 30.300-51.200 Reference 30.300-51.200 Reference Age (years) tertiles 40-50 Reference 51-63 Reference 51-63 Reference 51-63 Reference 51-63 Reference Systolic blood pressure (mmHg) tertiles 74-116 Reference 51-163 Reference 74-116 Reference 51-163 Reference 51-163 Reference 118-130 Reference <td< th=""><th>Middle β (95%Cl) <i>P</i> value</th><th>High β (95%Cl) <i>P</i> value</th></td<>	Middle β (95%Cl) <i>P</i> value	High β (95%Cl) <i>P</i> value
MaleReferenceFemaleReferenceRace/Hispanic originReferenceMexican AmericanReferenceOther HispanicReferenceNon-Hispanic whiteReferenceNon-Hispanic blackReferenceOther races (a)ReferenceEducation levelReference<9th gradeReference9-11th grade (b)ReferenceHigh school graduate (c)ReferenceSome college or AA degreeReferenceCollege graduate or aboveReferenceBMI (kg/m²) tertilesI4.200-25.70014.200-25.700Reference30.300-51.200ReferenceAge (years) tertilesI40-5051-63Reference64-80ReferenceSystolic blood pressure (mmHg) tertilesT4-116ReferenceReference74-116Reference		β (95%Cl) <i>P</i> value
MaleReferenceFemaleReferenceRace/Hispanic originReferenceMexican AmericanReferenceOther HispanicReferenceNon-Hispanic whiteReferenceNon-Hispanic blackReferenceOther races (a)ReferenceEducation level-<9th gradeReference9-11th grade (b)ReferenceHigh school graduate (c)ReferenceSome college or AA degreeReferenceCollege graduate or aboveReferenceBMI (kg/m²) tertiles14.200-25.70025.800-30.200Reference30.300-51.200ReferenceAge (years) tertiles40-5051-63Reference64-80ReferenceSystolic blood pressure (mmHg) tertiles74-116ReferenceReference74-116Reference	-0.990 (-1.412, -0.569) <0.0001	
FemaleReferenceRace/Hispanic originMexican AmericanReferenceOther HispanicReferenceNon-Hispanic whiteReferenceNon-Hispanic blackReferenceOther races (a)ReferenceEducation level	-0.990 (-1.412, -0.569) <0.0001	
Race/Hispanic originReferenceMexican AmericanReferenceOther HispanicReferenceNon-Hispanic whiteReferenceNon-Hispanic blackReferenceOther races (a)ReferenceEducation levelReference<9-11 th grade		-0.691 (-1.077, -0.305) 0.0005
Mexican AmericanReferenceOther HispanicReferenceNon-Hispanic whiteReferenceNon-Hispanic blackReferenceOther races (a)ReferenceEducation level-<9th grade	-1.063 (-1.531, -0.595) <0.0001	-0.904 (-1.333, -0.476) <0.000
Other HispanicReferenceNon-Hispanic whiteReferenceNon-Hispanic blackReferenceOther races (a)ReferenceEducation levelImage: Solution level<9ht grade		
Non-Hispanic whiteReferenceNon-Hispanic blackReferenceOther races (a)ReferenceEducation level-<9th grade	-0.681 (-1.272, -0.090) 0.0244	-0.656 (-1.189, -0.123) 0.0163
Non-Hispanic blackReferenceOther races (a)ReferenceEducation level-<9th grade	-1.482 (-2.274, -0.690) 0.0003	-1.633 (-2.337, -0.930) <0.000
Other races (a)ReferenceEducation level<9th grade	-1.129 (-1.628, -0.630) <0.0001	-0.850 (-1.311, -0.388) 0.0003
Education level <9th grade Reference 9–11th grade (b) Reference 9–11th grade (b) Reference High school graduate (c) Reference Some college or AA degree Reference College graduate or above Reference BMI (kg/m²) tertiles 14.200–25.700 14.200–25.700 Reference 30.300–51.200 Reference Age (years) tertiles 40–50 51–63 Reference 64–80 Reference Systolic blood pressure (mmHg) tertiles 74–116	-0.133 (-0.760, 0.494) 0.6777	-0.274 (-0.818, 0.269) 0.3231
<9th gradeReference9–11th grade (b)Reference9–11th grade (b)ReferenceHigh school graduate (c)ReferenceSome college or AA degreeReferenceCollege graduate or aboveReferenceBMI (kg/m²) tertiles14.200–25.70014.200–25.700Reference30.300–51.200ReferenceAge (years) tertiles40–5051–63Reference64–80ReferenceSystolic blood pressure (mmHg) tertiles74–11674–116Reference	-1.041 (-1.804, -0.279) 0.0077	-0.175 (-0.884, 0.534) 0.6289
9-11th grade (b)ReferenceHigh school graduate (c)ReferenceSome college or AA degreeReferenceCollege graduate or aboveReferenceBMI (kg/m²) tertiles14.200-25.70014.200-25.700Reference25.800-30.200Reference30.300-51.200ReferenceAge (years) tertiles40-5051-63Reference64-80ReferenceSystolic blood pressure (mmHg) tertiles74-116ReferenceReference		
High school graduate (c)ReferenceSome college or AA degreeReferenceCollege graduate or aboveReferenceBMI (kg/m²) tertiles14.200-25.70014.200-25.700Reference25.800-30.200Reference30.300-51.200ReferenceAge (years) tertiles40-5051-63Reference64-80ReferenceSystolic blood pressure (mmHg) tertiles74-11674-116Reference	-1.391 (-2.519, -0.263) 0.0163	-1.748 (-2.777, -0.718) 0.0010
Some college or AA degreeReferenceCollege graduate or aboveReferenceBMI (kg/m²) tertiles14.200–25.70014.200–25.700Reference25.800–30.200Reference30.300–51.200ReferenceAge (years) tertiles40–5051–63Reference64–80ReferenceSystolic blood pressure (mmHg) tertiles74–11674–116Reference	-1.135 (-2.096, -0.174) 0.0211	-0.622 (-1.481, 0.236) 0.1562
College graduate or aboveReferenceBMI (kg/m²) tertiles14.200–25.700Reference14.200–25.700Reference25.800–30.200Reference30.300–51.200ReferenceAge (years) tertiles40–50Reference51–63Reference64–80ReferenceSystolic blood pressure (mmHg) tertiles74–116Reference	-0.976 (-1.717, -0.235) 0.0101	-1.079 (-1.742, -0.416) 0.0015
BMI (kg/m²) tertiles14.200-25.700Reference25.800-30.200Reference30.300-51.200ReferenceAge (years) tertiles40-5040-50Reference51-63Reference64-80ReferenceSystolic blood pressure (mmHg) tertiles74-11674-116Reference	-1.161 (-1.779, -0.544) 0.0002	-0.939 (-1.488, -0.390) 0.0008
14.200-25.700Reference25.800-30.200Reference30.300-51.200ReferenceAge (years) tertiles40-5040-50Reference51-63Reference64-80ReferenceSystolic blood pressure (mmHg) tertiles74-11674-116Reference	-0.747 (-1.251, -0.243) 0.0038	-0.414 (-0.897, 0.069) 0.0934
14.200-25.700Reference25.800-30.200Reference30.300-51.200ReferenceAge (years) tertiles40-5040-50Reference51-63Reference64-80ReferenceSystolic blood pressure (mmHg) tertiles74-11674-116Reference		
25.800-30.200Reference30.300-51.200ReferenceAge (years) tertiles40-5040-50Reference51-63Reference64-80ReferenceSystolic blood pressure (mmHg) tertiles74-116ReferenceReference	-1.581 (-2.121, -1.041) <0.0001	-0.760 (-1.282, -0.239) 0.0044
30.300-51.200ReferenceAge (years) tertiles40-5040-50Reference51-63Reference64-80ReferenceSystolic blood pressure (mmHg) tertiles74-116ReferenceReference		-0.419 (-0.945, 0.106) 0.1180
40-50Reference51-63Reference64-80ReferenceSystolic blood pressure (mmHg) tertilesReference74-116Reference	-0.545 (-1.059, -0.031) 0.0380	-1.016 (-1.467, -0.566) <0.000
40-50Reference51-63Reference64-80ReferenceSystolic blood pressure (mmHg) tertilesReference74-116Reference		
51–63Reference64–80ReferenceSystolic blood pressure (mmHg) tertilesReference74–116Reference	-0.238 (-0.440, -0.036) 0.0211	-0.121 (-0.307, 0.066) 0.2042
64–80ReferenceSystolic blood pressure (mmHg) tertiles74–116Reference		-0.658 (-0.987, -0.328) <0.000
Systolic blood pressure (mmHg) tertiles 74–116 Reference		-1.378 (-2.080, -0.677) 0.000
74–116 Reference		
	-0.794 (-1.220, -0.367) 0.0003	-0.480 (-0.883, -0.076) 0.020
		-0.923 (-1.403, -0.442) 0.000
132–228 Reference		-0.863 (-1.456, -0.270) 0.004
Diastolic blood pressure (mmHg) tertiles		
0-64.000 Reference	-2.141 (-2.958, -1.323) <0.0001	-1.925 (-2.662, -1.188) <0.000
66.000-74.000 Reference		-0.540 (-1.036, -0.043) 0.0333
76.000–122.000 Reference		-0.508 (-0.836, -0.180) 0.002
Total calcium (mmol/L) tertiles	0.000 (0.000, 0.02)) 0.0000	0.000 (0.000, 0.100) 0.002
1.900–2.300 Reference	-1.227 (-1.827, -0.627) <0.0001	-1.013 (-1.533, -0.492) 0.000 ⁻
2.325–2.375 Reference		-0.618 (-1.107, -0.128) 0.0136
2.400–3.000 Reference		-0.676 (-1.187, -0.165) 0.0097
Cholesterol (mmol/L) tertiles	1.000 (1.000, 0.012) 0.0001	0.010 (1.101, 0.100) 0.0001
2.069–4.551 Reference	-1.009 (-1.688, -0.330) 0.0037	-0.715 (-1.314, -0.117) 0.0193
4.577–5.456 Reference		-1.264 (-1.699, -0.829) <0.000
4.577-5.450 Reference		-0.506 (-0.961, -0.051) 0.029
Albumin (g/L) tertiles	-0.700 (-1.242, -0.270) 0.0022	-0.000 (-0.801, -0.001) 0.0286
	-1.671 (-2.339, -1.003) <0.0001	1 200 (1 272 0 722) -0.000
24.000-40.000 Reference		-1.300 (-1.872, -0.728) <0.000
41.000-43.000 Reference		-1.045 (-1.564, -0.526) <0.000
44.000–54.000 Reference Glucose, refrigerated serum (mmol/L) tertiles	-0.569 (-1.028, -0.111) 0.0151	-0.488 (-0.937, -0.040) 0.0332
2.720–5.050 Reference		-0.325 (-0.773, 0.123) 0.1557
5.110–5.770 Reference 5.830–32.030 Reference		-1.157 (-1.604, -0.711) <0.000 -0.661 (-1.247, -0.075) 0.0274

(a) Including Multi-Racial; (b) Includes 12th grade with no diploma; (c) GED or equivalent. BMI, Body mass index. Weighted by: Full sample mobile examination center exam weight.

Outcome	Crude model	Model I	Model II	Model III
	β (95%Cl) P-value	β (95%Cl) P-value	β (95%Cl) P-value	β (95%Cl) P-value
Total	-0.170 (-0.250, -0.091) 0.00003	-0.126 (-0.199, -0.053) 0.00074	–0.099 (–0.175, –0.023) 0.01116	-0.110 (-0.185,-0.036) 0.00383
Chloride (mmol/L) tertiles				
≧87 to 103	-0.219 (-0.353, -0.085) 0.00146	-0.092 (-0.213, 0.030) 0.13823	-0.076 (-0.206, 0.054) 0.25306	-0.096 (-0.225, 0.033) 0.14598
≧103 to <105	0.037 (-0.341, 0.414) 0.84873	-0.090 (-0.443, 0.262) 0.61545	-0.076 (-0.456, 0.305) 0.69740	0.006 (-0.352, 0.363) 0.97578
≧105 to ≦119	-0.133 (-0.244, -0.022) 0.01895	-0.130 (-0.232, -0.028) 0.01251	-0.117 (-0.221, -0.012) 0.02872	-0.115 (-0.217,-0.013) 0.02676
Gender				
Male	-0.108 (-0.167, -0.050) 0.00026	-0.131 (-0.184, -0.077) <0.00001	-0.110 (-0.169, -0.052) 0.00024	-0.130 (-0.188,-0.073) 0.00001
Female	-0.153 (-0.211, -0.094) <0.00001	-0.084 (-0.138, -0.030) 0.00235	-0.084 (-0.142, -0.026) 0.00434	-0.074 (-0.130,-0.017) 0.01062
Age (years) tertiles				
40–50	-0.028 (-0.056, 0.001) 0.05629	-0.029 (-0.058, -0.001) 0.04592	-0.029 (-0.061, 0.003) 0.07154	-0.036 (-0.069, -0.004) 0.02966
51–63	-0.116 (-0.164, -0.068) <0.00001	-0.117 (-0.165, -0.069) <0.00001	-0.107 (-0.160, -0.054) 0.00009	-0.113 (-0.166, -0.060) 0.00003
64–80	-0.189 (-0.283, -0.096) 0.00007	-0.185 (-0.279, -0.091) 0.00012	-0.162 (-0.259, -0.064) 0.00117	-0.173 (-0.270,-0.076) 0.00049
Race/Hispanic origin				
Mexican American	-0.100 (-0.175, -0.025) 0.00904	-0.088 (-0.162, -0.015) 0.01854	-0.117 (-0.200, -0.034) 0.00585	-0.114 (-0.196,-0.031) 0.00716
Other Hispanic	-0.236 (-0.336, -0.136) <0.00001	-0.226 (-0.323, -0.128) <0.00001	-0.213 (-0.325, -0.101) 0.00025	-0.203 (-0.309,-0.097) 0.00022
Non-Hispanic white	-0.143 (-0.209, -0.076) 0.00003	-0.122 (-0.182, -0.062) 0.00007	-0.106 (-0.169, -0.042) 0.00117	-0.108 (-0.170,-0.045) 0.00082
Non-Hispanic black	-0.062 (-0.137, 0.012) 0.10317	-0.041 (-0.112, 0.031) 0.26509	-0.087 (-0.167, -0.007) 0.03282	-0.070 (-0.150, 0.010) 0.08795
Other races (a)	-0.030 (-0.141, 0.081) 0.59744	0.001 (-0.101, 0.103) 0.98274	0.066 (-0.047, 0.179) 0.25466	0.068 (-0.040, 0.176) 0.21821
Education level				
<9th grade	-0.172 (-0.310, -0.035) 0.01426	-0.179 (-0.302, -0.057) 0.00434	-0.140 (-0.288, 0.008) 0.06434	-0.128 (-0.267, 0.012) 0.07474
9–11th grade (b)	-0.069 (-0.184, 0.046) 0.24018	0.007 (-0.099, 0.113) 0.89763	0.043 (-0.073, 0.158) 0.46801	0.003 (-0.111, 0.116) 0.96447
High school graduate (c)	-0.217 (-0.315, -0.119) 0.00002	-0.197 (-0.287, -0.108) 0.00002	-0.231 (-0.326, -0.136) <0.00001	-0.237 (-0.330,-0.143) <0.00001
Some college or AA degree	-0.155 (-0.230, -0.081) 0.00005	-0.121 (-0.191, -0.052) 0.00067	-0.097 (-0.172, -0.022) 0.01140	-0.101 (-0.175,-0.027) 0.00768
College graduate or above	-0.066 (-0.141, 0.008) 0.08267	-0.067 (-0.135, 0.000) 0.05176	-0.058 (-0.132, 0.015) 0.12143	-0.072 (-0.140,-0.004) 0.03872
BMI (kg/m ²) tertiles				
14.200–25.700	-0.157 (-0.234, -0.081) 0.00006	-0.133 (-0.202, -0.064) 0.00016	-0.148 (-0.218, -0.078) 0.00004	-0.138 (-0.205, -0.070) 0.00007
25.800–30.200	-0.095 (-0.171, -0.020) 0.01370	-0.081 (-0.150, -0.011) 0.02268	-0.084 (-0.161, -0.007) 0.03195	-0.099 (-0.175,-0.022) 0.01212
30.300–51.200	-0.129 (-0.193, -0.066) 0.00007	-0.106 (-0.166, -0.046) 0.00052	-0.086 (-0.152, -0.020) 0.01088	-0.093 (-0.157,-0.029) 0.00444
Systolic blood pressure (mm Hg) tertiles				
74–116	-0.081 (-0.145, -0.018) 0.01223	-0.062 (-0.120, -0.003) 0.04020	-0.054 (-0.116, 0.009) 0.09191	-0.057 (-0.119, 0.005) 0.07207
118–130	-0.156 (-0.224, -0.088) <0.00001	-0.156 (-0.221, -0.092) <0.00001	-0.117 (-0.184, -0.050) 0.00064	-0.087 (-0.153, -0.022) 0.00892
132–228	-0.130 (-0.210, -0.050) 0.00147	-0.117 (-0.191, -0.043) 0.00191	-0.114 (-0.191, -0.037) 0.00402	-0.129 (-0.206, -0.051) 0.00112
Diastolic blood pressure (mm Hg) tertiles				
0-64.000	-0.315 (-0.419, -0.211) <0.00001	-0.250 (-0.344, -0.155) <0.00001	-0.231 (-0.331, -0.132) <0.00001	-0.243 (-0.340,-0.146) <0.00001
66.000–74.000	-0.075 (-0.147, -0.003) 0.04212	-0.062 (-0.129, 0.005) 0.06895	-0.047 (-0.115, 0.021) 0.17673	-0.040 (-0.108, 0.027) 0.24469
76.000-122.000	-0.076 (-0.124, -0.029) 0.00172	-0.071 (-0.116, -0.026) 0.00208	-0.052 (-0.102, -0.003) 0.03807	-0.053 (-0.102, -0.005) 0.03246

January 2022 | Volume 8 | Article 800458

(Continued)

Serum Chloride Level and AAC

TABLE 4 | Continued

Outcome	Crude model	Model I	Model II	Model III
	β (95%Cl) P-value	β (95%Cl) P-value	β (95%Cl) P-value	β (95%Cl) P-value
Total calcium (mmol/L) tertiles				
1.900–2.300	-0.123 (-0.197, -0.048) 0.00132	-0.106 (-0.174, -0.038) 0.00235	-0.069 (-0.141, 0.003) 0.05961	-0.082 (-0.152,-0.013) 0.02061
2.325–2.375	-0.100 (-0.169, -0.031) 0.00476	-0.091 (-0.155, -0.027) 0.00575	-0.099 (-0.167, -0.031) 0.00460	-0.088 (-0.156, -0.021) 0.01034
2.400-3.000	-0.154 (-0.228, -0.080) 0.00004	-0.121 (-0.188, -0.055) 0.00038	-0.111 (-0.184, -0.039) 0.00261	-0.137 (-0.208,-0.066) 0.00017
Cholesterol (mmol/L) tertiles				
2.069-4.551	-0.095 (-0.176, -0.014) 0.02161	-0.052 (-0.125, 0.021) 0.16539	-0.035 (-0.114, 0.043) 0.38012	-0.036 (-0.113, 0.041) 0.36427
4.577–5.456	-0.198 (-0.262, -0.135) <0.00001	-0.173 (-0.231, -0.114) <0.00001	-0.168 (-0.229, -0.107) <0.00001	-0.163 (-0.223,-0.103) <0.00001
5.482–16.525	-0.121 (-0.189, -0.053) 0.00053	-0.104 (-0.168, -0.040) 0.00145	-0.101 (-0.171, -0.031) 0.00485	-0.106 (-0.174, -0.037) 0.00261
Albumin (g/L) tertiles				
24.000-40.000	-0.143 (-0.221, -0.065) 0.00033	-0.112 (-0.184, -0.041) 0.00219	-0.126 (-0.205, -0.047) 0.00175	-0.119 (-0.197,-0.040) 0.00306
41.000-43.000	-0.140 (-0.212, -0.067) 0.00016	-0.101 (-0.167, -0.034) 0.00299	-0.058 (-0.128, 0.012) 0.10603	-0.056 (-0.125, 0.012) 0.10476
44.000–54.000	-0.143 (-0.210, -0.075) 0.00004	-0.112 (-0.174, -0.049) 0.00046	-0.118 (-0.185, -0.052) 0.00052	-0.128 (-0.194, -0.061) 0.00017
Glucose, refrigerated serum (mmol/L) tertiles				
2.720-5.050	-0.092 (-0.158, -0.026) 0.00627	-0.082 (-0.143, -0.021) 0.00814	-0.100 (-0.162, -0.039) 0.00150	-0.083 (-0.142,-0.025) 0.00549
5.110-5.770	-0.160 (-0.224, -0.097) <0.00001	-0.133 (-0.192, -0.074) 0.00001	-0.130 (-0.193, -0.067) 0.00006	-0.134 (-0.198,-0.070) 0.00005
5.830–32.030	-0.108 (-0.190, -0.025) 0.01038	-0.095 (-0.170, -0.020) 0.01305	-0.107 (-0.186, -0.028) 0.00819	-0.103 (-0.183,-0.023) 0.01171

(a) Including Multi-Racial; (b) Includes 12th grade with no diploma; (c) GED or equivalent. Abbreviations: CI, confidence interval; ACC, abdominal aortic calcification; BMI, Body mass index. Weighted by: Full sample mobile examination center exam weight. Outcome variable: AAC total 24 score. Exposure variable: serum chloride. The crude model is not adjusted. Model I adjusted for age, gender, and race/Hispanic origin. Model II adjusted for age, gender, race/Hispanic origin, education level, BMI, systolic blood pressure, diastolic blood pressure, total calcium, cholesterol, albumin and refrigerated serum glucose. Model III adjusted for age (smooth), gender, race/Hispanic origin, education level, BMI (smooth), systolic blood pressure (smooth), total calcium (smooth), cholesterol (smooth), albumin (smooth) and refrigerated serum glucose (smooth).

Hu et al.



FIGURE 2 | Association between serum chloride and abdominal aortic calcification. The red line represents the smooth curve fit between the variables. The blue bar represents the 95% confidence interval of the fit. Weighted by: full sample mobile examination center examination weight. Adjusted for age (smooth), sex, race/Hispanic origin, education level, BMI (smooth), systolic blood pressure (smooth), diastolic blood pressure (smooth), total calcium (smooth), cholesterol (smooth), albumin (smooth), and refrigerated serum glucose (smooth). (A) Scatter plot of curve fit. (B) Solid line plot of curve fit.

 $\ensuremath{\mathsf{TABLE 5}}\xspace$ | Analysis of threshold effect and saturation effect with 92 mmol/L as cutoff serum chloride value point.

Outcome	AAC total 24 score β (95%Cl) <i>P</i> -value
Model I	
A straight-line effect	-0.099 (-0.139, -0.059) <0.0001
Model II	
Fold points (K)	92
< K-segment effect 1	1.292 (0.430, 2.154) 0.0033
>K-segment effect 2	-0.114 (-0.155, -0.073) <0.0001
Effect size difference of 2 vs. 1	-1.406 (-2.276, -0.536) 0.0015
Equation predicted values at break points	3.257 (2.710, 3.803)
Log likelihood ratio tests	0.003

Cl, confidence interval; ACC, abdominal aortic calcification. Weighted by: Full sample mobile examination center exam weight. Outcome variable: AAC total 24 score. Exposure variable: serum chloride (mmol/L). Adjusted for age (smooth), gender, race/Hispanic origin, education level, BMI (smooth), systolic blood pressure (smooth), diastolic blood pressure (smooth), total calcium (smooth), cholesterol (smooth), albumin (smooth) and refrigerated serum glucose (smooth).

between serum chloride and AAC-24, but the inflection point was >92 mmol/L. In the low serum glucose group (2.72–5.33 mmol/L), there was a downward fitting curve. In the low age triad (40–50 years), the smooth fitting curve between serum chloride and AAC-24 score was flat. The smooth fitting curves of low systolic blood pressure (74–116 mmHg) and high systolic blood pressure (76–122 mmHg) were flat.

Since we used a nationally representative sample, our findings are generalizable to the whole US population. Our results suggest that serum chloride levels in adults should be maintained at an appropriate level, and that control of serum chloride level could be a new method for the prevention and control of peripheral artery calcification. Appropriate and individualized measures for prevention for AAC may have to be developed for different ethnic populations, sexes, and age-groups.

It is important to recognize the limitations of our research. First, because of the cross-sectional design of our study, a causal relationship between adult serum chloride level and AAC-24 cannot be inferred. Second, confounding factors not analyzed in this study may affect the results. Third, no attempt has been made to clarify the mechanism by which serum chloride affects abdominal aortic calcification. Fourth, it would be more convincing if the range of the lowest and highest values of serum chloride among the participants examined were larger.

CONCLUSIONS

Below a cutoff value of 92 mmol/L, serum chloride appears to be a risk factor for development of abdominal aortic calcification, but serum levels >92 mmol/L may protect against abdominal aortic calcification. Thus, detection of serum chlorine detection could be a simple and accurate method for screening individuals for risk of abdominal aorta calcification and cardiovascular disease.



FIGURE 3 | Association between serum chloride and abdominal aortic calcification, stratified by covariates (sex, age, race/Hispanic origin, education level, BMI, systolic blood pressure). Weighted by: full sample mobile examination center examination weight. Adjusted for age (smooth), sex, race/Hispanic origin, education level, BMI (smooth), systolic blood pressure (smooth), diastolic blood pressure (smooth), total calcium (smooth), cholesterol (smooth), albumin (smooth), and refrigerated serum glucose (smooth). (A) Stratified by sex. (B) Stratified by age tertiles. (C) Stratified race/Hispanic origin. (D) Stratified by education level. (E) Stratified by BMI tertiles. (F) Stratified by systolic blood pressure tertiles.



FIGURE 4 | Association between serum chloride and abdominal aortic calcification, stratified by covariates (diastolic blood pressure, total calcium, cholesterol, albumin, refrigerated serum glucose). Weighted by: full sample mobile examination center exam weight. Adjusted for age (smooth), sex, race/Hispanic origin, education level, BMI (smooth), systolic blood pressure (smooth), diastolic blood pressure (smooth), total calcium (smooth), cholesterol (smooth), albumin (smooth), and refrigerated serum glucose (smooth). (A) Stratified by diastolic blood pressure tertiles. (B) Stratified by total calcium tertiles. (C) Stratified cholesterol tertiles. (D) Stratified by albumin tertiles. (E) Stratified by refrigerated serum glucose (dichotomous).

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The datasets presented in this study can be found in online repositories. The names of the repository/repositories and accession number(s) can be found in the article/**Supplementary Material**.

ETHICS STATEMENT

This study was approved by the Ethics Review Board of the National Center for Health Statistics. Informed consent was not considered necessary as this was an analysis of a database.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

SH, JP, and YW contributed to data collection, analysis, and writing of the manuscript. SH, TL, WZ, JY, DZ, YZ, SW, QG, LS, DY, JP, YW, and JX contributed to study design and writing of the manuscript. All authors read and approved the final manuscript.

REFERENCES

- Imaoka Y, Ohira M, Nakano R, Shimizu S, Kuroda S, Tahara H, et al. Impact of abdominal aortic calcification among liver transplantation recipients. *Liver Transpl.* (2019) 25:79–87. doi: 10.1002/lt.25311
- Hollander M, Hak AE, Koudstaal PJ, Bots ML, Grobbee DE, Hofman A, et al. Comparison between measures of atherosclerosis and risk of stroke: the Rotterdam Study. *Stroke.* (2003) 34:2367– 72. doi: 10.1161/01.STR.0000091393.32060.0E
- Wilson PW, Kauppila LI, O'Donnell CJ, Kiel DP, Hannan M, Polak JM, et al. Abdominal aortic calcific deposits are an important predictor of vascular morbidity and mortality. *Circulation.* (2001) 103:1529–34. doi: 10.1161/01.CIR.103.11.1529
- van der Meer IM, Bots ML, Hofman A. del Sol AI, van der Kuip DA, Witteman JC. Predictive value of noninvasive measures of atherosclerosis for incident myocardial infarction: the Rotterdam Study. *Circulation*. (2004) 109:1089–94. doi: 10.1161/01.CIR.0000120708.59903.1B
- Jayalath RW, Mangan SH, Golledge J. Aortic calcification. Eur J Vasc Endovasc Surg. (2005) 30:476–88. doi: 10.1016/j.ejvs.2005.04.030
- Golledge J. Abdominal aortic calcification: clinical significance, mechanisms and therapies. *Curr Pharm Des.* (2014) 20:5834– 8. doi: 10.2174/1381612820666140212195309
- Rodríguez AJ, Leow K, Szulc P, Scott D, Ebeling P, Sim M, et al. Abdominal aortic calcification, bone mineral density and fractures: a systematic review and meta-analysis protocol. *BMJ Open.* (2019) 9:e026232. doi: 10.1136/bmjopen-2018-026232
- Kawada T. Effect of serum chloride on mortality in hypertensive patients. *Hypertension*. (2014) 63:e14. doi: 10.1161/HYPERTENSIONAHA.113.02877
- Grodin JL, Simon J, Hachamovitch R, Wu Y, Jackson G, Halkar M, et al. Prognostic role of serum chloride levels in acute decompensated heart failure. J Am Coll Cardiol. (2015) 66:659–66. doi: 10.1016/j.jacc.2015. 06.007
- Mao W, Wu J, Zhang H, Zhou J, Ye B, Li G, et al. Increase in serum chloride and chloride exposure are associated with acute kidney injury in moderately severe and severe acute pancreatitis patients. *Pancreatology*. (2019) 19:136– 42. doi: 10.1016/j.pan.2018.11.006
- Khatri M, Zitovsky J, Lee D, Nayyar K, Fazzari M, Grant C. The association between serum chloride levels and chronic kidney disease progression: a cohort study. *BMC Nephrol.* (2020) 21:165. doi: 10.1186/s12882-020-01828-3
- Kazory A, Costanzo MR. The dynamic relationship between serum chloride and cardiorenal syndrome. *Rev Cardiovasc Med.* (2020) 21:25– 9. doi: 10.31083/j.rcm.2020.01.6

FUNDING

This study was supported by grants from the National Natural Science Foundation of China (81860379 and 82160410) and the Science and Technology Planning Project at the Department of Science and Technology of Jiangxi Province, China (20171BAB 205075).

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We hereby thank the participants for their time and energy in the data collection phase of NHANES project.

SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fcvm. 2021.800458/full#supplementary-material

- Akaishi T, Takahashi T, Himori N, Takeshita T, Nakazawa T, Aoki M, et al. Chloride imbalance is involved in the pathogenesis of optic neuritis in neuromyelitis optica. J Neuroimmunol. (2018) 320:98–100. doi: 10.1016/j.jneuroim.2018.03.010
- Thongprayoon C, Cheungpasitporn W, Hansrivijit P, Thirunavukkarasu S, Chewcharat A, Medaura J, et al. Association of serum chloride level alterations with in-hospital mortality. *Postgrad Med J.* (2020) 96:731– 6. doi: 10.1136/postgradmedj-2019-137270
- Zhao WH, Gou BD, Zhang TL, Wang K. Lanthanum chloride bidirectionally influences calcification in bovine vascular smooth muscle cells. J Cell Biochem. (2012) 113:1776–86. doi: 10.1002/jcb.24049
- Myers DJ. The effect of potassium phosphate, magnesium chloride and T6 as blocking agents on tissue valve calcification. J Cardiovasc Surg (Torino). (1990) 31:130.
- Ahluwalia N, Dwyer J, Terry A, Moshfegh A, Johnson C. Update on NHANES dietary data: focus on collection, release, analytical considerations, and uses to inform public policy. *Adv Nutr.* (2016) 7:121–34. doi: 10.3945/an.115. 009258
- Curtin LR, Mohadjer LK, Dohrmann SM, Montaquila JM, Kruszan-Moran D, Mirel LB, et al. The national health and nutrition examination survey: sample design, 1999–2006. *Vital Health Stat 2*. (2012) 1–39.
- Schousboe JT, Wilson KE, Kiel DP. Detection of abdominal aortic calcification with lateral spine imaging using DXA. J Clin Densitom. (2006) 9:302– 8. doi: 10.1016/j.jocd.2006.05.007
- Schousboe JT, Lewis JR, Kiel DP. Abdominal aortic calcification on dualenergy X-ray absorptiometry: methods of assessment and clinical significance. *Bone*. (2017) 104:91–100. doi: 10.1016/j.bone.2017.01.025
- Kauppila LI, McAlindon T, Evans S, Wilson PW, Kiel D, Felson DT. Disc degeneration/back pain and calcification of the abdominal aorta. A 25-year follow-up study in Framingham. *Spine (Phila Pa 1976)*. (1997) 22:1642–7. discussion 8–9. doi: 10.1097/00007632-199707150-00023
- Nie B, Zhang SY, Guan SM, Zhou SQ, Fang X. Role of Wnt/β-catenin pathway in the arterial medial calcification and its effect on the OPG/RANKL system. *Curr Med Sci.* (2019) 39:28–36. doi: 10.1007/s11596-019-1996-4
- Vyavahare N, Ogle M, Schoen FJ, Levy RJ. Elastin calcification and its prevention with aluminum chloride pretreatment. *Am J Pathol.* (1999) 155:973–82. doi: 10.1016/S0002-9440(10)65 197-8
- 24. Vyavahare NR, Hirsch D, Lerner E, Baskin JZ, Zand R, Schoen FJ, et al. Prevention of calcification of glutaraldehyde-crosslinked porcine aortic

cusps by ethanol preincubation: mechanistic studies of protein structure and water-biomaterial relationships. *J Biomed Mater Res.* (1998) 40:577–85. doi: 10.1002/(SICI)1097-4636(19980615)40:4<577::AID-JBM9>3.0. CO;2-C

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's Note: All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of

the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2022 Hu, Lan, Wang, Su, Zou, Ye, Zhang, Zhang, Guo, Zhang, Yu, Xu, Wei and Peng. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Standard Modifiable Cardiovascular Risk Factors Mediate the Association Between Elevated Hair Cortisol Concentrations and Coronary Artery Disease

Andreas Stomby^{1,2*}, Susanna Strömberg¹, Elvar Theodorsson³, Åshild Olsen Faresjö⁴, Mike Jones⁵ and Tomas Faresjö¹

¹ Division of Prevention, Rehabilitation and Community Medicine, Department of Health, Medicine and Caring Sciences, Linköping University, Linköping, Sweden, ² Råslätts vårdcentral, Region Jönköping County, Jönköping, Sweden, ³ Department of Biomedical and Clinical Science, Clinical Chemistry, Linköping University, Linköping, Sweden, ⁴ Division of Society and Health/Public Health, Department of Health, Medicine and Caring Sciences, Linköping University, Linköping, Sweden, ⁵ Faculty of Medicine Health and Human Sciences, School of Psychological Sciences, Macquarie University, North Ryde, NSW, Australia

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Rudolph Schutte, Anglia Ruskin University, United Kingdom

Reviewed by:

Joseph Schwartz, Stony Brook University, United States Asma Nafisa, Rawalpindi Medical University, Pakistan

> *Correspondence: Andreas Stomby Andreas.stomby@liu.se

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Cardiovascular Epidemiology and Prevention, a section of the journal Frontiers in Cardiovascular Medicine

> Received: 26 August 2021 Accepted: 13 December 2021 Published: 25 January 2022

Citation:

Stomby A, Strömberg S, Theodorsson E, Olsen Faresjö Å, Jones M and Faresjö T (2022) Standard Modifiable Cardiovascular Risk Factors Mediate the Association Between Elevated Hair Cortisol Concentrations and Coronary Artery Disease. Front. Cardiovasc. Med. 8:765000. doi: 10.3389/fcvm.2021.765000 **Background:** Increased cortisol exposure is a risk factor for coronary artery disease (CAD). It is not clear to what degree this risk is independent from the standard modifiable risk factors (SMuRFs) dyslipidemia, hypertension, and diabetes.

Aim: To use path analysis to test the direct and indirect association, mediated by SMuRFs, between long-term cortisol levels measured in hair cortisol concentration (HCC) and CAD.

Methods: Hair was sampled from patients admitted with acute myocardial infarction (n = 203) and a population-based sample without a diagnosis or symptoms of CAD (n = 3,134). The HCC was analyzed using radioimmunoassay and all the participants reported whether they were diagnosed with or treated for diabetes, hypertension, and hyperlipidemia. Path analysis was used to test to what degree the association between logarithmized (In) HCC and CAD was direct or indirect, mediated by SMuRFs.

Results: Participants with CAD had elevated HCC compared to those without elevated HCC [median interquartile range (IQR): 75.2 (167.1) vs. 23.6 (35.0) pg/mg, p < 0.0001]. Higher HCC was associated with diabetes, hypertension, and hyperlipidemia, which, in turn, were associated with CAD. In path models, 80% of the association between ln(HCC) and CAD were mediated by SMuRFs, while the direct path between ln(HCC) and CAD was not statistically significant.

Conclusion: The SMuRFs diabetes, hyperlipidemia, and hypertension mediate the association between ln(HCC) and CAD. Some association between ln(HCC) and CAD did not operate via the SMuRFs considered and might have a pathway through atherosclerosis or inflammation.

Keywords: cortisol, cardiovascular risk factors, biological stress, coronary artery disease, path analysis

INTRODUCTION

Coronary artery disease (CAD) is associated with the wellknown standard modifiable risk factors (SMuRFs) diabetes, smoking, hypertension, and hyperlipidemia (1, 2). Consequently, prevention of CAD is focused on improving SMuRFs through modified lifestyle and by pharmacological treatment (3). However, about 15% of patients admitted with a primary ST-segment elevation myocardial infarction (STEMI) are SMuRF-less, i.e., nonsmokers without a diagnosis of diabetes, hypertension, or hyperlipidemia (2, 4–6). Notably, these SMuRFless patients have increased mortality after STEMI compared to patients with SMuRFs (6). Thus, there is a need to find other nonstandard risk factors, which may also contribute to the development of atherosclerosis with subsequent CAD among SMuRF-less patients (4–6).

The glucocorticoid hormone cortisol has both the direct and indirect effects, which may increase the risk of CAD (7). For instance, patients suffering from glucocorticoid excess develop abdominal adiposity, dyslipidemia, hypertension, insulin resistance, and potentially type 2 diabetes (8). Moreover, taking prescribed glucocorticoids increase the risk of cardiovascular disease independent of underlying disease and common cardiovascular risk factors (9).

Cortisol has a considerable diurnal rhythmicity, which complicates sampling of this hormone (10). To overcome this difficulty, methods have been developed to measure cortisol levels in hair, which give a measure of the cumulative cortisol exposure in retrospect (11, 12). Notably, patients suffering from an acute MI (AMI) have increased levels of cortisol in hair prior weeks to the event compared with healthy controls (13) and patients treated for other diseases (14). High hair cortisol concentrations (HCCs) have also been shown among patients with the SMuRFs diabetes (15-17), hypertension (18), and smoking (15), as well as other cardiovascular risk factors including abdominal obesity (19), low high-density lipoprotein (HDL)-cholesterol levels (19), and a history of cardiovascular disease (17). Importantly, longitudinal data suggest that higher HCC is associated with an increased weight gain over 3 years (20). Thus, it may be suggested that increased circulating cortisol levels, either due to Cushing's syndrome (8), glucocorticoid treatment (9), or other more subtle derangements of the hypothalamic-pituitary-adrenal (HPA) axis reflected by increased HCC (20), is a cause rather than a consequence of obesity and SMuRFs.

Even though increased cortisol exposure seems to be a risk factor for CAD, it is not clear to what degree this is an indirect effect mediated by SMuRFs such as dyslipidemia, hypertension, and diabetes or a direct effect on the development of CAD (21). Therefore, we sought to use path analysis to test the direct and indirect association, mediated by SMuRFs, between HCC and CAD.

METHODS

Study Design and Participants

This was a cross-sectional study including participants from two studies-the Stressheart study (13) and the Swedish

CArdioPulmonary BioImage Study (SCAPIS) (22). A detailed description and main results from the Stressheart study have been published previously (13). The Stressheart study included 203 patients admitted with a STEMI or non-STEMI (NSTEMI) in the southeast healthcare region of Sweden during year 2016-2019. Patients with a hair length < 1 cm, not speaking Swedish language, and older than 65 years were excluded. The SCAPIS study was conducted during year 2015-2018 at six universities in Sweden. Data in this study were acquired from participants included at Linköping University situated in the same southeast hospital region as in which the Stressheart study was conducted. The SCAPIS study included men and women between 50 and 65 years of age randomly sampled from the population. In total, 5,057 participants were included at Linköping University of whom 3,462 participants provided a hair sample for cortisol analysis. Of these 3,462 participants, 155 participants reported a history of MI (n = 46), angina (n = 25), previous coronary artery bypass graft surgery or percutaneous coronary artery intervention (n = 40), and chest pain when walking on flat ground (n = 16) or uphill (n = 78), and were, therefore, excluded. Furthermore, another 173 participants who lacked information on history of CAD, chest pain, or smoking status were also excluded leaving 3,134 participants from the SCAPIS study (Figure 1). The Stressheart and the SCAPIS studies were approved by the Regional Ethical Review Boards (Dnr 2016-79-31, Dnr 2016-453-32, Dnr 2017-106-32, and Dnr 2010-228-31M). All the participants gave their written informed consent to participate.

Definition of SMuRFs

Standard modifiable risk factors were defined as having a diagnosis of, or pharmacotherapy for, diabetes, hypertension, or hyperlipidemia, which have been used in previous studies on the role of SMuRFs in CAD (4-6). This was reported by the patient in the SCAPIS study and checked in the patient file in the Stressheart study. A total cholesterol \geq 5.5 mmol/l and/or low-density lipoprotein (LDL)-cholesterol \geq 3.5 mmol/l was also used to define participants with hyperlipidemia (4-6). Regular smoking of at least one cigarette/day during the last month was also considered as SMuRF (6). The blood pressure level and plasma glucose level were not included in the definition, since single measurements of these parameters were not considered enough to firmly diagnose participants as being hypertensive or having diabetes in either the SCAPIS or the Stressheart studies. In total, 2,141 participants in the SCAPIS study reported having at least one SMuRF. In the Stressheart study, 173 participants had at least one SMuRF at the time of admission with AMI whereas 30 participants were SMuRF-less at the time of admission (Table 1).

Outcomes

The primary outcome in this study was the direct and indirect association between HCC and CAD. A detailed description on the hair sampling and analysis of HCC has been published previously (13). At least 1 cm of hair, which represents the previous 4–6 weeks, was sampled from the posterior vertex of the scalp (23). The HCC was analyzed using a competitive radioimmunoassay (RIA), since it is suitable for small samples



of hair. Hair samples from both the Stressheart and the SCAPIS studies were analyzed during the same time period (2016-2019) in the same laboratory under the same protocol. All the participants in both studies answered questionnaires with respect to educational level, ethnicity, current pharmacotherapy, present and previous diseases including angina, congestive heart failure, MI, stroke, previous coronary artery bypass grafting or percutaneous coronary intervention, diabetes, hyperlipidemia, and if any first-degree relatives suffered from MI. Smoking status was reported by the participant. Length, weight, waist circumference, and blood pressure on the day of discharge from the hospital in the Stressheart study were measured by a nurse. In the SCAPIS study, a fasting blood sample was drawn and plasma glucose, serum cholesterol, LDL-cholesterol, HDL-cholesterol, and triglycerides were analyzed according to clinical routine (22). In the Stressheart study, data on these biochemical measures were extracted from the Swedish Websystem for Enhancement and Development of Evidence-based care in Heart disease Evaluated According to Recommended Therapies (SWEDEHEART), which is a national register of patients treated in coronary care units (24).

Statistical Analysis

All the data were checked for normal distribution. The HCC was not normally distributed and was, therefore, logarithmically transformed using the natural logarithm before inclusion in the statistical models [ln(HCC)]. This transformation also avoids the long tail of raw cortisol values having undue influence on the associations with CAD. All the continuous data were presented as mean with SD, except for HCC, which was presented as

TABLE 1 | Characteristics of included participants grouped according to coronary artery disease (CAD) status.

	Coronary artery disease (n = 203)	No coronary artery disease (n = 3,134)	P-value
Female	56 (28)	1,994 (64)	< 0.0001
Age	57.7 (6.5)	57.3 (4.4)	0.002
Educational level			< 0.0001
Elementary school	47 (23)	251 (8)	
Upper secondary school	113 (56)	1,472 (47)	
University or similar	43 (21)	1,406 (45)	
Born in Sweden	176 (87)	2,957 (94)	< 0.0001
STEMI	112 (57)	NA	
Previous MI	51 (26)	NA	
Heredity for MI	86 (51)	205 (7)	< 0.0001
Hyperlipidemia	56 (32)	255 (8)	< 0.0001
Hypertension	81 (40)	570 (18)	< 0.0001
Diabetes	31 (16)	115 (4)	< 0.0001
Active smoker	56 (28)	271 (9)	< 0.0001
SMuRFs			< 0.0001
C	54 (32)	2,210 (71)	
1	62 (36)	688 (22)	
2	30 (18)	186 (6)	
3	24 (14)	39 (1)	
4	1 (0.6)	8 (0.3)	
BMI (kg/m²)	27.8 (4.4)	26.8 (4.5)	< 0.0001
Waist circumference (cm)	100 (13)	91 (13)	< 0.0001
P-glucose (mmol/L)	7.2 (3.0)	5.6 (1.1)	< 0.0001
Total cholesterol (mmol/L)	5.1 (1.3)	5.5 (1.0)	< 0.0001
LDL-cholesterol (mmol/L)	3.0 (1.2)	3.3 (0.9)	< 0.0001
HDL-cholesterol (mmol/L)	1.19 (0.40)	1.70 (0.50)	< 0.0001
Triglycerides (mmol/L)	2.1 (1.3)	1.9 (0.7)	< 0.0001
Systolic blood pressure (mmHg)	125 (17)	132 (18)	< 0.0001
Diastolic blood pressure (mmHg)	79 (12)	83 (10)	< 0.0001
Hair cortisol concentration (pg/mg)	75.2 (167.1)	23.6 (35.0)	< 0.0001

Categorical data is presented as n (%) and continuous data as mean (SD) except for the hair cortisol concentration, which is given as median [interquartile range (IQR)]. Prevalence of hyperlipidemia, hypertension, and diabetes were based on either a diagnosis or pharmacological treatment. p-value denotes the significance level of the difference between participants with and without coronary artery disease.

3LE 2 Screening of potential mediators to be included in the path analysis.
--

Predictor	Ln(HCC)		Coronary artery disease	
	Beta	P-value	Odds ratio	P-value
Hypertension	0.15 (0.05–0.24)	0.003	2.99 (2.22-4.01)	< 0.0001
Diabetes	0.41 (0.21–0.62)	< 0.0001	4.82 (3.15–7.37)	< 0.0001
Hyperlipidemia	0.30 (0.17–0.44)	< 0.0001	5.35 (3.80–7.54)	< 0.0001
Smoking	0.01 (-0.12-0.14)	0.86	4.11 (2.95–5.73)	< 0.0001
LDL-cholesterol	-0.02 (-0.06-0.03)	0.45	0.70 (0.59–0.82)	< 0.0001
HDL-cholesterol	-0.31 (-0.380.23)	< 0.0001	0.049 (0.031–0.079)	< 0.0001
Triglycerides	0.14 (0.09–0.20)	< 0.0001	2.16 (1.89–2.47)	< 0.0001
Waist circumference	0.10 (0.07-0.13)	< 0.0001	1.047 (1.037–1.058)	< 0.0001
Female	-0.41 (-0.490.33)	< 0.0001	0.22 (0.16–0.30)	< 0.0001
Educational level	-0.04 (-0.10-0.020)	0.17	0.40 (0.33-0.50)	< 0.0001

The associations were tested using univariate linear regression when logarithmized hair cortisol concentration [In(HCC)] was the outcome and univariate logistic regression when coronary artery disease was the outcome. Male and lowest level of education (elementary school) was used as reference for these predictors. Raw beta values and hazard ratios are presented with 95% Cls.

median (interquartile range) and discrete data as number (n) with proportion in percent.

Group comparisons were made between participants from the Stressheart and the SCAPIS studies (**Table 1**). Categorical measures were compared using the Pearson's chi-squared test, while quantitative measures were compared between the groups using the nonparametric Mann–Whitney *U* test.

Path analysis was used to test the direct and indirect association between ln(HCC) and CAD. The SMuRFs such as hypertension, hyperlipidemia, and diabetes were included as mediators, while smoking, gender, and educational level were included as confounders. Education was treated as an ordinal measure with elementary school as the reference. The confounders were included, since they were unevenly distributed between participants with and without CAD and are known risk factors for CAD (Table 1). Due to the highly parametrized nature of path models, some screening of potential SMuRF measures to be included was undertaken to avoid potential estimation problems. Collinearity was evaluated via the variance inflation factor (VIF), although no clear problems (VIF > 10) were identified. Since model parameter estimation did not converge, measures were omitted one at a time based on the largest VIF values and on a priori strength of evidence To be a potential source of indirect association, a variable needed to be associated with both the ln(HCC) and with CAD. This analysis is reported in Table 2 using linear regression with statistical inference via the nonparametric bootstrap for ln(HCC) and unconditional logistic regression for CAD. Only SMuRF measures that met both the criteria were included in path models.

The quantitative measures reflecting SMuRFs such as the level of diastolic and systolic blood pressure, fasting plasma glucose, serum triglycerides, HDL-cholesterol, LDL-cholesterol, total cholesterol, and waist circumference were omitted from the model reported in **Table 3**, despite meeting criteria for inclusion, due to their correlation with SMuRFs inducing multicollinearity. The estimated direct, indirect, and total path coefficients (b) are shown in **Table 3**, along with SE and *p*-value.

The percentage of the association between ln(HCC) and CAD that is estimated to be indirect is calculated from indirect \div total \times 100. Models were fitted in MPlus version 8 using maximum likelihood and with inference derived via the nonparametric bootstrap with 2,000 bootstrap samples. Components of the paths model were estimated using link functions appropriate to the dependent variable measurement scale, identity link for quantitative outcomes, and logit link for binary outcomes. It is noted that due to the cross-sectional design of this study, causal inference cannot be made from these models and purpose of path modeling is to understand the extent to which the associations of interest might be operating via other factors. Any causal modeling would require a future longitudinal study.

A p < 0.05 was considered significant in all the analyses. Statistical analyses shown in **Tables 1**, **2** were performed in SPSS version 25 and Stata version 17 for bootstrapping, while the path model shown in **Table 3** were estimated using MPlus version 8.

RESULTS

Age, Gender, Ethnicity, and Educational Level

The mean age was 57 years among participants with and without CAD. A greater proportion of participants with CAD were males (72 vs. 36%, p < 0.0001). The educational level was lower among those with CAD and although most participants were born in Sweden, a larger proportion of participants with CAD had another ethnicity (**Table 1**).

Hair Cortisol Concentrations, Cardiovascular Risk Factors, and Anthropometric Measurements

Participant characteristics are given in **Table 1**. Heredity for MI was considerably higher among participants with CAD. Participants with CAD also had a higher body mass index (BMI) and larger waist circumference than participants without CAD. The levels of fasting plasma glucose and triglycerides were higher

	b	SE	z	P-value
Total	0.349	0.026	13.464	< 0.0001
Total indirect	0.280	0.062	4.508	< 0.0001
Specific indirect				
Hypertension	0.058	0.015	3.812	< 0.0001
Diabetes	0.103	0.031	3.373	0.001
Hyperlipidemia	0.119	0.026	4.505	< 0.0001
Total direct	0.069	0.064	1.070	0.285

Estimates (b) are path coefficients expressing the association between the In(HCC) as predictor and CAD as outcome either directly or indirectly via several standard modifiable risk factor (SMuRF) measures. The total direct + total indirect = Total.



among participants with CAD, while the systolic and diastolic blood pressure levels as well as total cholesterol, HDL-cholesterol, and LDL-cholesterol levels were lower. The HCC was three times as high (p < 0.0001) among participants with CAD compared to those without CAD (**Figure 2**).

Standard Modifiable Risk Factors

A total of 32% of participants with CAD had no SMuRFs, while 71% of those participants without CAD were SMuRF-less (**Table 1**). Hypertension was the most common SMuRF independently of CAD status (**Table 1**). Participants with CAD had a significantly higher number of SMuRFs compared to participants without CAD (**Table 1**).

Associations Between HCC, Cardiovascular Risk Factors, and CAD

As shown in **Table 2**, higher ln(HCC) was associated with a diagnosis of, or treatment for, hypertension, diabetes, and hyperlipidemia, but not active smoking. Furthermore, a higher ln(HCC) was also associated with lower HDL-cholesterol, higher triglyceride levels, and a greater waist circumference. Being female was associated with lower ln(HCC). Ln(HCC) was



FIGURE 3 Path diagram over the associations between the HCC, CAD, and standard modifiable cardiovascular risk factors. Boxes represent included variables in the path model and arrows the estimated associations (with the SE in parentheses) between variables in the path model. The arrow from logarithmized HCC [In(HCC)] to CAD represents the direct association and the others represent the indirect associations. Smoking, gender with male as reference, and education with elementary school as reference were included as confounders in the model.

Gender

Smoking

associated with CAD [hazard ratio (HR) 1.86 (95% CI 1.68– 2.06), p < 0.0001]. An increased risk of CAD was present among participants with hypertension, diabetes, hyperlipidemia, and active smoking. Lower HDL-cholesterol and higher triglyceride levels were also associated with CAD as well as a large waist circumference, low educational level, and being male were also associated with CAD. Notably, higher LDL-cholesterol levels were associated with lower risk of CAD.

Direct and Indirect Associations Between HCC and CAD

The path model, including the SMuRFs such as diabetes, hypertension, and hyperlipidemia as mediators and smoking, gender, and educational level as confounders, resulted in 80% (0.280/0.349) indirect association between $\ln(HCC)$ and CAD (**Figure 3**). Although the direct path between $\ln(HCC)$ and CAD was not statistically significant, it was estimated that 20% of the association between $\ln(HCC)$ and CAD was direct and, therefore, did not operate via the SMuRFs considered. Specifically, hyperlipidemia (b = 0.119), closely followed by diabetes (b = 0.103) was the strongest indirect paths between HCC and CAD (**Figure 3**).

DISCUSSION

This study shows that HCC was considerably higher among participants with CAD compared with a healthy populationbased sample without a history or symptoms of CAD. The ln(HCC) was also strongly associated with both SMuRFs and other cardiovascular risk factors such as abdominal obesity,

Education

high triglyceride levels, and low HDL-cholesterol levels. Notably, about 80% of the association between ln(HCC) and CAD were indirect, suggesting that these cardiovascular risk factors mediated the association between ln(HCC) and CAD.

The aim of this study was to elucidate upon long-term cortisol exposure as a risk factor for CAD. This was based upon the fact that the SMuRFs such as hypertension, hyperlipidemia, diabetes, and smoking, that are the major contributors of CAD, do not explain development of CAD among all the patients (1). About 15% of patients with a STEMI are SMuRF-less and other risk factors, in addition to SMuRFs, have been sought for (4-6). Since both the iatrogenic and pathological states with cortisol excess increase cardiovascular risk, excessive long-term cortisol exposure is a plausible cardiovascular risk factor in addition to SMuRFs (7, 9, 25). Our results contradict this hypothesis and suggests that the relationship between ln(HCC) and CAD is mainly indirect and mediated by SMuRFs, rather than direct. At first sight, this might seem contradictive to previous studies showing that patients taking prescribed glucocorticoids have increased cardiovascular risk independent of other cardiovascular risk factors (9) and that patients admitted with an AMI have higher HCC prior to the event compared with healthy controls, independent of other cardiovascular risk factors (13, 14). However, estimation of indirect pathways does not equate to an analysis of confounding, but rather estimates how much of the association might be via the SMuRFs considered. Thus, the associations between glucocorticoids and CAD, shown previously that have been independent of cardiovascular risk factors in regression models, do not rule out that the cardiovascular risk factors mediated these associations (9, 13, 14, 26). The clinical implication of this finding is that the increased cortisol levels observed among patients with CAD seems to be more related to the SMuRFs rather than CAD. However, this does not necessarily mean that the role of increased cortisol levels in CAD is unimportant, since it may still increase the risk of SMuRFs. Future longitudinal studies could provide further insight of cause-and-effect in this relationship.

As expected, participants with CAD were mainly males, had lower education, more heredity for MI, a higher number of SMuRFs, larger waist circumference, higher triglyceride, and lower HDL-cholesterol levels as well as higher fasting plasma blood glucose compared to participants without CAD. The total cholesterol level, LDL-cholesterol level, and blood pressure were lower due to a higher rate of pharmacotherapy for hypertension and hyperlipidemia. When screening for potential mediators, several of these quantitative measures were associated with both the ln(HCC) and CAD, qualifying for inclusion in the path model. However, due to multicollinearity, the quantitative measures could not be included as mediators in the final path analysis, but gender, smoking, and educational level were included as confounders.

The strong indirect association between ln(HCC) and CAD does not necessarily equate to a causative effect. A longitudinal or experimental study would be needed to draw such conclusion (26). However, one suggested mechanism may be that glucocorticoids induce insulin resistance

and increased blood glucose levels, which are supported by strong associations between increased HCC and the metabolic syndrome and type 2 diabetes (16, 17, 19, 27). Furthermore, several studies imply that individuals with abdominal obesity, which is considered a main cause for insulin resistance in the metabolic syndrome (28), have increased activity in the HPA axis and, therefore, increased cortisol output. Whether the increased cortisol output is a cause or consequence of the abdominal obesity is, however, still debated (29–33).

Data in this article were gathered from two different cohorts. Importantly though, participants in both the cohorts were living in the same geographical region, hair was sampled, and cortisol levels analyzed under the same protocol in the same laboratory during the same period, minimizing the risk for systematic errors in this process. Among participants with CAD, the hair sample was taken during the hospital admission for AMI. Importantly, the first part of the hair strand, reflecting the last week, is located underneath the scalp, and, therefore, not associated with the acute stress from the AMI (34). However, it cannot be excluded that some participants with CAD had angina and chest pain the weeks before the AMI, which could potentially increase stress and, thereby, the HCC. But according to previous studies, the relationship between subjective stress and HCC is limited and only a small proportion of patients with AMI seems to seek medical care due to prodromal symptoms before the actual event (35, 36). Therefore, we consider it unlikely that the increased HCC among patients with CAD were caused by acute stress related to the subsequent AMI, rather than chronically elevated HCC levels. We also note that an analysis of indirect association paths does not literally equate to an analysis of mediation, which has a causal interpretation and, therefore, requires a longitudinal study design.

The diagnosis of CAD was set by the cardiologist at the cardiology department and can, therefore, be considered of high quality. Participants from the SCAPIS study (without CAD) answered a questionnaire including questions on previous MI, angina pectoris, percutaneous coronary intervention, and coronary artery bypass grafting. Furthermore, they were asked about symptoms of chest pain when walking. All the participants answering yes to one of these questions were excluded. Despite being asked explicitly, it cannot be fully granted that none of these participants had been diagnosed with CAD previously. Furthermore, they could have atherosclerotic plaques in coronary arteries despite being asymptomatic. Thus, future studies using noninvasive methods such as coronary computational tomography to examine the prevalence of atherosclerotic coronary artery disease, irrespective of a diagnosis or symptoms of CAD, in relation to cortisol levels could be of great interest. Notably, a recent study suggests that angiographically diagnosed CAD is associated with increased HCC, independent of other cardiovascular risk factors (37). Furthermore, adding information on psychosocial stress would also be interesting, since it is a risk factor for CAD (38) and has been suggested to be linked to increased HCC as well (39).

In conclusion, the association between ln(HCC) and CAD is mainly indirect, mediated by SMuRFs. This suggests that individuals with chronically elevated cortisol levels are more likely to also have cardiovascular risk factors and, thereby, increased cardiovascular risk. However, around 20% of the association between ln(HCC) and CAD is not explained by SMuRFs. Therefore, future studies might also focus on the relation between HCC and atherosclerosis or inflammation (20). Finally, even though studies suggest that increased cortisol levels cause obesity and metabolic dysregulation (8, 9, 20), future longitudinal studies could investigate the cause-andeffect relationship between increased HCC, SMuRFs, and CAD even further.

PREVIOUS PRESENTATIONS

Part of this data focusing on a comparison of the hair cortisol concentration among participants in the Stressheart study and healthy controls have been published previously in Faresjo et al. (13). This article includes more participants with coronary artery disease and addresses the direct and indirect associations between hair cortisol concentrations and coronary artery disease by using path analysis, which was not addressed in the previous article.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The raw data supporting the conclusions of this article will be made available upon request to the authors, if it is in accordance with laws and regulations.

REFERENCES

- Yusuf S, Hawken S, Ounpuu S, Dans T, Avezum A, Lanas F, et al. Effect of potentially modifiable risk factors associated with myocardial infarction in 52 countries (the INTERHEART study): case-control study. *Lancet.* (2004) 364:937–52. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(04)17018-9
- Khot UN, Khot MB, Bajzer CT, Sapp SK, Ohman EM, Brener SJ, et al. Prevalence of conventional risk factors in patients with coronary heart disease. *JAMA*. (2003) 290:898–904. doi: 10.1001/jama.290.7.898
- 3. Knuuti J, Wijns W, Saraste A, Capodanno D, Barbato E, Funck-Brentano C, et al. 2019 ESC Guidelines for the diagnosis and management of chronic coronary syndromes. *Eur Heart J.* (2020) 41:407–77. doi: 10.1093/eurheartj/ehz425
- Vernon ST, Coffey S, Bhindi R, Soo Hoo SY, Nelson GI, Ward MR, et al. Increasing proportion of ST elevation myocardial infarction patients with coronary atherosclerosis poorly explained by standard modifiable risk factors. *Eur J Prev Cardiol.* (2017) 24:1824–30. doi: 10.1177/2047487317720287
- Vernon ST, Coffey S, D'Souza M, Chow CK, Kilian J, Hyun K, et al. ST-Segment-elevation myocardial infarction (STEMI) patients without standard modifiable cardiovascular risk factors-how common are they, and what are their outcomes? J Am Heart Assoc. (2019) 8:e013296. doi: 10.1161/JAHA.119.013296
- Figtree GA, Vernon ST, Hadziosmanovic N, Sundström J, Alfredsson J, Arnott C, et al. Mortality in STEMI patients without standard modifiable risk factors: a sex-disaggregated analysis of SWEDEHEART registry data. *Lancet.* (2021) 397:1085–94. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(21)00272-5
- 7. Neary NM, Booker OJ, Abel BS, Matta JR, Muldoon N, Sinaii N, et al. Hypercortisolism is associated with increased coronary arterial atherosclerosis: analysis of noninvasive coronary angiography using

ETHICS STATEMENT

The studies involving human participants were reviewed and approved by Region Ethical Review Board of Umeå and Linköping. The patients/participants provided their written informed consent to participate in this study.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

AS: planning and data collection, data analysis, and lead author of manuscript. SS: planning and data collection, data analysis, and co-author of manuscript. ET: development of analysis method and analysis of hair samples, data analysis, and co-author of manuscript. ÅO: design, planning and data collection, and co-author of manuscript. MJ: statistical analysis and co-author of manuscript. TF: principal investigator, design, planning and data collection, data analysis, and co-author of manuscript. All authors contributed to the article and approved the submitted version.

FUNDING

This study was funded by the Swedish AFA Insurance, Stockholm (Grant number Dnr: 160340).

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The authors thank all the participants in the Stressheart and the SCAPIS studies and staff at the participating cardiology clinics.

multidetector computerized tomography. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. (2013) 98:2045–52. doi: 10.1210/jc.2012-3754

- Chanson P, Salenave S. Metabolic syndrome in Cushing's syndrome. Neuroendocrinology. (2010) 92 Suppl 1:96–101. doi: 10.1159/000314272
- Wei L, MacDonald TM, Walker BR. Taking glucocorticoids by prescription is associated with subsequent cardiovascular disease. *Ann Intern Med.* (2004) 141:764–70. doi: 10.7326/0003-4819-141-10-200411160-00007
- Lightman SL. The neuroendocrinology of stress: a never ending story. J Neuroendocrinol. (2008) 20:880–4. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2826.2008.01711.x
- Short SJ, Stalder T, Marceau K, Entringer S, Moog NK, Shirtcliff EA, et al. Correspondence between hair cortisol concentrations and 30-day integrated daily salivary and weekly urinary cortisol measures. *Psychoneuroendocrinology*. (2016) 71:12–8. doi: 10.1016/j.psyneuen.2016.05.007
- Karlen J, Ludvigsson J, Frostell A, Theodorsson E, Faresjo T. Cortisol in hair measured in young adults - a biomarker of major life stressors? *BMC Clin Pathol.* (2011) 11:12. doi: 10.1186/1472-6890-11-12
- Faresjo T, Stromberg S, Jones M, Stomby A, Karlsson JE, Ostgren CJ, et al. Elevated levels of cortisol in hair precede acute myocardial infarction. *Sci Rep.* (2020) 10:22456. doi: 10.1038/s41598-020-80559-9
- Pereg D, Gow R, Mosseri M, Lishner M, Rieder M, Van Uum S, et al. Hair cortisol and the risk for acute myocardial infarction in adult men. *Stress.* (2011) 14:73–81. doi: 10.3109/10253890.2010.511352
- Feller S, Vigl M, Bergmann MM, Boeing H, Kirschbaum C, Stalder T. Predictors of hair cortisol concentrations in older adults. *Psychoneuroendocrinology.* (2014) 39:132–40. doi: 10.1016/j.psyneuen.2013.10.007
- Lehrer HM, Dubois SK, Maslowsky J, Laudenslager ML, Steinhardt MA. Hair cortisol concentration and glycated hemoglobin in
African American adults. *Psychoneuroendocrinology*. (2016) 72:212-8. doi: 10.1016/j.psyneuen.2016.06.018

- Manenschijn L, Schaap L, van Schoor NM, van der Pas S, Peeters GM, Lips P, et al. High long-term cortisol levels, measured in scalp hair, are associated with a history of cardiovascular disease. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab.* (2013) 98:2078–83. doi: 10.1210/jc.2012-3663
- Stalder T, Kirschbaum C. Analysis of cortisol in hair-state of the art and future directions. *Brain Behav Immun.* (2012) 26:1019–29. doi: 10.1016/j.bbi.2012.02.002
- Stalder T, Kirschbaum C, Alexander N, Bornstein SR, Gao W, Miller R, et al. Cortisol in hair and the metabolic syndrome. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab.* (2013) 98:2573–80. doi: 10.1210/jc.2013-1056
- van der Valk ES, van der Voorn B, Iyer AM, Mohseni M, Leenen PJM, Dik WA, et al. Hair cortisol, obesity and the immune system: Results from a 3 year longitudinal study. *Psychoneuroendocrinology*. (2021) 134:105422. doi: 10.1016/j.psyneuen.2021.105422
- Kipari T, Hadoke PW, Iqbal J, Man TY, Miller E, Coutinho AE, et al. 11beta-hydroxysteroid dehydrogenase type 1 deficiency in bone marrow-derived cells reduces atherosclerosis. *FASEB J.* (2013) 27:1519–31. doi: 10.1096/fj.12-219105
- Bergstrom G, Berglund G, Blomberg A, Brandberg J, Engstrom G, Engvall J, et al. The Swedish CArdioPulmonary BioImage Study: objectives and design. *J Intern Med.* (2015) 278:645–59. doi: 10.1111/joim.12384
- 23. Wennig R. Potential problems with the interpretation of hair analysis results. *Forensic Sci Int.* (2000) 107:5–12. doi: 10.1016/S0379-0738(99)00146-2
- Jernberg T, Attebring MF, Hambraeus K, Ivert T, James S, Jeppsson A, et al. The Swedish Web-system for enhancement and development of evidencebased care in heart disease evaluated according to recommended therapies (SWEDEHEART). *Heart.* (2010) 96:1617–21. doi: 10.1136/hrt.2010.1 98804
- Fardet L, Petersen I, Nazareth I. Risk of cardiovascular events in people prescribed glucocorticoids with iatrogenic Cushing's syndrome: cohort study. *BMJ: British Medical Journal.* (2012) 345:e4928. doi: 10.1136/bmj. e4928
- MacKinnon DP, Fairchild AJ, Fritz MS. Mediation analysis. Annu Rev Psychol. (2007) 58:593–614. doi: 10.1146/annurev.psych.58.110405.0 85542
- Staufenbiel SM, Penninx BW, de Rijke YB, van den Akker EL, van Rossum EF. Determinants of hair cortisol and hair cortisone concentrations in adults. *Psychoneuroendocrinology*. (2015) 60:182–94. doi: 10.1016/j.psyneuen.2015.06.011
- Alberti KG, Eckel RH, Grundy SM, Zimmet PZ, Cleeman JI, Donato KA, et al. Harmonizing the metabolic syndrome: a joint interim statement of the International Diabetes Federation Task Force on Epidemiology and Prevention; National Heart, Lung, and Blood Institute; American Heart Association; World Heart Federation; International Atherosclerosis Society; and International Association for the Study of Obesity. *Circulation*. (2009) 120:1640–5. doi: 10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.109.192644
- Bujalska IJ, Kumar S, Stewart PM. Does central obesity reflect "Cushing's disease of the omentum"? *Lancet.* (1997) 349:1210–3. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(96)11222-8
- Stimson RH, Andersson J, Andrew R, Redhead DN, Karpe F, Hayes PC, et al. Cortisol release from adipose tissue by 11beta-hydroxysteroid dehydrogenase type 1 in humans. *Diabetes*. (2009) 58:46–53. doi: 10.2337/db 08-0969

- Marin P, Darin N, Amemiya T, Andersson B, Jern S, Bjorntorp P. Cortisol secretion in relation to body fat distribution in obese premenopausal women. *Metabolism.* (1992) 41:882–6. doi: 10.1016/0026-0495(92)90171-6
- Pasquali R, Cantobelli S, Casimirri F, Capelli M, Bortoluzzi L, Flamia R, et al. The hypothalamic-pituitary-adrenal axis in obese women with different patterns of body fat distribution. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab.* (1993) 77:341–6. doi: 10.1210/jcem.77.2.8393881
- 33. Purnell JQ, Kahn SE, Samuels MH, Brandon D, Loriaux DL, Brunzell JD. Enhanced cortisol production rates, free cortisol, and 11beta-HSD-1 expression correlate with visceral fat and insulin resistance in men: effect of weight loss. *Am J Physiol Endocrinol Metab.* (2009) 296:E351–7. doi: 10.1152/ajpendo.90769.2008
- Pragst F, Balikova MA. State of the art in hair analysis for detection of drug and alcohol abuse. *Clin Chim Acta.* (2006) 370:17–49. doi: 10.1016/j.cca.2006.02.019
- 35. Rietschel L, Streit F, Zhu G, McAloney K, Frank J, Couvy-Duchesne B, et al. Hair cortisol in twins: heritability and genetic overlap with psychological variables and stress-system genes. *Sci Rep.* (2017) 7:15351. doi: 10.1038/s41598-017-11852-3
- Graham MM, Westerhout CM, Kaul P, Norris CM, Armstrong PW. Sex differences in patients seeking medical attention for prodromal symptoms before an acute coronary event. *Am Heart J.* (2008) 156:1210–6 e1. doi: 10.1016/j.ahj.2008.07.016
- Nafisa A, Wattoo FH, Qayyum M, Gulfraz M. The association between chronic stress, hair cortisol, and angiographically documented coronary atherosclerosis, a case-control study. *Stress.* (2021) 1–8. doi: 10.1080/10253890.2021.1985994
- Rosengren A, Hawken S, Ounpuu S, Sliwa K, Zubaid M, Almahmeed WA, et al. Association of psychosocial risk factors with risk of acute myocardial infarction in 11119 cases and 13648 controls from 52 countries (the INTERHEART study): case-control study. *Lancet.* (2004) 364:953–62. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(04)17019-0
- Fischer S, Duncko R, Hatch SL, Papadopoulos A, Goodwin L, Frissa S, et al. Sociodemographic, lifestyle, and psychosocial determinants of hair cortisol in a South London community sample. *Psychoneuroendocrinology*. (2017) 76:144–53. doi: 10.1016/j.psyneuen.2016.11.011

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's Note: All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2022 Stomby, Strömberg, Theodorsson, Olsen Faresjö, Jones and Faresjö. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Association of Central Obesity With All Cause and Cause-Specific Mortality in US Adults: A Prospective Cohort Study

Pengcheng Huai^{1*}, Jian Liu¹, Xing Ye¹ and Wen-Qing Li^{2*}

Hospital & Institute, Beijing, China

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Ruan Kruger, North-West University, South Africa

Reviewed by:

Dongfeng Zhang, Qingdao University, China Peter Schwandt, Atherosclerosis Prevention Institute, Germany Yuebin Lv, National Institute of Environmental Health (China), China

*Correspondence:

Pengcheng Huai huaipengcheng@163.com Wen-Qing Li wenqing_li@bjmu.edu.cn

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Cardiovascular Epidemiology and Prevention, a section of the journal Frontiers in Cardiovascular Medicine

> Received: 16 November 2021 Accepted: 04 January 2022 Published: 28 January 2022

Citation:

Huai P, Liu J, Ye X and Li W-Q (2022) Association of Central Obesity With All Cause and Cause-Specific Mortality in US Adults: A Prospective Cohort Study. Front. Cardiovasc. Med. 9:816144. doi: 10.3389/fcvm.2022.816144 **Background:** Previous data on the association between central obesity and mortality are controversial. The aim of this study was to determine the associations between central obesity, as measured by the waist-to-height ratio (WtHR) and waist circumference (WC), with all cause and cause-specific mortality in U.S. adults.

¹ Shandong Provincial Hospital for Skin Diseases & Shandong Provincial Institute of Dermatology and Venereology, Shandong First Medical University & Shandong Academy of Medical Sciences, Jinan, China, ² Key Laboratory of Carcinogenesis and

Translational Research (Ministry of Education/Beijing), Department of Cancer Epidemiology, Peking University Cancer

Methods: The study subjects comprised a nationally representative sample of 33,569 adults >20 years of age who were recruited in the National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey between 1999 and 2014. Anthropometric data, including weight, height, and WC, were measured at each of the eight waves using consistent methodology. Death and underlying causes of death were ascertained through 31 December 2015. The association between central obesity and mortality were determined using weighted Cox proportional hazards regression models.

Results: A total of 4013 deaths occurred during a median follow-up of 7.33 years (263,029 person-years). Compared with the subjects in WtHR tertile 1, the subjects in tertiles 2 and 3 were at a higher risk of mortality from all-cause (tertile 2-hazard ratio [HR]: 1.29; 95% confidence interval [CI]: 1.13–1.47; tertile 3-HR: 1.96; 95% CI: 1.64–2.34) and cardiovascular diseases [CVDs] (tertile 2-HR: 1.40; 95% CI: 1.09–1.79; tertile 3-HR: 2.00; 95% CI: 1.47–2.73). Similarly, compared with the subjects in WC tertile 1, the subjects in tertiles 2 and 3 were at a higher risk of mortality from all-cause (tertile 2-HR: 1.15; 95% CI: 1.00–1.31; tertile 3-HR: 1.39; 95% CI: 1.15–1.67) and CVD (tertile 2-HR: 1.48; 95% CI: 1.14–1.93; tertile 3-HR: 1.74; 95% CI: 1.26–2.42). Restricted cubic spline analyses revealed an S-shaped and linear dose-relationship between WtHR and WC with all-cause mortality. Moreover, a WtHR> 0.58 or a WC > 0.98m was shown to be a risk factor for all-cause mortality.

Conclusions: Central obesity was significantly associated with increased risk of all-cause and CVD-related mortality, especially heart diseases-related mortality, even among normal weight adults. In addition to weight control, guideline designer should provide recommendations for people to decrease abdominal fat accumulation, in their effort to reduce mortality risk in later life.

Keywords: central obesity, mortality, cardiovascular diseases, cohort study, NHANES

INTRODUCTION

Central obesity has become a major public health problem in the United States (U.S.), and the estimated prevalence of central obesity in U.S. adults increased from 43.5% in men and 64.7% in women between 2011 and 2012, to 50.1 and 72.5%, respectively, in 2020 (1, 2). Indeed, collective evidence indicated that central obesity, as usually reflected by the waist circumference (WC), waist-to-hip ratio (WHR), and waist-to-height ratio (WtHR), is significantly associated with a higher risk of chronic diseases, such as cardiovascular disease (CVD) or cancer, and the associations are independent of the Body Mass Index (BMI) (3-5); however, the evidence pertaining to the association between central obesity and mortality is conflicting. The majority of studies have shown a positive J-shaped relationship (6-8), but few studies have reported a negative association (9, 10). Furthermore, most studies evaluating the association between central obesity and mortality in select populations such as postmenopausal women, those with chronic health conditions, older adults, or participants located in a given city, rather than a nationally-representative general population (11-14). Additionally, some large scale cohort studies have used selfreported measures rather than technician-measured data to perform analyses, which could result in inaccurate assessment of central obesity because participants tend to over-report their height (6, 15, 16). In addition, several cohort studies did not remove subjects with serious illnesses at baseline to limit the effect of reverse causality (9). Recently, a dose-response metaanalysis involving 72 prospective cohort studies reported a nearly J-shaped association between central obesity indices and all cause mortality (17); however, the potential effects of reverse causality were not restricted. Furthermore, the underlying confounding factors, such as cigarette smoking, were not adjusted in this analysis due an inability to obtain raw data from each of the included studies.

Because the existing evidence is insufficient and controversial regarding to the association between central obesity and mortality, we conducted this study using a nationally representative sample of U.S. adults with precisely measured data to assess the association between central obesity and all-cause and cause-specific mortality.

METHODS

Study Design and Population

We used data from the National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey (NHANES), an ongoing national 2-yearcycle cross-sectional survey conducted by the US Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Potential participants were selected by a complex, stratified, multistage probability sampling design and were representative of the civilian, noninstitutionalized resident population of the U.S. Participants were first interviewed in their homes to collect demographics data and basic health information, then the participants underwent a standardized physical examination in a specially equipped mobile examination center (MEC) for the collection of other health data, such as anthropometric, and laboratory measurements. Written informed consent was provided from all participants or proxies, and the protocol was approved by the Ethics Review Board at the National Center for Health Statistics (NCHS). Detailed information on the design, data collection procedures and weighting are described elsewhere (18). This study included data from representative adults aged >20 years of age who participated in the 8 cycles (1999-2000 to 2013-2014) of the NHANES, with linkage to the National Death Index to 31 December 2015. Among the 43,793 subjects, 10,224 were excluded because of pregnancy (n = 1,416), missing data on height, weight, or WC (n = 4,543), missing data on mortality status (n = 50), and missing data on covariates (demographic information, lifestyle variables, or chronic health conditions, n =4,215), resulting in a final analytical sample of 33,569 adults.

Anthropometric Measures

Baseline anthropometric information, including weight, height, and WC, were measured during mobile physical examinations in the MEC by trained staff (19). Weight was measured to the nearest 0.1 kg using a digital weight scale with the participants wearing a standard MEC examination gown, consisting of a disposable shirt, pants, and slippers. Height was measured to the nearest 0.1 cm using a stadiometer with a fixed vertical backboard and an adjustable head piece. Participants were instructed to stand with the back of the head, shoulder blades, buttocks, and heels in contact with the vertical backboard. WC was measured to the nearest 0.1 cm using a tape at the uppermost lateral border of the ilium. The WtHR was calculated by dividing the WC by height (both in centimeters).

Mortality

The mortality status of the participants was ascertained by probabilistic matching the NHANES database to the National Death Index records through 31 December, 2015 based on a unique sequence number. Detailed information on linkage methods is available from the NCHS (20). The accuracy of information in the National Death Index records was validated using mortality-linked data from the NHANES I epidemiologic follow-up survey; 98.5% of participants were classified correctly

Central Obesity and Mortality

(21). The 10th revision of the International Classification of Diseases (ICD-10) was used to ascertain the underlying cause of death. We identified deaths from all causes, CVDs (I00–I09, I11, I13, I20–I51, I60–I69), cancers (C00–C97), chronic lower respiratory diseases (J40–J47), diabetes (E10–E14), and other causes. The follow-up duration was defined as the interval from the examination date in the NHANES MEC to the date of death for decedents or to 31 December 2015 for those who were censored.

Covariates Assessment

Covariates of this study involved major demographic characteristics, lifestyle factors, and personal history of chronic diseases, which may be associated with all-cause mortality based on previous literature (22). Demographic and lifestyle variables including age, gender, race/ethnicity, education, marital status, and smoking status, were collected during household interviews, while alcohol intake was obtained during the mobile physical examination in the MEC. Race/ethnicity was classified as Hispanic, non-Hispanic white, non-Hispanic black, or other race. Educational level was categorized as grades 0-12, high school/general equivalency diploma (GED), and some college or above. Marital status was categorized as married, widowed/divorced/separated, never married, and living with a partner. BMI was defined as the weight in kg divided by the height in meters squared, and categorized into normal weight (18.5-<25 kg/m²), overweight (25-<30 kg/m²), and obesity $(>30 \text{ kg/m}^2)$. Participants were categorized as never, former, and current smokers based on their response to questions about smoking at least 100 cigarettes in their lifetime and whether they were currently smoking. The amount of alcohol intake was classified based on three queries that questioned whether the participant had at least 12 alcohol drinks in any given year (a drink means a 12 ounce beer, a 4 ounce glass of wine, or an ounce of liquor), the amount of days of drinking in the past year and the number of drinks per day on a given drinking day (23). Participants were categorized into the following four alcohol consumption groups: lifetime abstainers (<12 drinks in any given year), former drinkers (≥ 12 drinks in a previous year), current light to moderate drinkers (current use of <14 drinks/week for men or <7 drinks/week for women), and current heavy drinkers (>14 drinks/week for men or >7 drinks/week for women). Information on personal history of major physiciandiagnosed chronic health conditions, including hypertension, diabetes, heart disease (congestive heart failure, coronary heart disease, angina/angina pectoris, or heart attack), stroke, and cancer was collected based on the self-report of participants.

Statistical Analysis

All statistical analyses for the complex sampling design of NHANES by using sample weights, strata, and primary sampling units as specified in the guidelines for analyzing NHANES data (24). The baseline characteristics of participants across the WtHR and WC tertiles were compared using a χ^2 test. We calculated person-years from baseline to the date of death, or 31 December 2015, whichever came first. We tested the proportional hazards assumption by creating interaction

terms of exposures and follow-up time and did not identify any violations. We used Cox proportional hazards models to calculated hazard ratios (HRs) and 95% confidence intervals (CIs) for the risk of all cause and cause-specific mortality associated with different measures of central obesity. Three multivariable models were constructed: Model 1 was adjusted for age, gender, race/ethnicity, education, marital status, and BMI; Model 2 was additionally adjusted for smoking status, and alcohol intake; and Model 3 was additionally adjusted for chronic health conditions, including hypertension, diabetes, heart disease, stroke, and cancer. Restricted cubic splines (RCSs) with five knots at 5, 25, 50, 75, and 95th percentiles were used to determine the dose-response relationships between the WtHR and WC, and with all-cause mortality after adjusting for all the covariates. We used a stratified analysis to determine whether the association between central obesity and mortality was modified by major baseline variables, including age, gender, race/ethnicity, education, marital status, BMI, smoking status, alcohol intake, and chronic health conditions. Based on sensitivity analysis, we excluded participants who had follow-up evaluations of <2 years duration and removed participants with any chronic health conditions at baseline to minimize potential reverse causation. All analyses were performed using SAS 9.3 (SAS Institute, Inc., Cary, NC, USA). A two tailed P-value <0.05 was considered to be statistically significant.

RESULTS

Table 1 shows the baseline characteristics, including demographic factors, lifestyles and personal history of major chronic diseases, of 33,569 eligible adults according to the WtHR and WC tertiles. There were statistically significant differences in each baseline characteristic across the three categories of the WtHR and WC. Participants in WtHR and WC tertile 3 were more likely to be older, non-Hispanic blacks, widowed/divorced/separated, obese, former smokers, lifetime abstainers or former drinkers, have a high school/GED education, and have more chronic conditions when compared with the subjects in tertile 1.

During 263,029 person-years of follow-up (median follow-up, 7.33 years; maximum follow-up, 16.75 years), 4013 deaths occurred, including 863 deaths from CVD, 935 from cancer, 150 from chronic lower respiratory tract diseases, 103 from diabetes, and 1962 from other causes.

The associations between WtHR and WC with all-cause and cause-specific mortality are shown in **Table 2**. Participants in WtHR or WC tertiles 2 or 3 were at higher risk for all cause and CVD mortality compared with the subjects in tertile 1 across the 3 models. In the fully adjusted model, the multivariable-adjusted HRs for all-cause and CVD-related mortality for participants in WtHR tertile 3 were 1.96 (95% CI, 1.64–2.34) and 2.00 (95% CI, 1.47–2.73), respectively, while the HRs for the subjects in WtHR tertile 2 were 1.29 (95% CI, 1.13–1.47) and 1.40 (95% CI, 1.09–1.79), respectively, compared with the subjects in WtHR tertile 1. After adjustment for all confounders, the HRs for all-cause and CVD mortality for the subjects in WC tertile 3 were 1.39

TABLE 1 | Characteristics of study adults according to baseline measures of the WtHR and WC in the National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey, 1999–2014.

Characteristics		WtHR		P-values		wc		P-values
	Tertile 1	Tertile 2	Tertile 3		Tertile 1	Tertile 2	Tertile 3	
Age group (years)								
20–39	5,521(51.66)	2,998(29.70)	2,435(24.92)	< 0.001	5,331(51.32)	2,996(30.80)	2,627(26.13)	<0.001
40–59	3,435(34.92)	3,925(42.91)	3,762(41.09)		3,295(33.75)	3,879(41.87)	3,948(42.98)	
≥60	2,233(13.42)	4,265(27.39)	4,993(33.98)		2,549(14.93)	4,326(27.33)	4,618(30.89)	
Sex								
Men	6,048(50.74)	6,314(55.54)	4,633(42.12)	< 0.001	5,664(46.60)	5,678(50.69)	5,653(52.15)	< 0.001
Women	5,141(49.26)	4,876(44.46)	6,557(57.88)		5,511(53.40)	5,523(49.31)	5,540(47.85)	
Race/ethnicity								
Hispanic	2,092(10.23)	3,208(14.93)	3,132(14.03)	< 0.001	2,650(12.93)	3,230(14.62)	2,552(11.14)	< 0.001
Non-Hispanic White	5,624(72.32)	5,233(70.33)	5,216(69.95)		5,143(68.85)	5,267(70.85)	5,663(73.39)	
Non-Hispanic Black	2,384(10.43)	2,036(9.32)	2,432(12.23)		2,191(10.19)	2,050(9.49)	2,611(12.18)	
Other race	1,089(7.02)	713(5.42)	410(3.79)		1,191(8.03)	654(5.04)	367(3.29)	
Education								
Grades 0–12	2,246(13.34)	3,243(18.75)	3,640(21.70)	< 0.001	2,684(15.69)	3,300(18.81)	3,145(18.46)	< 0.001
High school/GED	2,458(21.37)	2,623(24.48)	2,788(27.27)		2,435(21.73)	2,582(23.77)	2,852(27.15)	
Some college or above	6,485(65.29)	5,324(56.77)	4,762(51.03)		6,056(62.58)	5,319(57.42)	5,196(54.39)	
Marital status								
Married	5,503(52.70)	6,623(62.94)	5,974(57.67)	< 0.001	5,464(51.81)	6,445(61.44)	6,191(59.78)	< 0.001
Widowed/Divorced/Separated	1,918(14.43)	2,475(18.67)	3,086(23.11)		2,057(15.36)	2,626(19.29)	2,796(20.83)	
Never married	2,819(24.32)	1,361(12.10)	1,523(13.53)		2,731(24.38)	1,401(12.80)	1,571(13.55)	
Living with partner	949(8.55)	731(6.29)	607(5.69)		923(8.45)	729(6.47)	635(5.84)	
Body mass index category								
Normal	8,319(73.49)	1,507(10.80)	50(0.31)	< 0.001	8,415(76.90)	1,446(12.58)	15(0.14)	< 0.001
Overweight	2,789(25.84)	7,274(65.14)	1,686(12.21)		2,692(22.61)	7,378(67.03)	1,679(14.93)	
Obesity	81(0.67)	2,409(24.06)	9,454(87.48)		68(0.49)	2,377(20.39)	9,499(84.93)	
Smoking status								
Never	6,044(54.22)	5,781(51.36)	5,903(51.73)	< 0.001	6,194(54.65)	5,899(52.82)	5,635(49.97)	< 0.001
Former	2,150(19.66)	3,176(27.99)	3,270(28.92)		2,132(19.63)	3,039(25.95)	3,425(30.32)	
Current	2,995(26.12)	2,233(20.65)	2,017(19.35)		2,849(25.72)	2,263(21.23)	2,133(19.71)	
Alcohol intake								
Lifetime abstainers	2,630(19.42)	3,048(23.36)	3,932(31.19)	< 0.001	2,913(21.29)	3,237(24.50)	3,460(27.14)	< 0.001
Former drinker	826(6.06)	1,324(9.54)	1,674(13.41)		886(6.17)	1,283(9.22)	1,655(13.07)	
Light to moderate	6,522(62.52)	5,776(56.20)	4,876(48.22)		6,228(60.73)	5,687(55.77)	5,259(51.65)	
Heavy	1211(12.00)	1042(10.90)	708(7.18)		1148(11.81)	994(10.51)	819(8.14)	
Chronic conditions								
Hypertension	2,034(14.99)	3,909(31.60)	5,776(48.56)	< 0.001	2,124(15.36)	3,935(30.42)	5,660(46.87)	< 0.001
Diabetes	411(2.30)	1,084(6.56)	2,339(17.21)	< 0.001	473(2.67)	1,135(6.37)	2,226(15.88)	< 0.001
Heart disease	472(3.01)	960(6.93)	1,375(10.61)	< 0.001	520(3.30)	941(6.70)	1,346(9.97)	<0.001
Stroke	190(1.23)	379(2.50)	565(4.00)	< 0.001	209(1.33)	417(2.75)	508(3.42)	< 0.001
Cancer	760(6.89)	1,133(10.00)	1,243(11.52)	< 0.001	774(7.03)	1,131(9.88)	1,231(11.13)	< 0.001

Values are n (percentages) unless stated otherwise.

WtHR, waist-to-height ratio; WC, waist circumference; GED, general equivalency diploma.

WtHR: Tertile 1, ≤0.54; Tertile 2, 0.55-0.62; Tertile 3, ≥0.63.

WC: Tertile 1, Men \leq 0.93 cm, Women \leq 0.88 cm; Tertile 2, Men 0.94-1.05 cm, Women 0.89–1.02 cm; Tertile 3, Men \geq 1.06 cm, Women \geq 1.03 cm.

(95% CI, 1.15–1.67) and 1.74 (95% CI, 1.26–2.42), respectively, while the HRs for the subjects in WC tertile 2 were 1.15 (95% CI, 1.00–1.31) and 1.48 (95% CI, 1.14–1.93), respectively, compared with WC tertile 1. In Model 3, participants in WtHR tertile 3 had a 71% higher risk of death from cancer (HR, 1.71, 95% CI,

1.18–2.47) and a 2.52-fold higher risk of death from chronic lower respiratory tract diseases (HR, 2.52, 95% CI, 1.13–5.63), compared with the subjects in WtHR tertile 1. The individuals in WC tertile 3 had a 3.62-fold higher risk of death from chronic lower respiratory tract diseases (HR, 3.62, 95% CI, 1.72–7.59),

TABLE 2 | Associations between the WtHR and WC with all-cause and cause-specific mortality.

Cause of death		Ň	VtHR		WC					
	Tertile 1	Tertile 2	Tertile 3	P for trend	Tertile 1	Tertile 2	Tertile 3	P for trend		
All causes										
No. of deaths	935	1,433	1,645		1,035	1,476	1,502			
Model 1	1.00	1.37(1.21-1.55)	2.37(2.01-2.79)	< 0.001	1.00	1.19(1.06–1.35)	1.63(1.37–1.94)	< 0.001		
Model 2	1.00	1.37(1.21–1.55)	2.32(1.97–2.73)	< 0.001	1.00	1.19(1.05–1.34)	1.57(1.32–1.88)	< 0.001		
Model 3	1.00	1.29(1.13-1.47)	1.96(1.64-2.34)	< 0.001	1.00	1.15(1.00-1.31)	1.39(1.15–1.67)	< 0.001		
Cardiovascular di	seases									
No. of deaths	169	325	369		188	341	334			
Model 1	1.00	1.55(1.22-1.96)	2.70(2.03-3.57)	< 0.001	1.00	1.52(1.19–1.95)	2.10(1.52-2.91)	< 0.001		
Model 2	1.00	1.53(1.21–1.94)	2.59(1.95–3.45)	< 0.001	1.00	1.52(1.18–1.94)	2.06(1.49-2.85)	< 0.001		
Model 3	1.00	1.40(1.09–1.79)	2.00(1.47-2.73)	< 0.001	1.00	1.48(1.14–1.93)	1.74(1.26-2.42)	0.001		
Cancer										
No. of deaths	232	330	373		241	345	349			
Model 1	1.00	1.13(0.86–1.49)	1.78(1.24-2.56)	0.002	1.00	1.03(0.80-1.32)	1.15(0.80-1.67)	0.432		
Model 2	1.00	1.15(0.88–1.51)	1.79(1.24-2.58)	0.002	1.00	1.02(0.79-1.30)	1.09(0.74-1.59)	0.656		
Model 3	1.00	1.12(0.85–1.47)	1.71(1.18–2.47)	0.003	1.00	0.98(0.76-1.27)	1.01(0.68–1.50)	0.947		
Chronic lower res	piratory tract	diseases								
No. of deaths	42	53	55		42	56	52			
Model 1	1.00	0.98(0.59-1.64)	2.42(1.15-5.11)	0.041	1.00	1.30(0.76-2.20)	4.26(2.10-8.62)	< 0.001		
Model 2	1.00	1.09(0.64-1.84)	2.73(1.27-5.86)	0.022	1.00	1.28(0.77-2.15)	3.89(1.90-7.94)	< 0.001		
Model 3	1.00	1.05(0.62-1.78)	2.52(1.13-5.63)	0.043	1.00	1.26(0.75-2.12)	3.62(1.72-7.59)	0.002		
Diabetes mellitus										
No. of deaths	11	32	60		17	39	47			
Model 1	1.00	2.68(1.00-7.13)	6.04(2.15–16.96)	< 0.001	1.00	1.76(0.72-4.31)	2.27(0.98-5.24)	0.051		
Model 2	1.00	2.56(0.97-6.76)	5.41(0.94–15.13)	0.001	1.00	1.73(0.71-4.24)	2.18(0.93-5.14)	0.069		
Model 3	1.00	1.44(0.53–3.96)	1.59(0.50-5.10)	0.505	1.00	1.33(0.51-3.47)	0.97(0.37-2.57)	0.673		
Other causes										
No. of deaths	481	693	788		547	695	720			
Model 1	1.00	1.45(1.20-1.74)	2.48(1.92-3.22)	< 0.001	1.00	1.14(0.95–1.36)	1.57(1.24-2.00)	< 0.001		
Model 2	1.00	1.44(1.19–1.73)	2.40(1.85-3.13)	< 0.001	1.00	1.13(0.95–1.36)	1.55(1.22-1.97)	< 0.001		
Model 3	1.00	1.36(1.12-1.65)	2.05(1.58-2.67)	<0.001	1.00	1.10(0.91-1.32)	1.37(1.08–1.74)	0.009		

Values are n or weighted hazard ratio (95% confidence interval) unless stated otherwise.

Model 1: Adjusted for sex, age, race/ethnicity, education, marital status and BMI.

Model 2: Model 1+smoking status, and alcohol intake.

Model 3: Model 2+chronic conditions (including hypertension, diabetes, heart disease, stroke, and cancer).

WtHR, waist-to-height ratio; WC, waist circumference.

WtHR: Tertile 1, ≤0.54; Tertile 2, 0.55-0.62; Tertile 3, ≥0.63.

WC: Tertile 1, Men \leq 0.93 cm, Women \leq 0.88 cm; Tertile 2, Men 0.94–1.05 cm, Women 0.89–1.02 cm; Tertile 3, Men \geq 1.06 cm, Women \geq 1.03 cm.

compared with those in WC tertile 1. A similar association existed between the WtHR and other causes of mortality across the three models, as well as WC and other causes of mortality in Model 1. The increasing trend in HRs with the increase in the WtHR or WC was demonstrated by the above models; however, the associations between the WtHR and WC with diabetes were not consistently significant across the three models.

We further divided CVDs into heart diseases (I00–I09, I11, I13, I20–I51) and cerebrovascular diseases (I60–I69). The association between WtHR and heart disease-related mortality was significant across the 3 models, and the effect magnitude increased with elevated WtHR (**Table 3**). In the fully-adjusted model, the HRs for heart disease-related mortality for participants in tertile 2 or 3 were 1.41 (95% CI, 1.06–1.87)

and 2.16 (95% CI, 1.51–3.11), respectively, compared with the subjects in WtHR tertile 1. The relationships between WC and heart, and cerebrovascular disease-related mortality were significant across the 3 models, and the HRs increased in parallel with the increase in WC (**Table 3**). After adjustment for all variables, the effect sizes for heart and cerebrovascular diseases-related mortality for the subjects in WC tertile 3 of were 1.39 (95% CI, 1.15–1.67) and 1.74 (95% CI, 1.26–2.42), respectively, and the HRs for the subjects in WC tertile 2 were 1.15 (95% CI, 1.00–1.31) and 1.48 (95% CI, 1.14–1.93), respectively, compared with the subjects in WC tertile 1.

The RCS analyses showed that the WtHR was associated with all-cause mortality in an S-shaped non-linear manner in the fully-adjusted model ($P_{\text{overall}} < 0.01$, $P_{\text{nonlinear}} < 0.01$; **Figure 1**).

TABLE 3 | Associations between the WtHR and WC with heart and cerebrovascular diseases-specific mortality.

Cause of death		v	/tHR		WC					
	Tertile 1	Tertile 2	Tertile 3	P for trend	Tertile 1	Tertile 2	Tertile 3	P for trend		
Heart diseases										
No. of deaths	135	265	305		156	271	278			
Model 1	1.00	1.56(1.19–2.04)	2.95(2.11-4.12)	< 0.001	1.00	1.19(1.06–1.35)	1.63(1.37–1.94)	< 0.001		
Model 2	1.00	1.56(1.19–2.04)	2.85(2.04-4.00)	< 0.001	1.00	1.19(1.05–1.34)	1.57(1.32–1.88)	< 0.001		
Model 3	1.00	1.41(1.06–1.87)	2.16(1.51–3.11)	< 0.001	1.00	1.15(1.00-1.31)	1.39(1.15–1.67)	0.007		
Cerebrovascular of	diseases									
No. of deaths	34	60	64		32	70	56			
Model 1	1.00	1.49(0.98-2.28)	1.81(0.94–3.47)	0.080	1.00	1.52(1.19–1.95)	2.10(1.52-2.91)	0.029		
Model 2	1.00	1.45(0.95-2.21)	1.69(0.88–3.25)	0.117	1.00	1.52(1.18–1.94)	2.06(1.49–2.85)	0.026		
Model 3	1.00	1.36(0.88-2.09)	1.41(0.72-2.78)	0.318	1.00	1.48(1.14-1.93)	1.74(1.26-2.42)	0.053		

Values are n or weighted hazard ratio (95% confidence interval) unless stated otherwise.

Model 1: Adjusted for sex, age, race/ethnicity, education, marital status and BMI.

Model 2: Model 1+smoking status, and alcohol intake.

Model 3: Model 2+chronic conditions (including hypertension, diabetes, heart disease, stroke, and cancer).

WtHR, waist-to-height ratio; WC, waist circumference.

WtHR: Tertile 1, ≤0.54; Tertile 2, 0.55–0.62; Tertile 3, ≥0.63.

WC: Tertile 1, Men \leq 0.93 cm, Women \leq 0.88 cm; Tertile 2, Men 0.94-1.05 cm, Women 0.89-1.02 cm; Tertile 3, Men \geq 1.06 cm, Women \geq 1.03 cm.

Heart diseases:100-109, 111, 113, 120-151.

Cerebrovascular diseases: 160–169.

The risk of all-cause mortality increased with the increase in the WtHR. Specifically, a WtHR>0.58 was shown to be a risk factor of all-cause mortality. The HRs of all-cause mortality increased with the increase in WC in a linear dose-responsive manner ($P_{overall} < 0.01$, $P_{nonlinear} = 0.52$; **Figure 2**). Specifically, a WC > 0.98 m was shown to be a risk factor for all-cause mortality. These results were consistent with the results obtained when the WtHR and WC were treated as category variables in **Table 2**.

Based on the stratified analyses (Table 4), the association between WtHR tertile 3 and all-cause mortality was stronger among middle-aged adults (vs. younger or older adults), adults with a high school education (vs. adults with a grade 0-12 education or some college or above education), healthy adults (vs. adults with hypertension or stroke or cancer). The effect sizes between WC tertile 3 and all-cause mortality were stronger among middle-aged adults (vs. younger or older adults), adults with a higher education (vs. lower education), healthy adults (vs. adults with hypertension or cancer). The increasing trend in HRs with the increase in the WtHR or WC was present in most of the subgroups. In addition, the forest plots for the WtHR or WC and all-cause and cause-specific mortality in the normal weight and overweight subgroups, as measured by BMI, are shown in Supplementary Figures 1, 2. The forest plots for the obesity subgroup are not shown because the number of deaths in WtHR or WC tertile 1 in obese subjects was small, which resulted in infinite HRs. In the normal weight subgroup, we found positive associations between WtHR tertile 2 or 3 with all-cause mortality, and CVD, diabetes, and other causes of mortality. The associations between WC tertile 2 or 3 with all-cause mortality, and CVD, and chronic lower respiratory tract diseases-related mortality were positive. In the overweight subgroup, positive associations were shown between WtHR tertile 2 or 3 with all-cause mortality, and CVD, cancer, diabetes, and other causes of mortality. The association between WC tertile 3 and chronic lower respiratory tract disease-related mortality was positive.

Two sensitivity analyses were performed to validate the findings. First, when we removed participants who had <2 years of follow-up time in the lag analysis, the results were nearly unchanged for all-cause mortality (WtHR: tertile 2, 1.28 [1.11–1.48]; tertile 3, 1.92 [1.58–2.33]; WC: tertile 2, 1.19 [1.03–1.37]; tertile 3, 1.39 [1.13–1.70]). Secondly, excluding participants with chronic conditions at baseline, the effect sizes between WC Tertile 3 or WtHR and all-cause mortality were even stronger (WtHR: tertile 2, 1.34 [1.03–1.75]; tertile 3, 2.55 [1.72–3.76]; WC: tertile 3, 1.76 [1.21–2.55]),however, the association between WC tertile 2 and all-cause mortality was no longer significant (1.11 [0.86–1.43]).

DISCUSSION

Summary of Findings

In the present large prospective study of a nationallyrepresentative cohort of U.S. adults, we showed that central obesity, as determined by the WtHR and WC, is associated with an increased risk of all-cause and CVD-related mortality, especially heart diseases-related mortality, independent of demographics, lifestyle factors, and BMI. In addition, the WtHR and WC were shown to be associated with allcause mortality in an S-shaped non-linear and a linear doseresponsive manner, respectively, and a WtHR> 0.58 or WC > 0.98 m was shown to be a risk factor for all-cause mortality. The distribution of WtHR and WC appeared statistically significantly different between different categories of BMI







FIGURE 2 | Restricted cubic spline model of the association between the WC and all-cause mortality. Legend: Adjusted for demographics, lifestyle factors, body mass index, and chronic health conditions. The solid curve represents the HRs, and the dashed curves represent the 95% Cls. $P_{overall} < 0.01$, $P_{nonlinear} = 0.52$. WC, waist circumference (meter).

TABLE 4 | Stratified analysis of associations between the WtHR and WC with all-cause mortality.

Subgroups			WtHR				WC					
T	ertile 1	Tertile 2	Tertile 3	P for trend	P for interaction	Tertile 1	Tertile 2	Tertile 3	P for trend	P for interaction		
Age group (years)												
20–39	1.00	1.09 (0.59–2.01)	1.25 (0.56–2.82)	0.580	<0.001	1.00	1.06 (0.53–2.12)	1.58 (0.75–3.33)	0.190	<0.001		
40–59	1.00	1.31 (1.01–1.70)	2.48 (1.66–3.68)	<0.001		1.00	1.17 (0.87–1.57)	1.77 (1.19–2.64)	0.004			
≥60	1.00	1.19 (1.03–1.37)	1.74 (1.43–2.13)	<0.001		1.00	1.09 (0.96–1.25)	1.22 (1.02–1.47)	0.031			
Sex												
Men	1.00	1.40 (1.18–1.66)	2.37 (1.82–3.08)	<0.001	0.312	1.00	1.22 (1.01–1.47)	1.57 (1.23–2.01)	<0.001	0.507		
Women	1.00	1.22 (1.03–1.45)	1.62 (1.29–2.04)	<0.001		1.00	1.09 (0.92–1.29)	1.25 (0.98–1.59)	0.070			
Race/ethnicity												
Hispanic	1.00	1.04 (0.77–1.40)	1.59 (1.04–2.44)	0.021	0.491	1.00	0.96 (0.75–1.21)	1.22 (0.86–1.72)	0.230	0.345		
Non-Hispanic White	1.00	1.37 (1.17–1.60)	2.16 (1.74–2.68)	<0.001		1.00	1.18 (1.02–1.37)	1.42 (1.15–1.75)	0.001			
Non-Hispanic Black	1.00	1.25 (0.93–1.68)	2.01 (1.35–3.00)	<0.001		1.00	1.23 (0.95–1.60)	1.43 (1.04–1.97)	0.030			
Other race	1.00	0.88 (0.46–1.69)	0.71 (0.26–1.97)	0.525		1.00	0.85 (0.46–1.56)	1.06 (0.36–3.15)	0.951			
Education												
Grades 0–12	1.00	0.97 (0.81–1.16)	1.48 (1.13–1.94)	0.003	<0.001	1.00	1.00 (0.83–1.20)	1.16 (0.92–1.45)	0.199	0.002		
High school/GED	1.00	1.45 (1.11–1.89)	2.52 (1.67–3.79)	<0.001		1.00	1.11 (0.83–1.47)	1.41 (0.97–2.05)	0.056			
Some college or above	1.00	1.47 (1.21–1.80)	2.13 (1.63–2.77)	<0.001		1.00	1.32 (1.07–1.64)	1.70 (1.26–2.29)	<0.001			
Marital status												
Married	1.00	1.32 (1.09–1.59)	2.02 (1.57–2.60)	<0.001	0.635	1.00	1.21 (1.00–1.46)	1.51 (1.17–1.95)	0.001	0.349		
Widowed/Divorced/Separated	1.00	1.15 (0.96–1.38)	1.77 (1.42–2.19)	<0.001		1.00	1.05 (0.88–1.25)	1.31 (1.01–1.70)	0.044			
Never married	1.00	1.39 (0.84–2.29)	1.96 (0.91–4.21)	0.086		1.00	1.12 (0.66–1.88)	1.08 (0.56–2.09)	0.804			
Living with partner	1.00	1.69 (0.90–3.17)	2.07 (0.81–5.34)	0.114		1.00	1.70 (0.93–3.10)	1.48 (0.57–3.88)	0.389			
Body mass index category												
Normal weight	1.00	1.18 (1.00–1.39)	1.66 (1.04–2.64)	0.021	0.308	1.00	1.20 (1.04–1.40)	0.86 (0.48–1.52)	0.034	0.197		
Overweight	1.00	1.36 (1.07–1.74)	2.01 (1.53–2.63)	<0.001		1.00	1.09 (0.88–1.35)	1.24 (0.97–1.58)	0.046			
Obesity	1.00	0.85 (0.11–6.45)	1.46 (0.20–10.81)	<0.001		1.00	0.49 (0.17–1.48)	0.68 (0.22–2.15)	0.023			
Smoking status												
Never	1.00	1.44 (1.19–1.73)	1.92 (1.54–2.39)	<0.001	0.849	1.00	1.13 (0.94–1.35)	1.28 (1.01–1.61)	0.036	0.197		
Former	1.00	1.26 (1.04–1.53)	1.96 (1.49–2.59)	<0.001		1.00	1.30 (1.03–1.64)	1.60 (1.18–2.17)	0.003			
Current	1.00	1.02 (0.75–1.39)	1.79 (1.09–2.95)	0.023		1.00	0.93 (0.68–2.26)	1.31 (0.80–2.14)	0.306			
Alcohol intake												
Lifetime abstainers	1.00	1.19 (0.97–1.47)	1.68 (1.26–2.23)	<0.001	0.263	1.00	1.05 (0.85–1.28)	1.26 (0.95–1.66)	0.098	0.484		

(Continued)

TABLE 4 | Continued

Subgroups			WtHR			WC					
	Tertile 1	Tertile 2	Tertile 3	P for trend	P for interaction	Tertile 1	Tertile 2	Tertile 3	P for trend	P for interaction	
Former drinker	1.00	1.41 (1.08–1.85)	2.06 (1.46–2.92)	<0.001		1.00	1.30 (0.99–1.70)	1.76 (1.18–2.60)	0.006		
Light to moderate	1.00	1.26 (1.04–1.52)	1.97 (1.43–2.70)	<0.001		1.00	1.18 (0.96–1.45)	1.45 (1.08–1.96)	0.014		
Heavy	1.00	1.27 (0.86–1.87)	2.14 (1.16–3.94)	0.016		1.00	0.94 (0.64–1.38)	0.90 (0.50–1.60)	0.705		
Hypertension											
Yes	1.00	1.18 (0.99–1.40)	1.68 (1.32–2.15)	<0.001	<0.001	1.00	1.08 (0.89–1.31)	1.26 (0.99–1.60)	0.046	0.001	
No	1.00	1.30 (1.09–1.57)	2.20 (1.69–2.87)	<0.001		1.00	1.15 (0.99–1.34)	1.53 (1.21–1.93)	<0.001		
Diabetes											
Yes	1.00	0.77 (0.53–1.13)	1.02 (0.65–1.59)	0.571	0.120	1.00	1.12 (0.81–1.54)	1.22 (0.82–1.81)	0.318	0.838	
No	1.00	1.39 (1.23–1.57)	2.20 (1.83–2.63)	<0.001		1.00	1.15 (1.01–1.31)	1.41 (1.14–1.74)	0.002		
Heart disease											
Yes	1.00	1.45 (1.17–1.80)	1.86 (1.39–2.50)	<0.001	0.245	1.00	1.48 (1.14–1.93)	1.51 (1.08–2.12)	0.032	0.434	
No	1.00	1.24 (1.08–1.43)	2.00 (1.65–2.42)	<0.001		1.00	1.05 (0.92–1.20)	1.35 (1.09–1.68)	0.006		
Stroke											
Yes	1.00	1.29 (0.89–1.86)	1.35 (0.87–2.10)	0.209	0.033	1.00	1.23 (0.84–1.81)	1.22 (0.75–2.01)	0.473	0.195	
No	1.00	1.29 (1.11–1.48)	2.05 (1.68–2.51)	<0.001		1.00	1.13 (0.98–1.30)	1.41 (0.17–1.71)	<0.001		
Cancer											
Yes	1.00	1.21 (0.96–1.52)	1.77 (1.30–2.41)	<0.001	0.009	1.00	1.11 (0.86–1.41)	1.08 (0.74–1.57)	0.698	<0.001	
No	1.00	1.31 (1.12–1.53)	2.01 (1.62–2.49)	<0.001		1.00	1.16 (1.00–1.34)	1.50 (1.22–1.84)	<0.001		

Values are weighted hazard ratio (95% confidence interval) unless stated otherwise.

WtHR, waist-to-height ratio; WC, waist circumference; GED, general equivalency diploma.

WtHR: Tertile 1, ≤0.54; Tertile 2, 0.55-0.62; Tertile 3, ≥0.63.

WC: Tertile 1, Men ≤0.93 cm, Women ≤0.88cm; Tertile 2, Men 0.94-1.05 cm, Women 0.89-1.02 cm; Tertile 3, Men ≥1.06cm, Women ≥1.03 cm.

(Table 1), which supported the differences between BMI and central obesity measures, therefore further corroborating the importance of measuring central obesity for the risk assessment of mortality. Our findings underscore the importance of decreasing abdominal fat accumulation to avoid central obesity, even among adults with a normal BMI, for reducing mortality risk in later life.

Comparison With Previous Studies

Our findings are generally consistent with several previous studies (7, 13, 17). A recent dose-response meta-analysis involving 72 prospective cohort studies showed that indices of central fatness were positively and significantly associated with a higher all-cause mortality risk (17). Another meta-regression analysis involving 18 prospective studies suggested a J-shaped association between abdominal obesity, as measured by WC, and all-cause mortality (7). A meta-analysis of 82,864 participants

from 9 cohort studies showed that a 1 standard deviation increase in the WHR and WC was related to a higher risk of CVD-related mortality (HR [95% CI]: 1.15 [1.05-1.25] and 1.15 [1.04-1.27], respectively) after adjusting for potential confounders (25). These findings were similar to the findings herein; however, several studies obtained different results (9, 10). One such study was a 22-years of prospective population-based cohort study from Netherlands that shown WC and the WtHR are not associated with CVD, cancer or all-cause mortality (10). Of note, the negative relationship may be due to the small sample size; only 6,366 (62.3%) persons were included in the analysis because of missing data or withdrawal (10). Additionally, the subjects were older adults (> 55 years of age) who had a higher prevalence of baseline life-threatening conditions compared with young adults or the general population; however, the information on the disease conditions at baseline were not collected and adjusted, which may have led to reverse causality for the results. Another 22-years of prospective cohort study involving 15,582 participants from China reported that central obesity was associated with lower allcause mortality in females >60 years of age (9).The heterogeneity of results might be a reflection of different leading causes of death among the Chinese and Americans. Indeed, obesity-related CVD is the leading cause of death in the U.S. population (26), while underweight-related morbidities, such as cancer and respiratory diseases are the major causes of death in China during the study period (27). Thus, the Chinese cohort had an opposite association between central obesity and mortality in older females. Furthermore, the Chinese study did not remove participants with major diseases at baseline, and did not adjust for the history of diseases, which may have introduced confounding bias for the association.

Interpretation of Results and Implications

There are several possible explanations for our findings. First, central obesity, reflected mainly by a large WC or WtHR, is highly associated with detrimental visceral fat and is a reflection of visceral fat accumulation (17). Excessive visceral fat is related to a variety of adverse metabolic outcomes, including insulin resistance, hyperinsulinemia, hypertension, dyslipidemia, and inflammation, which are known risk factors for CVDs and cancer (11, 28, 29). Second, the association between central obesity and mortality might reflect the characteristics of subjects with abdominal adiposity. It is possible that those individuals might be sedentary or consume more alcohol, which are confirmed risk factors for all-cause mortality (30, 31). Third, central obesity measured by a large WtHR suggests a larger WC or shorter height, or both. Previous studies have reported that taller height is inversely associated with cardiometabolic risk, such as a lower blood cholesterol concentration and systolic blood pressure, a lower plasma glucose levels, and decreased insulin resistance, which might be cardioprotective (32, 33). Thus, central obesity characterized by an increased WtHR or shorter height, resulted in high morbidity and mortality due to CVD.

Our findings may have significant clinical and public health implications. According to the 2013 AHA/ACC/TOS guideline for obesity, clinicians are recommended to use a BMI ≥ 25 kg/m² as cut-off point to identify patients who need to lose weight, because the WC is measured only in overweight and obese adults (34). Thus, normal weight patients with central obesity are considered free of any particular adiposity-related risk and are not given advice or enrolled in intervention programs to lose weight. Our findings suggest that the guidelines for obesity need to be updated to recognize the potential high-risk subgroup population. In addition, public education and promotion by the Center for Disease Control and Prevention is necessary to guide people with central obesity to exercise more, change the sedentary lifestyle, and restrict diet to reduce calorie intake to decrease abdominal fat.

Strengths and Limitations

This study had several strengths. First, the study was a prospective cohort study that used a nationally-representative

sample, which facilitated generalization of the findings to U.S. adults. Second, the anthropometric data, including WC, weight, and height, were measured using precise instruments by trained staff rather than self-report, which reduced information bias. Third, a variety of demographic, lifestyle, and chronic conditional factors were available during each wave, thus we were able to control these potential confounding factors in the analyses.

Our study also had several limitations. First, anthropometric data were only measured at baseline, so we were unable to evaluate the effects of changes in central obesity during follow-up evaluations on all-cause and cause-specific mortality. Second, a total of 10,224 subjects were excluded because of pregnancy or missing data on exposure or covariates, which may have introduced bias if there were differences between those excluded and included. Third, although we adjusted for 13 potential confounders, unmeasured confounding by unmeasured variables cannot be entirely ruled out. Fourth, hip circumferences were not collected in the NHANES study, thus we cannot assess the association between the WHR and mortality. Fifth, participants who had a follow-up time of <2 years or with any chronic health conditions at baseline were excluded in the sensitivity analysis, thus reverse causation could be partially, but not completely overcome. Finally, the number of deaths cases in some subgroups such as the obese subjects in WtHR or WC tertile 1 was insufficient to generate precise estimations.

CONCLUSIONS

This prospective cohort study of U.S. adults showed that central obesity is significantly associated with an increased risk of all-cause and CVD mortality, especially heart diseasesrelated mortality, even among normal adults, as weight measured by the BMI. In addition to weight control, guideline designers should provide advice and intervention programs for people to decrease abdominal fat and avoid central obesity, in an effort to reduce mortality risk in later life.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

Publicly available datasets were analyzed in this study. This data can be found here: https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/nhanes/.

ETHICS STATEMENT

This National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey was reviewed and approved by the Ethics Review Board at the National Center for Health Statistics (NCHS). The patients/participants and proxies provided their written informed consent to participate in this study.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

PH and W-QL: conceived and design the study. JL and XY: performed the acquisition of data. PH, XY, and W-QL: conducted the statistical analysis of data. PH, JL, and XY: drafted the manuscript and all authors critically revised the manuscript for important intellectual content. All authors contributed to the article and approved the submitted version.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We thank International Science Editing (http://www. internationalscienceediting.com) for editing this manuscript.

REFERENCES

- Wang Y, Beydoun MA, Min J, Xue H, Kaminsky LA, Cheskin LJ. Has the prevalence of overweight, obesity and central obesity levelled off in the United States? Trends, patterns, disparities, and future projections for the obesity epidemic. *Int J Epidemiol.* (2020) 49:810–23. doi: 10.1093/ije/dyz273
- Ford ES, Maynard LM Li C. Trends in mean waist circumference and abdominal obesity among US adults, 1999-2012. JAMA. (2014) 312:1151– 3. doi: 10.1001/jama.2014.8362
- Chen GC, Arthur R, Iyengar NM, Kamensky V, Xue X, Wassertheil-Smoller S, et al. Association between regional body fat and cardiovascular disease risk among postmenopausal women with normal body mass index. *Eur Heart J.* (2019) 40:2849–55. doi: 10.1093/eurheartj/ehz391
- Yu D, Zheng W, Johansson M, Lan Q, Park Y, White E, et al. Overall and central obesity and risk of lung cancer: a pooled analysis. J Natl Cancer Inst. (2018) 110:831–42. doi: 10.1093/jnci/djx286
- Pang Y, Kartsonaki C, Guo Y, Chen Y, Yang L, Bian Z. et al. Central adiposity in relation to risk of liver cancer in Chinese adults: A prospective study of 05 million people. *Int J Cancer*. (2019) 145:1245–53. doi: 10.1002/ijc.32148
- Zhang C, Rexrode KM, van Dam RM Li TY, Hu FB. Abdominal obesity and the risk of all-cause, cardiovascular, and cancer mortality: sixteen years of follow-up in US women. *Circulation*. (2008) 117:1658– 67. doi: 10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.107.739714
- Carmienke S, Freitag MH, Pischon T, Schlattmann P, Fankhaenel T, Goebel H, et al. General and abdominal obesity parameters and their combination in relation to mortality: a systematic review and meta-regression analysis. *Eur J Clin Nutr.* (2013) 67:573–85. doi: 10.1038/ejcn.2013.61
- Pischon T, Boeing H, Hoffmann K, Bergmann M, Schulze MB, Overvad K, et al. General and abdominal adiposity and risk of death in Europe. N Engl J Med. (2008) 359:2105–20. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa0801891
- Chen Y, Yang Y, Jiang H, Liang X, Wang Y, Lu W. Associations of BMI and waist circumference with all-cause mortality: a 22-year cohort study. *Obesity*. (2019) 27:662–9. doi: 10.1002/oby.22423
- Dhana K, Kavousi M, Ikram MA, Tiemeier HW, Hofman A, Franco OH. Body shape index in comparison with other anthropometric measures in prediction of total and cause-specific mortality. *J Epidemiol Commun Health.* (2016) 70:90–6. doi: 10.1136/jech-2014-205257
- Sun Y, Liu B, Snetselaar LG, Wallace RB, Caan BJ, Rohan TE, et al. Association of normal-weight central obesity with all-cause and causespecific mortality among postmenopausal women. *JAMA Netw Open.* (2019) 2:e197337. doi: 10.1001/jamanetworkopen.2019.7337
- Liu L, Gao B, Wang J, Yang C, Wu S, Wu Y, et al. Joint association of body mass index and central obesity with cardiovascular events and all-cause mortality in prediabetic population: A prospective cohort study. *Obes Res Clin Pract.* (2019) 13:453–61. doi: 10.1016/j.orcp.2019.08.004
- Sharma S, Batsis JA, Coutinho T, Somers VK, Hodge DO, Carter RE, et al. Normal-weight central obesity and mortality risk in older adults with coronary artery disease. *Mayo Clin Proc.* (2016) 91:343– 51. doi: 10.1016/j.mayocp.2015.12.007

SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fcvm. 2022.816144/full#supplementary-material

Supplementary Figure 1 | Associationsbetwen the WtHR and WC wtih all-cause and cause-specific mortality in the normal weight subgroup. Legend: Points represent the HRs, and the transverse lines represent the 95% Cls. CVD, cardiovascular disease; WtHR, waist-to-height ratio; WC, waist circumference (meter).

Supplementary Figure 2 | Associations betwen the WtHR and WC with all-cause and cause-specific mortality in the overweight subgroup. Legend: Points represent the HRs, and the transverse lines represent the 95% Cls. CVD, cardiovascular disease; WtHR, waist-to-height ratio; WC, waist circumference (meter).

- Gnatiuc L, Alegre-Díaz J, Wade R, Ramirez-Reyes R, Tapia-Conyer R, Garcilazo-Ávila A, et al. General and abdominal adiposity and mortality in mexico city: a prospective study of 150 000 adults. *Ann Intern Med.* (2019) 171:397–405. doi: 10.7326/M18-3502
- Roswall N, Li Y, Sandin S, Ström P, Adami HO, Weiderpass E. Changes in body mass index and waist circumference and concurrent mortality among Swedish women. *Obesity*. (2017) 25:215–22. doi: 10.1002/oby.21675
- Connor GS, Tremblay M, Moher D, Gorber B, A. comparison of direct vs. self-report measures for assessing height, weight and body mass index: a systematic review. *Obes Rev.* (2007) 8:307–26. doi: 10.1111/j.1467-789X.2007.00347.x
- Jayedi A, Soltani S, Zargar MS, Khan TA, Shab-Bidar S. Central fatness and risk of all cause mortality: systematic review and doseresponse meta-analysis of 72 prospective cohort studies. *BMJ.* (2020) 370:m3324. doi: 10.1136/bmj.m3324
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Available online at: https://www. cdc.gov/nchs/nhanes/ (accessed July 16, 2021).
- National Center for Health Statistics, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey (NHANES) Anthropometry Procedures Manual. (2009). Available online at: https:// wwwn.cdc.gov/nchs/data/nhanes/2009-2010/manuals/bodymeasures_09.pdf (accessed July 16, 2021).
- National Center for Health Statistics, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. 2015 Public-Use Linked Mortality Files. Available online at: https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/data-linkage/mortality-public.htm (accessed July 16, 2021).
- National Center for Health Statistics, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. NHANES I Epidemiologic Follow-up Survey (NHEFS) Calibration Sample for NDI Matching Methodology. (2009). Available online at: https:// www.cdc.gov/nchs/data/datalinkage/mort_calibration_study.pdf (Accessed July 16, 2021).
- Ganna A, Ingelsson E. 5 year mortality predictors in 498,103 UK Biobank participants: a prospective population-based study. *Lancet.* (2015) 386:533– 40. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(15)60175-1
- Liangpunsakul S. Relationship between alcohol intake and dietary pattern: findings from NHANES III. World J Gastroenterol. (2010) 16:4055– 60. doi: 10.3748/wjg.v16.i32.4055
- National Center for Health Statistics, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. NHANES Survey Methods and Analytic Guidelines. Available online at: https://wwwn.cdc.gov/nchs/nhanes/analyticguidelines.aspx# estimation-and-weighting-procedures. (accessed July 16, 2021).
- 25. Czernichow S, Kengne AP, Stamatakis E, Hamer M. Batty GD. Body mass index, waist circumference and waist-hip ratio: which is the better discriminator of cardiovascular disease mortality risk?: evidence from an individual-participant meta-analysis of 82 864 participants from nine cohort studies. Obes Rev. (2011) 12:680–7. doi: 10.1111/j.1467-789X.2011.00879.x
- Roth GA, Johnson CO, Abate KH, Abd-Allah F, Ahmed M, Alam K, et al. The burden of cardiovascular diseases among US States, 1990-2016. *Jama Cardiol.* (2018) 3:375–89. doi: 10.1001/jamacardio.2018.0385

- Lian Z, Xie Y, Lu Y, Huang D, Shi H. Trends in the major causes of death in China, 1982-2010. *Chin Med J.* (2014) 127:777–81. doi: 10.3760/cma.j.issn.0366-6999.20131054
- Patel TP, Rawal K, Bagchi AK, Akolkar G, Bernardes N, Dias DDS, et al. Insulin resistance: an additional risk factor in the pathogenesis of cardiovascular disease in type 2 diabetes. *Heart Fail Rev.* (2016) 21:11– 23. doi: 10.1007/s10741-015-9515-6
- Deng T, Lyon CJ, Bergin S, Caligiuri MA, Hsueh WA. Obesity, Inflammation, and Cancer. Annu Rev Pathol. (2016) 11:421– 49. doi: 10.1146/annurev-pathol-012615-044359
- Zhao M, Veeranki SP, Magnussen CG Xi B. Recommended physical activity and all cause and cause specific mortality in US adults: prospective cohort study. *BMJ*. (2020) 370:m2031. doi: 10.1136/bmj.m2031
- Xi B, Veeranki SP, Zhao M, Ma C, Yan Y. Mi J. Relationship of Alcohol Consumption to All-Cause, Cardiovascular, and Cancer-Related Mortality in US Adults J Am Coll Cardiol. (2017) 70:913–22. doi: 10.1016/j.jacc.2017. 06.054
- Schulze MB, Stefan N. Genetic Predisposition to Abdominal Adiposity and Cardiometabolic Risk. JAMA. (2017) 317:2334. doi: 10.1001/jama.2017.5041
- 33. Stefan N, Häring HU, Hu FB, Schulze MB. Divergent associations of height with cardiometabolic disease and cancer: epidemiology, pathophysiology, and global implications. *Lancet Diabetes Endocrinol.* (2016) 4:457–67. doi: 10.1016/S2213-8587(15)00474-X

34. Jensen MD, Ryan DH, Apovian CM, Ard JD, Comuzzie AG, Donato KA, et al. 2013 AHA/ACC/TOS guideline for the management of overweight and obesity in adults: a report of the American College of Cardiology/American Heart Association Task Force on Practice Guidelines and The Obesity Society. *Circulation.* (2014) 129:S102–38. doi: 10.1161/01.cir.0000437739.71477.ee

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's Note: All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2022 Huai, Liu, Ye and Li. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Combined Lifestyle Factors and Risk of All-Cause and Cause-Specific Mortality Among Participants in the Linxian Nutrition Intervention Trial: A Cohort, Observational Study

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Dexter Canoy, University of Oxford, United Kingdom

Reviewed by:

Tsung Neng Tsai, Tri-service General Hospital, Taiwan Marco Matteo Ciccone, University of Bari Aldo Moro, Italy

*Correspondence:

You-lin Qiao qiaoy@cicams.ac.cn

[†]These authors have contributed equally to this work

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Cardiovascular Epidemiology and Prevention, a section of the journal Frontiers in Cardiovascular Medicine

> Received: 08 September 2021 Accepted: 14 January 2022 Published: 10 February 2022

Citation:

Fan J-h, Wang J-b, Yang H, Dawsey SM, Taylor PR, Qiao Y-I and Abnet CC (2022) Combined Lifestyle Factors and Risk of All-Cause and Cause-Specific Mortality Among Participants in the Linxian Nutrition Intervention Trial: A Cohort, Observational Study. Front. Cardiovasc. Med. 9:772617. doi: 10.3389/fcvm.2022.772617 Jin-hu Fan^{1†}, Jian-bing Wang^{2†}, Huan Yang¹, Sanford M. Dawsey³, Philip R. Taylor³, You-lin Qiao^{1*} and Christian C. Abnet³

¹ Department of Cancer Epidemiology, National Cancer Center/National Clinical Research Center for Cancer/Cancer Hospital, Chinese Academy of Medical Sciences and Peking Union Medical College, Beijing, China, ² Department of Epidemiology and Biostatistics, National Clinical Research Center for Child Health, The Children's Hospital, Zhejiang University School of Medicine, Hangzhou, China, ³ Metabolic Epidemiology Branch, Division of Cancer Epidemiology and Genetics, National Cancer Institute, Rockville, MD, United States

Background: Several studies have indicated that combinations of lifestyle and dietary factors are associated with risk of total mortality and death from cardiovascular disease and cancer, but limited data are available from long-term follow-up studies in China.

Methods: This study was a observational cohort study. We prospectively examined the associations of combined lifestyle factors and risk of total and cause-specific mortality in the Linxian General Population Nutrition Intervention Trial (NIT) cohort that included 29,584 healthy adults. A points system method was used to calculate a combined risk score of five lifestyle factors, including smoking, alcohol drinking, body mass index, vegetable intake and fruit intake. Cox proportional hazards models were used to estimate hazard ratios (HRs) and 95% confidence intervals (95% CIs).

Results: Overall, adjusted hazard ratios for mortality increased progressively with an increasing combined risk score. Compared to individuals with a score of zero or one, HRs (95%Cls) for a score of five or above were 1.59 (1.44–1.75) for all-cause mortality, 1.67 (1.48–1.88) for heart disease, 1.69 (1.52–1.88) for stroke, and 1.34 (1.21, 1.47) for cancer. This association for mortality was seen consistently, regardless of gender and age at baseline.

Conclusions: A higher combined risk score was positively associated with risk of total, heart disease, stroke, and cancer mortality. These findings could provide further evidence for the idea that healthy lifestyle is the optimal way to reduce the risk of premature death, and encourage behavior change.

Keywords: combined risk factors, mortality, prospective study, linxian nutrition intervention trial, China

INTRODUCTION

A large body of evidence has suggested that lifestyle-related factors are associated with a higher risk of multiple chronic diseases and premature death (1-6). However, limited studies have examined the combined effects of lifestyle-related factors on risk of mortality (7-15). Quantifying the magnitude of effects of lifestyle-related factors on risk of mortality individually and in combination will help identify priorities for clinical and public health efforts. A previous prospective cohort study of 74,942 women in the Shanghai Women's Health Study indicated a 33% reduction in all-cause mortality and a 59% reduction in cardiovascular mortality among women with four to five healthy factors (including never exposed to spouse's smoking, lower waist-hip ratio, daily exercise, normal weight, and higher daily fruit and vegetable intake), as compared with women with none of these healthy factors (7). Other prospective cohort studies, such as the Nurse's Health Study (13), the EPIC-Norfolk Study (14) and the JACC study (10), similarly reported an inverse association between combinations of healthy lifestyle factors and all-cause mortality. However, most studies for the association of combined lifestyle factors with risk of mortality have been conducted in the Western countries. Little evidence is available from long-term follow-up studies in the Chinese population, whose lifestyles may differ from the Western populations.

The Linxian General Population Nutrition Intervention Trial (NIT) prospectively collected data on all-cause mortality outcomes. The selected lifestyle factors included body mass index (BMI), smoking, alcohol drinking, vegetable intake and fruit intake. Herein we reported the association of the combination of these lifestyle factors and risk of all-cause and cause-specific mortality over 30 years of follow-up in the NIT Cohort in China.

METHODS

Study Population

This study was a observational study based on NIT cohort. The design of the NIT study has been described previously (16, 17). Briefly, the NIT enrolled healthy individuals between the ages of 40 and 69 years from four communes in northern Linxian. All participants have provided written informed consent. Finally, a total of 29,584 subjects were randomly assigned to one of eight intervention groups which received daily vitamin/mineral supplement combinations or placebo according to a one-half replicate of a 2^4 fractional factorial design. The intervention began in March 1986 and lasted for 5.25 years.

We excluded participants (n = 133) with missing values of five included lifestyle factors. Finally, a total of 29,451 subjects were included in the analysis (13,129 men and 16,322 women) (**Supplementary Figure 1**).

This study was approved by the Institutional Review Boards of the US NIH and the Chinese Academy of Medical Sciences. All participants gave informed consent for the use of their data.

Data Collection

Demographic characteristics and lifestyle factors at baseline were collected using a self-designed questionnaire. All participants

had their basic physical examination by trained staff using a standard protocol. Body weight and height were measured while subjects were not wearing shoes. Body mass index was then calculated as weight in kilograms divided by height in meters squared (kg/m²). Smoking was defined as regular cigarette or pipe use for at least 6 months (including ever or current smokers), and alcohol use was defined as any alcohol consumption in the past 12 months (including ever or current alcohol drinkers). For vegetable and fruit intake, participants were asked how often, on average, they consumed during the last year before the interview date. The possible responses ranged from "never" to "several times per day." The responses were then converted to different units according to the distribution of our data, e.g., times per week for vegetables and times per year for fruit. Family history of cancer was considered positive if participants reported a cancer in at least one first-degree relative.

Follow-Up and Outcome

During the trial period (1986–1991), village doctors visited all participants monthly, and all endpoints were confirmed by an International Endpoints Review Committee consisting of

TABLE 1 | Baseline characteristics in the Linxian General Population Nutrition Intervention Trial Cohort.

Lifestyle factors	All subjects	Men	Women
No. of participants, n (%)	29,451 (100.0)	13,129 (44.6)	16,322 (55.4)
Age [Mean (SD), years]	51.9 (8.9)	52.6 (9.0)	51.3 (8.7)
Person-years	629,144.1	258,773.4	370,370.7
BMI [Mean (SD), kg/m ²]	22.0 (2.5)	21.7 (2.1)	22.2 (2.7)
Smoking, <i>n</i> (%)			
No	20,557 (69.8)	4,274 (32.5)	16,283 (99.8)
Yes	8,894 (30.2)	8,855 (67.5)	39 (0.2)
Alcohol drinking, n (%)			
No	22,536 (76.5)	7,879 (60.0)	14,657 (89.8)
Yes	6,915 (23.5)	5,250 (40.0)	1,665 (10.2)
Vegetable intake, <i>n</i> (%), (times/week)			
Tertile 1, <14	9,473 (32.2)	4,075 (31.0)	5,398 (33.1)
Tertile 2, ≥14 to <17.5	8,461 (28.7)	3,702 (28.2)	4,759 (29.1)
Tertile 3, \geq 17.5	11,517 (39.1)	5,352 (40.8)	6,165 (37.8)
Fruit intake, n (%), (times/year)			
Tertile 1, <2.4	10,462 (35.5)	3,960 (30.2)	6,502 (39.8)
Tertile 2, \geq 2.4 to <24	8,609 (29.2)	3,850 (29.3)	4,759 (29.2)
Tertile 3, \geq 24	10,380 (35.3)	5,319 (40.5)	5,061 (31.0)
Education level, n (%)			
Never	11,808 (40.1)	2,400 (18.3)	9,408 (57.6)
One to 5 years	9,190 (31.2)	5,848 (44.5)	3,342 (20.5)
Primary school	3,148 (10.7)	2,172 (16.5)	976 (6.0)
High school or higher education	2,705 (9.2)	2,097 (16.0)	608 (3.7)
Others	2,600 (8.8)	612 (4.7)	1,988 (12.2)
Family history of cancer, n (%)			
No	19315 (65.6)	8,500 (64.7)	10,815 (66.3)
Yes	10,136 (34.4)	4,629 (35.3)	5,507 (33.7)

American and Chinese experts in cytology, pathology, surgery, and radiology. In the post-trial follow-up (after 1991), village doctors continued to contact all living participants monthly, and new cancer cases and all-cause deaths were verified by a panel of American and Chinese experts (1991-1996) or senior Chinese doctors (1996-2018). Diagnostic materials included case records, pathology and cytology slides, X rays, biochemical results, and ultrasound, endoscopy and surgery reports. Death outcomes were examined with death registration quarterly. The causes of death were coded according to the International Disease Classification Codes, version 10 (ICD-10). Cause-specific mortality included heart disease mortality, stroke mortality, and cancer mortality. Heart disease mortality were defined as death caused by coronary heart disease, hypertensive heart disease, rheumatic heart disease, pulmonary heart disease, or other cardiovascular disease.

Statistical Analysis

Frequencies and percentages of demographic and other participant characteristics were calculated by gender. Participants

were censored at the date of death, last known follow-up date, or January 31, 2018, whichever occurred first.

Two combined risk scores of five lifestyle factors were created to examine the combined effects of the individual risk factors. A combined risk score 1 (CRS1) was created using a points system method based on the selected risk factors. This method was originally developed by Sullivan et al. to evaluate the combined effects of several risk factors on chronic diseases (18). Briefly, we created the CRS1 through the following three steps: (1) running the multivariable Cox regression model that includes all baseline characteristics and selected lifestyle factors, and defining the regression coefficient of age (β_0) as the constant, representing the regression coefficient for one-year increase in age with risk of mortality; (2) calculating the individual risk point for each level of each lifestyle factor by dividing the respective regression coefficient (β_i) with the constant (β_0); (3) rounding the risk points to the nearest integers and calculating the CRS1 by summing individual risk points for each level of each risk factor. We also created a CRS2 by summing the number of five risk factors (total score: range of 0-5 points). Subjects were assigned one point for

TABLE 2 | Hazard ratios (HRs) and 95% confidence intervals (95% CIs) for the associations between individual lifestyle factors and risk of all-cause and cause-specific mortality.

Lifestyle factors	All-c	ause	Heart	disease	Str	oke	Cancer	
	No. of death cases	Multivariable HR (95% CI) *	No. of death cases	Multivariable HR (95% CI) *	No. of death cases	Multivariable HR (95% CI) *	No. of death cases	Multivariable HR (95% Cl) *
Body mass index, kg/m ²								
<18.5	1,273	1.12 (1.05, 1.18)	414	1.34 (1.21, 1.48)	328	0.87 (0.77, 0.97)	324	1.06 (0.95, 1.19)
≥18.5 to <25.0	16,981	1.00 (Ref)	4,128	1.00 (Ref)	5,311	1.00 (Ref)	5,162	1.00 (Ref)
≥25.0 to <30.0	2,088	1.14 (1.09, 1.19)	458	1.03 (0.93, 1.13)	870	1.47 (1.37, 1.58)	490	0.91 (0.83, 1.00)
≥ 30.0	124	1.43 (1.20, 1.70)	26	1.12 (0.76, 1.65)	55	1.87 (1.43, 2.44)	20	0.86 (0.56, 1.34)
Smoking								
Ever or current	6,900	1.16 (1.11, 1.21)	1,673	1.35 (1.24, 1.48)	1,913	1.02 (0.95, 1.10)	2,290	1.20 (1.11, 1.29)
Never	13,566	1.00 (Ref)	3,353	1.00 (Ref)	4,651	1.00 (Ref)	3,706	1.00 (Ref)
Alcohol drinking								
Never	15,900	1.13 (1.03, 1.24)	4,003	1.19 (0.97, 1.46)	5,206	0.98 (0.83, 1.16)	4,491	1.31 (1.10, 1.56)
Ever or current	4,566	1.00 (Ref)	1,023	1.00 (Ref)	1,358	1.00 (Ref)	1,505	1.00 (Ref)
Vegetable intake, times/week								
Tertile 1, <14	6,753	1.02 (0.99, 1.06)	1,675	1.03 (0.96, 1.10)	2,158	1.00 (0.94, 1.06)	1,905	1.00 (0.94, 1.07)
Tertile 2, \geq 14 to <17.5	5,795	1.00 (0.96, 1.03)	1,434	1.00 (0.94, 1.08)	1,880	1.00 (0.94, 1.06)	1,681	0.99 (0.93, 1.06)
Tertile 3, \geq 17.5	7,918	1.00 (Ref)	1,917	1.00 (Ref)	2,526	1.00 (Ref)	2,410	1.00 (Ref)
Fruit intake, times/year								
Tertile 1, <2.4	7,943	1.10 (1.07, 1.14)	2,127	1.17 (1.01, 1.25)	2,536	1.06 (1.00, 1.13)	2,172	1.05 (0.99, 1.12)
Tertile 2, \geq 2.4 to <24	5,841	1.05 (1.02, 1.09)	1,400	1.09 (1.01, 1.17)	1,866	1.01 (0.95, 1.07)	1,704	1.02 (0.96, 1.09)
Tertile 3, \geq 24	6,682	1.00 (Ref)	1,499	1.00 (Ref)	2,162	1.00 (Ref)	2,120	1.00 (Ref)

*Adjusted for age at baseline, sex, commune, education level, and family history of cancer. Bold text indicates statistical significance.

having the unhealthy factor and zero point for having the healthy factor (more details see **Supplementary Table 1**).

Cox proportional hazards regression models were used to calculate hazard ratios (HRs) and 95% confidence intervals (95% CIs) for the associations between the individual lifestyle factors / CRS and risk of all-cause and cause-specific mortality. CRS1 were treated as both continuous and categorical variables (CRS1 \leq 1 as the reference group, based on the distribution) in the Cox models. Proportional hazards assumption was tested by including an interaction term between time and risk factor (*P*>0.05 for all tests) in the Cox models. Potential confounders included age at baseline (continuous variable), sex (men or women), commune (Rencun, Yaocun, Hengshui or Donggang),education level (never, <5 years, primary school, high school or higher education, or other), and family history of cancer (positive or negative). We also performed sensitivity analyses by excluding individuals who were followed up <3 years.

All statistical analyses were performed using SAS software (version 9.4, SAS Institute Inc. Cary, NC, USA). All tests were two-sided and associations were considered significant for p < 0.05.

RESULTS

During 629,144 person-years of follow-up, we identified 20,466 deaths, including 5,026 from heart disease, 6,564 from stroke and 5,996 from cancer. Approximately 1% of participants were lost to follow-up. **Table 1** shows characteristics of the participants at baseline by men and women. Women were more likely to be older, less educated (higher education, 16.0 vs. 3.7%), and less commonly smokers and alcohol drinkers.

Table 2 summaries the hazard ratios for the associations of the individual lifestyle factors and risk of total, heart disease, stroke and cancer mortality. Each of the unhealthy lifestyle factors: being underweight, overweight or obese, smoking, no alcohol intake, having a low vegetable intake, and having a low fruit intake, was associated with a significantly higher risk of all-cause mortality. As expected, there was more variability in the risks observed for the associations of the different health behaviors and cause-specific mortalities.

Table 3 presents the HRs for the CRS1 of multiple lifestyle factors and overall and cause-specific mortality. As shown in the table, all categories of mortality elevated with an increasing risk score (all Ptrend values<0.05). As compared with subjects who had a CRS1 of 0-1 point, the HR for individuals with five or more points was 1.59 (95% CI: 1.44, 1.75) for allcause mortality, 1.67 (1.48, 1.88) for heart disease mortality, 1.69 (1.52, 1.88) for stroke mortality and 1.34 (1.21, 1.47) for cancer mortality. Subgroup analyses by age at baseline indicated similar associations among younger (<55 years) and older participants (\geq 55 years). The strongest association was for deaths due to stroke among younger individuals who had a score of 5 or more points (HR = 1.96, 95% CI: 1.67, 2.30) (Figure 1). Results for men and women were similar to each other, with moderate increases in risk for all-cause, heart disease, and stroke mortality and relatively small associations for cancer mortality (Figure 2). Sensitivity analyses by exclusion of individuals who died the first 3 years of follow-up did not materially alter our results (Supplementary Figure 2). Similar patterns were generally seen for the association between CRS 2 and total, cause-specific mortality (Supplementary Table 3). Cumulative mortality curves of total, heart disease, stroke, and cancer by CRS1 categories are presented in **Supplementary Figure 3**.

TABLE 3 | HRs and 95% CIs for the associations between CRS 1 and risk of all-cause and cause-specific mortality.

Mortality			HR a	nd 95% CI*			P _{trend}
	Continuous	CRS1≤1	2	3	4	≥5	
All-cause							
No. of deaths	20,466	3,398	7,995	4,809	3,793	471	
Age- and sex-adjusted HR (95%Cl)	1.10 (1.09, 1.12)	1.00 (Ref)	1.19 (1.05, 1.14)	1.18 (1.13, 1.23)	1.32 (1.26, 1.38)	1.60 (1.45, 1.76)	<0.001
Multivariate adjusted HR (95%CI)*	1.10 (1.08, 1.11)	1.00 (Ref)	1.10 (1.05, 1.14)	1.18 (1.13, 1.23)	1.31 (1.25, 1.37)	1.59 (1.44, 1.75)	<0.001
Heart disease							
No. of deaths	5,026	978	2,154	660	764	470	
Age- and sex-adjusted HR (95%Cl)	1.15 (1.12, 1.18)	1.00 (Ref)	1.14 (1.05, 1.23)	1.26 (1.14, 1.40)	1.52 (1.38, 1.68)	1.74 (1.55, 1.96)	<0.001
Multivariate adjusted HR (95%CI)*	1.14 (1.11, 1.17)	1.00 (Ref)	1.13 (1.05, 1.22)	1.24 (1.18, 1.37)	1.51 (1.37, 1.67)	1.67 (1.48, 1.88)	<0.001
Stroke							
No. of deaths	6,564	3,259	2,380	144	396	385	
Age- and sex-adjusted HR (95%Cl)	1.14 (1.12, 1.16)	1.00 (Ref)	1.12 (1.07, 1.19)	1.45 (1.23, 1.72)	1.49 (1.34, 1.66)	1.66 (1.49, 1.84)	<0.001
Multivariate adjusted HR (95%CI)*	1.15 (1.12, 1.17)	1.00 (Ref)	1.14 (1.08, 1.20)	1.51 (1.28, 1.79)	1.51 (1.36, 1.68)	1.69 (1.52, 1.88)	<0.001
Cancer							
No. of deaths	5,996	867	1,870	1,054	921	1,284	
Age- and sex-adjusted HR (95%Cl)	1.09 (1.07, 1.11)	1.00 (Ref)	1.11 (1.02, 1.20)	1.19 (1.09, 1.31)	1.30 (1.18, 1.44)	1.41 (1.28, 1.56)	<0.001
Multivariate adjusted HR (95%CI)*	1.07 (1.05, 1.10)	1.00 (Ref)	1.10 (1.02, 1.19)	1.14 (1.04, 1.25)	1.25 (1.13, 1.38)	1.34 (1.21, 1.47)	<0.001

HR, hazard ratio; 95% CI, 95% confidence interval; CRS, combined risk score.

Adjusted for age at baseline, sex, commune, education level, and family history of cancer. Bold text indicates statistical significance.





DISCUSSION

In this large population-based cohort study, we found that being underweight, overweight or obese, smoking, no alcohol intake, having a low vegetable intake, and having a low fruit intake were independently associated with higher risk of all-cause, heart disease, stroke and cancer mortality. There was also a significant trend of increasing mortality risk with increasing values of the combined risk score. Significant associations were observed for total and cause-specific mortality, regardless of gender and age at baseline. After excluding subjects who were followed up <3 years, our results did not materially change.

In previous prospective cohort studies, smoking, overweight or obesity, and dietary patterns have consistently been associated with increased risk of chronic diseases (1, 2, 5). Not all of these risk factors could be studied in randomized controlled trials with end points of disease due to ethical or feasibility concerns. However, evidence from randomized controlled trials indicates that Mediterranean-style diet could be a protective factor of coronary heart disease (19). In addition, there is also evidence support the protective effect of a healthy diet, the combination of physical activity, and moderate weight loss for type 2 diabetes (20); and of smoking cessation for premature mortality (21).

A number of studies have demonstrated associations of heavy alcohol consumption with a higher risk of liver cirrhosis, stroke, coronary artery disease, various cancers, and hypertension (22, 23). Consistent with previous studies from Linxian, however, we found that alcohol consumption was associated with lower total and cancer mortality, and a nearly significant reduction in heart disease mortality as well. One possible reason for this was that alcohol consumption in Linxian, in 1985, was rare and quite modest, due to the expense of alcohol, and drinking alcohol was probably a marker for higher socioeconomic status (24). Indeed, one limitation of our study was the lack of information on the amount of alcohol consumption, which could have helped explain the observed mortality associations. In western studies, moderate alcohol consumption has been reported to have debated benefits, indicating either beneficial or harmful effects (25, 26). Nonetheless, determination of beneficial effects could be biased from healthy lifestyle behaviors, and harmful effects could also be overestimated due to related unhealthy factors, such as smoking, uncontrolled diet, and physical inactivity. Thus, the



FIGURE 2 Hazard ratios and 95% confidence intervals for the associations between CRS1 and risk of all-cause and cause-specific mortality by men and women in the Linxian Nutrition Intervention Trial Cohort. Multivariable hazard ratios were adjusted for age at baseline, commune, education level, and family history of cancer. CRS, combined risk score.

overall balance of beneficial and harmful effects of alcohol should be considered when making recommendations.

The effect of lifestyle factors such as smoking, alcohol drinking, BMI, and diet on health is overwhelming. Previous studies have also reported the protective effects of combinations of lifestyle factors on mortality (7-15, 27-30). Results from the Nurses' Health Study (NHS) of 77,782 women aged 34-59 years during 24 years of follow-up indicated that RRs for five lifestyle factors (being overweight, cigarette smoking, no lightto-moderate alcohol intake, taking little moderate-to-vigorous physical activity, and low diet quality score) were 4.31 for total mortality, 3.26 for cancer mortality, and 8.17 for cardiovascular mortality. They estimated that these lifestyle factors could be responsible for \sim 55% of the deaths occurring in this cohort (13). In addition, the US Health Professionals Study of 42,847 men aged 40-75 years, followed for 16 years, suggested that men with five healthy behaviors, including not smoking, BMI<25 kg/m², moderate-to-vigorous activity, moderate alcohol consumption, and being in the top 40% of a healthy diet score, had an 87% lower risk of coronary heart disease compared with men who had none of these factors (31). More recently, Veronese et al.

examined the combined associations of physical activity, diet, smoking, and moderate alcohol drinking with body weight on risk of mortality in the NHS and the Health Professionals Followup Study after 30-years follow-up. In each of the four categories of BMI studied, individuals who had healthy lifestyle factors had a significantly lower risk of total, cardiovascular, and cancer mortality as compared with individuals who had no healthy lifestyle factors. For BMI between 18.5-22.4, subjects with a combination of at least three healthy lifestyle factors had the lowest risk of all cause (HR = 0.39, 95% CI: 0.35, 0.43), cancer (0.40, 95% CI: 0.34, 0.47), and cardiovascular (0.37, 95% CI: 0.29, 0.46) mortality, as compared with those with BMI of 22.5-24.9 and none of the healthy lifestyle factors (12). Most of the previously published studies of the effects of multiple lifestyle factors on mortality have been conducted in western countries, but a few studies have examined these associations in Asian populations, including one study conducted in China (7) and three conducted in Japan (10, 32, 33). Each of these studies indicated that healthier lifestyles, defined by several lifestylerelated factors, were associated with substantial reductions in death in Asian populations, consistent with our findings.

Effective recommendations for preventing cardiovascular disease and cancer are very important for the public health. General recommendations for diet have been released which are supported by strong evidence. In addition, Scicchitano P et al. observed the impact of nutraceuticals in managing lipid disorders, which could play an important role in the occurrence of cardiovascular disease (34). However, the previous survey showed that because of the lower socio-economic status, dietary pattern in the Linxian population had the characteristics of single variety, and great seasonal effects (35), and the obtain of nutraceuticals was difficult. Therefore, the effect of nutraceuticals on the results was not evaluated in current study. Nonetheless, many people take dietary supplements, even though several studies have reported no effects of multivitamin supplementation on mortality or cardiovascular disease (36-38). These findings suggest that supplementing the diet with vitamin/mineral supplements has no clear benefit for well-nourished adults and may even be harmful, and that therefore these supplements should not be applied to chronic disease prevention in populations that do not have vitamin or mineral deficiencies.

Strengths and Limitations

Our study had several important strengths, including its prospective design, large sample size, homogeneous ethnic makeup, and over 30 years of follow-up. Furthermore, we used a points system method to calculate the combined risk score of lifestyle factors, which was originally developed and validated by Sullivan et al. (18) based on The Framingham Heart Study. This method was a weighted approach based on the effect size of each factor which could improve the estimates of the overall impact of lifestyle factors on mortality. We also calculated a simple score that could be conceptually easy to understand and could be used in clinical practice and the development of public guidelines.

A number of limitations need to be noted regarding the present study. First, we only had a single baseline questionnaire to characterize individuals and thus could not take into account likely changes in lifestyles during the follow-up period, a time of dramatic changes in Chinese society, and this could contribute to misclassification of lifestyle factors. Second, there was no mention about the occurrence of well-known cardiovascularspecific risk factors such as hypertension, abnormal blood lipids, and adverse emotional states, which may impact results independently from lifestyle. Third, as noted above, no data were collected at baseline on the place and type of work of participants, air pollution, and the amount of alcohol, we cannot exclude the residual confounding due to these unmeasured factors. Fourth, although individuals who had ever been diagnosed with cancer or severe diseases (such as liver disease or severe kidney) were excluded from the main analyses, our results still may have been influenced by the presence of prevalent subclinical

REFERENCES

1. Chen Z, Peto R, Zhou M, Iona A, Smith M, Yang L, et al. Contrasting male and female trends in tobacco-attributed mortality in China: evidence from

disease. Finally, our subjects were entirely composed of rural Chinese adults whose lifestyles and diets were assessed in 1985, which may affect the generalizability of our results to other populations today.

CONCLUSIONS

In summary, we found that a higher combined risk score, based on five factors, was associated with risk of total, heart disease, stroke and cancer mortality. These results may indicate that even small differences in lifestyle may make a large difference to health. Future studies are needed to design appropriate interventions to reduce these unhealthy lifestyle factors in Asian populations.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The raw data supporting the conclusions of this article will be made available by the authors, without undue reservation.

ETHICS STATEMENT

The studies involving human participants were reviewed and approved by Cancer Hospital, Chinese Academy of Medical Sciences (CHCAMS). The patients/participants provided their written informed consent to participate in this study.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

Y-lQ, J-hF, PT, and CA: study concepts. Y-lQ, J-hF, PT, CA, and SD: study design. Y-lQ and J-hF: data acquisition and quality control of data and algorithms. J-bW and SD: data analysis and interpretation. HY and J-bW: statistical analysis and manuscript editing. J-hF, J-bW, and HY: manuscript preparation. HY, J-bW, J-hF, Y-lQ, PT, and CA: manuscript review. All authors contributed to the article and approved the submitted version.

FUNDING

This work was supported by Key Project of Intergovernmental International Scientific and Technological Innovation Cooperation of National Key R&D Program (2021YFE0106000) and National Cancer Institute (USA), (https://www.cancer.gov/) grant numbers: N01-SC-91030 and N01-RC-47701.

SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fcvm. 2022.772617/full#supplementary-material

successive nationwide prospective cohort studies. *Lancet.* (2015) 386:1447–56. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(15)00340-2

2. Gajalakshmi V, Lacey B, Kanimozhi V. Sherliker P, Peto R, Lewington S. Body-mass index, blood pressure, and cause-specific mortality in India: a

prospective cohort study of 500 810 adults. Lancet Glob Health. (2018) 6:e787-94. doi: 10.1016/S2214-109X(18)30267-5

- Bobak M, Malyutina S, Horvat P, Pajak A, Tamosiunas A, Kubinova R, et al. Alcohol, drinking pattern and all-cause, cardiovascular and alcoholrelated mortality in Eastern Europe. *Eur J Epidemiol.* (2016) 31:21– 30. doi: 10.1007/s10654-015-0092-8
- O'Donovan G, Lee IM, Hamer M, Stamatakis E. Association of "Weekend Warrior" and other leisure time physical activity patterns with risks for allcause, cardiovascular disease, and cancer mortality. *JAMA Intern Med.* (2017) 177:335–42. doi: 10.1001/jamainternmed.2016.8014
- Stewart RA, Wallentin L, Benatar J, Danchin N, Hagström E, Held C, et al. Dietary patterns and the risk of major adverse cardiovascular events in a global study of high-risk patients with stable coronary heart disease. *Eur Heart J.* (2016) 37:1993–2001. doi: 10.1093/eurheartj/ehw125
- Miller V, Mente A, Dehghan M, Rangarajan S, Zhang X. Swaminathan S, et al. Fruit, vegetable, and legume intake, and cardiovascular disease and deaths in 18 countries (PURE): a prospective cohort study. *Lancet.* (2017) 390:2037– 49. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(17)32253-5
- Nechuta SJ, Shu XO, Li HL, Yang G, Xiang YB, Cai H, et al. Combined impact of lifestyle-related factors on total and cause-specific mortality among Chinese women: prospective cohort study. *PLoS Med.* (2010) 7:e1000339. doi: 10.1371/journal.pmed.1000339
- Odegaard AO, Koh WP, Gross MD, Yuan JM, Pereira MA. Combined lifestyle factors and cardiovascular disease mortality in Chinese men and women: the Singapore Chinese health study. *Circulation*. (2011) 124:2847– 54. doi: 10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.111.048843
- Chen Y, Copeland WK, Vedanthan R, Grant E, Lee JE, Gu D, et al. Association between body mass index and cardiovascular disease mortality in east Asians and south Asians: pooled analysis of prospective data from the Asia Cohort Consortium. *BMJ*. (2013) 347:f5446. doi: 10.1136/bmj.f5446
- Tamakoshi A, Tamakoshi K, Lin Y, Kikuchi S; JACC Study Group. Healthy lifestyle and preventable death: findings from the Japan Collaborative Cohort (JACC) Study. Prev Med. (2009) 48: 486–92. doi: 10.1016/j.ypmed.2009.02.017
- Eguchi E, Iso H, Tanabe N, Wada Y, Yatsuya H, Kikuchi S, et al. Healthy lifestyle behaviours and cardiovascular mortality among Japanese men and women: the Japan collaborative cohort study. *Eur Heart J.* (2012) 33:467– 77. doi: 10.1093/eurheartj/ehr429
- Veronese N, Li Y, Manson JE, Willett WC, Fontana L, Hu FB. Combined associations of body weight and lifestyle factors with all causeand cause specific mortality in men and women: prospective cohort study. *BMJ*. (2016) 355:i5855. doi: 10.1136/bmj.i5855
- van Dam RM, Li T, Spiegelman D, Franco OH, Hu FB. Combined impact of lifestyle factors on mortality: prospective cohort study in US women. *BMJ*. (2008) 337:a1440. doi: 10.1136/bmj.a1440
- Khaw KT, Wareham N, Bingham S, Welch A, Luben R, Day N. Combined impact of health behaviours and mortality in men and women: the EPIC-Norfolk prospective population study. *PLoS Med.* (2008) 5:e12. doi: 10.1371/journal.pmed.0050012
- Kvaavik E, Batty GD, Ursin G, Huxley R, Gale CR. Influence of individual and combined health behaviors on total and cause-specific mortality in men and women: the United Kingdom health and lifestyle survey. Arch Intern Med. (2010) 170:711–8. doi: 10.1001/archinternmed.2010.76
- Blot WJ, Li JY, Taylor PR, Guo W, Dawsey S, Wang GQ, et al. Nutrition intervention trials in Linxian, China-supplementation with specific vitamin mineral combinations, cancer incidence, and disease-specific mortality in the general-population. *J Natl Cancer Inst.* (1993) 85:1483– 92. doi: 10.1093/jnci/85.18.1483
- Li B, Taylor PR, Li JY, Dawsey SM, Wang W, Tangrea JA, et al. Linxian nutrition intervention trials. Design, methods, participant characteristics, and compliance. *Ann Epidemiol.* (1993) 3:577–85. doi: 10.1016/1047-2797(93)90078-I
- Sullivan LM, Massaro JM, D'Agostino RB Sr. Presentation of multivariate data for clinical use: The Framingham Study risk score functions. *Stat Med.* (2004) 23:1631660. doi: 10.1002/sim.1742
- de Lorgeril M, Renaud S, Mamelle N, Salen P, Martin JL, Monjaud I, et al. Mediterranean alpha-linolenic acid-rich diet in secondary prevention of coronary heart disease. *Lancet.* (1994) 343:1454–9. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(94)92580-1

- Tuomilehto J, Lindström J, Eriksson JG, Valle TT, Hämäläinen H, Ilanne-Parikka P, et al. Prevention of type 2 diabetes mellitus by changes in lifestyle among subjects with impaired glucose tolerance. N Engl J Med. (2001) 344:1343–50. doi: 10.1056/NEJM200105033441801
- Anthonisen NR, Skeans MA, Wise RA, Manfreda J, Kanner RE, Connett JE. The effects of a smoking cessation intervention on 14. 5-year mortality: a randomized clinical trial. *Ann Intern Med.* (2005) 142:233– 9. doi: 10.7326/0003-4819-142-4-200502150-00005
- Stefler D, Azarova A, Irdam D, Scheiring G, Murphy M, McKee M, et al. Smoking, alcohol and cancer mortality in Eastern European men: Findings from the PrivMort retrospective cohort study. *Int J Cancer*. (2018) 143:1128– 33. doi: 10.1002/ijc.31406
- Fernández-Solà J. Cardiovascular risks and benefits of moderate and heavy alcohol consumption. Nat Rev Cardiol. (2015) 12:576–87. doi: 10.1038/nrcardio.2015.91
- 24. Tran GD, Sun XD, Abnet CC, Fan JH, Dawsey SM, Dong ZW, et al. Prospective study of risk factors for esophageal and gastric cancers in the Linxian general population trial cohort in China. *Int J Cancer*. (2005) 113:456– 63. doi: 10.1002/ijc.20616
- Beulens JWJ, Fransen HP, Struijk EA, Boer JMA, de Wit GA, Onland-Moret NC, et al. Moderate alcohol consumption is associated with lower chronic disease burden expressed in disability-adjusted life years: a prospective cohort study. *Eur J Epidemiol*. (2017) 32:317–26. doi: 10.1007/s10654-017-0247-x
- Schütze M, Boeing H, Pischon T, Rehm J, Kehoe T, Gmel G, et al. Alcohol attributable burden of incidence of cancer in eight European countries based on results from prospective cohort study. *BMJ*. (2011) 342:d1584. doi: 10.1136/bmj.d1584
- Loef M, Walach H. The combined effects of healthy lifestyle behaviors on all cause mortality: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Prev Med.* (2012) 55:163–170. doi: 10.1016/j.ypmed.2012.06.017
- Yun JE, Won S, Kimm H, Jee SH. Effects of a combined lifestyle score on 10year mortality in Korean men and women: a prospective cohort study. *BMC Public Health*. (2012) 12:673. doi: 10.1186/1471-2458-12-673
- Lin CC, Li CI, Liu CS, Lin WY, Fuh MM, Yang SY, et al. Impact of lifestylerelated factors on all-cause and cause-specific mortality in patients with type 2 diabetes: the Taichung Diabetes Study. *Diabetes Care*. (2012) 35:105– 12. doi: 10.2337/dc11-0930
- Carlsson AC, Wändell PE, Gigante B, Leander K, Hellenius ML, de Faire U. Seven modifiable lifestyle factors predict reduced risk for ischemic cardiovascular disease and all-cause mortality regardless of body mass index: a cohort study. *Int J Cardiol.* (2013) 168:946– 52. doi: 10.1016/j.ijcard.2012.10.045
- Chiuve SE, McCullough ML, Sacks FM, Rimm EB. Healthy lifestyle factors in the primary prevention of coronary heart disease among men: benefits among users and nonusers of lipidlowering and antihypertensive medications. *Circulation.* (2006) 114:160–167. doi: 10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.106.621417
- 32. Tsubono Y, Koizumi Y, Nakaya N, Fujita K, Takahashi H, Hozawa A, et al. Health practices and mortality in Japan: combined effects of smoking, drinking, walking and body mass index in the Miyagi Cohort Study. J Epidemiol. (2004) 14 (Suppl 1):S39–S45. doi: 10.2188/jea.14.S39
- Tsubono Y, Fukao A, Hisamichi S. Health practices and mortality in a rural Japanese population. *Tohoku J Exp Med.* (1993) 171:339– 48. doi: 10.1620/tjem.171.339
- Scicchitano P, Cameli M, Maiello M, Pietro Amedeo M, Maria Lorenza M, Salvatore N, et al. Nutraceuticals and dyslipidaemia: Beyond the common therapeutics. J Funct Foods. (2014) 6:11–32. doi: 10.1016/j.jff.2013.12.006
- 35. Yang H, Zhang S, Yan H, Wang J, Fan J, Qiao Y, et al. Fresh fruit consumption may decrease the long-term risk of esophageal cancer mortality: a 30-year follow-up study in the Linxian Dysplasia Nutrition Intervention trial (NIT). *Thorac CA*. (2020) 11:1918–26. doi: 10.1111/1759-7714. 13482
- Wang JB, Abnet CC, Fan JH, Qiao YL, Taylor PR. The randomized Linxian Dysplasia Nutrition Intervention Trial after 26 years of follow-up: no effect of multivitamin supplementation on mortality. *JAMA Intern Med.* (2013) 173:1259–61. doi: 10.1001/jamainternmed.2013.6066
- 37. Sesso HD, Christen WG, Bubes V, Smith JP, MacFadyen J, Schvartz M, et al. Multivitamins in the prevention of cardiovascular disease in men:

the Physicians' Health Study II randomized controlled trial. JAMA. (2012) 308:1751-60. doi: 10.1001/jama.2012.14805

 Rautiainen S, Lee IM, Rist PM, Gaziano JM, Manson JE, Buring JE, et al. Multivitamin use and cardiovascular disease in a prospective study of women. *Am J Clin Nutr.* (2015) 101:144–52. doi: 10.3945/ajcn.114.088310

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's Note: All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2022 Fan, Wang, Yang, Dawsey, Taylor, Qiao and Abnet. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Similarities in Hypertension Status but Differences in Mortality Risk: A Comparison of 2017 ACC/AHA and 2018 Chinese Hypertension Guidelines

Kangyu Chen¹, Hao Su¹, Qi Wang¹, Zhenqiang Wu², Rui Shi³, Fei Yu¹, Ji Yan¹, Xiaodan Yuan⁴, Rui Qin⁴, Ziai Zhou⁵, Zeyi Hou⁵, Chao Li^{5*} and Tao Chen^{6*}

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Evgeny Shlyakhto, Almazov National Medical Research Centre, Russia

Reviewed by:

Xuejuan Jin, Fudan University, China Rabiu Muazu Musa, University of Malaysia Terengganu, Malaysia Marco Matteo Ciccone, University of Bari Aldo Moro, Italy

*Correspondence:

Chao Li Icxjtu@xjtu.edu.cn Tao Chen tao.chen@liverpool.ac.uk

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Cardiovascular Epidemiology and Prevention, a section of the journal Frontiers in Cardiovascular Medicine

> Received: 27 September 2021 Accepted: 20 January 2022 Published: 21 February 2022

Citation:

Chen K, Su H, Wang Q, Wu Z, Shi R, Yu F, Yan J, Yuan X, Qin R, Zhou Z, Hou Z, Li C and Chen T (2022) Similarities in Hypertension Status but Differences in Mortality Risk: A Comparison of 2017 ACC/AHA and 2018 Chinese Hypertension Guidelines. Front. Cardiovasc. Med. 9:784433. doi: 10.3389/fcvm.2022.784433 ¹ Department of Cardiology, The First Affiliated Hospital of USTC, Division of Life Sciences and Medicine, University of Science and Technology of China, Hefei, China, ² Department of Geriatric Medicine, The University of Auckland, Auckland, New Zealand, ³ Heart Rhythm Centre, The Royal Brompton and Harefield National Health Service Foundation Trust, National Heart and Lung Institute, Imperial College London, London, United Kingdom, ⁴ Department of Health Education, Affiliated Hospital of Integrated Traditional Chinese and Western Medicine, Jiangsu Province Academy of Traditional Chinese Medicine, Nanjing University of Chinese Medicine, Nanjing, China, ⁵ Department of Epidemiology and Health Statistics, School of Public Health, Xi'an Jiaotong University Health Science Centre, Xi'an, China, ⁶ Department of Public Health, Policy and Systems, Institute of Population Health, The University of Liverpool, Liverpool, United Kingdom

Background: Few studies investigated the concordance in hypertension status and antihypertensive treatment recommendations between the 2018 Chinese Hypertension League (CHL) guidelines and the 2017 American College of Cardiology (ACC)/American Heart Association (AHA) guidelines and assessed the change of premature mortality risk with hypertension defined by the ACC/AHA guidelines.

Methods: We used the baseline data of the China Health and Retirement Longitudinal Study (CHARLS) to estimate the population impact on hypertension management between CHL and ACC/AHA guidelines. Mortality risk from hypertension was estimated using the data from China Health and Nutrition Survey (CHNS). Cox proportional hazards model was used to estimate the hazard ratios (HRs) and their 95% confidence intervals(Cls).

Results: Among 13,704 participants analyzed from the nationally representative data of CHARLS, 42.64% (95% CI: 40.35, 44.96) of Chinese adults were diagnosed by both CHL and ACC/AHA guidelines. 41.25% (39.17, 43.36) did not have hypertension according to either guideline. Overall, the concordance in hypertension status was 83.89% (81.69, 85.57). A high percentage of agreement was also found for recommendation to initiate treatment among untreated subjects (87.62% [86.67, 88.51]) and blood pressure (BP) above the goal among treated subjects (71.68% [68.16, 74.95]). Among 23,063 adults from CHNS, subjects with hypertension by CHL had a higher risk of premature mortality (1.75 [1.50, 2.04]) compared with those without hypertension. The association diminished for hypertension by ACC/AHA (1.46 [1.07, 1.30]). Moreover, the excess risk was not significant for the newly defined Grade 1 hypertension by ACC/AHA (1.15 [0.95, 1.38]) when compared with BP <120/80 mmHg. This contrasted with the estimate from CHL (1.54 [1.25, 1.89]). The same pattern was observed for total mortality.

130

Conclusions: If ACC/AHA guidelines were adopted, a high degree of concordance in hypertension status and initiation of antihypertensive treatment was found with CHL guidelines. However, the mortality risk with hypertension was reduced with a non-significant risk for Grade 1 hypertension defined by the ACC/AHA.

Keywords: blood pressure, mortality, hypertension, premature mortality, cohort study

INTRODUCTION

In 2017, the American College of Cardiology/American Heart Association (ACC/AHA) released an updated blood pressure (BP) guidelines and reduced the diagnostic threshold for hypertension to systolic blood pressure (SBP)/diastolic blood pressure (DBP) \geq 130/80 mmHg (1). This contrasts with the 2018 Chinese Hypertension League (CHL) BP guidelines and the 2018 European Society of Cardiology (ESC)/European Society of Hypertension (ESH) BP guidelines, where hypertension is diagnosed based on a threshold of \geq 140/90 mmHg (2, 3). This new change substantially increases the prevalence and number of subjects with hypertension and extensively revised the treatment recommendations and goal of antihypertensive treatment (4-7). However, few of them investigated the concordances in hypertension management between 2018 CHL and 2017 ACC/AHA. This is of particular interest for the treatment recommendations as the ACC/AHA employs a different strategy to guide the antihypertensive medication treatment through predicted cardiovascular disease (CVD) risk in conjunction with BP (1).

Several studies have assessed the impact of a lower BP threshold on the risk of a cardiovascular event and/or allcause mortality (8–12). However, a few of them compared the effect of different BP thresholds (e.g., from ACC/AHA and Chinese guidelines) simultaneously. Also, there are uncertainties as to whether either definition of hypertension is associated with premature mortality, which is a very important index for public health surveillance (13). Although some studies demonstrated the positive associations between hypertension (i.e., \geq 140/90 mmHg) and premature mortality (14–16), few of them detailed the relationship of premature mortality with different hypertension categories (e.g., stage 1 hypertension) and did not include SBP or DBP to evaluate their specific associations with premature mortality.

In our analysis, we aim to (1) compare the agreement on the definition of hypertension, treatment initiation recommendation, and control status of hypertension between 2017 ACC/AHA and 2018 CHL guideline; and (2) determine whether hypertension or different hypertension categories, as defined by either 2017 ACC/AHA or 2018 CHL guideline, is associated with premature mortality.

METHODS

Study Populations

We used the baseline data of China Health and Retirement Longitudinal Study (CHARLS) (2011–2012) to estimate the population-level impact of utilizing 2017 ACC/AHA on the prevalence or number of subjects with hypertension, recommendation for antihypertensive treatment, and intensification of therapy, in comparison with the 2018 CHL guidelines. The profile and data quality of this study has been described elsewhere (17). Briefly, CHARLS is a nationally representative survey for 17,708 subjects aged 45 years and older in China and was conducted from 2011 to 2012. The participants were selected through a multistage probability sampling method and can be weighted to obtain national estimates.

To further explore the mortality risk of different subgroups of hypertension defined by ACC/AHA and CHL guidelines, we analyzed the data from China Health and Nutrition Survey (CHNS). CHNS started in 1989 from 9 China provinces that varied substantially in geography, economic development, and followed up every 2–4 years (i.e., in 1989, 1991, 1993, 1997, 2000, 2004, 2006, 2009, and 2011) (18). Since the conflicting results have been repeatedly reported between BP and all-cause mortality among the elderly population (19, 20) and disease burden from early death is relevant to young and middle-aged adults, we only included participants aged 18–75 years with the key information available (e.g., measurements of BP).

The CHARLS and CHNS obtained each participant's written informed consent and were approved by institutional review board of Peking university, and the University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill and the National Institute for Nutrition and Health, Chinese Center for Disease Control and Prevention, respectively. This analysis has been approved by the Human Research Ethics Committee of the Xi'an Jiaotong University Health Science Center (No: 2021-6).

BP Measurement and Definition

Seated SBP and DBP for each participant were taken using calibrated mercury sphygmomanometers in CHNS or the attended automated BP device (Omron model HEM-7200) in CHARLS following the standardized procedure of each study. The mean value of 3 available BP measurements was used in the current analysis.

The definitions of hypertension, initiation of antihypertensive medication, and BP goals referred to the 2017 ACC/AHA and the 2018 CHL guidelines are displayed in Appendix Table 1 (**Supplementary Material**). According to the 2018 CHL guidelines, participants were classified into five categories: Normal (untreated SBP <120 mmHg and DBP <80 mmHg); High normal (untreated SBP 120–139 mmHg and/or DBP 80–89 mmHg); Grade 1 hypertension (SBP 140–159 mmHg and/or DBP 90–99 mmHg); Grade 2 hypertension (SBP 160–179 mmHg and/or DBP 100–109 mmHg); Grade 3 hypertension (SBP ≥180

mmHg and/or DBP \geq 110 mmHg) (2). Similarly, according to the 2017 ACC/AHA guideline, participants were reclassified into four categories: Normal (untreated SBP <120 mmHg and DBP <80 mmHg); Elevated (untreated SBP 120–129 mmHg and/or DBP <80 mmHg); Grade 1 hypertension (SBP 130–139 mmHg and/or DBP 80–89 mmHg); Grade 2 hypertension (SBP \geq 140 mmHg and/or DBP \geq 90 mmHg) (1).

Mortality

Data from the CHNS cohort study were used to estimate the mortality risk from different BP categories defined by ACC/AHA and Chinese guidelines. In the present study, premature death is defined as mortality before age 73.64 years in men and 79.43 years in women, which was the average life expectancies in China in 2015 (21). To overcome the issues related to the arbitrary selection of age threshold for premature mortality, we also adopted the definition from the Global Burden of Disease (GBD) study, where a death that occurred before the potential maximum life expectancy [refer to the standard life expectancy (SLE)] observed at the age of the person who died. Here, the SLE is intended to represent the potential achievable human life spans of an individual at a given age. It is calculated based on the highest national life expectancy projected for the year 2050 (22).

Assessment of Covariables

Body mass index (BMI) was calculated as weight in kilograms divided by height in meters squared. Some other variables included educational level (illiterate, primary, middle/high school, bachelor, or above), marital status (married, never), residence status (rural, urban), smoking status (non-smoker, current smoker, ex-smoker), drinking status (non-drinker, drinker), self-reported health status in excellent/very good condition (yes, no), and self-reported CVD (yes, no), diabetes (yes, no), cancer (yes, no).

Statistical Analysis

The percentage and number (95% confidence interval [CI]) of adults with hypertension, recommended antihypertensive treatment and control status of hypertension based on 2017 ACC/AHA guidelines only, 2018 CHL guidelines only, and both or either guideline was estimated using CHARLS sampling weights to extrapolate to Chinese population (\geq 45 years).

Baseline characteristics of participants from CHNS were compared between hypertension and non-hypertension groups by *t*-tests for continuous variables expressed as mean (standard deviation) or Chi-square tests for categorical variables expressed as n (%). Kaplan–Meier (KM) curves were employed to estimate the survival probabilities across different hypertension categories and compared by the log-rank test. The incidence rate (per 1,000 person-years) for all-cause mortality and premature death was calculated. The hazard ratios (HRs) and 95% CIs of death among different BP categories were estimated by Cox proportional hazards model. To test the reliability of our analysis, we fitted three models, with the first model adjusting for age and gender (model 1). The second model included the variables model 1 plus educational level, marital status, rural residents, drinking, or smoking status (model 2). The third model included the variables in model 2 plus BMI, history of diabetes mellitus, CVD, or cancer (model 3). *p*-values for trends were calculated using the quartile median values of BP categories. To validate the association between BP with premature mortality, we repeated the main analyses but redefined the premature death by the GBD approach.

All *p*-values are two-sided and statistical analyses were done with Stata 15.0.

RESULTS

Percentage and Number of Hypertension, Recommended Initiating Antihypertensive Medication, Above-The-Goal BP Defined by Chinese and ACC/AHA Guidelines

Our current analysis was based on 13,704 subjects after excluding 4,541 subjects who did not participate in the physical examination with missing BP. Overall, we estimated 42.64% (95%CI: 40.35, 44.96; representing 227.04 million) of Chinese adults aged \geq 45 years had hypertension according to the CHL, but this would be 16.11% higher (14.13, 18.31; representing 85.79 million) if ACC/AHA guidelines were adopted. Also, 41.25% (39.17, 43.36; representing 219.63 million) did not have hypertension according to either definition. As such, the overall concordance in hypertension status was 83.89% (81.69, 85.57) (Figure 1—Left; Figure 2 and Appendix Table 2 in the Supplementary Material).

Among participants who reported not taking antihypertensive medication (N = 11,126), 12.38% (11.49, 13.33; representing 52.89 million) were recommended antihypertensive medication by 2017 ACC/AHA guidelines only. However, 62.70% (60.65, 64.70; representing 267.83 million) were not recommended to initiate antihypertensive medication by either ACC/AHA or CHL guidelines and 24.92% (22.90, 27.06; representing 106.46 million) were recommended to initiate treatment by both guidelines (overall concordance 87.62% [86.67, 88.51]) (Figure 1—Middle; Figure 2 and Appendix Table 2 in the Supplementary Material).

Among those with hypertension taking antihypertensive medication (N = 2,578), 28.32% (25.05, 31.84; representing 29.82 million) and 51.93% (47.10, 56.72; representing 54.67 million), 19.75% (17.22, 22.54; representing 20.79 million) was above the ACC/AHA goal only, both and neither guideline, respectively (overall concordance 71.68% [68.16, 74.95]) (**Figure 1**—Right; **Figure 2** and Appendix Table 2 in the **Supplementary Material**).

Baseline Information of Participants Included in CHNS Study

A total of 23,063 participants were included in the present analysis. The mean age was 41.08 (range: 18–75) years; 45.24% were male. Over a median of 6.06 years of follow-up, there were 1,673 deaths. Of these deaths, 74.06% (1,239/1,673) were defined as premature. The prevalence of hypertension was 20.22% (4,663/23,063) by CHL definition and 46.85% (10,805/23,063) by ACC/AHA definition. Subjects with hypertension by both definitions tended to be older, received lower education, had a higher proportion of smoking and drinking, higher BMI levels,



higher prevalence of CVD, diabetes, and cancer (Appendix Table 3 in the **Supplementary Material**).

Associations Between Hypertension Categories and Mortality

Kaplan–Meier curves indicated that the cumulative rate of premature mortality was significantly different between participants with and without hypertension defined by CHL (P < 0.001) in **Figure 3A**. A similar result was found for hypertension defined by ACC/AHA in **Figure 3B**. However, we could graphically identify that the difference in the cumulative rate between hypertension and non-hypertension groups defined by ACC/AHA was smaller than those defined by CHL. This was supported by the adjusted Cox regression model. We found that hypertension by CHL significantly increased the risk of premature death by 75% (Model 3: 1.75, 1.50–2.04), whereas this risk reduced to 46% (Model 3: 1.46, 1.26–1.69) for hypertension by ACC/AHA (**Table 1**).

While further exploring the BP categories with premature mortality, we found the curves for each BP categorized by CHL diverged over time but not substantial for ACC/AHA, although differences were significant across hypertension categories from **Figures 3C,D** (both P < 0.001). This observation from KM curves was proved by HRs of premature death in the Cox model. Grade 1 hypertension (Model 3: 1.54, 1.25–1.89), Grade 2 hypertension (Model 3: 2.01, 1.52–2.66), and Grade 3 hypertension (Model 3: 3.76, 2.81–5.04) by CHL could significantly increase the risk of premature mortality over normal BP (<120/80 mmHg), although not for high normal (Model 3: 1.10, 0.92–1.32). On the contrary, we only found Grade 2 hypertension by ACC/AHA reached statistical significance

(Model 3: 1.89, 1.58–2.28) but not for Grade 1 (Model 3: 1.15, 0.95–1.38) and elevated BP (Model 3: 0.96, 0.71–1.28), compared with normal BP (<120/80 mmHg) (**Table 1**).

Like the estimates for premature mortality, we found a weak but significant association with all-cause mortality for hypertension by ACC/AHA (Model 3: 1.39, 1.23–1.57), in comparison with the result by CHL (Model 3: 1.65, 1.45–1.87). Also, a significant association was observed for Grade 1 hypertension by CHL (Model 3: 1.49, 1.26–1.77) but not by ACC/AHA (Model 3: 1.14, 0.97–1.33) (**Table 1**). This could be supported from our further analyses by SBP or DBP levels, where positive association started from SBP \geq 140 or DBP \geq 90 (Appendix Table 4 in the **Supplementary Material**).

Sensitivity analyses for the association with premature mortality defined by the GBD study revealed similar findings as those using age threshold from life expectancy for defining premature mortality, although the percentage of premature mortality differs [99.04% (1,657/1,673) by GBD study vs. 74.06% (1,239/1,673) by the threshold of the expected life year] (Appendix Table 5 in the **Supplementary Material**).

DISCUSSION

Our study identified that 2017 ACC/AHA guidelines substantially increased the percentage and number of subjects with hypertension, eligibility for antihypertensive medication compared to 2018 CHL guidelines. Furthermore, we found that the degree of concordance was high between CHL and ACC/AHA guidelines with a few small differences. In addition, we found that hypertension, both by CHL or ACC/AHA definition, would significantly increase the risk of premature



death or total death among participants aged 18–75 years. However, this excess risk was diminished for hypertension and not observed for the newly defined Grade 1 hypertension by ACC/AHA.

The lower SBP and DBP levels used to define hypertension and the goal of antihypertensive treatment in the 2017 ACC/AHA is the obvious reason for the substantial increase of the percentage of hypertension and not reaching the goal of antihypertensive treatment. A similar increase was also reported in Bangladesh (23) and Korea (24). Our results also emphasized that a high percentage of Chinese adults was provided identical antihypertensive treatment recommendations by ACC/AHA and CHL guidelines. This is in line with the data reported in adults with diabetes in the United States (25). However, the decision to initiate and intensify antihypertensive medication should consider both the benefit and harm as well as the cost of drugs. Therefore, a careful evaluation of the cost-effectiveness of 2017 ACC/AHA guidelines should be performed to provide evidence for hypertension management, especially in China with a large absolute number of hypertensive subjects. Also, we should note that evidence for developing ACC/AHA guidelines as well as ESC/ESH guidelines are mainly from studies in the Caucasian population, which were interpreted carefully while developing CHL guidelines with limited data among Chinese or Asians.

The positive associations have been repeatedly reported between hypertension with cardiovascular incidence and total mortality among young or middle-aged adults (20, 26-30). This is consistent with our study using the traditional BP threshold for hypertension (140/90 mmHg). However, a few studies have explored whether the excess risk persisted if a lower threshold for hypertension by ACC/AHA was adopted. In our analysis, we found a high risk of total mortality with the newly defined hypertension but not stage 1 hypertension. This finding is generally in line with results from a meta-analysis (31) and a recent pooled analysis among the Chinese population (8). It is noted that our analysis further found that the risk of all-cause mortality significantly increased with higher systolic or diastolic BP, in a dose-dependent manner. However, this increased risk only reached statistical significance from SBP ≥140 or DBP \geq 90, respectively. This partly supported our finding on the null association for the lower BP cut points for stage 1 hypertension from ACC/AHA with mortality.

Although death is inevitable, evidence has shown that most premature deaths in young or middle-aged adults could be highly



FIGURE 3 | Cumulative incidence of premature mortality according to hypertension categories by CHL and ACC/AHA definition. Premature death is defined as deaths before the age of 73.64 years in men and 79.43 years in women. (**A**) Hypertension was defined as SBP \geq 140 mmHg, DBP \geq 90 mmHg, or taking antihypertensive medication according to the CHL guidelines; (**B**) hypertension was defined as SBP \geq 130 mmHg, DBP \geq 80 mmHg, or taking antihypertensive medication according to the 2017 ACC/AHA guidelines; (**C**) participants were categorized as having normal BP (untreated SBP <120 mmHg and DBP <80 mmHg); high normal BP (untreated SBP 120–139 mmHg and/or DBP 80–89 mmHg); Grade 1 hypertension (SBP 140–159 mmHg and/or DBP 90–99 mmHg); Grade 2 hypertension (SBP 160–179 mmHg and/or DBP 100–109 mmHg); and Grade 3 hypertension (SBP \geq 180 mmHg and/or DBP \geq 110 mmHg according to the CHL guidelines; (**D**) participants were categorized as having normal BP (and DBP <80 mmHg); elevated BP (untreated SBP 120–129 mmHg and/or DBP <80 mmHg); Grade 1 hypertension (SBP \geq 120 mmHg and/or DBP \geq 100–129 mmHg and/or DBP 100–109 mmHg); and Grade 3 hypertension (SBP \geq 180 mmHg and/or DBP \geq 110 mmHg according to the CHL guidelines; (**D**) participants were categorized as having normal BP (untreated SBP <120 mmHg and DBP <80 mmHg); Grade 1 hypertension (SBP 130–139 mmHg and/or DBP \leq 80 mmHg); and Grade 2 hypertension (SBP 120–129 mmHg and/or DBP \leq 80 mmHg); Grade 1 hypertension (SBP 130–139 mmHg and/or DBP 80–89 mmHg); and Grade 2 hypertension (SBP \geq 140 mmHg and/or DBP \geq 90 mmHg) according to the 2017 ACC/AHA guidelines.

preventable (13). A few studies have assessed the association between BP categories and premature mortality. In our study, we found that 74.06% of all deaths were premature, which is higher than studies from He et al. (14) in China (55.3%) and Nalini et al. (16) in Iran (63.6%). Furthermore, consistent with the findings for the all-cause mortality, our study demonstrated that hypertension would significantly increase the risk of early death with an adjusted HR of 1.75. This was supported by our additional analyses using the GBD definition for premature death. Our study was consistent with a previous study in a sample of 169,871 Chinese adults aged 40 years and older (14). Our study further indicated a moderate but significantly increased risk of premature mortality with the lower BP criterion for hypertension by ACC/AHA and a linear trend with the increasing SBP and DBP. Meanwhile, we also found that this positive relationship could not be observed for the newly defined stage 1 hypertension.

The limitations of our study need to be acknowledged. First, our study did not report the association between hypertension with cause-specific mortality, particularly cardiovascular death. This will make the interpretation of hypertension effect on total mortality not intuitive. However, we believed that selection of all-cause mortality as an endpoint could avoid misclassification issues compared with disease-specific ones. Meanwhile, our examination of total or premature mortality could provide substantial information from a public health perspective. Second, BP was measured at a single visit for CHARLS, which is different from the requirement from both guidelines about the diagnosis of hypertension. Third, some covariates, such as cancer treatments, **TABLE 1** | Hazard ratios of all-cause mortality and premature mortality according to hypertension categories by Chinese Hypertension League (CHL) and European Society of Cardiology (ESC)/European Society of Hypertension (ESH) and American College of Cardiology (ACC)/American Heart Association (AHA) definitions^{a,b}.

	N	Death or premature	Incidence rate per 1,000	Mod	el 1*	Mod	el 2 [†]	Mod	lel 3 [‡]
			Person-years	HR	95%CI	HR	95%CI	HR	95%CI
ALL-CAUSE MORTALI	тү								
CHL ^a									
Normal	18,400	1,113	5.75	Reference		Reference		Reference	
Hypertension	4,663	560	16.10	1.35	1.21-1.50	1.49	1.33–1.69	1.65	1.45–1.87
P for trend				< 0.001		<0.001		< 0.001	
CHL ^a									
Normal	10,229	574	4.98	Reference		Reference		Reference	
High Normal	8,171	539	6.90	1.03	0.92-1.16	1.05	0.90-1.21	1.12	0.97-1.30
Grade 1 Hypertension	3,453	330	12.91	1.17	1.02-1.35	1.31	1.11-1.54	1.49	1.26-1.77
Grade 2 Hypertension	833	140	22.05	1.61	1.33–1.95	1.78	1.45-2.20	2.07	1.66-2.57
Grade 3 Hypertension	377	90	31.38	2.35	1.87–2.96	2.46	1.92–3.15	2.96	2.30-3.81
P for trend				< 0.001		< 0.001		< 0.001	
ACC/AHAb									
Normal	12,258	716	5.33	Reference		Reference		Reference	
Hypertension	10,805	957	10.18	1.15	1.04-1.27	1.28	1.14-1.44	1.39	1.23-1.57
P for trend				< 0.001		< 0.001		< 0.001	
ACC/AHA ^b									
Normal	10,229	574	4.98	Reference		Reference		Reference	
Elevated	2,029	142	7.50	1.11	0.92-1.33	1.03	0.82-1.30	1.08	0.86-1.35
Grade 1 Hypertension	6,801	427	6.87	0.99	0.88–1.13	1.06	0.91-1.23	1.14	0.97-1.33
Grade 2 Hypertension	4,004	530	16.68	1.42	1.25-1.60	1.56	1.35-1.80	1.78	1.54-2.07
P for trend				< 0.001		< 0.001		< 0.001	
PREMATURE DEATH ^C									
CHLª									
Normal	18,400	865	4.47	Reference		Reference		Reference	
Hypertension	4,663	374	10.75	1.40	1.23-1.59	1.57	1.36-1.82	1.75	1.50-2.04
P for trend				< 0.001		<0.001		< 0.001	
CHL ^a									
Normal	10,229	463	4.02	Reference		Reference		Reference	
High Normal	8,171	402	5.15	1.03	0.90-1.18	1.01	0.85-1.21	1.10	0.92-1.32
Grade 1 Hypertension	3,453	218	8.53	1.18	0.99–1.40	1.33	1.09-1.62	1.54	1.25-1.89
Grade 2 Hypertension	833	87	13.70	1.60	1.26-2.04	1.71	1.31-2.24	2.01	1.52-2.66
Grade 3 Hypertension	377	69	24.06	2.90	2.23-3.76	3.06	2.31-4.07	3.76	2.81-5.04
P for trend				< 0.001		< 0.001		< 0.001	
ACC/AHA ^b									
Normal	12,258	561	4.18	Reference		Reference		Reference	
Hypertension	10,805	678	7.22	1.18	1.05-1.33	1.33	1.15-1.53	1.46	1.26-1.69
P for trend				< 0.001		<0.001		<0.001	
ACC/AHA ^b									
Normal	10,229	463	4.02	Reference		Reference		Reference	
Elevated	2,029	98	5.18	1.03	0.83-1.29	0.90	0.68-1.21	0.96	0.71-1.28
Grade 1 Hypertension	6,801	322	5.18	1.01	0.87-1.17	1.05	0.88-1.26	1.15	0.95-1.38
Grade 2 Hypertension	4,004	356	11.20	1.47	1.27-1.71	1.62	1.36-1.93	1.89	1.58-2.28
P for trend				<0.001		< 0.001		< 0.001	

^a CHL classification of blood pressure: normal BP (untreated SBP <120 mmHg and DBP <80 mmHg); high normal BP (untreated SBP 120–149 mmHg and/or DBP 80–89 mmHg); Grade 1 hypertension (SBP 140–159 mmHg and/or DBP 90–99 mmHg); Grade 2 hypertension (SBP 160–179 mmHg and/or DBP 100–109 mmHg); Grade 3 hypertension (SBP ≥180 mmHg and/or DBP ≥110).

^b2017 ACC/AHA classification of blood pressure: Normal BP (untreated SBP <120 mmHg and DBP <80 mmHg); elevated BP (untreated SBP 120–129 mmHg and/or DBP <80 mmHg); Grade 1 hypertension (SBP 130–139 mmHg and/or DBP 80–89 mmHg); Grade 2 hypertension (SBP ≥140 mmHg and/or DBP ≥90 mmHg).

^cPremature death is defined as deaths before the age of 73.64 years in men and 79.43 years in women.

*Model 1: adjusted for age, gender.

[†] Model 2: adjusted for age, gender, educational level, marital status, whether rural residents, history of drinking, or smoking.

[‡]Model 3: adjusted for age, gender, educational level, marital status, whether rural residents, history of drinking or smoking, body mass index, previous history of diabetes mellitus, CVD, or cancer.

glucose or lipid level, or nutraceuticals, which have been reported to be associated with participants' health outcomes, were not collected in the CHNS study, thus, we could not include them in our analysis. However, we assessed our estimates by adding the variable sequentially and found that they were insensitive to the variables included.

CONCLUSION

In summary, our study indicated a high degree of concordance between CHL and ACC/AHA guidelines in terms of hypertension status and antihypertensive treatment recommendations. Moreover, this study provided evidence of attenuated mortality risk from hypertension and non-significant risk from newly defined Grade 1 hypertension by ACC/AHA.

Therefore, we should pay more attention to the impact of the 2017 ACC/AHA guidelines and carefully consider the need to increase the appropriate use of antihypertensive medication to reduce hypertension-related burden in China.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The raw data supporting the conclusions of this article will be made available upon application. The two public-access study data can be downloaded from http://charls.pku.edu.cn/index/ en.html (For CHARLS) and https://www.cpc.unc.edu/projects/ china (for CHNS).

REFERENCES

- PK, 1. Whelton Carey RM, Aronow WS, Casey DE Jr., Collins KJ, Dennison Himmelfarb C. et al. 2017 ACC/AHA/AAPA/ABC/ACPM/AGS/APhA/ASH/ASPC/NMA/PCNA guideline for the prevention, detection, evaluation, and management of high blood pressure in adults: executive summary: a report of the American College of Cardiology/American Heart Association Task Force on Clinical Practice Guidelines. Hypertension. (2018) 71:1269-324. doi: 10.1161/HYP.000000000000066
- Joint Committee for Guideline Revision. 2018 Chinese guidelines for prevention and treatment of hypertension—a report of the Revision Committee of Chinese Guidelines for Prevention and Treatment of Hypertension. J Geriatr Cardiol. (2019) 16:182–241. doi: 10.11909/j.issn.1671-5411.2019.03.014
- Williams B, Mancia G, Spiering W, Agabiti Rosei E, Azizi M, Burnier M, et al. 2018 ESC/ESH guidelines for the management of arterial hypertension. *Eur Heart J.* (2018) 39:3021–104. doi: 10.1093/eurheartj/ehy339
- 4. Jiao Y, Sun Z, Xie Y, Zheng J, Li Z, Guo X, et al. Potential impacts of the 2017 American College of Cardiology/American Heart Association high blood pressure guideline on Chinese adults and how to address them. *BMC Cardiovasc Disord*. (2020) 20:237. doi: 10.1186/s12872-020-015 23-z
- Khera R, Lu Y, Lu J, Saxena A, Nasir K, Jiang L, et al. Impact of 2017 ACC/AHA guidelines on prevalence of hypertension and eligibility for antihypertensive treatment in United States and China: nationally representative cross sectional study. *BMJ*. (2018) 362:k2357. doi: 10.1136/bmj.k2357
- 6. Muntner P, Carey RM, Gidding S, Jones DW, Taler SJ, Wright JT Jr., et al. Potential US population impact of the 2017

ETHICS STATEMENT

The studies involving human participants were reviewed and approved by Xi'an Jiaotong University Health Science Center. The patients/participants provided their written informed consent to participate in the CHARLS and CHNS study.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

KC was responsible for drafting the article and for the overall content. HS and QW assisted with the drafting and revision of the article. RS, FY, JY, XY, RQ, ZZ, and ZH provided inputs to the study concept and design, critically reviewed the results of analyses, and reviewed and contributed significantly to article revision. CL and ZW performed the statistical analyses. TC and CL provided full access to the study data as well as study oversight and article revision. All authors contributed to the article and approved the submitted version.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We thank all study participants for their participation in CHARLS and CHNS. This analysis is partially supported by the National Natural Science Foundation of China (No. 81803264).

SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fcvm. 2022.784433/full#supplementary-material

ACC/AHA high blood pressure guideline. *Circulation.* (2018) 137:109-18. doi: 10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.117.032582

- Wang Z, Chen Z, Zhang L, Wang X, Hao G, Zhang Z, et al. Status of hypertension in China: results from the China hypertension survey, 2012-2015. *Circulation*. (2018) 137:2344– 56. doi: 10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.117.032380
- Liu N, Yang JJ, Meng R, Pan XF, Zhang X, He M, et al. Associations of blood pressure categories defined by 2017 ACC/AHA guidelines with mortality in China: pooled results from three prospective cohorts. *Eur J Prev Cardiol.* (2020) 27:345–54. doi: 10.1177/2047487319862066
- McEvoy JW, Daya N, Rahman F, Hoogeveen RC, Blumenthal RS, Shah AM, et al. Association of isolated diastolic hypertension as defined by the 2017 ACC/AHA blood pressure guideline with incident cardiovascular outcomes. *JAMA*. (2020) 323:329–38. doi: 10.1001/jama.2019.21402
- Atasoy S, Johar H, Peters A, Ladwig KH. Association of hypertension cut-off values with 10-year cardiovascular mortality and clinical consequences: a realworld perspective from the prospective MONICA/KORA study. *Eur Heart J.* (2019) 40:732–8. doi: 10.1093/eurheartj/ehy694
- Talaei M, Hosseini N, Koh AS, Yuan JM, Koh WP. Association of "elevated blood pressure" and "stage 1 hypertension" with cardiovascular mortality among an Asian population. J Am Heart Assoc. (2018) 7:e008911. doi: 10.1161/JAHA.118.008911
- Yano Y, Reis JP, Colangelo LA, Shimbo D, Viera AJ, Allen NB, et al. Association of blood pressure classification in young adults using the 2017 American College of Cardiology/American Heart Association blood pressure guideline with cardiovascular events later in life. *JAMA*. (2018) 320:1774– 82. doi: 10.1001/jama.2018.13551
- 13. Norheim OF, Jha P, Admasu K, Godal T, Hum RJ, Kruk ME, et al. Avoiding 40% of the premature deaths in each country, 2010-30: review of

national mortality trends to help quantify the UN sustainable development goal for health. *Lancet.* (2015) 385:239–52. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(14)6 1591-9

- He J, Gu D, Chen J, Wu X, Kelly TN, Huang J-F, et al. Premature deaths attributable to blood pressure in China: a prospective cohort study. *Lancet*. (2009) 374:1765–72. doi: 10.1016/s0140-6736(09)61199-5
- Muller DC, Murphy N, Johansson M, Ferrari P, Tsilidis KK, Boutron-Ruault MC, et al. Modifiable causes of premature death in middle-age in Western Europe: results from the EPIC cohort study. *BMC Med.* (2016) 14:87. doi: 10.1186/s12916-016-0630-6
- Nalini M, Oranuba E, Poustchi H, Sepanlou SG, Pourshams A, Khoshnia M, et al. Causes of premature death and their associated risk factors in the Golestan Cohort Study, Iran. *BMJ Open.* (2018) 8:e021479. doi: 10.1136/bmjopen-2018-021479
- Zhao Y, Hu Y, Smith JP, Strauss J, Yang G. Cohort profile: the China Health and Retirement Longitudinal Study (CHARLS). *Int J Epidemiol.* (2014) 43:61– 8. doi: 10.1093/ije/dys203
- Popkin BM, Du S, Zhai F, Zhang B. Cohort profile: the China Health and Nutrition Survey-monitoring and understanding socio-economic and health change in China, 1989-2011. *Int J Epidemiol.* (2010) 39:1435– 40. doi: 10.1093/ije/dyp322
- Lv YB, Gao X, Yin ZX, Chen HS, Luo JS, Brasher MS, et al. Revisiting the association of blood pressure with mortality in oldest old people in China: community based, longitudinal prospective study. *BMJ*. (2018) 361:k2158. doi: 10.1136/bmj.k2158
- Murakami Y, Hozawa A, Okamura T, Ueshima H, Evidence for Cardiovascular Prevention from Observational Cohorts in Japan Research Group (EPOCH-JAPAN). Relation of blood pressure and all-cause mortality in 180,000 Japanese participants: pooled analysis of 13 cohort studies. *Hypertension*. (2008) 51:1483–91. doi: 10.1161/HYPERTENSIONAHA.107.10 2459
- 21. National Bureau of Statistics of China. *China Statistics Yearbook*. Beijing: China Statistics Press (2019).
- Martinez R, Soliz P, Caixeta R, Ordunez P. Reflection on modern methods: years of life lost due to premature mortality-a versatile and comprehensive measure for monitoring non-communicable disease mortality. *Int J Epidemiol.* (2019) 48:1367–76. doi: 10.1093/ije/d yy254
- Kibria GMA, Swasey K, Choudhury A, Burrowes V, Stafford KA, Uddin SMI, et al. The new 2017 ACC/AHA guideline for classification of hypertension: changes in prevalence of hypertension among adults in Bangladesh. J Hum Hypertens. (2018) 32:608–16. doi: 10.1038/s41371-018-0080-z
- Lee JH, Kim SH, Kang SH, Cho JH, Cho Y, Oh IY, et al. Blood pressure control and cardiovascular outcomes: real-world implications of the 2017 ACC/AHA hypertension guideline. *Sci Rep.* (2018) 8:13155. doi: 10.1038/s41598-018-31549-5

- 25. Muntner P, Whelton PK, Woodward M, Carey RM. A comparison of the 2017 American College of Cardiology/American Heart Association Blood Pressure Guideline and the 2017 American Diabetes Association Diabetes and Hypertension Position Statement for U.S. Adults with Diabetes. *Diabetes Care.* (2018) 41:2322–9. doi: 10.2337/dc18-1307
- Liu L, Wang B, Liu X, Ren Y, Zhao Y, Liu D, et al. Sex-specific association of blood pressure categories with all-cause mortality: the rural Chinese Cohort Study. *Prev Chronic Dis.* (2020) 17:190131. doi: 10.5888/pcd17.190131
- 27. Miura K, Daviglus ML, Dyer AR, Liu K, Garside DB, Stamler J, et al. Relationship of blood pressure to 25-year mortality due to coronary heart disease, cardiovascular diseases, and all causes in young adult men: the Chicago Heart Association Detection Project in Industry. *Arch Intern Med.* (2001) 161:1501–8. doi: 10.1001/archinte.161.12.1501
- Song Y, Wu S, Liu X, Qi X. Association of systolic blood pressure levels with cardiovascular and cerebrovascular events and all-cause mortality: a result from the Kailuan study. *Blood Press Monit.* (2016) 21:149– 54. doi: 10.1097/MBP.00000000000181
- Sundstrom J, Neovius M, Tynelius P, Rasmussen F. Association of blood pressure in late adolescence with subsequent mortality: cohort study of Swedish male conscripts. *BMJ*. (2011) 342:d643. doi: 10.1136/bmj.d643
- Sepanlou SG, Sharafkhah M, Poustchi H, Malekzadeh MM, Etemadi A, Khademi H, et al. Hypertension and mortality in the Golestan Cohort Study: a prospective study of 50 000 adults in Iran. J Hum Hypertens. (2016) 30:260–7. doi: 10.1038/jhh.2015.57
- 31. Guo X, Zhang X, Zheng L, Guo L, Li Z, Yu S, et al. Prehypertension is not associated with all-cause mortality: a systematic review and meta-analysis of prospective studies. *PLoS ONE.* (2013) 8:e61796. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0061796

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's Note: All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2022 Chen, Su, Wang, Wu, Shi, Yu, Yan, Yuan, Qin, Zhou, Hou, Li and Chen. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Age-Related Utilization of Thrombus Aspiration in Patients With ST-Segment Elevation Myocardial Infarction: Findings From the Improving Care for Cardiovascular Disease in China Project

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Pietro Scicchitano, ASLBari—Azienda Sanitaria Localedella provincia di Bari (ASL BA), Italy

Reviewed by:

Marco Matteo Ciccone, University of Bari Aldo Moro, Italy Gabriella Ricci, ASLBari—Azienda Sanitaria Localedella provincia di Bari (ASL BA), Italy

*Correspondence:

Gen-Shan Ma magenshan@hotmail.com Li-Juan Chen chenlijuan@seu.edu.cn

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Cardiovascular Epidemiology and Prevention, a section of the journal Frontiers in Cardiovascular Medicine

> Received: 25 October 2021 Accepted: 17 January 2022 Published: 21 February 2022

Citation:

Qu Y-Y, Zhang X-G, Ju C-W, Su Y-M, Zhang R, Zuo W-J, Ji Z-J, Chen L-J and Ma G-S (2022) Age-Related Utilization of Thrombus Aspiration in Patients With ST-Segment Elevation Myocardial Infarction: Findings From the Improving Care for Cardiovascular Disease in China Project. Front. Cardiovasc. Med. 9:791007. doi: 10.3389/fcvm.2022.791007 Yang-Yang Qu, Xiao-Guo Zhang, Cheng-Wei Ju, Ya-Min Su, Rui Zhang, Wen-Jie Zuo, Zhen-Jun Ji, Li-Juan Chen*and Gen-Shan Ma* on behalf of the CCC-ACS Investigators

Department of Cardiology, School of Medicine, Zhongda Hospital, Southeast University, Nanjing, China

Background: There are some controversies on the utilization and benefits of thrombus aspiration in patients with ST-segment elevation myocardial infarction (STEMI). However, a few studies investigated this issue and the age-associated effects among the large population in China. Hence, we aimed to figure out the age-associated utilization and in-hospital outcomes of thrombus aspiration to improve therapeutic decisions in clinical routine.

Methods: We retrospectively recruited 13,655 eligible STEMI patients from the database of the Improving Care for Cardiovascular Disease in China-Acute Coronary Syndrome project. These subjects were allocated into primary percutaneous coronary intervention (PPCI)-only group and thrombus aspiration group after being subdivided into three age groups (G_{21-50} , G_{51-75} , and G_{76-95}). After 1:1 propensity score matching for PPCI-only and thrombus aspiration groups, a total of 8,815 matched patients were enrolled for the subsequent analysis. The primary outcome was in-hospital cardiovascular death, and the key safety outcome was in-hospital stroke.

Results: We observed that the ratio of STEMI patients undergoing thrombus aspiration to PPCI-only reduced with aging. For patients ≤ 75 years, the culprit lesion suffered from thrombus aspiration was mainly located in the left anterior descending branch, and left-ventricular ejection fraction (LVEF) was lower (G₂₁₋₅₀: 54.9 ± 8.9 vs. 56.0 ± 8.7%, P = 0.01; G₅₁₋₇₅: 53.9 ± 9.6 vs. 54.8 ± 9.0%, P = 0.001) and the rate of regional wall motion abnormality was higher (G₂₁₋₅₀: 75.7 vs. 66.5%, P < 0.001; G₅₁₋₇₅: 75.4 vs. 69.1%, P < 0.001) in the thrombus aspiration group. By contrast, for patients > 75 years, the right coronary artery was the predominant culprit lesion undergoing thrombus aspiration, LVEF (63.1 ± 10.5 vs. 53.1 ± 9.5%, P = 0.985) and the regional wall motion abnormality (79.2 vs. 74.2%, P = 0.089) were comparable between the two treatment groups. Thrombus aspiration neither reduced the in-hospital risk of cardiovascular death, all-cause death, recurrent myocardial infarction, acute stent thrombosis, heart failure,

cardiogenic shock, and sudden cardiac arrest nor increased stroke risk compared with the PPCI-only group. However, after adjustment for age, thrombus aspiration presented the tendency to reduce the incidence of sudden cardiac arrest (4.9 vs. 2.5%, P = 0.06) and in-hospital cardiovascular death at 3 days (hazard ratio 0.46; 95% CI, 0.20–1.06; log-rank P = 0.08) in G_{76–95} group and tended to increase the incidence of heart failure in G_{51–75} (5.7 vs. 6.9%, P = 0.07).

Conclusion: The thrombus aspiration neither significantly reduced the in-hospital incidence of major adverse cardiac events nor increased stroke risk. However, it might play a protective role in reducing in-hospital sudden cardiac arrest and increasing survival from cardiovascular death at 3 days for the elderly.

Keywords: thrombus aspiration, primary percutaneous coronary intervention, ST-segment elevation myocardial infarction, age, adverse cardiac events, stroke

BACKGROUND

ST-segment elevation myocardial infarction (STEMI) is a severe cardiovascular disease, the major cause of which is a complete coronary artery occlusion due to the formation of the thrombus (1). Primary percutaneous coronary intervention (PPCI) within the first 12 h of the symptom onset has been proven as the most efficient therapeutic means to reperfuse the infarcted myocardium in the clinical routine (1, 2). However, the manipulation of atherectomy catheters, balloons, and stents during the PPCI procedure has the chance to cause distal embolization of thrombus. The subsequent obstructed microvasculature, no-reflow phenomenon, impaired tissue perfusion and increased infarct size may lead to cardiovascular death (3).

The routine use of manual thrombus aspiration during the percutaneous coronary intervention (PCI) could improve the primary outcome of microvascular perfusion at 30 days and decrease 1-year cardiac death and non-fatal reinfarction, which was reported by Thrombus Aspiration during Percutaneous Coronary Intervention in Acute Myocardial Infarction Study (TAPAS) (4, 5). However, there were some debates on this issue. Thrombus Aspiration in ST-Elevation Myocardial Infarction in Scandinavia (TASTE trial) revealed that thrombus aspiration could not significantly reduce the mortality either at 30 days or 1 year (6, 7). As a larger registry enrolling 10,732 patients

at 87 hospitals in 20 countries, Trial of Routine Aspiration Thrombectomy with PCI vs. PCI Alone in Patients with STEMI (TOTAL) disclosed that thrombus aspiration could not reduce the 180-day and 1-year risk of cardiovascular death, recurrent myocardial infarction, cardiogenic shock, or heart failure. However, the rates of stroke within 30 and 180 days were higher in the thrombus aspiration group (2, 8). Even though thrombus aspiration was not recommended as a routine procedure by TOTAL and TATSE trials, it is considered in case of a large residual thrombus burden (9, 10).

To figure out the nationwide utilization and clinical outcomes of thrombus aspiration to provide evidence for therapeutic strategy in clinical routine, we analyzed the real-world data from the Improving Care for Cardiovascular Disease in China– Acute Coronary Syndrome (CCC–ACS) project, which is the largest project and quality improvement registry program for ACS in China (11). Considering the utilization of thrombus aspiration differed for patients at different ages, age subgroups were established for the subsequent investigation.

METHODS

CCC-ACS Project and Data Collection

CCC-ACS project was co-launched by the American Heart Association (AHA) and Chinese Society of Cardiology (CSC) and collected the information of ACS patients. Unlike TAPAS, TASTE, and TOTAL, which were prospective trials (12-14), the CCC-ACS project did nothing to intervene in the treatment in clinical practice. The principal purpose of this project was to describe the baseline characteristics, in-hospital treatment, and outcomes of ACS patients in China, and then make efforts to optimize the therapeutic strategies and improve therapeutic efficacy accordingly (15). A total of 150 tertiary hospitals from different geographic and economic regions were recruited. The detailed rationale and design of this project have been published before (15). Briefly, in each hospital, the information of the first 20-30 ACS patients was consecutively reported by a welltrained physician on a web-based data collection platform (Oracle Clinical Remote Data Capture; Oracle Corporation, Redwood City, CA, United States) on the official website

Abbreviations: ACEI, Angiotensin-converting enzyme inhibitor; AHA, American Heart Association; ARB, Angiotensin receptor blocker; CCC-ACS project, The Improving Care for Cardiovascular Disease in China-Acute Coronary Syndrome project; CI, Confidence interval; CSC, Chinese Society of Cardiology; DAPT, Dual antiplatelet therapy; DES, Drug-eluting stent; GP IIb/IIIa inhibitor, Glycoprotein IIb/IIIa inhibitor; HR, Hazard ratio; LAD, Left anterior descending branch; LCX, Left circumflex branch; LM, Left main coronary artery; IVEF, Left-ventricular ejection fraction; OR, Odds ratio; PCI, Percutaneous coronary intervention; PPCI, Primary percutaneous coronary intervention; RCA, Right coronary artery; SBP, Systolic blood pressure; SD, Standard deviation; STEMI, ST-segment elevation myocardial infarction; TAPAS, The Thrombus Aspiration during Percutaneous Coronary Intervention in Acute Myocardial Infarction Study; TASTE, The Thrombus Aspiration in ST-Elevation Myocardial Infarction in Scandinavia; TOTAL, Trial of Routine Aspiration Thrombectomy with PCI vs. PCI Alone in Patients with STEMI.

(www.ccc-heart.com) month by month (11). The comprehensive information includes demography, medical history, risk factors, symptoms on arrival, in-hospital laboratory results, reperfusion, medication treatment, and events, as well as medications and counseling at discharge. This project included both unstable angina pectoris and acute myocardial infarction cases, acute myocardial infarction cases have reporting priority. Finally, 63,641 patients diagnosed as the ACS based on the symptoms such as chest pain or distress, alterations of myocardial injury biomarkers, and anomalous results of an electrocardiogram (16, 17) were enrolled from November 2014 to July 2017.

To ensure the accuracy of data collection, the data collection platform was equipped with automatic checks for invalid values. Moreover, the clinical research associates were designated to perform a regular on-site quality inspection. A 5% of reported cases would be randomly selected for the comparisons between original medical records and reported data. This study was approved by the Ethics Committee of Beijing Anzhen Hospital, Capital Medical University, and it has been registered at www.ClinicalTrials.gov (Unique identifier: NCT02306616).

Recruitment of Study Population

STEMI was defined according to the guideline issued by the CSC in 2010 (16). In this study, the inclusion criteria of patients were (i) undergoing PPCI within 12 h of the onset of the symptoms and (ii) placement of at least one drug-eluting stent (DES). The exclusion criteria were (i) placement of a baremetal stent; (ii) subject to coronary artery bypass graft surgery before; (iii) undergoing fibrinolytic therapy at admission; and (iv) lacking information on age, thrombus aspiration treatment (yes / no), or Killip classification. Considering the potential age-associated utilization and dissimilarity of clinical outcomes of thrombus aspiration, the recruited subjects were divided into three age subgroups: G_{21-50} (range 21–50 years), G_{51-75} (range 51–75 years), and G_{76-95} (range 76–95 years) for the subsequent analysis.

Study Outcomes

The occurrence of in-hospital major adverse cardiac cerebrovascular events was evaluated in this study. The primary efficacy outcome was cardiovascular death. The secondary outcomes were all-cause death, recurrent myocardial infarction, acute stent thrombosis, heart failure, cardiogenic shock and sudden cardiac arrest. The key safety outcome was stroke during hospitalization. LV ejection fraction (LVEF) and regional wall motion were examined with echocardiography before discharge.

Statistical Analysis

Categorical variables were presented as numbers and percentages. Continuous variables were expressed as mean \pm SD or median (interquartile ranges), as appropriate. A chi-squared test was used to evaluate the differences for categorical variables. Unpaired *t*-test or Mann–Whitney *U*-test was used to test the differences of continuous variables between PPCI-only and thrombus aspiration groups, as applicable. The connection between patients' age and thrombus aspiration treatment was assessed with a logistic regression model and

expressed as OR with 95% CI. All recruited patients were matched between PPCI-only and thrombus aspiration groups with 1:1 propensity score matching in each age subgroup to diminish the influence of confounders. The prespecified covariates used to calculate propensity scores were age, gender, heart rate, systolic blood pressure (SBP), Killip classification, smoking, medical history (prior myocardial infarction, prior PCI, heart failure, hypertension, hyperlipemia, diabetes mellitus, renal failure, cerebral infarction, and cerebral hemorrhage), culprit lesions (left main coronary artery [LM], left anterior descending branch [LAD], left circumflex branch [LCX], right coronary artery [RCA]), in-hospital medications (dual antiplatelet therapy [DAPT, aspirin, and clopidogrel/ticagrelor], angiotensin-converting enzyme inhibitor (ACEI) or angiotensin receptor blocker [ARB], statin, β receptor blocker, glycoprotein IIb/IIIa [GP IIb/IIIa] inhibitor, and low molecular heparin), as well as gross domestic product. The match tolerance was set as 0.02. For variables with missing data, we imputed the missing values with the sequential regression multiple imputation method implemented by the IVEware software version 0.2 (Survey Research Center, University of Michigan, Ann Arbor, MI, United States). The Cox proportional hazards regression model was used to evaluate time-to-event data of all adverse cardiovascular events after the adjustment of age, and then generate hazard ratio (HR) and 95% CIs. Kaplan-Meier analysis was performed for assessing survival from in-hospital cardiovascular death at 3, 7, and 10 days, and the statistical significance was tested with the log-rank test. In all cases, two-tailed tests were applied and significance was determined as P < 0.05.

RESULTS

Recruitment of Study Population

A total of 63,641 ACS patients were reported in the database from November 2014 to July 2017, of whom 39,915 (62.7%) were diagnosed as STEMI; 14,953 of 39,915 (37.5%) STEMI patients underwent PPCI treatment within 12h of the onset of symptoms and implanted at least one DES in the culprit lesion. After excluding patients with coronary artery bypass grafting history, undergoing fibrinolytic therapy at admission, or lacking information on age, thrombus aspiration and Killip classification, 13,655 eligible patients were enrolled for this study (**Figure 1**).

Age-Associated Utilization of Thrombus Aspiration

Among the whole enrolled population, the patients in the PPCIonly group were significantly older than those in PPCI combining thrombus aspiration group (61.2 \pm 12.1 years vs. 59.7 \pm 12.2 years, P < 0.001) (**Figure 2A**). Logistic regression analysis also revealed that thrombus aspiration was less likely to be conducted with the increase of age (OR = 0.990; 95% CI, 0.987 to 0.993; P < 0.001) (**Supplementary Figure 1**). We divided the patients into three age subgroups for the subsequent analysis. The patients between 51 and 75 years accounted for a substantial part of the study population (n = 9,097, 66.6%). The proportions of



FIGURE 1 | Study flowchart. STEMI, ST-segment elevation myocardial infarction; PCI, percutaneous coronary intervention; PPCI, primary percutaneous coronary intervention; BMS, bare metal stent; DES, drug-eluting stent; CABG, coronary artery bypass grafting; TA, thrombus aspiration.





patients \leq 50 years and >75 years reached 20.8% (n = 2,835) and 12.6% (n = 1,723), respectively. The percentages of patients undergoing thrombus aspiration in G₂₁₋₅₀ and G₅₁₋₇₅ groups were discernibly higher than that in the G₇₆₋₉₅ group (35.6% in G₂₁₋₅₀, 32.2% in G₅₁₋₇₅, and 27.4% in G₇₆₋₉₅, P < 0.001), in which the percentage of STEMI patients undergoing PPCI only was almost 1.6 times higher than that of patients undergoing thrombus aspiration (**Figure 2B**).

Clinical Characteristics of the Study Population

Age, the proportion of males, body mass index, and heart rate were comparable between PPCI-only and thrombus aspiration groups except for patients in the G_{51-75} subgroup (age: 62.4 \pm 6.7 years vs. 62.0 \pm 6.8 years, P = 0.020). The systolic and diastolic blood pressure were higher in the PPCI-only group. The percentage of Killip Class I decreased and the percentage of Killip classes II-IV increased with aging. The most frequently encountered risk factors for the development of STEMI were smoking and hypertension in the whole population. In addition, G76-95 patients showed a lower prevalence of smoking history and hyperlipemia as well as a higher incidence of prior myocardial infarction, PCI history, hypertension, diabetes mellitus and stroke compared with the youngest patients. In the G₂₁₋₅₀ subgroup, the medical history was well-balanced between the two groups except for the proportion of smokers (71.8% in the PPCI-only group vs. 68.0% in the thrombus aspiration group, P = 0.036) (Table 1).

The culprit lesion differed between PPCI-only and thrombus aspiration groups. Meanwhile, the culprit lesion undergoing thrombus aspiration was more likely to be LAD in G_{21-50} and G_{51-75} subgroups, and RCA in the G_{75-95} subgroup. The percentages of patients accepting DAPT, statin, β receptor blocker, ACEI or ARB treatment were comparable between PPCI-only and thrombus aspiration groups except for the use of DAPT in the G_{76-95} group (96.6 vs. 98.5%, P = 0.027). The utilization of

anticoagulation therapy including GP IIb/IIIa inhibitor and low molecular heparin increased in the thrombus aspiration group (P < 0.05). The hospitalization day was prolonged with the increase of age and remained comparable between PPCI-only and thrombus aspiration groups (**Table 2**).

Propensity Score Matching for Patients

After 1:1 propensity score matching for PPCI-only and thrombus aspiration groups, a total of 8,815 matched patients were obtained for the subsequent analysis. The detailed information was presented in **Supplementary Tables 1, 2**. In the G_{21-50} subgroup, only age (42.9 ± 5.3 years $vs. 43.5 \pm 5.8$ years) and the utilization of DAPT (97.7 vs. 98.7%) were not well-matched (both P < 0.001). In the G_{51-75} subgroup, age and Killip class turned out to be comparable after matching. However, because of the possible complexity of characteristics presented in the G_{51-75} group, there were still differences in blood pressure, culprit lesion, and the utilization of DAPT, statin and anticoagulants. The matching worked excellently in the G_{76-95} subgroup, in which no significant difference of parameters remained between PPCI-only and thrombus aspiration groups.

In-Hospital Clinical Outcomes

The occurrence of in-hospital adverse cardiovascular events among the matched population was analyzed. The rates of the primary outcome, namely in-hospital cardiovascular death, were 0.5, 1.3 and 4.0% in each age subgroup, showing no significant difference between PPCI-only and thrombus aspiration groups. Nevertheless, thrombus aspiration reduced the occurrence of cardiovascular death by 27.7% (**Figure 3A**). Although the rates of cardiovascular death at 3, 7, and 10 days were comparable between PPCI-only and thrombus aspiration groups in all age subgroups (**Figures 3B–D**), thrombus aspiration presented the tendency to reduce the occurrence of in-hospital cardiovascular death at 3 days (HR 0.46; 95% CI, 0.20–1.06; log-rank P = 0.08). Additionally, the rates of secondary outcomes including all-cause
TABLE 1	The baseline characteristics of the patients ($n = 13,655$).

		G ₂₁₋₅₀			G ₅₁₋₇₅			G _{76–95}	
	PPCI-only (<i>n</i> = 1,826)	PPCI+TA (<i>n</i> = 1,009)	P-value	PPCI-only (<i>n</i> = 6,164)	PPCI+TA (<i>n</i> = 2,933)	P-value	PPCI-only (<i>n</i> = 1,251)	PPCI+TA (<i>n</i> = 472)	P-value
BASELINE INFORMATION									
Age (years)	44.0 ± 5.2	43.5 ± 5.8	0.067	62.4 ± 6.7	62.0 ± 6.8	0.020	80.4 ± 3.7	80.2 ± 3.7	0.348
Male, n (%)	1,748 (95.7%)	970 (96.1%)	0.602	4,959 (80.5%)	2,398 (81.8%)	0.138	780 (62.4%)	295 (62.5%)	0.954
BMI (kg/m²)	25.4 ± 3.3	25.2 ± 3.4	0.351	24.4 ± 3.0	24.5 ± 2.9	0.111	23.4 ± 3.0	23.5 ± 3.1	0.653
Heart Rate (bpm)	81.0 ± 15.2	81.2 ± 15.2	0.535	77.1 ± 15.9	76.8 ± 15.7	0.680	76.7 ± 17.2	76.2 ± 18.0	0.693
SBP (mmHg)	129.0 ± 22.7	127.0 ± 22.6	0.019	127.6 ± 23.6	123.9 ± 23.1	<0.001	126.8 ± 25.5	123.6 ± 24.1	0.027
DBP (mmHg)	82.0 ± 16.2	80.9 ± 16.0	0.035	78.0 ± 14.6	76.2 ± 14.6	<0.001	72.9 ± 14.7	72.3 ± 13.8	0.543
Killip class									
I, n (%)	1,485 (81.3%)	843 (83.5%)	0.155	4,752 (77.1%)	2,329 (79.4%)	0.013	866 (69.2%)	327 (69.3%)	0.982
II, n (%)	266 (14.6%)	129 (12.8%)	0.189	1,070 (17.4%)	437 (14.9%)	0.003	274 (21.9%)	105 (22.2%)	0.878
III, n (%)	24 (1.3%)	13 (1.3%)	0.958	125 (2.0%)	49 (1.7%)	0.245	39 (3.1%)	15 (3.2%)	0.949
IV, n (%)	51 (2.8%)	24 (2.4%)	0.510	217 (3.5%)	118 (4.0%)	0.234	72 (5.8%)	25 (5.3%)	0.713
MEDICAL HISTORY									
Smoking	1,241 (68.0%)	724 (71.8%)	0.036	3,188 (51.7%)	1,542 (52.6%)	0.446	340 (27.2%)	130 (27.5%)	0.880
Prior myocardial infarction	60 (3.3%)	25 (2.5%)	0.227	268 (4.3%)	136 (4.6%)	0.532	59 (4.7%)	19 (4.0%)	0.538
Prior PCI	59 (3.2%)	26 (2.6%)	0.328	281 (4.6%)	143 (4.9%)	0.503	74 (5.9%)	23 (4.9%)	0.402
Hypertension	668 (36.6%)	378 (37.5%)	0.642	3,026 (49.1%)	1,474 (50.3%)	0.299	718 (57.4%)	267 (56.6%)	0.757
Hyperlipemia	127 (7.0%)	87 (8.6%)	0.108	384 (6.2%)	212 (7.2%)	0.072	58 (4.6%)	27 (5.7%)	0.354
Diabetes Mellitus	236 (12.9%)	136 (13.5%)	0.676	1,288 (20.9%)	599 (20.4%)	0.603	240 (19.2%)	88 (18.6%)	0.799
Stroke	38 (2.1%)	20 (2.0%)	0.859	475 (7.7%)	258 (8.8%)	0.074	149 (11.9%)	61 (12.9%)	0.566

Results are reported as mean ± SD or n (%). PPCI, primary percutaneous coronary intervention; TA, thrombus aspiration; BMI, body mass index; SBP, systolic blood pressure; DBP, diastolic blood pressure. The bold values indicate that the values smaller than 0.5 implying significant difference.

Qu et al.

		G ₂₁₋₅₀			G ₅₁₋₇₅			G_{76-95}	
	PPCI-only (<i>n</i> = 1,826)	PPCI+TA (<i>n</i> = 1,009)	P-value	PPCI-only $(n = 6, 164)$	PPCI+TA (<i>n</i> = 2,933)	P-value	PPCI-only $(n = 1,251)$	PPCI+TA (<i>n</i> = 472)	<i>P</i> -value
CULPRIT LESION									
LM	27 (1.5%)	10 (1.0%)	0.273	103 (1.7%)	53 (1.8%)	0.640	29 (2.3%)	8 (1.7%)	0.426
LAD	1,084 (59.4%)	553 (54.8%)	0.019	3,470 (56.3%)	1,477 (50.4%)	<0.001	679 (54.3%)	207 (43.9%)	<0.001
LCX	307 (16.8%)	131 (13.0%)	0.007	999 (16.2%)	401 (13.7%)	0.002	183 (14.6%)	69 (14.6%)	0.996
RCA	629 (34.4%)	370 (36.7%)	0.235	2,377 (38.6%)	1,325 (45.2%)	<0.001	555 (44.4%)	253 (53.6%)	0.001
IN-HOSPITAL MEDICATION									
DAPT	1,788 (97.9%)	998 (98.9%)	0.053	6,042 (98.0%)	2,862 (97.6%)	0.172	1,209 (96.6%)	465 (98.5%)	0.027
Statin	1,752 (95.9%)	970 (96.1%)	0.807	5,868 (95.2%)	2,802 (95.5%)	0.479	1,186 (94.8%)	453 (96.0%)	0.314
Blocker	1,082 (59.3%)	590 (58.5%)	0.685	3,111 (50.5%)	1,472 (50.2%)	0.801	534 (42.7%)	205 (43.4%)	0.780
ACE I or ARB	911 (49.9%)	481 (47.7%)	0.258	2,770 (44.9%)	1,336 (45.6%)	0.583	543 (43.4%)	197 (41.7%)	0.533
Glycoprotein IIb/IIIa inhibitor	1,093 (59.9%)	698 (69.2%)	<0.001	3,487 (56.6%)	1,877 (64.0%)	<0.001	538 (43.0%)	254 (53.8%)	<0.001
Low molecular heparin	1,355 (74.2%)	785 (77.8%)	0.033	4,454 (72.3%)	2,192 (74.7%)	0.013	797 (63.7%)	350 (74.2%)	<0.001
Hospitalization day	9 (7, 11)	9 (7, 11)	0.506	9 (7, 12)	9 (7, 12)	0.391	10 (8, 13)	10 (8, 13)	0.086

0.05, Figure 5).

According to the data from the CCC-ACS database, thrombus aspiration is still being used in a substantial number of STEMI patients. A 32.3% the STEMI patients undergoing PPCI and implanting DES were treated with upfront or bailout thrombus aspiration. STEMI patients were less likely to be treated with thrombus aspiration with the increase of age. We found that the most frequently encountered risk factor of STEMI was smoking in patients \leq 75 years and hypertension in patients >75 years, this phenomenon was partially in line with the previous findings (18, 19). For patients aged 21-50 years, the percentage of smokers was higher in the thrombus aspiration group.

In the entire population, the incidences of in-hospital adverse cardiovascular events were comparable between PPCI-only and thrombus aspiration groups. This finding was sort of consistent with the results in TASTE, TOTAL and a large observational study (n = 42,829) using available data from the Swedish Coronary Angiography and Angioplasty Registry (SCAAR) at 30 days (7, 8, 20). Due to the ventricular remodeling, diastolic dysfunction and decreased vascular compliance with aging, the elderly presented higher mortality when suffering from the sudden occlusion of the coronary artery (21). Nevertheless, we

TABLE 2 | The culprit lesion and in-hospital medication (n = 13,655)

Quiet al

smaller than 0.5 implying significant difference

death, recurrent myocardial infarction, acute stent thrombosis, heart failure, cardiogenic shock, sudden cardiac arrest and stroke were comparable between two treatment groups in three age subgroups (all P > 0.05 after adjustment for age, Figure 4). While, in the G_{51-75} group, we observed a marginally higher rate of heart failure in patients undergoing thrombus aspiration (5.7 vs. 6.9%, adjusted P = 0.07). Meanwhile, the rate of sudden cardiac arrest was insignificantly lower in the thrombus aspiration group (4.9 vs. 2.5%, adjusted P = 0.06) for the elderly.

Stroke was regarded as the key safety outcome, of which the incidence increased with aging and sustained the similarity between PPCI-only and thrombus aspiration groups (all P >

The last echocardiography examination before discharge presented that among patients \leq 75 years old, LVEF was lower and the rate of regional wall motion abnormality was higher in the thrombus aspiration group (both P < 0.05), while no significant difference was observed in the G76-95 subgroup. Also, the incidence of regional wall motion abnormality raised with the increase of age (Supplementary Figure 2).

DISCUSSION

To the best of our knowledge, it is the largest nationwide, multicenter, retrospective epidemiological study to evaluate the age-associated utilization and clinical outcomes of thrombus aspiration among STEMI patients undergoing PPCI within 12h of symptoms onset and implanting DES in China. We demonstrated that thrombus aspiration did not increase the rate of in-hospital major adverse cardiac cerebrovascular events (e.g., cardiovascular death and stroke). However, the utilization of thrombus aspiration in patients older than 75 years helped maintain LVEF and regional wall motion normality and presented the tendency toward diminishing the risk of in-hospital cardiovascular death at 3 days and sudden cardiac arrest.



3 days in the G_{76-95} subgroup (log-rank P = 0.08).

detected that thrombus aspiration tended to reduce the risk of in-hospital cardiovascular death at 3 days by 27.6% in the G₇₆₋₉₅ group. It is noteworthy that thrombus aspiration also tended to decline the rate of rehospitalization due to reinfarction (0.5 vs. 0.9%; HR 0.61; 95% CI, 0.34–1.07; *P* = 0.09) and stent thrombosis (0.2 vs. 0.5%; HR 0.47; 95% CI, 0.20–1.02; P = 0.06) at 30 days in TASTE (7). Meanwhile, we noticed that the incidence of stent thrombosis in the PPCI-only group was 1.5-3 times compared to that in the thrombus aspiration group, although the difference was insignificant. Considering the extremely low incidence of stent thrombosis, whether thrombus aspiration can reduce the occurrence of this event needs to be further investigated in a larger population. What is more, thrombus aspiration showed a protective impact on reducing the prevalence of sudden cardiac death in the elderly (4.9 vs. 2.5%, P = 0.06). While, in the G₅₁₋₇₅ group, we observed a higher rate of heart failure in patients undergoing thrombus aspiration, which may raise physicians' attention in the clinical practice.

A part of the information derived from angiography and the last echocardiography before discharge was recorded in the CCC-ACS database. Among patients \leq 75 years, the culprit lesion suffered from thrombus aspiration was mainly located in LAD, LVEF was lower and the rate of regional wall motion abnormality was higher in the thrombus aspiration group. STEMI patients with a high thrombus burden are more likely to benefit from thrombus aspiration compared with patients with a low thrombus burden, suggesting the more frequent utilization of thrombus aspiration in patients with high thrombus burden (10). Ahmed et al. uncovered that the higher thrombus grade was associated with larger infarct size and slightly worse LV function (22). Hence, we hypothesized that the deterioration of cardiac function and myocardial wall motion might be associated with the burden of coronary thrombus rather than the treatment. Unfortunately, the severe impairment of cardiac performance cannot be simply renovated by thrombus aspiration in a short time. By contrast, among patients > 75 years, the culprit lesion



FIGURE 4 | Forest plot of in-hospital adverse cardiovascular events. No significant differences were observed between PPCI-only and thrombus aspiration groups after adjustment for age.



FIGURE 5 | The incidence of in-hospital stroke. There was no significant difference in the risk of in-hospital stroke between the two treatment groups in all age subgroups.

suffered from thrombus aspiration was mainly located in RCA, and LVEF and the incidence of regional wall motion abnormality were comparable between the two treatment groups. Unlike LAD predominantly supplying blood to the anterior and septal proportions of LV myocardium, RCA principally supplies the right ventricle and atrium (23). Meanwhile, the elderly patients suffering from persistent angina have robust collateral circulation to restore flow, which might help remain the blood supply and cardiac function to some extent (24).

There are still debates on whether thrombus aspiration can increase the rate of stroke. In this study, we did not find significantly increased in-hospital occurrence of the stroke in the thrombus aspiration group, which was similar in TASTE and other research studies (7, 20). Although TOTAL propagated the attitude that thrombus aspiration could increase the occurrence of a stroke at 30 and 180 days (P = 0.020 and 0.002, respectively), the conclusion was drawn among the randomized population with crossover from their initial treatment allocation to the alternative therapy in both groups. Looking back on the ontreatment analysis among patients who received upfront or bailout thrombus aspiration irrespective of randomization and convention PCI in TOTAL, the thrombus aspiration could not increase the rate of stroke at 30 and 180 days (P = 0.193and 0.068, respectively) (8). TOTAL also indicated that the application of thrombus aspiration among patients with high thrombus burden (thrombolysis in myocardial infarction [TIMI] thrombus Grade \geq 3) rather than those with low thrombus burden could increase the rate of stroke at 30 days (0.7% in thrombus aspiration group vs. 0.4% in PCI-only group; HR = 1.90; 95% CI, 1.04–3.08; P = 0.03) (25). In the TOTAL trial, the minimal volume of thrombus aspiration procedures required for operators only reached five in the last 2 years (14). The utilization of upfront bailout GP IIb/IIIa inhibitor was more frequent among the patients undergoing thrombus aspiration treatment than those in the PCI-only group (25). Hence, we cannot rule out that the higher rate of stroke was caused by procedures during thrombus aspiration therapy or more intensive anticoagulation therapy after thrombus aspiration. It is a consensus that the inappropriate operation of thrombus aspiration devices may cause systemic embolization of thrombotic material or air embolism (26). So, the development of aspiration catheters and improvement of thrombus aspiration skills need to be emphasized to avoid the increased ischemic stroke risk, especially among patients with a high thrombus burden. Meanwhile, the patients with a high thrombus burden are more likely to suffer from hemorrhagic stroke due to the intensive anticoagulants and need to be closely monitored in intensive or cardiac care units post procedurally.

LIMITATIONS

There were several limitations in this study. First, the CCC-ACS project is a retrospective and observational real-world study based on the medical records uploaded in the database, limited data were gathered. Hence, the detailed information of properties of thrombus (red/white), location of thrombus (proximal/distal),

TIMI thrombus grade, size and length of the stent, bifurcation, collateral circulation and so on were inaccessible. However, this study still provides physicians with a better understanding of the utilization and clinical benefit of thrombus aspiration. Second, due to the numerous factors considered, there were still differences with the potential confounders between PPCI-only and thrombus aspiration groups after 1:1 propensity score matching. While, most variables were well-matched, the difference of age in the unmatched population was taken into consideration during the analysis of clinical outcomes to increase the reliability of results.

CONCLUSION

In this large nationwide observational study, thrombus aspiration did not significantly reduce the in-hospital risk of cardiovascular death, all-cause death, recurrent myocardial infarction, acute stent thrombosis, heart failure, cardiogenic shock, sudden cardiac arrest and stroke compared with conventional PPCI among the whole STEMI patients. However, it presented the tendency to reduce the occurrence of in-hospital cardiovascular death at 3 days and sudden cardiac arrest among patients older than 75 years, and increase the risk of heart failure in patients aged 51–75 years.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The datasets presented in this article are not readily available because the datasets analyzed in this study are not publicly available according to the regulation of CCC-ACS project, but the reliability and accuracy can be validated with the assistance of Prof. Dong Zhao who is the principle investigator of this project. Requests to access the datasets should be directed to Prof. Dong Zhao, deezhao@vip.sina.com.

ETHICS STATEMENT

The studies involving human participants were reviewed and approved by the Beijing Anzhen Hospital. Written informed consent for participation was not required for this study in accordance with the national legislation and the institutional requirements.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

G-SM and L-JC contributed to the design and overall investigation. Y-YQ was responsible for the data collection, statistical analysis, and manuscript. X-GZ, C-WJ, Y-MS, RZ, W-JZ, and Z-JJ have made substantial contributions to the analysis and interpretation of data or revising the manuscript. All authors read and approved the final manuscript.

FUNDING

CCC-ACS project was a collaborative study co-launched by the American Heart Association (AHA) and the Chinese Society

of Cardiology (CSC). The AHA was funded by Pfizer and AstraZeneca for the quality improvement initiative through an independent grant for learning and change.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We acknowledge the contribution of all investigators, including the physicians participating in the project from 150 hospitals (**Supplementary Table 3**).

SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fcvm. 2022.791007/full#supplementary-material

REFERENCES

- Anderson JL, Morrow DA. Acute myocardial infarction. N Engl J Med. (2017) 376:2053–64. doi: 10.1056/NEJMra1606915
- Jolly SS, Cairns JA, Yusuf S, Rokoss MJ, Gao P, Meeks B, et al. Outcomes after thrombus aspiration for ST elevation myocardial infarction: 1-year followup of the prospective randomised TOTAL trial. *Lancet.* (2016) 387:127– 35. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(15)00448-1
- Ge J, Li J, Dong B, Ning X, Hou B. Determinants of angiographic thrombus burden and impact of thrombus aspiration on outcome in young patients with ST-segment elevation myocardial infarction. *Catheter Cardiovasc Interv.* (2019) 93:E269–76. doi: 10.1002/ccd.27944
- Svilaas T, Vlaar PJ, van der Horst IC, Diercks GF, de Smet BJ, van den Heuvel AF, et al. Thrombus aspiration during primary percutaneous coronary intervention. N Engl J Med. (2008) 358:557–67. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa0706416
- Vlaar PJ, Svilaas T, van der Horst IC, Diercks GF, Fokkema ML, de Smet BJ, et al. Cardiac death and reinfarction after 1 year in the Thrombus Aspiration during Percutaneous coronary intervention in Acute myocardial infarction Study (TAPAS): a 1-year follow-up study. *Lancet.* (2008) 371:1915– 20. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(08)60833-8
- Lagerqvist B, Frobert O, Olivecrona GK, Gudnason T, Maeng M, Alstrom P, et al. Outcomes 1 year after thrombus aspiration for myocardial infarction. N Engl J Med. (2014) 371:1111–20. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa1405707
- Frobert O, Lagerqvist B, Olivecrona GK, Omerovic E, Gudnason T, Maeng M, et al. Thrombus aspiration during ST-segment elevation myocardial infarction. N Engl J Med. (2013) 369:1587–97. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa1308789
- Jolly SS, Cairns JA, Yusuf S, Meeks B, Pogue J, Rokoss MJ, et al. Randomized trial of primary PCI with or without routine manual thrombectomy. *New Engl* J Med. (2015) 372:1389–98. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa1415098
- Ibanez B, James S, Agewall S, Antunes MJ, Bucciarelli-Ducci C, Bueno H, et al. 2017 ESC Guidelines for the management of acute myocardial infarction in patients presenting with ST-segment elevation: The Task Force for the management of acute myocardial infarction in patients presenting with STsegment elevation of the European Society of Cardiology (ESC). *Eur Heart J.* (2018) 39:119–77. doi: 10.1093/eurheartj/ehx393
- O'Gara PT, Kushner FG, Ascheim DD, Casey DE, Chung MK, de Lemos JA, et al. 2013 ACCF/AHA guideline for the management of ST-elevation myocardial infarction: a report of the American College of Cardiology Foundation/American Heart Association Task Force on Practice Guidelines. J Am Coll Cardiol. (2013) 61:e78–140. doi: 10.1016/j.jacc.2012.11.019
- Hao Y, Liu J, Liu J, Yang N, Smith SC, Jr., et al. Sex differences in in-hospital management and outcomes of patients with acute coronary syndrome. *Circulation*. (2019) 139:1776– 85. doi: 10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.118.037655
- Svilaas T, van der Horst IC, Zijlstra F. Thrombus aspiration during percutaneous coronary intervention in Acute myocardial infarction Study (TAPAS)-study design. Am Heart J. (2006) 151:597.e1-e7. doi: 10.1016/j.ahj.2005.11.010

Supplementary Figure 1 | Logistic regression analysis revealed that thrombus aspiration was less likely to be conducted with the increase of age. PPCI, primary percutaneous coronary intervention; TA, thrombus aspiration; CI, confidence interval.

Supplementary Figure 2 | LVEF and the rate of region wall motion abnormality before discharge. (A,B) For patients \leq 75 years, patients undergoing thrombus aspiration treatment presented with lower LVEF and a higher rate of regional wall motion abnormality. While for patients > 75 years, no significant difference was observed between the two treatment groups. RWMA, regional wall motion abnormality.

Supplementary Table 1 | The baseline characteristics of the matched patients (n = 8,815).

Supplementary Table 2 | The culprit lesion and in-hospital medication of the matched patients (n = 8,815).

Supplementary Table 3 | One hundred and fifty hospitals and investigators participating in the CCC-ACS project during 2014–2017.

- 13. Frobert O, Lagerqvist B, Gudnason T, Thuesen L, Svensson R, Olivecrona GK, et al. Thrombus Aspiration in ST-Elevation myocardial infarction in Scandinavia (TASTE trial). A multicenter, prospective, randomized, controlled clinical registry trial based on the Swedish angiography and angioplasty registry (SCAAR) platform. Study design and rationale. *Am Heart J.* (2010) 160:1042–8. doi: 10.1016/j.ahj.2010.08.040
- 14. Jolly SS, Cairns J, Yusuf S, Meeks B, Shestakovska O, Thabane L, et al. Design and rationale of the TOTAL trial: a randomized trial of routine aspiration ThrOmbecTomy with percutaneous coronary intervention (PCI) versus PCI ALone in patients with ST-elevation myocardial infarction undergoing primary PCI. Am Heart J. (2014) 167:315–21.e1. doi: 10.1016/j.ahj.2013.12.002
- Hao Y, Liu J, Liu J, Smith SC, Huo Y. Rationale and design of the Improving Care for Cardiovascular Disease in China (CCC) project: A national effort to prompt quality enhancement for acute coronary syndrome. *Am Heart J.* (2016) 179:107–15. doi: 10.1016/j.ahj.2016.06.005
- China Society of Cardiology of Chinese Medical A, Editorial Board of Chinese Journal of C. [Guideline for diagnosis and treatment of patients with STelevation myocardial infarction]. *Zhonghua Xin Xue Guan Bing Za Zhi*. (2010) 38:675–90. doi: 10.3760/cma.j.issn.0253-3758.2010.08.002
- Chinese Society of Cardiology of Chinese Medical A, Editorial Board of Chinese Journal of C. [Guideline of non-ST segment elevation acute coronary syndrome]. *Zhonghua Xin Xue Guan Bing Za Zhi.* (2012) 40:353–67. doi: 10.3760/cma.j.issn.0253-3758.2012.05.001
- Puricel S, Lehner C, Oberhansli M, Rutz T, Togni M, Stadelmann M, et al. Acute coronary syndrome in patients younger than 30 years - aetiologies, baseline characteristics and long-term clinical outcome. *Swiss Med Wkly*. (2013) 143:13816. doi: 10.4414/smw.2013.13816
- Tong J, Xiang WW, Ang AS, Sim WJ, Quah KH, Foo D, et al. Clinical outcomes of elderly South-East Asian patients in primary percutaneous coronary intervention for ST-elevation myocardial infarction. J Geriatr Cardiol. (2016) 13:830–5. doi: 10.11909/j.issn.1671-5411.2016.10.001
- Angeras O, Haraldsson I, Redfors B, Frobert O, Petursson P, Albertsson P, et al. Impact of thrombus aspiration on mortality, stent thrombosis, and stroke in patients with ST-segment-elevation myocardial infarction: a report from the swedish coronary angiography and angioplasty registry. *J Am Heart Assoc.* (2018) 7:7680. doi: 10.1161/JAHA.117.007680
- Gao L, Hu X, Liu YQ, Xue Q, Feng QZ. Percutaneous coronary intervention in the elderly with ST-segment elevation myocardial infarction. *Clin Interv Aging*. (2014) 9:1241–6. doi: 10.2147/CIA.S62642
- Ahmed TA, Sorgdrager BJ, Cannegieter SC, van der Laarse A, Schalij MJ, Jukema W. Pre-infarction angina predicts thrombus burden in patients admitted for ST-segment elevation myocardial infarction. *EuroIntervention*. (2012) 7:1396–405. doi: 10.4244/EIJV7I12A219
- 23. Rehman I, Rehman A. Anatomy, Thorax, Heart Left Anterior Descending (LAD) Artery. Treasure Island, FL: StatPearls (2019).
- 24. Epstein SE, Lassance-Soares RM, Faber JE, Burnett MS. Effects of aging on the collateral circulation, and therapeutic implications.

Circulation. (2012) 125:3211-9. doi: 10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.111. 079038

- Jolly SS, Cairns JA, Lavi S, Cantor WJ, Bernat I, Cheema AN, et al. Thrombus aspiration in patients with high thrombus burden in the TOTAL trial. J Am Coll Cardiol. (2018) 72:1589–96. doi: 10.1016/j.jacc.2018. 07.047
- Mahmoud KD, Zijlstra F. Thrombus aspiration in acute myocardial infarction. Nat Rev Cardiol. (2016) 13:418–28. doi: 10.1038/nrcardio. 2016.38

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's Note: All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2022 Qu, Zhang, Ju, Su, Zhang, Zuo, Ji, Chen and Ma. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





The Prescription Characteristics, Efficacy and Safety of Spironolactone in Real-World Patients With Acute Heart Failure Syndrome: A Prospective Nationwide Cohort Study

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Hendrik Tevaearai Stahel, Bern University Hospital, Switzerland

Reviewed by:

Ali Javaheri, Washington University School of Medicine in St. Louis, United States Bertram Pitt, University of Michigan, United States

*Correspondence:

Jong-Chan Youn jong.chan.youn@gmail.com Sang Hong Baek whitesh@catholic.ac.kr

[†]These authors have contributed equally to this work

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Cardiovascular Epidemiology and Prevention, a section of the journal Frontiers in Cardiovascular Medicine

> Received: 08 October 2021 Accepted: 31 January 2022 Published: 22 February 2022

Citation:

Na SJ, Youn J-C, Lee HS, Jeon S, Lee H-Y, Cho H-J, Choi J-O, Jeon E-S, Lee SE, Kim M-S, Kim J-J, Hwang K-K, Cho M-C, Chae SC, Kang S-M, Choi D-J, Yoo B-S, Kim KH, Oh B-H and Baek SH (2022) The Prescription Characteristics, Efficacy and Safety of Spironolactone in Real-World Patients With Acute Heart Failure Syndrome: A Prospective Nationwide Cohort Study. Front. Cardiovasc. Med. 9:791446. doi: 10.3389/fcvm.2022.791446 Soo Jin Na^{1,2}, Jong-Chan Youn^{3*†}, Hye Sun Lee⁴, Soyoung Jeon⁴, Hae-Young Lee⁵, Hyun-Jai Cho⁵, Jin-Oh Choi⁶, Eun-Seok Jeon⁶, Sang Eun Lee⁷, Min-Seok Kim⁷, Jae-Joong Kim⁷, Kyung-Kuk Hwang⁸, Myeong-Chan Cho⁸, Shung Chull Chae⁹, Seok-Min Kang¹⁰, Dong-Ju Choi¹¹, Byung-Su Yoo¹², Kye Hun Kim¹³, Byung-Hee Oh¹⁴ and Sang Hong Baek^{3*†}

¹ Department of Critical Care Medicine, Samsung Medical Center, Sungkyunkwan University School of Medicine, Seoul, South Korea, ² Department of Medicine, Catholic University Graduate School, Seoul, South Korea, ³ Division of Cardiology, Department of Internal Medicine, Seoul St. Mary's Hospital, Catholic Research Institute for Intractable Cardiovascular Disease, College of Medicine, The Catholic University of Korea, Seoul, South Korea, ⁴ Biostatistics Collaboration Unit, Yonsei University College of Medicine, Seoul, South Korea, ⁵ Department of Internal Medicine, Seoul National University Hospital, Seoul, South Korea, ⁶ Department of Internal Medicine, Sungkyunkwan University College of Medicine, Seoul, South Korea, ⁷ Department of Internal Medicine, Asan Medical Center, University of Ulsan College of Medicine, Seoul, South Korea, ⁸ Department of Internal Medicine, Chungbuk National University College of Medicine, Cheongju, South Korea, ⁹ Department of Internal Medicine, Chungbuk National University College of Medicine, Cheongju, South Korea, ⁹ Department of Internal Medicine, Chungbuk National University College of Medicine, Cheongju, South Korea, ⁹ Department of Internal Medicine, Chungbuk National University College of Medicine, Daegu, South Korea, ¹⁰ Department of Internal Medicine, Yonsei University College of Medicine, Seoul, South Korea, ¹¹ Department of Internal Medicine, Seoul National University Bundang Hospital, Seongnam, South Korea, ¹² Department of Internal Medicine, Yonsei University Wonju College of Medicine, Wonju, South Korea, ¹³ Department of Cardiovascular Medicine, Chonnam National University Medical School, Gwangju, South Korea, ¹⁴ Department of Internal Medicine, Mediplex Sejong Hospital, Incheon, South Korea

Background: Randomized clinical trials of spironolactone showed significant mortality reduction in patients with heart failure with reduced ejection fraction. However, its role in acute heart failure syndrome (AHFS) is largely unknown.

Aim: To investigate the prescription characteristics, efficacy and safety of spironolactone in real-world patients with AHFS.

Methods: 5,136 AHFS patients who survived to hospital discharge using a nationwide prospective registry in Korea were analyzed. The primary efficacy outcome was 3-year all-cause mortality.

Results: Spironolactone was prescribed in 2,402 (46.8%) at discharge: <25 mg in 890 patients (37.1%), \geq 25 mg, and <50 mg in 1,154 patients (48.0%), and \geq 50 mg in 358 patients (14.9%). Patients treated with spironolactone had a lower proportion of chronic renal failure and renal replacement therapy during hospitalization and had lower serum creatinine level than those who did not. In overall patients, 3-year mortality was not different in both groups (35.9 vs. 34.5%, P = 0.279). The incidence of renal injury and hyperkalemia was 2.2% and 4.3%, respectively, at the first follow-up visit. The treatment effect of spironolactone on mortality was different across subpopulations according to

LVEF. The use of spironolactone was associated with a significant reduction in 3-year morality in patients with LVEF $\leq 26\%$ (33.8 vs. 44.3%, P < 0.001; adjusted HR 0.79, 95% Cl 0.64–0.97, P = 0.023), but not in patients with LVEF > 26%.

Conclusions: Although spironolactone was frequently used at lower doses in real-world practice, use of spironolactone significantly reduced 3-year mortality in patients with severely reduced LVEF with acceptable safety profile. However, our findings remain prone to various biases and further prospective randomized controlled studies are needed to confirm these findings.

Keywords: acute heart failure syndrome, spironolactone, mineralocorticoid receptor antagonists, drug therapy, outcome

INTRODUCTION

Aldosterone has gained interest as a therapeutic target due to its independent and significant role in the pathophysiology of heart failure (HF). Beyond maintaining sodium and water homeostasis, aldosterone is involved in myocardial hypertrophy, fibrosis, and endothelial dysfunction (1). After the results of the Randomized Aldactone Evaluation Study (RALES) trial, which demonstrated an association between spironolactone and considerable mortality risk reduction in patients with severe HF, mineralocorticoid antagonists became a component of treatment for HF with reduced ejection fraction (HFrEF) (2-4). There was an attempt to reconsider for spironolactone to expand its therapeutic range to HF with preserved ejection fraction (HFpEF), and recently the U.S Food and Drug Administration's advisory committee reviewed a labeled indication for spironolactone in the treatment of adults with HFpEF (5).

However, data on the efficacy and safety of spironolactone in patients with acute heart failure syndrome (AHFS) including HFpEF are still limited. Even in the Aldosterone Antagonist Therapy for Adults with Heart Failure and Preserved Systolic Function (TOPCAT) trial, which investigated the use of spironolactone in HFpEF, outcome improvement was identified only in patients enrolled in the Americas, not all participants (6, 7). In addition, spironolactone showed conflicting results in a broad unselected population with HF outside of clinical trials (8). Considering the potential risk of adverse effects of spironolactone, such as renal impairment and hyperkalemia (9, 10), it is necessary to collect data on the efficacy and safety of spironolactone in real clinical AHFS practice to establish guidance for the use of spironolactone.

Therefore, we aimed to present the current spironolactone prescription pattern, efficacy, and safety, and to evaluate whether the efficacy of spironolactone could be varied depending on the left ventricular ejection fraction (LVEF) in Korean patients with AHFS.

METHODS

Study Design and Population

Data for this study were from the Korean Acute Heart Failure (KorAHF) registry. Details on the study design and rationale

of the KorAHF registry were previously reported (11, 12). The KorAHF registry is a nationwide prospective multicenter cohort study that evaluates the clinical characteristics, management, and outcomes of patients hospitalized for AHFS in Korea. Patients were enrolled at 10 tertiary university-affiliated hospitals from March 2011 to February 2014. Patients with signs or symptoms of HF and either (1) lung congestion defined as congestion on a chest X-ray or as rales on physical examination or (2) objective findings of LV systolic dysfunction or structural heart disease were eligible for the registry. A total of 5,625 consecutive patients were enrolled in the registry. Because our study aimed to identify whether spironolactone have a homogeneous treatment effect among patient subpopulations with different ejection fraction, we included the whole range of LVEF. Among them, patients without documented data of LVEF and patients who died during index hospitalization were excluded in this study (Supplementary Figure S1). The institutional review board or ethics committee at each participating hospital approved the study protocol and waived the need for written informed consent. This study complied with the Declaration of Helsinki principles.

Data Collection and Clinical Outcomes

Data were collected by attending physicians in each participating center using a web-based case-report form in the Clinical Research and Trial Management System (iCReaT) supported by the Korean National Institute of Health with the assistance of a clinical research coordinator. Information about patient demographic characteristics including comorbidities, etiology of HF, vital signs, laboratory and echocardiographic measurements, treatments, and clinical outcomes were obtained prospectively at the time of admission, discharge, and during the follow-up period. Data were periodically reviewed by an independent data monitoring team.

For C-reactive protein (CRP)/ high sensitivity CRP (hs-CRP) and brain natriuretic peptide (BNP)/ N-terminal pro-BNP (NT-proBNP), only one of the two variables was measured for each hospital. Therefore, these variables were classified as follows, referring to previous publications, in order to reduce missing values: BNP < 100 pg/mL or NT-proBNP < 360 pg/mL and BNP \geq 100 pg/mL or NT-proBNP \geq 360 pg/mL, and CRP level \leq 10 mg/L or hsCRP \leq 3.0 mg/L and CRP level > 10 mg/L or hsCRP > 3.0 mg/L (6, 13, 14).

The primary outcome in this study was all-cause mortality 3 years after hospital discharge. The mortality data for patients who were lost to follow-up was collected from the National Insurance data or National Death Records. Mortality and cause of death were verified by a Clinical Event Committee, which was composed of independent experts in HF who have not participated in patient enrolment.

Definitions

The use of spironolactone was assessed at hospital discharge. The prescription for initiation, dose adjustment or discontinuation of medications including spironolactone was left to the discretion of the physician in charge, but the decision-making generally followed the guidelines (3, 4). The safety of spironolactone treatment was evaluated at the first post-discharge outpatient follow-up visit. Renal injury was defined as a doubling of serum creatinine based on the Risk, Injury, Failure, Loss, and End-stage Kidney (RIFLE) classification creatinine doubling, and hyperkalemia was defined as potassium greater than 5.5 mmol/L (15).

Echocardiography was performed by a board-certified cardiologist or echocardiography technician. Quantitative assessment of LVEF using the modified Simpson's method was recommended, but LVEF that measured by M-mode or visual estimation was also used for HF categorization when the accuracy of the biplane method was limited due to a poor acoustic window (16). We defined the HF classification based on LVEF using the criteria of American College of Cardiology/American Heart Association (ACC/AHA) and the European Society of Cardiology (ESC) guidelines as follows: HFrEF, HF with LVEF \leq 40%; HF with mid-range ejection fraction (HFmrEF), HF with LVEF 41–49%, HFpEF, HF with LVEF \geq 50% (4, 17).

Statistical Analysis

To compare clinical characteristics and outcomes between the two groups, we analyzed categorical variables as numbers and percentages using the χ^2 test or Fisher's exact test. Continuous variables are reported as mean \pm standard deviation and were compared using the *t*-test. We performed subpopulation treatment effect pattern plot (STEPP) and the Contal and O'Quigley to evaluate whether the effect of spironolactone varies according to LVEF and to identify the cut-off value. To evaluate the effect of the spironolactone use and to identify risk factors for the 3-year all-cause mortality, we performed Cox proportional hazard regression analysis. Variables deemed clinically relevant from previous studies were considered candidate variables in multivariable Cox regression models. The hazard ratio (HR) of each variable is reported with the 95% confidence interval (CI). Survival curves were constructed by the Kaplan-Meier method, and the significance level was assessed using the log rank test to assess the effect of spironolactone with respect to the primary outcome according to classification of HF. To reduce the effects of potential confounders and selection bias, we performed a sensitivity analysis using propensity score matching. Propensity scores were estimated using a logistic regression model of the treatment on the covariate included in the Cox regression models. The patients were matched 1:1 by propensity scores.

For all analyses, a two-tailed test with a *P*-value less than 0.05 was considered statistically significant. Statistical analyses were performed using SAS version 9.4 (SAS Institute, Cary, NC, USA) and R software package (R Foundation for Statistical Computing, Vienna, Austria).

RESULTS

Prescription Pattern of Spironolactone

Of the 5,136 eligible patients, 2,402 (46.8%) patients were treated with spironolactone. The proportion of patients prescribed spironolactone decreased as the degree of renal function worsened (**Supplementary Figure S2**). The prescribed doses of spironolactone were < 25 mg in 890 (37.1%), \geq 25 mg and < 50 mg in 1,154 (48.0%), and \geq 50 mg in 358 (14.9%) in overall patients. About 75% of survivors in the spironolactone group were followed up until 3 years after hospital discharge, and 51.8% of them maintained spironolactone treatment during the 3-year follow-up period (**Supplementary Figure S3**).

There were significant differences in clinical and inhospital treatment characteristics between patients treated with spironolactone and without spironolactone (**Table 1**). The proportion of de novo HF, hypertension, diabetes, and ischemic heart disease were higher in the no spironolactone group, and the proportion of dilated cardiomyopathy, and atrial fibrillation were higher in the spironolactone group. In the spironolactone group, chronic renal failure and need of renal replacement therapy during hospitalization were less common and serum creatinine was significantly lower than in the no spironolactone group. In addition, the spironolactone group had lower LVEF than the no spironolactone group.

Mortality and Adverse Events

Overall, 1,810 (35.2%) patients died during the 3-year followup after discharge and there was no significant difference in 3year (35.9% vs. 34.5%, P = 0.279) all-cause mortality between the two groups (**Figure 1**). As renal function worsened, the 3year mortality tended to increase and the difference in 3-year mortality between the two groups was not significant except for patients with glomerular filtration rate <15 mL/min/1.73m² (57/132 vs. 2/14, P = 0.036) (**Supplementary Table S1**).

Among the spironolactone group, 1,324 (55.1%) patients had post-discharge outpatient follow-up visits with blood sampling within an average of 14.9 days. There were significant differences in systolic blood pressure (113.1 mmHg vs. 109.9 mmHg, P <0.001), serum creatinine (1.08 mg/dL vs. 1.18 mg/dL, P < 0.001), and serum potassium (4.2 mmol/L vs. 4.6 mmol/L, P < 0.001) compared with those at hospital discharge, but the incidence of renal injury and hyperkalemia was 2.2 and 4.3%, respectively (**Supplementary Table S2**). There was no case of discontinuing spironolactone due to gynecomastia in the transition period (**Supplementary Table S3**).

Effect of Spironolactone According to LVEF

STEPP analysis of the treatment effect of spironolactone across subpopulations according to LVEF showed that the spironolactone treatment was associated with lower 3-year

Variables	Overall	No SPR	SPR	P-Value
	(<i>n</i> = 5,136)	(<i>n</i> = 2,734)	(<i>n</i> = 2,402)	
Age, years	68.4 ± 14.4	69.0 ± 14.4	67.7 ± 14.4	<0.001
Male	2728 (53.1)	1463 (53.5)	1265 (52.7)	0.544
De novo HF	2748 (53.5)	1509 (55.2)	1239 (51.6)	0.010
Past medical history				
Hypertension	3025 (58.9)	1682 (61.5)	1343 (55.9)	<0.001
Diabetes mellitus	1799 (35.0)	1015 (37.1)	784 (32.6)	0.001
Ischemic heart disease	1415 (27.6)	793 (29.0)	622 (25.9)	0.014
Dilated cardiomyopathy	411 (8.0)	172 (6.3)	239 (10.0)	<0.001
Valvular heart disease	724 (14.1)	390 (14.3)	334 (13.9)	0.716
Atrial fibrillation	1456 (28.4)	739 (27.0)	717 (29.9)	0.025
Chronic lung disease	567 (11.0)	314 (11.5)	253 (10.5)	0.280
Chronic renal failure	698 (13.6)	515 (18.8)	183 (7.6)	<0.001
Cerebrovascular disease	764 (14.9)	428 (15.7)	336 (14.0)	0.093
Treatment during hospitalization				
Parenteral diuretics	3843 (74.8)	1979 (72.4)	1864 (77.6)	<0.001
Parenteral inotropes	1463 (28.5)	764 (27.9)	699 (29.1)	0.360
Parenteral vasodilators	2124 (41.4)	1232 (45.1)	892 (37.1)	<0.001
Intensive care unit admission	2412 (47.0)	1345 (49.2)	1067 (44.4)	0.001
Mechanical ventilation	670 (13.1)	387 (14.2)	283 (11.8)	0.012
Renal replacement therapy	286 (5.6)	231 (8.5)	55 (2.3)	<0.001
Vital signs at discharge				
Systolic blood pressure, mmHg	114.9 ± 17.6	117.3 ± 17.7	112.2 ± 17.1	<0.001
Heart rate, /min	76.8 ± 14.1	77.5 ± 14.3	76.0 ± 13.9	0.062
NYHA class II-IV	4224 (82.2)	2242 (82.0)	1982 (82.5)	0.633
Laboratory measurements at discharge				
Sodium, mmol/L	137.9 ± 3.9	138.1 ± 3.9	137.7 ± 4.0	0.161
Potassium, mmol/L	4.2 ± 0.5	4.2 ± 0.5	4.2 ± 0.5	0.154
Hemoglobin, g/dL	12.1 ± 2.1	11.9 ± 2.1	12.4 ± 2.1	<0.001
Creatinine, mg/dL	1.35 ± 1.31	1.58 ± 1.66	1.09 ± 0.64	<0.001
CRP > 3mg/dL or hs-CRP > 10 mg/dL	555 (11.4)	332 (12.6)	223 (10.0)	0.004
BNP > 100pg/mL or NT-proBNP > 360 pg/mL	4425 (94.9)	2328 (93.7)	2097 (96.2)	<0.001
Echocardiographic parameters				
LVEDV, mL	151.8 ± 71.8	142.0 ± 65.0	164.9 ± 78.1	<0.001
LVESV, mL	99.2 ± 62.6	91.1 ± 57.4	110.1 ± 67.5	<0.001
Ejection fraction, %	37.9 ± 15.5	39.9 ± 15.5	35.7 ± 15.1	<0.001
LA volume index, mL/m ²	63.7 ± 42.2	61.2 ± 33.9	66.1 ± 48.8	0.002
E, m/sec	0.94 ± 0.39	0.94 ± 0.40	0.95 ± 0.37	0.250
A, m/sec	0.76 ± 1.51	0.76 ± 0.37	0.76 ± 2.24	0.981
E/A ratio	1.6 ± 3.8	1.5 ± 2.9	1.8 ± 4.6	0.018
Deceleration time, msec	170.7 ± 82.9	176.3 ± 88.2	164.3 ± 76.0	<0.001
e', cm/sec	5.01 ± 2.32	5.05 ± 2.13	4.96 ± 2.52	0.249
a', cm/sec	6.16 ± 2.76	6.44 ± 2.70	5.79 ± 2.79	<0.001
E/e' ratio	21.2 ± 11.4	20.9 ± 11.4	21.5 ± 11.5	0.070
TR Vmax, m/s	2.90 ± 0.59	2.88 ± 0.57	2.91 ± 0.61	0.202

Values are mean \pm standard deviation and median with interquartile range or n (%).

BNP, brain natriuretic peptide; CRP, C-reactive protein; HF, heart failure; hs-CRP, high-sensitivity C-reactive protein; NT-proBNP, N-terminal pro-brain natriuretic peptide; NYHA, New York Heart Association; SPR, spironolactone.

mortality only in subpopulations where LVEF was less than 28% (Figure 2 and Supplementary Table S4). The most significant cut-off value of LVEF by Contal and O'Quigley method was

26.1%, which discriminated patients with different survival according to use of spironolactone. In patients with LVEF < 26.1%, the spironolactone group had significantly lower 3-year



(33.8 vs. 44.3%, P < 0.001) mortality than the no spironolactone group, but there was no difference in mortality between the two groups in patients with LVEF > 26% (**Figure 3**). Cox regression analysis revealed that spironolactone treatment was independently associated with a reduction in 3-year mortality in patients with LVEF $\leq 26\%$ (HR 0.71, adjusted HR 0.79, 95% CI 0.64–0.97, P = 0.023) (**Table 2**).

When overall patients were divided into three classifications of HF based on LVEF, there was no significant difference in 3-year mortality between the two groups among patients with HFmrEF (32.9 vs. 33.1%, P = 0.945) and HFpEF (32.3 vs. 36.3%, P = 0.109) (**Figure 4**). In patients with HFrEF, the 3-year mortality rate was significantly reduced in the spironolactone group (34.0 vs. 39.6%, P = 0.002).

Sensitivity Analysis

Clinical and in-hospital treatment characteristics of the two groups in propensity score matched cohort are shown in the Supplementary Table S5. The no spironolactone group had a higher proportion of chronic renal failure and renal replacement therapy during hospitalization than the spironolactone group. Potassium and creatinine levels and LVEF at discharge were also slightly higher in the no spironolactone group. Similar to the results of our main analysis, the Kaplan-Meier survival curve showed a significant difference between the survival rates of the two groups during a 3-year follow up in patients with LVEF $\leq 26\%$ (log rank test, P = 0.043), but the survival rates were similar between the two groups in patients with LVEF > 26% (log rank test, P = 0.824) (Supplementary Figure S4). In Cox regression analysis, spironolactone was related to 3-year mortality in patients with LVEF $\leq 26\%$ (adjusted HR 0.78, 95%) CI 0.62–0.99, P = 0.044), but not in patients with LVEF > 26% (adjusted HR 1.01, 95% CI 0.89–1.15, *P* = 0.824).

DISCUSSION

In the present study, we identified the prescription pattern of spironolactone and evaluated the efficacy and safety of spironolactone in patients with AFHS using a large prospective nationwide cohort in Korea. We found that (1) spironolactone was used in 46.8% of Korean patients with AHFS and spironolactone was often used at a dose lower than the dose recommended in the guidelines; (2) use of spironolactone was not associated with reduction of 3-year all-cause mortality and occurrence of significant renal injury or hyperkalemia in overall patients; and (3) the effect of spironolactone on mortality was different depending on the LVEF, and the survival benefit was particularly remarkable in patients with severely reduced LVEF.

Mineralocorticoid antagonists, including spironolactone, are commonly prescribed in HFrEF patients, which ranges from about 50 to 70% in recent studies (18-21). Spironolactone has emerged as an important treatment option for HF since the 1990s because of its ability to attenuate the neurohormonal signals, which play a central role in the progression of HF, and to reverse remodeling. Spironolactone treatment significantly reduces plasma procollagen type III aminoterminal peptide (PIIINP), a biochemical marker of myocardial fibrosis and/or remodeling, and BNP, a prognostic marker of HF, and improves endothelial function, which is associated with cardiovascular events in patients with HF of varying severity (22-24). Studies evaluating the effect of spironolactone with echocardiographic assessment showed improvement of LV systolic and diastolic function and ventricular-arterial coupling, as well as reduction of LV volume and mass in patients treated with spironolactone (25, 26). In addition to the improvement of these laboratory and echocardiographic parameters, positive results from three largescale, multi-center, placebo-controlled clinical trials, RALES, the Eplerenone Post-Acute Myocardial Infarction Heart Failure Efficacy and Survival Study (EPHESUS), and the Eplerenone in Mild Patients Hospitalization and Survival Study in Heart Failure (EMPHASIS-HF), empowered MRA treatment in HFrEF (2, 27, 28). Furthermore, the TOPCAT trial suggested that the effect of spironolactone are not limited to HFrEF, but may extend to patients with HFpEF (6).

Contrary to the favorable results of the previous studies, spironolactone was not associated with a reduced mortality



FIGURE 2 | Subpopulation treatment effect pattern plot analysis of the treatment effect of spironolactone as measured by (A) 3-year all-cause mortality, (B) difference in 3-year all-cause mortality.



in our entire cohort. Our findings are consistent with a study of Lund et al. who failed to show differences in mortality according to mineralocorticoid antagonist treatment in a large general HF population of the Swedish Heart Failure Registry (8). It suggests that there may be a gap between the randomized clinical trials and real-world practice. In our study, patients who received spironolactone treatment had substantially different characteristics from those who did not, suggesting that spironolactone was selectively prescribed. Considering the post-hoc analysis of the TOPCAT trial, which demonstrated the the response to spironolactone was significantly different according to clinical phenogroups (6, 29), differences in patient selection and patient characteristics may be one explanation. In particular, we did not limit our analysis to patients with HFrEF or HFpEF because our study was interested in evaluating the efficacy of spironolactone in real-world practice, but the efficacy of spironolactone was different depending on the LVEF. The survival benefit of spironolactone was significant only in patient with severely reduced LVEF. Although our findings cannot explain the underlying mechanism of the relationship between spironolactone and LVEF, it supports the current guidelines recommending the use of spironolactone in patients with LVEF \leq 35% (17, 30).

In our study, spironolactone was prescribed in only about half of overall patients. In particular, the proportion of patients prescribed spironolactone was significantly reduced in patients with severe renal dysfunction. Our findings are similar to a recent study by Patel et al. which demonstrated that spironolactone was infrequently used compared to other guideline recommended, especially in patients with renal dysfunction (31). It is presumably the result of concerns about spironolactone-related complications, such as worsening of renal function and hyperkalemia. However, selective use of spironolactone did not increase the incidence of mortality or adverse events in patients with renal dysfunction in our cohort. Furthermore, Oh et al. showed the survival benefit of spironolactone in patients with stage 3b chronic kidney disease (32). Therefore, further studies should be conducted for the proper use of spironolactone in patients with renal dysfunction.

Also, the that about 40% of patients treated with spironolactone in our study were not prescribed a guideline-recommended dose may have may have influenced the efficacy

TABLE 2 | Predictors for 3-year all-cause mortality in patients according to LVEF.

			In patients	with LVEF $\leq 26\%$		
		Univariable			Multivariable*	
Variables	HR	95% CI	P-value	Adjusted HR	95% CI	P-value
Spironolactone use	0.71	0.59–0.86	<0.001	0.79	0.64–0.97	0.023
Age ≥67	3.20	2.59-3.94	<0.001	2.78	2.16-3.56	< 0.001
Male	0.89	0.73-1.08	0.232	0.86	0.69-1.06	0.157
De novo HF	0.44	0.36-0.54	<0.001	0.66	0.53-0.82	< 0.001
Hypertension	1.73	1.43-2.09	<0.001	1.33	1.07-1.67	0.012
Diabetes mellitus	1.62	1.35-1.95	<0.001	1.35	1.09-1.66	0.005
Cerebrovascular disease	1.75	1.39-2.21	<0.001	1.18	0.91-1.53	0.209
Use of parenteral inotropes	1.75	1.46-2.10	<0.001	1.32	1.06-1.63	0.011
Systolic blood pressure	1.00	0.99-1.00	0.353	0.99	0.98-1.00	0.015
Heart rate	1.01	1.00-1.02	0.001	1.01	1.01-1.02	0.001
Sodium	0.92	0.91-0.94	<0.001	0.95	0.93–0.97	< 0.001
CRP > 3 mg/dL or hs-CRP > 10 mg/dL	1.96	1.48-2.60	<0.001	1.51	1.12-2.04	0.007
BNP > 100 pg/mL or NT-proBNP > 360 pg/mL	20.43	1.28-326.50	0.033	13.55	0.84-218.77	0.066

			In patients	with LVEF > 26%		
		Univariable		I	Multivariable*	
Variables	HR	95% CI	P-value	Adjusted HR	95% CI	P-value
Spironolactone use	1.03	0.92-1.14	0.653	1.00	0.89–1.12	0.995
Age ≥67	2.36	2.11-2.64	<0.001	2.13	1.88-2.42	< 0.001
Male	0.99	0.89–1.10	0.870	1.09	0.97-1.23	0.142
De novo HF	0.61	0.55–0.68	< 0.001	0.66	0.59-0.74	< 0.001
Hypertension	1.41	1.26-1.59	<0.001	1.09	0.95-1.24	0.216
Diabetes mellitus	1.33	1.19–1.48	< 0.001	1.12	0.99-1.26	0.065
Cerebrovascular disease	1.58	1.38–1.80	< 0.001	1.35	1.18-1.56	< 0.001
Use of parenteral inotropes	1.02	0.90-1.15	0.739	0.99	0.87-1.13	0.895
Systolic blood pressure	1.00	1.00-1.00	0.118	1.00	1.00-1.00	0.730
Heart rate	1.01	1.00-1.01	< 0.001	1.01	1.00-1.01	< 0.001
Sodium	0.93	0.92-0.95	< 0.001	0.95	0.93-0.96	< 0.001
CRP > 3 mg/dL or hs-CRP > 10 mg/dL	1.47	1.26-1.72	<0.001	1.36	1.15-1.60	< 0.001
BNP > 100 pg/mL or NT-proBNP > 360 pg/mL	2.56	1.83–3.58	<0.001	2.00	1.42-2.84	< 0.001

*All variables shown in table were entered into the multivariable Cox proportional hazard regression model.

BNP, brain natriuretic peptide; Cl, confidence interval; CRP, C-reactive protein; HF, heart failure; HR, hazard ratio; hs-CRP, high-sensitivity C-reactive protein; LVEF, left ventricular ejection fraction; NT-proBNP, N-terminal pro-brain natriuretic peptide.

of spironolactone treatment. Although current guidelines recommend 25 mg spironolactone once daily with titration up to 50 mg once daily for patients with HFrEF based on landmark trials (17, 30), a large number of patients are treated with spironolactone doses of less than 25 mg in real-world practice (19, 33). The dose response relationship between spironolactone and survival has not yet been clearly identified. In the Aldosterone Targeted Neurohormonal Combined with Natriuresis Therapy in Heart Failure (ATHENA-HF) trial, 100 mg of spironolactone was not associated with an improved outcome compared to placebo or 25 mg of spironolactone in patients with AHFS (34). On the other hand, in the ASIAN-HF registry, patients who received at least 100% of guideline-recommended dose had better composite outcomes of all-cause

deaths or hospitalization for HF than did those who received lower doses (19). To properly assess the characteristics of patients who are likely to benefit from spironolactone treatment, the effects of under-dosing should be further elucidated.

Although our study provided information regarding the association between spironolactone treatment and long-term survival in a large population of Korean patients with AHFS, there are several limitations that should be considered. First, because of the observational study design, our findings remain prone to various biases and potential confounding factors. Although we used regression modeling and propensity score matching to control for confounders, unmeasured confounders may have been present. In particular, our study did not control the effect of standard medical treatment for HF with reduced



EF such as renin-angiotensin system blockade or beta blocker. Second, it is possible that more severe and complex patients were included in this study because only tertiary universityaffiliated hospitals participated in the registry. In addition, since risk factors for mortality and the efficacy of medication in patients with HF may vary depending on regional differences, our findings have limitations in their generalizability to other populations (7). Third, we determined whether the patient was treated with spironolactone only by prescription at hospital discharge. Because the total treatment duration and changes in dosage of spironolactone and medication adherence were not evaluated, we could not exclude the possibility that insufficient treatment duration and adherence may have affected our findings. In addition, we could not assess the effect of valvular and right ventricular function on clinical outcomes. Further prospective randomized controlled studies are needed to confirm these findings.

CONCLUSION

Spironolactone was prescribed in selective patients and underdosing was common for treatment of AHFS in real-world clinical practice. Although spironolactone was used in patients with a wide range of LVEF, the effect of spironolactone on mortality differed according to the LVEF and spironolactone was associated with a reduction of 3-year mortality only in patients with severely reduced LVEF. Further studies to identify patients who are likely to benefit from spironolactone treatment are necessary for the expansion of the therapeutic field of spironolactone and the optimal use in patient with AHFS.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The raw data supporting the conclusions of this article will be made available by the authors, without undue reservation.

REFERENCES

- Sztechman D, Czarzasta K, Cudnoch-Jedrzejewska A, Szczepanska-Sadowska E, Zera T. Aldosterone and mineralocorticoid receptors in regulation of the cardiovascular system and pathological remodelling of the heart and arteries. *J Physiol Pharmacol.* (2018) 69:829–45. doi: 10.26402/jpp.2018.6.01
- Pitt B, Zannad F, Remme WJ, Cody R, Castaigne A, Perez A, et al. The effect of spironolactone on morbidity and mortality in patients with severe heart failure. Randomized aldactone evaluation study investigators. *N Engl J Med.* (1999) 341:709–17. doi: 10.1056/nejm199909023411001
- 3. Maddox TM, Januzzi JL Jr, Allen LA, Breathett K, Butler J, Davis LL, et al. 2021 Update to the 2017 ACC expert consensus decision pathway for optimization of heart failure treatment: answers to 10 pivotal issues about heart failure with reduced ejection fraction: a report of the american college of cardiology solution set oversight committee. *J Am Coll Cardiol.* (2021) 77:772–810. doi: 10.1016/j.jacc.2020.11.022
- 4. McDonagh TA, Metra M, Adamo M, Gardner RS, Baumbach A, Böhm M, et al. 2021 ESC guidelines for the diagnosis and treatment of acute and chronic heart failure. *Eur Heart J.* (2021) 42:3599–726. doi: 10.1093/eurheartj/ehab368
- FDA. FDA Briefing document cardiovascular and renal drugs advisory committee meeting december 16, 2020: spironolactone for heart failure with preserved ejection fraction (HFpEF). Available online at: https://www.fda.gov/ media/144411/download (accessed December 16, 2020).

ETHICS STATEMENT

The studies involving human participants were reviewed and approved by Institutional Review Board of the Catholic Medical Center. Written informed consent for participation was not required for this study in accordance with the national legislation and the institutional requirements.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

SJN, J-CY, and SHB conceived and designed the study and drafted the manuscript for intellectual content. SJN, J-CY, HSL, SJ, and SHB analyzed and interpreted the data. SJN, J-CY, H-YL, H-JC, J-OC, E-SJ, SEL, M-SK, J-JK, K-KH, M-CC, SCC, S-MK, D-JC, B-SY, KHK, B-HO, and SHB revised the manuscript. All authors read and approved the final manuscript.

FUNDING

This research was supported by the National Research Foundation of Korea (NRF) grant funded by the Ministry of Science and ICT (NRF-2021R1F1A1063430), by the Catholic Medical Center Research Foundation (2021) and by Research of Korea Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (2010-E63003-00, 2011-E63002-00, 2012-E63005-00, 2013-E63003-00, 2014-E63003-01, 2015-E63003-02, 2016-ER6303-00, and 2017-ER6303-01). The funders had no role in the study design, data collection and analysis, decision to publish, or preparation of the manuscript.

SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fcvm. 2022.791446/full#supplementary-material

- Pitt B, Pfeffer MA, Assmann SF, Boineau R, Anand IS, Claggett B, et al. Spironolactone for heart failure with preserved ejection fraction. *N Engl J Med.* (2014) 370:1383–92. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa1313731
- Pfeffer MA, Claggett B, Assmann SF, Boineau R, Anand IS, Clausell N, et al. Regional variation in patients and outcomes in the treatment of preserved cardiac function heart failure with an aldosterone antagonist (TOPCAT) trial. *Circ.* (2015) 131:34–42. doi: 10.1161/circulationaha.114.013255
- Lund LH, Svennblad B, Melhus H, Hallberg P, Dahlström U, Edner M. Association of spironolactone use with all-cause mortality in heart failure: a propensity scored cohort study. *Circ Heart Fail.* (2013) 6:174–83. doi: 10.1161/circheartfailure.112.000115
- Juurlink DN, Mamdani MM, Lee DS, Kopp A, Austin PC, Laupacis A, et al. Rates of hyperkalemia after publication of the Randomized Aldactone Evaluation Study. N Engl J Med. (2004) 351:543–51. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa040135
- Beldhuis IE, Myhre PL, Claggett B, Damman K, Fang JC, Lewis EF, et al. Efficacy and safety of spironolactone in patients with HFpEF and chronic kidney disease. *JACC Heart Fail.* (2019) 7:25–32. doi: 10.1016/j.jchf.2018.10.017
- Lee SE, Cho HJ, Lee HY, Yang HM, Choi JO, Jeon ES, et al. A multicentre cohort study of acute heart failure syndromes in Korea: rationale, design, and interim observations of the Korean acute heart failure (KorAHF) registry. *Eur J Heart Fail.* (2014) 16:700–8. doi: 10.1002/ejhf.91

- Youn JC, Han S, Ryu KH. Temporal trends of hospitalized patients with heart failure in Korea. Korean Circ J. (2017) 47:16–24. doi: 10.4070/kcj.2016.0429
- Nishimoto Y, Kato T, Morimoto T, Yaku H, Inuzuka Y, Tamaki Y, et al. Creactive protein at discharge and 1-year mortality in hospitalised patients with acute decompensated heart failure: an observational study. *BMJ Open.* (2020) 10:e041068. doi: 10.1136/bmjopen-2020-041068
- 14. Pearson TA, Mensah GA, Alexander RW, Anderson JL, Cannon RO. 3rd, Criqui M, et al. Markers of inflammation and cardiovascular disease: application to clinical and public health practice: a statement for healthcare professionals from the centers for disease control and prevention and the american heart association. *Circ.* (2003) 107:499–511. doi: 10.1161/01.cir.0000052939.59093.45
- Bellomo R, Ronco C, Kellum JA, Mehta RL, Palevsky P. Acute dialysis quality initiative w. acute renal failure - definition, outcome measures, animal models, fluid therapy and information technology needs: the second international consensus conference of the acute dialysis quality initiative (ADQI). *Group Crit Care.* (2004) 8:R204–12. doi: 10.1186/cc2872
- 16. Lang RM, Badano LP, Mor-Avi V, Afilalo J, Armstrong A, Ernande L, et al. Recommendations for cardiac chamber quantification by echocardiography in adults: an update from the American society of echocardiography and the European association of cardiovascular imaging. *J Am Soc Echocardiogr.* (2015) 28:1–39. doi: 10.1016/j.echo.2014.10.003
- 17. Yancy CW, Jessup M, Bozkurt B, Butler J, Casey DE Jr, Drazner MH, et al. 2013 ACCF/AHA guideline for the management of heart failure: a report of the American college of cardiology foundation/American heart association task force on practice guidelines. *Circ.* (2013) 128:e240–327. doi: 10.1161/CIR.0b013e31829e8776
- Crespo-Leiro MG, Anker SD, Maggioni AP, Coats AJ, Filippatos G, Ruschitzka F, et al. European society of cardiology heart failure long-term registry (ESC-HF-LT): 1-year follow-up outcomes and differences across regions. *Eur J Heart Fail.* (2016) 18:613–25. doi: 10.1002/ejhf.566
- Teng TK, Tromp J, Tay WT, Anand I, Ouwerkerk W, Chopra V, et al. Prescribing patterns of evidence-based heart failure pharmacotherapy and outcomes in the ASIAN-HF registry: a cohort study. *Lancet Glob Health*. (2018) 6:e1008–e18. doi: 10.1016/S2214-109X(18)30306-1
- McMurray JJV, DeMets DL, Inzucchi SE, Kober L, Kosiborod MN, Langkilde AM, et al. The Dapagliflozin and prevention of adverse-outcomes in heart failure (DAPA-HF) trial: baseline characteristics. *Eur J Heart Fail.* (2019) 21:1402–11. doi: 10.1002/ejhf.1548
- 21. Lee MMY, Brooksbank KJM, Wetherall K, Mangion K, Roditi G, Campbell RT, et al. Effect of Empagliflozin on left ventricular volumes in patients with type 2 diabetes, or prediabetes, and heart failure with reduced ejection fraction (SUGAR-DM-HF). *Circulation*. (2021) 143:516–25. doi: 10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.120.052186
- Tsutamoto T, Wada A, Maeda K, Mabuchi N, Hayashi M, Tsutsui T, et al. Effect of spironolactone on plasma brain natriuretic peptide and left ventricular remodeling in patients with congestive heart failure. *J Am Coll Cardiol.* (2001) 37:1228–33. doi: 10.1016/s0735-1097(01)01116-0
- Rousseau MF, Gurne O, Duprez D, Van Mieghem W, Robert A, Ahn S, et al. Beneficial neurohormonal profile of spironolactone in severe congestive heart failure: results from the RALES neurohormonal substudy. *J Am Coll Cardiol.* (2002) 40:1596–601. doi: 10.1016/s0735-1097(02)02382-3
- 24. Macdonald JE, Kennedy N, Struthers AD. Effects of spironolactone on endothelial function, vascular angiotensin converting enzyme activity, and other prognostic markers in patients with mild heart failure already taking optimal treatment. *Heart.* (2004) 90:765–70. doi: 10.1136/hrt.2003.017368
- 25. Cicoira M, Zanolla L, Rossi A, Golia G, Franceschini L, Brighetti G, et al. Longterm, dose-dependent effects of spironolactone on left ventricular function

and exercise tolerance in patients with chronic heart failure. *J Am Coll Cardiol.* (2002) 40:304–10. doi: 10.1016/s0735-1097(02)01965-4

- Vizzardi E, Sciatti E, Bonadei I, D'Aloia A, Tartiere-Kesri L, Tartiere JM, et al. Effects of spironolactone on ventricular-arterial coupling in patients with chronic systolic heart failure and mild symptoms. *Clin Res Cardiol.* (2015) 104:1078–87. doi: 10.1007/s00392-015-0877-5
- Pitt B, Remme W, Zannad F, Neaton J, Martinez F, Roniker B, et al. Eplerenone, a selective aldosterone blocker, in patients with left ventricular dysfunction after myocardial infarction. *N Engl J Med.* (2003) 348:1309–21. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa030207
- Zannad F, McMurray JJ, Krum H, van Veldhuisen DJ, Swedberg K, Shi H, et al. Eplerenone in patients with systolic heart failure and mild symptoms. N Engl J Med. (2011) 364:11–21. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa1009492
- Cohen JB, Schrauben SJ, Zhao L, Basso MD, Cvijic ME Li Z, et al. Clinical Phenogroups in Heart Failure With Preserved Ejection Fraction: Detailed Phenotypes, Prognosis, and Response to Spironolactone. *JACC Heart Fail*. (2020) 8:172–84. doi: 10.1016/j.jchf.2019.09.009
- 30. Ponikowski P, Voors AA, Anker SD, Bueno H, Cleland JGF, Coats AJS, et al. 2016 ESC Guidelines for the diagnosis and treatment of acute and chronic heart failure: the task force for the diagnosis and treatment of acute and chronic heart failure of the European society of cardiology (ESC) developed with the special contribution of the heart failure association (HFA) of the ESC. *Eur Heart J.* (2016) 37:2129–200. doi: 10.1093/eurheartj/ehw128
- Patel RB, Fonarow GC, Greene SJ, Zhang S, Alhanti B, DeVore AD, et al. Kidney function and outcomes in patients hospitalized with heart failure. J Am Coll Cardiol. (2021) 78:330–43. doi: 10.1016/j.jacc.2021.05.002
- 32. Oh J, Kang SM, Song MK, Hong N, Youn JC, Han S, et al. Clinical benefit of spironolactone in patients with acute decompensated heart failure and severe renal dysfunction: data from the Korean heart failure registry. *Am Heart J.* (2015) 169:713–20 e3. doi: 10.1016/j.ahj.2015.01.014
- 33. Linssen GCM, Veenis JF, Brunner-La Rocca HP, van Pol PEJ, Engelen DJM, van Tooren RM, et al. Differences in guideline-recommended heart failure medication between Dutch heart failure clinics: an analysis of the CHECK-HF registry. Neth Heart J. (2020) 28:334–44. doi: 10.1007/s12471-020-01421-1
- Butler J, Anstrom KJ, Felker GM, Givertz MM, Kalogeropoulos AP, Konstam MA, et al. Efficacy and safety of spironolactone in acute heart failure: the ATHENA-HF randomized clinical trial. *JAMA Cardiol.* (2017) 2:950–8. doi: 10.1001/jamacardio.2017.2198

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's Note: All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2022 Na, Youn, Lee, Jeon, Lee, Cho, Choi, Jeon, Lee, Kim, Kim, Hwang, Cho, Chae, Kang, Choi, Yoo, Kim, Oh and Baek. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





A High Triglyceride-Glucose Index Value Is Associated With an Increased Risk of Carotid Plaque Burden in Subjects With Prediabetes and New-Onset Type 2 Diabetes: A Real-World Study

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Rudolph Schutte, Anglia Ruskin University, United Kinadom

Reviewed by:

Alina Yu Babenko, Almazov National Medical Research Centre, Russia Elena Succurro, University of Magna Graecia, Italy Gerardo Heiss, University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill, United States

*Correspondence:

Tian-an Jiang tiananjiang@zju.edu.cn Xia-tian Liu lxt2015@126.com

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Cardiovascular Epidemiology and Prevention, a section of the journal Frontiers in Cardiovascular Medicine

> Received: 09 December 2021 Accepted: 09 February 2022 Published: 03 March 2022

Citation:

Jiang Z-z, Zhu J-b, Shen H-I, Zhao S-s, Tang Y-y, Tang S-q, Liu X-t and Jiang T-a (2022) A High Triglyceride-Glucose Index Value Is Associated With an Increased Risk of Carotid Plaque Burden in Subjects With Prediabetes and New-Onset Type 2 Diabetes: A Real-World Study. Front. Cardiovasc. Med. 9:832491. doi: 10.3389/fcvm.2022.832491 Zhen-zhen Jiang^{1,2}, Jian-bo Zhu², Hua-liang Shen², Shan-shan Zhao², Yun-yi Tang², Shao-qi Tang², Xia-tian Liu^{2*} and Tian-an Jiang^{1,3,4*}

¹ Department of Ultrasound Medicine, The First Affiliated Hospital, Zhejiang University School of Medicine, Hangzhou, China, ² Department of Ultrasound, Shaoxing People's Hospital (Shaoxing Hospital, Zhejiang University School of Medicine), Shaoxing, China, ³ Key Laboratory of Pulsed Power Translational Medicine of Zhejiang Province, Hangzhou, China, ⁴ Zhejiang University Cancer Center, Zhejiang, China

Background: The triglyceride-glucose (TyG) index has been proposed as a convincing indicator of insulin resistance and has been found to be associated with atherosclerosis among diabetic patients. However, the relationship between the TyG index and arteriosclerosis in subjects with prediabetes and new-onset type 2 diabetes (T2D) remains uncertain. The purpose of this study was to assess the degree of carotid plaque burden in patients with prediabetes and new-onset T2D and to investigate the association between the TyG index and the degree of carotid plaque burden in this population.

Methods: This was a cross-sectional observational study that included 716 subjects aged 40–70 years old with prediabetes or new-onset T2D. Demographic, anthropometric, and laboratory measurements were collected. Participants underwent carotid arteriosclerosis evaluation by ultrasonography, and the degree of atherosclerosis was evaluated according to the carotid plaque burden. The TyG index was calculated.

Results: The population was stratified into high or low TyG index groups according to the median TyG index value. Higher values were associated with a higher BMI and waist circumference as well as higher total cholesterol, triglyceride, low-density lipoprotein cholesterol, plasma glucose, glycated hemoglobin, fasting C-peptide, and C-reactive protein levels (P < 0.001). The high TyG index group had a higher atherosclerotic plaque burden than the low TyG index group (P < 0.001). Multiclassification logistic regression analysis showed that the TyG index was positively associated with a high plaque burden [odds ratio (OR): 16.706, 95% confidence interval (CI): 3.988–69.978, P = 0.000], while no association was found between the TyG index and a low/moderate plaque burden. This association remained consistent in the subgroup analysis. In multiple

linear regression analysis, sex, age, and the TyG index were found to be independently associated with carotid plaque burden. For each unit increase in the TyG index, the risk of a high carotid plaque burden increased 1.595-fold.

Conclusion: A high TyG index was positively associated with a high carotid plaque burden in subjects with prediabetes and new-onset T2D. Clinicians should pay close attention to the TyG index to help these patients receive the greatest benefit from early intervention.

Keywords: triglyceride-glucose index, atherosclerosis, carotid plaque, prediabetes, new-onset type 2 diabetes

INTRODUCTION

Diabetes mellitus, a leading cause of disability worldwide, is a well-known risk factor for atherosclerotic cardiovascular disease (ASCVD) (1). A previous study indicated that early identification of diabetic individuals at high risk for cardiovascular events should be of a clinical priority because timely prevention and subsequent rapid interventions may reduce the disability and mortality rates in these patients (2).

Indeed, in the prediabetic state, the risk of cardiovascular events is persistent, and atherosclerosis might appear prior to a diagnosis of diabetes mellitus (3, 4). According to previous studies, subjects with prediabetes, and new-onset type 2 diabetes (T2D) may represent a specific population with increased cardiovascular risk, and thus, different prevention programs should be applied (5). Therefore, assessment of the progression of atherosclerosis in patients with prediabetes and new-onset T2D is critical for optimizing and personalizing treatment strategies.

Carotid plaque burden plays an essential role in the progression of ASCVD. For the early diagnosis of arteriosclerosis, imaging modalities such as ultrasound and coronary angiography are usually needed, and performing such procedures during routine monitoring of an asymptomatic population on a large scale may be difficult as they are expensive and time-consuming. Therefore, early recognition of simple and accurate indicators of carotid plaque burden that can be applied in daily clinical practice could aid in the early identification of patients at high risk of ASCVDs (6). Insulin resistance (IR) has been confirmed to be generally present before the onset of T2D and plays a major role in the development of atherosclerosis (7, 8). Triglyceride-glucose (TyG) index, which has been proposed as a convincing indicator of IR (9), has been demonstrated to be associated with the prevalence of ASCVD (10, 11). However, the study populations have mainly consisted of patients with diabetes (12-14). To the best of our knowledge, there is little evidence on the correlation between the TyG index and carotid plaque burden in patients with prediabetes and new-onset T2D to date.

Based on the above background, the current study evaluated whether and how the simple calculated TyG index was associated with the carotid plaque burden in subjects with prediabetes and new-onset T2D without any ASCVDs. The results of this work can contribute to the early recognition of patients at high risk of cerebrovascular accidents.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Study Design and Subjects

Between January 2018 and January 2021, a total of 4,394 hospitalized patients with abnormal blood glucose were screened. After a review of clinical information consisting of medication usage data, self-reported medical history, glycated hemoglobin (HbA1c), fasting blood glucose, and oral glucose tolerance test (OGTT) results, 992 patients with a diagnosis of prediabetes or new-onset T2D at our hospital were included. The inclusion criteria were as follows: (1) diagnosis of prediabetes or new-onset T2D; (2) age between 40 and 70 years old; (3) no history of atherosclerotic cardiovascular disease; (4) no severe renal dysfunction; (5) no previous lipid-lowering treatment; and (6) carotid ultrasonography.

The criteria for prediabetes included a fasting plasma glucose (FPG) level between 100 mg/dL (5.6 mmol/l) and 125 mg/dL (6.9 mmol/l) and/or an HbA1c ranging between 5.7 and 6.4%, without a history of diabetes or the use of any antidiabetic drugs. Criteria for new-onset T2D included an incidental finding of FPG \geq 126 mg/dL (7.0 mmol/l) and/or HbA1c \geq 6.5% for no more than 6 months, without a history of diabetes or the use of any antidiabetic drugs (15, 16). Atherosclerotic cardiovascular disease included ischemic stroke, transient ischemic attack, coronary artery disease, heart failure, and arteriosclerosis obliterans. Severe renal dysfunction was defined as an estimated glomerular filtration rate (eGFR) < 30 mL/min.

Based on the inclusion criteria, 276 patients were excluded, and 716 patients were ultimately included in the analysis (**Figure 1**). The study was conducted according to the principles of the Declaration of Helsinki and approved by the Ethics Committee of Shaoxing Hospital, Zhejiang University School of Medicine. The data were anonymous, and the requirement for informed consent was therefore waived.

Data Collection and Laboratory Measurements

Demographic information (including sex and age) and anthropometric measures (including height, weight, and waist circumference) were collected. Body mass index (BMI) was calculated using the equation weight (kg)/squared value of height (m²).

Clinical data such as tobacco use, alcohol use and history of hypertension were also recorded. Hypertension was defined as



systolic blood pressure (SBP) \geq 140 mmHg or diastolic blood pressure \geq 90 mmHg on two different occasions or a history of antihypertensive therapy.

Venous blood samples were collected from the subjects after an overnight fasting for the analysis of total cholesterol (TC), triglycerides (TGs), high-density lipoprotein cholesterol (HDL-C), low-density lipoprotein cholesterol (LDL-C), FPG, HbA1c, and high-sensitivity C-reactive protein (hs-CRP). We calculated the TyG index using the equation log [(fasting TG (mg/dl) × FPG (mg/dl)/2] (17).

Assessment of Carotid Plaques

Carotid ultrasonography was performed by trained and experienced sonographers using a color ultrasound diagnostic apparatus equipped with a linear array transducer. The common, bifurcation, external, and internal carotid arteries were examined bilaterally from the transverse and longitudinal orientations to evaluate the carotid intima-media thickness (IMT), the presence and morphology of atherosclerotic plaque, and the presence of carotid stenosis.

Carotid intimal thickening was defined as 1.0 \leq IMT \leq 1.5 mm, and atherosclerotic plaque was defined as a localized $IMT \ge 1.5 \text{ mm}$ or a relative focal thickening of more than 50% of the IMT of the surrounding tissue. A finding of two or more plaques was defined as multiple plaques. According to morphology and echo characteristics, we divided the plaques into stable plaques or unstable plaques. Plaques with hyperechoic, homogeneous echoes and a smooth surface were defined as stable plaques. Hypoechoics plaques and those with mixed echoes or ulcerations were defined as unstable plaques (18). Carotid stenosis was defined as any degree of narrowing resulting from plaques. The carotid plaque burden of each subject was evaluated using a modified plaque scoring system (19). Briefly, for each subject, the unilateral carotid artery was divided into four regions: the common carotid artery region, carotid bulb and bifurcating region, internal carotid region, and external carotid region. Each region received a score from 1 to 3, with 1 being a single plaque, 2 being multiple plaques, and 3 being stenosis. A total score was obtained by adding the scores of the eight regions together, and then the carotid plaque burden could be assessed. The plaque score (PS) was classified into PS1: low

TABLE 1	Baseline	characteristics	of the	subjects	stratified	according	to TvG index
	Duscinic	onanaotonotioo		500,0013	Stratinou	according	to rya maak.

	Overall ($n = 716$)	High TyG index group ($n = 358$)	Low TyG index group ($n = 358$)	P-value
Age (years)	55 (49–61)	54 (48–60)	56 (50–62)	0.002*
Men (n, %)	469 (65.50)	245 (68.44)	224 (62.57)	0.099
New-onset T2D (n, %)	559 (78.07)	335 (93.58)	224 (62.57)	<0.001*
BMI (kg/m ²)	24.70 (22.40-26.90)	25.30 (22.95–27.40)	24.29 (22.05–26.43)	<0.001*
Waist circumference (cm)	88.00 (82.00–94.00)	90.00 (84.00–95.88)	85.00 (80.00-92.75)	<0.001*
SBP (mmHg)	131.00 (119.25–144.00)	130.00 (119.00–143.00)	132.00 (119.75–145.00)	0.655
DBP (mmHg)	83.00 (75.00–90.00)	84.50 (77.00–90.00)	81.00 (74.00-89.00)	0.003*
Hypertension (n, %)	336 (46.93)	162 (45.25)	174 (48.60)	0.369
Current smoking (n, %)	309 (43.16)	163 (45.53)	146 (40.78)	0.200
Alcohol consumption (n, %)	267 (37.29)	134 (37.43)	133 (37.15)	0.938
Total cholesterol (mmol/L)	4.72 (4.01-5.52)	5.21 (4.38-6.10)	4.31 (3.69–4.93)	<0.001*
Triglyceride (mmol/L)	1.51 (1.12–2.25)	2.20 (1.68–2.97)	1.14 (0.94–1.44)	<0.001*
HDL cholesterol (mmol/L)	1.08 (0.92-1.30)	1.05 (0.91-1.24)	1.13 (0.97–1.34)	0.001*
LDL cholesterol (mmol/L)	3.06 (2.47-3.69)	3.44 (2.74-4.01)	2.78 (2.28–3.25)	<0.001*
Hs-CRP (mg/L)	1.56 (0.76–3.31)	1.88 (1.02–3.47)	1.26 (0.55–3.21)	<0.001*
Fasting blood glucose (mmol/L)	10.20 (7.34–13.22)	12.09 (9.60–14.52)	8.12 (6.21–10.66)	<0.001*
TyG index	7.84 (7.39-8.28)	8.28 (8.05–8.62)	7.39 (7.11–7.61)	<0.001*
Fasting C-peptide (pmol/L)	489.31 (345.41–646.16)	512.00 (369.10-666.41)	470.00(333.52-617.87)	0.047*
Fasting insulin (pmol/L)	35.01 (24.40-52.40)	36.41 (24.99–53.30)	34.00(23.93-51.02)	0.159
HbA1c (%)	10.30 (8.20–12.10)	10.80 (9.30-12.50)	9.50 (7.05–11.70)	<0.001*

Data are presented as number (%) or median (P_{25} - P_{75}). TyG, triglyceride-glucose; T2D, type 2 diabetes; BMI, body mass index; SBP, systolic blood pressure; DBP, diastolic blood pressure; HDL, high density lipoprotein; hs-CRP, high sensitivity C-reactive protein; HbA1c, hemoglobin. *indicates data with statistical significance ($P \le 0.05$).

plaque burden (0 < PS < 3, single plaque in no more than three regions or multiple plaques in no more than two regions); PS₂: moderate plaque burden ($3 \le PS \le 6$, multiple plaques in no more than three regions or carotid stenosis in no more than two regions); and PS₃: high plaque burden (PS > 6, multiple plaques in more than three regions or carotid stenosis in more than two regions). The carotid ultrasonography results were reviewed by two independent experienced sonographers blinded to the clinical data. Discrepancies were resolved by consensus.

Statistical Analysis

The subjects were divided into two groups based on their TyG index values (high or low), and the baseline clinical data and ultrasound findings of the two groups were compared. The Kolmogorov-Smirnov test was used to evaluate the normality of the distribution of continuous variables. Data are presented as medians (interquartile ranges) for continuous variables with a non-normal distribution and as percentages for categorical variables. Group differences were analyzed using the Wilcoxon rank sum test for continuous variables and the chi-square test for categorical variables. A chi-square test for trend was used to assess the trend of carotid plaque burden prevalence with a high TyG index. To assess the possible influencing factors of carotid plaque burden of the subjects, multiclassification logistic regression analysis was performed by calculating odds ratios (ORs) and 95% confidence intervals (CIs). Finally, we developed a linear regression model to explore the correlation between the change in the TyG index and the carotid plaque burden after adjusting for sex, age, tobacco use, TGs, HDL-C, FPG, and HbA1c. A $P \le 0.05$ was considered indicative of statistical significance. All statistical analyses were performed by using SPSS version 21.0 (SPSS Inc., Chicago, IL).

RESULTS

Characteristics of the Subjects

The demographic and baseline data are presented in **Table 1**. The median age of the subjects was 55 years (interquartile range: 49–61 years), and 469 (65.50%) subjects were male. A total of 559 (78.07%) subjects had new-onset T2D. Regarding arteriosclerosis risk factors among the participants, 46.93% had hypertension, 43.16% were current smokers, and 37.29% currently consumed alcohol.

The median value of the TyG index (M = 7.84) was used to divide the participants into high and low TyG index groups, and subgroup analyses of the data were performed. Subjects with a higher TyG index value were more likely to have higher BMI and waist circumference (25.30 [22.95–27.40] vs. 24.29 [22.05–26.43)] kg/m², P < 0.001 and 90.00 [84.00–95.88] vs. 85.00 [80.00–92.75] cm, P < 0.001, respectively) than subjects with a lower TyG index value. TC and TG values were higher in the high TyG index group than in the low TyG index group (5.21 [4.38–6.10] vs. 4.31 [3.69–4.93)] mmol/L, P < 0.001, respectively). Accordingly, the high TyG index group exhibited a higher level of LDL-C (3.44 [2.74–4.01] vs. 2.78 [2.28–3.25)] mmol/L, P < 0.001) and a lower level of HDL-C (1.05 [0.91–1.24] vs. 1.13 [0.97–1.34] mmol/L, P = 0.001) than the low TyG index group. Moreover, FPG, HbA1c,

TABLE 2 | Degree of carotid arteriosclerosis of the subjects.

Degree of carotid arteriosclerosis	High TyG index group ($n = 358$)	Low TyG index group ($n = 358$)	P-value
CIMT (mm)	0.80 (0.70–0.90)	0.80 (0.70–0.90)	0.693
CIMT thickening (n, %)			0.150
No	313 (87.43)	325 (90.78)	
Yes	45 (12.57)	33 (9.22)	
Carotid plaque (n, %)			0.881
No	185 (51.68)	187 (52.23)	
Yes	173 (48.32)	171 (47.77)	
Number of plaques, n (%)			<0.001*
=0	185 (51.68)	187 (52.23)	
=1	79 (22.07)	119 (33.24)	
≥2	94 (26.26)	52 (14.53)	
Plaque stability (n, %)			0.001*
No plaque	185 (51.68)	187 (52.23)	
Stable plaque	30 (8.38)	59 (16.48)	
Unstable plaque	143 (39.94)	112 (31.28)	
Plaque thickness (mm)	2.10 (1.80–2.70)	2.10 (1.60–2.50)	0.219
Plaque score	2.00 (1.00-6.00)	2.00 (1.00-4.00)	<0.001*
Number of PS, n (%)			0.004*
PS ₁	96 (96/219, 43.84)	123 (123/219, 56.16)	
PS ₂	35 (35/80, 43.75)	45 (45/80, 56.25)	
PS ₃	42 (42/45, 93.33)	3 (3/45, 6.67)	

Data are presented as number (%) or median (P_{25} - P_{75}). CIMT, carotid intima-media thickness; TyG, triglyceride-glucose; PS_1 , low plaque burden; PS_2 , moderate plaque burden; PS_3 , high plaque burden. *indicates data with statistical significance ($P \le 0.05$).

and fasting C-peptide levels were higher in the high TyG index group than in the low TyG index group (12.09 [9.60–14.52] vs. 8.12 [6.21–10.66] mmol/L, P < 0.001, 10.80 [9.30–12.50] vs. 9.50 [7.05–11.70] %, P < 0.001, and 512.00 [369.10–666.41] vs. 470.00 [333.52–617.87] pmol/L, P < 0.05, respectively). Finally, subjects in the high TyG index group had higher levels of hs-CRP than those in the low TyG index group (1.88 [1.02–3.47] vs. 1.26 [0.55–3.21] mg/L, P < 0.001).

Degree of Carotid Arteriosclerosis of the Subjects

The degree of carotid arteriosclerosis for the subjects is listed in **Table 2**. The present study found that there was no difference in carotid IMT measurements or the prevalence of IMT thickening and plaques between the high and low TyG index groups. However, the high TyG index group had a higher atherosclerotic plaque burden than the low TyG index group, with more patients with multiple plaques (26.26 vs. 14.53%, P < 0.001), more unstable plaques (39.94 vs. 31.28%, P < 0.001), and a higher PS (2.00 [1.00–6.00] vs. 2.00 [1.00–4.00], P < 0.001; **Figure 2**).

With an increasing PS, the proportion of subjects with a high TyG index increased significantly, reaching 93.33% in the PS₃ category (*P* for trend =0.004). On the other hand, the proportions of subjects with a high TyG index were similar between PS₁ and PS₂ (43.84 vs. 43.75%, P > 0.001, **Figure 2**).

Association of the TyG Index With Carotid Plaque Burden

Univariate logistic regression analysis was conducted with the possible influencing factors of carotid plaque burden as independent variables and PS as the dependent variable. Factors that were statistically significant in the univariate analysis were introduced into the unordered multiclassification logistic regression model, and the analysis results are shown in Table 3. Compared with subjects without a carotid plaque burden, those with a low plaque burden were more likely to be older, and the OR was 1.763 (95% CI, 1.238-2.511). Those with a moderate plaque burden were more likely to be older and current smokers and had a history of hypertension, with ORs of 4.960 (95% CI, 2.728-9.018), 1.896 (95% CI, 1.000-3.594), and 2.155 (95% CI, 1.267–3.666), respectively. Those with a high plaque burden were more likely to be older, had a history of hypertension, and had a high TyG index, with ORs of 3.183 (95% CI, 1.572-6.444), 2.477 (95% CI, 1.236-4.965), and 16.706 (95% CI, 3.988-69.978), respectively. The TyG index was positively associated with a high plaque burden (P = 0.000), while no association between the TyG index and a low/moderate plaque burden was found in the study population.

Even when subjects were stratified by age (<55 or ≥ 55 years), sex (male or female), BMI (<25 or ≥ 25 kg/m²), and hypertension (no or yes), the association between the TyG index and incident high plaque burden remained consistent (all *P* for interactions > 0.05, **Figure 3**). The ORs of incident high plaque burden tended to be higher in populations who were elderly, female, lean, or



PS, plaque score; TyG, triglyceride-glucose. *P < 0.01 vs. low TyG index.

hypertensive than in those who were younger, male, obese, or non-hypertensive (OR [95% CI] = 3.364 [1.814–6.237], 2.735 [0.984–7.599], 2.974 [1.699–5.209], and 2.653 [1.452–4.848], respectively, $P \le 0.05$; **Figure 3**).

To further evaluate the extent to which the TyG index was associated with carotid plaque burden in our population, multiple linear regression analysis was performed. First, possible risk or protective parameters were included in the univariate analysis, and the results showed that sex, age, smoking, triglycerides, HDL cholesterol, fasting blood glucose, HbA1c, and the TyG index were meaningful. These parameters were then used to construct a regression model by using a multiple linear regression equation, and the results are displayed in **Table 4**. Sex, age, and the TyG index had a positive correlation with the carotid plaque burden (b = 0.848, t = 2.139, P = 0.033; b = 0.077, t = 4.000, P < 0.001; b = 1.595, t = 2.748, P = 0.006, respectively). TyG index showed the strongest association with the carotid plaque burden. For each unit increase in the TyG index value during this period, the plaque burden score increased 1.595-fold.

DISCUSSION

This cross-sectional study shows for the first time that a high TyG index value in subjects with prediabetes and new-onset T2D is significantly associated with an increased risk of high carotid plaque burden as assessed by ultrasound. The association remained consistent even when the subjects were stratified by age, sex, BMI, and hypertension. No association between the TyG index and a low/moderate plaque burden was found. Furthermore, we found that compared with other factors, the TyG index showed the strongest association with the carotid plaque burden. For each unit increase in the TyG index, the risk of a high carotid plaque burden increased 1.595-fold.

Prediabetes is an intermediate stage in which glucose tolerance progresses from normal to uncontrolled intolerance. As a multifactorial metabolic disorder, prediabetes has been

confirmed to have a causal relationship with ASCVD (20, 21). In addition, new-onset diabetes negatively affects the morbidity and mortality rates of ASCVD to the same extent as diabetes (22). Studies have shown that arteriosclerosis is more pronounced in patients with prediabetes and new-onset diabetes than in patients with normal glucose tolerance (23). Therefore, early personalized management of subjects with prediabetes and newonset diabetes is an important issue. However, few studies about the arteriosclerosis in these populations are available, which may hinder the identification of who should be fast-tracked into a prevention programmer during the early stage of diabetes (24). In the present study, 157 prediabetes patients and 559 newonset diabetes inpatients were selected as research subjects for the evaluation of possible biological indicators for the detection of arteriosclerosis. Most of these people found abnormal blood glucose accidentally in the health check-up or other physical discomfort. Before the diagnosis of prediabetes or new-onset diabetes was made, none of them had ever taken any antidiabetic treatments. We united prediabetes and new-onset T2D in one group because they may represent the early stage of diabetes. The recognition of an economical and practical marker for the plaque burden in this population could help these patients receive the greatest benefit from early intervention.

In previous studies, one of the difficulties in identifying the risk factors involved in arteriosclerosis progression was the quantification of arteriosclerotic severity. In the present study, carotid plaque burden was used as a marker of atherosclerosis, which manifested as the change in the plaque score obtained from different carotid districts. As reported in the literature, the prevalence of carotid artery plaque shows a good correlation with the presence of atherosclerosis and can well reflect the overall severity of atherosclerosis in the vasculature (25, 26). The association between the TyG index and arteriosclerosis has been demonstrated in some previous studies. Guo et al. reported that the TyG index was independently associated with the arterial stiffness of peripheral arteries evaluated by

TABLE 3 | Multiclassification logistic regression analysis.

					Carotid plaque bu	rden			
		PS ₁			PS ₂			PS ₃	
	OR	95% CI	Р	OR	95% CI	Р	OR	95% CI	Р
Age (Ref < 55)	1.763	1.238–2.511	0.002*	4.960	2.728-9.018	0.000*	3.183	1.572-6.444	0.001*
Smoking (Ref no)	1.073	0.696-1.654	0.749	1.896	1.000-3.594	0.050*	1.900	0.844-4.276	0.121
Hypertension (Ref no)	1.402	0.986-1.996	0.060	2.155	1.267-3.666	0.005*	2.477	1.236-4.965	0.011*
TyG index (Ref < 7.84)	0.899	0.534–1.513	0.689	0.782	0.361-1.693	0.536	16.706	3.988–69.978	0.000*

Multiclassification logistic regression model was used to estimate Odds ratio (OR) and 95% confidence interval (CI). Dependent variable: carotid plaque burden. PS₁, low plaque burden; PS₂, moderate plaque burden; PS₃, high plaque burden. Model was adjusted for sex, age, smoking, hypertension, triglyceride, and fasting blood glucose. PS, plaque score; Ref, reference; TVG, triglyceride-glucose. *indicates data with statistical significance (P < 0.05).

brachial-ankle pulse wave velocity (27). Research has also shown that the TyG index, as a surrogate for IR, is a marker of the presence of non-calcified or mixed plaques in coronary arteries in asymptomatic individuals (28). Other studies support that a higher TyG index value is associated with the severity of coronary artery stenosis in not only patients with acute ST-elevated myocardial infarction but also asymptomatic patients with T2D (26, 29). However, their focus of these studies falls outside the areas of carotid arteries. The results from a Spanish study that included 191 participants showed that IR assessed by the TyG index was independently associated with preclinical carotid atherosclerosis in type 1 diabetes subjects (30). In addition, the TG-to-HDL ratio, another novel and simple indicator of IR, can evaluate atherosclerotic extension in prediabetic subjects and may be useful for identifying subjects at high cardiovascular risk. Nevertheless, this study did not further investigate the possible association between IR and atherosclerosis extension (31). In addition, the aforementioned studies did not evaluate the role of the TyG index in assessing the carotid plaque burden among subjects with prediabetes and new-onset T2D. In our population, the differences in carotid IMT measurements and the prevalence of IMT thickening, which are subclinical indicators of arteriosclerosis (32), were no significant between the high and low TyG index groups. Also, the percentages of subjects suffering carotid plaque between high and low TyG index group were similar. However, in the population with carotid plaques, more patients with multiple plaques and more unstable plaques were found in the high TyG index group than in the low TyG index group, indicating that the TyG index may be a more specific indicator of arteriosclerotic plaque burden in subjects with prediabetes and new-onset T2D.

In the present study, we observed that advanced age is a risk factor for different degrees of carotid arteriosclerosis. Compared with no plaque burden, the risk was increased by 1.763 times in the low plaque burden group, 4.960 times in the moderate plaque burden group, and 3.183 times in the high plaque burden group, which was consistent with previous reports, emphasizing the importance of age as a clinical risk factor for ASCVD events (33). Considering smoking as a risk factor, the association between smoking and plaque burden was not substantial, with only a weak correlation observed between smoking and moderate plaque burden in the carotid

artery (P = 0.05). This could be explained by the possibility that plaque erosion, but not plaque burden, is the intermediate between smoking and ASCVD (34). Hypertension was found to be correlated with moderate and high plaque burden, with the risks of prevalence increasing to 2.155-fold for patients with a moderate plaque burden and 2.477-fold for those with a high plaque burden. Hypertension plays a significant role in the development of atherosclerosis. For those with uncontrolled hypertension, standard risk management programs have been effective (35), which implies that early consideration of hypertension-induced systematic chronic damage earlier could improve the current standard clinical management. The TyG index was positively associated with a high plaque burden, and no association was found with a low/moderate plaque burden in our study population. In the subjects with a high TyG index value, the prevalence of a high plaque burden was increased between 3.988- and 69.978-fold compared with that of no plaque burden, indicating that this index may be a specific indicator of a high plaque burden in asymptomatic subjects with prediabetes and new-onset T2D. We subsequently analyzed the extent to which the TyG index was associated with carotid arteriosclerosis. For each one-unit increase in the TyG index, the plaque burden score increased by 1.595-fold, which further confirmed that the TyG index may serve as a low-cost and simple indicator in evaluating the prevalence of carotid plaque burden for patients with prediabetes and new-onset T2D.

In our subgroup analysis, we found that the positive relationship between the TyG index and high plaque burden was consistent across all subgroup variables and seemed to be more evident in individuals who were elderly, female, lean or hypertensive. Age, sex, BMI, and blood pressure are wellknown traditional risk factors that affecting arteriosclerosis. Interestingly, in our BMI stratified subgroup, non-obese subjects showed a higher risk of TyG-related plaque burden than obese subjects. Similar results were found in some other studies. An investigation conducted in 4,285 Korean non-obese adults over 12 years showed that a higher TyG index value significantly predicted T2D among community-dwelling lean people (36). In addition, Zhang et al. revealed that even for non-obese individuals, the TyG index can predict the risk of diabetes (37). Unlike the prevalence of obesity-related diabetes in Western countries, the proportion of non-obese subjects with diabetes is

Subgroup	No. of patients, n	High plaque burden, n(%)	OR (95% CI)	1	P - value	P for interaction
Overall	716	45/716(6.28)	2.363(1.549-3.613)		0.000	
Age						0.076
<55	347	15/347(4.32)	1.980(0.976-4.017)	⊢ ∎i	0.058	
≥55	369	30/369(8.13)	3.364(1.814-6.237)		0.000	
Gender						0.155
Male	469	37/469(7.89)	2.177(1.363-3.477)	⊢∎	0.001	
Femal	247	8/247(3.24)	2.735(0.984-7.599)		0.054	
вмі						0.121
<25	380	24/380(6.32)	2.974(1.699-5.209)	- i	0.000	
≥25	335	21/335(6.27)	1.738(0.885-3.412)	⊢ ∎i	0.108	
Hepertension						0.099
No	380	18/380(4.74)	2.250(1.207-4.192)		0.011	
Yes	336	27/336(8.04)	2.653(1.452-4.848)		0.002	
			0	1 1 1 1 1 1 1 2 3 4 5 6 7	л 8	

FIGURE 3 | Subgroup analysis of the association between the TyG index and high plaque burden. Logistic regression after adjustment for triglycerides and fasting blood glucose was performed in subgroups according to age, sex, BMI, hypertension, smoking, and alcohol consumption. OR, odds ratio; CI, confidence interval; BMI, body mass index; TyG, triglyceride-glucose.

	y = -				
	В	SE	т	95% CI	P-value
Sex	0.848	0.397	2.139	0.068 to 1.628	0.033*
Age	0.077	0.019	4.000	0.039 to 0.116	0.000*
Smoking	0.258	0.359	0.720	-0.448 to 0.964	0.472
Triglyceride (mmol/L)	-0.045	0.243	-0.184	-0.524 to 0.434	0.854
HDL cholesterol (mmol/L)	-0.416	0.490	-0.848	-1.380 to 0.549	0.397
Fasting blood glucose (mmol/L)	-0.606	0.072	-0.834	-0.201 to 0.081	0.405
HbA1c (%)	0.015	0.078	0.194	-0.138 to 0.168	0.847
TyG index	1.595	0.580	2.748	0.453 to 2.737	0.006*

 TABLE 4 | Multiple linear regression analysis.

Dependent variable: carotid plaque burden. B, linear regression coefficient; SE, standard error; Cl, confidence interval; Ref, reference; HDL, high density lipoprotein; TyG, triglyceride-glucose. *indicates data with statistical significance ($P \le 0.05$).

higher in Asian populations, which may be due to factors related to ethnic and lifestyle differences (36). Insulin sensitivity may also be affected by adipose tissue. The lack of subcutaneous fat makes lean people more susceptible to hypertriglyceridemia, which may lead to dysfunctional β -cell dysfunction and IR (38). As a result, lean individuals may be more sensitive to an increased TyG index value (39).

Although the potential mechanism of the relationship between the TyG index and carotid plaque burden is unclear, it may be relevant to IR. An increasing TG level may lead to the elevation of free fatty acids and more extravasation of free fatty acids from fat to non-fat tissue, which may result in IR (13). Furthermore, the insulin sensitivity of skeletal muscle decreases as FPG increases (6, 40, 41). Therefore, the combination of TG and FPG has a high sensitivity for diagnosing IR. As IR promotes endothelial dysfunction, increases the proinflammatory state, and leads to the release of reactive oxygen species, it plays a critical role in the promotion of atherosclerosis progression and plaque formation (42–44).

LIMITATIONS

Several limitations in the current study should be considered. First, this study is a cross-sectional observational study. Although many confounding factors were adjusted, there may be some potential selection bias. Further prospective cohort studies and the inclusion of a control group may provide more precise evidence in future research. Second, the result of 2-h oral glucose tolerance test was not considered in the diagnosis of prediabetes or new-onset T2D, which might limit the sample size that included. Third, the source of the study subjects was a population of asymptomatic, but not healthy, hospitalized patients. Nonetheless, patients with underlying disease and those who received blood glucose-lowering and lipid-lowering therapy were excluded to minimize the effects of the interfering factors. Finally, the study was a single-center study, and multicenter studies may be needed. However, a positive correlation was observed between the TyG index and carotid plaque burden, suggesting that the TyG index may be used as a tool to assess carotid plaque burden in asymptomatic prediabetes and new-onset T2D subjects.

CONCLUSIONS

In conclusion, a high TyG index value was positively associated with a high carotid plaque burden in subjects with prediabetes and new-onset T2D. Clinicians should pay close attention to the TyG index in these populations, as it could help such patients receive the greatest benefit from early intervention.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The original contributions presented in the study are included in the article/supplementary material, further inquiries can be directed to the corresponding author/s.

ETHICS STATEMENT

The studies involving human participants were reviewed and approved by Academic Ethics Committee of Shaoxing People's Hospital. Written informed consent for participation was not

REFERENCES

- Spencer LJ, Degu A, Kalkidan Hassen A, Solomon MA, Cristiana A, Nooshin A, et al. Global, regional, and national incidence, prevalence, and years lived with disability for 354 diseases and injuries for 195 countries and territories, 1990-2017: a systematic analysis for the Global Burden of Disease Study 2017. *Lancet.* (2018) 392:1789–858. doi: 10.1016/s0140-6736(18)32279-7
- Irie Y, Katakami N, Kaneto H, Takahara M, Nishio M, Kasami R, et al. The utility of ultrasonic tissue characterization of carotid plaque in the prediction of cardiovascular events in diabetic patients. *Atherosclerosis*. (2013) 230:399– 405. doi: 10.1016/j.atherosclerosis.2013.08.015
- Di Pino A, Mangiafico S, Urbano F, Scicali R, Scandura S, D'Agate V, et al. HbA1c identifies subjects with prediabetes and subclinical left ventricular diastolic dysfunction. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab.* (2017) 102:3756–64. doi: 10.1210/jc.2017-00954
- Echouffo-Tcheugui JB, Zhang S, Florido R, Hamo C, Pankow JS, Michos ED, et al. Duration of diabetes and incident heart failure: the ARIC (Atherosclerosis Risk In Communities) Study. *JACC Heart Fail.* (2021) 9:594–603. doi: 10.1016/j.jchf.2021.06.005
- Fiorentino TV, Succurro E, Andreozzi F, Sciacqua A, Perticone F, Sesti G. One-hour post-load hyperglycemia combined with HbA1c identifies individuals with higher risk of cardiovascular diseases: cross-sectional data from the CATAMERI study. *Diabetes Metab Res Rev.* (2019) 35:e3096. doi: 10.1002/dmrr.3096
- Wang X, Liu J, Cheng Z, Zhong Y, Chen X, Song W. Triglyceride glucose-body mass index and the risk of diabetes: a general population-based cohort study. *Lipids Health Dis.* (2021) 20:99. doi: 10.1186/s12944-021-01532-7
- 7. Di DeFronzo R. Pino Insulin resistance Α, and atherosclerosis: implications for insulin-sensitizing agents. 10.1210/er.2018-40:1447-67. Endocr Rev. (2019)doi: 00141

required for this study in accordance with the National Legislation and the Institutional Requirements.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

Z-zJ was responsible for conceptualization, investigation, and writing the original draft. J-bZ, H-lS, S-sZ, S-qT, and Y-yT contributed to data interpretation and data collection. T-aJ and X-tL designed the study and contributed to critically revising the manuscript. All authors have read and approved the final manuscript.

FUNDING

This work was supported by Zhejiang Provincial Natural Science Foundation of China (LQ20H180003), the National Key R&D Program of China (2018YFC0114900), Development Project of National Major Scientific Research Instrument (82027803), National Natural Science Foundation of China (81971623), Key Project of Natural Science Foundation of Zhejiang Province (LZ20H180001), Zhejiang Medicine and Health Science and Technology Project (2021KY1147), and Shaoxing Medical Key Discipline (2019SZD05).

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The authors thank all the staff and participants of this study for their important contributions.

- Kozakova M, Natali A, Dekker J, Beck-Nielsen H, Laakso M, Nilsson P, et al. Insulin sensitivity and carotid intima-media thickness: relationship between insulin sensitivity and cardiovascular risk study. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol.* (2013) 33:1409–17. doi: 10.1161/atvbaha.112.300948
- Chen CL, Liu L, Lo K, Huang JY, Yu YL, Huang YQ, et al. Association between triglyceride glucose index and risk of new-onset diabetes among Chinese adults: findings from the China Health and Retirement Longitudinal Study. *Front Cardiovasc Med.* (2020) 7:610322. doi: 10.3389/fcvm.2020.610322
- Aimo A, Chiappino S, Clemente A, Della Latta D, Martini N, Georgiopoulos G, et al. The triglyceride/HDL cholesterol ratio and TyG index predict coronary atherosclerosis and outcome in the general population. *Eur J Prev Cardiol.* (2021) doi: 10.1093/eurjpc/zwab164
- Ding X, Wang X, Wu J, Zhang M, Cui M. Triglyceride-glucose index and the incidence of atherosclerotic cardiovascular diseases: a meta-analysis of cohort studies. *Cardiovasc Diabetol.* (2021) 20:76. doi: 10.1186/s12933-02 1-01268-9
- 12. Wang S, Shi J, Peng Y, Fang Q, Mu Q, Gu W, et al. Stronger association of triglyceride glucose index than the HOMA-IR with arterial stiffness in patients with type 2 diabetes: a real-world single-centre study. *Cardiovasc Diabetol.* (2021) 20:82. doi: 10.1186/s12933-021-01274-x
- Lee EY, Yang HK, Lee J, Kang B, Yang Y, Lee SH, et al. Triglyceride glucose index, a marker of insulin resistance, is associated with coronary artery stenosis in asymptomatic subjects with type 2 diabetes. *Lipids Health Dis.* (2016) 15:155. doi: 10.1186/s12944-016-0324-2
- 14. Zhang Y, Ding X, Hua B, Liu Q, Gao H, Chen H, et al. Predictive effect of triglyceride-glucose index on clinical events in patients with type 2 diabetes mellitus and acute myocardial infarction: results from an observational cohort study in China. *Cardiovasc Diabetol.* (2021) 20:43. doi: 10.1186/s12933-021-01236-3
- American Diabetes Association. Diagnosis and classification of diabetes mellitus. *Diabetes Care*. (2012) 35(Suppl 1):S64–71. doi: 10.2337/dc12-s064

- American Diabetes Association. 2. Classification and diagnosis of diabetes: standards of medical care in diabetes-2020. *Diabetes Care*. (2020) 43:S14– 31. doi: 10.2337/dc20-S002
- Wang A, Tian X, Zuo Y, Zhang X, Wu S, Zhao X. Association between the triglyceride-glucose index and carotid plaque stability in nondiabetic adults. *Nutr Metab Cardiovasc Dis.* (2021) 31:2921–8. doi: 10.1016/j.numecd.2021.06.019
- Blaha MJ, Cainzos-Achirica M, Greenland P, McEvoy JW, Blankstein R, Budoff MJ, et al. Role of coronary artery calcium score of zero and other negative risk markers for cardiovascular disease: the multiethnic study of atherosclerosis (MESA). *Circulation*. (2016) 133:849– 58. doi: 10.1161/circulationaha.115.018524
- Yuan C, Wu VW, Yip SP, Kwong DL, Ying M. Ultrasound evaluation of carotid atherosclerosis in post-radiotherapy nasopharyngeal carcinoma patients, type 2 diabetics, and healthy controls. *Ultraschall Med.* (2017) 38:190–7. doi: 10.1055/s-0034-1399293
- Cai X, Zhang Y, Li M, Wu JH, Mai L, Li J, et al. Association between prediabetes and risk of all cause mortality and cardiovascular disease: updated meta-analysis. *BMJ*. (2020) 370:m2297. doi: 10.1136/bmj.m2297
- 21. Ramírez-Vélez R, Pérez-Sousa M, González-Ruíz K, Cano-Gutierrez CA, Schmidt-RioValle J, Correa-Rodríguez M, et al. Obesity- and lipidrelated parameters in the identification of older adults with a high risk of prediabetes according to the american diabetes association: an analysis of the 2015 health, well-being, and aging study. *Nutrients*. (2019) 11:2654. doi: 10.3390/nu11112654
- Weir MR. Clinical trials report. Adverse prognostic significance of new diabetes in treated hypertensive subjects. *Curr Hypertens Rep.* (2004) 6:365– 6. doi: 10.1007/s11906-004-0055-z
- Liu X, Liu L, Wang R, Jia X, Liu B, Ma N, et al. Early arteriosclerosis and its risk factors in subjects with prediabetes and new-onset diabetes. *Endocr Connect.* (2021) 10:599–606. doi: 10.1530/ec-21-0202
- Yip WCY, Sequeira IR, Plank LD, Poppitt SD. Prevalence of pre-diabetes across ethnicities: a review of impaired fasting glucose (IFG) and impaired glucose tolerance (IGT) for classification of dysglycaemia. *Nutrients*. (2017) 9:1273. doi: 10.3390/nu9111273
- 25. Stein JH, Korcarz CE, Hurst RT, Lonn E, Kendall CB, Mohler ER, et al. Use of carotid ultrasound to identify subclinical vascular disease and evaluate cardiovascular disease risk: a consensus statement from the American Society of Echocardiography Carotid Intima-Media Thickness Task Force. Endorsed by the Society for Vascular Medicine. J Am Soc Echocardiogr. (2008) 21:93– 111; quiz 89–90. doi: 10.1016/j.echo.2007.11.011
- 26. Zhao X, Wang Y, Chen R, Li J, Zhou J, Liu C, et al. Triglyceride glucose index combined with plaque characteristics as a novel biomarker for cardiovascular outcomes after percutaneous coronary intervention in ST-elevated myocardial infarction patients: an intravascular optical coherence tomography study. *Cardiovasc Diabetol.* (2021) 20:131. doi: 10.1186/s12933-021-01321-7
- Guo W, Zhu W, Wu J, Li X, Lu J, Qin P, et al. Triglyceride glucose index is associated with arterial stiffness and 10-year cardiovascular disease risk in a chinese population. *Front Cardiovasc Med.* (2021) 8:585776. doi: 10.3389/fcvm.2021.585776
- Park GM, Cho YR, Won KB, Yang YJ, Park S, Ann SH, et al. Triglyceride glucose index is a useful marker for predicting subclinical coronary artery disease in the absence of traditional risk factors. *Lipids Health Dis.* (2020) 19:7. doi: 10.1186/s12944-020-1187-0
- Thai PV, Tien HA, Van Minh H, Valensi P. Triglyceride glucose index for the detection of asymptomatic coronary artery stenosis in patients with type 2 diabetes. *Cardiovasc Diabetol.* (2020) 19:137. doi: 10.1186/s12933-020-01108-2
- Pané A, Conget I, Boswell L, Ruiz S, Viñals C, Perea V, et al. Insulin resistance is associated with preclinical carotid atherosclerosis in patients with type 1 diabetes. *Diabetes Metab Res Rev.* (2020) 7:e3323. doi: 10.1002/dmrr. 3323
- 31. Scicali R, Giral P, D'Erasmo L, Cluzel P, Redheuil A, Di Pino A, et al. High TG to HDL ratio plays a significant role on atherosclerosis extension in prediabetes and newly diagnosed type 2 diabetes subjects. *Diabetes Metab Res Rev.* (2021) 37:e3367. doi: 10.1002/dmrr.3367
- 32. Polak JF, Backlund JY, Cleary PA, Harrington AP, O'Leary DH, Lachin JM, et al. Progression of carotid artery intima-media thickness during 12 years in the Diabetes Control and Complications Trial/Epidemiology of

Diabetes Interventions and Complications (DCCT/EDIC) study. Diabetes. (2011) 60:607–13. doi: 10.2337/db10-0296

- 33. Naoum C, Berman D, Ahmadi A, Blanke P, Gransar H, Narula J, et al. Predictive value of age- and sex-specific nomograms of global plaque burden on coronary computed tomography angiography for major cardiac events. *Circ Cardiovasc Imaging*. (2017) 10:e004896. doi: 10.1161/circimaging.116.004896
- Buljubasic N, Akkerhuis K, de Boer S, Cheng J, Garcia-Garcia H, Lenzen M, et al. Smoking in relation to coronary atherosclerotic plaque burden, volume and composition on intravascular ultrasound. *PLoS ONE.* (2015) 10:e0141093. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0141093
- 35. Shi Z, Zhao M, Li J, Meddings Z, Shi Y, Jiang T, et al. Association of hypertension with both occurrence and outcome of symptomatic patients with mild intracranial atherosclerotic stenosis: a prospective higher resolution magnetic resonance imaging study. J Magnet Reson Imaging. (2021) 54:76– 88. doi: 10.1002/jmri.27516
- Park B, Lee HS, Lee YJ. Triglyceride glucose (TyG) index as a predictor of incident type 2 diabetes among nonobese adults: a 12-year longitudinal study of the Korean Genome and Epidemiology Study cohort. *Transl Res.* (2021) 228:42–51. doi: 10.1016/j.trsl.2020.08.003
- 37. Zhang M, Wang B, Liu Y, Sun X, Luo X, Wang C, et al. Cumulative increased risk of incident type 2 diabetes mellitus with increasing triglyceride glucose index in normal-weight people: the Rural Chinese Cohort Study. *Cardiovasc Diabetol.* (2017) 16:30. doi: 10.1186/s12933-017-0514-x
- Shulman GI. Ectopic fat in insulin resistance, dyslipidemia, and cardiometabolic disease. N Engl J Med. (2014) 371:2237– 8. doi: 10.1056/NEJMc1412427
- Rinaldi L, Pafundi PC, Galiero R, Caturano A, Morone MV, Silvestri C, et al. Mechanisms of non-alcoholic fatty liver disease in the metabolic syndrome. A narrative review. *Antioxidants*. (2021) 10:270. doi: 10.3390/antiox10020270
- 40. Khan IM, Perrard XY, Brunner G, Lui H, Sparks LM, Smith SR, et al. Intermuscular and perimuscular fat expansion in obesity correlates with skeletal muscle T cell and macrophage infiltration and insulin resistance. *Int J Obes.* (2015) 39:1607–18. doi: 10.1038/ijo.20 15.104
- Sachs S, Zarini S, Kahn DE, Harrison KA, Perreault L, Phang T, et al. Intermuscular adipose tissue directly modulates skeletal muscle insulin sensitivity in humans. *Am J Physiol Endocrinol Metab.* (2019) 316:E866– 79. doi: 10.1152/ajpendo.00243.2018
- 42. Won K, Lee B, Park H, Heo R, Lee S, Rizvi A, et al. Quantitative assessment of coronary plaque volume change related to triglyceride glucose index: the progression of AtheRosclerotic PlAque DetermIned by Computed TomoGraphic Angiography IMaging (PARADIGM) registry. *Cardiovasc Diabetol.* (2020) 19:113. doi: 10.1186/s12933-020-01081-w
- Reardon CA, Lingaraju A, Schoenfelt KQ, Zhou G, Cui C, Jacobs-El H, et al. Obesity and insulin resistance promote atherosclerosis through an IFNγ-regulated macrophage protein network. *Cell Rep.* (2018) 23:3021– 30. doi: 10.1016/j.celrep.2018.05.010
- Bornfeldt KE, Tabas I. Insulin resistance, hyperglycemia, and atherosclerosis. Cell Metab. (2011) 14:575–85. doi: 10.1016/j.cmet.2011.07.015

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's Note: All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2022 Jiang, Zhu, Shen, Zhao, Tang, Tang, Liu and Jiang. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Negative Risk Markers for Cardiovascular Risk Evaluation in Chinese Adults

Lizhan Bie^{1,2†}, Jingya Niu^{3†}, Shujing Wu^{1,2†}, Ruizhi Zheng^{1,2}, Min Xu^{1,2}, Jieli Lu^{1,2}, Tiange Wang^{1,2}, Zhiyun Zhao^{1,2}, Shuangyuan Wang^{1,2}, Hong Lin^{1,2}, Meng Dai^{1,2}, Di Zhang^{1,2}, Yuhong Chen^{1,2}, Yufang Bi^{1,2*}, Weiqing Wang^{1,2}, Guang Ning^{1,2}, Mian Li^{1,2*} and Yu Xu^{1,2*}

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Changting Xiao, University of Saskatchewan, Canada

Reviewed by:

Filippo Cademartiri, Gabriele Monasterio Tuscany Foundation (CNR), Italy Anna Kablak-Ziembicka, Jagiellonian University Medical College, Poland

*Correspondence:

Yu Xu jane.yuxu@gmail.com Mian Li limian39@aliyun.com Yufang Bi byf10784@rjh.com.cn

[†]These authors have contributed equally to this work and share first authorship

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Cardiovascular Epidemiology and Prevention, a section of the journal Frontiers in Cardiovascular Medicine

> Received: 23 October 2021 Accepted: 14 February 2022 Published: 15 March 2022

Citation:

Bie L, Niu J, Wu S, Zheng R, Xu M, Lu J, Wang T, Zhao Z, Wang S, Lin H, Dai M, Zhang D, Chen Y, Bi Y, Wang W, Ning G, Li M and Xu Y (2022) Negative Risk Markers for Cardiovascular Risk Evaluation in Chinese Adults. Front. Cardiovasc. Med. 9:800671.

doi: 10.3389/fcvm.2022.800671

¹ Department of Endocrine and Metabolic Diseases, Shanghai Institute of Endocrine and Metabolic Diseases, Ruijin Hospital, Shanghai Jiaotong University School of Medicine, Shanghai, China, ² Shanghai National Clinical Research Center for Metabolic Diseases, Key Laboratory for Endocrine and Metabolic Diseases of the National Health Commission, Shanghai National Center for Translational Medicine, Ruijin Hospital, Shanghai Jiaotong University School of Medicine, Shanghai, China, ³ Jiading District Central Hospital Affiliated Shanghai University of Medicine and Health Sciences, Shanghai, China

Background: The atherosclerotic cardiovascular disease (ASCVD) risk predicted by traditional risk factors is used to guide preventive treatment. We aimed to investigate whether preferable levels of non-traditional emerging risk factors (i.e., negative risk markers) could downgrade the predicted ASCVD risk beyond traditional risk factors.

Methods: A total of 7,568 Chinese adults aged \geq 40 years were followed up during 2010–2015. Negative risk markers including non-traditional lipids, urinary albumin-to-creatinine ratio, electrocardiogram (ECG), and measurements of atherosclerosis were evaluated using diagnostic likelihood ratio (DLR) and continuous net reclassification index (NRI) for their ability to downshift predicted CVD risk in the overall study population and in participants with intermediate (traditional risk factor predicted ASCVD risk 7.5% to 19.9%) or high risk (\geq 20%).

Results: During a median follow-up of 4.5 years, 416 participants developed CVD events including non-fatal myocardial infarction, non-fatal stroke, and cardiovascular death. Among negative risk markers examined, lipoprotein(a) \leq 10th percentile (5 mg/dL), normal ECG, and carotid intima-media thickness (CIMT) \leq 25th percentile (0.5 mm) provided moderate CVD risk reclassification and downward changes in pre- to posttest risk on top of the traditional CVD risk factors, especially in high-risk participants. The DLRs were 0.41, 0.75, and 0.41, and the NRIs were 18, 22, and 14% for lipoprotein(a), ECG, and CIMT, respectively in high-risk participants.

Conclusions: Lipoprotein(a) ≤ 5 mg/dL, normal ECG, and CIMT ≤ 0.5 mm might be used as negative non-traditional risk markers to correctly downgrade predicted ASCVD risk in Chinese adults.

Keywords: cardiovascular disease, negative risk marker, lipoprotein(a), electrocardiogram, carotid intima-media thickness

INTRODUCTION

Cardiovascular disease (CVD) is a major health challenge for the modern society. The total prevalent cases of CVD are \sim 523 million globally in 2019 and 18.6 million people die of CVD each year (1). The heavy burden of CVD is attributable to the increasing prevalence of hypertension, diabetes, dyslipidemia, and chronic kidney disease, et al. (1). Risk assessment tools for CVD development are important in predicting future CVD events for early intervention (2, 3). A well-known example is the Pooled Cohort Equations (PCEs) for 10-year atherosclerotic CVD (ASCVD) risk calculated using traditional CVD risk factors recommended by the American College of Cardiology/American Heart Association (ACC/AHA) (2). Preventive medications such as statins are recommended in people with elevated ASCVD risk predicted using the PCEs (4, 5). However, the absence of non-traditional CVD risk factors often predicted a low risk of CVD, regardless of PCE score (6). A previous study found that a coronary artery calcium (CAC) score of 0 was associated with a reduced CVD risk and thus defined CAC = 0 as a negative risk marker (7). For individuals at intermediate ASCVD risk estimated by the PCE score (7.5-19.9%) and without coronary artery calcium, statin therapy may be withheld or delayed (8). Therefore, negative risk markers can be used to reduce overtreatment.

China has the largest number of people suffering from CVD worldwide (1). Because the PCEs were developed in US cohorts, it may overestimate ASCVD risk in Chinese adults (9). Chinese adults might receive preventive treatment based on an overestimated risk by PCEs. Therefore, it is demanded to identify individuals with high-predicted risk but low-observed risk in Chinese adults. Negative risk markers have shown significant potentials in downgrading the predicted 10-year ASCVD risk, raising the question whether there are other negative risk markers to help identify the true "low risk" population in addition to a CAC=0. Therefore, in the current study, we aimed to examine the ability of several potential negative risk markers to downgrade the predicted 10-year ASCVD risk in Chinese adults.

METHOD

Study Population

A total of 10,375 community residents aged 40 years or older were recruited from Jia Ding District, Shanghai, China between March and August 2010. During August 2014 and May 2015, participants were invited to take part in a followup examination for the development of CVD events including myocardial infarction (MI), stroke, and cardiovascular death. The study design and data collection procedures were described previously (10, 11). We excluded 306 participants with a history of CVD, 147 participants aged 80 years and older, 756 participants with missing data on negative risk markers at baseline and 1,580 participants with missing data on CVD outcomes at follow-up. Therefore, 7,586 participants were included in the current analysis.

The study protocol was approved by the Institutional Review Board of the Ruijin Hospital affiliated to Shanghai Jiaotong University School of Medicine. Written informed consent was obtained from each participant before data collection.

Baseline Examination

Baseline characteristics including sociodemographic variables, history of chronic diseases and medications, and lifestyle habits, et al. were evaluated using a standard questionnaire administered during a face-to-face interview. Blood pressure was measured on the non-dominant arm of each participant after at least 10 min of sitting rest using an automated device (OMRON Model HEM- 752 FUZZY; Omron Co., Dalian, China) three times consecutively with 1-min intervals, and the mean of the three measurements was used for analysis.

Venous blood samples were drawn in the morning from each participant after at least a 10-h overnight fast. An oral glucose tolerance test was conducted in participants without diabetes history and 2-h post-load blood samples were collected. Fasting and post-load blood glucose levels were measured on an autoanalyzer (Modular P800; Roche, Basel, Switzerland) using the glucose oxidation method. Diabetes was defined as a fasting blood glucose level \geq 126 mg/dL and/or a post-load glucose level \geq 200 mg/dL and/or taking any glucose-lowering medications. Concentrations of fasting serum total cholesterol, high-density lipoprotein cholesterol (HDL-c), lipoprotein(a), apoB, apoA-I were measured on an autoanalyzer (Modular E170; Roche) using the chemiluminescence method. More details on lipid measurements are described previously (12).

The first morning spot urine samples were obtained from each participant. The urinary albumin levels were measured by the immunoturbidimetric method (Beijing Atom High-Tech, Beijing, China) and urinary creatinine levels were measured by the Jaffe's kinetic method on an automatic analyzer (Hitachi 7600-020, Tokyo, Japan). Urinary albumin-to-creatinine ratio (UACR) (mg/g) was calculated as the urinary albumin concentration divided by the urinary creatinine concentration.

Electrocardiograms (ECG) were recorded according to a standard protocol with participants in the supine position using a 12-lead ECG machine (CAM14, GE, US). Computerassigned Minnesota Code (MC) to electrocardiographs of each participant was used for categorization. Carotid intimamedia thickness (CIMT) measurements were carried out by an experienced sonographer using a high-resolution B-mode tomographic ultrasound system (Esaote Biomedica SpA, Italy) with a linear 7.5-MHz transducer. The CIMT was measured on the far wall of the right and left common carotid arteries, 1.5 cm proximal to the bifurcation. The distance from the leading edge of the first echogenic line to that of the second echogenic line at the end of diastole was calculated as the CIMT of either side. The brachial-ankle pulse wave velocity (baPWV) and the ankle-brachial index (ABI) were measured using a Colin VP-1000 device (Model BP203RPE II, form PWV/ABI, China) after 10 min of rest. After placing the cuffs on the right and left upper arms and the right and left ankles, pulse waves were obtained simultaneously. The time delay in obtaining pulse waves and the distance of the right and left upper arms to the right and left ankles were included in the calculation of the right and left baPWVs. ABI was calculated as the ratio of ankle systolic BP to

arm systolic BP. The larger CIMT or baPWV at either side was used for analysis.

Negative Risk Markers

Negative risk markers were chosen based on previous evidence of significant associations with CVD risks. Several negative risk markers were examined in the current study, including non-traditional lipids, UACR, ECG, and measurements of atherosclerosis. For risk markers that have definite clinical cutoff points such as UACR, ECG, and ABI, we used these cutoffs to define "normal" or "negative." For example, UACR <30 mg/g is regarded as normal according to the Kidney Disease Improving Global Outcomes (KDIGO) clinical practice guideline (13). In addition, because previous studies indicate that the risk extends below this level, we also categorized UACR as "optimal" values below 10 mg/g (14). For risk markers that do not have definite clinical cutoff points such as non-traditional lipids, PWV, and CIMT, we used the lowest or highest quartile to indicate an optimal level. In addition, for lipids, we also used the lowest or highest 10 percentile to indicate a more stringent optimal level. Specifically, they were: (1) lipoprotein(a) ≤ 25 th percentile (9 mg/dL) or \leq 10th percentile (5 mg/dL), (2) apoB \leq 25th percentile (0.81 g/L) or \leq 10th percentile (0.69 g/L), (3) apoA-I \geq 75th percentile (1.43 g/L) or \geq 90th percentile (1.60 g/L), (4) UACR < 30 mg/g or < 10 mg/g, (5) normal ECG, (6) normal corrected QT interval (men: 390-450 ms, women: 390-460 ms), (7) CIMT \leq 25th percentile (0.5 mm), (8) baPWV \leq 25th percentile (1,350 cm/s), and (9) normal ABI (≥0.90 and <1.30) at both sides.

CVD Outcomes

The development of CVD events including non-fatal MI, nonfatal stroke, and cardiovascular death was recorded by selfreport from participants or collected from the national insurance system and local death registries. Photocopies of the participant's inpatient record, discharge summary, electrocardiogram, and imaging reports were obtained. Myocardial infarction was defined by changes in levels of troponin T and Creatine-Kinase-MB isoform, symptoms of myocardial ischemia, changes in ECG results, et al. Stroke was defined by a fixed neurological deficit lasting >24 h because of a presumed vascular cause. Cardiovascular death was defined as death due to cardiovascular causes. Two physicians independently reviewed medical charts and verified each CVD event with discrepancies resolved through discussion (15).

Statistical Analysis

Baseline characteristics of the overall study population and participants who did or did not develop CVD events are described with continuous variables in means \pm standard deviations (SD) or medians (25–75% quartile) and categorical variables in numbers (percentages). Differences between participants with and without incident CVD events were compared using student's *t*-test for continuous variables and chi-square test for categorical variables. Numbers (percentages) of CVD events in participants with and without each individual

negative risk markers were calculated and compared using chi-square test. Cox regression models were used to assess the associations (hazard ratios [HRs] and 95% confidence interval [CI]) of negative risk markers with the development of CVD in the overall study population as well as in individuals with intermediate ASCVD risk (10-year predicted ASCVD risk of 7.5 to 19.9%) or high ASCVD risk (10-year predicted ASCVD risk $\geq 20\%$) calculated using the PCEs. Model 1 was adjusted for age and sex. Model 2 was further adjusted for other traditional CVD risk factors including current smoking, diabetes, total cholesterol, HDL-c, systolic blood pressure, and antihypertensive drug treatment.

The continuous net reclassification index (NRI) was used to measure the ability of each negative risk markers to improve the CVD risk classification beyond traditional risk factors. To do this, we established a basic logistic regression model that included traditional risk factors. The predicted CVD risks by the basic model with and without negative risk markers were compared. Because the negative risk markers are able to downgrade risk, the positive NRIs will be driven by improvements in specificity (indicating less medication-overuse).

Finally, we calculated the diagnostic likelihood ratio (DLR), which measures the impact of negative risk markers by comparing pre-test and post-test risks. We constructed logistic regression models including baseline predictors X (e.g., traditional CVD risk factors) to predict pre-test CVD risk, and logistic regression models including predictors X and predictor Y (e.g., individual negative risk markers) to predict post-test CVD risk. The multivariable-adjusted DLR is then calculated by subtracting the pre-test risk model from the post-test risk model. More details about the DLR calculation have been reported in the previous literature (7). A DLR > 1 indicates that post-test risk is higher than pre-test risk (i.e., test risk markers have no effect on risk reduction), whereas a DLR < 1 indicates that post-test risk is lower than pre-test risk (i.e., test risk markers may have effect on risk reduction).

All statistical analyses were performed using R 4.0.2 (http:// www.r-project.org/) and SAS version 9.4 (SAS Institute Inc., Cary, North Carolina). All analyses were two-sided and a *p-value* of <0.05 was considered statistically significant.

RESULTS

General Characteristics

A total of 416 participants developed CVD events during a median of 4.5 years of follow-up. **Table 1** shows the baseline characteristics of the study participants. Overall, the average age was 57.9 ± 9.0 years and 37.8% were men. Approximately 23.7% of the participants were current smokers, 17.7% had diabetes, and the median (interquartile range) estimated 10-year ASCVD risk was 6.7% (2.7 to 15.1%). Generally, levels of systolic blood pressure, lipoprotein(a), baPWV, CIMT, QTc interval, and UACR, and proportions of participants with diabetes, or abnormal ECG increased significantly in participants who developed CVD events compared with those who did not (all *p-values* <0.05).

TABLE 1 | Characteristics of the study population at baseline.

Characteristics	Total	Incident CVD events			
	(<i>n</i> = 7,586)	Without (<i>n</i> = 7,170)	With (<i>n</i> = 416)	p-value	
Age, years	57.9 ± 9.0	57.6 ± 8.9	63.0 ± 9.2	<0.001	
Men, <i>n</i> (%)	2,867 (37.8)	2,697 (37.6)	170 (40.9)	0.202	
Current smoker, n (%)	1,800 (23.7)	1,695 (2,367)	105 (25.2)	0.492	
Type 2 diabetes, n (%)	1,345 (17.7)	1,218 (17.0)	127 (30.5)	<0.001	
Systolic blood pressure, mmHg	141.0 ± 19.9	140.5 ± 19.7	148.9 ± 21.3	<0.001	
Total cholesterol, mg/dL	206.4 ± 39.0	206.2 ± 39.0	209.9 ± 39.1	0.062	
HDL cholesterol, mg/dL	51.4 ± 12.4	51.4 ± 12.5	51.6 ± 11.8	0.866	
Use of antihypertensive drugs, n (%)	2,059 (27.1)	1,888(26.3)	171(41.1)	<0.001	
10-year ASCVD risk *	6.7 (2.7, 15.1)	6.5 (2.6, 14.4)	14.5 (5.1, 27.2)	<0.001	
Lp(a), mg/dL	20.9 ± 15.5	20.8 ± 15.5	22.6 ± 15.5	0.024	
apoB, mg/dL	0.97 ± 0.24	0.97 ± 0.24	0.99 ± 0.24	0.087	
apoA-I, mg/dL	1.26 ± 0.28	1.25 ± 0.28	1.26 ± 0.27	0.549	
UACR, mg/g	4.87 (2.77, 9.06)	4.81 (2.77, 8.89)	6.00 (2.89, 13.14)	<0.001	
Normal ECG, n (%)	3,063 (40.4)	2,930 (40.9)	133 (32.0)	<0.001	
QTc interval, ms	433.2 ± 32.5	432.8 ± 32.4	439.4 ± 34.0	<0.001	
baPWV, cm/s	$1,599.4 \pm 356.7$	$1,589.6 \pm 349.6$	$1,766.8 \pm 429.4$	<0.001	
CIMT, mm	0.58 ± 0.11	0.58 ± 0.11	0.63 ± 0.11	<0.001	
Normal ABI, n (%)	6,898 (90.9)	6,520 (90.9)	378 (90.9)	1.000	

Data are means \pm standard deviations, numbers (percentages), or medians (interquartile ranges).

*Estimated using the PCEs.

CVD, cardiovascular diseases; HDL, high-density lipoprotein; Lp (a), lipoprotein(a); apoB, apolipoprotein B; apoA-I, apolipoprotein A-I; UACR, urinary albumin-to-creatinine ratio; baPWV, brachial-ankle pulse wave velocity; CIMT, carotid intima-media thickness; ABI, ankle-brachial index; ECG, electrocardiogram; QTc interval, corrected QT interval; ASCVD, atherosclerotic cardiovascular disease; PCEs, Pooled Cohort Equations.

Negative Risk Markers in Association With CVD Risk

Most participants had normal (93.55%) or low UACR (77.51%), or normal ABI (90.93%). Less than half participants had other negative risk markers (**Table 2**). The development of incident CVD events was the lowest in participants with CIMT \leq 25th percentile (3.14%), followed by that in participants with baPWV \leq 25th percentile (3.72%). The development of incident CVD events were significantly different in participants with *vs.* without lipoprotein(a) \leq 10th percentile, UACR < 30 mg/g or <10 mg/g, normal ECG, normal corrected QT interval, or CIMT \leq 25th percentile.

Table 3 shows the associations of negative risk markers with CVD risks. In the overall study population, lipoprotein(a) \leq 10th percentile, UACR <30 mg/g or <10 mg/g, normal QTc, and CIMT \leq 25th percentile were all associated with a significantly reduced risk of CVD events after adjustment for traditional CVD risk factors. They were also associated with a significantly reduced CVD risk in participants with high risk (10-year predicted ASCVD risk \geq 20%). In addition, lipoprotein(a) \leq 25th percentile and normal ECG also demonstrated associations with a significantly reduced CVD risk in participants with high risk. None of the negative risk markers were associated with reduced CVD risks in participants with intermediate risk.

CVD Risk Reclassification

We evaluated CVD risk reclassifications by negative risk markers in addition to traditional ASCVD risk factors in **Table 4**. Moderate and significant risk reclassifications were observed in the overall study population for negative risk markers such as UACR <10 mg/g, normal ECG, normal QTc, and CIMT \leq 25th percentile (continuous NRI from 0.18 to 0.25). In addition to these negative risk markers, lipoprotein(a) \leq 25th percentile or \leq 10th percentile, UACR < 30 mg/g, normal ECG, normal QTc and CIMT \leq 25th percentile also demonstrated moderate risk reclassifications in participants with high predicted ASCVD risk (continuous NRI from 0.14 to 0.24). Only urinary ACR <10 mg/g had significant CVD risk reclassifications in participants with moderate predicted ASCVD risk.

As shown in **Table 5**, lipoprotein(a) ≤ 10 th percentile and CIMT ≤ 25 th percentile provided the greatest downward change in pre-test to post-test risk, both with a mean multivariable-adjusted DLR of 0.41 in participants with high predicted ASCVD risk. This equates to a 59% reduction in relative risk compared with that expected from traditional risk factors. Among participants at high risk, lipoprotein(a) ≤ 25 th percentile (DLR 0.67) and normal ECG (DLR 0.75) also provided significant downward changes in pre-test to post-test risk. In participants at intermediate risk, lipoprotein(a) ≤ 10 th (DLR 0.78) also

TABLE 2 | The development of CVD events in participants with and without negative risk markers.

Negative risk markers	Number of participants (%)	Incident CVD events, <i>n</i> (%)			
		In participants with negative risk markers	In participants without negative risk markers	p-value ^a	
Non-traditional lipids					
$Lp(a) \le 25$ th percentile (9 mg/dL)	2,074 (27.34)	98 (4.73)	318 (5.77)	0.187	
$Lp(a) \le 10$ th percentile (5 mg/dL)	923 (12.17)	35 (3.80)	381 (5.72)	0.060	
apoB \leq 25th percentile (0.81 g/L)	1,991 (26.25)	96 (4.82)	320 (5.72)	0.340	
apoB \leq 10th percentile (0.69 g/L)	819 (10.80)	43 (5.25)	373 (5.51)	0.933	
apoA-l \geq 75th percentile (1.43 g/L)	1,915 (25.24)	110 (5.74)	306 (5.40)	0.760	
apoA-l \geq 90th percentile (1.60 g/L)	784 (10.33)	47 (5.99)	369 (5.42)	0.886	
Urinary ACR					
<30 mg/g	7,097 (93.55)	364 (5.14)	52 (10.63)	< 0.001	
<10 mg/g	5,880 (77.51)	283 (4.81)	133 (7.80)	< 0.001	
Electrocardiogram					
Normal ECG	3,063 (40.38)	133 (4.34)	283 (6.26)	0.018	
Normal QTc (men: 390–450 ms, women: 390–460 ms)	6,087 (80.23)	293 (4.81)	123 (7.41)	< 0.001	
Measurements of atherosclerosis					
baPWV \leq 25th percentile (1,350 cm/s)	1,909 (25.16)	71 (3.72)	345 (6.08)	0.770	
CIMT \leq 25th percentile (0.5 mm)	2,991 (39.43)	94 (3.14)	322 (7.01)	< 0.002	
Normal ABI (0.9-1.3)	6,898 (90.93)	378 (5.48)	38 (5.52)	0.752	

Data are numbers (percentages) unless otherwise indicated.

^aP-values were adjusted for age and sex.

CVD, cardiovascular diseases; HDL, high-density lipoprotein; Lp (a), lipoprotein(a); apoB, apolipoprotein B; apoA-I, apolipoprotein A-I; UACR, urinary albumin-to-creatinine ratio; baPWV, brachial-ankle pulse wave velocity; CIMT, carotid intima-media thickness; ABI, ankle-brachial index; ECG, electrocardiogram; QTc interval, corrected QT interval; ASCVD, atherosclerotic cardiovascular disease; PCEs, Pooled Cohort Equations.

showed a significant downregulation of CVD risk, followed by apoA-I \geq 75th percentile (DLR 0.80) and CIMT \leq 25th percentile (DLR 0.87).

Finally, we did a sensitivity analysis using tertiles of PCE score in the study population to define intermediate (3.6 to 11.3%) and high (\geq 11.4%) risk groups. Results were largely unchanged (**Supplementary Tables 1–3**). In addition, we combined the 3 potential negative risk markers including lipoprotein(a) \leq 5 mg/dL, normal ECG, and CIMT \leq 0.5 mm and re-did the analysis using the number of negative risk markers (**Supplementary Tables 4–7**). When having \geq 2 negative risk markers, the associations, post- vs. pre-test risks, and down-reclassifications of CVD risks were all improved significantly in both intermediate- and high-risk participants.

DISCUSSION

Using data from a large cohort of community adults aged \geq 40 years followed up for a median of 4.5 years, we evaluated several non-traditional negative risk markers in associations with the development of incident CVD and in risk downgrade of CVD events. We found that lipoprotein(a) \leq 10th percentile (5 mg/dL), normal ECG, normal QTc, and CIMT \leq 25th percentile (0.5 mm) were significantly associated with a reduced CVD

risk, had moderate CVD risk reclassification, and provided downward changes in pre- to post-test risk on top of the traditional CVD risk factors, especially in high-risk population. Therefore, CVD risk assessment should take into account both traditional and non-traditional risk factors and negative risk markers such as a low lipoprotein(a) level, normal ECG, and a low CIMT might be considered in adults categorized as high risk by traditional risk evaluation tools before making decisions of preventive treatment.

Lipoprotein(a) is a major oxidized phospholipids (OxPL) carrier in human circulation and mediates clearance of these proinflammatory factors. However, high levels of lipoprotein(a) with its OxPL load recirculating into the vasculature may turn into harm (16). Previous epidemiological studies have reported that elevated plasma lipoprotein(a) was an independent risk factor for cardiovascular disease (17, 18). In addition, studies have shown that lipoprotein(a) improved the reclassification of predicted CVD risk when added to the PCE score or traditional risk factors (18, 19). Therefore, the 2019 ACC/AHA guideline on the primary prevention of cardiovascular diseases defined a high level of lipoprotein(a) as one of the risk enhancers (20). Although previous studies have long focused on the association of high levels of lipoprotein(a) with increased cardiovascular risk, a recent study found that 1-SD genetically lowered lipoprotein(a) level was associated with a 29% lower

TABLE 3 | The associations of negative risk markers with CVD risk.

Negative risk markers	Total (<i>n</i> = 7,586)		Intermediate risk ($n = 2,248$)		High risk ($n = 1,299$)	
	Model 1	Model 2	Model 1	Model 2	Model 1	Model 2
Non-traditional lipids						
$Lp(a) \le 25$ th percentile (9 mg/dL)	0.87 (0.70, 1.10)	0.82 (0.65, 1.03)	0.94 (0.63, 1.42)	0.89 (0.59, 1.34)	0.62 (0.42, 0.91)	0.62 (0.42, 0.92)
$Lp(a) \le 10$ th percentile (5 mg/dL)	0.73 (0.51, 1.03)	0.67 (0.47, 0.95)	0.89 (0.50, 1.60)	0.80 (0.44, 1.43)	0.41 (0.21, 0.80)	0.41 (0.21, 0.80)
apoB \leq 25th percentile (0.81 g/L)	0.87 (0.70, 1.10)	0.97 (0.74, 1.28)	1.15 (0.75, 1.77)	0.89 (0.53, 1.51)	0.68 (0.45, 1.03)	0.77 (0.48, 1.25)
apoB \leq 10th percentile (0.69 g/L)	0.97 (0.71, 1.33)	1.12 (0.79, 1.58)	1.22 (0.68, 2.19)	0.98 (0.51, 1.90)	0.78 (0.42, 1.45)	0.90 (0.47, 1.74)
apoA-I \geq 75th percentile (1.43 g/L)	0.95 (0.76, 1.18)	0.94 (0.72, 1.23)	0.83 (0.54, 1.28)	0.76 (0.45, 1.28)	1.25 (0.89, 1.76)	1.20 (0.79, 1.81)
apoA-I \geq 90th percentile (1.60 g/L)	1.01 (0.74, 1.37)	1.02 (0.72, 1.46)	1.04 (0.58, 1.87)	1.02 (0.52, 2.00)	1.30 (0.80, 2.10)	1.16 (0.65, 2.07)
Urinary ACR						
<30 mg/g	0.54 (0.41, 0.73)	0.64 (0.47, 0.86)	0.64 (0.35, 1.18)	0.71 (0.38, 1.30)	0.52 (0.35, 0.77)	0.55 (0.37, 0.82)
<10 mg/g	0.71 (0.57, 0.87)	0.80 (0.65, 0.99)	0.70 (0.47, 1.06)	0.75 (0.50, 1.13)	0.74 (0.54, 1.03)	0.78 (0.56, 1.08)
Electrocardiogram						
Normal ECG	0.80 (0.65, 0.98)	0.85 (0.69, 1.05)	0.79 (0.53, 1.17)	0.84 (0.57, 1.26)	0.67 (0.47, 0.96)	0.70 (0.49, 1.01)
Normal QTc (men: 390–450 ms, women: 390–460 ms)	0.65 (0.53, 0.81)	0.71 (0.57, 0.88)	0.69 (0.46, 1.03)	0.74 (0.50, 1.11)	0.61 (0.45, 0.84)	0.63 (0.46, 0.87)
Measurements of atherosclerosis						
baPWV \leq 25th percentile (1,350 cm/s)	1.03 (0.78, 1.36)	1.44 (1.07, 1.94)	1.04 (0.61, 1.77)	1.41 (0.80, 2.48)	/*	/*
$CIMT \le 25$ th percentile (0.5 mm)	0.67 (0.52, 0.86)	0.71 (0.55, 0.91)	0.85 (0.55, 1.32)	0.84 (0.54, 1.30)	0.38 (0.19, 0.78)	0.39 (0.19, 0.79)
Normal ABI (0.9–1.3)	1.07 (0.77, 1.49)	1.09 (0.78, 1.52)	1.25 (0.63, 2.47)	1.26 (0.63, 2.48)	0.90 (0.57, 1.45)	0.94 (0.59, 1.50)

Data are hazard ratios (95% confidence intervals). The bold values indicate statistical significance.

Intermediate risk: 10-year ASCVD risk 7.5% to 19.9% by the PCEs; High risk: 10-year ASCVD risk ≥ 20% by the PCEs.

Model 1: adjusted for age and sex.

Model 2: further adjusted for smoking status, diabetes, total cholesterol, HDL-c, systolic blood pressure, antihypertensive drugs.

*Data cannot be shown due to a limited number of participants with high risk and baPWV \leq 25th percentile (n = 45).

CVD, cardiovascular diseases; HDL, high-density lipoprotein; Lp (a), lipoprotein(a); apoB, apolipoprotein B; apoA-I, apolipoprotein A-I; UACR, urinary albumin-to-creatinine ratio; baPWV, brachial-ankle pulse wave velocity; CIMT, carotid intima-media thickness; ABI, ankle-brachial index; ECG, electrocardiogram; QTc interval, corrected QT interval; ASCVD, atherosclerotic cardiovascular disease; PCEs, Pooled Cohort Equations.

TABLE 4 | Continuous NRI for CVD risk by adding each negative risk markers to a basic model with traditional CVD risk factors.

Negative risk markers	Total (n = 7,586)	Intermediate risk (n = 2,248)	High risk (n = 1,299)
Non-traditional lipids			
$Lp(a) \le 25$ th percentile (9 mg/dL)	0.08 (0.00, 0.17)	0.04 (-0.12, 0.21)	0.23 (0.10, 0.37)
Lp(a) \leq 10th percentile (5 mg/dL)	0.09 (0.03, 0.14)	0.06 (-0.06, 0.17)	0.18 (0.10, 0.27)
apoB \leq 25th percentile (0.81 g/L)	0.02 (-0.08, 0.11)	-0.01 (-0.19, 0.17)	0.06 (-0.10, 0.21)
apoB \leq 10th percentile (0.69 g/L)	0.07 (-0.02, 0.16)	0.02 (-0.15, 0.20)	-0.07 (-0.22, 0.08)
apoA-I \geq 75th percentile (1.43 g/L)	0.08 (-0.02, 0.17)	0.13 (-0.05, 0.30)	0.00 (-0.16, 0.16)
apoA-I \geq 90th percentile (1.60 g/L)	-0.06 (-0.15, 0.04)	-0.11 (-0.29, 0.07)	-0.05 (-0.21, 0.12)
Urinary ACR			
<30 mg/g	0.03 (-0.04, 0.10)	0.08 (-0.04, 0.21)	0.20 (0.07, 0.33)
<10 mg/g	0.18 (0.09, 0.27)	0.18 (0.01, 0.35)	0.18 (0.02, 0.34)
Electrocardiogram			
Normal ECG	0.18 (0.09, 0.27)	0.15 (-0.02, 0.32)	0.22 (0.08, 0.37)
Normal QTc (men: 390–450 ms, women: 390–460 ms)	0.21 (0.12, 0.30)	0.15 (-0.01, 0.32)	0.24 (0.08, 0.39)
Measurements of atherosclerosis			
baPWV \leq 25th percentile (1,350 cm/s)	0.07 (-0.03, 0.16)	0.14 (-0.04, 0.31)	/*
CIMT \leq 25th percentile (0.5 mm)	0.25 (0.16, 0.34)	0.08 (-0.08, 0.23)	0.14 (0.03, 0.24)
Normal ABI (0.9–1.3)	0.00 (-0.06, 0.06)	0.03 (-0.07, 0.13)	0.03 (-0.08, 0.13)

Data are continuous NRI (95% confidence intervals). The bold values indicate statistical significance.

Intermediate risk: 10-year ASCVD risk 7.5% to 19.9% by the PCEs; High risk: 10-year ASCVD risk \geq 20% by the PCEs.

*Data cannot be shown due to a limited number of participants with high risk and baPWV \leq 25th percentile (n = 45).

NRI, net reclassification index; CVD, cardiovascular diseases; HDL, high-density lipoprotein; Lp (a), lipoprotein(a); apoB, apolipoprotein B; apoA-I, apolipoprotein A-I; UACR, urinary albumin-to-creatinine ratio; baPWV, brachial-ankle pulse wave velocity; CIMT, carotid intima-media thickness; ABI, ankle-brachial index; ECG, electrocardiogram; QTc interval, corrected QT interval; ASCVD, atherosclerotic cardiovascular disease; PCEs, Pooled Cohort Equations.

TABLE 5 | Multivariable adjusted DLR.

Negative risk markers	Total	Intermediate risk	High risk
Non-traditional lipids			
Lp(a) \leq 25th percentile (9 mg/dL)	0.85 ± 0.01	0.91 ± 0.01	0.67 ± 0.03
Lp(a) \leq 10th percentile (5 mg/dL)	0.68 ± 0.01	0.78 ± 0.01	0.41 ± 0.02
apoB \leq 25th percentile (0.81 g/L)	0.99 ± 0.00	0.91 ± 0.03	0.81 ± 0.04
apoB \leq 10th percentile (0.69 g/L)	1.12 ± 0.02	1.00 ± 0.00	0.88 ± 0.01
apoA-I \geq 75th percentile (1.43 g/L)	0.95 ± 0.02	0.80 ± 0.06	1.17 ± 0.06
apoA-I \geq 90th percentile (1.60 g/L)	1.00 ± 0.00	1.03 ± 0.00	1.12 ± 0.02
Urinary ACR			
<30 mg/g	0.96 ± 0.03	0.98 ± 0.02	0.91 ± 0.04
<10 mg/g	0.94 ± 0.03	0.93 ± 0.03	0.91 ± 0.03
Electrocardiogram			
Normal ECG	0.89 ± 0.01	0.88 ± 0.02	0.75 ± 0.03
Normal QTc (men: 390–450 ms, women: 390–460 ms)	0.92 ± 0.02	0.93 ± 0.02	0.86 ± 0.03
Measurements of atherosclerosis			
baPWV \leq 25th percentile (1,350 cm/s)	1.34 ± 0.09	1.35 ± 0.07	/*
CIMT \leq 25th percentile (0.5 mm)	0.80 ± 0.05	0.87 ± 0.01	0.41 ± 0.02
Normal ABI (0.9–1.3)	1.01 ± 0.00	1.02 ± 0.00	0.99 ± 0.00

Data are means \pm standard deviations.

Intermediate risk: 10-year ASCVD risk 7.5% to 19.9% by the PCEs; High risk: 10-year ASCVD risk ≥ 20% by the PCEs.

*Data cannot be shown due to a limited number of participants with high risk and baPWV \leq 25th percentile (n = 45).

DLR, diagnostic likelihood ratios; CVD, cardiovascular diseases; HDL, high-density lipoprotein; Lp (a), lipoprotein(a); apoB, apolipoprotein B; apoA-I, apolipoprotein A-I; UACR, urinary albumin-to-creatinine ratio; baPWV, brachial-ankle pulse wave velocity; CIMT, carotid intima-media thickness; ABI, ankle-brachial index; ECG, electrocardiogram; QTc interval, corrected QT interval; ASCVD, atherosclerotic cardiovascular disease; PCEs, Pooled Cohort Equations. risk of coronary heart disease and a 13% lower risk of stroke (21). However, a lipoprotein(a) <25th percentile (6 mg/dl) failed to downshift the predicted risk of CVD in an elderly US population (22). A similar finding was observed in the current study for a lipoprotein(a) \leq 25th percentile (9 mg/dl), whereas the predicted risk of CVD could be moderately downshifted when lipoprotein(a) was at a lower level (i.e., \leq 5 mg/dl at 10th percentile). Pronounced differences across ethnicities with regard to lipoprotein(a) levels have been well-demonstrated (23) and further studies are warranted in other ethnic populations.

Previous studies have reported that ECG abnormalities among older adults were associated with an increased risk of CVD outcomes (24, 25). The US Preventive Services Task Force (USPSTF) recently updated its recommendations on ECG and recommended against screening with resting or exercise ECG for the prevention of CVD in asymptomatic adults at low risk (26). Findings from the current study may have provided a new angle at this by demonstrating that in the high-risk population predicted by traditional risk factors, normal ECG could correctly reclassify some participants to a lower predicted CVD risk category. In addition, we previously reported that a prolonged QTc interval was associated with an increased risk of CVD (27). We went further in the current study to demonstrate that a normal QTc interval could correctly downshift the predicted CVD risk beyond traditional risk factors in Chinese adults, which has important implications in risk prediction to guide preventive treatment.

We found that CIMT \leq 0.5 mm resulted in a significant change in pre-test to post-test risk for CVD. CIMT is the thickness of the intimal and medial layer of the carotid artery wall. It can be measured non-invasively using ultrasound imaging and is considered a marker for the early stage of atherosclerosis. High CIMT independently predicts cardiovascular events (28). However, the reclassification of CVD risk by CIMT is inconsistent between studies. One study revealed that adding CIMT to traditional risk assessment tool did not lead to a clinically important improvement in risk prediction of myocardial infarction or stroke (29). However, another study demonstrated that adding CIMT to traditional risk factors significantly improved risk classification in older women, but not in older men (30). In addition, it was reported that CIMT modestly improved risk prediction for CVD in older adults mainly by down-classifying risk in those without CVD (31). Findings from the Multi-Ethnic Study of Atherosclerosis (MESA) revealed that low CIMT showed the best performance in reducing predicted CVD risk only after CAC = 0 (7). Findings from the current study also demonstrated better risk reduction by low CIMT compared with other potential negative risk markers.

The strengths of the current study included the large sample of community adults with well-characterized CVD risk and the comprehensive evaluation of multiple potential negative risk markers being compared directly for risk prediction in a single cohort. It also has several limitations. First, a limited number of CVD events were recorded due to a relatively short duration of follow-up. Second, all the tests and measurements were conducted only once. Although CIMT was measured by an experienced ultrasound examiner, two examinations for each participant should have been conducted by two independent examiners. The CIMT was measured only at the common carotid arteries. However, a comprehensive evaluation of CIMT at the common carotid arteries, the carotid bifurcation, and the internal carotid artery is the best way to display atherosclerosis burden (32). Third, the PCEs used in the current study to predict ASCVD risk by traditional risk factors were developed in western populations. The prediction for ASCVD risk in China (China-PAR) equations should have been used to estimate the CVD risk in Chinese population (9). However, we did not have information on family history of CVD which is required in the China-PAR equations. Fourth, other potential negative risk markers such as CAC = 0 were not evaluated in the current study due to lack of information. Finally, the generalizability of the findings is limited to Chinese community residents aged >40 years.

In conclusion, lipoprotein(a) $\leq 5 \text{ mg/dL}$, normal ECG, and CIMT $\leq 0.5 \text{ mm}$ moderately downshifted predicted ASCVD risk in Chinese adults with high risk predicted based on traditional risk factors. The role of negative non-traditional risk markers in CVD risk prediction warrants further investigation.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The datasets presented in this article are not readily available because the IRB has requested that currently, the dataset should be used by the research team members only. If the dataset has to be accessed to verify the results, the request can be directed to the corresponding author. Requests to access the datasets should be directed to YX, jane.yuxu@gmail.com.

ETHICS STATEMENT

The studies involving human participants were reviewed and approved by Institutional Review Board of the Ruijin Hospital affiliated to Shanghai Jiaotong University School of Medicine. The patients/participants provided their written informed consent to participate in this study.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

LB, JN, and SWu: conceptualization, formal analysis, and writing—original draft. RZ, MX, JL, TW, ZZ, SWa, HL, MD, DZ, and YC: acquisition of data and revision of the manuscript for intellectual content. WW and GN: supervision, funding acquisition, and revision of the manuscript for intellectual content. YB, ML, and YX: conceptualization, formal analysis, funding acquisition, and critical revision of the manuscript for important intellectual content. All authors contributed to the article and approved the submitted version.
FUNDING

This work was supported by the grants from the National Natural Science Foundation of China (81870560, 81970691, 81941017, 81770842, 81970706, 82022011, and 82070880), the Shanghai Municipal Government (18411951800), the Shanghai Shenkang Hospital Development Center (SHDC12019101, SHDC2020CR1001A, and SHDC2020CR3069B), the Shanghai Jiaotong University School of Medicine (DLY201801), and the Ruijin Hospital (2018CR002).

REFERENCES

- Roth GA, Mensah GA, Johnson CO, Addolorato G, Ammirati E, Baddour LM, et al. Global burden of cardiovascular diseases and risk factors, 1990-2019: update from the GBD 2019 study. J Am Coll Cardiol. (2020) 76:2982– 3021. doi: 10.1016/j.jacc.2020.11.010
- Goff DC Jr., Lloyd-Jones DM, Bennett G, Coady S, D'Agostino RB, Gibbons R, et al. 2013 ACC/AHA guideline on the assessment of cardiovascular risk: a report of the American College of Cardiology/American Heart Association Task Force on Practice Guidelines. *Circulation*. (2014) 129:S49– 73. doi: 10.1161/01.cir.0000437741.48606.98
- 3. Piepoli MF, Hoes AW, Agewall S, Albus C, Brotons C, Catapano AL, et al. 2016 European Guidelines on cardiovascular disease prevention in clinical practice: the Sixth Joint Task Force of the European Society of Cardiology and Other Societies on Cardiovascular Disease Prevention in Clinical Practice (constituted by representatives of 10 societies and by invited experts) Developed with the special contribution of the European Association for Cardiovascular Prevention & Rehabilitation (EACPR). *Eur Heart J.* (2016) 37:2315–81. doi: 10.1093/eurheartj/ehw106
- Navar-Boggan AM, Peterson ED, Pencina MJ, Sniderman AD. Using age- and sex-specific risk thresholds to guide statin therapy: one size may not fit all. J Am Coll Cardiol. (2015) 65:1633–9. doi: 10.1016/j.jacc.2015.02.025
- Mortensen MB, Falk E. Primary prevention with statins in the elderly. J Am Coll Cardiol. (2018) 71:85–94. doi: 10.1016/j.jacc.2017.10.080
- Hecht HS. A zero coronary artery calcium score: priceless. J Am Coll Cardiol. (2010) 55:1118–20. doi: 10.1016/j.jacc.2009.09.064
- Blaha MJ, Cainzos-Achirica M, Greenland P, McEvoy JW, Blankstein R, Budoff MJ, et al. Role of coronary artery calcium score of zero and other negative risk markers for cardiovascular disease: the Multi-Ethnic Study of Atherosclerosis (MESA). *Circulation.* (2016) 133:849– 58. doi: 10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.115.018524
- Grundy SM, Stone NJ, Guideline Writing Committee for the 2018 Cholesterol Guidelines. 2018 Cholesterol Clinical Practice Guidelines: Synopsis of the 2018 American Heart Association/American College of Cardiology/Multisociety Cholesterol Guideline. Ann Intern Med. (2019) 170:779–83. doi: 10.7326/M19-0365
- Yang X, Li J, Hu D, Chen J, Li Y, Huang J, et al. Predicting the 10-year risks of atherosclerotic cardiovascular disease in Chinese population: the China-PAR project (prediction for ASCVD risk in China). *Circulation*. (2016) 134:1430–40. doi: 10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.116.022367
- Li M, Xu Y, Xu M, Ma L, Wang T, Liu Y, et al. Association between nonalcoholic fatty liver disease (NAFLD) and osteoporotic fracture in middle-aged and elderly Chinese. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. (2012) 97:2033– 8. doi: 10.1210/jc.2011-3010
- Sun J, Zhang Y, Xu B, Lv X, Ding L, Chen Y, et al. Autonomic dysfunction assessed by EZSCAN and subclinical atherosclerosis. *J Diabetes*. (2014) 6:409– 16. doi: 10.1111/1753-0407.12135
- Ding L, Song A, Dai M, Xu M, Sun W, Xu B, et al. Serum lipoprotein (a) concentrations are inversely associated with T2D, prediabetes, and insulin resistance in a middle-aged and elderly Chinese population. *J Lipid Res.* (2015) 56:920–6. doi: 10.1194/jlr.P049015
- 13. Kidney Disease: Improving Global Outcomes (KDIGO) Glomerular Diseases Work Group. KDIGO 2021 Clinical Practice Guideline

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The authors thank the study participants, staff, and investigators.

SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fcvm. 2022.800671/full#supplementary-material

for the Management of Glomerular Diseases. *Kidney Int.* (2021) 100:S1–276. doi: 10.1016/j.kint.2021.05.021

- Chronic Kidney Disease Prognosis Consortium, Matsushita K, van der Velde M, Astor BC, Woodward M, Levey AS, et al. Association of estimated glomerular filtration rate and albuminuria with all-cause and cardiovascular mortality in general population cohorts: a collaborative meta-analysis. *Lancet*. (2010) 375:2073–81. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(10)60674-5
- Lu J, Mu Y, Su Q, Shi L, Liu C, Zhao J, et al. Reduced kidney function is associated with cardiometabolic risk factors, prevalent and predicted risk of cardiovascular disease in chinese adults: results from the REACTION study. J Am Heart Assoc. (2016) 5:e003328. doi: 10.1161/JAHA.116.003328
- Tsimikas S, Witztum JL. The role of oxidized phospholipids in mediating lipoprotein(a) atherogenicity. *Curr Opin Lipidol.* (2008) 19:369–77. doi: 10.1097/MOL.0b013e328308b622
- Willeit P, Kiechl S, Kronenberg F, Witztum JL, Santer P, Mayr M, et al. Discrimination and net reclassification of cardiovascular risk with lipoprotein(a): prospective 15-year outcomes in the Bruneck Study. J Am Coll Cardiol. (2014) 64:851–60. doi: 10.1016/j.jacc.2014.03.061
- Verbeek R, Hoogeveen RM, Langsted A, Stiekema L, Verweij SL, Hovingh GK, et al. Cardiovascular disease risk associated with elevated lipoprotein(a) attenuates at low low-density lipoprotein cholesterol levels in a primary prevention setting. *Eur Heart J.* (2018) 39:2589–96. doi: 10.1093/eurheartj/ehy334
- Verbeek R, Sandhu MS, Hovingh GK, Sjouke B, Wareham NJ, Zwinderman AH, et al. Lipoprotein(a) improves cardiovascular risk prediction based on established risk algorithms. J Am Coll Cardiol. (2017) 69:1513– 5. doi: 10.1016/j.jacc.2017.01.017
- Arnett DK, Blumenthal RS, Albert MA, Buroker AB, Goldberger ZD, Hahn EJ, et al. 2019 ACC/AHA guideline on the primary prevention of cardiovascular disease: executive summary: a report of the American College of Cardiology/American Heart Association Task Force on clinical practice guidelines. *Circulation*. (2019) 140:e563. doi: 10.1161/CIR.000000000000724
- Emdin CA, Khera AV, Natarajan P, Klarin D, Won HH, Peloso GM, et al. Phenotypic characterization of genetically lowered human lipoprotein(a) levels. J Am Coll Cardiol. (2016) 68:2761–72. doi: 10.1016/j.jacc.2016.10.033
- Mortensen MB, Fuster V, Muntendam P, Mehran R, Baber U, Sartori S, et al. Negative risk markers for cardiovascular events in the elderly. J Am Coll Cardiol. (2019) 74:1–11. doi: 10.1016/j.jacc.2019.04.049
- Utermann G. The mysteries of lipoprotein(a). Science. (1989) 246:904– 10. doi: 10.1126/science.2530631
- Auer R, Bauer DC, Marques-Vidal P, Butler J, Min LJ, Cornuz J, et al. Association of major and minor ECG abnormalities with coronary heart disease events. *JAMA*. (2012) 307:1497–505. doi: 10.1001/jama.2012.434
- Jørgensen PG, Jensen JS, Marott JL, Jensen GB, Appleyard M, Mogelvang R. Electrocardiographic changes improve risk prediction in asymptomatic persons age 65 years or above without cardiovascular disease. J Am Coll Cardiol. (2014) 64:898–906. doi: 10.1016/j.jacc.2014.05.050
- 26. Jonas DE, Reddy S, Middleton JC, Barclay C, Green J, Baker C, et al. Screening for cardiovascular disease risk with resting or exercise electrocardiography: evidence report and systematic review for the US preventive services task force. *JAMA*. (2018) 319:2315–28. doi: 10.1001/jama.2018.6897
- 27. Deng C, Niu J, Xuan L, Zhu W, Dai H, Zhao Z, et al. Association of QTc interval with risk of cardiovascular diseases and related vascular

traits: a prospective and longitudinal analysis. *Glob Heart.* (2020) 15:13. doi: 10.5334/gh.533

- Lorenz MW, Markus HS, Bots ML, Rosvall M, Sitzer M. Prediction of clinical cardiovascular events with carotid intima-media thickness: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Circulation.* (2007) 115:459– 67. doi: 10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.106.628875
- Den Ruijter HM, Peters SA, Anderson TJ, Britton AR, Dekker JM, Eijkemans MJ, et al. Common carotid intima-media thickness measurements in cardiovascular risk prediction: a meta-analysis. *JAMA*. (2012) 308:796– 803. doi: 10.1016/j.jvs.2012.10.058
- Elias-Smale SE, Kavousi M, Verwoert GC, Koller MT, Steyerberg EW, Mattace-Raso FU, et al. Common carotid intima-media thickness in cardiovascular risk stratification of older people: the Rotterdam Study. *Eur J Prev Cardiol.* (2012) 19:698–705. doi: 10.1177/1741826711414623
- Gardin JM, Bartz TM, Polak JF, O'Leary DH, Wong ND. What do carotid intima-media thickness and plaque add to the prediction of stroke and cardiovascular disease risk in older adults? The cardiovascular health study. J Am Soc Echocardiogr. (2014) 27:998–1005.e2. doi: 10.1016/j.echo.201 4.06.013
- 32. Kabłak-Ziembicka A, Przewłocki T. Clinical significance of carotid intimamedia complex and carotid plaque assessment by ultrasound for the

prediction of adverse cardiovascular events in primary and secondary care patients. *J Clin Med.* (2021) 10:4628. doi: 10.3390/jcm10204628

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's Note: All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2022 Bie, Niu, Wu, Zheng, Xu, Lu, Wang, Zhao, Wang, Lin, Dai, Zhang, Chen, Bi, Wang, Ning, Li and Xu. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.



Folate Status and Mortality in US Adults With Diabetes: A Nationally Representative Cohort Study

Hui Xiong^{1†}, Xiaoxiao Li^{1†}, Shuxian Cheng², Pengyu Chen¹, Sixu Guo¹, Xianli Huang^{3*} and Yu Lu^{3*}

¹ Cardiac Function Department, Wuhan Wuchang Hospital, Wuchang Hospital Affiliated to Wuhan University of Science and Technology, Wuhan, China, ² Department of Cardiovascular Medicine, School of Clinical Medicine, Wuhan University of Science and Technology, Wuhan, China, ³ Department of Cardiology, Wuhan Wuchang Hospital, Wuchang Hospital Affiliated to Wuhan University of Science and Technology, Wuhan, China

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Rajeev Gupta, Medicilinic, United Arab Emirates

Reviewed by:

Wenyen Juan, United States Food and Drug Administration, United States Byoungjin Park, Yonsei University Health System, South Korea

*Correspondence:

Xianli Huang hxlhsm@163.com Yu Lu I330509405@163.com

[†]These authors have contributed equally to this work and share first authorship

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Cardiovascular Epidemiology and Prevention, a section of the journal Frontiers in Cardiovascular Medicine

> Received: 26 October 2021 Accepted: 28 March 2022 Published: 25 April 2022

Citation:

Xiong H, Li X, Cheng S, Chen P, Guo S, Huang X and Lu Y (2022) Folate Status and Mortality in US Adults With Diabetes: A Nationally Representative Cohort Study. Front. Cardiovasc. Med. 9:802247. doi: 10.3389/fcvm.2022.802247 **Background:** Public health concerns have gradually shifted from inadequate intakes to potential adverse effects associated with excessive folate intakes following the full implementation of mandatory folate fortification. This study aimed to examine the associations of red blood cell (RBC) folate with all-cause and cardiovascular disease (CVD) mortality among patients with diabetes.

Methods: Data of 15,514 adults aged 20 years or older, who participated in the National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey (1988–1994), were analyzed as the baseline examination. The participants were linked to mortality data from the survey date until December 31, 2015. The associations of RBC folate with all-cause and CVD mortality were examined using multivariable Cox regression models.

Results: During 297,708 person–years of follow-up (median of 19.2 years), 6,106 total deaths occurred, including 1,867 deaths from CVD, 1452 deaths from ischemic heart disease, and 415 deaths from stroke disease. The participants with the highest quartile of RBC folate had higher odds of diabetes (fully-adjusted odds ratio: 1.94 [95% CI: 1.53–2.48]). In Cox regression analyses, compared with the participants with the lowest quartile of RBC folate for diabetes, those from quartile 3 and quartile 4 had HRs (95% CIs) of 1.12 (0.87, 1.43) and 1.30 (1.04, 1.63) in all-cause mortality, respectively; in CVD mortality, the HRs were 1.73 (1.08, 2.76) and 1.47 (0.98, 2.22); in ischemic heart disease mortality, they were 2.01 (1.19, 3.39) and 1.62 (1.05, 2.50), respectively. However, high levels of RBC folate were negatively associated with all-cause mortality, CVD mortality and ischemic heart disease mortality in non-diabetes.

Conclusion: From the nationally representative data, increasing levels in RBC folate were independently associated with an increased risk of all-cause and CVD mortality among those diagnosed with diabetes, but high levels of RBC folate had a mild protective effect in non-diabetes. The underlying mechanism regarding folate and adverse outcomes in diabetes warrants further clarification.

Keywords: RBC folate, diabetes, cardiovascular disease, cohort study, national survey

INTRODUCTION

As one of the natural B vitamins, folate is widely found in staples, such as dark green vegetables, legumes, nuts, and fresh fruit (1, 2), or in the synthetic form used in supplements and food fortification programs (3). Folate is known to play an essential role in preventing neural tube defects (4). In 1998, the U.S. fully implemented the addition of folic acid to cereal grain (5). Subsequently, public health concerns have gradually shifted from inadequate intakes to potential adverse effects associated with excessive folate intakes (6).

Cardiovascular disease (CVD) is one of the most prominent global public health challenges in developed and developing countries in the 21st century (7). A meta-analysis suggested that folic acid contributes to lowering the risk of stroke and overall CVD events (8). However, some clinical research indicated that high-dose folic acid treatment provides no additional benefit on improving vascular function (9), and it does not alter markers of endothelial cell damage (10). A cohort study by Twum et al. (11) demonstrated that high folate levels are significantly associated with an increased risk of CVD among adults with hypertension. Recently, a cross-sectional study also concluded that elevated red blood cell (RBC) folate concentration is associated with increased odds of coronary heart disease in diabetes (12). The effect of high folate levels on CVD prevention among different metabolic populations has been disputed.

As one of the most common metabolic disorders in the world, diabetes has a great influence on macrovascular and microvascular systems, including CVD, diabetic kidney disease, retinopathy, and neuropathy (13). Current literature on the effect of folic levels on cardiovascular disease among patients with diabetes is limited. Thus, the data of diabetes from the National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey (NHANES) III, a nationally representative cohort, was analyzed in this study to examine the association of RBC folate with all-cause and CVD mortality.

METHODS

Study Population

This study used data from NHANES III (1988–1994), which was conducted by the National Center for Health Statistics (NCHS), who used a stratified, multistage design to obtain a nationally representative sample of the non-institutionalized US population.

Diagnosed diabetes was defined as self-report of diabetes diagnosis by a physician or other health professional. Undiagnosed diabetes was defined as having a fasting plasma glucose level of 126 mg/dL or more or HbA1c level of 6.5% or more among individuals without diagnosed diabetes. Diabetes included both diagnosed and undiagnosed diabetes (14). A total of 33,994 participants were recruited to NHANES III between 1988 and 1994. Those who were younger than 20 years (n = 722) and pregnant (n = 288) at baseline were excluded in this study. Those with missing data on RBC folate (n = 760) were further excluded from analyses (**Supplementary Figure 1**). Finally, 2,972 patients with diabetes and 12,542 diabetes-free adults were

included. The NCHS's Institutional Review Board reviewed and approved NHANES, and all participants provided a written informed consent.

Assessment of RBC Folate

RBC folate reflects the folate turnover over the preceding 2-3 months and indicates tissue folate status; therefore, RBC folate is used rather than serum folate to assess long-term folate status in humans (15). Whole blood samples, which were frozen at or below -20° C and transported on dry ice, were measured to test RBC folate concentrations. The Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) used Quanta-phase I folate radioassay kit (Bio-Rad Laboratories) in NHANES III (1988-1991) and Quanta-phase II folate radioassay kit in NHANES III (1991-1994) to analyze RBC folate. Consistency of the two methods were confirmed by a series of quality control tests performed by CDC (16). The total participants were divided into four groups: RBC folate levels < 121 ng/mL (384.8 nmol/L) as lowest quartile; 122-161 ng/mL (388.0-512.0 nmol/L), 162-225 ng/mL (515.2-715.5nmol/L), and $\geq 226 \text{ ng/mL}$ (718.7 nmol/L) as highest quartile.

Assessment of Outcomes

A total of 12 identified information, including social security number, sex, and date of birth, were used to link the NHANES III participants with the National Death Index to ascertain vital status and cause of death. Participants were lost to follow-up with insufficient information on these matching criteria. The NCHS introduced a specific matching methodology in 2013, and further details are available on this website (17). The number of person-years of follow-up from NHANES III (1988-1994) was followed up from the date of examination to December 31, 2015, or the date of death, whichever occurred first. The average follow-up time in this study is 19 years, with a maximum of 27 years. UCOD_113 was created to conduct mortality analyses that span across years by using ICD-9 and ICD-10 coding. Death was classified as having CVD with an UCOD_113 code of 001 or 005 (18). CVD mortality included acute rheumatic fever and chronic rheumatic heart diseases (I00-I09), hypertensive heart disease (I11), hypertensive heart and renal disease (I13), ischemic heart diseases (I20-I25), acute myocardial infarction (I21-I22), other acute ischemic heart diseases (I24), other forms of chronic ischemic heart disease (I20, I25), other heart diseases (I26-151), subarachnoid hemorrhage (160), intracerebral and other intracranial hemorrhage (I61-I62), cerebral infarction (I63), stroke, not specified as hemorrhage or infarction (I64), other cerebrovascular diseases and their sequelae (I67, I69) (19).

Covariates

Information on gender (male, female), age (continuous), and ethnicity (whites, blacks, Mexican Americans, or others), education (college or higher, high school, or less than high school), the ratio of family income to poverty (> 3.50, 1.31– 3.50, or ≤ 1.30), alcohol consumption, and smoking status (non-smoker, past smoker, or current smoker) were collected from the participants by using standardized questionnaires. Current alcohol intake was categorized as non-drinker (0 g/day),

Folate and Mortality in Diabetes

moderate drinker (< 28 g/day for men and < 14 g/day for women), and heavy drinker (\geq 28 g/day for men and \geq 14 g/day for women) (20). For physical activity, inactive group was defined as those with reported no leisure-time physical activity. Active group was defined as those with self-reported leisure-time moderate activity of five or more times per week or leisure-time vigorous activity of three or more times per week. Those who were not inactive and did not meet the criteria for recommended levels of physical activity was defined as insufficiently active group (21). Healthy Eating Index-2010 (HEI-2010) reflected the sum total of 10 diet components (consumption of foods from the grain, fruit, vegetable, dairy, and meat food groups; intake of dietary fats, saturated fats, cholesterol, and sodium; and a variety score) and provided a measure of overall quality of an individual's diet. The score is from 0 to 100, with 100 being the best-quality diet (22). Total energy intake (TEI) was calculated using the U.S. Department of Agriculture Automated Multiplepass Method. Body weight and height were used to calculate body mass index (BMI). Diabetes duration was categorized into < 1 year, from 1 to \leq 4 years, from \geq 5 to \leq 9 years, and >10 years. Treatment of diabetes was further classified as no treatment, only oral hypoglycemic medication, only insulin treatment, and oral medication and insulin treatment. Fasting serum was obtained via venipuncture by a trained nurse. Blood biomarkers, including vitamin B12, glycated hemoglobinA1c (HbA1c), insulin, fasting glucose, and C-reactive protein (CRP), were also measured. Insulin resistance was assessed using homeostasis model assessment-insulin resistance (HOMA-IR; [fasting insulin \times fasting glucose]/22.5). Dietary supplements of folic acids were provided by NHANES Dietary Supplements section. Estimated glomerular filtration rate (eGFR) details (23) were described in the Supplementary Table 1.

In the baseline interview, the participants were asked "Have you ever been told by a doctor that you had one or more of the following general medical illnesses: asthma, arthritis, cancer, chronic bronchitis, diabetes, hypertension, gout, lupus, stroke, heart disease, or thyroid disease?" Hypertension was defined as currently taking prescribed medication and/or systolic blood pressure level \geq 140 mmHg and/or diastolic blood pressure level \geq 90 mmHg. History of CVD and cancer was assessed from the answers to this question.

Statistical Analysis

Appropriate sampling weights were used to reconstitute data on a representative population level for the entire U.S. due to the complex sampling design adapted by NHANES (24). The means and proportions of baseline characteristics were compared by using linear regression for continuous variables and logistic regression for categorical variables. We examined the cross-sectional association between RBC folate levels and diabetes prevalence by logistic regression model (PROC SURVEYLOGISTIC). Models were successively adjusted for gender, age, ethnicity, education, family income level, smoking status, alcohol intake, physical activity, TEI, HEI-2010, BMI, history of hypertension, dyslipidemia, CVD, cancer, dietary folate intake and CRP. We applied multivariable Cox regression models (PROC SURVEYPHREG) to further examine the temporal associations of RBC folate levels with all-cause and cause-specific mortality in diabetes and non-diabetes, respectively, and hazard ratios (HRs) and 95% confidence intervals (CIs) were calculated. We treated the lowest quartile of RBC folate (<121 ng/mL) as the reference group, and adjusted for succeeding confounders. Model 1 was adjusted for gender, age, ethnicity, education, family income level, smoking status, alcohol intake, physical activity TEI and HEI-2010. Model 2 was additionally adjusted for BMI, history of hypertension, dyslipidemia, CVD and cancer, diabetes medication use. Missing values of covariates were included in the model treated as dummy variables.

Stratified analyses were also conducted by age (< 60 or \geq 60 years), sex (male or female), BMI (< 30.0 or \geq 30.0 kg/m²), race/ethnicity (White or non-White), educational level (less than high school, high school, college or higher), ratio of family income to poverty (\leq 1.30, 1.31–3.50 or > 3.50), smoking status (never/former or current smokers), alcohol intake (none/moderate or heavy), physical activity (inactive/insufficiently active or active), history of cardiovascular disease (yes or no), history of hypertension (yes or no), history of cancer (yes or no), diabetes duration (< 5 years or \geq 5 years), and treatment for diabetes (none or yes). The joint test was used to obtain a P value for interaction to examine the statistical significance of the difference between subgroups. We performed several sensitivity analyses to examine the robustness of our results. First, we noted that diabetes medication use, hypertensive medication use and blood vitamin B12 were closed associated with the risk of CVD mortality, and RBC folate concentration was influenced by dietary folate intake. To prevent overadjustment, we adjusted these factors in sensitivity analyses instead of the main analyses. Second, homocysteine concentrations were reported to possibly have a strong relationship with folate levels (25), thus, further adjustment was made for homocysteine in diabetes [data were only available in NHANES (1991-1994), n = 1244]. Third, we performed a sensitivity to analysis the association between RBC folate and mortality in patients who used diabetes drugs. Forth, we also excluded patients with cancer diseases, and the analyses were rerun. Fifth, to minimize potential reverse causation bias, participants who died within 4 years of follow-up were excluded, and we reran the analyses.

Model assumptions were checked for all the analyses between January 12, 2021, and May 27, 2021. All statistical analyses were conducted using SAS version 9.4 (SAS Institute, USA), and a two-sided p value < 0.05 was considered statistically significant.

RESULTS

Baseline Characteristics

A total of 15,514 participants (mean age of 45 ± 0.5 years, 7415 [47.8%] male) were included in the present analysis. **Table 1** showed the baseline characteristics between diabetes (n = 2,972) and non-diabetes (n = 12,542), and the baseline characteristics according to RBC folate quartiles were shown in **Supplementary Table 2**. The participants with diabetes were

TABLE 1 | Baseline characteristics of diabetes in comparison to non-diabetes aged 20+, NHANES III 1988–1994.

Characteristics		Baseline status of di	abetes and non-diabetes	
	Diabetes (n	= 2,972)	Non-diabetes	(n = 12,542)
	No. (%)	SE	No. (%)	SE
Age, mean, years	57.7	0.4	43.0	0.4
BMI, mean, kg/m ²	28.9	0.2	26.1	0.1
Sex, n (%)				
Male	1367 (45.1)	1.5	6048 (49.2)	0.5
Female	1605 (54.9)	1.5	6494 (50.8)	0.5
Race/ethnicity, n (%)				
Whites	1151 (74.0)	1.6	5368 (77.4)	1.3
Blacks	843 (12.9)	1.0	3370 (10.0)	0.6
Hispanics	867 (5.3)	0.5	3293 (4.9)	0.4
Others	111 (7.8)	0.9	511 (7.7)	0.9
Educational level, n (%)				
Less than high school	1129 (21.1)	1.4	2638 (10.0)	0.6
High school	1259 (48.2)	1.6	5984 (46.6)	1.1
College or higher	584 (30.6)	2.0	3920 (43.4)	1.2
Ratio of family income to poverty, n (%)				
≤1.30	1003 (21.1)	1.5	3531 (16.1)	1.0
1.31–3.50	1118 (40.0)	1.2	5140 (43.1)	1.1
>3.50	506 (29.8)	1.8	2744 (34.7)	1.3
Unknown	345 (9.0)	0.9	1127 (6.1)	0.4
Smoking status, n (%)	010(0.0)	0.0	1121 (0.1)	0.1
Never	1329 (40.8)	1.4	6252 (46.2)	0.8
Former	1040 (37.8)	1.3	2859 (24.1)	0.7
Active	603 (21.4)	1.0	3430 (29.7)	0.9
Alcohol intake, n (%)	000 (21.4)	1.0	0400 (20.7)	0.0
None	2438 (79.9)	1.7	9419 (71.9)	1.3
Moderate	151 (5.2)	0.5	1093 (9.2)	0.6
Heavy	238 (10.7)	1.3	1639 (15.9)	0.8
Unknown	145 (4.1)	0.7	391 (3.0)	0.6
Physical activity, n (%)	140 (4.1)	0.1	331 (3.0)	0.0
Inactive	879 (22.6)	1.2	2563 (13.7)	0.8
Insufficient	1175 (41.9)	1.8	5310 (45.0)	0.9
Sufficient	918 (35.4)	1.9	4669 (41.3)	1.1
HEI-2010, mean	65.1	0.4	63.5	0.3
Total energy intake, mean, Kcal	1830.4		2249.5	21.4
CVD, n (%)	395 (10.1)	24.4 0.6	544 (2.8)	0.2
Hypertension, n (%)		1.3	3164 (19.9)	0.2
Cancer, n (%)	1615 (48.5)	0.9		
	292 (12.9)	0.9	1164 (7.9)	0.4
Duration of diabetes, n (%)	1940 (66 7)	1 0		
<1 year	1840 (66.7)	1.3	-	-
1–5 years	364 (11.6)	0.8	-	-
5–10 years	227 (7.3)	0.9	-	-
\geq 10 years	541 (14.3)	0.8	-	-
reatment for diabetes, n (%)				
	2057 (73.6)	1.4	-	-
Only Insulin	542 (15.6)	1.1	-	-
Only Pills	323 (9.6)	0.9	-	-
Pills and insulin	50 (1.3)	0.2	-	-
Dietary folate intake, mean, mcg	282.2	6.4	289.3	3.3
HbA1c, mean, %	6.6	0.1	5.2	0.04

(Continued)

TABLE 1 | Continued

Characteristics		Baseline status of dia	betes and non-diabetes	
	Diabetes (r	n = 2,972)	Non-diabetes	(n = 12,542)
	No. (%)	SE	No. (%)	SE
GLU, mean, mg/dl	136.3	2.3	92.9	0.2
Insulin, mean, uU/mL	20.9	1.1	9.7	0.2
HOMA-IR, mean	8.6	0.9	2.3	0.04
Vitamin B12, mean, mcg	4.9	0.2	5.3	0.2
CRP, mean, mg/dL	0.6	0.01	0.4	0.03
eGFR, mean, mL/min per 1.73 m ²	66.0	0.6	77.7	0.4

Data were expressed as the mean (SD) or n (%).

BMI, body mass index; HEI, Healthy Eating Index; CVD, cardiovascular disease; HbA1c, glycosylated hemoglobin; GLU, fasting glucose; HOMA-IR, homeostasis model assessmentinsulin resistance; CRP, C-reactive protein; eGFR, estimated glomerular filtration rate.

		Odds ratio (95%CI) of	prevalence of diabetes		
	Q1, <121 ng/mL, <i>n</i> = 3,924	Q2, 122–161 ng/mL, <i>n</i> = 3,824	Q3, 162–225 ng/mL, <i>n</i> = 3877	Q4, ≥226 ng/mL, <i>n</i> = 3,889	P for trend
Model 1	1 (ref.)	1.55 (1.25, 1.92)	1.60 (1.31, 1.96)	1.89 (1.48, 2.41)	<0.001
Model 2	1 (ref.)	1.63 (1.30, 2.03)	1.73 (1.39, 2.15)	2.10 (1.63, 2.71)	< 0.001
Model 3	1 (ref.)	1.62 (1.30, 2.01)	1.70 (1.38, 2.09)	2.04 (1.58, 2.63)	< 0.001
Model 4	1 (ref.)	1.60 (1.29, 1.98)	1.65 (1.34, 2.03)	1.94 (1.53, 2.48)	< 0.001

Data are presented as hazard ratio (95% confidence interval).

Model 1: adjusted for age, sex and race/ethnicity.

Model 2: model 1 + education, family income level, smoking status, alcohol intake, physical activity, TEI and HEI-2010.

Model 3: model 2 + BMI, history of hypertension, history of dyslipidemia, baseline CVD and baseline cancer, treatment for diabetes and duration of diabetes.

Model 4: model 3 + CRP+ dietary folate intake.

TEI, total energy intake; HEI, Healthy Eating Index; BMI, body mass index; CVD, cardiovascular disease; CRP, C-reactive protein.

more likely to be older, non-white, female, and less educated than those with no diabetes. They were also likely to have lower income, inactive physical activity, higher scores in HEI, and less TEI and less likely to be heavy drinkers and active smokers. In addition, they had a higher prevalence of CVD, hypertension, and cancer; more daily intake of folic acids from food; and higher HbA1c, insulin, HOMA-IR, fasting glucose, and CRP levels; and lower blood vitamin B12 and eGFR levels.

Association Between RBC Folate and Diabetes

RBC folate concentration was categorized as quartile, and its association with the prevalence of diabetes was examined (**Table 2**). In Model 1 adjusted for age, sex, and race, the odds ratios (ORs) for diabetes were 1.55 (95% CI: 1.25– 1.92), 1.60 (95% CI: 1.31–1.96), and 1.89 (95% CI: 1.48– 2.41) for quartiles 2–4, respectively, compared with the lowest quartile of RBC folate. Further adjusting for potential confounders, the association remained robust, and those with the highest quartile of RBC folate had higher odds of diabetes (fully adjusted OR: 1.94 [95% CI: 1.53–2.48], P_{trend} < 0.001).

Association of RBC Folate With All-Cause and Cause-Specific Mortality

During 297,708 person-years of follow-up (median of 19.2 years), 6,106 total deaths occurred, including 1,867 deaths from CVD, 1,452 deaths from ischemic heart disease, and 415 deaths from stroke disease. In Cox regression analyses, diabetes with moderate and high RBC folate quartiles showed an increased hazard in all-cause and CVD mortality, especially in ischemic heart disease mortality (Model 1, Table 3). These associations remained robust after stepwise adjustment for confounders. In the fully adjusted model, the HRs and 95% CIs from the lowest to the highest quartile of RBC folate for diabetes were 1.00 (reference), 1.10 (0.86, 1.42), 1.12 (0.87, 1.43), and 1.30 (1.04, 1.63) for all-cause mortality; 1.00 (reference), 1.19 (0.74, 1.92), 1.73 (1.08, 2.76), and 1.47 (0.98, 2.22) for CVD mortality; 1.00 (reference), 1.25 (0.71, 2.21), 2.01 (1.19, 3.39) and 1.62 (1.05, 2.50) for ischemic heart disease mortality; 1.00 (reference), 0.85 (0.32, 2.23), 0.81 (0.34, 1.89) and 0.93 (0.40, 2.17) for Stroke Mortality (Model 2, Table 3). However, for non-Diabetes, a Mild Protective Effect Was Found in all-Cause Mortality, Ischemic heart disease mortality. In multiplicative interaction analysis, a significant interaction between RBC folate level and diabetes status was observed for CVD mortality ($P_{\text{interaction}} = 0.0048$), and ischemic heart disease mortality ($P_{\text{interaction}} = 0.0022$) and

					RBC fol	ate, ng/mL				
			Diabetes					Non-diabetes		
	<121 ng/mL, n = 507	122–161 ng/mL, n = 667	162–225 ng/mL, n = 748	\geq 226 ng/mL, n = 748	Per 100 ng/mL increment	<121 ng/mL, n = 3,417	122–161 ng/mL, n = 3,157	162–225 ng/mL, n = 3,079	\geq 226 ng/mL, n = 2,889	Per 100 ng/mL increment
All-cause mortality										
Deaths/person years	317/8,066	405/11,266	533/12,667	729/14,391		909/71,446	898/65,690	968/62,101	1347/52,080	
Model 1	1 (ref.)	1.14 (0.89, 1.45)	1.37 (1.09, 1.71)	1.46 (1.17, 1.82)	1.10 (1.04, 1.16)	1 (ref.)	0.93 (0.83, 1.04)	0.89 (0.80, 0.999)	0.97 (0.86, 1.10)	1.04 (0.99, 1.09)
Model 2	1 (ref.)	1.12 (0.87, 1.43)	1.3 (1.04, 1.63)	1.31 (1.04, 1.67)	1.07 (1.02, 1.13)	1 (ref.)	0.94 (0.84, 1.04)	0.89 (0.80, 0.99)	0.97 (0.87, 1.09)	1.03 (0.99, 1.07)
P for interaction					C	0.057				
CVD mortality										
Deaths/person years	91/8,066	114/11,266	181/12,667	243/14,391		249/71,446	280/65,690	307/62,101	402/52,080	
Model 1	1 (ref.)	1.22 (0.80, 1.86)	1.83 (1.18, 2.84)	1.67 (1.14, 2.45)	1.08 (1.01, 1.15)	1 (ref.)	0.97 (0.74, 1.28)	0.97 (0.69, 1.35)	0.83 (0.62, 1.12)	0.98 (0.90, 1.05)
Model 2	1 (ref.)	1.19 (0.74, 1.92)	1.73 (1.08, 2.76)	1.47 (0.98, 2.22)	1.04 (0.97, 1.11)	1 (ref.)	0.98 (0.75, 1.29)	0.95 (0.69, 1.31)	0.82 (0.63, 1.08)	0.96 (0.90, 1.03)
P for interaction					0.	.0048				
Ischemic heart disease	mortality									
Deaths/person years	67/8,066	83/11,266	148/12,667	199/14,391		202/71,446	210/65,690	228/62,101	315/52,080	
Model 1	1 (ref.)	1.30 (0.80, 2.12)	2.16 (1.33, 3.51)	1.87 (1.25, 2.79)	1.09 (1.01, 1.17)	1 (ref.)	0.86 (0.64, 1.16)	0.82 (0.55, 1.21)	0.73 (0.53, 0.996)	0.96 (0.88, 1.05)
Model 2	1 (ref.)	1.25 (0.71, 2.21)	2.01 (1.19, 3.39)	1.62 (1.05, 2.50)	1.06 (0.98, 1.14)	1 (ref.)	0.88 (0.65, 1.19)	0.81 (0.56, 1.17)	0.73 (0.54, 0.98)	0.95 (0.88, 1.03)
P for interaction					0.	.0022				
Stroke mortality										
Deaths/person years	24/8,066	31/11,266	33/12,667	44/14,391		47/71,446	70/65,690	79/62,101	87/52,080	
Model 1	1 (ref.)	0.87 (0.34, 2.23)	0.82 (0.35, 1.92)	1.02 (0.44, 2.34)	1.03 (0.86, 1.22)	1 (ref.)	1.70 (0.84, 3.42)	2.03 (1.14, 3.61)	1.55 (0.79, 3.04)	1.01 (0.88, 1.16)
Model 2	1 (ref.)	0.85 (0.32, 2.23)	0.81 (0.34, 1.89)	0.93 (0.40, 2.17)	0.99 (0.83, 1.18)	1 (ref.)	1.65 (0.84, 3.26)	1.92 (1.11, 3.31)	1.46 (0.78, 2.74)	0.99 (0.86, 1.14)
P for interaction						0.74				

Values are n or hazard ratio (95% confidence interval) and are weighted except No. of deaths/ person years.

Model 1: adjusted for age, sex and race/ethnicity, education, family income level, smoking status, alcohol intake, physical activity, TEI and HEI-2010.

Model 2: model1 + BMI, history of hypertension, history of dyslipidemia, baseline CVD and baseline cancer, diabetes medication use. P for interaction is only for model 2.

TEI, total energy intake; HEI, Healthy Eating Index; BMI, body mass index; CVD, cardiovascular disease.

April 2022 | Volume 9 | Article 802247

null for all-cause mortality ($P_{\text{interaction}} = 0.057$) and stroke mortality ($P_{\text{interaction}} = 0.74$).

Sensitivity Analyses

In stratified analyses, the associations of RBC folate quartiles with all-cause and CVD mortality were robust across the strata of age, sex, BMI, race/ethnicity, educational level, ratio of family income to poverty, smoking status, alcohol intake, physical activity, CVD history, hypertension history, cancer history, diabetes duration, and diabetes treatment, and all the interaction terms were not significant ($P_{interaction} > 0.001$, Supplementary Table 3). Further sensitivity analyses with additional adjustment of diabetes medication use, hypertensive medication use, dietary folate intake and blood vitamin B12 level produced similar results (Supplementary Table 4). The association between RBC folate quartiles and all-cause, CVD, and ischemic heart disease mortality remained the same with further adjustment of serum homocysteine (Supplementary Table 5). Further sensitivity analysis had been conducted with diabetes medication use (Supplementary Table 6) and cancer patients excluded (Supplementary Table 7), and the results remained robust.

In addition, participants who died within 4 years of followup were excluded, and the associations were re-examined. The results did not alter the significance of the associations between RBC folate quartiles and all-cause and cause-specific mortality (**Supplementary Table 8**).

DISCUSSION

In this nationwide prospective cohort study, high levels of RBC folate were found to be significantly associated with an elevated risk of CVD and all-cause mortality in patients diagnosed with diabetes. Conversely, high levels of RBC folate were negatively associated with all-cause and ischemic heart disease mortality in non-diabetes. The findings highlighted that the relationship between folate status and adverse outcomes may differ by baseline diabetes status.

Previous studies showed that folic acid may have CVD benefits for the general population. One cohort study suggested a 69% increased risk of mortality from coronary heart disease among participants with the lowest serum folate level category (< 3 ng/mL) compared with those with the highest category (> 6 ng/mL) (26). Compared with men whose serum folate concentrations were in the lowest tertile (< 8.4 nmol/L), those whose concentrations were in the highest tertile (>11.3 nmol/L) had a factor-adjusted relative risk of acute coronary events of 0.35 (95% CI: 0.17, 0.73) (27). A meta-analysis also found a 4% lower risk of overall CVD with folic acid supplementation (the dosage of folic acid in the intervention groups ranged from 0.5 to 15 mg/day) (8). However, the association between folate levels and CVD outcomes in different metabolic populations was inconsistent. In patients after acute myocardial infarction, a trend toward an increased risk of recurrent cardiovascular disease (relative risk of 1.22 [95% CI: 1.00-1.50]) was observed in the group with 0.8 mg of folic acid, 0.4 mg of vitamin B12, and 40 mg of vitamin B6 daily (28). Compared with placebo, active treatment (supplements combining folic acid and vitamins B6 and B12) did not significantly decrease the risk of death from cardiovascular causes in patients who had vascular disease or diabetes (relative risk of 0.96 [95% CI: 0.81–1.13]) (25). A limited study showed that the association between folate and mortality may differ by diabetes status (29). A study from the U.S. indicated higher RBC folate quartiles (\geq 634 nmol/L for men and \geq 659 nmol/L for women) were significantly associated with the risk of death among patients with diabetes (HRs of 2.81 [95% CIs 1.48–5.32]) (30), consistent with the findings of the present study.

Limited literature exists on the biological mechanism underlying the association between high RBC folate and increased mortality from CVD among patients with diabetes. Endothelial dysfunction was found to be critical to the pathogenesis of microvascular and macrovascular complications of diabetes (31), and damaged endothelium may enhance thrombogenicity (7). Despite a related report showing that folic acid supplementation provided beneficial effects on endothelial functions (32), another report showed no evidence that folic acid could improve the markers of endothelial dysfunction or inflammation in patients with type 2 diabetes (33). High levels of RBC folate are cautiously suspected to possibly be detrimental to the endothelial function of patients with diabetes, thus warranting further investigation. The association between folate and accurate DNA synthesis and cell division under pathological conditions may help explain the observed results in the present study. In one-carbon metabolism, folate (as a critical cofactor) played an important function in biologic methylation and *de-novo* nucleotide synthesis pathways (34, 35). Some studies showed that adequate folate intake was crucial for accurate DNA synthesis and cell division for it could help sustain the normal patterns of DNA methylation and minimize DNA damage (35-37). However, a case-control study found that folate intake was inversely associated with promoter methylation of tumor suppressor and DNA repair genes in adenoma tissue specimens (38). Genetic polymorphisms of enzymes involved in one-carbon metabolism need to be considered when a complex picture of folate is being studied in the prevention of diseases (39). More observations should be conducted to investigate whether excessive folic acid may change promoter-specific methylation patterns in DNA or in histones among patients with diabetes.

Fortification of food with folic acid was introduced more than 20 years in North America to reduce the number of neural tube defects. Many countries are considering whether to adopt the same policy; however, little has been conducted at the population level to seriously trade-off the benefits to the few and the harm to some of the many exposed. Elderly people with high folate and low vitamin B-12 status had higher risk of cognitive impairment (OR: 5.1; 95% CI: 2.7, 9.5) and anemia (OR: 5.2; 95% CI: 2.5, 11.0) than those who had normal vitamin B-12 and normal folate concentrations (40). The Pune Maternal Nutrition Study showed that mothers with a combination of high blood folate and low vitamin B-12 concentrations during pregnancy had their children at greater risk of insulin resistance and higher blood folate concentration (41). Thus, whether high folate concentrations could impair normal folate function in different metabolic populations should be considered. The present study calls for more vigorous

assessment on the relationship between high folate levels and the conditions beyond neural tube defect, especially among populations with diabetes.

This study has several strengths. NHANES provides a largescale nationally representative sample that allows delineation of the relation in a wide array of population. The follow-up of over 19 years is favorable in providing sufficient statistical power to estimate the long-term association between baseline folate status and mortality. Another feature of this study is that baseline information was collected prior to fortification of folic acid in foods, which avoids bias caused by fortification of food with folic acid. Nevertheless, several limitations of this study should be considered. First, RBC folate was only assessed once at baseline, thus precluding the observations of folate changes with mortality risk. Second, although the study population was selected from a nationally representative sample, it excluded institutionalized patients. Diabetes, CVD diseases, and other chronic diseases are more common among institutionalized elderly patients. Third, given the ethnic disparity in the metabolism and blood level of folate, directly generalizing the findings to other ethnicities should be given caution, and the results should be replicated in other ethnic and racial groups. Fourth, given the nature of the observational design, residual confounders and unmeasured bias may have existed, and causal inferences should be cautious.

CONCLUSION

In the nationally representative population of over 19 years of follow-up, increasing levels in RBC folate were independently associated with an increased risk of all-cause and CVD mortality among those diagnosed with diabetes, while high levels of RBC folate had a mild protective effect in nondiabetes. The findings highlighted that blood folate may play different roles in different disease conditions, thus requiring further investigation.

REFERENCES

- Greenberg JA, Bell SJ, Guan Y, Yu YH. Folic acid supplementation and pregnancy: more than just neural tube defect prevention. *Rev Obstet Gynecol.* (2011) 4:52–9. doi: 10.3909/riog0157
- Pietrzik K, Bailey L, Shane B. Folic acid and L-5-methyltetrahydrofolate: comparison of clinical pharmacokinetics and pharmacodynamics. *Clin Pharmacokinet*. (2010) 49:535–48. doi: 10.2165/11532990-000000000-00000
- Crider KS, Yang TP, Berry RJ, Bailey LB. Folate and DNA methylation: a review of molecular mechanisms and the evidence for folate's role. *Adv Nutr.* (2012) 3:21–38. doi: 10.3945/an.111.000992
- Chen X, Zhang Y, Chen H, Jiang Y, Wang Y, Wang D, et al. Association of maternal folate and vitamin B12 in early pregnancy with gestational diabetes mellitus: a prospective cohort study. *Diabetes Care.* (2021) 44:217– 23. doi: 10.2337/dc20-1607
- Crider KS, Bailey LB, Berry RJ. Folic acid food fortification—its history, effect, concerns, and future directions. *Nutrients*. (2011) 3:370–84. doi: 10.3390/nu3030370
- Yetley EA, Pfeiffer CM, Phinney KW, Fazili Z, Lacher DA, Bailey RL, et al. Biomarkers of folate status in NHANES: a roundtable summary. *Am J Clin Nutr.* (2011) 94:303S–12S. doi: 10.3945/ajcn.111.013011

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

Publicly available datasets were analyzed in this study. This data can be found here: https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/nhanes/index.htm.

ETHICS STATEMENT

The studies involving human participants were reviewed and approved by National Center for Health Statistics's Institutional Review Board. The patients/participants provided their written informed consent to participate in this study.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

HX and XL analyzed, interpreted data, and drafted the first manuscript. HX conceived and designed the study. SC analyzed and interpreted data. PC and SG revised the manuscript. XH conceived, designed the study, and revised it critically for important intellectual content. YL conducted critical review and revision of the manuscript for important intellectual content. All authors meet authorship criteria and approved the final version of the manuscript to be published.

FUNDING

HX is supported by Hubei Provincial Health Commission Joint Fund Projects (WJ2019H258). The funders had no role in the design of the study, in collection and analysis of the data, in the preparation and review of the manuscript, or in the decision to publish the final manuscript.

SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fcvm. 2022.802247/full#supplementary-material

- Wang Y, Jin Y, Wang Y, Li L, Liao Y, Zhang Y, et al. The effect of folic acid in patients with cardiovascular disease. *Medicine*. (2019) 98:e17095. doi: 10.1097/MD.000000000017095
- Li Y, Huang T, Zheng Y, Muka T, Troup J, Hu FB. Folic acid supplementation and the risk of cardiovascular diseases: a metaanalysis of randomized controlled trials. J Am Heart Assoc. (2016) 5:e003768. doi: 10.1161/JAHA.116.003768
- Shirodaria C, Antoniades C, Lee J, Jackson CE, Robson MD, Francis JM, et al. Global improvement of vascular function and redox state with low-dose folic acid: implications for folate therapy in patients with coronary artery disease. *Circulation.* (2007) 115:2262–70. doi: 10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.106. 679084
- Doshi SN, Moat SJ, Lewis MJ, McDowell IF, Giddings JC, Goodfellow J. Short-term high-dose folic acid does not alter markers of endothelial cell damage in patients with coronary heart disease. *Int J Cardiol.* (2004) 94:203–7. doi: 10.1016/j.ijcard.2003. 04.004
- Twum F, Morte N, Wei Y, Nkemjika S, Liu F, Zhang J. Red blood cell folate and cardiovascular deaths among hypertensive adults, an 18year follow-up of a national cohort. *Hypertens Res.* (2020) 43:938– 47. doi: 10.1038/s41440-020-0482-5

- Peng Y, Wang Z. Red blood cell folate concentrations and coronary heart disease prevalence: a cross-sectional study based on 1999–2012 National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey. *Nutr Metab Cardiovasc Dis.* (2017) 27:1015–20. doi: 10.1016/j.numecd.2017.07.007
- Morrish NJ, Wang SL, Stevens LK, Fuller JH, Keen H. Mortality and causes of death in the WHO multinational study of vascular disease in diabetes. *Diabetologia*. (2001) 44:S14–21. doi: 10.1007/PL00002934
- Wang L, Li X, Wang Z, Bancks MP, Carnethon MR, Greenland P, et al. Trends in prevalence of diabetes and control of risk factors in diabetes among US adults, 1999-2018. *Jama*. (2021) 326:1–13. doi: 10.1001/jama.2021.9883
- Hung J, Beilby JP, Knuiman MW, Divitini M. Folate and vitamin B-12 and risk of fatal cardiovascular disease: cohort study from Busselton, Western Australia. *BMJ*. (2003) 326:131. doi: 10.1136/bmj.326.7381.131
- Raiten DJ, Fisher KD. Assessment of folate methodology used in the Third National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey (NHANES III, 1988-1994). J Nutr. (1995) 125:1371S-98S. doi: 10.1093/jn/125.5.1371S
- National Center for Health Statistics (2013). NCHS 2011 Linked Mortality Files Matching Methodology. Hyattsville, MD: National Center for Health Statistics.
- Public-use-2015-linked-mortality-files-data-dictionary. (2020). National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey. Available online at: https://www. cdc.gov/nchs/data/datalinkage/public-use-2015-linked-mortality-files-datadictionary (accessed August 31, 2020).
- Underlying and Multiple Cause of Death Codes. (2020). National Center for Health Statistics. Available online at: https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/data/ datalinkage/underlying-and-multiple-cause-of-death-codes-508.pdf (accessed May 17, 2021).
- 20. U.S. Government Printing Office. 2015-2020 Dietary Guidelines for Americans. Washington, DC: U.S. Government Printing Office (2015).
- Beddhu S, Baird BC, Zitterkoph J, Neilson J, Greene T. Physical activity and mortality in chronic kidney disease (NHANES III). *Clin J Am Soc Nephrol.* (2009) 4:1901–6. doi: 10.2215/CJN.01970309
- Rong S, Snetselaar LG, Xu G, Sun Y, Liu B, Wallace RB, et al. Association of skipping breakfast with cardiovascular and all-cause mortality. J Am Coll Cardiol. (2019) 73:2025–32. doi: 10.1016/j.jacc.2019.01.065
- Inker LA, Schmid CH, Tighiouart H, Eckfeldt JH, Feldman HI, Greene T, et al. Estimating glomerular filtration rate from serum creatinine and cystatin C. N Engl J Med. (2012) 367:20–9. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa1114248
- Kim D, Vazquez-Montesino LM, Escober JA, Fernandes CT, Cholankeril G, Loomba R, et al. Low thyroid function in nonalcoholic fatty liver disease is an independent predictor of all-cause and cardiovascular mortality. *Am J Gastroenterol.* (2020) 115:1496–504. doi: 10.14309/ajg.000000000000654
- Liakishev AA. homocysteine lowering with folic acid and B vitamins in vascular disease. Kardiologiia. (2006) 46:70. doi: 10.1056/nejmx060041
- Morrison HI. Serum folate and risk of fatal coronary heart disease. *JAMA*. (1996) 275:1893–6. doi: 10.1001/jama.1996.03530480035037
- Voutilainen S, Virtanen JK, Rissanen TH, Alfthan G, Laukkanen J, Nyyssönen K, et al. Serum folate and homocysteine and the incidence of acute coronary events: the Kuopio Ischaemic Heart Disease Risk Factor Study. *Am J Clin Nutr.* (2004) 80:317–23. doi: 10.1093/ajcn/80.2.317
- Bonaa KH, Njolstad I, Ueland PM, Schirmer H, Tverdal A, Steigen T, et al. Homocysteine lowering and cardiovascular events after acute myocardial infarction. N Engl J Med. (2006) 354:1578–88. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa 055227
- Ford ES, Byers TE, Giles WH. Serum folate and chronic disease risk: findings from a cohort of United States adults. *Int J Epidemiol.* (1998) 27:592– 8. doi: 10.1093/ije/27.4.592
- 30. Kyte B, Ifebi E, Shrestha S, Charles S, Liu F, Zhang J. High red blood cell folate is associated with an increased risk of death among adults with diabetes, a

15-year follow-up of a national cohort. Nutr Metab Cardiovasc Dis. (2015) 25:997–1006. doi: 10.1016/j.numecd.2015.08.007

- Cohen RA. Dysfunction of vascular endothelium in diabetes mellitus. Circulation. (1993) 87:V67-76.
- MacKenzie KE, Wiltshire EJ, Gent R, Hirte C, Piotto L, Couper JJ. Folate and Vitamin B6 rapidly normalize endothelial dysfunction in children with type 1 diabetes mellitus. *Pediatrics*. (2006) 118:242–53. doi: 10.1542/peds.2005-2143
- 33. Man SD, Brouwer CB, Terheggen F, Bollen JM, Smulders YM. No effect of folic acid on markers of endothelial dysfunction or inflammation in patients with type 2 diabetes mellitus and mild hyperhomocysteinaemia. *Neth J Med.* (2004) 62:246–53. doi: 10.1097/01.md.0000133624.65946.40
- Choi SW, Mason JB. Folate and carcinogenesis: an integrated scheme. J Nutr. (2000) 130:129–32. doi: 10.1093/jn/130.2.129
- Choi SW, Mason JB. Folate status: effects on pathways of colorectal carcinogenesis. J Nutr. (2002) 132(Suppl. 8):2413S. doi: 10.1093/jn/132.8.2413S
- Duthie SJ, Narayanan S, Blum S, Pirie L, Brand GM. Folate deficiency in vitro induces uracil misincorporation and DNA hypomethylation and inhibits DNA excision repair in immortalized normal human colon epithelial cells. *Nutr Cancer*. (2000) 37:245–51. doi: 10.1207/S15327914NC372_18
- Duthie SJ, Grant G, Narayanan S. Increased uracil misincorporation in lymphocytes from folate-deficient rats. Br J Cancer. (2000) 83:1532– 7. doi: 10.1054/bjoc.2000.1481
- van den Donk M, van Engeland M, Pellis L, Witteman BJM, Kok FJ, Keijer J, et al. Dietary folate intake in combination with MTHFR C677T genotype and promoter methylation of tumor suppressor and DNA repair genes in sporadic colorectal adenomas. *Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev.* (2007) 16:327–33. doi: 10.1158/1055-9965.EPI-06-0810
- Sauer J, Mason JB, Choi S-W. Too much folate: a risk factor for cancer and cardiovascular disease? *Curr Opin Clin Nutr Metab Care.* (2009) 12:30– 6. doi: 10.1097/MCO.0b013e32831cec62
- Morris MS, Jacques PF, Rosenberg IH, Selhub J. Circulating unmetabolized folic acid and 5-methyltetrahydrofolate in relation to anemia, macrocytosis, and cognitive test performance in American seniors. *Am J Clin Nutr.* (2010) 91:1733–44. doi: 10.3945/ajcn.2009.28671
- Yajnik CS, Deshpande SS, Jackson AA, Refsum H, Rao S, Fisher DJ, et al. Vitamin B12 and folate concentrations during pregnancy and insulin resistance in the offspring: the Pune Maternal Nutrition Study. *Diabetologia*. (2007) 51:29–38. doi: 10.1007/s00125-007-0793-y

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's Note: All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2022 Xiong, Li, Cheng, Chen, Guo, Huang and Lu. This is an openaccess article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.



Long-Term Exposures to Air Pollutants and Risk of Peripheral Arterial Occlusive Disease: A Nationwide Cohort Study in Taiwan

Shu-Hui Liao^{1†}, Chien-Shan Chiu^{2,3†}, Li-Ho Jang⁴, Sung-Yuan Hu^{5,6,7,8,9}, Chorng-Kuang How^{6,10}, Vivian Chia-Rong Hsieh¹¹ and Ming-Shun Hsieh^{9,10,12*}

¹ Department of Pathology and Laboratory, Taipei Veterans General Hospital, Taoyuan Branch, Taoyuan, Taiwan, ² Department of Dermatology, Taichung Veterans General Hospital, Taichung, Taiwan, ³ Institute of Biomedical Sciences, National Chung Hsing University, Taichung, Taiwan, ⁴ Department of Critical Care, Saint Paul's Hospital, Taoyuan, Taiwan, ⁵ Department of Emergency Medicine, Taichung Veterans General Hospital, Taichung, Taiwan, ⁶ School of Medicine, Chung Shan Medical University, Taichung, Taiwan, ⁷ Institute of Medicine, Chung Shan Medical University, Taichung, Taiwan, ⁸ Department of Post-Baccalaureate Medicine, College of Medicine, National Chung Hsing University, Taichung, Taiwan, ⁹ School of Medicine, National Yang Ming Chiao Tung University, Taipei, Taiwan, ¹⁰ Department of Emergency Medicine, Taipei Veterans General Hospital, Taipei, Taiwan, ¹¹ Department of Health Services Administration, China Medical University, Taichung, Taiwan, ¹² Department of Emergency Medicine, Taipei Veterans General Hospital, Taoyuan Branch, Taoyuan, Taiwan

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Otto Alexander Sanchez, University of Minnesota Twin Cities, United States

Reviewed by:

Maria Irene Barillas Lara, Boston Medical Center, United States Diana De Oliveira, Foundation for the Clinic, Public Health, and Epidemiological Research of Venezuela (FISPEVEN), Venezuela

*Correspondence:

Ming-Shun Hsieh edmingshun@gmail.com

[†]These authors have contributed equally to this work and share first authorship

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Cardiovascular Epidemiology and Prevention, a section of the journal Frontiers in Cardiovascular Medicine

> Received: 16 October 2021 Accepted: 15 April 2022 Published: 20 May 2022

Citation:

Liao S-H, Chiu C-S, Jang L-H, Hu S-Y, How C-K, Hsieh VC-R and Hsieh M-S (2022) Long-Term Exposures to Air Pollutants and Risk of Peripheral Arterial Occlusive Disease: A Nationwide Cohort Study in Taiwan. Front. Cardiovasc. Med. 9:796423. doi: 10.3389/fcvm.2022.796423 Air pollution is one of the most alarming environmental issues which causes multiple health hazards. An association between air pollution and cardiovascular diseases has been established through many prior studies. In this study, we aimed to evaluate the risk of long-term exposure to air pollution (PM_{2.5}, CO, and NO₂) and its association with the risk of developing peripheral arterial occlusive disease (PAOD). PAOD is a condition involving impairment of perfusion of blood in the distal parts of the aorta due to narrowing of the arteries (arterial stenosis) and has been reported as a risk factor for developing cardiovascular diseases. Furthermore, the risk of PAOD increases with age, and hence is a serious public health issue and a cause for concern, especially for an aging society such as Taiwan. Two national-scale databases from Taiwan, the national health insurance database (NHIRD) and the Taiwan air quality-monitoring database (TAQMD), were linked to conduct this cohort study between 2003 and 2013. Cox proportional hazards regression with time-dependent modeling was used to evaluate the hazard ratio (HR) for PAOD with respect to daily exposure to air pollutants. The concentrations of each of the pollutants of interest (PM_{2.5}, NO₂, and CO) were categorized into four categories according to the daily average concentration of air pollutants for every quarter of the year, Q1 to Q4 (Q4 = highest). The cumulative incidence of PAOD was examined by Kaplan-Meier analysis with two-tailed log-rank test. A total of 1,598 PAOD cases were identified during the 10-year follow-up period, along with 98,540 non-PAOD controls. In the multivariate analysis, after adjusting for age, gender, urbanization level, residential area, baseline comorbidities, and medications, the adjusted HRs were $PM_{2.5} = 1.14$ (95% Cl 1.13–1.16), NO₂ = 1.03 (95% Cl 1.02–1.04), and CO = 2.35 (95% Cl 1.95– 2.84). Kaplan-Meier analysis showed that CO (P < 0.0001) and PM_{2.5} (P < 0.0001) concentrations were strongly and positively associated with the cumulative incidence of

PAOD during the follow-up period. Findings from this study established that prolonged exposure to air pollutants CO and $PM_{2.5}$ are significant factors that, among other well-known causes, may also play a potential role in PAOD pathogenesis.

Keywords: peripheral arterial occlusive disease (PAOD), PM_{2.5}, carbon monoxide (CO), nitrogen dioxide (NO₂), air pollutants, prolonged exposure

INTRODUCTION

Air pollution is one of the most alarming environmental issues which causes of multiple health hazards and ranks ninth among the modifiable disease risk factors, preceding other frequent factors such as low physical activity, a high-sodium diet, high cholesterol, and drug use. Air pollution is responsible for 3.1% of global disability-adjusted life years (DALY), an index that quantifies the time spent under reduced health conditions (1). Numerous studies on Caucasians, Black Americans, Europeans, and Asians have established that air pollutants, including gaseous compounds such as carbon monoxide (CO), nitrogen dioxide (NO_2) , sulfur dioxide (SO_2) , and ozone (O_3) , and particulate matter (PM) such as PM10 and PM2.5, are associated with poorer cardiovascular (CV) conditions, and that exposure to air pollutants can increase the risk of CV events (1-3). The major cause for such CV morbidity is mainly due to coronary artery diseases that develop as an effect of continued exposure to air pollution. A multicity study from various countries (Europe, the United States, and Canada) has reported an increase of up to 0.6% in all-cause mortality with every 10 μ g/m³ increase in PM₁₀ (4). Another project, the Air Pollution and Health: a European Approach (APHEA) study (5), conducted in 30 European cities, reported that a 10 μ g/m³ increase in NO₂ led to an up to 0.4% increase in total, CV, and respiratory mortality rates. Further, studies on European cohorts also demonstrated the effects of PM_{2.5} on CV mortality for both outdoor and indoor subjects. Studies on the long-term effects of air pollution in the Asian countries are scarcely found. A study on the Taiwanese population reported a positive correlation of the risk of all-cause and cardiovascular disease (CVD) mortality with levels of SO₂, CO, NO₂, and PM₁₀ especially for the elderly (age > 65 years) (6). Air pollution in Taiwan, due to gaseous pollutants and $PM_{2.5}$ and PM₁₀, is categorized as either local pollution, the source being motor vehicles and power plants, or long-range transported pollution, the source being neighboring countries, and is an acute issue that has been a cause for great concern among laypersons and researchers alike (7).

Peripheral arterial occlusive disease (PAOD) is a condition involving impaired perfusion of blood in the distal parts of the aorta and/or the pelvic, femoral, and crural arteries due to narrowing of the arteries (arterial stenosis) or absolute arterial lumen blockage (occlusion). It has been reported as a risk factor for developing CVD (8, 9). PAOD has a rising incidence and currently affects ~200 million people worldwide (estimated prevalence rose from 164 million in 2000 to 201 million in 2010) (8). In the Asia-Pacific region, PAOD prevalence ranges between 5.2 and 12.1% (10). A systematic review of 34 countries revealed that its prevalence in men in high-income countries was higher than that in low and middle-income countries: however, incidence in women was found to be uniform (11). Moreover, it was reported that the overall prevalence of PAOD has increased by 13.1% in high-income countries and by 28.7% in low- and middle-income countries. PAOD diminishes quality of life. Approximately 50% of PAOD patients are asymptomatic, therefore preventing an accurate estimation of its true prevalence (12). Furthermore, PAOD mostly occurs in people with atherosclerosis; therefore, it is an important indicator of atherosclerotic burden (13), and has been reported in multiple studies to have an association with an enhanced risk of mortality due to CV conditions (14, 15). As the risk of PAOD increases with age (9), it is a serious public health issue, and a cause for concern, especially for an aging society such as Taiwan (16). With the exception of a few studies on Asian cohorts, PAOD has not received enough attention compared with CVD, particularly in the context of risk of developing it as a result of prolonged exposure to pollution (17, 18). Therefore, this study focuses on evaluating the contribution of long-term exposure to air pollution (PM_{2.5}, CO, and NO₂) to the development of PAOD, using individual-level data from national databases in Taiwan.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Databases

Two national-scale databases from Taiwan, the National Health Insurance Research Database (NHIRD) and the Taiwan Air Quality-Monitoring Database (TAQMD), were used to obtain individual clinical data and environmental data, respectively, between 2003 and 2013. NHIRD is a large-scale administrative healthcare database consisting of medical records, causes of death records, sorted registration files, and original claims data that are derived from the National Health Insurance (NHI) program by the NHI Bureau and is maintained by the National Health Research Institutes (NHRI). It houses information on 23 million residents of Taiwan covering 99% of the total population that is available to scientists in Taiwan for research purposes (19). TAQMD is a large-scale database that is set up by Taiwan's official Environmental Protection Administration (EPA) and Central Weather Bureau (CWB) to document and forecast air quality. The database consists of ~260,000 samples that were retrieved in 2017 from 77 air monitoring stations (EPA) and 580 weather stations (CWB) in Taiwan, and the data are freely available for public access (20, 21). Both databases were utilized to obtain linked information for each of the individuals in this study.

Study Population

A total of 1,000,000 individuals from the longitudinal component of the NHIRD (19) were selected, among whom only those aged

40–80 years as on 1 January 2003, were included in this study. A total of 1,598 individuals were diagnosed with PAOD as per International Classification of Diseases, Ninth Revision, Clinical Modification (ICD-9-CM) codes 440-447, with first onset on or after 1 January 2003, and 98,540 without PAOD were retained for further analysis (**Figure 1**). Patients with a history of PAOD prior to the index date (1 January 2003) or those who were <40 years of age were excluded from further analysis. All patients were followed until 31 December 2013. The primary outcome was defined as the first PAOD event within the follow-up period of 10 years.

Clinical Variables

Gender, age, comorbidities, and medication usage information were included as clinical variables in this study (Figure 1). Four age groups (40-49, 50-59, 60-69, 70-80 years) were considered. Comorbidities were considered if individuals were diagnosed with any other related condition(s) within 1 year prior to the beginning of the study period. Comorbidities due to hypertension (ICD-9-CM: 401-405), diabetes mellitus (DM) (ICD-9-CM: 250.x), hyperlipidemia (ICD-9-CM: 272, A182), chronic obstructive pulmonary disease (COPD) (ICD-9-CM:490, 491, 492, 494, 496), congestive heart failure (CHF) (ICD-9-CM: 428), chronic kidney disease (CKD) (ICD-9-CM: 581-588, 403-404, 285.21), cerebral vascular disease (stroke) (ICD-9-CM: 430-438), ischemic heart disease (IHD) (ICD-9-CM: 411-414), and cancer (ICD-9-CM: 140-208) were included as variables in this study. Information on usage of medications, for each individual, was taken into consideration if particular medicines were used for more than a month during the study period. Medications such as statins, aspirin, clopidogrel, angiotensinconverting enzyme inhibitors (ACEIs), angiotensin receptor blockers (ARBs), warfarin (anticoagulants), and steroids were included in the analysis.

Environmental Variables

Environmental variables such as urbanization level, residential areas, and level of air pollution were included. The NHRI has stratified all city districts and townships in Taiwan into seven urbanization levels (levels 1-7) on the basis of (1) population density (people/km²), (2) the proportion of residents with higher education level, (3) occupation types (e.g., who work in agriculture), and (4) the number of physicians per 100,000 people in each area. Level 1 represents areas with a low population density and socioeconomic status and level 7 represents the highest socioeconomic status. As very few people reside in the rural areas that predominantly fall under classification 1-3, these areas were regrouped as level 1. Therefore, the urbanization level was reclassified into 5 levels. Air pollution levels were determined based on the level of exposure to pollutant, which was defined with respect to time period (T) and the concentration of pollutants to which an individual was exposed. The pollution data were collected every day of the year and the daily average was obtained over each year of the study period, which were linked with each of the individuals in this study. The concentrations of each of the pollutants of interest (PM2.5, NO2 and CO) were categorized into four groups based on the following thresholds: PM_{2.5} (Q1 = <28.24 µg/m³/day, Q2 = 28.24–31.46 µg/m³/day, Q3 = 31.46–38.47 µg/m³/day, and Q4 ≥ 38.47 µg/m³/day); NO₂ (Q1 < 16.14 ppb/day, Q2 = 16.14–20.49 ppb, Q3 = 20.49–24.90 ppb/day, and Q4 ≥ 24.90 ppb/day); and CO (Q1 < 0.47 ppm/day, Q2 = 0.47–0.58 ppm, Q3 = 0.58–0.68 ppm/day, and Q4 ≥ 0.68 ppm/day). Residential areas for patients were broadly divided into six distinct regions, namely, (i) Northern, (ii) Taipei, (iii) Central, (iv) Southern, (v) Eastern, and (vi) Kao-Ping, based on the location where the most clinic and hospital visits were made for treating acute upper respiratory tract infections, as defined by ICD-9-CM code 460.

Statistical Analysis

All baseline variables, both clinical and environmental, were comparatively analyzed between individuals with PAOD and without PAOD, using chi-square tests or the means of independent samples t-test (22). First, univariate Cox proportional hazard regression analysis (23) was conducted with the PAOD event as the outcome. The crude hazard ratios (HRs) (univariate) for each of the air pollutants (PM_{2.5}, NO₂, and CO), gender, age group, urbanization level, residential area, comorbidities, and drug use were calculated. Then, three different Cox proportional hazards regression analyses with time-dependent covariates (24) were performed with the first PAOD event as the primary outcome for each of the pollutants (PM_{2.5}, NO₂, and CO), adjusted by the segmented timedependent covariates, gender, age group, urbanization level, residential area, comorbidities, and drug use. This was done to avoid bias due to non-baseline variables that changed over the course of time in combination with time to event. Two-tailed log-rank tests were used to obtain p-values, and a threshold of p < 0.05 was used to define statistical significance. Further, the residential areas were divided into four categories according to the daily average concentration of air pollutants, Q1-Q4 (Q4 = highest) and were used to examine the cumulative incidence of PAOD, based on each of the pollutants under study (PM_{2.5}, CO, NO₂), through Kaplan-Meier analysis with a two-tailed log-rank test (25). Again, a p-value threshold of 0.05 was used to define statistical significance. All analyses were conducted using SAS 9.4 (SAS Institute Inc., Cary, NC, USA).

RESULTS

Clinical Characteristics and Linked Environmental Exposure Details

After exclusion due to prior PAOD diagnosis and age <40 years and >80 years, a total of 100,138 individuals were included in the final analysis, among whom 1,598 (1.6%) and 98,540 (98.4%) were with and without PAOD, respectively (**Figure 1**). **Table 1** gives a detailed account of all demographics, clinical variables, and environmental variables included for analysis in this study. Significant differences for all baseline variables were observed between individuals with and without PAOD. Men made up the majority of PAOD cases (53.32%), whereas women comprised the majority (54.79%) of those without PAOD. The mean age of individuals with PAOD was 63.22 years, the incidence being higher among older individuals. The highest



number of events was observed in the age group 70-80 years (32.29%), followed by 60-69 years (32.1%), 50-59 years (21.84%), and 40-49 years (13.77%), while the trend was reverse for people with no PAOD. A majority of people with (64.14%) and without PAOD (66.84%) were from the top two urbanized zones (level 4 and level 5), and 69.33% of people with PAOD were from the northern areas of Taiwan, the highest number being from Taipei (37.17%). Comorbidities due to all related conditions were significantly different among people with and without event, with hypertension (42.74%) and DM (30.6%) being present in highest number of PAOD patients, and cancer (3.13%) and CHF (3%) in the lowest number of patients. A similar trend was observed for people without PAOD; however, the proportions of individuals with related conditions were significantly lower. Finally, drug usage was also found to be significantly different between individuals with and without PAOD. Most patients with PAOD were observed to be on drugs for reducing the risk of CVD, such as ARBs, aspirin, ACEIs, and statins. Therefore, to avoid bias due to time-dependent nonbaseline variables (exposure to pollution) that changed along with time to event, the fitted models were adjusted by all baseline variables as covariates.

Survival Analysis

The crude HRs for both pollutants ($PM_{2.5}$, CO, NO₂) and baseline variables were obtained using univariate Cox proportional hazards regression models with PAOD event as the outcome. **Table 2** displays the results of the crude HRs and corresponding 95% confidence intervals (95% CIs); all variables were found to be statistically significant through log-rank tests, except certain urbanization levels and certain residential areas (Taipei was significant). Notably, individuals from higher urbanized regions (levels 1 and 2) were observed to be at a significantly higher risk of PAOD incidence in comparison to those from the least urbanized region (level 5) (**Table 2**). Next, each of the pollutants were entered into a multivariate model as a continuous, segmented time-dependent variable, adjusted by all baseline variables as covariates. The results displayed that each of the pollutants, $PM_{2.5}$ (HR = 1.14; 95% CI = 1.13–1.16;

TABLE 1 | Demographic characteristics of PAOD cases and non-PAOD subjects.

Variables		P	AOD		<i>p</i> -value
	No (<i>n</i> = 98	5,540, 98.40%)	Yes (n =	= 1,598, 1.60%)	
	N	%	n	%	
Gender					<0.0001
Female	53,986	54.79	746	46.68	
Male	44,554	45.21	852	53.32	
Age group					< 0.0001
40–49	45,593	46.27	220	13.77	
50–59	27,017	27.42	349	21.84	
60–69	16,129	16.37	513	32.1	
70–80	9,801	9.95	516	32.29	
Mean \pm SD (years) [†]	53.5	5 (10.31)	63	.22 (10.34)	< 0.0001
Urbanization level					< 0.0001
1 (lowest)	6,769	6.87	152	9.51	
2	10,711	10.88	205	12.83	
3	15,179	15.41	216	13.52	
4	32,477	32.97	533	33.35	
5 (highest)	33,355	33.87	492	30.79	
Residential area	,				0.0022
Northern	14,996	15.22	269	16.83	
Taipei	37,960	38.52	594	37.17	
Central	14,960	15.18	245	15.33	
Southern	8,795	8.93	168	10.51	
Eastern	2,962	3.01	62	3.88	
Kao-Ping	18,867	19.15	260	16.27	
Comorbidities	,				
Hypertension	17,387	17.64	683	42.74	<0.0001
DM	7,506	7.62	489	30.6	< 0.0001
Hyperlipidemia	6,547	6.64	221	13.83	<0.0001
COPD	5,152	5.23	178	11.14	< 0.0001
CHF	850	0.86	48	3	<0.0001
CKD	1,920	1.95	117	7.32	<0.0001
Stroke	2,706	2.75	172	10.76	<0.0001
IHD	5,280	5.36	249	15.58	< 0.0001
Cancer	2,208	2.24	50	3.13	0.0177
Drug use	_,				
Statin	29,078	29.51	589	36.86	<0.0001
Aspirin	21,779	22.1	651	40.74	<0.0001
Clopidogrel	4,771	4.84	220	13.77	<0.0001
ACEI	22,942	23.28	640	40.05	<0.0001
ARB	30,617	31.07	718	44.93	<0.0001
Warfarin	1,826	1.85	74	4.63	<0.0001
Steroid	27,110	27.51	392	24.53	0.0081

ACEI, Angiotensin-converting enzyme inhibitors; ARB, Angiotensin receptor blockers; CHF, Congestive heart failure; CKD, Chronic kidney disease; COPD, Chronic obstructive pulmonary disease; DM, Diabetes mellitus; IHD, Ischemic heart disease; PAOD, Peripheral artery occlusive disease; SD, Standard deviation. [†]Two-sample t-test.

p-value < 0.0001), NO₂ (HR = 1.03, 95% CI = 1.02–1.04, *p*-value < 0.0001), and CO (HR = 2.35, 95% CI = 1.95–2.84, *p*-value < 0.0001) had a significant positive effect on the risk of PAOD (**Table 2**). Furthermore, for the purpose of illustration, **Figures 2–4** show the Kaplan–Meier plots wherein the broadly categorized residential areas were used for predicting PAOD

incidence over a 10-year follow-up period. The Kaplan–Meier analysis showed that the most polluted area (Q4) had the highest cumulative incidence of PAOD with prolonged exposure to CO followed by areas Q2, Q3, and Q1 (**Figure 4**). Similarly, prolonged exposure to $PM_{2.5}$ led to the highest cumulative incidence of PAOD for area Q4 followed by Q3, Q2, and Q1

Variables	Crude		Adjusted me	odel 1	Adjusted me	odel 2	Adjusted mo	del 3
	HR (95% CI)	p-value	HR (95% CI)	p-value	HR (95% CI)	p-value	HR (95% CI)	<i>p</i> -value
$PM_{2.5}(\mu g/m^3)$, daily average	1.02 (1.02–1.03)	<0.0001	1.14 (1.13–1.16)	<0.0001	-	-	-	_
NO ₂ (ppb), daily average	1.01 (1.00-1.02)	0.0029	-	-	1.03 (1.02-1.04)	< 0.0001	-	-
CO (ppm), daily average	1.71 (1.44–2.03)	< 0.0001	-	-	-	-	2.35 (1.95–2.84)	<0.0001
Gender								
Female	1.00		1.00		1.00		1.00	
Male	1.42 (1.29–1.57)	< 0.0001	1.32 (1.19–1.47)	< 0.0001	1.29 (1.17-1.42)	< 0.0001	1.29 (1.17–1.43)	< 0.0001
Age group								
40–49	1.00		1.00		1.00		1.00	
50–59	2.7 (2.28–3.2)	< 0.0001	2.28 (1.9-2.72)	< 0.0001	2.4 (2.03–2.85)	< 0.0001	2.4 (2.02-2.84)	<0.0001
60–69	6.88 (5.88-8.06)	< 0.0001	4.69 (3.93-5.59)	< 0.0001	5.07 (4.29-6)	< 0.0001	5.03 (4.25-5.95)	<0.0001
70–80	12.88 (11-15.09)	< 0.0001	7.18 (5.96–8.64)	< 0.0001	7.87 (6.61–9.38)	< 0.0001	7.85 (6.59–9.36)	<0.0001
Urbanization level								
1 (lowest)	1.00		1.00		1.00		1.00	
2	1.12 (0.99–1.27)	0.0643	1.15 (0.99–1.33)	0.0598	1.16 (1.01–1.32)	0.038	1.15 (1.01–1.32)	0.0381
3	0.98 (0.83-1.15)	0.7714	0.99 (0.83-1.2)	0.953	1.04 (0.87-1.23)	0.6879	1.05 (0.89–1.25)	0.5497
4	1.32 (1.12–1.56)	0.0008	1.45 (1.19–1.76)	0.0002	1.28 (1.07–1.55)	0.0084	1.24 (1.03–1.49)	0.0209
5 (highest)	1.57 (1.31–1.89)	< 0.0001	1.23 (0.99–1.52)	0.0564	1.39 (1.13–1.71)	0.0016	1.36 (1.11–1.67)	0.0032
Residential area								
Northern	1.00		1.00		1.00		1.00	
Taipei	0.87 (0.75-1)	0.0512	1.17 (0.99–1.39)	0.071	0.91 (0.77-1.06)	0.2197	0.88 (0.75–1.03)	0.1127
Central	0.92 (0.77-1.09)	0.3192	0.38 (0.31-0.47)	< 0.0001	1.02 (0.86–1.22)	0.8152	1.06 (0.88–1.26)	0.5497
Southern	1.08 (0.89–1.31)	0.4416	0.23 (0.18-0.3)	< 0.0001	1.13 (0.92–1.39)	0.2342	1.15 (0.94–1.41)	0.1729
Eastern	1.19 (0.9–1.57)	0.2213	5.16 (3.71–7.16)	< 0.0001	1.4 (1.04–1.89)	0.0288	1.19 (0.89–1.59)	0.2328
Kao-Ping	0.78 (0.66–0.92)	0.0038	0.09 (0.07-0.13)	< 0.0001	0.77 (0.65–0.92)	0.0031	0.8 (0.67–0.95)	0.0103
Comorbidities (ref = none)								
Hypertension	3.67 (3.32-4.05)	< 0.0001	1.35 (1.19–1.55)	< 0.0001	1.47 (1.3–1.67)	< 0.0001	1.47 (1.3–1.66)	<0.0001
DM	5.75 (5.17–6.39)	< 0.0001	2.85 (2.51–3.25)	< 0.0001	3.16 (2.8–3.57)	< 0.0001	3.17 (2.81–3.57)	<0.0001
Hyperlipidemia	2.26 (1.96-2.61)	< 0.0001	1.04 (0.89–1.23)	0.6106	1.06 (0.91–1.24)	0.4352	1.07 (0.92-1.25)	0.4022
COPD	2.48 (2.13-2.9)	< 0.0001	1.22 (1.02-1.46)	0.0332	1.36 (1.16–1.6)	0.0002	1.36 (1.16–1.6)	0.0002
CHF	4.43 (3.32-5.9)	<0.0001	1.44 (1.04–2.01)	0.0286	1.42 (1.06–1.91)	0.0207	1.42 (1.05–1.91)	0.0214
CKD	4.46 (3.69–5.38)	< 0.0001	2.05 (1.66–2.54)	<0.0001	2.13 (1.76–2.58)	<0.0001	2.14 (1.76–2.59)	<0.0001
Stroke	4.93 (4.21–5.78)	<0.0001	1.51 (1.25–1.82)	<0.0001	1.6 (1.35–1.89)	<0.0001	1.58 (1.34–1.87)	<0.0001
IHD	3.47 (3.03–3.97)	<0.0001	1.1 (0.93–1.29)	0.2803	1.22 (1.05–1.42)	0.0084	1.21 (1.05–1.41)	0.0109
Cancer	1.69 (1.28-2.24)	0.0003	1.04 (0.76–1.41)	0.8184	1 (0.75–1.33)	0.9989	1 (0.76–1.33)	0.9851

TABLE 2 | Cox model with hazard ratio and 95% confidence interval of PAOD in patients exposed to various daily average concentration of air pollutants.

(Continued)

Variables	Crude	~	Adjusted model 1	del 1	Adjusted model 2	odel 2	Adjusted model 3	c Ian
	HR (95% CI)	p-value	HR (95% CI)	<i>p</i> -value	HR (95% CI)	<i>p</i> -value	HR (95% CI)	<i>p</i> -value
Drug use (ref = none)								
Statin	1.35 (1.22–1.49)	<0.0001	0.87 (0.77–0.98)	0.0214	0.79 (0.71–0.89)	< 0.0001	0.79 (0.71–0.89)	<0.0001
Aspirin	2.46 (2.23–2.72)	<0.0001	1.3 (1.16–1.47)	<0.0001	1.22 (1.09–1.36)	0.0005	1.22 (1.09–1.36)	0.0005
Clopidogrel	3.19 (2.76–3.67)	<0.0001	1.38 (1.17–1.62)	<0.0001	1.27 (1.09–1.48)	0.0027	1.26 (1.08–1.48)	0.003
ACEI	2.23 (2.02–2.47)	<0.0001	1.15 (1.01–1.3)	0.0314	1.08 (0.96–1.21)	0.2177	1.08 (0.96–1.21)	0.2235
ARB	1.78 (1.62–1.97)	<0.0001	0.85 (0.75-0.96)	0.009	0.72 (0.64–0.81)	<0.0001	0.72 (0.64–0.81)	< 0.0001

urbanization level, gender, age, 2 ģ ÷ Vlode/ regn nazards Cox proportional and drugs comorbidity, area, tial evel, adjusted for NO₂, age, gender, urbanization esidential area, comorbidity, and drugs in Cox proportional hazards regression proportional hazards regression. Model 2:

(Figure 2). However, for NO₂, the highest cumulative incidence of PAOD was not observed among residents from the worst polluted area but for Q2 residential area followed by Q4, Q3, and Q1 (Figure 3). The log-rank tests further confirmed that pollution level (Q1-Q4) was a significant predictor (CO: p-value < 0.0001, PM_{2.5}: p-value < 0.0001, and NO₂: p-value < 0.0001) of cumulative incidence of PAOD, and the findings concluded that CO and PM2.5 concentrations were strongly positively associated with the cumulative incidence rate of PAOD during the 10-year follow-up period.

DISCUSSION

This study utilizes two national-scale databases from Taiwan and demonstrated that the risk of long-term exposure to PM2.5 and CO has a significant positive association with the cumulative risk of incidence of PAOD, through a 10-year follow-up period. Higher risks of PAOD were reported for individuals residing in the most urbanized regions as opposed to those in lower urbanized areas (levels 1 and 2). Moreover, men were at a higher risk than women. Factors such as age, comorbidities, and usage of medications were also demonstrated to impose a higher risk of developing PAOD for individuals with long-term exposure to air pollutants. Hence, this is an important study that highlights the significant adverse effect that environmental factors have on the development of PAOD, a topic that has not received the attention that it warrants.

MESA air (Multi-Ethnic Study of Atherosclerosis and Air Pollution) studies were conducted extensively on participants from six US communities, utilizing high performance pollution exposure models to understand the association between environmental exposures and a wide range of CV-related outcomes. The series of studies provided knowledge about the impact of air pollutants on CV disease thereby offering a research paradigm for improving and developing environmental epidemiology (26-28). However, very few Asian studies exist in the literature that deals with the health effects of air pollution. One such study was conducted on national-level data from Korea; however, it reported that long exposure to SO₂ and NO₂ data was an independent risk factor for PAOD, whereas new incident cases were unaffected by exposure to particulate matter, such as PM_{2.5} and PM₁₀ (29). Another study reported a positive association of exposure to ozone (O₃) and CO (air pollution) with the number of emergency admissions for cerebrovascular disease among adults in Taipei (30). Despite its poor prognosis, PAOD is majorly underdiagnosed, underestimated, and undertreated. It has been claimed that there may be ethnic and region-based differences in the Asia-Pacific in terms of epidemiological resources, availability of diagnostic and therapeutic modalities, and patient treatment response. This is why the Asian Pacific Society of Atherosclerosis and Vascular Diseases (APSAVD) initiated an Asia-Pacific Consensus Statement (APCS) for managing and raising awareness for PAOD (10). This study may provide insights into the mechanisms for the development of PAOD, which may then lead to awareness in the general

TABLE 2 | Continued



FIGURE 2 | Kaplan–Meier plots for different levels (Q1–Q4) of prolonged exposure to particulate matter PM_{2.5} and its association with cumulative incidence rate of peripheral arterial occlusive disease (PAOD) during a 10-year follow-up period. X-axis displays the time in years. Y-axis displays the cumulative incidence of PAOD. Q1: $PM_{2.5} < 28.24 \ \mu g/m^3$, Q2: $28.24 \le PM_{2.5} < 31.46 \ \mu g/m^3$, Q3: $31.46 \le PM_{2.5} < 38.47 \ \mu g/m^3$, and Q4: $PM_{2.5} \ge 38.47 \ \mu g/m^3$. p < 0.05 is the threshold for significance.

population regarding one of the major risk factors for PAOD incidence among Asians.

CO exposure was found to have a positive and strong association with incident PAOD among the Taiwanese population. CO binds irreversibly to hemoglobin with a binding affinity 200-400 times to that of oxygen, thus leading to hypoxia and tissue damage. Moreover, long-term CO exposure could amount to an enhanced thickening of the carotid intimamedia and elevated serum C-reactive protein, thereby conferring a higher risk for patients to develop CVD (31). Exposure to CO levels at urbanized regions has also been demonstrated to have an association with reduced myocardial perfusion reserve, implying coronary endothelial dysfunction (32). Furthermore, CO leads to atherogenic processes both in coronary arteries and in peripheral artery systems. Case reports on acute CO poisoning have been shown to result in subsequent arterial thrombosis in the intracardiac region, and there have been studies reporting hypercoagulative states in patients with CO exposure, leading to development of atherosclerotic or thrombotic diseases (33).

 $PM_{2.5}$ exposure was also indicated as a risk factor for PAOD through our analysis. Oxidative stress, systemic inflammation, endothelial dysfunction, atherothrombosis,

and arrhythmogenesis (18) are pathways that have been linked between $PM_{2.5}$ and CV mortality. $PM_{2.5}$ can lodge in the blood stream through the smallest airways and alveoli, penetrating the alveolar-capillary membrane, thereby leading to a high risk of weakening and rupture of vessels and to potential CV events.

Levels of CO and NO₂ are mainly attributed to emissions from vehicles, especially in urbanized places. Thermal power plants located in central Taiwan are responsible for particulate matter in the air; however, they are carried north, to Taipei, by the wind (34). Several other factors, such as the southwesterly monsoonal flow and northeasterly monsoonal flow, and geographical division, have an influence on the PM_{2.5} concentrations. Taiwan is an island with a central mountain range running from north to south, and the complex topographical and geographical diversification leads to variations in PM2.5. Furthermore, PM2.5 is affected by the seasons, and its concentration starts to rise in autumn (September, October, and November) and winter (November, December, and January) until it peaks in spring (February, March, and April) and subsequently declines to a minimum during summer (May, June, and July). Hence, individuals' exposure to pollution was quantified using all the above factors through their residential areas along with the



corresponding concentrations of NO₂, PM_{2.5}, and CO (Q1–Q4). This diversity in pollution among residential areas explains the differences in incident PAOD among geographical locations.

Therefore, based on the findings from this study, measures are required to minimize air pollution exposure and effective national pollution control plans need to be implemented in Taiwan. Physical activities of the elderly, children, and the general public should be strictly practiced in parks and gardens instead of primary traffic areas. Limiting outdoor activities during peak traffic hours, and wearing masks while outdoors, should be practiced at the individual level. Lastly, proper advice by health professionals regarding healthy living should be implemented. To have a comprehensive understanding of the farreaching adverse effects of air pollution, follow-up studies will be conducted to fathom the effects of exposure to air pollutants on CVDs and other major health-related outcomes, for the Taiwanese population.

This study has several limitations. PAOD is based on the ICD-9-CM codes, which could be incorrect, hence there could be some misclassifications. However, prior studies on national cohorts have validated ICD-9-CM codes for diagnosis of chronic diseases (35–39). Moreover, the coverage of NHIRD is representative

of the general population of Taiwan because of the universal reimbursement policy as operated by the government. The NHI Bureau of Taiwan also conducts extensive reviews of medical charts and imposes heavy penalties for any form of malpractice. In light of such strict measures, all ICD-9-CM codes for determination of PAOD are recorded as accurately as possible by the physicians after extensive assessments during the reimbursement process based on clinical and laboratory data. A second limitation of this study is the unavailability of some crucial CV-related parameters in the NHIRD, such as smoking status, body mass index (BMI), obesity, alcoholism, exercise, and dietary habits, which have been established as strong risk factors for PAOD (40). This was important, as \sim 25% of the population in Taiwan is obese, and a similar proportion of people use tobacco products. Also, prior studies have established smoking to be a strong risk factor for PAOD (41). To try to account for the effect of BMI and obesity, we have adjusted our model using hypertension, DM, and hyperlipidemia in our analysis. Furthermore, to adjust for the effects of smoking, we have incorporated smoking-related disorders such as COPD and cerebral vascular disease (stroke) in our fitted model.



CONCLUSION

This study showed that, in addition to well-known risk factors, PAOD exhibits a high risk of incidence in a 10-year followup period for subjects undergoing prolonged exposure to air pollutants such as $PM_{2.5}$ and CO. Findings from this study could be used to inform governmental institutions to develop effective pollution control plans to not only reduce the risk of overall incidence of PAOD but to also reduce the eventual risk of CV morbidity and mortality in an aging society such as Taiwan.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

Data are available from the National Health Insurance Research Database (NHIRD) published by Taiwan National Health Insurance Administration (NHIA). Due to legal restrictions imposed by the government of Taiwan in relation to the "Personal Information Protection Act", data cannot be made publicly available. Requests for data can be sent as a formal proposal to the NHIRD (http://nhird.nhri.org.tw). The authors did not have any special access privileges that others would not have.

ETHICS STATEMENT

The studies involving human participants were reviewed and approved by Taichung Veterans General Hospital, Taichung, Taiwan. The patients/participants provided their written informed consent to participate in this study. Written informed consent was obtained from the individual(s) for the publication of any potentially identifiable images or data included in this article.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

M-SH, S-HL, and C-SC: conceptualization and writing original draft. S-HL and C-SC: formal analysis, investigation, and methodology. M-SH, L-HJ, S-YH, C-KH, and VH: project administration. C-SC: resources. M-SH, L-HJ, and C-SC: supervision. C-KH: validation. M-SH, L-HJ, C-KH, and VH: writing—review and editing. All authors have read and approved the manuscript for publication.

FUNDING

This work was supported by grants from the Taichung Veterans General Hospital (TCVGH), Taiwan (TCVGH-1077329D and TCVGH-1077311C), and the Taipei Veterans General Hospital, Taoyuan branch, Taiwan (TYVH-10808, TYVH-10809, and TYVH-10902). The funders had no role in the study design, data

REFERENCES

- Newby DE, Mannucci PM, Tell GS, Baccarelli AA, Brook RD, Donaldson K, et al. Expert position paper on air pollution and cardiovascular disease. *Eur Heart J.* (2015) 36:83–93. doi: 10.1093/eurheartj/ehu458
- Zhao L, Liang H-R, Chen F-Y, Chen Z, Guan W-J, Li J-H. Association between air pollution and cardiovascular mortality in China: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Oncotarget*. (2017) 8:66438. doi: 10.18632/oncotarget.20090
- Hackler EL III, Hamburg NM, White Solaru KT. Racial and ethnic disparities in peripheral artery disease. *Circ Res.* (2021) 128:1913–26. doi: 10.1161/CIRCRESAHA.121.318243
- Samoli E, Peng R, Ramsay T, Pipikou M, Touloumi G, Dominici F, et al. Acute effects of ambient particulate matter on mortality in Europe and North America: results from the APHENA study. *Environ Health Perspect.* (2008) 116:1480–6. doi: 10.1289/ehp.11345
- Katsouyanni K, Touloumi G, Spix C, Schwartz J, Balducci F, Medina S, et al. Short term effects of ambient sulphur dioxide and particulate matter on mortality in 12 European cities: results from time series data from the APHEA project. *BMJ.* (1997) 314:1658. doi: 10.1136/bmj.314.7095.1658
- Liang W-M, Wei H-Y, Kuo H-W. Association between daily mortality from respiratory and cardiovascular diseases and air pollution in Taiwan. *Environ Res.* (2009) 109:51–8. doi: 10.1016/j.envres.2008.10.002
- Chuang M-T, Fu JS, Jang CJ, Chan C-C, Ni P-C, Lee C-T. Simulation of long-range transport aerosols from the Asian Continent to Taiwan by a Southward Asian high-pressure system. *Sci Total Environ.* (2008) 406:168– 79. doi: 10.1016/j.scitotenv.2008.07.003
- Lawall H, Huppert P, Espinola-Klein C, Rümenapf G. The diagnosis and treatment of peripheral arterial vascular disease. *Deutsches Ärzteblatt Int.* (2016) 113:729. doi: 10.3238/arztebl.2016.0729
- Diehm, Kareem, Lawall. Epidemiology of peripheral arterial disease. Vasa. (2004) 33:183–9. doi: 10.1024/0301-1526.33.4.183
- Abola MTB, Golledge J, Miyata T, Rha S-W, Yan BP, Dy TC, et al. Asiapacific consensus statement on the management of peripheral artery disease: a report from the Asian pacific society of atherosclerosis and vascular disease Asia-pacific peripheral artery disease consensus statement project committee. *J Atheroscler Thromb*. (2020) 27:809–907. doi: 10.5551/jat.ER53660
- Fowkes FGR, Rudan D, Rudan I, Aboyans V, Denenberg JO, McDermott MM, et al. Comparison of global estimates of prevalence and risk factors for peripheral artery disease in 2000 and 2010: a systematic review and analysis. *Lancet.* (2013) 382:1329–40. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(13)61249-0
- McDermott MM, Guralnik JM, Ferrucci L, Tian L, Liu K, Liao Y, et al. Asymptomatic peripheral arterial disease is associated with more adverse lower extremity characteristics than intermittent claudication. *Circulation*. (2008) 117:2484–91. doi: 10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.107.736108
- Jeremias Z, Rat N, Benedek I, Rapolti E, Ratiu M, Muresan A, et al. High iliac calcium score is associated with increased severity and complexity of peripheral arterial disease and predicts global atherosclerotic burden. *Vasa*. (2018) 47:377–86. doi: 10.1024/0301-1526/a000718
- Leng GC, Lee AJ, Fowkers FGR, Whiteman M, Dunbar J, Housley E, et al. Incidence, natural history and cardiovascular events in symptomatic and asymptomatic peripheral arterial disease in the general population. *Int J Epidemiol.* (1996) 25:1172–81. doi: 10.1093/ije/25.6.1172
- 15. Hooi JD, Kester AD, Stoffers HE, Rinkens P, Knottnerus J, Van Ree J. Asymptomatic peripheral arterial occlusive disease predicted cardiovascular

collection, analysis, decision to publish, or preparation of the manuscript.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The authors thank the Biostatistics Task Force of Taichung Veterans General Hospital, Taichung, Taiwan, Republic of China, for their assistance and advice on the statistical analyses.

morbidity and mortality in a 7-year follow-up study. *J Clin Epidemiol.* (2004) 57:294–300. doi: 10.1016/j.jclinepi.2003.09.003

- Lin Y-Y, Huang C-S. Aging in Taiwan: building a society for active aging and aging in place. *Gerontologist*. (2016) 56:176–83. doi: 10.1093/geront/gnv107
- Hooi JD, Kester AD, Stoffers HE, Overdijk MM, van Ree JW, Knottnerus JA. Incidence of and risk factors for asymptomatic peripheral arterial occlusive disease: a longitudinal study. *Am J Epidemiol.* (2001) 153:666– 72. doi: 10.1093/aje/153.7.666
- Serra R, Abramo A, Ielapi N, Procopio S, Marino P. Environmental pollution and peripheral artery disease. *Risk Manag Healthc Policy*. (2021) 14:2181. doi: 10.2147/RMHP.S307150
- Hsieh C-Y, Su C-C, Shao S-C, Sung S-F, Lin S-J, Yang Y-HK, et al. Taiwan's national health insurance research database: past and future. *Clin Epidemiol.* (2019) 11:349. doi: 10.2147/CLEP.S196293
- Liu J-H, Chen Y-F, Lin T-S, Lai D-W, Wen T-H, Sun C-H, et al., editors. Developed urban air quality monitoring system based on wireless sensor networks. In: 2011 Fifth International Conference on Sensing Technology. Palmerston North: IEEE (2011).
- Chang K-H, Hsu C-C, Muo C-H, Hsu CY, Liu H-C, Kao C-H, et al. Air pollution exposure increases the risk of rheumatoid arthritis: A longitudinal and nationwide study. *Environ Int.* (2016) 94:495–9. doi: 10.1016/j.envint.2016.06.008
- Kim H-Y. Statistical notes for clinical researchers: Chi-squared test and Fisher's exact test. *Restor Dent Endod.* (2017) 42:152– 5. doi: 10.5395/rde.2017.42.2.152
- Kleinbaum DG, Klein M. The cox proportional hazards model and its characteristics. In: Survival Analysis: Statistics for Biology and Health. New York, NY: Springer (2012). doi: 10.1007/978-1-4419-6646-9_3
- Fisher LD, Lin DY. Time-dependent covariates in the Cox proportionalhazards regression model. *Annu Rev Public Health*. (1999) 20:145– 57. doi: 10.1146/annurev.publhealth.20.1.145
- Goel MK, Khanna P, Kishore J. Understanding survival analysis: Kaplan-Meier estimate. *Int J Ayurveda Res.* (2010) 1:274. doi: 10.4103/0974-7788.76794
- Kaufman JD, Spalt EW, Curl CL, Hajat A, Jones MR, Kim S-Y, et al. Advances in understanding air pollution and CVD. *Glob Heart.* (2016) 11:343–52. doi: 10.1016/j.gheart.2016.07.004
- Gill EA, Curl CL, Adar SD, Allen RW, Auchincloss AH, O'Neill MS, et al. Air pollution and cardiovascular disease in the multiethnic study of atherosclerosis. *Prog Cardiovasc Dis.* (2011) 53:353– 60. doi: 10.1016/j.pcad.2011.02.001
- Kaufman JD, Adar SD, Allen RW, Barr RG, Budoff MJ, Burke GL, et al. Prospective study of particulate air pollution exposures, subclinical atherosclerosis, and clinical cardiovascular disease: the Multi-Ethnic Study of Atherosclerosis and Air Pollution (MESA Air). Am J Epidemiol. (2012) 176:825–37. doi: 10.1093/aje/kws169
- 29. Gwon JG, Park JH, Kim JS, Seo H-M. Exposure to long-term air pollution and incidence of peripheral arterial disease in the general population: a national population-based retrospective cohort study. (2021) [preprint]. doi: 10.21203/rs.3.rs-506193/v1
- Chan C-C, Chuang K-J, Chien L-C, Chen W-J, Chang W-T. Urban air pollution and emergency admissions for cerebrovascular diseases in Taipei, Taiwan. *Eur Heart J.* (2006) 27:1238–44. doi: 10.1093/eurheartj/ ehi835

- Davutoglu V, Zengin S, Sari I, Yildirim C, Al B, Yuce M, et al. Chronic carbon monoxide exposure is associated with the increases in carotid intimamedia thickness and C-reactive protein level. *Tohoku J Exp Med.* (2009) 219:201–6. doi: 10.1620/tjem.219.201
- Meyer G, Boissiere J, Tanguy S, Rugale C, Gayrard S, Jover B, et al. Carbon monoxide pollution impairs myocardial perfusion reserve: implication of coronary endothelial dysfunction. *Cardiovasc Toxicol.* (2011) 11:334– 40. doi: 10.1007/s12012-011-9125-z
- 33. Chen Y-G, Lin T-Y, Dai M-S, Lin C-L, Hung Y, Huang W-S, et al. Risk of peripheral artery disease in patients with carbon monoxide poisoning: a population-based retrospective cohort study. *Medicine*. (2015) 94:e1608. doi: 10.1097/MD.000000000001608
- 34. Lee M, Lin L, Chen C-Y, Tsao Y, Yao T-H, Fei M-H, et al. Forecasting air quality in Taiwan by using machine learning. *Sci Rep.* (2020) 10:1– 13. doi: 10.1038/s41598-020-61151-7
- Su T-W, Chou T-Y, Jou H-J, Yang P-Y, Lin C-L, Sung F-C, et al. Peripheral arterial disease and spinal cord injury: a retrospective nationwide cohort study. *Medicine*. (2015) 94::e1655. doi: 10.1097/MD.000000000001655
- 36. Bouwman II, Blanker MH, Schouten BW, Bohnen AM, Nijman RJ, van der Heide WK, et al. Are lower urinary tract symptoms associated with cardiovascular disease in the Dutch general population? Results from the Krimpen study. World J Urol. (2015) 33:669–76. doi: 10.1007/s00345-014-1398-y
- Chen Y-C, Lin H-Y, Li C-Y, Lee M-S, Su Y-C. A nationwide cohort study suggests that hepatitis C virus infection is associated with increased risk of chronic kidney disease. *Kidney Int.* (2014) 85:1200–7. doi: 10.1038/ki.2013.455
- Chou T-Y, Su T-W, Jou H-J, Yang P-Y, Chen H-J, Muo C-H, et al. Increased risk of peripheral arterial disease after hip replacement: an 11-year retrospective population-based cohort study. *Medicine*. (2015) 94:e870. doi: 10.1097/MD.00000000000870

- Lin T-Y, Chen Y-G, Lin C-L, Huang W-S, Kao C-H. Inflammatory bowel disease increases the risk of peripheral arterial disease: a nationwide cohort study. *Medicine*. (2015) 94:e2381. doi: 10.1097/MD.00000000002381
- Lin W-Y, Andersson K-E, Lin C-L, Kao C-H, Wu H-C. Association of lower urinary tract syndrome with peripheral arterial occlusive disease. *PLoS ONE.* (2017) 12:e0170288. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone. 0170288
- Song P, Rudan D, Wang M, Chang X, Rudan I. National and subnational estimation of the prevalence of peripheral artery disease (PAD) in China: a systematic review and meta-analysis. J Global Health. (2019) 9:010601. doi: 10.7189/jogh.09.010601

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's Note: All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2022 Liao, Chiu, Jang, Hu, How, Hsieh and Hsieh. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

